

Child welfare paramountcy: the donor conception paradox

By

Damian Hedley Adams B.Biotech (Hons)

Thesis Submitted to Flinders University for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

College of Nursing and Health Sciences Caring Futures Institute

February 2021

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my family:

My beautiful wife, Amanda,

My gorgeous children, Brydee and Angus,

My mother, Jane.

My dad, Hedley, my stepfather, Paul and my father, Rodney.

My brothers, Peter and Earl.

It is our connections with our family that makes us human.

WORKS ARISING FROM THESIS STUDIES

Peer-Reviewed Publications

Adams DH, Gerace A, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm-conceived adults. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2020 Aug 28;1-14. doi: 10.1017/S204017442000080X. Online ahead of print. (Appendix 3.1)

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. Update on: a meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes - 2018 update. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2018;9(5):561-562. (Appendix 2.2)

Adams D, Fernandez R, Moore V, Willson K, Rumbold A, de Lacey S, Scheil W, Davies M. Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017;43(12):1830-1839. (Appendix 2.1)

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(1):44-55. (Appendix 1.2)

Adams DH, Ullah S, de Lacey S. Does the Removal of Anonymity Reduce Sperm Donors in Australia? J Law Med. 2016;23(3):628-636.

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016 7(03):257-272. (Appendix 1.1)

Adams DH (2013). Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm: Do We Have Freedom of Choice in Donor Conception Reproduction? J Bioeth Inq. 10(3):369-81. (Appendix 4)

Adams D (2012). Gamete donor medical records: whose information is it? MJA 197(10): 543.

Adams D, Lorbach C (2012). Accessing donor conception information in Australia: A call for retrospective access. J Law Med 19(4):707-721.

Conference Presentations (Oral Presentations and Posters)

Adams D, Gerace A, Davies M, de Lacey S. Self-Reported Health Outcomes of Donor Conceived and Spontaneously Conceived Adults. 27th World Congress on Controversies in Obstetrics, Gynecology and Infertility (COGI), Paris, November 21-23, 2019. *Oral presentation.* **Adams D**, Gerace A, Davies M, de Lacey S. Self-Reported Health Status of Donor Conceived Adults. International Postgraduate Summer School. Central South University, Xiangya School of Nursing, Changsha, China, July 15, 2019. *Oral presentation and cultural exchange.*

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A Meta-Analysis of Neonatal Health Outcomes from Oocyte Donation. Developmental Origins of Health and Disease, Melbourne, April 17-19, 2015. *Oral and poster presentations.*

Adams D. Procreative freedoms using donated gametes: A parental virtue ethics perspective. The Australasian Association of Bioethics and Health Law Conference, Sydney, July 14, 2013. *Oral presentation.*

Non-Peer Reviewed Publications

Adams D, Allan S. Building a Family Tree: Donor-Conceived People, DNA Tracing and Donor 'Anonymity'. Australian Journal of Adoption. 2013 Jun 23;7(2):1-16.

Adams DH. Is a Donor Conceived Person" Half Adopted?". Australian Journal of Adoption. 2013 Jun 22;7(2):1-4.

Other publications on donor conception published during candidature

Crawshaw M, **Adams D**, Allan S, Blyth E, Bourne K, Brügge C, Chien A, Clissa A, Daniels K, Glazer E, Haase J et al. Disclosure and donor-conceived children. Human Reproduction. 2017 Jul 1;32(7):1535-1536.

Crawshaw M, Daniels K, **Adams D**, Bourne K, van Hooff JAP, Kramer W, Pasch L, Thorn P. Emerging models for facilitating contact between people genetically related through donor conception: a preliminary analysis and discussion. Reproductive Biomedicine & Society Online. 2015;1(2):71-80.

Adams DH, Dempsey D, Kelly F, Houlahan L, Cook R. Your questions answered on donor conception and IVF. The Conversation. August 11, 2015. <u>https://theconversation.com/your-questions-answered-on-donor-conception-and-ivf-45715</u>

Other presentations on donor conception not arising from thesis but presented during candidature

Adams DH. DNA Testing: For Determining Relationships, Genealogy, Health and More? DNA Testing Community Workshop. VANISH and Victorian Genealogical Society. Melbourne, September 23, 2017. *Oral presentation.*

Adams DH. DNA Testing: For Determining Relationships, Genealogy, Health and More? DNA Testing Community Workshop. VANISH Annual General Meeting. Melbourne, September 21, 2017. *Oral presentation.*

Adams DH. When History is a Mystery. Relationships Australia – South Australia. Adelaide, September 16, 2015. *Oral presentation.*

Adams DH. DNA Database Testing: What is it and how do I interpret the results? National Conference for Donor Conceived People. Melbourne, June 27, 2015. *Oral presentation.*

MEDIA COVERAGE OF STUDIES FROM THESIS

Peddie, C. Diabetes risk grows in sperm donor babies. The Advertiser. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.adelaidenow.com.au/news/south-australia/flinders-university-leads-first-study-into-longterm-health-of-sperm-donorconceived-adults-revealing-higher-risk-of-autoimmune-diseases-and-allergies/news-</u>

story/971e9c0432c4e92877b8f857f39538ca (accessed September 24, 2020).

Andrews, M. Donor conception risks exposed in world-first study. MedicalXpress. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://medicalxpress.com/news/2020-09-donor-conception-exposed-world-first.html</u> (accessed September 25, 2020).

Henderson, E. Study reveals higher incidence of immunology diseases in donor spermconceived adults. News Medical Life Sciences. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.news-medical.net/news/20200924/Study-reveals-higher-incidence-of-</u> <u>immunology-diseases-in-donor-sperm-conceived-adults.aspx</u> (accessed October 12, 2020).

Watson, C. More bronchitis, allergies in donor-conceived adults. The Medical Republic. October 9, 2020. Available at: <u>http://medicalrepublic.com.au/more-bronchitis-allergies-in-</u> <u>donor-conceived-adults/35474</u> (accessed October 12, 2020).

Donor-Conceived Adults Have Higher Incidence Of Immunology Diseases. Scienmag. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://scienmag.com/donor-conceived-adults-have-higher-incidence-of-immunology-diseases/</u> (accessed October 12, 2020).

Donor-conceived adults have higher incidence of immunology diseases. Bioengineer.org. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://bioengineer.org/donor-conceived-adults-have-higher-incidence-of-immunology-diseases/</u> (accessed October 12, 2020).

Bautista, J. Higher incidence of immunological diseases in donor sperm-conceived adults. Bionews. September 29, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bionews.org.uk/page 152140</u> (accessed September 29, 2020).

Donor conception risks exposed in world-first study. Miragenews. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.miragenews.com/donor-conception-risks-exposed-in-world-first-study/</u> (accessed September 24, 2020). Donor conception risks exposed in world-first study. The National Tribune. September 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.nationaltribune.com.au/donor-conception-risks-exposed-in-world-first-study/</u> (accessed September 24, 2020).

Motluk, A. Donor sperm and adverse health in adulthood? HeyReprotech Newsletter. September 8, 2020. Available at:

https://heyreprotech.substack.com/p/donor-sperm-and-adverse-health-in (accessed September 9, 2020).

Alexander, H. Removing anonymity does not result in fewer sperm donors, study finds. The Sydney Morning Herald. June 18, 2016. Available at:

https://www.smh.com.au/healthcare/removing-anonymity-does-not-result-in-fewer-spermdonors-study-finds-20160616-gpki4j.html (accessed May 13, 2020).

Radio interviews on thesis research

ABC Radio—Mornings with Deb Tribe. Sperm donation and the risks of consanguinity. December 5, 2017.

http://www.abc.net.au/radio/adelaide/programs/mornings/mornings/9204466

ABC Radio—Nightlife with Philip Clark. "Sperm and egg donation: what are the implications for the children involved?" March 28, 2017.

http://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/nightlife/legal-and-ethical-complexities-of-spermand-egg-donations/8391634

ABC Radio—Background Briefing. "The Donor Detectives". December 6, 2015. http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/backgroundbriefing/the-donordetectives/6996896

AWARDS

Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship

2020 Flinders University Deputy Vice-Chancellor Research (DVCR) Best Higher Degree by Research Student Publication for the paper: 'Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm-conceived adults'. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2020.

2020 Flinders University Thesis Write-Up Stipend

2019 Healthy Development Adelaide Travel Grant

Adams D, Gerace A, Davies M, de Lacey S. Self-Reported Health Outcomes of Donor Conceived and Spontaneously Conceived Adults. 27th World Congress on Controversies in Obstetrics, Gynecology and Infertility (COGI), Paris, November 21-23, 2019. *Oral presentation.*

2019 Xiangya School of Nursing, Central South University, Changsha, China. Best Oral Presentation Award and Travel Scholarship

Adams D, Gerace A, Davies M, de Lacey S. Self-Reported Health Status of Donor Conceived Adults. International Postgraduate Summer School. Central South University, Xiangya School of Nursing, Changsha, China, July 15, 2019. *Oral presentation.*

2017 Flinders University Faculty of Medicine, Nursing and Health Sciences. Research Higher Degree (RHD) Student Publication Award

Adams D, Fernandez R, Moore V, Willson K, Rumbold A, de Lacey S, Scheil W, Davies M. Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017;43(12):1830-1839.

2016 Flinders University Faculty of Medicine, Nursing and Health Sciences. Research Higher Degree (RHD) Student Publication Award **Adams DH**, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016 7(03):257-272.

2015 Flinders University Faculty of Medicine, Nursing and Health Sciences. Student Conference Travel Fund

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A Meta-Analysis of Neonatal Health Outcomes from Oocyte Donation. Developmental Origins of Health and Disease, Melbourne, April 17-19, 2015. *Oral and poster presentations.*

2013 Flinders University PhD Student Conference Travel Fund

Adams D. Procreative freedoms using donated gametes: A parental virtue ethics perspective. The Australasian Association of Bioethics and Health Law Conference, Sydney, July 14, 2013. *Oral presentation.*

2013 Flinders University School of Nursing and Midwifery. Post-graduate Research Students Publication Award

Adams DH (2013). Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm: Do We Have Freedom of Choice in Donor Conception Reproduction? J Bioeth Inq. 10(3):369-81.

2012 Flinders University Faculty of Health Sciences. PhD Research Student Publication Award **Adams D**, Lorbach C (2012). Accessing donor conception information in Australia: A call for retrospective access. J Law Med 19(4): 707-721.

CONTENTS

DEDICATION	I
WORKS ARISING FROM THESIS STUDIES	II
MEDIA COVERAGE OF STUDIES FROM THESIS	V
AWARDS	VII
CONTENTS	IX
LIST OF FIGURES	XVI
LIST OF TABLES	XVIII
SUMMARY	XX
DECLARATION	XXII
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	XXIII
ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	XXV
CHAPTER 1. DONOR CONCEPTION AND DOHAD	1
1.1 Introduction - Setting the Scene	2
1.1.1 The Health of Donor-Conceived People	3
1.2 Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD)	
1.2.1 The Barker Hypothesis	
1.2.2 Epigenetics of DOHaD	7
1.2.3 Donor Conception - A Potential Source of Epigenetic Change	9
1.2.3.1 Novel Antigen	
1.2.3.1.1 Preeclampsia	
1.2.3.1.2 Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension	
1.2.3.2 Laboratory/Clinic Manipulation	13
1.2.3.2.1 Cryopreservation	13
1.2.3.2.2 Embryo Culture	
1.2.3.2.3 Intracytoplasmic Sperm Injection	
1.2.4 The Role of Confounding	19
1.2.4.1 Multiplicity	19
1.2.4.2 Maternal Age	20
1.2.4.3 Parity	21
1.2.4.4 Obesity	21
1.2.4.5 Socioeconomic Status	22
1.2.4.6 Confounding Discussion	22
1.3 Research Question and Aims	23
1.3.1 Research Aims	23
1.3.2 Thesis Overview	24

CHAPTER 2. DONOR-CONCEIVED OFFSPRING HEALTH OUTCOMES – A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW	26
2.1 Introduction	26
2.2 Methods	27
2.2.1 Literature Search	27
2.2.2 Eligibility and Selection	28
2.2.3 Data Extraction	29
2.2.4 Meta-Analysis	30
2.2.5 Risk of Bias in Individual Studies	31
2.3 Search Results	31
2.4 Oocyte Donation Results	40
2.4.1 Oocyte Donation Outcomes	40
2.4.2 Oocyte Donation Birth Weights	41
2.4.3 Oocyte Donation Gestational Ages	45
2.4.4 Oocyte Donation Birth Defects	49
2.4.5 Oocyte Donation Other Outcomes	50
2.4.6 Oocyte Donation Effects of Multiplicity	50
2.4.7 Oocyte Donation Risk of Bias	52
2.5 Oocyte Donation Limitations of Study	56
2.6 Oocyte Donation Discussion	57
2.7 Sperm Donation Results	59
2.7.1 Sperm Donation Outcomes	59
2.7.2 Sperm Donation Birth Weights	59
2.7.3 Sperm Donation Preterm Delivery	60
2.7.4 Sperm Donation Birth Defects	61
2.7.5 Sperm Donation Other Outcomes	62
2.7.6 Sperm Donation Effects of Cryopreservation	62
2.7.7 Sperm Donation Effects of Multiplicity	63
2.7.8 Sperm Donation Risk of Bias	64
2.8 Sperm Donation Limitations of Study	66
2.9 Sperm Donation Discussion	67
2.10 Embryo Donation Results	72
2.10.1 Embryo Donation Outcomes	72
2.10.2 Embryo Donation Birth Weights	72
2.10.3 Embryo Donation Gestational Ages	72
2.10.4 Embryo Donation Effects of Multiplicity	73
2.10.5 Embryo Donation Risk of Bias	73
2.11 Embryo Donation Discussion	75

2.12 Systematic Review Conclusion	75
CHAPTER 3. DONOR SPERM PERINATAL OUTCOMES – A REDUX	80
3.1 Introduction	81
3.2 Part A: A South Australian Population Cohort of Donor Sperm Neonatal Outcomes	81
3.2.1 Background	81
3.2.2 Methods	82
3.2.2.1 Ethical Approval	82
3.2.2.2 Study Design	83
3.1.2.3 Setting	83
3.1.2.4 Participants	83
3.1.2.5 Outcome Variables	84
3.1.2.6 Statistical Analysis	84
3.2.3 Results	85
3.2.4 Discussion	94
3.3 Part B: Updated Donor Sperm Neonatal Outcomes Meta-Analysis	98
3.3.1 Background	98
3.3.2 Methods	98
3.3.3 Results	99
3.2.3.1 Sperm Donation Birth Weights	103
3.2.3.2 Sperm Donation Preterm Delivery	104
3.2.3.3 Sperm Donation Birth Size Adjusted for Gestation Age	105
3.2.3.4 Sperm Donation Birth Defects	105
3.2.3.5 Sperm Donation Mortality	106
3.2.3.6 Sperm Donation Other Outcomes	106
3.2.3.7 Sperm Donation Obstetric Outcomes	106
3.3.4 Risk of Bias	108
3.3.5 Discussion	111
3.4 Summary	113
3.5 Donor Sperm Perinatal Outcomes - A Redux Conclusion	114
CHAPTER 4. DONOR-CONCEIVED ADULT HEALTH OUTCOMES – GROWING UP WITH	I
DOHAD	116
4.1 Introduction	116
4.2 Background	117
4.2.1 Recruitment Issues	117
4.2.2 Unline Surveys	119
4.2.3 Previous Surveys of Donor-Conceived People	120
4.2.4 Surveying Adult Donor-Conceived People and DOHaD	122
4.3 Methods	122

4.3.1 Ethical Approval	
4.3.2 Study Design	
4.3.3 Setting	
4.3.4 Participants	
4.3.5 Recruitment	
4.3.6 Survey Questionnaire	
4.3.7 Outcome Variables	
4.3.7.1 Physical Health Outcomes Questionnaire	
4.3.7.2 Mental Health Outcomes Questionnaire	
4.3.8 Statistical Analysis	
4.4 Survey Results	
4.4.1 Characteristics of Respondents	
4.5 Physical Health Outcomes Results	
4.5.1 Cardiovascular Outcomes	
4.5.2 Chromosomal and Genetic Outcomes	
4.5.3 Dermatological Outcomes	141
4.5.4 Ears Eyes Nose Throat (EENT) Outcomes	141
4.5.5 Endocrinological Outcomes	
4.5.6 Gastrointestinal Outcomes	
4.5.7 Immunological Outcomes	
4.5.8 Musculoskeletal Outcomes	
4.5.9 Neurological Outcomes	
4.5.10 Oncological Outcomes	
4.5.11 Reproductive Outcomes	
4.5.12 Respiratory Outcomes	
4.5.13 Urogenital Outcomes	
4.5.14 Effect of Sex on Physical Health Outcomes	
4.5.15 Effect of Maternal Complications on Physical Health Outcomes	
4.5.16 Effect of the Country of Birth on Physical Health Outcomes	
4.5.17 Validation of Comparison Group	
4.6 Physical Health Outcomes Discussion	
4.7 Mental Health Survey Background	
4.8 Mental Health Outcomes Results	
4.8.1 Diagnosed Mental Health Outcomes	
4.8.2 Own Experience Mental Health Outcomes	
4.8.3 Depression, Anxiety and Stress Scales (DASS-21)	
4.8.4 Effect of Sex on Mental Health Outcomes	
4.8.5 Effect of Maternal Complications on Mental Health Outcomes	

4.8.6 Effect of the Country of Birth on Mental Health Outcomes	
4.9 Mental Health Outcomes Discussion	
4.10 Limitations of the Adult Health Survey Study	
4.11 Adult Health Survey Conclusions	
CHAPTER 5. THE CHILD WELFARE PARAMOUNTCY PRINCIPLE AND PROCREAT FREEDOMS	'IVE 191
5.1 Introduction - A Definition of Child Welfare Paramountcy	
5.2 Institutionalisation of Child Welfare Paramountcy	
5.3 Child Welfare Paramountcy in Other Legislation and Conventions	
5.4 Procreative Autonomy and Procreative Freedoms	
5.4.1 Current Procreative Freedoms	
5.4.2 The (Ir)Relevance of Genetic Connections	
5.4.3 Child Welfare Paramountcy vis-à-vis Procreative Freedoms	
5.5 Are All Donor-Conceived Welfare Issues Created Equal?	
5.6 Conclusion - Welfare Issues or Harms?	205
5.6.1 Linking Procreative Freedoms, Child Welfare and DOHaD	207
CHAPTER 6. FREEDOM AND HARMS	208
6.1 Introduction	
6.2 It is Better to Exist	
6.3 Welfare Outcomes for Donor-Conceived People	
6.4 DOHaD and Donor Conception	
6.4.1 Preeclampsia, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes	
6.4.2 Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes	
6.4.3 Cryopreservation, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes	
6.4.4 Embryo Culture, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes	
6.4.5 ICSI, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes	
6.4.6 Confounding, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes	
6.4.6.1 Multiplicity	
6.4.6.2 Maternal Age	
6.4.6.3 Parity	
6.4.6.4 Obesity	
6.4.6.5 Socioeconomic Status	
6.4.5.6 Confounding is Part of the Aetiological Pathway	
6.4.7 Donor Origins of Health and Disease	
6.5 Harms Based Approach	
6.6 Is the Welfare of Donor-Conceived People Being Treated as Paramount?	
6.7 Conclusion - Harms v Procreative Freedoms	
6.7.1 Other Considerations	

CHAPTER 7. RECOMMENDATIONS, PARADIGM REVISION AND CONCLUSIONS	232
7.1 Introduction	232
7.2 Recommendations	232
7.2.1 Eight Key Recommendations for Improving Welfare Outcomes	235
7.2.2 Revision of the Paradigm	236
7.2.2.1 Education of Health Professionals	236
7.2.2.2 Counselling of Parents	238
7.2.2.3 Alteration of the Practice Paradigm	239
7.2.2.4 Disclosure	240
7.2.2.5 Culture Change	242
7.2.2.6 Policy Change	242
7.2.3 Future Research Suggestions	244
7.2.4 Achievement of the Thesis Research Aims	246
7.3 Conclusion	247
7.3.1 Final Remarks	249
APPENDICES	251
Appendix 1 Systematic Reviews Publications	251
Appendix 1.1 Systematic Review of Donor Oocyte Offspring Outcomes	251
Appendix 1.2 Systematic Review of Donor Sperm Offspring Outcomes	268
Appendix 1.3 PRISMA Checklist for Reporting of Systematic Reviews	281
Appendix 1.4 Systematic Review Data Extraction Form	283
Appendix 1.5 Systematic Review Confounding Data Extraction Form	284
Appendix 1.6 Table of Systematic Review Excluded Studies and the Reasons for their Exclusion	- 285
Appendix 1.7 Funnel Plots of Donor Oocyte Meta-Analysis	288
Appendix 1.8 Funnel Plots of Donor Sperm Meta-Analysis	291
Appendix 1.9 A Small Selection of Social Media Advertisements Recruiting Gamete D	onors 292
Appendix 2 Additional Information Relating to Sperm Donation Outcomes	296
Appendix 2.1 Publication: Sperm Donation Perinatal Outcomes in an Australian Population Cohort	296
Appendix 2.2 Publication: Update On: A Meta-Analysis of Sperm Donation Offspring Health Outcomes - 2018 Update	307
Appendix 2.3 STROBE Checklist	310
Appendix 2.4 South Australian Donor Sperm Conceived Perinatal Study Ethical Appr	oval 313
Appendix 2.5 Funnel Plots of Updated Donor Sperm Meta-Analysis	316
Appendix 3 Additional Information Relating to the Adult Health Survey	319

Appendix 3.1 Publication: Self-Reported Physical Health Status of Donor Sperm-
Conceived Adults
Appendix 3.2 Ethical Approval
Appendix 3.3 Advertisement Wording for Online Support Groups
Appendix 3.4 Advertisement Wording for Flinders University's 'Participate in Research Studies' Webpage
Appendix 3.5 Advertisement Wording for the Prolific Survey Recruitment Website 338
Appendix 3.6 Online Resources Used for Construction of the Adult Health Questionnaire
Appendix 3.7 Adult Health Survey as Appearing on SurveyMonkey
Appendix 3.8 Complete Table of Countries of Birth and Residency
Appendix 3.9 Effect of Sex on Physical Health Outcomes
Appendix 3.10 Effect of Maternal Complications on Physical Health Outcomes378
Appendix 3.11 Effect of the Country of Birth (Australia) on Physical Health Outcomes. 387
Appendix 4 Publication: Conceptualising a child-centric paradigm: do we have freedom of choice in donor conception reproduction? (Chapter 5)
REFERENCES

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Thesis flow chart24
Figure 2.1 PRISMA flow diagram for the identification of studies meeting the inclusion criteria.
Figure 2.2 Forest plot of mean birth weight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.3 Forest plot of mean birth weight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only)
Figure 2.4 Forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.5 Forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only)
Figure 2.6 Forest plot of very low birthweight (< 1500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.7 Forest plot of very low birthweight (< 1500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only)
Figure 2.8 Forest plot of gestational age outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.9 Forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.10 Forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only)
Figure 2.11 Forest plot of preterm delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.12 Forest plot of preterm delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only)
Figure 2.13 Forest plot of term delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.14 Forest plot of term delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only)
Figure 2.15 Forest plot of birth defect outcomes comparing fresh donor oocyte versus fresh autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples)
Figure 2.16 Forest plot of multiplicity outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates
Figure 2.17 Forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 2.18 Forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 2.19 Forest plot of birth defect outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.1 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates

Figure 3.2 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of mean birthweight outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.3 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of very low birthweight (< 1500g) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.4 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of mean gestational age outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.5 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.6 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of very preterm delivery (< 32 weeks) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.7 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of small for gestational age (birth weight < 10th percentile) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates 105
Figure 3.8 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of large for gestational age (birth weight > 90th percentile) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates 105
Figure 3.9 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of birth defect outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.10 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of altered perinatal mortality outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.11 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of preeclampsia outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.12 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of induction of labour outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.13 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of caesarean section outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 3.14 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of forceps delivery outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates
Figure 4.1 Facebook advert of the survey using 'woman's hands at the keyboard' image 125
Figure 4.2 Facebook advert of the survey using 'IVF treatment' image
Figure 4.3 Facebook advert of the survey using 'an embryo sonogram' image

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1 Characteristics of studies included in the systematic review	33
Table 1.2 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor oocyte studies	53
Table 1.3 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor oocyte studies	55
Table 1.4 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor sperm studies	65
Table 1.5 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor sperm studies	66
Table 1.6 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor embryo studies	74
Table 1.7 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor embryo studies	74
Table 2.1 Characteristics of live births and stillbirths by mode of conception (spontaneous versus donor sperm)	87
Table 2.2 Stillbirth and neonatal death among all births, singletons and twins by mode of conception, spontaneous or donor sperm	88
Table 2.3 Perinatal outcomes among singleton and twin live births by mode of conception, spontaneous or donor sperm	90
Table 2.4 Perinatal outcomes by use of ovulation induction in the donor insemination (DI) groups	93
Table 2.5 Characteristics of studies included donor sperm studies in the updated meta- analysis	100
Table 2.6 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor sperm studies in the updat meta-analysis	ed 110
Table 2.7 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor sperm studies in the upda meta-analysis	ted 111
Table 3.1 Donor conception support groups and numbers of members	124
Table 3.2 Characteristics of respondents	137
Table 3.3 Countries of birth and residency (top 5 countries by number of participants)	138
Table 3.4 Cardiovascular outcomes	140
Table 3.5 Chromosomal and genetic outcomes	140
Table 3.6 Dermatological outcomes	142
Table 3.7 EENT outcomes	143
Table 3.8 Endocrinological outcomes	145
Table 3.9 Gastrointestinal outcomes	145
Table 3.10 Immunological outcomes	147
Table 3.11 Musculoskeletal outcomes	149
Table 3.12 Neurological outcomes	149
Table 3.13 Oncological outcomes	151
Table 3.14 Female reproductive outcomes	152
Table 3.15 Male reproductive outcomes	152
Table 3.16 Respiratory outcomes	154
Table 3.17 Urogenital outcomes	154

Table 3.18 Characteristics of respondents by sex	
Table 3.19 Significant physical health outcomes by sex	
Table 3.20 Characteristics of respondents by maternal complication	
Table 3.21 Significant physical health outcomes by maternal complications	
Table 3.22 Characteristics of Australian respondents	
Table 3.23 Spontaneous cohort comparisons	
Table 3.24 Diagnosed mental health outcomes	
Table 3.25 Own experience mental health outcomes	
Table 3.26 DASS-21 outcomes	
Table 3.27 Diagnosed mental health outcomes by sex	
Table 3.28 Own experience mental health outcomes by sex	
Table 3.29 Diagnosed mental health outcomes by maternal complications	
Table 3.30 Own experience mental health outcomes by maternal complications	
Table 3.31 Diagnosed mental health outcomes in Australian respondents	
Table 3.32 Own experience mental health outcomes in Australian respondents	

SUMMARY

Introduction:

Donor conception is the use of a third person's gametes to achieve a pregnancy for a couple or person who may otherwise be unable to have a child. The donor-conceived child's welfare is to be treated as paramount in Australia under various pieces of legislation, regulation and international conventions. My significant original contribution to knowledge is that this thesis presents the firsts published systematic reviews on oocyte and sperm donation neonatal outcomes, as well as the first publication of the health outcomes of donor-conceived adults while assessing these outcomes through the child welfare paramountcy principle.

Study questions:

1) Are the health and welfare outcomes of donor-conceived people different from spontaneously conceived people?

2) Is the welfare of donor-conceived people being appropriately accommodated under the child welfare paramountcy principle?

What is known already:

People conceived with assisted reproductive technologies such as IVF have adverse perinatal outcomes, and there are concerns regarding their long-term health trajectories. Pregnancies implementing donor gametes/embryos are at an increased risk for hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, including preeclampsia which is also associated with adverse perinatal outcomes. Furthermore, donor conception frequently uses laboratory techniques, including freezing and embryo culture, which may adversely affect the gametes or embryos. The Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD) phenomenon suggests that those born with adverse neonatal outcomes are more likely to suffer increased disease risks in adulthood.

Study design:

Three studies were conducted of donor-conceived people in comparison to those conceived spontaneously or through other technologies such as IVF:

1) A systematic review and meta-analysis of donor oocyte, sperm and embryo health outcomes.

2) A perinatal population-based study of donor sperm neonates.

3) A worldwide online health survey of donor-conceived adults.

Main results:

Donor sperm neonates were significantly more likely to be born of low birthweight (< 2500g) and with increased incidences of birth defects. Donor oocyte neonates were significantly more likely to born of low birthweight, very low birthweight (< 1500g), preterm delivery (< 37 weeks), preterm delivery with low birthweight, and of a lower mean gestational age.

Donor-conceived adults were significantly more likely to self-report being diagnosed with type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, Hashimoto's disease, acute bronchitis, environmental allergies, sleep apnoea, having ear tubes/grommets surgically implanted, attention deficit disorder, autism and depressive disorder. They also reported increased incidences of having identity formation problems, learning difficulties, panic attacks, recurrent nightmares, alcohol/drug dependency, eating disorders, and seeing a mental health professional. DASS-21 analysis revealed that donor-conceived adults were also significantly more stressed.

Conclusion:

Donor-conceived people experienced a range of altered health outcomes neonatally as well as in adulthood. These outcomes are consistent with the DOHaD phenomenon and published studies. The welfare of donor-conceived people has not been treated as paramount as there has been no follow-up on their welfare. Some of these health outcomes are potentially modifiable by reducing the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, particularly preeclampsia.

DECLARATION

I certify that this thesis does not incorporate without acknowledgment any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma in any university; and that to the best of my knowledge and belief it does not contain any material previously published or written by another person except where due reference is made in the text.

Signed:

Date: September 28, 2020

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I owe a debt of thanks to numerous people who have assisted me along the journey that is a PhD and in helping me complete this thesis.

Firstly, I would like to thank Jean Murray, who convinced me of undertaking a PhD in the first place.

Secondly, I would like to thank Professor Sheryl de Lacey for being my principal supervisor and agreeing to take me on as her PhD student and for staying on board even after she retired. I am not sure Sheryl really knew what she was in for when she signed up for this but has stuck with me for the long haul that was a PhD conducted not part-time but rather spare-time. Sheryl has been fantastic in allowing me to follow the research I wanted to conduct and understanding of the background in the physical sciences that I had. I am sure she probably would have liked some qualitative studies done, but I somehow managed to keep it quantitative. Without Sheryl's assistance, this thesis would not have been completed.

I would also like to thank my co-supervisors, who have been there at various times of this PhD journey. To Professor John McMillan for helping me find my way with an ethical framework (particularly in one of my publications). To Professor Robyn Clark for sorting me out with systematic reviews, particularly after I had discovered, I had bitten off more than I could chew and was in over my head. To Professor Michael Davies, whom I knew some 25 years ago when I initially worked in DOHaD, not realising that I would return to this field decades later and would need his epidemiological expertise. To Dr Adam Gerace, who was pivotal in assisting with mental health and survey work. All of these supervisors have had a substantial impact on this thesis and my journey.

To my colleagues who have contributed to the works presented in this thesis and published manuscripts, I extend my gratitude. In particular, to Shahid Ullah for his regression analysis in the donor sperm numbers in Australia study. To Renae Fernandez, whose fantastic work in writing the code for the extraction and analysis of data for the South Australian donor sperm perinatal study was instrumental. To Professor Sonia Allan, who has kept me busy and engaged in other areas of donor conception. Furthermore, to my colleagues in Regenerative Medicine who not only put up with me doing a PhD on the side but also encouraged me.

xxiii

Additional thanks in respect to specific studies go to the Australian ART clinics who completed the survey of sperm donor numbers in Australia.

For the South Australian donor sperm perinatal study appreciation and thanks are given to the Adelaide ART clinics operating during the census period, Flinders Reproductive Medicine and Repromed for providing clinical data. Further appreciation and thanks are given to the staff of the Pregnancy Outcome Unit (South Australian Department of Health), for conducting the data linkage and contributing data. This study was supported by grants from the NHMRC (349475, 349548, 453556, and 465455) as well as the Australian Research Council (ARC) (FT100101018).

For the adult health study I would like to thank the following organisations for their support in advertising the survey, VARTA – Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority; Donor Children online registry; Donor Conception Network – United Kingdom; Donor Conception Support Group – Australia; FIOM – Netherlands; and VANISH – Victorian Adoption Network for Information and Self Help. I would also like to thank the administrators of the following Facebook groups; Worldwide Donor Conceived People Network; We Are Donor Conceived; RUDC; Donor Conceived Offspring, Siblings, Parents (Sperm or Egg); DNA for the Donor Conceived; TangledWebs; and the email list PCVAI – People Conceived Via Artificial Insemination, for advertising the survey on my behalf.

To all the donor-conceived and spontaneously conceived people who completed the online survey, I extend my sincerest thanks as the first study into adult health outcomes associated with donor conception would simply not have been possible without them taking part and trusting me with their responses.

I would like to acknowledge the support of the Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship.

Finally, but not least, a huge thanks is due to my family and friends, for both supporting and encouraging me but also putting up with the extended journey. Without them and the support received, particularly from my wonderful wife Amanda, who has had to put up with so much, this thesis literally would not have been completed.

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

5'AS<7	Apgar score less than 7 at 5 minutes
ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
ADD	Attention Deficit Disorder
ADHD	Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder
AFS	American Fertility Society
AID	Artificial Insemination by Donor
ART	Assisted Reproductive Technology
ASD	Autism Spectrum Disorder
ASRM	American Society for Reproductive Medicine
BD	Birth Defects
ВН	Benjamini-Hochberg
BMI	Body Mass Index
BPD	Borderline Personality Disorder
BW	Birthweight
CDC	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
ChAb	Chromosomal Abnormalities
CI	Confidence Interval
cm	Centimetre
ConMal	Congenital Malformations
COPD	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease
DASS-21	Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (21 question version)
DC	Donor-Conceived
DI	Donor Insemination
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DOHaD	Developmental Origins of Health and Disease
EENT	Ears Eyes Nose Throat
et al	et alia (and others)
FSA	Fertility Society of Australia
g	grams
GA	Gestational Age
GEE	Generalised Estimating Equations
gen pop	General Population
GERD	Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease

GIFT	Gamete Intrafallopian Transfer
HELLP	Haemolysis, Elevated Liver Enzymes, Low Platelet Count
HFEA	Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus
HLA	Human Leukocyte Antigen
IBD	Inflammatory Bowel Disease
IBS	Irritable Bowel Syndrome
ICSI	Intracytoplasmic Sperm Injection
ICU	Intensive Care Unit
IQ	Intelligence Quotient
IUGR	Intrauterine Growth Retardation (or Restriction)
IVF	Invitro Fertilisation
IVF-D	Invitro Fertilisation with Donor Sperm
JBI-MAStARI	Joanna Briggs Institute Meta-Analysis Statistics Assessment and Review Instrument
kg	Kilogram
LateD	Late-term Delivery (> 41 weeks)
LBW	Low Birthweight (< 2500g)
LGA	Large for Gestational Age (birthweight greater than 90 th percentile)
MeSH	Medical Subject Headings
MRI	Medical Research International
mths	Months
Mult	Multiple delivery (triplets or more)
N or n	Sample size
NHMRC	National Health and Medical Research Council
NICU	Neonatal Intensive Care Unit
NPESU	National Perinatal Epidemiology and Statistics Unit
NSU	Neonatal Surveillance Unit
OCD	Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder
OI	Ovulation Induction
OR	Odds Ratio
PCOS	Polycystic Ovary Syndrome
PD	Preterm Delivery (< 37 weeks)
PE	Preeclampsia
PICOS	Participants, Interventions, Comparators, Outcomes, Study design

PIH	Pregnancy Induced Hypertension
PostD	Post-term Delivery (> 42 weeks)
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
PTSD	Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder
RevMan	Review Manager Software (The Cochrane Collaboration)
RR	Risk Ratio
RTAC	Reproductive Technology Accreditation Committee
S	Singleton
SAPSC	South Australian Perinatal Statistics Collection
SART	Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology
SD	Standard Deviation
SEIFA	Socioeconomic Indexes for Areas
SES	Socioeconomic Status
SGA	Small for Gestational Age (birthweight less than 10 th percentile)
sig	Significant
STROBE	Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology
TermD	Term Delivery (37 – 42 weeks)
Tw	Twin
UK	United Kingdom
UNCRC	United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child
USA	United States of America
USD	United States Dollars
VARTA	Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority
VLBW	Very Low Birthweight (< 1500g)
VPD	Very Preterm Delivery (< 32 weeks)
VSGA	Very Small for Gestational Age (birthweight less than 3 rd percentile)
Wk	Week
yrs	Years

CHAPTER 1. DONOR CONCEPTION AND DOHAD

Infertility is a relatively common condition affecting approximately 9-18% of the general population⁶ and approximately 15% of Australian couples/people of reproductive age.⁷ Varying types of assisted reproductive technology (ART), including in-vitro fertilisation (IVF), but also donor conception, are used to assist people in overcoming infertility. Donor conception is the process of using a third party or parties to provide gamete(s) or embryos and has been used as a fertility treatment modality for countless people around the world. This fertility treatment has enabled them to overcome the emotional pain of infertility and provide them with the joy of having a baby.

Donor conception is not confined to just the actual physical treatment of infertility with donated gametes/embryos. It also includes other factors that enable its practice, such as legislation and regulation. An umbrella term used in this thesis to incorporate the entirety of the practice of donor conception is the 'paradigm'. The paradigm being how donor conception is practised and controlled through legislation and regulation in addition to the ART clinics actual practice. This paradigm is complex and contentious with considerable debate surrounding the issue of the welfare of donor-conceived (DC) people.⁸⁻¹⁵ These welfare outcomes are significant considerations within the donor conception paradigm, specifically within the Australian context.

This thesis seeks to examine the welfare outcomes for people conceived with donated gametes/embryos. Welfare is generally considered to be comprised of both physical and mental wellbeing. Contributing to both physical and mental outcomes are material and social factors. In particular, the impact of social factors on outcomes for the DC person has been the subject of debate for some time.¹⁶⁻¹⁹ However, the physical outcomes of donor-conceived people have been poorly addressed and under-investigated. This lack of investigation is a significant omission given that current knowledge suggests that conception and gestation are important components of a person's development and welfare. These debates, knowledge and lack of investigation of physical outcomes for the donor-conceived will be described in this thesis, but, first, a description of the history of donor conception and the global picture will be presented.

1.1 Introduction - Setting the Scene

In this section, a brief history of donor conception is described as a background to the welfare issues presented in this thesis. Detailed descriptions on the history of donor conception are presented in the works by Novaes,²⁰ Allan,²¹ and Ombelet and Van Robays.²²

The first use of donor sperm to achieve a pregnancy is credited to American William Pancoast in 1884.^{23, 24} However, it was not until approximately 90 years later in the 1970s that assisted reproductive technology (ART) clinics and sperm banks became commonplace.^{22, 25} It was during the 1980s that the use of donor oocytes and donor embryos started (both in 1984).^{26, 27} In an Australian context, the first fertility clinic opened in Sydney in 1938.²⁸ While the use of artificial insemination (not necessarily donor insemination) was being used and advertised in South Australia from at least 1946,²⁹ and the first Australian sperm bank opened in Adelaide in 1972.²⁸

It is not known how many people around the world have been conceived with donated gametes due to the secrecy often associated with donor conception.³⁰⁻³² Where data is known, for example, between 1996-2014, there were 74,892 ART cycles performed using donor sperm in the USA.³³ The percentage attributable to donor sperm increased over that period from 3.8% of all ART cycles in 1996, to 6.2% in 2014.³³ However, this data does not include artificial insemination treatments with donor sperm which is arguably also a significant proportion of all donor sperm treatment modalities.

In Australia, the National Perinatal Epidemiology and Statistics Unit (NPESU) reported that in 2017, 362 live births occurred as a result of donor sperm in Australia.³⁴ However, data from the Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority (VARTA) annual reports for Victoria, one state of Australia, showed that for the financial year 2017-2018, there were 473 pregnancies from donor sperm treatments.³⁵ Similarly, for the financial year 2016-2017, there were 446 pregnancies in Victoria.³⁶ Even if all Victorian donor sperm pregnancies did not result in a live birth due to stillbirth or miscarriage, the numbers reported by the NPESU are low in comparison to data reported by VARTA and one would suggest what would also be occurring in other Australian states. Furthermore, NPESU data for donor sperm treatments only extend as far back as 1979, and therefore it has not captured the number of people conceived from donated sperm in Australia before that date. Whatever the reason, current information on the number of DC people born in Australia is unclear. Indeed, this uncertainty was highlighted in a Federal Senate inquiry into donor conception practices held in 2010.³⁷

Without accurate data on the number of people conceived with donor conception around the world, in the USA or Australia, it is impossible to stipulate how many people are affected by the subject of this thesis. Some further information regarding the estimated rather than actual numbers of DC people in Australia is provided later in Chapter 4.

With a history of almost 140 years in the case of donor sperm treatments, it may be somewhat surprising, at least to some, that there is still much to learn about the outcomes for those people conceived with donated gametes. In particular, there is much to learn about their health.^{1, 3} Quantifiable health outcomes of DC people are the primary focus of this thesis.

1.1.1 The Health of Donor-Conceived People

The potential for a DC person to have their health negatively impacted has its origins in their very mode of conception. It has been established that children born following the use of ART, including IVF, have increased morbidities,³⁸⁻⁴⁶ and other health outcomes including altered epigenetic profiles.⁴⁷⁻⁵⁰ Moreover, perinatal outcomes from ART procedures are associated with increased incidences of birth defects (BD), preterm delivery (PD < 37 weeks), lower birth weights and increased mortality in comparison to those observed from spontaneous conceptions.^{45, 47, 51-59} This data highlights the possibility for adverse health outcomes occurring by manipulating gametes in a clinic or laboratory and using assisted reproductive technologies.

Of particular relevance for this discussion is the issue of adverse perinatal outcomes. These outcomes, including low birthweight (LBW < 2500g), and PD, have been correlated with increased incidences of morbidity and mortality in adulthood.⁶⁰⁻⁶⁴ The increased incidences of non-communicable diseases and poor health arising in later life as a result of factors occurring during the conception and prenatal/developmental periods is termed the 'Developmental Origins of Health and Disease' or DOHaD.

DOHaD provides the theoretical framework and mechanisms through which the health of DC people may be affected not only at birth but also in adulthood. This chapter will introduce DOHaD and provide the foundation from which it is shown that the health of DC people require investigation.

1.2 Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD)

1.2.1 The Barker Hypothesis

David Barker first described concepts of DOHaD in 1990 in his article 'The fetal and infant origins of adult disease'.⁶² Subsequently, it has been dubbed the 'Barker Hypothesis' or in an early stage by Barker himself as the 'Thrifty Phenotype'.⁶⁵ The Thrifty Phenotype was based on his research that showed reduced foetal growth in the womb leads to increased incidences of chronic diseases in adulthood such as coronary heart disease, type 2 diabetes mellitus, and hypertension (high blood pressure).⁶⁶⁻⁶⁹ This reduced foetal growth was attributed to maternal under-nutrition. This under-nutrition subsequently (re)programmed the foetus to prepare for later life, whereby sufficient and proper nutrition may also be problematic. Hence the term 'thrifty' as the foetus had to prepare for the short supply of nutrients and adjust its growth accordingly. The Barker Hypothesis was relabelled the Foetal Origins of Adult Disease (FOAD) which was later changed to DOHaD, as the hypothesis was found to encapsulate more areas including development rather than just the foetal stage.

Some infants who suffered from poor foetal growth, which is termed intrauterine growth restriction or intrauterine growth retardation (IUGR)^a were subsequently born small for gestational age (SGA).^b These infants would then undergo catch-up growth in which their growth was accelerated to bring them closer to their normal peers.⁷⁰⁻⁷⁴ This catch-up growth is then also associated with different body compositions for these children, including higher body fat mass.⁷⁵⁻⁷⁹

SGA/IUGR children whose metabolism has been altered to accelerate this growth are at increased risk of developing metabolic syndrome.⁸⁰⁻⁸⁴ Alterations in the child's metabolism have also been observed in the neonatal period with changes including:

"glucose intolerance, insulin resistance, catabolite accumulation, and altered amino acid metabolism" $p267.^{85}$

Metabolic syndrome can involve the following conditions: abdominal obesity, hypertension, elevated blood sugar levels, low high-density lipoprotein (HDL) levels, high serum triglycerides, and insulin resistance.^{82, 86, 87} These conditions, as part of metabolic syndrome, are associated with increased incidences of cardiovascular disease and diabetes,^{81, 88-90} and increases the mortality rate in this population.⁹¹⁻⁹⁴ Simplistically, obesity and altered

^a IUGR is the condition in which the foetus/neonate is smaller than it should be due to a poorer growth rate. ^b SGA is the condition in which the neonate has a birthweight below the 10th percentile for neonates of the same gestational age

metabolism obtained in adulthood through lifestyle choices are also associated with an increased risk of cardiovascular disease and diabetes. However, the developmental period can influence this trajectory and increase the incidences of obesity and metabolic disorders.

Some have suggested that rapid neonatal fat accumulation may be a useful marker for a DOHaD aetiology.⁹⁵ In addition to neonatal fat deposition, early childhood fat accretion has been associated with being born SGA and developing metabolic syndrome.⁹⁶ Regardless of which markers are most predictive through the neonatal, childhood or adult periods, being born SGA/IUGR has demonstrated negative consequences for the long-term health of the person born.

Further complications of being born SGA/IUGR include brain injury,⁹⁷⁻⁹⁹ respiratory problems including bronchopulmonary dysplasia and asthma,^{99, 100} altered immune systems with increased infections/allergies,⁹⁹⁻¹⁰¹ short stature, polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS), premature adrenarche,¹⁰² and reduced longevity.¹⁰³ Evidence is, therefore, suggestive that being born SGA/IUGR is not beneficial for long-term health.

The odds ratio for having an SGA child is increased when the mother was also born SGA showing the ability for poor foetal and adult outcomes to be inherited or at least have transgenerational transmission as a result of DOHaD.¹⁰⁴⁻¹⁰⁷ The possibility of inherited SGA is consistent with studies showing an association with a father who was born SGA or LBW.¹⁰⁸⁻¹¹⁰ Furthermore, an association has been observed in SGA outcomes for twins and siblings.¹¹¹⁻¹¹³ This illustrates a strong heritable association with being born SGA and carrying it into the subsequent generation(s). Inheritance can be attributed to not only genetics but also potentially epigenetics, which is described later in this chapter.

There has been considerable controversy surrounding the DOHaD hypothesis. The data that lead to the Barker hypothesis was infant mortality and birth record data, including birthweight from England and Wales, starting from the early 20th century and correlating birthweight with cardiovascular disease later in life. Given that SGA was suggested to be the result of poor maternal nutrition, SGA children who grew up in the same lower socioeconomic environment were unsurprisingly more likely to experience poorer health in adulthood than their more privileged peers. This finding would be an association of confounding, which is one of the most serious of DOHaD criticisms.¹¹⁴ There are many other potential confounders such as smoking, education, maternal age, maternal body mass index (BMI), birth order, obstetric complications, and maternal health which may also contribute.¹¹⁵⁻¹¹⁷ Additionally, concerning

DC offspring, any pre-existing fertility issues can potentially negatively impact neonatal outcomes, including SGA.¹¹⁸ There is however the suggestion that confounders such as socioeconomic status can be stable across generations, will be present before and after birth and are therefore part of the causal pathway.¹¹⁹

Authors Lucas *et al.*, in the earlier period of discussing the hypothesis had argued that much of the studies up until 1999 that investigated DOHaD were:

"flawed by incomplete and incorrect statistical interpretation." p245.120

A further argument is that the hypothesis provides too broad a basis for the outcomes and that subsequently, many other models could also be applied to the data to provide a similar pathway analysis.¹²¹ In comparison to the too broad a basis argument, there has also been a considerable narrow focus on just birthweight and SGA as primary outcome measures to determine the risk for adult diseases. Birthweight is just one marker of a poor foetal-maternal environment, and a subsequent focus on just these outcomes may produce erroneous conclusions.¹¹⁵ Other markers such as catch up growth and childhood adiposity are therefore also important. Tu *et al.*, suggest that some of the evidence for DOHaD may be a statistical artefact created from adjusting for current weights which may exaggerate the relationship.¹²² However, others argue that adjusting for attained bodyweight is warranted.¹¹⁹ While the postulation by Tu *et al.*, is based on computer simulations rather than an analysis of observational data, the outcomes do raise potential concerns for some existing studies.

Notwithstanding, the DOHaD hypothesis continues to gain support from continual investigation and is generally accepted among scientists.¹²³ Furthermore, and crucially, the hypothesis is supported by animal models that remove confounding. These have shown similar results of the links between being born SGA/IUGR with catch up growth and having poorer outcomes in later life such as increased obesity and altered insulin/glucose homeostasis,¹²⁴⁻¹²⁹ cardiovascular disease,^{81, 130-133} brain alterations and damage,^{134, 135} asthma and allergies,^{100, 136} as well as shortened life-spans.¹³⁷⁻¹⁴⁰ In an analysis of the DOHaD hypothesis and the criticisms surrounding it through a review of the literature, Skogen and Overland argue that most of the criticisms and methodological shortcomings have been addressed and that the hypothesis still holds credence.¹⁴¹ The mounting evidence and the addressed criticisms have turned some original sceptics into converts.¹¹⁴ The data has also become strong enough to compel the World Health Organisation (WHO) to include LBW as a risk factor for cardiovascular disease.¹⁴² Due to the evidence and scientific community acceptance, the DOHaD hypothesis is described by some researchers as a phenomenon.¹⁴³⁻¹⁴⁶

So how can the foetal-maternal environment not only affect adult life but also life in subsequent generations? The answer may potentially lie with epigenetics.

1.2.2 Epigenetics of DOHaD

Epigenetics was first described in 1942 with the introduction of the term epigenotype.¹⁴⁷ Epigenotype was an explanation of the total development pathways of an organism and outcomes on that organism. Now, epigenetics is the study of how endogenous and exogenous factors (the environment) can reversibly alter the expression of genes but without altering the actual genetic code.¹⁴⁸ The sequence of the ATGCs is unaltered;^c however, other factors affect gene expression. The genotype then gets translated into the phenotype, the observed outcomes of the gene expression. Epigenetics is concerned with changes to gene expression that alter the phenotype.

Modification of gene expression through epigenetic modification can occur through several mechanisms. These involve chromatin remodelling (a complex of DNA, histones and RNA) through methylation or demethylation of the DNA, or histone modification (including acetylation, methylation, and phosphorylation among others), as well as nucleosome positioning, and alteration of various mRNAs (messenger RNAs). More simply this means that various genes may be switched on or off, have the amount of their expression altered, or the proteins created from the transcription of these genes either altered or amounts increased or decreased. These changes occur through environmental pressures. These environmental pressures are not entirely understood. However, there are numerous pressures which could induce epigenetic changes such as but not limited to: diet (including micronutrients), chemicals (medications, alcohol, tobacco, mutagens), exercise, stress, and infectious agents.¹⁴⁹⁻¹⁵³

Even though epigenetic changes occur as a result of environmental factors, these modifications can be passed on to subsequent generations,^{154, 155} including the passing on of epigenetic induced disease.^{156, 157} This epigenetic transgenerational inheritance has been suggested to be a critical component of disease aetiology and subsequent risk assessments.^{158, ¹⁵⁹ While some adverse modifications are corrected in the embryo; some have the potential to be inherited.¹⁶⁰⁻¹⁶⁴ These epigenetic modifications, whether induced in a person directly}

^c ATGCs are the four nucleotide bases of DNA, being A= adenine, T = thymine, G = guanine, C = cytosine.

through the environment or inheritance, have the potential to result in or be associated with various disease states due to phenotypic alterations.

In the case of gametes and the developing foetus, epigenetics plays a crucial role in growth and health outcomes for the individual and future generations. The sperm epigenome has numerous windows of opportunity for modification by the environment,^{160, 165} leading to epigenetic transgenerational inheritance.^{159, 166} In a review of the literature on epigenetics in oocytes, Clarke and Vieux argue that methylation or demethylation of DNA, histone modification, and short RNA modifications can occur during oogenesis.¹⁶¹ Considering that oocytogenesis, a primary stage of oogenesis in the creation of primary oocytes, occurs before or shortly after birth and that a woman is born with their total number of oocytes that they will have in their lifetime; there is an opportunity to induce epigenetic changes in oocytes in the foetal-maternal environment. Epigenetic changes in the sperm, oocyte and embryo highlight its intrinsic relationship with DOHaD.

Altered gene expression and epigenetics has been associated with diseases synonymous with DOHaD such as diabetes¹⁶⁷⁻¹⁶⁹ and is implicated by numerous authors as a potential cause for cardiovascular disease.¹⁷⁰⁻¹⁷⁵ Additionally, in an analysis of animal models of epigenetic changes related to DOHaD, Cutfield *et al.*, hypothesise through the available evidence that the embryonic environment can lead to epigenetic modifications that in turn alter growth and metabolism in later life.¹⁷⁶

Epigenetic modifications have been linked with the issue of infertility itself, which is the core underlying condition relevant to this thesis, albeit donor conception does not treat infertility per se (as described in Chapter 5). A review of the literature on sperm epigenetics by Jenkins and Carrell showed data supporting the position that:

"proper establishment and maintenance of the paternal epigenetic program is associated with appropriate gamete and embryonic development, disruption of which is associated with varied degrees of infertility." p731.¹⁷⁷

Similarly, Nilsson and Skinner in their review posit:

"Environmentally induced epigenetic transgenerational inheritance appears to be an important contributing factor to reproductive disease in many organisms, including humans." p1.¹⁷⁸

These statements place a spotlight on the circular nature and self-fulfilling prophecy of DOHaD and epigenetics. A poor start in life by being born SGA/IUGR is associated with poorer health outcomes in adulthood. Adverse adult health is associated with decreased rates of fertility and poorer perinatal outcomes - and around the circle, it goes.
Subsequently, regardless of where epigenetic modification occurs, preconception (such as gametogenesis or the manipulation of gametes), the formation of the zygote/embryo (embryogenesis), preimplantation embryo development, the development of the foetus inutero or in-vitro, during childhood, or even adulthood - epigenetics plays a crucial role not only for the health of the person concerned including their longevity,¹⁵⁷ but also potentially for future generations.

With the process of epigenetics established as a scientific theory that can in some instances explain poor growth, disease states and inheritance, it is a requirement to show then that processes involved in and around donor conception have the potential to induce epigenetic alterations.

1.2.3 Donor Conception - A Potential Source of Epigenetic Change

With adverse perinatal outcomes associated with ART already established, why would outcomes from donor conception require special consideration and segregation from a broader ART data set? Two factors, in combination with each other, set donor conception apart:

1) a novel antigen eliciting a maternal immune response leading to increased incidences of poor obstetric outcomes such as preeclampsia and pregnancy-induced hypertension,

and

2) laboratory/clinic manipulation of gametes, including extensive use of cryopreservation (freezing) techniques, and culture of embryos.

However, while the laboratory/clinic manipulation of gametes is also present in other ART treatment modalities such as IVF, it is its combination with the novel antigen that imparts the difference. Pregnancy-induced hypertension (PIH) which is also known as gestational hypertension, is the condition of having high blood pressure during pregnancy and develops after week 20 of gestation. High blood pressure is not only dangerous for the mother but also for the baby from the perspective that it reduces the amount of blood able to get to the placenta which can lead to a lack of oxygen and nutrients for the foetus. Preeclampsia (PE) is essentially PIH but with the added problem of an abnormal kidney and possibly liver function in the mother leading to excess protein in the urine. PE has the potential to be fatal. While PIH and PE are interrelated, the main focus of this section will be on PE due to the fact it is a far more severe and dangerous condition for both the mother, foetus and resultant child.

1.2.3.1 Novel Antigen

The novel antigen that is represented by a donor oocyte/embryo or donor sperm has the potential to elicit a maternal immune response leading to obstetric complications of which the hypertensive disorders of pregnancy including PE and PIH are particularly relevant from a DOHaD perspective.

1.2.3.1.1 Preeclampsia

The increased incidences of PE are associated with fertility treatments using donated gametes.¹⁷⁹⁻¹⁸⁸ The risk of PE is elevated further in the cases of double donation (sperm and oocyte), over and above those observed for oocyte donation alone.¹⁸⁹ Preeclampsia is an immune response,^{186, 190-192} that may alter placentation,¹⁹³⁻¹⁹⁶ and is a leading cause of foetal and maternal morbidity and mortality.^{197, 198}

While the association between the use of donated oocytes and PE is strong, there have been some reports where no correlation between the use of donated sperm and PE have been found.^{199, 200} However, a recent systematic review highlighted that an increased risk for PE exists that is correlated with donated sperm in comparison to the use of partner's sperm in ART.²⁰¹ The association is also supported theoretically through the following immunological mechanisms.

The immunological component in response to a novel antigen (sperm), is highlighted by the reduced incidence of PE in women who have had prior repeated exposure to the semen/seminal fluid of the same man.^{181, 202-204} Furthermore, the novel antigen association is highlighted by increased incidences of PE with changed paternity in subsequent pregnancies of multiparous women who did not have PE in the prior pregnancy.²⁰⁵⁻²⁰⁷ Increased incidences of PE are also a problem of primipaternity (first-time pregnancy with that father), due to this novel antigen eliciting an adaptive immune response.^{203, 208} Stratification of PE pregnancies into donor oocytes and autologous oocytes (mothers own oocytes) highlights this novel antigen immune response further, as different pathophysiological mechanisms were observed between the two groups.²⁰⁹

Of particular relevance, the immune mechanism of PE is correlated with factors such as IUGR, SGA and PD,²¹⁰⁻²¹⁵ which are known to affect the child's health adversely. Individuals born following a pregnancy complicated by PE have increased risks of hypertension,²¹⁶⁻²¹⁹ cardiovascular disease,²¹⁹⁻²²² congenital heart defects,²²³ endothelial dysfunction,²²⁴ higher body mass index (BMI),^{225, 226} higher triglycerides and non-HDLs,²²⁶ gastrointestinal

disease,²²⁷ hospitalisation due to disease,²²⁸ stroke,^{220, 229} asthma and allergies,²³⁰⁻²³² ophthalmic morbidity,²³³ as well as mental disorders,²²⁰ including epilepsy,²³⁴ neuropsychiatric morbidity,²³⁵ behavioural problems,²³⁶ attention deficit hyperactivity disorder,²³⁷ and autism spectrum disorder.^{238, 239} Long-term health sequelae has been shown up to 70 years later with adults born as a result of pregnancies complicated with PE experiencing psychiatric problems.²⁴⁰ Outcomes for the offspring born from a preeclamptic pregnancy outlined are extensive but by no means complete, yet even those listed highlight the severity of long-term health trajectories.

With PE having a heritable component,²⁴¹⁻²⁴⁶ in addition to women who are born SGA having a higher incidence of PE in pregnancy,²¹¹ a cycle of PE and metabolic syndrome in both the mother and offspring has been created through the use of donated gametes.

So far in this analysis, it has been established that children born through ART have increased incidences of poor perinatal outcomes such as SGA and PD, while long term outcomes include but not limited to elevated incidences of cardiovascular disease. It has also been established that being born with adverse perinatal conditions such as SGA in spontaneously conceived conceptions is also associated with increased incidences of cardiovascular disease. It would seem plausible that they were causatively linked. However, Valenzuela-Alcaraz *et al.*, concluded that SGA and ART were independent causes of foetal cardiac remodelling, which can lead to cardiovascular disease.²⁴⁷ The use of ART and donated gametes as an influence on poor perinatal and adult outcomes should, therefore, not be dismissed in favour of maternal factors that are associated with PE.

The origins of preeclampsia are multifactorial, which can create confounding. Not only is PE associated with adverse neonatal outcomes but it is also associated with other maternal factors such as metabolic syndrome,²⁴⁸⁻²⁵² obesity,²⁵³⁻²⁵⁸ advanced maternal age,^{253, 259-261} pregravid diabetes,^{257, 262-265} pregravid hypertension,^{253, 254, 265, 266} subfertility,²⁶⁷⁻²⁷⁰ and maternal cardiovascular disease.²⁷¹⁻²⁷⁴ The aetiology of preeclampsia is therefore highly complex. Regardless of these maternal factors, the influence of donated gametes in increasing the risk for PE is a significant factor.^{179-187, 275} A driving component of some of these adverse outcomes for those offspring affected by PE may potentially be epigenetics.

Epigenetic modifications have been correlated to poor placentation in preeclamptic pregnancies.²⁷⁶⁻²⁸¹ Infants and umbilical cord blood cells of foetuses exposed to PE have been shown to have altered methylation of IGF-2 (insulin-like growth factor-2),^{277, 282, 283} which is

correlated with metabolic diseases in later life.^{283, 284} Additionally, altered epigenetic profiles affecting a variety of genes and systems has been observed in foetal cells as well as neonates born after the pregnancy became preeclamptic.²⁸⁵⁻²⁸⁸ As the use of donor gametes is associated with PE, is there a concomitant increased risk for adverse perinatal outcomes in donor offspring that is elevated above those found in spontaneously conceived offspring or those conceived via other ART treatment modalities? It is plausible that increased incidences of PE result in worse perinatal outcomes for the donor offspring cohort; however, PE is only one part of the potential problem.

1.2.3.1.2 Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension

Similar to PE, an increased incidence of PIH has been associated with pregnancies implementing donor oocytes.^{200, 275, 289-293} For donor sperm, some studies have suggested an association to PIH,¹⁸⁴ while others have contradicted it.^{200, 294} Whether this may be because PE has been studied more extensively than PIH in terms of donor sperm, or possibly that those women who do suffer PIH associated with donor sperm use may be more likely to go on to develop PE is unknown. However, a study of surgically extracted partner sperm used for intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI) but which the woman had not been exposed to, found a higher incidence of PIH than those that had been exposed to their partner's sperm.²⁹⁵ Once again highlighting the importance of exposure to semen antigens for not only the reduction of PE but also PIH.

Neonates born after a pregnancy complication by PIH are more likely to suffer a range of outcomes including LBW, SGA/IUGR, PD, stillbirth/mortality and neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) admissions.²⁹⁶⁻³⁰⁰ Resultant children/adults are then more likely to go on to have high blood pressures themselves,^{226, 301-305} cardiovascular disease,³⁰⁶ higher BMI,²²⁶ diabetes,^{307, 308} behavioural problems,³⁰⁹ and mental disorders,³¹⁰⁻³¹² among other issues. Similarities can, therefore, be drawn with observed offspring outcomes associated with PE, with albeit not quite as severe or as numerous problems. Further similarities are found epigenetically, as it has been suggested that offspring born from a pregnancy complicated by hypertensive disorders of pregnancy including PIH have similar epigenome-wide DNA methylations to those resulting from a PE complicated pregnancy.³¹³

While there is a considerable public health problem for both the current generation giving birth and the subsequent generation (the child), as a result of PE and PIH, the increased incidences associated with the use of donated gametes and the potential implications for

future generations is disconcerting. Compounding the issue of child welfare outcomes through the use of donated gametes/embryos and the correlation to PE and PIH is the implication for problems also arising from the manipulation of the gametes as part of the fertility treatment itself.

1.2.3.2 Laboratory/Clinic Manipulation

Even during the very first donor insemination procedure of 1884, gametes have been manipulated as part of the donor conception treatment process. Whether it is from simple manual handling of sperm or oocytes to more modern techniques such as the cryopreservation of gametes/embryos or the culture of embryos in the laboratory, each manipulation is a window of opportunity to introduce epigenetic pressures or to damage the gamete/embryo directly.

1.2.3.2.1 Cryopreservation

Donor conception utilises cryopreservation of gametes and embryos extensively. Cryopreservation was first introduced as a means to store sperm for extended periods. This storage allowed the clinician to treat a woman with donor sperm whenever she came into the clinic, and the donor sperm could simply be thawed and used then and there. That is opposed to the problem of using fresh sperm in which the sperm donation is timed to coincide within a relative time window of the female patient's visit. Cryopreservation also allowed for the transport of sperm between clinics as required. However, now the use of cryopreservation is mandated to allow for the testing of various communicable diseases, mainly sexually transmitted diseases, but also for the screening of certain inheritable diseases. Mandatory cryopreservation first occurred in Australia,³¹⁴ as a result of the transmission of HIV to mothers that were reported in 1985,³¹⁵ and then found to have also occurred elsewhere.³¹⁶⁻³¹⁹ Other jurisdictions soon followed suit and mandated the use of cryopreserved donor sperm.^{320, 321} The situation for donor oocytes/embryos is somewhat a little different in that fresh oocytes/embryos are still used in addition to cryopreservation depending on the situation.³²²⁻³²⁴ Donor-conceived cohorts potentially represent a useful tool for the investigation of the effects that cryopreservation has on offspring outcomes.

Sperm cryopreservation has been shown to cause fragmentation in both nuclear DNA,³²⁵⁻³²⁷ and mitochondrial DNA.³²⁸ It is also damaging to chromatin^d and acrosome^e integrity.^{329, 330} Furthermore, the sperm's morphology, motility and viability are adversely affected,³³¹⁻³³³ which are important markers of fertility.^{334, 335} Manual handlings of sperm using various laboratory techniques to prepare the samples also can induce DNA fragmentation.³³⁶⁻³³⁸ For cryopreserved sperm, however, oxidative stress has been proposed as a mediator of fragmentation,^{339, 340} occurring directly from the cryopreservation process.³⁴¹

In an attempt to reduce DNA fragmentation, cryopreservation techniques have often resorted to using antioxidants in the freezing media.^{342, 343} Others implement vitrification (freezing without ice crystal formation) as an alternative to conventional freezing as it improves motility post-thaw. However, DNA fragmentation rates remain similar regardless of the cryopreservation process.³⁴⁴ Others have argued that while DNA fragmentation does occur from cryopreservation, that various techniques and media can reduce the amount of fragmentation as well as improve motility.^{333, 345} Regardless of the technique or antioxidants used, sperm does suffer from damage that may be irreparable.

Significant DNA damage may result in either non-fertilisation or that the embryo will fail to develop properly and subsequently not carried to term.³⁴⁶ However, given that single base changes in DNA (called single nucleotide polymorphisms) are associated with cardiovascular disease,^{347, 348} autism spectrum disorders and schizophrenia,^{349, 350} infectious diseases,^{351, 352} and cancer^{353, 354} among countless others, the consequences that small scale DNA changes can have on the health of the child are potentially significant.

Unfortunately, DNA damage is unable to be repaired by the sperm as it has no repair mechanisms,^{355, 356} even though it has some pathways that would suggest that it could occur. However, sperm are missing some vital downstream components.³⁵⁷ The oocyte is therefore required to undertake DNA repair,³⁵⁸⁻³⁶⁰ otherwise, the damage may lead to programmed cell death, or the damage gets passed on to the embryo. In some instances, programmed cell death would be the preferred outcome rather than to continue the development of an embryo containing a deleterious alteration.

^d Chromatin is a complex of DNA and protein including histones. It is important in the packaging of DNA to fit into the nucleus and is critical for the expression of genes.

^e The acrosome is the cap which covers the head of the sperm. It is essential for breaking down of the oocyte's membrane the zona pellucida to enable fertilisation.

In oocyte cryopreservation, toxic cryoprotectants are often used.³⁶¹⁻³⁶⁴ Some reports have shown increased incidences of DNA damage,³⁶⁵⁻³⁶⁷ including chromosome misalignment that is correlated with oocyte cryopreservation.³⁶⁸ Although, this increased DNA damage is disputed by others.^{369, 370} Of relevance to this issue is a report by Stigliani *et al.*, who stated:

"Gene Ontology analysis by DAVID bioinformatics resource disclosed that cryopreservation deregulates genes involved in oocyte function and early embryo development, such as chromosome organization, RNA splicing and processing, cell cycle, cellular response to DNA damage and to stress, DNA repair, calcium ion binding, malate dehydrogenase activity and mitochondrial activity." p2519.³⁷¹

The proposed deregulation of a cryopreserved oocyte's DNA repair mechanism has implications for the oocyte's ability to fix DNA damage occurring in cryopreserved sperm. Regardless, it has been postulated that sperm DNA fragmentation is a severe concern for offspring conceived via ART,³⁷² as sperm DNA damage may be transmitted to the embryo,³⁷³ which is consistent with the statement by Stigliani and co-authors. Cryo-damage to the oocyte is not confined to DNA but also affects the oocyte's membranes and mitochondria, which may lead to altered metabolism.^{374, 375}

Not only is direct DNA damage a cause for concern in the developing embryo, evidence of the sperm epigenome (epigenetic changes that alter the expression of the sperm genome), suggests that sperm epigenetic changes also play a role in the developing embryo.^{177, 376, 377} This is because the embryo not only obtains DNA from the sperm but also incorporates centrosomes, activation factors, mRNA and iRNAs (interfering RNA), from the sperm.^{378, 379} Subsequently, it is not merely a matter of being concerned with sperm DNA alteration or damage but also whether any chromatin remodelling, methylation/demethylation, altered RNAs, or histone modification induced epigenetic changes have occurred which can then impact the embryo. Such epigenetic changes have been associated with various outcomes, such as poor embryogenesis and male factor infertility.³⁸⁰⁻³⁸³

Specifically, for the DOHaD hypothesis with an emphasis on foetal growth, aberrant methylation and loss of imprinting have also been linked with both SGA placenta,³⁸⁴⁻³⁸⁷ and IUGR placenta.³⁸⁸⁻³⁹¹ It has been argued that these methylation patterns are important determinants and markers of the in-utero environment as methylation remains relatively constant during labour, but that gene expression may change during this period.³⁸⁵ While methylation may remain constant during birth; the effect cryopreservation can have on methylation patterns is less clear. Some studies have shown altered methylation in the oocyte,³⁹²⁻³⁹⁵ and resultant zygote/embryo,³⁹⁶⁻⁴⁰⁰ in various models including animals. Also

linking with foetal growth is the correlation between the use of cryopreserved embryos and an increased incidence of PE,⁴⁰¹ which is then also correlated with SGA/IUGR.

Oxidative stress which is associated with sperm cryopreservation is also separately associated with altered methylation in sperm,⁴⁰²⁻⁴⁰⁵ and oocytes.⁴⁰³ Which, in turn, affects fertility and embryo development. Others argue cryopreservation itself does not alter methylation patterns in gametes/embryos.⁴⁰⁶⁻⁴⁰⁸ While debate exists regarding epigenetic changes resulting from cryopreservation, what can be concluded from those studies, is that typically specific genes and methylation patterns were targeted for analysis and that we do not yet know what effect cryopreservation has on not only the methylation pattern of 'all' genes but also other epigenetic modifications. These epigenetic changes and the implications for the health of offspring has raised concerns with some researchers.^{382, 383, 409} Especially when considering data from mice showed that histone methylation in sperm adversely affected the health of offspring transgenerationally ⁴¹⁰, and that female mice offspring had altered adiposity and glucose tolerance when conceived with sperm exposed to oxidative stress.⁴¹¹ Therefore, further investigation is required.

Moreover, there are concerns about epigenetic changes which have also been associated with various cancers.⁴¹²⁻⁴¹⁷ There is considerable literature on the links between epigenetic changes and other diseases/disorders, including imprinting disorders,⁴¹⁸ in which a loss of imprinting is harmful to the foetus and leads to various diseases/disorders.⁴¹⁹ However, to list them all here would be too lengthy. Instead, the reference to an association with cancer is an example of how such changes can adversely affect the health of individuals. It is through epigenetic modification that we can see that pathways exist which can induce different health trajectories for individual's dependent on their environment, including foetal-maternal, as well as preconception through the manipulation of gametes.

Associations between the use of ART and imprinting disorders in offspring has already been established.⁴²⁰⁻⁴²⁴ Others have argued that epigenetic variation at birth that is associated with ART mostly resolves at adulthood and therefore does not adversely affect health and development.⁴²⁵ Problematically as is the case with other studies suggesting that cryopreservation does not alter methylation, this study was also limited in what markers were studied. It did not investigate the imprinting disorders of Angelman syndrome, Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome, Prader-Willi syndrome, or Silver-Russell syndrome that others have shown a correlation with and that have epigenetic and genetic aetiologies.⁴²⁶ Rather, they looked at other imprinting loci. Caution should, therefore, be taken before broad

overarching statements such as the following are made when the authors have not assessed all aspects of epigenetic variation:

"Importantly, ART-associated epigenetic variation at birth largely resolves by adulthood with no direct evidence that it impacts on development and health." p3922.425

Due to the potential for DNA and epigenetic changes induced through the manipulation of gametes, it is important to monitor how cryopreservation and the handling of gametes in a clinical environment may impact the health of DC people. In a discussion on DNA damage in sperm which included an analysis on cryopreservation, Gavriliouk and Aitken, make a profound statement that can be equally applied to the use of cryopreserved oocytes and emphasises the core component of this thesis of offspring health:

"The integrity of sperm (oocyte) DNA is vital for the subsequent health trajectory of the offspring......given the current widespread use of ART to achieve conceptions in vitro that could not have occurred in vivo; until the genetic consequences of such trends are understood, we may be inadvertently creating a health burden for our species that future generations will have to solve." (oocyte added) p42.⁴²⁷

1.2.3.2.2 Embryo Culture

Those donor conception treatment modalities that may implement embryo culture include oocyte donation, embryo donation (double gamete donation), IVF with donor sperm, ICSI with donor sperm and gestational surrogacy using a donor oocyte and possibly donor sperm. These modalities implement IVF methodologies to fertilise the oocyte and grow the zygote in culture to become an embryo before implanting into the womb. Over the decades of IVF practice, numerous techniques, methodologies and equipment have been used. Importantly in terms of epigenetic change is the use of various culture media and the actual culturing process in an artificial environment. Some have regarded embryo culture as having the highest potential for introducing epigenetic change.⁴²⁸ In light of evidence from the impacts of cryopreservation, PE and PIH, this statement is debatable in the context of donor conception. However, the impacts of embryo culture are potentially profound.

Some have attributed the increased incidences of birth defects, morbidity and imprinting disorders to the implementation of embryo culture and the lack of protection against oxidative stress.⁴²⁹ Embryo culture has been shown to alter DNA methylation of embryos,⁴³⁰⁻⁴³³ with variations in culture media themselves inducing changes in methylation patterns.^{426,434-436} Others have suggested that evidence failed to show an increase in methylation in imprinting genes resulting from culturing in two different media.⁴³⁷ Similarly, to earlier

criticisms levelled at other studies that suggested that there is no problem with IVF/donor conception this study only looked at two different media and is not a comparison of the many different media that is currently available. Therefore it should not be taken as a conclusive argument to counter claims that media does not influence methylation more broadly.

The impacts of the use of various culture media are not confined to the embryo but also appears to manifest in altered outcomes for the children. Studies have shown that different culture media alters measures such as birthweight, bodyweight, BMI, adiposity,⁴³⁸⁻⁴⁴³ and increased developmental problems.⁴⁴⁴ These outcomes are consistent with altered health trajectories already associated with the use of ART.

1.2.3.2.3 Intracytoplasmic Sperm Injection

Intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI) has become the most commonly used IVF technique in recent years,⁴⁴⁵ in which a single sperm is selected by an embryologist and injected into an oocyte. This process can implement both donated oocytes and donated sperm. However, it is also used with a partner's sperm. Regarding sperm donation, ICSI is sometimes used because a lower volume/amount of sperm is required. This situation enables donor sperm to be used for more women/treatments than intrauterine donor insemination.

In comparison to traditional IVF, some studies have reported an increased frequency of adverse outcomes perinatally and long-term, including birth defects,⁴⁴⁶⁻⁴⁴⁸ as well as autism and mental disability.⁴⁴⁹⁻⁴⁵² In terms of the offspring's own fertility, males conceived from ICSI have been reported to have poorer semen and endocrine parameters^{453, 454} which may be associated with the father's male-factor infertility.

Irrespective of phenotypic outcomes, there has been a range of epigenetic modifications associated with ICSI. These changes have included altered methylation,^{455, 456} including imprinting genes,⁴⁵⁷ and histone modification in the placenta.⁴⁵⁸ Foetuses conceived through the use of ICSI have been shown to have altered methylation patterns.⁴⁵⁹ While in the resultant children themselves, an increase in imprinting disorders have been associated with ICSI resulting from altered epigenetic profiles.^{420, 422, 460} It has been argued that it is not clear at what stage these modifications are introduced.⁴⁶¹

The mechanisms and current evidence shown above is disconcerting for the health and wellbeing of people conceived with ART. Notwithstanding, some studies are confounded due to subfertility and other maternal/paternal factors making it challenging to come to definite

conclusions.⁴⁶² Subfertility is less of an issue in donor conception analysis as the person who is infertile or subfertile is often taken out of the equation except for oocyte donation. However, the success of donor oocytes highlights that a considerable proportion of the infertility is an issue of old eggs. However, other factors that provide confounding are essential considerations.

1.2.4 The Role of Confounding

Many factors can impart confounding to an analysis of donor conception outcomes. For example, advanced maternal/paternal age and poor maternal/paternal health which are associated with infertility or subfertility are confounders in analysing offspring outcomes.^{47, 58, ⁴⁶³⁻⁴⁶⁶ The underlying health conditions of the parents, linked with their fertility problem, contribute to these poorer outcomes in their babies. Confounding is sometimes used to postulate that it is not the ART procedure but rather parental health and infertility or subfertility that is a significant factor in these poor outcomes.⁴⁶⁷⁻⁴⁶⁹ However, subfertility or infertility is typically not one of them in donor conception due to the use of gamete donors. Some of the significant confounders associated with donor conception will be discussed here which highlight that it is a combination of the ART treatments and confounding that is associated with adverse outcomes for those conceived with ART.}

1.2.4.1 Multiplicity

The use of ART is associated with multiple births, including twins which are a well-known confounder of perinatal outcomes.⁴⁷⁰⁻⁴⁷⁷ A simple way to control for multiplicity is to stratify data and analyse singletons and multiples separately. In singletons, it has been shown that ART pregnancies still result in worse perinatal outcomes such as LBW, PD, and congenital malformations (ConMal) compared to those conceived spontaneously.^{52, 54, 478-483} Furthermore, they are more likely to be admitted to the NICU.⁴⁸⁴ Preterm delivery was elevated in ART children even when compared to a sibling who was not conceived via ART, thereby removing maternal confounders.⁵²

There has been a suggestion that the increased risk in singletons may potentially be due to double embryo transfers that resulted in singletons rather than single embryo transfers,⁴⁸⁵ although others dispute this result.⁴⁸⁶ In terms of development after birth, a meta-analysis of childhood growth found a significantly lower weight in ART children aged 0-4 years which was no longer significant after five years of age.⁴⁸⁷ This could perhaps be an example of catch-up growth to make up for a lower birthweight under the DOHaD phenomenon.

Stratification into twins conceived via ART compared to spontaneously conceived twins shows similar adverse outcomes of LBW, PD and ConMal,^{476, 488-491} and they are more likely to be admitted to the NICU.⁴⁹² Multiple births, including twins, are already known for having a disproportional amount of adverse perinatal outcomes than singletons in spontaneous conceptions.⁴⁹³⁻⁴⁹⁶ Some of the differences are attributed to higher incidences of PD, and those that make it to term are argued to be not worse off.⁴⁹⁷⁻⁴⁹⁹ Notwithstanding, the evidence of the negative effect of twins and multiples on perinatal and maternal health was strong enough that either elective single embryo transfer is now recommended in ART practice or that at the least higher-order multiple pregnancies are discouraged in some jurisdictions.⁵⁰⁰⁻⁵⁰⁴ It would appear that regardless of whether the birth is a singleton or multiple, controlling for this confounding shows that the use of ART is associated with poorer perinatal outcomes.

As is the case with most conclusions in this field, it is not without contention with some studies suggesting no increased risk as a result of being conceived with ART (singletons or twins).⁵⁰⁵⁻⁵⁰⁸ Some of these conflicting studies are of smaller cohorts and or are older publications. On balance, the weight of evidence, including meta-analysis points to poorer perinatal outcomes as a result of ART which are generally accepted to be a significant problem in the field of ART research.⁴⁷ Ombelet *et al.* support this proposition, whom after analysing over 1 million births made the following statement:

"According to our results all ART pregnancies, whether due to IVF/ICSI or non-IVF treatment, have to be considered as risk pregnancies, irrespective of the number of foetuses." $p193.^{509}$

1.2.4.2 Maternal Age

Advanced maternal age (AMA > 35 years) and very-advanced maternal age (VAMA > 45 years) are other well-known confounders of poor perinatal outcomes including LBW, PD, SGA, ConMal, NICU admissions,^{260, 510-515}, and also the obstetric outcome of PE.^{260, 510, 514, 516-518} Conversely some have observed no difference in PE outcomes.⁵¹⁹ Problematically, women of AMA and VAMA are more likely to use ART,⁵¹⁹ due to the reduction in their fertility. In donor conception, the reduction in a woman's fertility due to age is more likely to be associated with the use of donor oocytes or donor embryos, whereas donor sperm can be used over the entire fecund age range.

Even though the mother's age may be advanced, the age of the oocyte donor is relatively young by comparison,⁵²⁰ and is critical for improving the cumulative live birth rates.^{521, 522} The use of 'young' oocytes in effect provides better outcomes in terms of producing a pregnancy and having a baby.⁵²³ It is an aspect some ART clinics promote when advertising for oocyte

donors in which they seek women under the ages of 30-35.⁵²⁴⁻⁵²⁹ The use of ART may provide a protective effect for older mothers with evidence suggesting that the effect of age may be worse in women conceiving spontaneously than those utilising ART.⁵³⁰ Analysis of donor oocyte and donor embryo perinatal outcomes are therefore less likely to be influenced by AMA and VAMA than donor sperm perinatal outcomes. Nonetheless, the issue of maternal age is still significant.

1.2.4.3 Parity

Parity is the number of times that a woman has given birth. Nulliparity (zero previous births), and grand multiparas (4+ births) are associated with poorer obstetric and perinatal outcomes.⁵³¹⁻⁵³⁷ As grand multiparas are also associated with lower socioeconomic status, increased BMI and higher maternal age,⁵³⁸ the association with poorer outcomes is not surprising. The link with nulliparity is perhaps a little tenuous as it is suggested that the link may be biased due to those women who have a poor pregnancy as their first may be less likely to have a second pregnancy and second child.⁵³⁹

1.2.4.4 Obesity

Obesity is another confounder associated with poorer outcomes and is the most common condition for reproductive-age women.⁵⁴⁰ It is associated with infertility and obstetric complications such as gestational diabetes, hypertensive disorders, as well as perinatal outcomes such as large for gestational age (LGA = birthweight greater than 90th percentile), PD, and ConMal.⁵⁴⁰⁻⁵⁴⁴ Problematically for the child and fitting in with the DOHaD phenomenon is that they are also more likely to become obese themselves and develop metabolic syndrome.⁵⁴⁵⁻⁵⁴⁸

1.2.4.5 Socioeconomic Status

Socioeconomic status (SES) as a confounder is far more complicated as it incorporates numerous factors. It has been argued that SES has little effect on perinatal outcomes.⁵⁴⁹ Rather, the authors found associations to maternal drug use, hypertension and diabetes which are factors also associated with lower SES,⁵⁵⁰⁻⁵⁵² as is obesity,⁵⁵³⁻⁵⁵⁵ and which has already been correlated to adverse perinatal health. Others have contradicted the lack of an association between low SES and perinatal outcomes.⁵⁵⁶⁻⁵⁶⁰ The multifactorial nature of low SES makes it challenging to analyse this confounder. From an ART perspective, IVF is associated with higher SES,⁵⁶¹⁻⁵⁶⁴ however, after adjusting for confounding, SES did not influence perinatal outcomes in IVF pregnancies rather the perinatal outcomes were affected by the IVF treatment itself.⁵⁶¹

1.2.4.6 Confounding Discussion

Donor conception provides an interesting subset of ART treatment outcomes in terms of confounding. Infertility and or subfertility is mostly abrogated as the process of donor conception often removes the person or the issue associated with infertility. Donor oocytes remove some of the issue associated with AMA or VAMA, due to the age of the donor. Finally, people utilising donor conception are typical of high SES. Changes in the DNA methylation patterns of children conceived with ART are independently linked with the fertility treatment itself and are not just a function of confounding by the infertility status of the patients.⁵⁰ Thereby highlighting the link between ART treatments and the health of offspring from an epigenetic and subsequent DOHaD perspective.

All studies should at least discuss confounding especially in the instances whereby they are not able to be controlled. In the studies conducted for this thesis, confounding was either controlled or assessed as part of the analysis. Regardless, Berntsen *et al.*, make a profound statement when they argue in their review and analysis of the literature, that where studies have done an excellent job of disentangling confounding from ART outcomes, that both confounding parental parameters (such as infertility and maternal age), and the ART procedure itself are all important and contribute to the health of the child.⁴⁷

Following on from the discussion in this chapter, it is therefore imperative that the health outcomes for donor-conceived people are investigated to determine whether the health trajectories of DC people differ to their peers. The answer could be that even though mechanisms exist that would suggest that their outcomes could be worse, in reality, these may not come to fruition. Alternatively, perhaps gamete selection rather than conception through

chance, the manipulation of the gametes in the clinical setting, and certain epigenetic changes could be beneficial, and an improvement in outcomes may be observed. The question is, are DC people's physical welfare altered in any way?

1.3 Research Question and Aims

The purpose of this thesis is to investigate the health and welfare outcomes for people conceived with donated gametes. It is an attempt to fill quantifiable health outcome gaps in the literature while keeping a focus on the welfare and best interest of the child and subsequent adult created from such technologies. It does not seek to address outcomes such as child psychosocial development or family functioning.

The research question: Is the physical and mental health of donor-conceived people different from those observed for people conceived as a result of spontaneous conceptions (donor sperm comparison cohort), and autologous oocytes (donor oocyte/embryo comparison cohort)?

1.3.1 Research Aims

1. The primary aim of the research is to obtain quantifiable physical and mental health data on DC people for two stages of life:

a) perinatally (physical health outcomes);

b) adulthood (physical and mental health outcomes).

2. Determine if the quantifiable health of DC people is altered when compared to their appropriate comparator group.^f

3. Determine if adult DC people have health outcomes that have been potentially influenced by their mode of conception and which are implicated in the DOHaD phenomenon.

4. Assess health outcome data within the donor conception paradigm to determine if the welfare of DC people is appropriately considered in Australia.

^f Comparator data was also collected. Comparators are the control/comparison groups of those conceived spontaneously (sperm donation offspring comparison) and those conceived through IVF using autologous/own oocyte (oocyte/embryo donation offspring comparison).

1.3.2 Thesis Overview

A flow chart of the structure of this thesis is presented in Figure 1.1. The flow of the thesis is as follows:



Figure 1.1 Thesis flow chart

Chapter 1: Describes donor conception and the Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD) phenomenon, including DOHaD epigenetics and how donor conception creates mechanisms through which DC people may have their health trajectories altered.

Chapter 2: Study 1 – a systematic literature review and meta-analyses to determine what is currently known on the health of DC people and to identify gaps in the literature.

Chapter 3: Study 2 – comprised of two parts, the first of which investigated perinatal outcomes for donor sperm-conceived neonates in a population-based study in South Australia. The second part is an updated meta-analysis of donor sperm outcomes, including new data from the perinatal study in addition to newly published studies.

Chapter 4: Study 3 – a health survey of adult DC people from around the world in comparison to those adults conceived spontaneously. This study is separated into two parts, physical health outcomes and mental health outcomes.

Chapter 5: The thesis changes direction and explores the ethical and legal principle of child welfare paramountcy and how the physical and mental health outcomes from the preceding three chapters are related to this concept within the donor conception paradigm.

Chapter 6: Provides a description and rebuttal of the substantive ethical argument of the nonidentity problem which is sometimes used to forward the position that any adverse welfare outcomes DC people experience, is the cost of existence. It then presents a synthesis and summary of the research, which is then used to analyse the welfare outcomes under the child welfare paramountcy principle using a harms-based approach.

Chapter 7: Thesis conclusion. Recommendations are made that could lead to improvements in both the welfare of DC people and donor conception policy more broadly to facilitate the child welfare paramountcy principle. Further recommendations are presented for future research.

CHAPTER 2. DONOR-CONCEIVED OFFSPRING HEALTH OUTCOMES – A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW

This chapter represents an updated and reworked discussion from a systematic review and meta-analyses that analysed outcomes from donor oocyte and donor sperm conceptions and which were published in the manuscripts:

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016;7(03):257-272.¹ (Appendix 1.1).

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(1):44-55.³ (Appendix 1.2).

Components, including figures and tables are reprinted here with permission (© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016 and 2017). Outcomes pertaining to donor embryos has not been published previously.

Attribution of authorship for both manuscripts:

DA (80%) and SdeL contributed to the design of the systematic review. DA (100%) conducted the computerised searches of the databases. DA (90%) and SdeL assessed articles for eligibility. Data extraction was conducted by DA (100%). Data analysis was performed by DA (80%), RC (10%), MD (5%) and SdeL (5%). DA (90%) drafted the manuscripts with all other authors (RC, MD, and SdeL) providing edits and revisions.

Note: A requirement of Flinders University for the inclusion of published manuscripts (or components of a published manuscript) in a thesis is that the student must be the primary author and that there is a clear statement in prose at the start of the chapter describing the contribution of each author.

2.1 Introduction

In the preceding chapter, the need for a study investigating the health outcomes for DC people was established. Before a study was planned and designed, there was first an imperative to conduct a review of the literature pertaining to health outcomes for DC people. This review was conducted as a systematic review. It is the first study in a sequence of three studies that form the substantive content of this thesis. These three studies underpin the review of the DC paradigm that concludes this thesis. This chapter presents the systematic review and therefore, the current knowledge as of November 2012 regarding the health outcomes of DC

people. It is an investigation of the outcomes from all three treatment modalities of donor oocytes, donor sperm, and donor embryos (double donation).

In the methods section below the method used for the systematic review is presented. This method covered all three treatment modalities as the search and analysis were conducted at the same time. The search results are also presented together. Stratified results and discussions about each modality are presented separately and are followed by a conclusion examining all three together.

2.2 Methods

The systematic review and reporting were conducted following the PRISMA guidelines.⁵⁶⁵ The PRISMA checklist is presented in Appendix 1.3.

2.2.1 Literature Search

To identify publications reporting health outcomes of DC people, a computerised search of the literature from the online databases of Cochrane Reviews, EMBASE and PubMed^g was performed. Selection of these databases was based on the methodology for conducting a systematic review of Wright *et al.*⁵⁶⁶ The authors argued in 2009 (not long before this search was conducted), that there was only a 34% overlap between PubMed and EMBASE. Furthermore, they argued that PubMed had better coverage of American publications while EMBASE had better coverage of European publications and that Cochrane Reviews provided additional coverage for randomised control trials. This strategy of using these three databases enabled the authors to obtain reasonable coverage of the literature with minimal duplication. The search was conducted on November 15, 2012, was not restricted by date and included all articles published up to November 15, 2012, except for EMBASE which only allowed searches from 1980 onwards.

A 3-stage process was implemented as the search process. The first stage included all relevant articles known to Damian Adams to identify keywords. The keyword identification was coupled with a search of the Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) database of the U.S. National Library of Medicine to identify suitable search headings. The second stage was the searching of the online databases using the MeSH terms and other keywords. Analysis of search results allowed the analysis of the search specificity to allow refinement of search terms as presented in the next paragraph. The third and final stage was the examination of references of

^g The PubMed database also incorporates the databases of MEDLINE and Index Medicus.

identified articles to find further articles that may have been inadvertently missed by the search strategy.

The three treatment modalities of 'oocyte donation', 'embryo donation' and 'artificial insemination' were used in conjunction with 'reproductive techniques' to create four search categories to be called 'techniques'. The term 'reproductive technique' was utilised as a catch-all term, while the term 'artificial insemination' was used in favour of the terms, 'sperm donation' or 'semen donation' due to the long history of its use in the literature. Furthermore, other search terms, including the descriptors described hereafter, were implemented to cover those articles not identified by the search using the artificial insemination term. The descriptors used were 'donor' and 'human' which filtered out treatments using autologous (own) gametes/embryos and animal studies. Additional filtering was obtained using three qualifiers which were added to each of the four techniques and two descriptors. These qualifiers were 'adverse effects', 'morbidity', and 'outcome*'. Implementation of the '*' wildcard covered studies with either of the keywords, outcome or outcomes.

The National Library of Medicine specifies the above terms of 'insemination, artificial', 'oocyte donation' and 'reproductive techniques' as MeSH terms and descriptors. 'Human' is a MeSH term descriptor. 'Donor' is an entry term of the MeSH heading 'tissue donors'. 'Morbidity' is an entry term of the qualifier 'epidemiology'; however, using the morbidity term returned more results than epidemiology. 'Adverse effects' is classed as a qualifier. In EMBASE, outcome, morbidity, and adverse effects were used as keywords.

2.2.2 Eligibility and Selection

The following PICOS criteria were used to determine article eligibility. Damian Adams determined article eligibility with verification performed by supervisor Sheryl de Lacey.

Participants; cohorts of neonates, children and or adults from which health data was presented in a published study.

Interventions; the treatment cohort groups must contain people conceived through donated sperm, oocytes or embryos. Treatment cohort data was required to be stratified and separated from comparison cohort data. Furthermore, they should not be contained within larger datasets that combined data and would bias analysis.

Comparators; for oocyte/embryo donation outcomes the comparison cohort could contain spontaneous conceptions as general population data or as a specific cohort, and or offspring

conceived through ART treatments using autologous oocytes/embryos as applicable. For sperm donation outcomes, the comparison cohort could contain spontaneous conceptions as general population data or as a specific cohort.

Outcomes; included studies must report either neonatal or child/adult health outcomes. Neonatal outcomes include categories such as but not limited to: BW (birthweight), LBW (low birthweight < 2500g), VLBW (very low birthweight < 1500g), GA (gestational age), SGA (small for gestational age, BW < 10th percentile for GA), IUGR (intrauterine growth retardation), PD (preterm delivery < 37 weeks), TermD with LBW (term delivery 37–42 weeks with LBW), BD (birth defects), ChAb (chromosomal abnormalities), and ConMal (congenital malformations). Child/adult health outcomes could include any data that provided numerical values such as BMI or incidences of various conditions. Neonatal studies were excluded if they were only case studies investigating a single or few births, or if they only reported live-birth rates.

Study design; to avoid variation between populations and periods, studies were restricted to observational case-controlled studies with an appropriate comparison cohort. Furthermore, studies could be included, if the comparison cohort was publicly available health data or published public health data provided the data was from the same region and was also published/reported within ten years of the publication of the study.

Search results from each database were downloaded into Endnote (Clarivate Analytics, Philadelphia, United States). Titles and abstracts were analysed for suitability. Non-English language articles were excluded to enable scrutiny of the terminology, methodology and data. Those articles that could not be excluded via title and abstract analysis were submitted to a full-text review to determine suitability. Disagreements regarding the inclusion/exclusion of articles were resolved by discussion between Damian Adams and Sheryl de Lacey.

2.2.3 Data Extraction

A specially designed data extraction form was used to record all appropriate offspring data from the included studies (Appendix 1.4). From the eligible studies, the following data were recorded: citation (author(s) and year), country, treatment type and sample size (donor sperm, donor oocyte, donor embryo), control type and sample size (cohort, autologous oocyte/embryo, published data), whether cryopreservation of gametes/embryos was used, ages of cohorts, and health outcomes. Specific outcomes recorded included BW, LBW, VLBW, SGA, IUGR, GA, PD, TermD with LBW, BD, ChAb, ConMal, and IQ (intelligence quotients). A secondary data extraction form was used to record all appropriate confounding data from the

included studies which included maternal age, parity and multiplicity (Appendix 1.5). Authors of eligible studies were not contacted regarding obscure or missing data.

2.2.4 Meta-Analysis

Dichotomous outcomes were used in a meta-analysis implementing Mantel-Haenszel methods that incorporated a fixed-effects model. The meta-analysis was used to generate risk ratios (RR), 95% confidence intervals, *p* values, I² statistic, forest plots and funnel plots. Risk ratios are simple interpretations of data to determine if one outcome is more likely than the other. A RR value over 1 shows that the outcome is more likely due to a higher incidence of occurrence. While a value of less than 1 determines that the outcome is less likely due to a lower incidence. The dichotomous outcomes included LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW, TermD with LBW, and BD. Meta-analysis of the continuous data of mean GA and mean BW was performed using inverse-variance, also with a fixed-effects model and 95% confidence intervals.

Heterogeneity of the studies was assessed using the I² statistic and visual interpretation of the symmetry of funnel plots. Higgins *et al.* suggested that an I² statistic value of 75% was considered to show high heterogeneity. However, we have selected a more stringent value of greater than 65%.⁵⁶⁷ Cochrane's Q (chi-squared statistic) which has historically been used as a measure was not used as it has been described as being "poor at detecting true heterogeneity among studies".⁵⁶⁷ A significant level of heterogeneity shows a high level of variation between the studies, reducing the confidence in the analysis result. Review Manager software (RevMan, version 5.2.8), was used to perform all statistical analysis (The Nordic Cochrane Centre, Cochrane Collaboration, Copenhagen, 2012). Continuous and dichotomous data are presented as forest plots as generated by RevMan. Funnel plots were assessed for asymmetry by visual analysis to determine publication bias. Funnel plot analysis was performed by Damian Adams and verified by Robyn Clark.

Where studies reported overlapping data, a sensitivity analysis was performed to determine the effect of the overlapping data. Sensitivity analysis was conducted by subtracting the study providing the overlapping data and reconducting the meta-analysis. Published data which did not have a comparison cohort but rather referenced either previous publications or databases of general population statistics, were excluded from all meta-analyses.

2.2.5 Risk of Bias in Individual Studies

The risk of bias present in the individual studies and their methodological quality was evaluated through the use of the *Joanna Briggs Institute Meta-Analysis Statistics Assessment and Review Instrument* (JBI-MAStARI),⁵⁶⁸ which was modified for these meta-analyses. The JBI-MAStARI is a tool that enables critical appraisal of comparable case-control or cohort studies. Assessment of the studies was based on the following criteria:

"1) Are patients in cohorts' representative of patients typically receiving fertility treatment? *For example, do they only include patients who may have been treated for ovarian cancer*?
2) Are the patients at a similar point in the course of their condition/illness? *Do they describe how many times the patient had received treatment*?
3) Has bias been minimised in relation to the selection of cases and comparators?
4) Was singleton versus multiple births identified and strategies to deal with them stated? *If singleton versus multiples was described, but all of the outcome data relevant to the review was not stratified, then = No.*5) Are other confounding factors identified and strategies to deal with them stated?
6) Was cryopreservation of gametes or the use of fresh gametes adequately described, and were they appropriately stratified if both were included?
7) Are outcomes assessed using objective criteria?

8) Were outcomes measured reliably?

9) Was an appropriate statistical analysis used?" p259.1

2.3 Search Results

A total of 3,129 articles were identified for this study. Of which 3,110 were identified through computerised searches of the three databases. The remaining 19 were identified by searching through publication references. Potential articles for inclusion were reduced to 1,279 after the removal of duplicates. Screening of article titles and their abstracts restricted the potential articles down to 108 for full-text analysis. After reviewing the complete text of the 108 articles, 35 studies fulfilled the inclusion criteria and were included in this review. Of these, 27 were included in the various meta-analyses. The PRISMA flow diagram of article selection is presented in Figure 2.1.

Table 1.1 lists the included studies and their summary characteristics. Those studies that were removed after complete text analysis and the reasons for their exclusion are presented in Appendix 1.6.

Meta-analysis was only conducted for comparable sperm and oocyte outcomes due to the heterogeneity of published outcomes. Meta-analysis could not be performed on embryo donation outcomes due to a lack of comparable outcomes. Studies that were excluded from the meta-analysis did not report comparable outcome data. Subsequently, these have been summarised in the text.



Figure 2.1 PRISMA flow diagram for the identification of studies meeting the inclusion criteria.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.

Study	Donation Treatment(s) & Sample Size	Comparison & Sample Size	Frozen or Fresh	Ages	Specific Results
Sperm donation					
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	Sperm	Homologous IVF 378	Not	5-9yrs	LBW (all births) 19.6% sperm v 14.7% homologous IVF v 8% gen pop
United Kingdom	170	& General population	Specified		LBW (singletons) 8% sperm v 6.7% homologous IVF (gen pop singleton LBW not specified)
	AID as IVF (IVF-D)	Published data			Multiplicity 24.1% sperm v 20.1% homologous IVF
Gaudoin <i>et al.</i> (2003)	Sperm	Partners sperm 97	Unknown	Neonates	BW 3149 ± 233g (donor) v 2921 ± 165g (partner) v 3301 ± 4g (comparison)
United Kingdom	35	& General population 109302			LBW 11.4% (donor) v 22.7% (partner) v 7.1% (gen pop)
					PD 5.7% (donor) v 15.5% (partner) v 6.9% (gen pop)
			-		
Hoy <i>et al.</i> (1999)	Sperm	General population	Frozen	Neonates	LBW 7.3% v 6.8%, RR 1.1
Australia	1603	7516			BD 3.6% v 3.2%, RR 1.1
					Perinatal death 1.2% v 1.1%, RR 1.4
					Stillborn 0.9% v 0.6%, RR 1.5
					Neonatal death 0.4%v 0.5%, RR 0.8
					ChAb 0.4% v 0.2%, RR 2.5
					PD 6.4% v 6.6%, RR 1
					Multiplicity 3.1% v 2.7% RR 1.2
Amuzu <i>et al.</i> (1990)	Sperm	General population	Both	3mths - 15yrs	BW (7.5lb \pm 1.3) and birth length (20.1 inches \pm 1.2) same as gen pop
USA	481	Published data		(ave 5yrs)	Major anomalies (2.9% at birth, 6.2% at time of study v 2% and 5%)
					Developmental milestones same as gen non
					Learning disabilities 5.8% v not specified
					Gifted and talented program 10.5% v not specified
lizuka <i>et al.</i> (1968)	Sperm	General population	Both	N=40 ≥ 2.5yrs	BW and Length better in AID

Table 1.1 Characteristics of studies included in the systematic review

Japan	54	Published data	(frozen = 9)	(oldest 11.8yrs) N=14 ≤ 2.5yrs	IQ of donor sperm children higher range than controls (better)
Davies <i>et al.</i> (2012) Australia	Sperm 428	General population 293314	Not Specified	Neonates	BD 8.4% v 5.7%, OR 1.51 (adjusted OR 1.37)
Lansac <i>et al.</i> (1997) France	Sperm (AID) 18128 AID as IVF (IVF-D) 3405	General population 13631	Frozen	Neonates	 BW 3281 ± 491g (N=8943) v 3300 ± 600g (N=13631) LBW 4.7% (singleton) v 6.2% (national register of natural conceptions) Malformations (1.9% AID, no sig diff to gen pop, not specified) Malformations (2.74% IVF-D v 2.99% husband sperm, no sig diff) PD 4.8% (singleton) v 5.9% (national register of natural conceptions) ChAb 0.25% v 0.2% (Paris p < 0.05) v not specified (Strasbourg et Marsailles, no sig diff)
Forse <i>et al.</i> (1985) Canada Oocyte donation	Sperm 395	General population Published data	Fresh	Neonates	ChAb 0.75% v 0.15%
Gibbons <i>et al.</i> (2011) USA	Oocyte 10176	Autologous oocyte 49252	Fresh	Neonates	BW 3236 ± 652.7g v 3240.1 ± 607.4g LBW Odds Ratio 1.21 v 1 VLBW Odds Ratio 1.28 v 1 Gestational age 37.4 ± 2.4 weeks v 37.7 ± 2.2
Zegers-Hochschild <i>et al.</i> (2010) South and Central America	Oocyte 73	Autologous oocyte 90	Unknown	Neonates	Singleton BW 2980 \pm 446g v 3170 \pm 517g Tw BW 2390 \pm 577g v 2057 \pm 572g (p < 0.05) Mult BW 1658 \pm 452g v 1365 \pm 465g (p = 0.05) Singleton GA 37.6 v 38.5 (not significant) Tw GA 36.3 v 34.7 (not significant)
Krieg <i>et al.</i> (2008)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Not	Neonates	BW 2835.6 ± 693.52g v 3081.6 ± 674.29g (<i>p</i> = 0.02)

USA	71 (pregnancies)	108 (pregnancies)	Specified		GA 37.0 (3.00 SD) v 38.1 (2.61 SD) weeks ($p = 0.01$) Not significant when adjusted for multiple gestations IUGR OR 1.35 (0.67–2.72)
Soderstrom-Anttila <i>et al.</i> (1998) Finland and Sweden	Oocyte 61 (67.2% S, 32.8% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 126 (54% S, 46% Mult)	Both	Neonates	BW singletons $3338 \pm 740g \vee 3475 \pm 630g$ LBW singletons $10\% \vee 7\%$ PD singletons $13\% \vee 7\%$ SGA singletons $5\% \vee 6\%$ Singletons in hospital (>7days) $36 \vee 13 (p < 0.01)$ BW multiples $2216 \pm 689g \vee 2582 \pm 556g (p < 0.05)$ LBW multiples $50\% \vee 39\%$ PD multiples $30\% \vee 48\%$ SGA multiples $40\% \vee 24\%$ Multiples admitted to ICU $60 \vee 24 (p < 0.01)$
Porreco <i>et al.</i> (1997) USA	Embryo/oocyte 35 (pregnancies)	Autologous oocyte 32 (pregnancies)	Not Specified	Neonates	BW 2446 ± 784g v 2442 ± 687g GA all births 36.9 ± 2.8 v 37.2 ± 2.6 GA multiples 35.4 ± 2.6 v 35.8 ± 3.2 PD 39% v 29%
Friedman <i>et al.</i> (1996) USA	Oocyte 22	Autologous oocyte 22	Unclear	Neonates	BW 2924 ± 703g v 2374 ± 822g (p < 0.005) GA 35 (29—41) v 38 (35–42) (p < 0.01)
Nelson and Lawlor (2011) United Kingdom	Oocyte Total 144018 donor plus own	Autologous oocyte Included in N of 144018	Fresh	Neonates	LBW donor 1 v own 0.42 (0.26–0.68) (<i>p</i> < 0.001) PD donor 1 v own 0.41 (0.26–0.64) (<i>p</i> < 0.001)
Kalra <i>et al.</i> (2011) USA	Oocyte Fresh 5595 Frozen 3072	Autologous oocyte Fresh 20916 Frozen 10906	Both	Neonates	LBW fresh 11.5% v 10% LBW frozen 11.3% v 7.2% PD fresh 19.3% v 16% PD frozen 20.7% v 15.8% PD LBW fresh 32.7% v 34.1%

PD LBW frozen 33.1% v 23.8%

TermD with LBW fresh 2.2% v 2.5%

TermD with LBW frozen 1.7% v 1.2%

Sunderam <i>et al.</i> (2009)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	LBW 12% v 9.3% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
USA	2995	18603			VLBW 2.6% v 1.9% (p < 0.01)
					PD 17% v 13.4% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
					PD LBW 9.3% v 6.7% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
					PD VLBW 2.5% v 1.9% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
					TermD with LBW 2.7% v 2.7%
					TermD with VLBW (0.1% v 0%)
Wright <i>et al.</i> (2008)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	LBW 11% v 9.5% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
USA	2864	17642			VLBW 2% v 1.7%
					PD 16.9% v 13.4% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
					PD LBW 9% v 6.9%
					TermD with LBW 2.1% v 2.7% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Not	5-9yrs	LBW singletons 13.6% v 6.7%
United Kingdom	146	378	Specified		LBW all deliveries 23.4% v 14.7%
					Multiplicity 24.1% v 20.1%
Wright <i>et al.</i> (2007)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	LBW 10.4% v 9.5% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
USA	2772	17230			VLBW 1.9% v 1.8%
					PD 16.2% v 13.4% (p < 0.01)
					PD LBW 8.3% v 6.9%
					TermD with LBW 2.1% v 2.5% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
Wright <i>et al.</i> (2006)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	LBW 11.2% v 9.3% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
USA	2507	16082			VLBW 2.3% v 1.9%
					PD 17.6% v 13.4% (p < 0.01)
					PD LBW 9.1% v 6.9% (p < 0.01)

					TermD with LBW 2.1% v 2.4% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
Wright <i>et al.</i> (2005)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	LBW 10.7% v 9.3% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
USA	2199	14615			VLBW 2.1% v 1.9%
					PD 16.3% v 13.3% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
					PD LBW 9% v 7% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
					TermD with LBW 1.8% v 2.3% (<i>p</i> < 0.01)
Schieve et al. (2004)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	LBW 15.2% v 13.7% (1996), 13% v 13.5% (1997), 13.1% v 12% (1998), 10% v 9.9% (1999), 10.6% v 9.1% (2000)
USA	6432 (total)	47586 (total)			VLBW 3.1% v 2.2% (1996), 3.8% v 3.1% (1997), 2% v 2.1% (1998), 1.9% v 1.8% (1999), 2.3% v 1.9% (2000)
	899 (1996)	6943 (1996)			PD 18.5% v 13% (1996), 17.3% v 12.7% (1997), 18.2% v 13.1% (1998), 15.2% v 12.2% (1999), 16.2% v 13.1% (2000)
	1019 (1997)	8119 (1997)			PD LBW 8.8% v 6.7% (1996), 8.1% v 6.5% (1997), 8.9% v 6.7% (1998), 7.5% v 6.2% (1999), 8.2% v 6.4% (2000)
	1250 (1998)	9578 (1998)			TermD with LBW 6.3% v 6.9% (1996), 5% v 6.7% (1997), 4.1% v 5.2% (1998), 2.6% v 3.7% (1999), 2.4% v 2.5% (2000)
	1459 (1999)	10511 (1999)			
	1805 (2000)	12435 (2000)			
Sheffer-Mimouni <i>et al.</i> (2002)	Oocyte	General population	Not	Neonates	PD 14.9% v 7%
Israel	134	Published data	Specified		ConMal 2.2% v gen pop (no difference)
Corradetti et al. (2012)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Unclear	Neonates	IUGR 21.4% v 7.1% (<i>p</i> < 0.011)
Italy	14	28			
Pados <i>et al.</i> (1994)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Both	Neonates	IUGR 11.5% (donor) v 17% (own) v 3-7% (gen pop)
Europe, Lebanon	53	and General population			
and South America		Published data			
ASRM and SART (2000)	Oocyte	Autologous oocvte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 1.9% v 1.6%
USA	2458	17677			
	(56.5% S, 37.5% Tw, 6% Mult)	(61.0% S, 31.8% Tw, 7.1% Mult)			

ASRM and SART (1999)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 1.3% v 1.8%
USA	1849	14314			
	(59.7% S, 35.6% Tw, 4.7% Mult)	(61.0% S, 31.8% Tw, 7.1% Mult)			
ASRM and SART (1998)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 0.6% v 0.7%
USA	1743	11342			
	(58.9% S, 35.8% Tw, 5.3% Mult)	(63.4% S, 29.6% Tw, 7% Mult)			
ASRM and SART (1996)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 2.1% v 2.7%
USA	1239	6513			
	(61.8% S, 32.3% Tw, 5.9% Mult)	(63.7% S, 28.3% Tw, 6.5% Mult)			
ASRM and SART (1995)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 1.8% v 2.3%
USA	1018	7034			
	(59.6% S, 35% Tw, 5.4% Mult)	(65.9% S, 27.5% Tw, 5.8% Mult)			
AFS and SART (1994)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 1.7% v 1.9%
USA	735	5798			
	(62.9% S, 31.5% Tw, 4.1% Mult)	(67.3% S, 26% Tw, 6.2% Mult)			
SART and AFS (1993)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	BD 2.1% v 1.5%
USA	372	3930			
	(66.8% S, 27.6% Tw, 5.6% Mult)	(70% S, 25% Tw, 4.8% Mult)			
MRI et al. (1992)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	ConMal 0.56% v 1.22%
USA	167	3110			ChAb 0% v 0.7%
	(45.8% S, 40.2% Tw, 14% Mult)	(52.8% S, 37.1% Tw, 10.1% Mult)			
MRI et al. (1991)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	ConMal 2.7% v 0.9%
USA	112	2876			ChAb 2.7% v 1.2%
	(47.3% S, 44.6% Tw, 8.1% Mult)	(50.8% S, 39.5% Tw, 9.7% Mult)			

MRI et al. (1990)	Oocyte	Autologous oocyte	Fresh	Neonates	ConMal 0% v 0.84%
USA	50	2133			ChAb 0% v 0.75%
	(46% S, 48% Tw, 6% Mult)	(56.9% S, 33.4% Tw, 9.7% Mult)			
Embryo donation					
Porreco et al. (1997)	Embryo/oocyte	Homologous IVF	Not	Neonates	BW 2446 ± 784 (n=32) v 2442 ± 687 (n=34)
USA	35 pregnancies	32 pregnancies	Specified		GA all births 36.9 ± 2.8 v 37.2 ± 2.6
					GA multiples 35.4 ± 2.6 v 35.8 ± 3.2
					PD 39% v 29%
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	Embryo	Homologous IVF	Not	5-9yrs	LBW singletons 12.5% v 6.7%
United Kingdom	31	378	Specified		LBW all deliveries 16.7% v 14.7%
					Multiplicity 16.7% v 20.1%

S = singleton, Tw = twin, Mult = multiple (triplets or greater), BW = birthweight, LBW = low birthweight <2500g, VLBW = very low birthweight <1500g, GA = gestational age, PD = preterm delivery (<37 weeks), TermD = term delivery, SGA = small for gestational age, IUGR = intrauterine growth retardation, BD = birth defects, ConMal = congenital malformation, ChAb = chromosomal abnormalities, AID = artificial insemination by donor, ICU = intensive care unit, IVF-D = in vitro fertilisation with donor sperm, RR = risk ratio, OR = odds ratio, sig = significant, gen pop = general population, p values for significance is only provided where *p* < 0.05. Data are presented as the donor group v comparison group. The comparison group is a cohort unless otherwise specified. Studies citing comparison group of the general population or autologous oocyte cohort data that was published elsewhere are denoted as "published data". General population data is of spontaneous conceptions. Autologous oocytes and Homologous IVF represent the same procedure, that is IVF involving the mother's own oocyte and her partner's sperm but has been labelled

differently in the oocyte and embryo sections to represent the segregation between the two groups.

This table is a combination of the two equivalent tables published in the oocyte¹ and sperm donation³ systematic reviews with the added data from the embryo donation systematic review.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016 and 2017. Reprinted with permission.

2.4 Oocyte Donation Results

2.4.1 Oocyte Donation Outcomes

Meeting the inclusion criteria for health outcomes of oocyte DC people was a total of 28 studies. Of these studies, 23 were able to be included in meta-analyses.^{474, 500, 569-590} A qualitative analysis was conducted on the other five studies.^{292, 591-594} All meta-analyses were comparisons of donor oocyte-conceived neonates compared to those conceived with autologous oocytes. No comparable data were available of childhood or adult health outcomes for analysis of long-term health trajectories. Of the five studies included for qualitative analysis, two studies included spontaneous conceptions as the comparison group. However, data were not comparable to allow for meta-analysis. Combining all studies allowed for the inclusion of 201,628 donor oocyte neonatal health outcomes and 432,361 autologous oocytes neonatal health outcomes.

As a result of some studies presenting overlapping data,^{569, 576-578} the number of offspring is over-reported. This over-reporting pertains to data the studies obtained from databases maintained by the Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology (SART) in which the authors used data from the same year. Sensitivity analysis was conducted by removing the overlapping studies to determine their effect on the results and is presented later.

Types of data and more specifically, the actual health outcome categories presented by each study varied considerably, with no consensus on the data reported. Most of the data (71.4%) represented data obtained from national collection databases such as those maintained by the Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority (HFEA) in the United Kingdom, and the SART and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in the United States of America.

Some studies reported oocyte cryopreservation information. Those studies reporting cryopreservation were poorly stratified and could not be used for meta-analysis of cryopreservation outcomes. Furthermore, some studies reported that the cryopreservation occurred after embryos were created from fresh donor oocytes and were therefore excluded from meta-analysis as it does not address the question of how oocyte cryopreservation affects outcomes. These studies are noted in Table 2.1. Data presented subsequently reflects both cryopreserved and fresh oocyte outcomes unless specified.

2.4.2 Oocyte Donation Birth Weights

Birth weights and the related categories of LBW, VLBW, LBW with PD, LBW at term, SGA and IUGR were the most frequently reported outcome. The outcomes of LBW associated with either PD or term delivery will be discussed in the next section that investigates gestational ages specifically.

Combined singleton and multiple delivery donor oocyte neonates had a lower mean BW than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers which were not statistically significant (mean difference -5.58g, CI: -19.19g–8.02g, p = 0.42, I² = 76%), and contained significant heterogeneity (Figure 2.2). This analysis included 10,482 donor oocyte neonates and 49,697 autologous conceived neonates. The mean BW difference for singletons was mostly unchanged although there was an improvement in heterogeneity (mean difference -4.91g, CI: -18.63g–8.81g, p = 0.48, I² = 26%) (Figure 2.3). This analysis of singletons included 10,239 donor oocyte neonates and 49,345 autologous conceived neonates, highlighting that singletons comprised 97.7% and 99.3% of the total mean BW outcomes, respectively. The vast majority of the data was provided by the study published Gibbons *et al.* The authors presented a dataset combining 3-years of United States national data from the SART collections.⁵⁶⁹

	Done	or Oocyte	es	Autologous Oocytes				Mean Difference	Mean Difference			
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Fixed, 95% CI		IV, Fixed	l, 95% Cl	
Friedman et al (1996)	2,924	703	22	2,374	822	22	0.1%	550.00 [98.03, 1001.97]				•
Gibbons et al (2011)	3,236	652.7	10176	3,240.1	607.4	49252	97.6%	-4.10 [-17.87, 9.67]				
Krieg et al (2008)	2,835.6	693.52	71	3,081.6	674.29	108	0.4%	-246.00 [-451.41, -40.59]	←			
Porreco et al (1997)	2,446	784	32	2,442	687	34	0.1%	4.00 [-352.53, 360.53]	←			\rightarrow
Soderstrom mult (1998)	2,216	689	20	2,582	556	58	0.2%	-366.00 [-700.15, -31.85]	•	-		
Soderstrom singles (1998)	3,338	740	39	3,475	630	68	0.2%	-137.00 [-413.33, 139.33]	←			\rightarrow
Zegers singles (2010)	2,980	446	73	3,170	517	90	0.8%	-190.00 [-337.91, -42.09]	←			
Zegers triplets (2010)	1,658	452	16	1,365	465	27	0.2%	293.00 [10.48, 575.52]				\rightarrow
Zegers twins (2010)	2,390	577	33	2,057	572	38	0.3%	333.00 [64.99, 601.01]				•
Total (95% CI)			10482			49697	100.0 %	-5.58 [-19.19, 8.02]				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 32.85, c	lf=8(P≺	0.0001);	I ² = 76%						-50	-25	0 25	50
Test for overall effect: $Z = 0.80$) (P = 0.42	9								Favours (donor)	Favours (autologous]

Figure 2.2 Forest plot of mean birth weight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹



Figure 2.3 Forest plot of mean birth weight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only).

Donor oocyte-conceived neonates had a higher risk for being born smaller than 2500 grams (LBW) compared to those conceived with autologous oocytes (RR: 1.18, CI: 1.14–1.22, p < 0.00001, I² = 36%) (Figure 2.4). This analysis included 38,817 donor oocyte neonates and 213,336 autologous conceived neonates. The publication of Schieve *et al.* presented data that was stratified into years. For consistency between this study and others that reported annual SART and CDC data, each year was treated separately. However, the 3-year dataset presented by Gibbons *et al.*, could not be stratified and treated the same way as their data were combined. Meta-analysis of singleton outcomes showed an increased risk of being born LBW (RR: 1.17, CI: 1.12–1.23, p < 0.00001, I² = 59%) (Figure 2.5), and included 15,284 donor oocyte neonates and 79,854 autologous conceived neonates.

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous Oocytes			Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Gibbons et al (2011)	1140	10176	4647	49252	25.3%	1.19 [1.12, 1.26]	
Kalra et al (2011)	990	8667	2876	31822	19.6%	1.26 [1.18, 1.35]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	137	899	951	6943	3.5%	1.11 [0.94, 1.31]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	132	1019	1096	8119	3.9%	0.96 [0.81, 1.14]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	164	1250	1149	9578	4.2%	1.09 [0.94, 1.27]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	146	1459	1040	10511	4.0%	1.01 [0.86, 1.19]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	191	1805	1132	12435	4.6%	1.16 [1.01, 1.34]	
Soderstrom mult (1998)	10	20	23	58	0.2%	1.26 [0.73, 2.17]	
Soderstrom singles (1998)	4	39	5	68	0.1%	1.39 [0.40, 4.89]	· · · · · ·
Sunderam et al (2009)	359	2995	1730	18603	7.6%	1.29 [1.16, 1.43]	_
Thapar et al 2007	34	146	55	378	0.5%	1.60 [1.09, 2.35]	
Wright et al (2005)	235	2199	1359	14615	5.6%	1.15 [1.01, 1.31]	
Wright et al (2006)	281	2507	1495	16082	6.4%	1.21 [1.07, 1.36]	
Wright et al (2007)	288	2772	1637	17230	7.2%	1.09 [0.97, 1.23]	+
Wright et al (2008)	315	2864	1676	17642	7.4%	1.16 [1.03, 1.30]	_
Total (95% CI)		38817		213336	100.0%	1.18 [1.14, 1.22]	◆
Total events	4426		20871				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 21.75, c	df = 14 (P =						
Test for overall effect: Z = 10.4	48 (P < 0.00	0001)					U.S U.7 I 1.5 Z Eavoure [dopor] Eavoure [autologoue]
							Favours (uonor) Favours (autorogous)

Figure 2.4 Forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous ()ocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kaira et al (2011)	990	8667	2876	31822	48.6%	1.26 [1.18, 1.35]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	137	899	951	6943	8.6%	1.11 [0.94, 1.31]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	132	1019	1096	8119	9.6%	0.96 [0.81, 1.14]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	164	1250	1149	9578	10.5%	1.09 [0.94, 1.27]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	146	1459	1040	10511	10.0%	1.01 [0.86, 1.19]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	191	1805	1132	12435	11.3%	1.16 [1.01, 1.34]	
Soderstrom singles (1998)	4	39	5	68	0.1%	1.39 [0.40, 4.89]	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Thapar singles (2007)	34	146	55	378	1.2%	1.60 [1.09, 2.35]	│ ———→
Total (95% CI)		15284		79854	100.0%	1.17 [1.12, 1.23]	•
Total events	1798		8304				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 17.02, d	f = 7 (P = 0	.02); I ² =	59%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 6.37	'(P < 0.000	01)					Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]

Figure 2.5 Forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only).

An increased risk of being born smaller than 1500g (VLBW) was also observed for donor oocyte-conceived neonates in comparison to autologous oocyte neonates (RR: 1.24, CI: 1.15– 1.35, p < 0.00001, I² = 32%) (Figure 2.6). This analysis included 29,945 donor oocyte neonates and 181,010 autologous conceived neonates. Meta-analysis of singleton outcomes indicated an increased risk of being born VLBW (RR: 1.31, CI: 1.11–1.54, p = 0.001, I² = 65%) (Figure 2.7), and included 6,432 donor oocyte neonates and 47,586 autologous conceived neonates. Singleton meta-analysis showed heterogeneity at the cut-off for significance (65%). From the publications included in this systematic review, VLBW was the only outcome measure subjected to a meta-analysis that included fresh oocyte data only. All other meta-analysis included both cryopreserved and fresh oocyte data.

	Donor Oc	cytes	Autologous (gous Oocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Gibbons et al (2011)	215	10176	818	49252	30.4%	1.27 [1.10, 1.48]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	28	899	153	6943	3.8%	1.41 [0.95, 2.10]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	39	1019	252	8119	6.1%	1.23 [0.89, 1.72]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	25	1250	201	9578	5.0%	0.95 [0.63, 1.44]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	28	1459	189	10511	5.0%	1.07 [0.72, 1.58]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	42	1805	136	12435	3.7%	2.13 [1.51, 3.00]	
Sunderam et al (2009)	78	2995	353	18603	10.6%	1.37 [1.08, 1.75]	
Wright et al (2005)	46	2199	278	14615	7.9%	1.10 [0.81, 1.50]	
Wright et al (2006)	58	2507	306	16082	9.0%	1.22 [0.92, 1.60]	
Wright et al (2007)	53	2772	310	17230	9.3%	1.06 [0.80, 1.42]	
Wright et al (2008)	57	2864	300	17642	9.1%	1.17 [0.88, 1.55]	
Total (95% CI)		29945		181010	100.0%	1.24 [1.15, 1.35]	•
Total events	669		3296				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 14.71	, df = 10 (P	-					
Test for overall effect: Z = 5.3	20 (P < 0.00	0.5 0.7 I I.5 Z Favours (donor) Eavours (autologous)					

Figure 2.6 Forest plot of very low birthweight (< 1500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016.

Reprinted with permission.¹

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous O	ocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	28	899	153	6943	16.1%	1.41 [0.95, 2.10]		
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	39	1019	252	8119	25.8%	1.23 [0.89, 1.72]		
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	25	1250	201	9578	21.3%	0.95 [0.63, 1.44]		
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	28	1459	189	10511	21.1%	1.07 [0.72, 1.58]		
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	42	1805	136	12435	15.8%	2.13 [1.51, 3.00]		
Total (95% CI)		6432		47586	100.0%	1.31 [1.11, 1.54]	◆	
Total events	162		931					
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 11.32, df = 4 (P = 0.02); l ² = 65%								
Test for overall effect: Z = 3.2	20 (P = 0.00	1)					0.5 0.7 1 1.5 Z Favours (donor) Favours (autologous)	

Figure 2.7 Forest plot of very low birthweight (< 1500g) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only).

All BW outcome data presented above included all gestational ages, including PD (< 37 weeks), TermD (37-42 weeks), and post-term (PostD > 42 weeks). Stratification and assessment of the association of BW to GA are presented in the next section.

Summary analysis of studies showed that of the included studies, ten reported that donor oocyte neonates were more likely to be adversely affected by BW outcomes than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers. These included a statistically reduced mean BW (p = 0.02),⁵⁷¹ increased incidences of LBW (p < 0.001,⁵⁹¹ p < 0.01,⁵⁷⁶⁻⁵⁸⁰ odds ratio 1.21 v 1),⁵⁶⁹ increased odds of VLBW (1.28 v 1),⁵⁶⁹ and IUGR (p < 0.011).²⁹² Soderstrom-Anttila *et al.*, only found a significant difference for mean BWs in multiples (p < 0.05), but not singletons.⁵⁷² Two further studies observed higher frequencies of LBW occurring in neonates conceived with donor oocytes. However, the authors did not perform statistical analyses.^{575, 592}

Small sample sizes were associated with those studies reporting no significant differences in BW categories or even those reporting higher BWs.^{570, 572-574} Large national cohorts conversely were associated with studies observing significant decreases in BW outcomes for donor oocyte neonates.^{569, 575-580, 591}

Due to overlapping data, sensitivity analyses were conducted to determine the impact of the inclusion of the overlapped data. The overlap concerns the publications by Gibbons *et al.*, Kalra *et al.*, Wright *et al.*, and Sunderam *et al.* Specifically, Gibbons *et al.*, and Kalra *et al.*, presented data obtained from the SART between the years of 2004-2006, which covers the same years and data source as presented by Sunderam *et al.*, and Wright *et al.*^{569, 575-578} The outcome measures that were presented were not all identical, and the samples had differences. All studies were, therefore included in the meta-analysis presented. However, a sensitivity analysis was performed by removing the data from both Kalra *et al.*, and Gibbons *et*
al., as those two studies represented the largest sample sizes. Sensitivity analysis highlighted that the risk ratios were comparable regardless of whether Kalra *et al.*, and Gibbons *et al.*, were include or excluded; LBW (excluded RR: 1.14, CI: 1.09–1.19, p < 0.00001, I² = 31%, in comparison to the included RR: 1.18, CI: 1.14–1.22, p < 0.00001, I² = 36%), and VLBW (excluded RR: 1.23, CI: 1.12–1.36, p < 0.0001, I² = 39%, in comparison to the included RR: 1.24, CI: 1.15–1.35, p < 0.00001, I² = 32%).

2.4.3 Oocyte Donation Gestational Ages

The second most frequently reported neonatal outcomes pertained to gestational ages of birth and in particular PD, as well as the categories of mean GA, PD with LBW, and TermD with LBW.

Combined singleton and multiple delivery donor oocyte neonates had a statistically significant lower GA of 0.3 weeks than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers (mean difference -0.3 weeks, CI: -0.35 weeks – -0.25 weeks, p < 0.00001, I² = 40%) (Figure 2.8). This analysis included 10,282 donor oocyte neonates and 49,392 autologous conceived neonates. From this meta-analysis, the study by Zegers-Hochschild *et al.* was excluded due to the absence of standard deviation reporting in their study.⁵⁷⁰ Mean GA meta-analysis could not be performed for singletons due to the lack of appropriately stratified data presented by Krieg *et al.*,⁵⁷¹ and Porreco *et al.*⁵⁷³

	Donor Oocytes Moan SD Total		/tes	Autologous Oocytes				Mean Difference	Mean Difference		
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Fixed, 95% Cl	IV, Fixed, 9	95% CI	
Gibbons et al (2011)	37.4	2.4	10176	37.7	2.2	49252	99.5%	-0.30 [-0.35, -0.25]			
Krieg et al (2008)	37	3	71	38.1	2.61	108	0.3%	-1.10 [-1.95, -0.25]			
Porreco et al (1997)	36.9	2.8	35	37.2	2.6	32	0.2%	-0.30 [-1.59, 0.99]			
Total (95% CI)	10282 49392						100.0%	-0.30 [-0.35, -0.25]	•	1	
Heterogeneity: Chi² = 3.36, df = 2 (P = 0.19); l² = 40% Test for overall effect: Z = 11.78 (P < 0.00001)									-2 -1 0 Favours (donor) F	avours (autologous)	2

Figure 2.8 Forest plot of gestational age outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

Combined singleton and multiple delivery donor oocyte neonates exhibited a significantly increased risk of being born PD than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers (RR: 1.26, CI: 1.23–1.30, p < 0.00001, I² = 0%) (Figure 2.9). This analysis included 28,516 donor oocyte neonates and 163,949 autologous conceived neonates. Meta-analysis of singleton outcomes also exhibited an increased risk of being born PD (RR: 1.27, CI: 1.22–1.32, p < 0.00001, I² =

5%) (Figure 2.10), and included 15,239 donor oocyte neonates and 79,719 autologous conceived neonates.

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous (Docytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kaira et al (2011)	1737	8768	5114	32065	32.6%	1.24 [1.18, 1.30]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	166	899	903	6943	3.1%	1.42 [1.22, 1.65]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	176	1019	1031	8119	3.4%	1.36 [1.18, 1.57]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	228	1250	1255	9578	4.3%	1.39 [1.22, 1.58]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	222	1459	1282	10511	4.6%	1.25 [1.09, 1.42]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	292	1805	1629	12435	6.1%	1.23 [1.10, 1.38]	_
Soderstrom mult (1998)	6	20	28	58	0.2%	0.62 [0.30, 1.28]	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Soderstrom singles (1998)	5	39	5	68	0.1%	1.74 [0.54, 5.65]	
Sunderam et al (2009)	509	2995	2493	18603	10.3%	1.27 [1.16, 1.38]	
Wright et al (2005)	345	2119	1944	14615	7.3%	1.22 [1.10, 1.36]	
Wright et al (2006)	441	2507	2155	16082	8.6%	1.31 [1.20, 1.44]	
Wright et al (2007)	449	2772	2309	17230	9.5%	1.21 [1.10, 1.33]	
Wright et al (2008)	484	2864	2364	17642	9.8%	1.26 [1.15, 1.38]	
Total (95% CI)		28516		163949	100.0%	1.26 [1.23, 1.30]	•
Total events	5060		22512				
Heterogeneity: Chi ^z = 12.04, d	f= 12 (P =	0.44); I ² :	= 0%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 16.3)9 (P < 0.00	001)					U.5 U.7 1 1.5 2 Envoure (deper) Envoure (outologoue)
		· ·					Favours (uonor) Favours (autorogous)

Figure 2.9 Forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous (Docytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kalra et al (2011)	1737	8768	5114	32065	60.1%	1.24 [1.18, 1.30]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	166	899	903	6943	5.7%	1.42 [1.22, 1.65]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	176	1019	1031	8119	6.3%	1.36 [1.18, 1.57]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	228	1250	1255	9578	7.9%	1.39 [1.22, 1.58]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	222	1459	1282	10511	8.6%	1.25 [1.09, 1.42]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	292	1805	1629	12435	11.3%	1.23 [1.10, 1.38]	
Soderstrom singles (1998)	5	39	5	68	0.1%	1.74 [0.54, 5.65]	
Total (95% CI)		15239		79719	100.0%	1.27 [1.22, 1.32]	◆
Total events Heterogeneity: Chi≊ = 6.29, df Test for overall effect: Z = 12.4	2826 f = 6 (P = 0.3 49 (P < 0.00	9); I² = 5 001)	11219 %				0.5 0.7 1 1.5 2 Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]

Figure 2.10 Forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only).

Combined singleton and multiple delivery donor oocyte neonates showed a significantly increased risk of being born PD with LBW than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers (RR: 1.24, CI: 1.19-1.29, p < 0.00001, $I^2 = 46\%$) (Figure 2.11). This analysis included 21,405 donor oocyte neonates and 136,813 autologous conceived neonates. Meta-analysis of singleton outcomes also showed an increased risk of being born PD with LBW (RR: 1.17, CI: 1.10-1.24, p < 0.00001, $I^2 = 42\%$) (Figure 2.12), and included 8,148 donor oocyte neonates and 52,641 autologous conceived neonates.

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous C)ocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kalra et al (2011)	563	1716	1545	5055	25.3%	1.07 [0.99, 1.16]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	79	899	465	6943	3.5%	1.31 [1.04, 1.65]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	83	1019	528	8119	3.8%	1.25 [1.00, 1.56]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	111	1250	642	9578	4.8%	1.32 [1.09, 1.61]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	109	1459	652	10511	5.1%	1.20 [0.99, 1.46]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	148	1805	796	12435	6.5%	1.28 [1.08, 1.52]	
Sunderam et al (2009)	279	2995	1246	18603	11.2%	1.39 [1.23, 1.57]	
Wright et al (2005)	191	2119	1023	14615	8.4%	1.29 [1.11, 1.49]	
Wright et al (2006)	228	2507	1110	16082	9.7%	1.32 [1.15, 1.51]	
Wright et al (2007)	230	2772	1189	17230	10.7%	1.20 [1.05, 1.38]	
Wright et al (2008)	258	2864	1217	17642	11.0%	1.31 [1.15, 1.48]	
Total (95% CI)		21405		136813	100.0%	1.24 [1.19, 1.29]	•
Total events	2279		10413				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 18.64, df = 10 (P = 0.05); I ²			²= 46%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 9.9					Eavours (donor) Eavours (autologous)		
							avours [donor] - Lavours [autologous]

Figure 2.11 Forest plot of preterm delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016.

Reprinted with permission.¹

	Donor Oo	Donor Oocytes		Autologous Oocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Events Total		M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kalra et al (2011)	563	1716	1545	5055	51.6%	1.07 [0.99, 1.16]	+=-
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	79	899	465	6943	7.0%	1.31 [1.04, 1.65]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	83	1019	528	8119	7.8%	1.25 [1.00, 1.56]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	111	1250	642	9578	9.8%	1.32 [1.09, 1.61]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	109	1459	652	10511	10.5%	1.20 [0.99, 1.46]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	148	1805	796	12435	13.3%	1.28 [1.08, 1.52]	
Total (95% CI)		8148		52641	100.0 %	1.17 [1.10, 1.24]	•
Total events	1093		4628				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 8.64, (df = 5 (P = 0	.12); l² =	42%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 5.18 (P < 0.00001)							Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]

Figure 2.12 Forest plot of preterm delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only).

Conversely to previous outcome measures meta-analysis, combined singleton and multiple delivery donor oocyte neonates showed a significantly decreased risk of being born TermD with LBW than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers (RR: 0.86, CI: 0.80–0.93, p = 0.0003, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 2.13). This analysis included 26,380 donor oocyte neonates and 157,597 autologous conceived neonates. Meta-analysis of singleton outcomes also showed a decreased risk of being born term with LBW (RR: 0.86, CI: 0.77–0.96, p = 0.007, $I^2 = 2\%$) (Figure 2.14), and included 13,043 donor oocyte neonates and 73,425 autologous conceived neonates.

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous (Docytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kalra et al (2011)	132	6611	529	25839	16.3%	0.98 [0.81, 1.18]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	57	899	479	6943	8.3%	0.92 [0.70, 1.20]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	51	1019	544	8119	9.2%	0.75 [0.56, 0.99]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	51	1250	498	9578	8.7%	0.78 [0.59, 1.04]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	38	1459	388	10511	7.2%	0.71 [0.51, 0.98]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	43	1805	311	12435	6.0%	0.95 [0.70, 1.31]	
Sunderam et al (2009)	81	2995	502	18603	10.6%	1.00 [0.80, 1.26]	_
Wright et al (2005)	40	2199	336	14615	6.7%	0.79 [0.57, 1.09]	
Wright et al (2006)	53	2507	386	16082	7.9%	0.88 [0.66, 1.17]	
Wright et al (2007)	58	2772	431	17230	9.1%	0.84 [0.64, 1.10]	
Wright et al (2008)	60	2864	476	17642	10.1%	0.78 [0.60, 1.01]	
Total (95% CI)		26380		157597	100.0%	0.86 [0.80, 0.93]	◆
Total events	664		4880				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 7.67, df = 10 (P = 0.66); l ² = 0%			= 0%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 3.6					U.5 U.7 1 1.5 2 Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]		

Figure 2.13 Forest plot of term delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016.

Reprinted with permission.¹



Figure 2.14 Forest plot of term delivery with low birthweight outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates (singletons only).

Summary analysis of studies showed that of the five studies reporting mean gestational age, two studies observed that donor oocytes neonates were more likely than their autologous conceived peers to be born with a lower GA (p < 0.01).^{571, 574} Yet the remaining three studies (p = 0.563),⁵⁶⁹ (p value not reported),^{570, 573} reported no significant difference. Unlike the BW data in which the largest study by Gibbons *et al.*, found significant differences in BW characteristics, the same authors found no difference in gestational age characteristics. The study by Krieg *et al.* reported that GA data was associated with a reduced mean BW.

Six of ten studies reporting on the incidences of PD observed that donor oocyte-conceived neonates were significantly more likely than their autologous conceived peers to be born PD (p < 0.001),⁵⁹¹ (p < 0.01).⁵⁷⁶⁻⁵⁸⁰ Porreco *et al.* reported no significant difference between the groups (*p* value not reported).⁵⁷³ Of the remaining four studies, the two studies of Schieve *et*

al., and Kalra *et al.,* did not analyse the donor versus autologous oocyte outcomes statistically.^{474, 575}

Three of seven studies reporting on the incidences of PD with LBW found significantly increased incidences for donor oocyte-conceived neonates in comparison to autologous oocyte-conceived neonates (p < 0.01).^{576, 579, 580} Another study reported an increase in the incidence of donor oocyte neonates being born PD with VLBW (p < 0.01).⁵⁷⁶ Statistical analysis was not performed in all studies with some reporting frequencies including the study by Schieve *et al.*, in which a higher proportion of donor oocyte-conceived neonates were born PD with LBW than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers for each year data (1996 = 8.8% v 6.7%, 1997 = 8.1% v 6.5%, 1998 = 8.9% v 6.7%, 1999 = 7.5% v 6.2%, and 2000 = 8.2% v 6.4%).⁴⁷⁴

Four of seven studies reported a significant decrease in the incidence of LBW at term (TermD with LBW p < 0.01).⁵⁷⁷⁻⁵⁸⁰ Another two studies reported reduced frequencies including the study by Kalra *et al.*, (2.2% v 2.5%), and in each of the 5 years of the study reported by Schieve *et al.*, (1996 = 6.3% v 6.9%, 1997 = 5.0% v 6.7%, 1998 = 4.1% v 5.2%, 1999 = 2.6% v 3.7%, and 2000 = 2.4% v 2.5%), but both studies did not provide statistical analysis.^{474, 575} While one study reported the same frequency of TermD with LBW, and also a non-significant increase in the frequency of TermD with VLBW.⁵⁷⁶

2.4.4 Oocyte Donation Birth Defects

The meta-analysis of birth defects (BD) in combined singleton and multiple delivery donor oocyte neonates showed no significant difference in the risk of being born with a BD in comparison to their autologous oocyte-conceived peers (RR: 0.89, CI: 0.75-1.05, p = 0.15, $I^2 = 48\%$) (Figure 2.15). This analysis included 9,734 donor oocyte neonates and 74,727 autologous conceived neonates and incorporated only fresh oocytes. No cryopreserved oocyte outcomes were included in this meta-analysis. Due to a lack of stratified singleton outcome data, a meta-analysis of singleton outcomes could not be performed.

	Donor Oo	cytes	Autologous O	ocytes)		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
AFS & SART (1994)	14	762	109	5798	8.5%	0.98 [0.56, 1.70]	
MRI et al (1990)	0	50	39	2133	0.6%	0.53 [0.03, 8.50]	• • • •
MRI et al (1991)	6	112	62	2876	1.6%	2.49 [1.10, 5.62]	·
MRI et al (1992)	1	167	61	3110	2.1%	0.31 [0.04, 2.19]	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
SART & AFS (1993)	7	336	57	3930	3.0%	1.44 [0.66, 3.12]	
SART & ASRM (1995)	18	1018	162	7034	13.7%	0.77 [0.47, 1.24]	
SART & ASRM (1996)	21	1239	190	6513	20.3%	0.58 [0.37, 0.91]	_
SART & ASRM (1998)	11	1743	83	11342	7.4%	0.86 [0.46, 1.61]	
SART & ASRM (1999)	25	1849	260	14314	19.9%	0.74 [0.50, 1.12]	
SART & ASRM (2000)	47	2458	281	17677	23.0%	1.20 [0.89, 1.63]	+
Total (95% CI)		9734		74727	100.0%	0.89 [0.75, 1.05]	•
Total events	150		1304				
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 17.31, df = 9 (P = 0.04); l ² = 48%							
Test for overall effect: Z = 1.42 (P = 0.15)							Eavours (dopor) Eavours (autologous)
Test for overall effect: Z:	= 1.42 (P = 1	0.15)	,,, i = 40,%				0.1 0.2 0.5 1 2 5 10 Favours [donor] Favours [autologous])

Figure 2.15 Forest plot of birth defect outcomes comparing fresh donor oocyte versus fresh autologous oocyte neonates (singletons and multiples).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

Birth defect data was reported in earlier studies,^{581-585, 588-590, 595} but was missing from later studies. These reports provided frequency percentages rather than statistical analysis in which a decreased percentage of birth defects were reported for seven of the ten years (Table 2.1). The study conducted by Sheffer-Mimouni *et al.* reported no significant differences between donor oocyte neonates and general population data for Israel (statistics were not reported).⁵⁹³

2.4.5 Oocyte Donation Other Outcomes

One study reported other perinatal outcomes of neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) or neonatal surveillance unit (NSU) admissions and the length of stay in hospital before going home. Soderstrom-Anttila *et al.* reported that donor oocyte-conceived singletons were more likely to have an increased hospital stay (p < 0.01) than their autologous oocyte-conceived singleton peers. Furthermore, donor oocyte neonates born as a twin or higher-order multiple were more likely to be admitted to the NICU/NSU (p < 0.01), in comparison to autologous oocyte-conceived multiples.⁵⁷²

2.4.6 Oocyte Donation Effects of Multiplicity

Multiplicity of births, including twins and higher-order multiples is associated with ART treatments and a known confounder for increased incidences of adverse neonatal outcomes. Subsequently, we conducted a meta-analysis of comparable data to determine whether there was an increased risk of being born as a twin or higher-order multiple in the included studies. Meta-analysis of multiplicity outcomes exhibited an increased risk for donor oocyte neonates

to be born as a twin or higher-order multiple than their autologous oocyte-conceived peers (RR: 1.10, CI: 1.07–1.13, p < 0.00001, I² = 25%) (Figure 2.16), and included 9,985 donor oocyte neonates and 75,262 autologous conceived neonates.



Figure 2.16 Forest plot of multiplicity outcomes comparing donor oocyte versus autologous oocyte neonates.

The majority of studies that reported higher incidences of multiplicity were from data collections occurring before 2000. The exception is the study by Thapar *et al.*, published in 2007, including data collected for three years previous.⁵⁹² In the 2000s there became an increased awareness of the necessity to reduce multiplicity by reducing the number of embryos that would be implanted at one time. This awareness can be seen in recommendations made by the ASRM starting in 1998, which have then been adjusted over time, leading to a reduction in multiple pregnancies.⁵⁰⁰ Due to the lack of comparable stratified data in the included studies, we could not test if the risk of multiplicity was reduced in more recent times. However, conducting equivalent meta-analyses on all singleton outcomes is important to determine confounding by multiplicity in the results of his systematic review. All singleton meta-analysis was presented alongside the all births meta-analysis in the previous sections for ease of comparison. Controlling for multiplicity did not alter the risk for the observed outcomes and all significant associations of LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW, and TermD with LBW remained significant.

2.4.7 Oocyte Donation Risk of Bias

A modification of the JBI-MAStARI instrument was used to assess methodological quality and the risk of bias of the included studies (Table 1.2). The length of time of treatment for the woman, including the total number of attempts to achieve a pregnancy was poorly reported. When this data was reported, it was not stratified to allow a comparison between donor oocyte and autologous oocyte treatment outcomes. Other confounders such as maternal demographics including maternal age, maternal BMI, parity, SES as well as infertility aetiology were also either frequently lacking or not stratified for analysis. Multiplicity and the reporting of segregated singleton data were lacking in several of the studies.

The two common confounders of maternal age and parity are presented in Table 1.3. These were reported in nine of the included studies. The largest study authored by Gibbons *et al.*, controlled for both maternal age and parity and accounts for 97.6% of mean BW data.⁵⁶⁹ Subsequently, a significant proportion of the data included in this systematic review has appropriately controlled for both maternal age and parity. The association between LBW and maternal age in the studies is conflicting. Sunderam *et al.* observed an increased risk of LBW and VLBW with increased maternal age in the donor oocyte outcomes.⁵⁷⁶ Whereas Gibbons *et al.*, reported no association between maternal age and LBW.⁵⁶⁹ The association between maternal age and PD was only reported in one study. Sunderam *et al.* observed an increased incidence of PD and PD with LBW in the donor oocyte cohort, which had proportionally higher maternal ages than the autologous oocyte treatment cohort.⁵⁷⁶ Studies reporting birth defects did not record maternal age or parity details.

Outcomes of mean BW, LBW, VLBW, SGA, IUGR, mean GA, PD, PD with LBW, and TermD with LBW were classified as reporting objective data and criteria. Birth defects, however, are more subjective and are potentially overlooked in the perinatal period due to their complex nature. Reports from five studies highlighted this issue directly with statements to the effect that BD reporting was inadequate and therefore the data presented was likely not to contain all BD data for that cohort.⁵⁸³⁻⁵⁸⁶

The comparison cohort was adequately described in most studies except for Corradetti *et al.*.²⁹² A further study did not provide its own comparison cohort but rather referenced previously published data.⁵⁹⁴

Study					Criterion				
	Representative patients	Similar point in condition	Minimised case selection bias	Singleton v multiples	Other confounders	Cryo- preservation	Objective criteria	Reliable outcomes	Appropriate statistics
Gibbons et al. (2011)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Zegers-Hochschild et al. (2010)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Krieg <i>et al</i> . (2008)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Soderstrom-Anttila et al. (1998)	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Porreco <i>et al</i> . (1997)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Friedman <i>et al</i> . (1996)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Nelson and Lawlor (2011)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Kalra <i>et al</i> . (2011)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	Yes	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	No ^b
Sunderam <i>et al</i> . (2009)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright <i>et al</i> . (2008)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Thapar <i>et al</i> . (2007)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No ^a	No	Yes	Yes	No ^b
Wright <i>et al</i> . (2007)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright <i>et al</i> . (2006)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright <i>et al</i> . (2005)	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Schieve <i>et al</i> . (2004)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	No ^b
Sheffer-Mimouni <i>et al</i> . (2002)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No ^a	No	Yes	Yes	No ^b
Corradetti <i>et al</i> . (2012)	Yes	Unclear	Unclear	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Pados <i>et al</i> . (1994)	Yes	Unclear	No ^c	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	Yes	No
ASRM and SART (2000)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
ASRM and SART (1999)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
ASRM and SART (1998)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
ASRM and SART (1996)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
ASRM and SART (1995)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
AFS and SART (1994)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
SART and AFS (1993)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
MRI et al. (1992)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No	No	Yes	No	No
MRI <i>et al</i> . (1991)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No	No	Yes	No	No

Table 1.2 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor oocyte studies

	MRI et al. (1990)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
--	-------------------	-----	---------	-----	-----------------	-----------------	----	-----	----	----

^a = data was presented but was not stratified as donor v autologous, or the data was not used in statistical analysis; ^b = statistics were used appropriately, but the authors did not analyse donor v autologous outcomes; ^c = a comparison group was used but was from previously published data, not a comparison cohort. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

Study	Maternal Age Details	Parity Details
Gibbons et al. (2011)	adjusted for maternal age	adjusted for parity
Zegers-Hochschild et al. (2010)	(14% ≤ 34 yrs, 25.1% 35–39 yrs, 60.9% ≥ 40 yrs) v (50% ≤ 34 yrs, 34.6% 35–39 yrs, 15.4% ≥ 40 yrs)	-
Krieg <i>et al</i> . (2008)	(42.7 ± 4.4 yrs) v (41.3 ± 1.84 yrs)	(0.32 ± 0.528) v (0.35 ± 0.569)
Soderstrom-Anttila <i>et al</i> . (1998)	(33.5 ± 4.7 yrs) v (33.4 ± 3.7 yrs)	84% v 69% nulliparous
Porreco <i>et al</i> . (1997)	(38.8 yrs (range 27–50)) v (38.7 yrs (range 34–44))	89% v 78% nulliparous
Sunderam <i>et al</i> . (2009)	(12% < 35 yrs, 11.7% 35–37 yrs, 17.3% 38–40 yrs, 16.2% 40– 42 yrs, 42.8% > 42 yrs) v (56.3% < 35 yrs, 25.1% 35–37 yrs, 14.3% 38–40 yrs, 3.5% 40–42 yrs, 0.8% > 42 yrs) *	-
Thapar <i>et al</i> . (2007)	(37.88 ± 5.89 yrs) v (34.14 ± 3.53 yrs)	-
Corradetti <i>et al</i> . (2012)	(range 32–50 yrs) v (range 30–46 yrs)	-

Table 1.3 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor oocyte studies

Only studies reporting maternal age and parity details are recorded in the table. * = function of live birth delivery rates. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

Funnel plots were used for determination of publication bias,⁵⁹⁶ and are presented in Appendix 1.7 for all previous meta-analyses. Funnel plot analysis of all births (singleton and multiples) found that publication bias was present in BD outcomes. Mean BWs were too heterogeneous from visual analysis coupled with the I² statistic > 65% (I² = 76%). The outcome measures of LBW, VLBW, GA, PD, PD with LBW, and TermD with LBW in all births were interpreted as symmetrical as was the incidence of multiplicity. Analysis of singleton outcome funnel plots found that mean BWs was again too heterogeneous from visual analysis; however, the I² statistic was satisfactory (I² = 26%). The singleton outcomes of LBW, PD, and TermD with LBW were viewed as symmetrical. Conversely, VLBW and PD with LBW were deemed to be asymmetrical and therefore showing reporting bias. The I² statistic was 65% for VLBW, also highlighting the level of heterogeneity.

Funnel plots are typically used to determine publication bias. However, some authors argue that they are not an accurate prediction of publication bias.^{597, 598} Recommendations have subsequently been made to improve interpretation of funnel plots,⁵⁹⁹ which the authors argued are perhaps better suited to a meta-analysis of randomised trials than the studies included in this review. Nonetheless, Terrin *et al.*, found that researchers could not identify publication bias accurately by visual interpretation,⁶⁰⁰ and therefore, the interpretations presented here should be treated with caution.

2.5 Oocyte Donation Limitations of Study

Even though the search strategy as described by Wright *et al.*, highlighted the benefits of using those three databases, it is still a limitation as eligible publications may be present in other databases and may have been inadvertently omitted. Further limitations are present due to the limited amount of hand-searching of reference lists as well as the exclusion of publications in languages other than English. Meta-analysis was hampered due to issues associated with data and methodological quality in earlier publications which prevented their inclusion in meta-analyses.

The lack of statistical analysis by studies included in this review is problematic as is the lack of appropriate stratification of data which subsequently meant some studies were excluded from the meta-analyses. Studies from national cohorts in America represent a form of self-reporting by the American Fertility Society (AFS), American Society for Reproductive Medicine (ASRM), and the Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology (SART). However, these were hampered by incomplete data capture and therefore, inaccurate reporting. Specifically, this pertains to the reporting of BDs and the statements that "more stringent requirements for follow-up and reporting" would be implemented in the following years suggesting that the data capture for this outcome needed improvement.⁵⁸³⁻⁵⁸⁶ Later, in 2000, the same organisational annual report suggested that limitations still existed in the collection of outcome data.⁵⁸¹ Therefore, it could be postulated that the incidences of BDs in donor and autologous oocyte cohort groups are underreported.

Multiplicity reporting was inconsistent and was not always stratified appropriately to enable comparisons of outcomes between singletons and multiples. Further multiplicity stratification issues were apparent in the neonatal outcome data, such that meta-analysis could not be conducted on the various outcomes based on singletons versus multiples as the outcomes were not stratified themselves by multiplicity but were instead combined. Stratification issues had the effect of decreasing the number of studies included in various meta-analyses of singleton outcomes. When such meta-analysis was performed, similar risk ratio outcomes were observed even though the number of studies included was reduced. Therefore, multiplicity did not adversely bias the outcomes presented.

In general, the quality of the studies improved methodologically in a systematic manner over time. More recent studies were able to address the question of the impact the source of the oocyte had on neonatal outcomes better. Improvements over time were also observed in

terms of the reporting of confounding. However, improvements could be made particularly in terms of cryopreservation but also in the reporting of maternal age, multiplicity, parity, SES, and the length of time the mother had received fertility treatment before becoming pregnant.

2.6 Oocyte Donation Discussion

This study was the first systematic review and meta-analysis to be published on the neonatal outcomes of donor oocytes in comparison to autologous oocytes. Shortly after, other systematic reviews were also published. These will be discussed in the systematic review conclusion in this chapter.

The use of donor oocytes was correlated with an increased risk of neonates being born of LBW, VLBW, PD, and PD with LBW. Similarly, donor oocyte neonates were also more likely to be born of lower GA and were more like to be born as a twin or higher-order multiple. Those donor oocyte-conceived neonates that made it term were less likely to be born of LBW. These correlations remained after controlling for multiplicity with singletons having comparable risks for poorer neonatal outcomes in comparison to the donor oocyte-conceived cohorts that included multiple deliveries (all births). The presence of reporting bias in singleton VLBW and PD with LBW outcomes highlight that further data is required to confirm or refute these findings.

All the studies included in the meta-analyses reported autologous oocyte data as the comparison cohort. Whereas two small sample size studies reporting spontaneous conception comparison data were not included in the meta-analyses.^{593, 594} As described in the preceding chapter detailing DOHaD and the mechanisms present in various fertility treatments that may influence neonatal outcomes, autologous oocyte treatments are the most appropriate comparison cohort. This is because autologous oocytes have been exposed to similar if not the same manipulation and treatments in the laboratory as donor oocytes. Subsequently, while laboratory treatments may affect outcomes as evidenced by IVF neonates having adverse outcomes, the increased frequency of adverse outcomes for donor oocyte neonates compared to autologous oocytes suggests other aetiologies such as maternal complications including PE may have influenced the observed differences. The inclusion of only autologous oocyte outcomes as the comparison cohort in the meta-analyses is a strength of the study.

Interestingly there was a general trend to decreased frequencies of reported TermD with LBW in each of the subsequent years of the United States SART data reported by Schieve *et al.*, which stabilised with the publications by Wright *et al.*, followed by an increase reported by

Sunderam *et al.*, (donor oocyte TermD with LBW = 6.3%, 5.0%, 4.1%, 2.6%, 2.4%, 1.8%, 2.1%, 2.1%, 2.1%, 2.7%). The reason for this remains unclear; however, it may be possible that with better monitoring and treatment of various maternal factors that the ability to get a pregnancy to term with a lower incidence of LBW regardless of the treatment modality has improved. A similar decreased trend in the incidences of LBW were observed in the same cohorts (15.2%, 13.0%, 13.1%, 10.0%, 10.6%, 10.7%, 11.2%, 10.4%, 11.0%, 12.0%), but which was less noticeable in PD (18.5%, 17.3%, 18.2%, 15.2%, 16.2%, 16.3%, 17.6%, 16.2%, 16.9%, 17.0%), highlighting an improvement over time in regard to outcomes in general.

The incidence of birth defects in fresh donor oocyte-conceived neonates was not statistically different to the incidence observed in their fresh autologous oocyte-conceived peers, although a non-significant trend to reduced BDs in donor oocyte neonates was observed. The analysis of birth defects, unlike the other neonatal outcomes, could not be controlled for multiplicity due to the nature of the BD data reported in the included studies not being appropriately stratified and therefore only reflects outcomes for all births. Further studies are required to clarify the effect of the use of donor oocyte on BD incidences, however, Hansen *et al.*, reported that the incidence of BD in ART treatments, in general, is higher than that observed in this study (ART birth defects RR: 1.32, CI: 1.24–1.42, p = 0.000, I² = 47%).⁵¹ The non-significant reduction in BD observed in this review is consistent with and supported by evidence that donor oocytes are typically donated by women who are younger than the recipient mother,^{520, 521} which subsequently lowers the incidences of the use of poor quality oocytes including those that may be aneuploid.^{601, 602}

One study investigated the length of stay in the hospital in addition to admissions to the NICU and NSU and found that donor oocyte-conceived neonates had increased admissions and length of stays.⁵⁷² There have been other studies that have also looked at this outcome for oocyte donations since the census date of this review and will be discussed in the systematic review conclusion section.

The systematic review will now address the outcomes for people conceived from donor sperm.

2.7 Sperm Donation Results

Due to the considerable amount of heterogeneity in the outcomes reported in the included studies, meta-analyses were only conducted on comparable outcomes.

2.7.1 Sperm Donation Outcomes

Meeting the inclusion criteria for health outcomes of sperm DC people was a total of eight studies. Of these studies, three were able to be included in meta-analyses.^{183, 447, 603} A qualitative analysis was conducted on the other five studies and is presented in the text.^{592, 604-607} All meta-analyses were comparisons of donor sperm-conceived neonates compared to those conceived spontaneously. While qualitative analysis also included partner IVF conceptions as a comparison group in addition to spontaneous conceptions. Spontaneously conceived cohort data was taken from data on the general population. No comparable data were available of adult health outcomes for analysis of long-term health trajectories. Combining all studies allowed for the inclusion of 24,699 donor sperm health outcomes and 423,763 outcomes from spontaneous or partner ART conceptions.

2.7.2 Sperm Donation Birth Weights

All included studies except for Forse *et al.*,⁶⁰⁵ reported BW outcomes of either mean BWs or incidences of LBW. Mean BW data was not comparable between studies, and therefore metaanalysis could not be conducted. The study by Davies *et al.* included mean BW data; however, these could not be used in a meta-analysis as they were subsumed as part of a larger ART cohort incorporating outcomes from all ART treatment modalities.⁴⁴⁷ No study reported a significant difference between the BWs of donor sperm-conceived neonates and those conceived spontaneously in the general population (see Table 1.1). The data presented by Lansac *et al.* was of donor sperm singleton outcomes in comparison to all births of those conceived spontaneously, including multiples rather than singletons, thereby introducing confounding.⁶⁰⁷

Donor sperm-conceived neonates were not significantly different to those conceived spontaneously in terms of being born of LBW (RR: 1.04, CI: 0.86 - 1.25, p = 0.71, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 2.17). This analysis included 1,638 donor sperm neonates and 116,818 spontaneously conceived neonates.

	Donor Sp	perm	Sponta	ontaneous Risk Rat			Risk Ratio			
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixed, 95	5% CI	
Gaudoin et al (2003)	4	35	7760	109302	2.6%	1.61 [0.64, 4.05]			· · ·	
Hoy et al (1999)	117	1603	537	7516	97.4%	1.02 [0.84, 1.24]				
Total (95% CI)		1638		116818	100.0 %	1.04 [0.86, 1.25]		-		
Total events	121		8297							
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0	.90, df = 1	(P = 0.3)	34); I ² = 0'	%			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	-1
Test for overall effect: Z = 0.37 (P = 0.71)							0.2 F	u.o i avours (donor) - Fav	Z ours (spontaneous)	э
								area [asho] i ar	sale [spantanoodo]	

Figure 2.17 Forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission.³

Differences were observed in LBW crude frequency comparisons in various studies, primarily that donor sperm neonates had higher frequencies than those conceived spontaneously. For example, Hoy et al. observed a non-significant increased risk of being born of LBW in comparison to those conceived spontaneously (7.3% v 6.8%, RR: 1.1).¹⁸³ Thapar et al. also observed a higher frequency of LBW in all births including multiples of IVF neonates conceived with donor sperm (19.6%), homologous IVF with partner's sperm IVF (14.7%), and spontaneously conceived neonates (8%).⁵⁹² These differences in frequencies were decreased when controlling for multiplicity in the same cohorts, as singleton donor sperm neonatal LBW frequencies (8%) were only marginally larger than homologous IVF LBW frequencies (6.7%), but were stated to be not different to the general population even though singleton data for the general population was not reported, only all births. An increased frequency of LBW in donor sperm-conceived neonates (11.4%) in comparison to those spontaneously conceived (7.1%) was also observed by Gaudoin *et al.*⁶⁰³ However, the frequency was lower than that observed when using the partner's sperm (22.7%), which was the converse of that observed by Thapar et al. The only study to report a lower frequency of LBW in the donor spermconceived neonatal cohort was that of Lansac et al., who reported 4.7% v 6.2%.607

2.7.3 Sperm Donation Preterm Delivery

Meta-analysis of the studies reporting PD outcomes showed no significant difference between donor sperm and spontaneously conceived neonates (RR: 0.91, CI: 0.75 - 1.12, p = 0.38, I² = 0%) (Figure 2.18). This analysis included 1,638 donor sperm neonates and 116,818 spontaneously conceived neonates. While three studies reported PD outcomes, the study by Lansac *et al.*, was excluded from meta-analysis due to the absence of comparable data for the spontaneously conceived cohort. Frequencies of PD outcomes of donor sperm neonates were

reduced in all studies in comparison to the general population of spontaneously conceived neonates (4.8% v 5.9%;⁶⁰⁷ 6.4% v 6.6%;¹⁸³ 5.7% v 6.9%⁶⁰³).

	Donor Sp	perm	Sponta	neous		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio Risk Ratio			
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixe	d, 95% Cl	
Gaudoin et al (2003)	2	35	7541	109302	2.5%	0.83 [0.22, 3.18]				
Hoy et al (1999)	103	1603	527	7516	97.5%	0.92 [0.75, 1.12]		-	_	
Total (95% CI)		1638		116818	100.0%	0.91 [0.75, 1.12]		-		
Total events	105		8068							
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0	0.02, df = 1	(P = 0.8)	88); I ^z = 0'	%			<u> </u>			-j
Test for overall effect: Z	(= 0.87 (P	= 0.38)					0.2	U.5 Favours (donor)	Z Favours (spontaneous)	5
								i areare [aeriei]	i arearo [eperitarioede]	

Figure 2.18 Forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission.³

2.7.4 Sperm Donation Birth Defects

A meta-analysis of the studies reporting BD outcomes showed no significant difference between donor sperm and spontaneously conceived neonates (RR: 1.20, CI: 0.97 - 1.48, p = 0.09, I² = 57%) (Figure 2.19). This analysis included 2,031 donor sperm neonates and 300,830 spontaneously conceived neonates. Davies *et al.* reported a significantly increased risk of BD associated with sperm donation (8.4% v 5.7%, Odds Ratio (OR) 1.5, 95% CI 1.08 – 2.11).⁴⁴⁷ However, this outcome was no longer significant (OR 1.37, 95% CI 0.98 – 1.92), when adjusting for extensive confounding of:

"maternal age (categorized in 5-year age groups), parity, fetal sex, year of birth, maternal race or ethnic group, maternal country of birth, maternal conditions in pregnancy (pre-existing hypertension, pregnancy-induced hypertension, preexisting diabetes, gestational diabetes, anemia, urinary tract infection, epilepsy, and asthma), maternal smoking during pregnancy, socioeconomic disadvantage on the basis of the postal code of the mother's residence (according to the Socioeconomic Indexes for Areas), and maternal and paternal occupation, coded according to the Australian Standard Classification of Occupations."⁴⁴⁷

Others also reported higher frequencies of birth defects that were not significantly different according to the authors (2.9% versus 2%;⁶⁰⁶ 3.6% v 3.2%, RR 1.1¹⁸³). One of the few longer-term data presented in the studies investigating sperm donation outcomes found a higher frequency of malformations in donor sperm-conceived children of an average of 5 years of age (6.2% versus 5%).⁶⁰⁶ Lansac *et al.* reported no significant differences in the malformation rates of donor sperm-conceived neonates. However, the authors omitted reporting the actual data for those conceived spontaneously in the general population.

	Donor Sp	perm	Sponta	neous	Risk Ratio		F	lisk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	М-Н,	Fixed, 95% Cl
Davies et al (2012)	36	428	16841	293314	35.6%	1.46 [1.07, 2.00]		
Hoy et al (1999)	57	1603	253	7516	64.4%	1.06 [0.80, 1.40]		— — —
Total (95% CI)		2031		300830	100.0 %	1.20 [0.97, 1.48]		\bullet
Total events	93		17094					
Heterogeneity: Chi² = 2.34, df = 1 (P = 0.13); l² = 57%								
Test for overall effect: Z = 1.71 (P = 0.09)					U.Z U.S Eavours (dou	1 Z 5		
							Favours (uoi	ion ravours [spontaneous]

Figure 2.19 Forest plot of birth defect outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission.³

Four studies reported chromosomal abnormalities (ChAb); however, the data was not comparable, and meta-analysis could not be performed. Two studies observed a higher frequency of aneuploidy,^{183, 605} while another observed a significant increase in comparison to one general population cohort in France (Paris p < 0.05) but not significantly different to another general population cohort (Strasbourg et Marsailles not significant).⁶⁰⁷ The final study did not report the ChAb frequency for the spontaneously conceived cohort.⁶⁰⁶

2.7.5 Sperm Donation Other Outcomes

The study by Hoy *et al.*, reported on mortality rates, specifically perinatal death (1.2% v 1.1%, RR: 1.4), stillbirth (0.9% v 0.6%, RR: 1.5), and neonatal death (0.4% v 0.5%, RR: 0.8).¹⁸³ These differences in frequencies were reportedly not statistically significant.

One study reported IQ for children conceived with donor sperm. Iizuka *et al.* reported that donor sperm-conceived children had a higher IQ,⁶⁰⁴ than that observed in the general population, which was from previously published data and not a cohort.⁶⁰⁸ Another study reported the frequency of donor sperm-conceived children with learning disabilities (5.8%), and who had been enrolled in gifted and talented programs (10.5%).⁶⁰⁶ However, the authors did not report outcome frequencies for spontaneously conceived children for comparison.

2.7.6 Sperm Donation Effects of Cryopreservation

Two studies specifically reported the use of cryopreserved sperm in their donor spermconceived cohorts.^{183, 607} Three other studies would have had neonates conceived with cryopreserved sperm even though they did not report it, because their respective jurisdictions mandated the use of cryopreserved sperm (see the section on 'Cryopreservation' in Chapter 1).^{447, 592, 603} Consequently, the three studies that were included in the metaanalyses all included neonates conceived with cryopreserved sperm. Two of the studies were from mandated jurisdictions while the other was a self-report of the use of cryopreservation.

Those outcomes that were reported as being significantly worse for the cryopreserved donor sperm-conceived cohort compared to those conceived spontaneously in each of the studies included LBW (OR: 1.73, CI: 0.26 - 11.69),⁶⁰³ aneuploidy (RR: 2.5),¹⁸³ and chromosomal anomalies (p < 0.05).⁶⁰⁷ Crude BD was also significantly increased (OR: 1.51, CI: 1.08 - 2.11); however, this was ameliorated when adjusted for confounding (OR: 1.37, CI: 0.98 - 1.92).⁴⁴⁷ Thapar *et al.*, also reported a higher frequency of LBW outcomes in cryopreserved donor sperm-conceived neonates, but no statistical analysis was reported.⁵⁹²

In contrast, other studies found no difference between cryopreserved donor sperm neonates and those conceived spontaneously in terms of malformation rates,⁶⁰⁷ and BD.¹⁸³ Without sufficient data and studies addressing the fresh versus cryopreserved sperm question, the effect that cryopreservation has on the neonatal and long-term health outcomes of those conceived with cryopreserved sperm cannot be elucidated.

2.7.7 Sperm Donation Effects of Multiplicity

Multiplicity was poorly recorded in several studies, and or the data was not appropriately stratified into comparable data to allow meta-analysis to be conducted on the incidence of multiplicity. The three studies that were included in the meta-analyses were methodologically better than the others in terms of either controlling for multiplicity or reporting of multiplicity.^{183, 447, 603} Others were inconsistent from the perspective that they provided multiplicity data for the donor sperm-conceived cohort but failed to report the equivalent data for the spontaneously conceived cohort.^{592, 606, 607} Where comparison cohort multiplicity data was provided, it pertained only to outcomes from IVF with donated sperm (IVF-D),⁶⁰⁷ and homologous IVF.⁵⁹² The only study reporting data that compared donor sperm and spontaneously conceived cohort frequencies was Hoy *et al.*, who reported a higher frequency of multiplicity, but which was not statistically significant (3.1% v 2.7%, RR: 1.2, CI: 0.9 – 1.7).¹⁸³ Due to the lack of comparable data for meta-analysis of multiplicity, no inferences can be made on the effect of multiplicity on the neonatal health outcomes of LBW, PD and BD for those conceived with donor sperm.

2.7.8 Sperm Donation Risk of Bias

A modification of the JBI-MAStARI instrument was used to assess methodological quality and the risk of bias of the donor sperm studies included (Table 1.4). Similar to the assessment of donor oocyte studies, the length of time of treatment for the woman, including the total number of attempts to achieve a pregnancy was not reported. Other confounders, including maternal demographics including maternal age, maternal BMI, parity, SES as well as infertility aetiology, were also poorly reported. Alternatively, when they were reported, they were not stratified to allow comparison between donor sperm-conceived neonates and those conceived spontaneously.⁴⁴⁷ The study by Davies *et al.*, was the most comprehensive in the control of confounding.⁴⁴⁷

Reporting of mean BW, mean GA, cryopreservation, and multiplicity was lacking in the majority of studies or were non-comparable, resulting in the inability to conduct a metaanalysis on those outcomes. In comparison, the meta-analyses conducted were hampered by a lack of studies that could be included - thereby inducing bias. Outcome reports of mean BWs, LBW, PD, and ChAb were considered to be objective outcomes. Birth defects and malformations were considered to be more subjective as BD, in general, is not a well-defined category. The exception is the study by Davies *et al.*, which was objective in the classifications of BDs by implementing the 'British Paediatric Association Modification of the International Classification of Diseases' (9th Revision).⁴⁴⁷ Historically BD's have been potentially underreported in ART cohorts with reports by the AFS, ASRM, and SART, acknowledging that "more stringent" reporting of BD was required to avoid missing BDs in the neonatal period.⁵⁸³⁻⁵⁸⁶

Also problematic is the instances of studies referencing previously published data as their comparison cohort but did not report detailed figures or information.^{592, 604-607}

All BW data reported including mean BWs and incidences of LBWs were not controlled for gestational age in the same manner as for oocyte donation outcomes (for example comparing outcomes of PD with LBW or term delivery with PD). Preterm delivery outcomes were deemed to suffer from publication bias through funnel plot analysis (Appendix 1.8), while others were deemed to be symmetrical. As described previously, funnel plot analysis should be treated with caution, especially considering the lack of studies included in the meta-analysis.

Study Criterion Representative Similar point Minimised Singleton v Other Cryo-Objective Reliable Appropriate patients in condition case selection multiples confounders preservation criteria statistics outcomes bias Thapar *et al.* (2007) Yes Unclear Yes No Yes No^b Yes No Yes Gaudoin et al. (2003) Yes Unclear Yes Yes Yes No Yes Yes Yes Hoy et al. (1999) Yes^d Yes Unclear Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Amuzu et al. (1990) No Yes^d No^b Yes Yes^a No No No No lizuka et al. (1968) Yes Unclear No^a No Yes No Yes Yes No Davies et al. (2012) Unclear Noc Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Lansac et al. (1997) Yes Unclear Yes^a No Yes Yes Yes^d No No^b Forse et al. (1985) Yesd Yes Unclear Yes^a No No No Yes No

Table 1.4 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor sperm studies

a = comparison group was not a comparison cohort but data published elsewhere; b = statistics were used appropriately but did not report specific results in the analysis to the comparison group; c = cryopreservation was not recorded however cryopreservation was mandated in the jurisdiction of and during the period of those studies; d = included both objective and subjective data. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.³

The confounders of maternal age and parity are presented in Table 1.5 in the same manner as they were for oocyte donation outcomes. Five studies did not report parity, two reported frequencies of nulliparity (which was controlled for by *Davies et al.*,) and primiparity (not controlled by Hoy et al.,), while only the study by Gaudoin *et al.*, exclusively reported nulliparous data. Maternal age data reporting was inconsistent, thereby preventing meta-analysis. Five studies reported mean maternal ages of the donor sperm treated mothers, one reported frequencies of various age ranges and another the frequency of maternal age greater than or equal to 35 years. Spontaneously conceived comparison cohort maternal age data was missing from five of the eight studies.

Study	Maternal Age Details	Parity Details
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	33.88 ± 3.82 yrs (donor) v 34.14 ± 3.53 yrs (homologous IVF) v unknown (general population)	-
Gaudoin <i>et al.</i> (2003)	33.1 (31.9–34.3 95% Cl, donor) v 32.4 (31.6–33.1, partner) v 25.9 (25.9–25.9, general population)	all nulliparous
Hoy <i>et al.</i> (1999)	16% ≥ 35 yrs v 10% ≥ 35 yrs	53.4% v 40.5% primiparous
Amuzu <i>et al.</i> (1990)	29.3 ± 4.2 yrs v unknown	-
lizuka <i>et al.</i> (1968)	30.1 ± 2.7 yrs v unknown	-
Davies <i>et al.</i> (2012)	(2.2% 20–24 yrs, 22.2% 25–29 yrs, 44.4% 30–34 yrs, 26.2% 35–39 yrs, 5.1% ≥ 40 yrs) v (20.8% 20–24 yrs, 37.7% 25–29 yrs, 29.4% 30–34 yrs, 10.5% 35–39 yrs, 1.7% ≥ 40 yrs) ^a	65.3% v 37.5% nulliparous
Lansac <i>et al.</i> (1997)	b	-
Forse <i>et al.</i> (1985)	28.9 yrs ^c	-

Table 1.5 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor sperm studies

a = maternal age and parity data are from larger assisted conception cohort that also includes donor sperm outcomes; b = no maternal age data of sperm donor outcomes versus comparison, rather maternal age data were presented within sperm donation outcomes stratified as healthy infants versus malformed infants; c = used comparison data for the population with same maternal age distribution. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.³

2.8 Sperm Donation Limitations of Study

As described previously in the oocyte limitations of study section, the donor sperm outcome study was also limited by the use of the three databases described by Wright et al.,⁵⁶⁶ the hand-searching of references and the restriction to the English language. Furthermore, it was also limited in the number of studies fulfilling the inclusion criteria and the dearth of comparable data to allow meta-analysis. It thereby resulted in meta-analysis with only two studies for each outcome measure. Stratification of data by multiplicity was inconsistent with only two studies reporting singleton outcomes,^{447, 603} whereas singleton data was subsumed into all birth data in other studies preventing meta-analysis.

Consistency in the reporting of outcome measures would assist in meta-analysis as would reporting of actual comparison cohort data which was missing for several studies rather than referencing previously published material. Consideration for confounding could be improved with only one study which controlled for multiple confounding.⁴⁴⁷ Large national databases of ART outcomes are kept in countries such as the USA, UK and Australia. However, donor sperm outcomes are mostly overlooked in favour of recording donor oocyte, IVF and other ART treatment modalities. The inclusion of yearly sperm donation treatment data and outcomes would considerably improve the understanding of the effects of donor sperm conception.

2.9 Sperm Donation Discussion

This study was the first systematic review and meta-analysis to be published on the neonatal outcomes of donor sperm conceptions in comparison to those who have been spontaneously conceived. The donor sperm outcome review had far fewer studies that could be included and a lack of comparable data compared to the donor oocyte outcome review.¹ The small number of studies included would suggest that donor sperm neonates have been understudied. Additionally, unlike the donor oocyte review, no other researchers have followed up from this review with a systematic review of their own. However, we have been able to improve the number of studies included in a subsequent re-analysis that will be presented in Chapter 3.

Meta-analysis exhibited that donor sperm-conceived neonates were not at a significantly increased risk of having higher incidences of LBW, PD or BD in comparison to spontaneously conceived neonates. One included study suggested that they were also not at increased risk of stillbirth, neonatal death or perinatal death.¹⁸³ There was little evidence to support any correlations between the use of donor sperm and learning disabilities or IQ in the children.

Conflicting reports from different studies in reviews are not uncommon. One example is the study of Iizuka *et al.*, who reported an increase in BWs of the donor sperm-conceived cohort,⁶⁰⁴ which is in contrast to other reports which found no difference in mean BWs. The authors posited that the environment of Tokyo and surrounding areas from which participants were recruited in the 1960s possibly contributed to the increased BW. This contribution to BW is in contrast to those that would be born and raised in other areas of Japan, which were less affluent. Another possibility is parental confounding. The parents of the children in the study reportedly had higher education levels than their spontaneous conception parental peers which potentially can be associated with a higher SES leading to

improved access to health/medical resources and better diets which may influence foetal growth.

Studies that did not control for multiplicity may adversely affect BW outcome analysis. For example, Lansac *et al.*, compared donor sperm-conceived singletons to spontaneously conceived all births, including multiples.⁶⁰⁷ Considering that multiplicity reduces BWs,^{609, 610} singleton weights for the spontaneously conceived comparison group could be higher depending on the rate of multiplicity. Subsequently, any actual effect may be overlooked due to inadequate controlling of the data.

No significant differences were observed in BD outcomes from the meta-analysis of donor sperm neonatal outcomes. One study reported a statistically significant increase in BDs associated with the use of donor sperm; however, this was ameliorated when controlled for numerous confounders.⁴⁴⁷ Reports of ChAb were conflicting with one study showing a significant increase in comparison to one spontaneously conceived cohort but not another.⁶⁰⁷ While another reported no significant difference even though the observed relative risk was 2.5.¹⁸³ These observed increases could be attributed to higher maternal ages,^{611, 612} as well as sperm donor ages,⁶¹³ instead of being attributed to the use of donor sperm specifically. Supporting this postulation is the study by Lansac *et al.*, which associated both increased maternal and sperm donor age with increases in trisomy 21.⁶⁰⁷ The only study investigating malformation rates in childhood found a higher frequency of malformations in donor spermconceived children than those observed in spontaneously conceived children.⁶⁰⁶

The implications of sperm cryopreservation on the DNA and function of sperm is of considerable interest, particularly concerning the health of any resultant offspring. One study specified the use of fresh sperm,⁶⁰⁵ while four others specified that cryopreserved sperm was either exclusively used or in combination with fresh sperm.^{183, 604, 606, 607} The three remaining studies,^{447, 592, 603} were conducted after the introduction of mandatory cryopreservation in their respective jurisdictions and therefore would have exclusively used cryopreserved sperm.^{315, 614} Without studies investigating fresh versus cryopreserved outcomes it is impossible to make conclusions about the effect of sperm cryopreservation on the health of those conceived as it needs to be disentangled from confounding of physical manipulation. Comparing cryopreserved donor sperm outcomes to spontaneous conceptions is unable to answer this question properly. The problem of having an appropriate model to study the question is exacerbated by the mandating of cryopreservation of donor sperm in various

jurisdictions. Studies investigating the use of fresh or cryopreserved partner's sperm in IVF treatments may be a better model for examining the effects of cryopreservation.

One study which has investigated such a scenario observed a significantly lower incidence of LBW in donor sperm singletons using cryopreserved donor sperm and fresh autologous oocytes than that observed when using non-donor sperm.³³ Problematically, no data was provided on the fresh or cryopreserved status of non-donor sperm, an issue noted by the authors meaning the cryopreservation question still cannot be answered. However, there were many confounding factors that potentially also have an impact on the results reported. For example, those utilising non-donor sperm had higher incidences of seeking treatment due to male factor infertility which may account for the increased incidence of LBW due to reduced sperm quality.

Nonetheless, examining outcomes from cryopreserved donor sperm may provide some insights and avenues of enquiry. While meta-analysis failed to reveal any significant differences in BD or other outcomes, that result may be more indicative of the low number of studies that were included in each meta-analysis. Individual studies reported significantly increased incidences of BD or ChAb,^{447, 607} even though one would then be attenuated and no longer significant after controlling for confounding and the other found a significant difference to one comparison cohort population but not to another. Others reported non-significant increased frequencies of BD and or chromosomal abnormalities,^{183, 605, 606} and therefore, it may also be a function of having comparable data reported and studies being underpowered to detect differences. The statement by Davies *et al.*, cautioning that the donor sperm-conceived cohort data that was adjusted for confounding was adversely affected by a small sample size supports this postulation.⁴⁴⁷

Further support for the problem of power and sample size to detect BD outcomes is the publication by Khoury and Holtzman who analysed the effect of well-known teratogens and BD inducing agents, such as thalidomide, valproic acid and isotretinoin.⁶¹⁵ They stated that even in a system monitoring 25,000 births/year, that it may require more than 20 years of monitoring to observe a significant effect.⁶¹⁵ This is due to the frequency of exposure, or the lack of exposure, which by comparison donor sperm treatment is also a low exposure treatment in the general population. The effect of sperm cryopreservation on the health outcomes in the neonatal, childhood and adulthood periods remains unclear, and further studies which may need to occur over decades might be required before an accurate picture is obtained.

The one study that investigated IQ outcomes in children suggested that donor spermconceived children had higher IQs than their spontaneously conceived peers.⁶⁰⁴ IQ is influenced by numerous factors, including those that are environmental and genetic.⁶¹⁶ While more recent evidence suggests that intelligence has a strong genetic component and is highly heritable,⁶¹⁷⁻⁶²⁰ the environment and SES has also been shown to have an influence.^{621, 622} lizuka *et al.*, reported that the parents of the donor sperm-conceived children with higher IQs also had higher levels of education themselves. These genetic and environmental factors coupled with reports that sperm donors in this early period of donor conception were often recruited from a pool of medical school university students and or university students in general,^{604, 623-625} including this specific study, suggests that the children's higher IQ may be a function of both genetic and social influences.

The recruitment of sperm donors in this early period was often but not exclusively achieved through an approach by lecturers or doctors to students directly,^{314, 624} or through advertising in university student newspapers.^{623, 624, 626} More recent changes to recruitment have included the use of the internet to expand the potential recruitment pool in an attempt to meet the demand.^{627, 628} Recruitment via the internet has expanded to include advertising on social media platforms which may also advertise travel and financial inducements (see Appendix 1.9). Subsequently, the IQ of donors may now be more representative of the general population.

One donor sperm-conceived cohort was reported to have 5.8% of the children with learning difficulties, but no comparison cohort data was provided.⁶⁰⁶ Considering that the American Academy of Pediatrics expressed that "learning disabilities are complex",⁶²⁹ there can be variation in the reported prevalence's. For example, it has been argued that there is variation between geographic locations which can potentially be attributed to inconsistent identification of learning difficulties.⁶³⁰ The variation between geographic location poses difficulties in comparing the outcome of 5.8% to other published data. Notwithstanding this limitation, the study by Amuzu *et al.* included children from the United States in which some authors have estimated the prevalence of learning difficulties to be 5%,⁶³¹ or 6.5%.⁶³² These prevalence's, location, and time-period of studies are consistent with that of Amuzu *et al.*, suggesting that donor sperm-conceived children did not have increased incidences of learning difficulties compared to the general population.

Amuzu *et al.*, additionally reported that 10.5% of donor sperm-conceived children were enrolled in gifted and talented programs which were also not compared to a comparison

cohort.⁶⁰⁶ Published incident rates vary widely and can range from 1% to 15-20%, also due to inconsistent assessment criteria.⁶³³ The reported frequency of gifted and talented donor sperm children is, therefore, not outside the bounds of what has been reported elsewhere. The outcomes of IQ, giftedness and learning difficulties have a paucity of evidence to suggest that they are adversely affected. What evidence that is available is suggestive that donor sperm-conceived children develop these attributes in line with those conceived spontaneously and that any variation could be attributed to genetic or environmental (including SES) factors.

The results of the systematic review and meta-analysis of oocyte donations highlighted the increased risk of neonates being born of LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW, and lower GA.¹ However, there is a paucity of evidence to suggest that donor sperm-conceived neonates are negatively affected to the same extent. Furthermore, there is a dearth of evidence to show that their outcomes are different from those conceived spontaneously. The lack of studies that could be included in the meta-analysis infers that caution should be taken when interpreting the results and that more studies need to be conducted. Outcomes from oocyte donation had a higher degree of rigour with a more comprehensive and systematic reporting of outcomes, thereby inferring greater confidence in the data.

The systematic review will now address the outcomes for people conceived from embryo donation.

2.10 Embryo Donation Results

Due to a lack of included studies and comparable outcomes, meta-analyses could not be conducted for embryo donation outcomes. Summary qualitative analysis of the two included studies is summarised and presented in the text.

2.10.1 Embryo Donation Outcomes

Only two studies that investigated the health outcomes of people conceived via donated embryos fulfilled the inclusion criteria in which donor embryos were compared to own embryos (homologous IVF) with reported outcome data.^{573, 592} One study involved a national cohort which represents data from the United Kingdom (UK).⁵⁹² The reported sample size represents only 0.3% of the data size of sperm donation data and 0.03% of the donor oocyte data size. Combining both studies allowed for the inclusion of approximately 66 donor embryo neonatal health outcomes and approximately 410 outcomes from homologous IVF neonates. Approximately half of the sample was comprised of pregnancies rather than actual births, and therefore the samples size may be larger if any of the pregnancies involved twins or higher-order multiples.

2.10.2 Embryo Donation Birth Weights

Of the two studies reporting birthweight data comparing the use of donor embryos versus homologous IVF, Thapar *et al.*, found a difference between the use of donor embryos and homologous IVF in terms of frequency of LBW (< 2500g) in singletons (12.5% v 6.6%, no statistical analysis), and all births (16.7% v 14.7%, no statistical analysis).⁵⁹² Contrastingly Porreco *et al.* found no significant difference in mean birth weight (2446 ± 784g v 2442 ± 687g).⁵⁷³ While both had similar sample sizes for the treatment group (donor embryos), the study showing the correlation had a larger control cohort (n = 378 v 32).

2.10.3 Embryo Donation Gestational Ages

The study by Porreco *et al.* reported mean GA and the frequencies of PD. The authors reported no statistically significant differences in terms of the mean GA for all births $36.9 \pm 2.8 \vee 37.2 \pm 2.6$ (weeks), mean GA for multiple births $35.4 \pm 2.6 \vee 35.8 \pm 3.2$ (weeks), or the incidences of PD 39% v 29%, between donor embryo neonates and those conceived with autologous oocytes.⁵⁷³

2.10.4 Embryo Donation Effects of Multiplicity

Thapar *et al.* reported a reduction in the frequency of multiplicity 16.7% v 20.1% (no statistical analysis) comparing donor embryo outcomes to those from homologous IVF.

2.10.5 Embryo Donation Risk of Bias

The studies included in the embryo donation review were also included in the oocyte review. These studies presented data from both oocyte and embryo donation outcomes. The risk of bias in both instances is the same. Nevertheless, a modified table showing the critical appraisal using the modified JBI-MAStARI instrument of the studies reporting embryo donation outcomes is presented in Table 1.6 for convenience. The study by *Porreco et al.* describes results from what they term donor embryo transfer; however, a close examination of the study shows that while donor oocytes were used that they were either fertilised with donor sperm or their partner's sperm and therefore represent both donor oocyte and donor embryos (double donation).⁵⁷³ As this study was not stratified, the data was included in both donor oocyte and donor embryo analysis.

The confounders of maternal age and parity are presented in Table 1.7. Maternal ages were controlled in the study by Porreco *et al.*, (donor cohort mean age 38.8 years (range 27-50) v autologous cohort 38.7 years (range 34-44).⁵⁷³ However, Thapar *et al.*, reported a higher mean age for their donor cohort (41.23 \pm 6.21 years), compared to the homologous IVF cohort (34.14 \pm 3.53 years) (no statistical analysis provided by authors).⁵⁹² Nulliparous rates were reported as not significant by Porreco *et al.*, at 89% for the donor cohort and 78% for the homologous IVF cohort.⁵⁷³ Advanced maternal age is associated with adverse neonatal outcomes including LBW even in women using ART when their age is higher than 40,⁶³⁴ which may explain the report of higher LBW frequencies associated with donor embryo conceptions found in the study by Thapar *et al.*,⁵⁹² even though the oocytes used are typically from younger women.

Table 1.6 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor embryo studies

Study	Criterion								
	Representative patients	Similar point in condition	Minimised case selection bias	Singleton v multiples	Other confounders	Cryo- preservation	Objective criteria	Reliable outcomes	Appropriate statistics
Porreco <i>et al</i> . (1997)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Thapar <i>et al</i> . (2007)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No ^a	No	Yes	Yes	No ^b

^a = the data was not used in statistical analysis; ^b = statistics were used appropriately, but the authors did not analyse donor v autologous outcomes. The table presented is a modification of the oocyte outcome risk of bias and critical appraisal. The original table: © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

Table 1.7 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor embryo studies

Study	Maternal Age Details	Parity Details
Porreco <i>et al</i> . (1997)	(38.8 yrs (range 27–50)) v (38.7 yrs (range 34–44))	89% v 78% nulliparous
Thapar <i>et al</i> . (2007)	41.23 ± 6.21 yrs (donor) v 34.14 ± 3.53 yrs (homologous IVF) v unknown (general population)	

The original table: © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission.¹

2.11 Embryo Donation Discussion

In comparison to both donor oocyte and donor sperm neonatal outcomes, there was a paucity of data reporting donor embryo outcomes with only two studies being included in the review.

There was conflicting data from the two studies reporting on birth weights of embryo donation versus homologous IVF neonates. Maternal age and parity confounders were only reported for the studies analysing BW data. Thapar *et al.*, reported an increase in the incidences of LBW in singletons and all births from donor embryos which was correlated with a higher mean maternal age, whereas Porreco *et al.*, found no difference in birth weights in the two groups in which maternal age and parity were also not significantly different. Mean GA and the incidence of PD were not statistically different in the data presented by Porreco *et al.*, and the study by Thapar *et al.*, reported a reduced frequency in multiplicity but did not analyse this outcome statistically. The sample sizes of the included studies are underpowered to determine differences between donor embryo and homologous IVF outcomes, and therefore, caution should be taken with the interpretation of the results presented in those studies.

Considering that embryo donation utilises a donor oocyte it is plausible that donor embryo outcomes would either be at least comparable to those observed for donor oocyte outcomes if not slightly worse due to the use of donor sperm that may provide a second novel antigen. Subsequently, further studies may also show an increase in the incidences of LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW, have a lower GA, and an increase in multiplicity in donor embryo neonates. No health outcome for donor embryo children or adults was found in this review.

2.12 Systematic Review Conclusion

The size of the cohorts in this systematic review are as follows: donor sperm = 24,699 (comparison = 423,763), donor oocyte = 201,628 (comparison = 432,361), and donor embryo = 66 (comparison = 410). Interestingly the donor oocyte cohort was approximately eight times larger than the donor sperm cohort even though it has only been practised for a far shorter period. The paucity of evidence on donor embryo outcomes in comparison to donor oocyte outcomes was somewhat surprising. However, this may be a reflection of the low numbers of embryos donated,⁶³⁵ which may be due to the emotional connection the parents who created the embryos have and who liken embryo donation with adoption.⁶³⁶ Instead, many parents choose to discard their embryos rather than donate.⁶³⁷⁻⁶³⁹

Meta-analysis highlighted that donor oocyte-conceived neonates were at increased risk of being born LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW, have a lower GA, and an increase in the incidence of multiplicity. By contrast, there was a lack of evidence to suggest that donor sperm and donor embryo neonates also had higher incidences of poor neonatal outcomes. However, this may be due to the lack of data available rather than a reflection of the actual incidences.

Thapar *et al.* suggested that adverse perinatal outcomes are "mainly attributable" to maternal age and multiplicity.⁵⁹² However, meta-analyses of singleton outcomes showed that at least in donor oocyte neonatal outcomes, multiplicity had little effect on outcomes. Adverse neonatal outcomes were still observed to be significant in singletons.

There is considerable evidence in the published literature highlighting that maternal age is associated with adverse neonatal outcomes,^{260, 511, 513-515} as also suggested by Thapar *et al.*, however, the largest study included in the review by Gibbons *et al.*, appropriately controlled for maternal age. The study by Gibbons *et al.* found that donor oocyte-conceived neonates were significantly more likely to be born LBW, VLBW and with a lower mean gestational age. Furthermore, in meta-analyses, the study provided 99.5% of weighted GA data, 25.3% of weighted LBW data and 30.4% of weighted VLBW. It would, therefore, be simplistic and premature to dismiss the results found in the meta-analysis as a result of confounding by maternal age. Especially when considering that there is evidence suggesting that women who have used ART, are less likely to have pregnancies with adverse neonatal outcomes associated with maternal age than those who conceive spontaneously,⁵³⁰ and that poorer neonatal outcomes such as LBW are only evident in advanced maternal ages of over 40 years.⁶³⁴ Furthermore, the issue of advanced maternal age and the use donor oocytes is highlighted by an increased risk for adverse singleton neonatal outcomes including PD and SGA when comparing donor oocyte to autologous oocyte IVF in 40-43 year-old women.⁶⁴⁰

Another confounding factor that may potentially lead to reduced BWs is the observed increased incidence of elective early caesarean section deliveries present in women using ART.⁶⁴¹⁻⁶⁴⁴ However, these increased incidences of elective early caesarean section would not adversely affect PD data as elective caesarean is typically not conducted before 37 weeks which is the GA cut-off for PD. Nor would it affect outcomes such as SGA, IUGR or BD.

Outcomes that could not be included in meta-analysis such as the increased incidences of NICU admissions and length of hospital stay in donor oocyte-conceived neonates (including in singletons) reported by Söderström-Anttila *et al.*, has been supported by subsequent studies.

Malchau *et al.* reported that donor oocyte-conceived singletons were more likely to be admitted to the NICU (24.2% v 7.6%, p < 0.0001), and that their length of stay in the NICU was significantly increased (2.5 ± 7.5 days v 0.9 ± 5.8 days, p = 0.002).⁶⁴⁵ Luke *et al.*, also reported an increased NICU admission frequency in singleton donor oocyte-conceived neonates compared to singleton autologous oocyte neonates (fresh 10.5% v 7.9%; cryopreserved 10.4% v 8.3%, no statistical analysis provided).⁶⁴⁶ Further studies in this area are subsequently required.

The results of this systematic review into donor oocyte outcomes which was the first one published are supported by and consistent with further publications that have been conducted since the census date of the review. Several other researchers have reported increased adverse neonatal outcomes associated with oocyte donation in comparison to autologous oocytes including LBW, VLBW, PD, very PD (VPD < 32 weeks), SGA, very SGA (VSGA birthweight less than the 3rd percentile), and stillbirth.^{45, 293, 645, 647-653} Furthermore, others have also conducted systematic reviews of donor oocyte outcomes, all reporting similar adverse neonatal outcomes.^{275, 654-656} The increased risk of adverse neonatal outcomes associated with donor oocytes appears to therefore not be in dispute but is now accepted as a known complication.

In contrast to the adverse neonatal outcomes listed above, donor oocyte-conceived neonates that make it to term have a better outcome regarding reduced incidences of LBW. This finding is supported by Dude *et al.*, who found a lower incidence of SGA and perinatal death when gestational age was controlled.⁶⁵⁰ It appears that the issue may be getting donor oocyte foetuses to term, which is problematic due to the increased incidence of PE and PIH. Those that do make it to term may be less affected by PE and PIH, and subsequently have improved outcomes due to the better-quality oocytes of the younger donor.

Results suggest that the incidences of BD and or ConMal are not associated with fresh donor oocyte conceptions. However, data should still be collected on the incidences of BD and ConMal associated with cryopreserved donor oocyte conceptions to verify if cryopreservation alters outcomes. Considering that oocyte cryoprotectants often incorporate genotoxic chemicals,³⁶¹ such data collection is pertinent. The limited amount of evidence on cryopreservation induced damage in oocytes which can be conflicting has been claimed to be controversial.³⁷⁵ However, what data is available on the question of fresh versus cryopreserved autologous outcomes appears to be reassuring in terms of BD and congenital malformations.^{657, 658}

Furthermore, other adverse neonatal outcomes of LBW, PD and SGA have been shown in some autologous oocyte studies to have been improved through the use of cryopreserved oocytes.^{45, 659, 660} Or that other outcomes such as LGA have increased frequencies associated with cryopreservation.^{659, 661, 662} The risk for the outcomes above may partially be dependent on the type of freezing used (vitrification versus slow-freeze),⁶⁶³ or the embryonic stage that the cryopreservation is implemented.⁶⁶⁴ Others have also shown no difference in long-term health outcomes in children associated with embryo cryopreservation.^{665, 666} It could be argued that cryopreservation may provide some protection against adverse outcomes. This protection may be because poor-quality oocytes/embryos are less likely to survive the freeze-thaw process. Subsequently, better-quality oocytes/embryos are used, which potentially reduces the incidences of adverse neonatal outcomes.

The outcomes from sperm donation appear to be reassuring from the perspective that donor sperm-conceived neonates are not as adversely affected as donor oocyte-conceived neonates. Problematically, the lack of case-controlled studies that could be included in meta-analyses means that caution should be used in interpreting the results and that other studies are required to improve the quality of each meta-analysis. The dearth of published case-controlled studies is a surprise considering both the extensive use and period sperm donation has been used as a treatment modality. Since the systematic review census date, other studies have been published, including one that was conducted as part of this thesis. That study and the others that have been published will be presented in the following chapter (Chapter 3), to expand and improve upon the knowledge of neonatal outcomes resulting from sperm donation.

Outcomes from embryo donation (double gamete donation), were mostly absent from this systematic review. Due to the nature of embryo donation, oocyte donation outcomes can be used to guide knowledge and advice on the use of donor embryos. Donor oocytes have been shown to have increased incidences of poor maternal and neonatal outcomes which have also been shown to be present in double donation (oocyte v embryo donation outcomes).⁶⁶⁷ Some have argued for an increase in the risk for PE resulting from double donation over oocyte donation.¹⁸⁹ Each of these relatively recent studies would be improved with increased sample sizes.

Further studies would also substantially improve knowledge in this area. Notwithstanding the low amount of evidence from embryo donation, the substantive evidence from oocyte donation outcomes suggests that those conceived with a donor embryo would at the

minimum, be equally affected. Donor oocyte outcomes provide evidence enabling the answering of the question of whether donor embryo-conceived people had been affected by their conception. Subsequently, donor sperm neonatal outcomes and not embryo donation neonatal outcomes will be the focus of the next chapter.

What is also clear from the systematic review is the paucity of long-term health outcomes for those conceived with donated gametes not only in childhood but also adulthood. More specifically, there were no studies included in the systematic review that investigated the physical health of DC adults. What evidence has been published on long-term health outcomes from ART modalities in general and not explicitly restricted to donor conception are conflicting, and this is an emerging area of research.^{57, 668-671} Even since the census data of the systematic review, no studies investigating the quantifiable health of DC adults have been published. Combining the concerns raised by the implications of DOHaD for DC people, the adverse neonatal outcomes observed in donor oocyte neonates, and the conflicting evidence currently available for the long-term health outcomes of ART conceived people in general, studies investigating long-term health trajectories of DC people are clearly warranted. The first study investigating the health of DC adults is presented in Chapter 4. The following chapter (Chapter 3) reports the investigation of perinatal outcomes from donor spermconceived neonates compared to spontaneously conceived neonates in a population-based study to fill the gap in the donor sperm neonatal outcome literature identified in the systematic review.

CHAPTER 3. DONOR SPERM PERINATAL OUTCOMES – A REDUX

Content contained within this chapter represents updated and reworked data and discussion from two publications. The first was an investigation of perinatal outcomes from sperm donation in a population-based cohort, and the second was an updated and expanded meta-analysis of donor sperm outcomes.

Adams D, Fernandez R, Moore V, Willson K, Rumbold A, de Lacey S, Scheil W, Davies M. Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017;43(12):1830-1839.² (Appendix 2.1)

Components, including figures and tables, are reprinted here with permission (© John Wiley and Sons and Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2017).

Attribution of authorship:

DA (80%), MD (10%), RF (5%) and VM, KW, SdeL, and WS (5% total) contributed to the design of the study. RF (100%) wrote the code for and performed the data extraction. Data analysis was performed by RF (75%), DA (15%), MD (5%) and VM (5%). DA (80%) drafted the manuscript with all other authors (RF, VM, KW, AR, SdeL, WS and MD) providing edits and revisions.

Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. Update on: a meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes - 2018 update. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2018;9(5):561-562.⁴ (Appendix 2.2)

Components, including figures and tables, are reprinted here with permission (© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2018).

Attribution of authorship:

DA (100%) contributed to the design of the updated meta-analysis. DA (100%) conducted the updated, computerised searches and assessment of articles for eligibility. Data extraction was conducted by DA (100%). Data analysis was performed by DA (80%), RC (10%), MD (5%) and SdeL (5%). DA (90%) drafted the manuscript with all other authors (RC, MD, and SdeL) providing edits and revisions.
3.1 Introduction

In the previous chapter, the need for empirical knowledge about the health outcomes of all DC people, including neonates, was established. The objective of this chapter is to report the findings of such a study in order to improve and expand knowledge concerning health outcomes for donor sperm-conceived people. The conduct and findings of a retrospective analysis of data drawn from a population-based cohort in South Australia are first presented in Part A. Secondly, the findings from the retrospective database analysis were added to studies published on donor sperm neonatal outcomes that were sourced further to the initial systematic review. This additional data has been inserted into the meta-analysis reported in Chapter 2 in order to obtain further understanding of the outcomes for neonates conceived with donated sperm and is presented here in Part B as an updated meta-analysis.

3.2 Part A: A South Australian Population Cohort of Donor Sperm Neonatal Outcomes

3.2.1 Background

The systematic review of donor sperm neonatal outcomes presented in the previous chapter³ revealed that there were very few studies published investigating the health outcomes of donor sperm-conceived neonates. Furthermore, not only were there few studies investigating these health outcomes, but the included studies were sometimes compromised due to poor methodological quality and lack of comparable outcomes.

By contrast, pregnancy rates and rates of live births from donor sperm conceptions have been reported far more extensively in other literature.^{33, 672-683} Clinical outcomes of pregnancy and live births are important to both the patient and the ART clinic. However, the health of those conceived through donor conception treatment modalities is the primary focus of this thesis. The systematic review reported in Chapter 2 appeared reassuring in that donor sperm-conceived neonates were not at increased risk for being born with the neonatal outcomes of LBW, PD, or with BD, in comparison to those conceived spontaneously. Nevertheless, such a conclusion is tempered due to the lack of studies able to be included in the review.

Qualitative analysis of the studies included in the review found reports of increased frequencies of adverse perinatal outcomes. In particular, concerns were raised regarding a potential increase in ChAb or ConMal,^{183, 605-607} which in some instances may be associated with cryopreservation. Another publication reported an increased risk for donor sperm-conceived singletons born with BD (OR =1.51 (1.08–2.11)), which was no longer significant

after controlling for confounding (OR = 1.37 (0.98–1.92)).⁴⁴⁷ The authors cautioned that the amelioration of risk might have been an issue associated with power and the low number of events in the study.

The number of events associated with birth defects is an issue, particularly for smaller studies, as is statistical power.^{684, 685} Even when larger population studies are available, the frequency of defects reported have been increasing over time,⁶⁸⁶ thereby suggesting a change in the classification and or reporting. Even though the relative risk may not change through different periods,⁶⁸⁶ comparisons between different periods may affect analysis due to sample sizes and weighting.

Large population-level studies that systematically investigate a wide variety of perinatal outcomes are therefore warranted to not only improve the knowledge of the effect that sperm donation treatment has on the resultant offspring but also to improve confidence in outcome analysis. This information is clinically significant to the ART clinics such that they can then provide information to their patients for fully informed consent to donor conception procedures as well as maintaining patient autonomy. Keeping the patients informed fully also enables their ability to make decisions not only for themselves but also for the health and welfare of their child. The first of two studies in this chapter investigated the perinatal outcomes from donor sperm conceptions compared to those conceived spontaneously in the population of South Australia.

3.2.2 Methods

The study was conducted following guidelines contained in the STROBE statement and reported following the STROBE checklist (Appendix 2.3).⁶⁸⁷

3.2.2.1 Ethical Approval

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (reference number: 7277) (Appendix 2.4) and was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (Tokyo revision 2004).⁶⁸⁸ Data on the participants had previously been collected and stored in the South Australian Perinatal Statistics Collection (SAPSC) database. Subsequently, consent was not a requisite from the participants as approved by the ethics committee. However, approval for access to the SAPSC data was required, and further ethical approval was granted as follows; Australian Government, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) Ethics Committee (reference number: EO2013/3/51); SA Human Research Ethics Committee (reference number: HREC/15/SAH/80, and amendment reference number: HREC/15/SAH/80/AM03); Site Specific Assessment (SSA reference number: SSA/18/WCHN/142).^h

3.2.2.2 Study Design

All births in South Australia are recorded in the SAPSC as a requirement by law. Subsequently, the study is a retrospective cohort study at the population level. Clinical data, including pregnancies and births resulting from treatments conducted at South Australian ART clinics, including donor sperm treatments, were linked to SAPSC data. Perinatal outcomes, as described in the "Outcome variables" section, of donor sperm-conceived neonates, were compared to perinatal outcomes of spontaneously conceived neonates.

3.1.2.3 Setting

All births recorded in the SAPSC from January 1986 to December 2002 were included in the study. The population recorded for South Australia by the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) in 1986 was 1.346 million,⁶⁸⁹ and in 2002 it was 1.52 million.⁶⁹⁰ For each year of the study, there were approximately 17,000 births recorded. All donor sperm-conceived neonates during this period were conceived with cryopreserved sperm under the mandate.³¹⁴

The compulsory reporting of all births, including stillborn when the birth weight was a minimum of 400g or occurred at a minimum gestational age of 20 weeks is also mandated. Consistency of reporting was achieved through the use of a standardised notification form. Medical terminations of pregnancy occurring at a minimum gestational age of 20 weeks are also mandatorily reported. Maternal characteristics data of age, parity, SES (using the Socio-economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA)),⁶⁹¹ ethnicity, and pre-existing conditions of diabetes, hypertension, epilepsy, asthma, and anaemia are recorded enabling the analysis and control of confounding. Further obstetric characteristics of PIH and gestational diabetes are also recorded.

3.1.2.4 Participants

All neonates born in South Australia between the period of January 1986 and December 2002 were participants. Mothers of those neonates born during that period are secondary participants in that their characteristics are reported and used for statistical analysis of perinatal outcomes. Excluded from the study were all neonates conceived through other ART treatment modalities including IVF, donor oocytes, donor embryos and ICSI. The ART

^h Letters of ethical approval to access the SAPSC data are held by the other authors of the published study and are therefore not presented in an appendix.

treatment modality included was restricted to donor insemination conceptions which also included those donor inseminations used in patients where IVF had failed previously. However, modalities of IVF with donor sperm (IVF-D), and gamete intra-fallopian transfer (GIFT) with donor sperm were excluded to remove confounding due to the extra manipulation and culture of gametes/embryos involved in those modalities. All data were deidentified.

3.1.2.5 Outcome Variables

BW and GA were analysed as continuous outcomes, while dichotomous outcomes analysed were LBW, VLBW, PD, very preterm delivery (VPD < 32 weeks), LateD (late-term delivery > 41 weeks), PD with LBW, TermD with LBW, SGA (birth weight < 10th percentile),⁶⁹² LGA (birth weight > 90th percentile),⁶⁹² Apgar score less than 7 at 5 minutes (5'AS<7), neonatal death (ND death in first 28 days post-delivery), and stillbirth.

3.1.2.6 Statistical Analysis

Continuous outcomes of BW and GA are summarised and reported as means with standard deviation (SD). A two-tailed, Student's T-Test was implemented to determine the significance of continuous outcomes. Dichotomous outcomes were analysed using logistic regression, implementing generalised estimating equations (GEE), producing odds ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI). GEE was used in the logistic regression due to the problem of large datasets including multiple covariate measures which would otherwise inherently produce a correlation.^{693, 694} Results were classified as significant when p < 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed using Stata V.14. (StataCorp, College Station, Texas, USA). Renae Fernandez wrote the code to extract the data from the SAPSC and conducted the logistic regression analysis.

Exclusions from the data for consistency were as follows. There were no higher-order multiples of triplets or greater in the donor sperm-conceived cohort and subsequently, all higher-order multiples in the spontaneously conceived cohort were excluded. All analysis was therefore restricted to singletons and twins. Zygosity of twins was not recorded in the SAPSC data. Only one mother younger than the age of 20, had received donor insemination treatment. Accordingly, all births attributed to mothers under the age of 20 were excluded from both donor sperm-conceived and spontaneously conceived cohorts. Furthermore, neonates of indeterminate or unknown sex were not present in the donor sperm-conceived cohort, and therefore neonates of indeterminate or unknown sex from the spontaneously conceived cohort were also excluded.

All analyses were initially conducted for all births (singletons and twins) and then stratified by multiplicity (singletons and twins) which were then analysed separately. Continuous and dichotomous outcomes were adjusted for the a priori confounding of maternal age (stratified into 5-year age groups), parity, SES based on SEIFA (stratified into quartiles), ethnicity, and sex of the neonate. The change in estimate approach⁶⁹⁵ was implemented when the following confounders produced a greater than 10% change (plus or minus) in the main effect estimate in the fully-adjusted model: pre-existing maternal conditions of hypertension, diabetes, epilepsy, anaemia, asthma, and the maternal conditions of pregnancy of PIH and gestational diabetes. Dichotomous outcome odds ratios were adjusted for the confounders of maternal age, parity, SES, ethnicity, and the sex of the neonate to account for clustering within the mother. Further adjustments to dichotomous outcome odds ratios were made for all maternal conditions of pregnancy, including both pre-existing and pregnancy-induced conditions.

Donor sperm treatments are sometimes combined with ovulation induction (OI) for women with irregular menstrual cycles, which is induced through the use of medications such as clomiphene citrate or gonadotropins as an endeavour to improve pregnancy outcomes.^{696, 697} The effect of OI in donor sperm perinatal outcomes were determined by further stratification into OI cycles and natural cycles for comparison.

3.2.3 Results

A total of 299,424 births were recorded in the 17 years between January 1986 to December 2002. These were stratified into two categories of live births and stillbirths. A total of 297,756 live births which also incorporates 939 neonatal deaths were recorded along with 1,668 stillbirths. The characteristics of these births, including maternal characteristics, are presented in Table 2.1 according to the birth outcome (live versus stillbirth), and mode of conception (spontaneous versus donor sperm).

As a result of the low number of events occurring in donor sperm-conceived stillbirths, all description of results hereafter refers to all births data unless otherwise stated. Mothers using donor sperm to conceive were older than those mothers conceiving spontaneously with regard to live births. The increased maternal age is evident from the greater proportion of mothers in the three 5-year age groups over the age of 30 years in the donor sperm conceiving mothers were also statistically significant (p < 0.001). The donor sperm conceiving mothers were also statistically more likely to be primigravid (40.8% v 28.6%, p < 0.001), nulliparous (54.0% v 37.6%, p < 0.001), and suffer from pre-existing diabetes (0.8% v 0.3%, p = 0.027) and PIH (13.5% v 8.8%, p < 0.001), than their

85

spontaneously conceiving peers. The increased incidences of PIH were associated with singletons (p = 0.007), but not twins (p = 0.116) (data not shown). Furthermore, mothers who had used donor sperm to conceive were also significantly more likely to be classified as Caucasian (97.1% v 93.4%, p = 0.001). The SES of mothers, as determined by SEIFA quartiles, were not statistically different between the cohorts.

The male to female ratio was increased but not significantly in the donor sperm-conceived cohort (1.03), while the male to female ratio was decreased but also not significantly in the spontaneously conceived cohort (0.93). In effect, there was a greater proportion of donor sperm-conceived males and a greater proportion of spontaneously conceived females. Neonates conceived with donor sperm were significantly more likely to be born as a twin than those neonates conceived spontaneously (9.0% v 2.4%, p < 0.05).

Stillbirth and neonatal death data are presented in Table 2.2. There were no statistically significant differences observed between donor sperm-conceived and spontaneously conceived foetuses for the risk of stillbirth. However, comparing twins to singletons in each conception cohort showed that twins had higher frequencies of stillbirth (2.3% v 0.7% donor sperm; 2.0% v 0.5% spontaneously conceived). Furthermore, no statistically significant differences between donor sperm-conceived and spontaneously conceived foetuses were observed for the risk of neonatal death. In the donor sperm-conceived cohort, there were no incidences of neonatal death. Similar to stillbirth, the frequency of neonatal death was higher for spontaneously conceived twins in comparison to singletons (1.9% v 0.3%).

			Live births		Stillbirths					
	Spontan n = 297,	eous ,280	Do n =	onor 476	p value	Sponta n = 1	neous ,664	D)onor n = 4	<i>p</i> value
Age, n (%)*					<0.001					0.090
20-24 years	62,186	(20.9)	21	(4.4)		386	(23.2)	0	(0.0)	
25-29 years	112,494	(37.8)	141	(29.6)		571	(25.9)	1	(25.0)	
30-34 years	87,145	(29.3)	198	(41.6)		431	(25.9)	2	(50.0)	
35-39 years	30,632	(10.3)	107	(22.5)		221	(13.3)	0	(0.0)	
40+	4,813	(1.6)	9	(1.9)		55	(3.3)	1	(25.0)	
Primigravid, n (%)*	84,947	(28.6)	194	(40.8)	<0.001	501	(30.1)	2	(50.0)	0.387
Parity, n (%)*					<0.001					0.369
0	111,696	(37.6)	257	(54.0)		699	(42.0)	2	(50.0)	
1	107,488	(36.2)	175	(36.8)		460	(27.6)	2	(50.0)	
2+	78,096	(26.3)	44	(9.2)		505	(30.4)	0	(0.0)	
Socioeconomic quartile, n (%)					0.113					0.762
Lowest	69,521	(23.4)	120	(25.2)		448	(26.9)	0	(0.0)	
Low-middle	78,739	(26.5)	103	(21.6)		485	(29.2)	2	(50.0)	
Middle-high	74,694	(25.1)	126	(26.5)		409	(24.6)	1	(25.0)	
Highest	73,410	(24.7)	127	(26.7)		295	(17.3)	1	(25.0)	
Caucasian, n (%)*	277,744	(93.4)	462	(97.1)	0.001	1493	(89.7)	4	(100.0)	0.499
Sex ratio (M:F)	0.93		1.03		0.314	0.92		3		0.280
Twin gestation, n (%)*	7,018	(2.4)	43	(9.0)	<0.001	144	(8.7)	1	(25.0)	0.246
Maternal conditions, n (%)										
Pre-existing hypertension	3,280	(1.1)	8	(1.7)	0.228	62	(3.7)	0	(0.0)	0.694
PIH*	26,064	(8.8)	64	(13.5)	<0.001	158	(9.5)	1	(25.0)	0.292
Pre-existing diabetes*	869	(0.3)	4	(0.8)	0.027	17	(1.0)	0	(0.0)	0.839
Gestational diabetes	3,322	(1.1)	5	(1.1)	0.889	19	(1.1)	0	(0.0)	0.830
Epilepsy	1,566	(0.5)	0	(0.0)	0.112	18	(1.1)	0	(0.0)	0.834
Asthma	12,538	(4.2)	18	(3.8)	0.636	90	(5.4)	0	(0.0)	0.633
Anaemia	17,864	(6.0)	34	(7.1)	0.298	148	(8.9)	0	(0.0)	0.532

Table 2.1 Characteristics of live births and stillbirths by mode of conception (spontaneous versus donor sperm)

* Significantly different between groups for the comparison between spontaneous and donor sperm live births (*p* < 0.001). PIH = pregnancy-induced hypertension.

© John Wiley and Sons and Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2017. Reprinted with permission.²

		All births			Singletons			Twins			
	Spontaneous n = 298,944	Donor n = 480	p value	Spontaneous n = 291,782	Donor n = 436	p value	Spontaneous n = 7,162	Donor n = 44	p value		
Stillbirth, n (%)	1664 (0.6)	4 (0.8)	0.416	1,520 (0.5)	3 (0.7)	0.626	144 (2.0)	1 (2.3)	0.900		
Neonatal death, n (%)	939 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0.219	806 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	0.272	133 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	0.362		

Table 2.2 Stillbirth and neonatal death among all births, singletons and twins by mode of conception, spontaneous or donor sperm

Previously published table only reported singletons and twins outcomes which have been combined for all births in this table for completeness. © John Wiley and Sons and Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2017. Reprinted with permission.²

Perinatal continuous and dichotomous outcomes from live births as well as stratified singleton and twin outcomes are presented in Table 2.3. Odds ratios could not be calculated for the outcomes in all births, singletons and twins of VLBW, VPD, LateD, TermD with LBW, and 5'AS<7 due to a low number of events. Furthermore, odds ratios could not be calculated for the outcomes of SGA and LGA in the twins' stratified group. However, the number of events was included in the tables for reference. Adjustment data for all maternal conditions of pregnancy, including pre-existing and pregnancy-induced, are not presented as they did not result in any alteration in the effect estimates.

Neonates conceived with donor sperm were not statistically different to those neonates conceived spontaneously in terms of BW regardless of whether singleton or twins were analysed separately. They were however significantly more likely to be born of lower GA than those neonates conceived spontaneously (mean difference: -0.25 weeks, CI: -0.45 - -0.06, p = 0.012). This difference was attenuated when analysing singletons and twins independently (mean GA difference in singletons: -0.13 weeks, CI: -0.31-0.05, p = 0.169; mean GA difference in twins: +0.51 weeks, CI: -0.34-1.36, p = 0.243).

Neonates conceived with donor sperm were significantly more likely than those neonates conceived spontaneously to be born PD with LBW (7.1% v 3.8%, OR: 1.74, CI: 1.16–2.61, p = 0.008). Controlling for singletons and twins eliminated any significance (singletons: 4.2% v 3.0%, OR: 1.37, CI: 0.84–2.23, p = 0.208; twins: 37.2% v 37.2%, OR: 0.95, CI: 0.42–2.13, p = 0.892).

Neonates conceived with donor sperm in comparison to those neonates conceived spontaneously, exhibited a non-significant increased risk for PD (9.5% v 6.5%, OR: 1.34, CI: 0.92–1.93, p = 0.125). Controlling for singletons and twins reduced the odds ratio (singletons: 5.5% v 5.5%, OR: 0.97, CI: 0.63–1.50, p = 0.903; twins: 48.8% v 47.9%, OR: 1.19, CI: 0.50–2.82, p = 0.688). Similarly, a non-significant increased risk of LBW was observed for neonates conceived with donor sperm in comparison to those neonates conceived spontaneously (8.2% v 5.7%, OR: 1.34, CI: 0.92–1.94, p = 0.129), which was also attenuated when controlling for singletons (singletons: 5.1% v 4.7%, OR: 1.07, CI: 0.69–1.66, p = 0.768). Controlling for twins exhibited a non-significant decreased risk (twins: 39.5% v 49.2%, OR: 0.62, CI: 0.27–1.39, p = 0.243).

			All births			Singletons		Twins			
		Spontaneous	Donor	p value	Spontaneous	Donor	p value	Spontaneous	Donor	<i>p</i> value	
All	n	297,280	476		290,262	433		7,018	43		
Birth weight †	Mean (SD)	3,377 (573)	3,312 (604)	0.242	3,400 (552)	3,392 (554)	0.912	2,430 (609)	2,510 (492)	0.247	
	Diff (95% CI)	0 (-)	-35 (-93,23)		0 (-)	3 (-51,58)		0 (-)	107 (-74,288)		
Gestational age	Mean (SD)	39.1 (1.9)	38.9 (1.9)	0.012	39.2 (1.8)	39.1 (1.7)	0.169	35.8 (3.1)	36.4 (2.0)	0.243	
	Diff (95% CI)	0 (-)	-0.25 (-0.45,-0.06)		0 (-)	-0.13 (-0.31,0.05)		0 (-)	0.51 (-0.34,1.36)		
PD	n (%)	19,265 (6.5)	45 (9.5)	0.125	15,901 (5.5)	24 (5.5)	0.903	3,364 (47.9)	21 (48.8)	0.688	
	OR (95% CI)	1 (-)	1.34 (0.92,1.93)		1 (-)	0.97 (0.63,1.50)		1 (-)	1.19 (0.50,2.82)		
VPD ‡	n (%)	3,027 (1.0)	6 (1.3)	0.599	2,448 (0.8)	5 (1.2)	0.479	579 (8.3)	1 (2.3)	0.158	
	OR (95% CI)	-	-		-	-		-	-		
LateD ‡	n (%)	4,858 (1.6)	3 (0.6)	0.084	4,856 (1.7)	3 (0.7)	0.112	2 (0.03)	0 (0)	0.912	
	OR (95% CI)	-	-		-	-		-	-		
LBW †	n (%)	16,986 (5.7)	39 (8.2)	0.129	13,530 (4.7)	22 (5.1)	0.768	3,456 (49.2)	17 (39.5)	0.243	
	OR (95% CI)	1 (-)	1.34 (0.92,1.94)		1 (-)	1.07 (0.69,1.66)		1 (-)	0.62 (0.27,1.39)		
VLBW †,‡	n (%)	2,710 (0.9)	6 (1.3)	0.424	2,160 (0.7)	4 (0.9)	0.664	550 (7.8)	2 (4.7)	0.438	
	OR (95% CI)	-	-		-	-		-	-		
PD with LBW [†]	n (%)	11,370 (3.8)	34 (7.1)	0.008	8,761 (3.0)	18 (4.2)	0.208	2,609 (37.2)	16 (37.2)	0.892	
	OR (95% CI)	1 (-)	1.74 (1.16,2.61)		1 (-)	1.37 (0.84,2.23)		1 (-)	0.95 (0.42,2.13)		
TermD with LBW †,‡	n (%)	5,603 (1.9)	5 (1.1)	0.181	4,756 (1.6)	4 (0.9)	0.242	847 (12.1)	1 (2.3)	0.050	
	OR (95% CI)	-	-		-	-		-	-		
SGA †,‡	n (%)	30,126 (10.1)	42 (8.8)	0.259	29,464 (10.2)	40 (9.2)	0.341	662 (9.4)	2 (4.7)	0.284	
	OR (95% CI)	1 (-)	0.82 (0.59,1.15)		1 (-)	0.84 (0.59,1.20)		-	-		
LGA †,‡	n (%)	29,442 (9.9)	46 (9.7)	0.893	28,753 (9.9)	44 (10.2)	0.712	689 (9.8)	2 (4.7)	0.256	
	OR (95% CI)	1 (-)	1.02 (0.74,1.42)		1 (-)	1.06 (0.76,1.49)		-	-		
5'AS<7 ‡	n (%)	4,340 (1.5)	5 (1.1)	0.457	4,119 (1.4)	5 (1.2)	0.642	221 (3.1)	0 (0)	0.237	
	OR (95% CI)	-	-		-	-		-	-		

Table 2.3 Perinatal outcomes among	y sing	eleton and twin	live births b	ov mode of conce	ption. s	pontaneous or donor sper	m
					F, -	F	

Odds ratios account for clustering within mother and are adjusted for maternal age, parity, ethnicity, SES quartile and baby's sex.

[†]Twenty-four spontaneously conceived births were missing birth weight information. [‡] Chi-square *p* values provided. Odds ratios and 95% confidence intervals could not be calculated due to sparse data. SD = standard deviation; CI = 95% confidence interval; PD = preterm delivery <37 weeks gestation; VPD = <32 weeks; LateD = late-term delivery > 41 weeks; LBW = low birthweight <2500 grams; VLBW = very low birthweight <1500 grams; TermD = term delivery; SGA = small for gestational age <10th percentile; LGA = large for gestational age >90th percentile, 5'AS<7 = Apgar score less than 7 at 5 minutes. © John Wiley and Sons and Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2017. Reprinted with permission.² Neonates conceived with donor sperm in comparison to those neonates conceived spontaneously, exhibited a non-significant decreased risk for being born SGA (8.8% v 10.1%, OR: 0.82, CI: 0.59–1.15, p = 0.259). Controlling for singletons showed a similar risk (9.2% v 10.2%, OR: 0.84, CI: 0.59–1.20, p = 0.341). The risk of being born LGA was similar between donor sperm-conceived neonates and spontaneously conceived neonates in both all births (9.7% v 9.9%, OR: 1.02, CI: 0.74–1.42, p = 0.893), and singletons separately (singletons: 10.2% v 9.9%, OR: 1.06, CI: 0.76–1.49, p = 0.712).

Perinatal outcomes stratified by ovulation induction cycles and natural cycles in the donor insemination (DI) groups of all births, singletons and twins are presented in Table 2.4. OI cycles were associated with twin pregnancies (p < 0.001). In terms of all births, OI cycles were significantly associated with a lower mean BW ($3226 \pm 631g \times 3352 \pm 587g, p = 0.033$), and lower mean GA (38.6 ± 2.1 weeks v 39.0 ± 1.8 weeks, p = 0.025), in comparison to natural cycles. OI cycles were also significantly associated with an increased risk for being born PD ($14.4\% \times 7.2\%, p = 0.011$), and PD with LBW ($11.1\% \times 5.3\%, p = 0.021$). Controlling for singletons and twins showed that only mean GA remained significantly lower for twins conceived with donor sperm and OI cycles in comparison to natural cycle donor sperm-conceived twins (35.9 ± 2.1 weeks v $37.3 \pm 1.6, p = 0.038$).

		All DI Births			[OI Singletons		DI Twins			
		Natural cycle	OI cycle	<i>p</i> value	Natural cycle	OI cycle	p value	Natural cycle	OI cycle	p value	
Total	n	326	155		312	125		14	30		
Birth weight ⁺	Mean (SD)	3352 (587)	3226 (631)	0.033	3387 (572)	3404 (506)	0.763	2600 (362)	2466 (544)	0.409	
Gestational age [†]	Mean (SD)	39.0 (1.8)	38.6 (2.1)	0.025	39.1 (1.8)	39.2 (1.6)	0.544	37.3 (1.6)	35.9 (2.1)	0.038	
PD ⁺	n (%)	23 (7.2)	22 (14.4)	0.011	17 (5.5)	7 (5.7)	0.953	6 (42.9)	15 (51.7)	0.586	
VPD [†]	n (%)	4 (1.2)	2 (1.3)	0.950	4 (1.3)	1 (0.8)	0.667	0 (0.0)	1 (3.5)	0.482	
LateD [†]	n (%)	2 (0.6)	1 (0.7)	0.965	2 (0.7)	1 (0.8)	0.857	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	-	
LBW [†]	n (%)	21 (6.5)	18 (11.8)	0.051	16 (5.2)	6 (4.8)	0.884	5 (35.7)	12 (41.4)	0.722	
VLBW [†]	n (%)	4 (1.2)	2 (1.3)	0.950	4 (1.3)	0 (0.0)	0.203	0 (0.0)	2 (6.9)	0.314	
PD with LBW [†]	n (%)	17 (5.3)	17 (11.1)	0.021	13 (4.2)	5 (4.0)	0.934	4 (28.6)	12 (41.4)	0.416	
TermD with LBW^{\dagger}	n (%)	4 (1.2)	1 (0.7)	0.559	3 (1.0)	1 (0.8)	0.872	1 (7.1)	0 (0.0)	0.145	
SGA [†]	n (%)	30 (9.3)	12 (7.8)	0.604	29 (9.4)	11 (8.9)	0.867	1 (7.1)	1 (3.5)	0.590	
LGA⁺	n (%)	32 (9.9)	14 (9.2)	0.794	31 (10.0)	13 (10.5)	0.888	1 (7.1)	1 (3.5)	0.590	
5'AS<7 [†]	n (%)	4 (1.2)	1 (0.7)	0.559	4 (1.3)	1 (0.8)	0.667	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	-	
Stillbirth	n (%)	3 (0.9)	1 (0.7)	0.761	3 (1.0)	0 (0.0)	0.273	0 (0.0)	1 (3.3)	0.490	
Neonatal death	n (%)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	-	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	-	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	-	

Table 2.4 Perinatal outcomes by use of ovulation induction in the donor insemination (DI) groups

Excludes terminations (n=1). [†]Live births only. OI = ovulation induction; SD = standard deviation; PD = preterm delivery <37 weeks gestation; VPD = <32 weeks; LateD = late-term delivery > 41 weeks; LBW = low birthweight <2500 grams; VLBW = very low birthweight <1500 grams; TermD = term delivery; SGA = small for gestational age <10th percentile; LGA = large for gestational age >90th percentile; 5'AS<7 = Apgar score less than 7 at 5 minutes. © John Wiley and Sons and Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2017. Reprinted with permission.²

3.2.4 Discussion

This population-based study into the perinatal outcomes that are associated with the use of cryopreserved donated sperm in comparison to those conceived spontaneously represents the most comprehensive analysis of these outcomes at the time of publication (2017). Significantly increased incidences of poor perinatal outcomes were not observed in this cohort with a few exceptions. The donor sperm-conceived cohort did not appear to be as adversely affected as those observed in the systematic reviews of donor oocyte outcomes.^{1, 275, 654-656} This is even though the increased incidences of PE and DNA damage that have been associated with the use of donor sperm and sperm cryopreservation,^{182-184, 197, 216, 225, 229, 294, 339, 340, 698-706} suggest that donor sperm-conceived neonates may potentially have poorer outcomes than spontaneously conceived neonates.

The two exceptions observed were that neonates conceived with donated sperm (all births), were significantly more likely to be born of a lower mean GA and to be at significantly increased risk of being born PD with LBW than those conceived spontaneously. This association was observed even after adjusting for confounding of maternal age, parity, ethnicity, SES and sex of the neonate; however, the association was attenuated when stratifying by multiplicity and analysing singletons and twins independently. Stratification reduced the number of events in both singletons' and twins' groups to \leq 24 events for each of the outcomes of LBW, PD, and PD with LBW. Subsequently, the findings should be considered with caution. The power of this study would be improved with the addition of more recent data from births in South Australia since the census data, which may either confirm or refute these findings.

The significantly reduced lower mean GA and increased incidences of PD with LBW observed in the South Australian donor sperm-conceived cohort was correlated with the observed increased incidence of maternal PIH. The association between the use of donor sperm and increased incidences of PIH is controversial, with studies showing conflicting results.^{184, 200, 294} Considering that PIH and PE are related,²⁹⁹ and that the implementation of donor sperm is associated with an increased incidence of PE,^{181-184, 294, 701} it is plausible that some studies may observe an increased risk for PIH as was evident in this study. The risk for PE in this study could not be calculated as the incidences of PE in South Australia were not available from the SAPSC. However, a finding of increased incidences of PE in mothers undertaking donor insemination would be consistent with the evidence. Considering that PE is correlated with

94

PD, SGA, and IUGR,^{210-215, 707} hypothetically, increased incidences of PE in the South Australian donor sperm conception cohort could potentially account for the lower mean GA and increased risk of PD with LBW.

Neonates conceived with donor sperm were significantly more likely to be born as a twin, which was correlated with OI, and is supported by published evidence.^{708, 709} DI cycles combined with OI treatments have been a common treatment modality aimed at improving pregnancy outcomes, especially for women with irregular menstrual cycles,^{696, 697} including in Australian women during the study period.¹⁸³ OI induction includes the use of drugs such as clomiphene citrate, tamoxifen, letrozole and gonadotropins. Letrozole was introduced as an ovulation induction agent after the study period,⁷¹⁰ and is therefore irrelevant to this study. However, clomiphene citrate has been the OI drug of choice for approximately 50 years,⁷¹¹ including the study period.

It has been argued that a need to find an alternative to clomiphene citrate has been known since the 1990s due to its "antiestrogenic effects on the endometrium, cervical mucus, and prolonged accumulation in tissues leading to prolonged depletion of estrogen receptors" p93.⁷¹⁰ Additionally clomiphene citrate has been associated with maternal issues including perimenopausal symptoms and increased hospitalisation,⁷⁰⁸ and increased incidences of LBW, VLBW, PD, VPD, SGA.^{708, 712, 713} While it has been suggested to increase the frequency of BD,⁷¹⁴⁻⁷¹⁶ this is disputed by others.^{717, 718} Children conceived with the assistance of OI, in general, are more likely to have long-term illnesses and hospitalisation.⁷⁰⁸ These outcomes increase concerns regarding the use of OI and clomiphene citrate.

While it was possible to analyse for the use of OI in this study, there was insufficient statistical power to stratify by and analyse the effect of individual OI drugs such as clomiphene citrate. However, OI cycles in comparison to natural cycles were associated with a lower mean BW, reduced GA, and increased risk of being born PD, and PD with LBW in all births. A lower mean GA was also associated with OI cycles in twins, while the other associations were no longer significant when controlling for multiplicity and analysing singletons and twins independently.

The low number of adverse outcomes observed in the South Australian donor spermconceived cohort is suggestive that there may be no DNA damage occurring as a result of cryopreservation, or that the amount of DNA damage is minimal, or that perhaps if damage has occurred, that it is not influencing perinatal outcomes substantially. There are a few

95

factors that may contribute to this finding. The quality of the sperm has been shown to influence the amount of cryopreservation induced DNA damage.^{719, 720} Considering that a sperm donor is screened for the quality of their sperm as part of the process of them being accepted as a donor; it would not be surprising if the amount of cryopreservation induced DNA damage in these men was lower than that observed for other men. Provided that the damage is not substantive, the oocyte is sometimes able to repair the DNA damage that has been introduced by the spermatozoa.³⁵⁸

The freezing and thawing process may also assist as a positive selection pressure towards better quality sperm as DNA damaged spermatozoa are less likely to lead to the fertilisation of an oocyte as evident by the contribution of DNA damage in sperm to infertility.⁷²¹ An example of this is the study by Gerkowicz *et al.*, who found by examining 19 years of national data from the United States and when adjusting for maternal age, the use of donor sperm increased the live birth rates in comparison to the partners' sperm.³³ Thereby suggesting that the quality of donor sperm, in general, is marginally better. Furthermore, DNA damage occurring in sperm has been associated in a systematic review with reduced pregnancy rates in various ART treatments,⁷²² as well as being correlated with recurrent pregnancy loss.^{723, 724}

Summarising the factors mentioned above, mechanisms that may explain why the perinatal outcomes for neonates conceived with donated sperm were not substantively different in a wide range of outcomes than those conceived spontaneously may include:

1) Good quality sperm obtained from donors.

2) Artificial selection pressures induced by the freeze/thaw process with a reduced quality or damaged sperm not fertilising the oocyte.

3) Natural selection pressures through donor insemination rather than artificially selected sperm occurring in IVF and ICSI.

4) The repair mechanism of the oocyte which may correct DNA damage.

5) A reduced probability of an abnormal embryo resulting from fertilisation by DNA damaged sperm being able to implant in the uterus.⁷²⁵

6) The inability to carry a poor quality embryo and resultant foetus to term.

Notwithstanding, the donor sperm-conceived cohort sample size could be improved, and the lack of power for some analysis due to the low number of events suggests that the possibility for an increased risk of adverse outcomes cannot be ruled out. Supporting this is data showing modest differences which were not statistically significant. Improving the analysis was explored in the next section by incorporating into the previous meta-analysis, the results from

this study along with data from other studies published since the review census date. Nonetheless, the increased risk for adverse neonatal outcomes observed in donor oocyte conceptions,^{1, 275, 654-656} was not present to the same extent in the South Australian donor sperm-conceived cohort.

Preeclampsia is an immune-mediated condition,^{190, 191, 726} induced in donor conception through the presence of novel antigens which is more marked in oocyte donation. Novel oocyte antigens are not a normal exposure in the history of humans and have only been experienced by women in recent decades through the introduction of ART technologies, which is unlike the situation of novel sperm antigens which women have always experienced. Subsequently and hypothetically, perinatal outcomes resulting from oocyte donation are more likely to be worse than those from sperm donation due to the significantly increased immunological challenge. This scenario is consistent with the current findings on both donor oocyte and donor sperm neonatal outcomes in which donor oocyte neonates have been observed to have poorer outcomes. However, due to the lack of studies investigating donor sperm outcomes, the question of whether that is what is occurring cannot be answered conclusively. Further studies are required to advance the understanding of the health outcomes for those who are conceived with donated sperm.

The results of this study would potentially be reassuring to clinicians, patients and donor sperm-conceived people. However, caution should be taken with undertaking ovulation induction treatment regimens due to the increased risk of PD, PD with LBW, and lower mean BW and GA. While donor sperm-conceived people were born with an increased risk of PD with LBW, this was attenuated when considering singletons and twins separately and the lower GA of 0.2 weeks is unlikely to be clinically significant. A caveat for this reassurance is that the current associations hold or improve with the addition of further studies to the meta-analysis. Results of an updated meta-analysis are presented in the next section. Furthermore, as the census date for this study was from January 1986 to December 2002, additional data from subsequent years of the SAPSC would be of considerable interest and improve the study's statistical power. Especially for those outcomes in which a low number of events was observed.

97

3.3 Part B: Updated Donor Sperm Neonatal Outcomes Meta-Analysis

3.3.1 Background

The 2017 publication of the systematic review and meta-analysis on donor sperm-conceived people's health outcomes,³ highlighted a dearth of studies that investigated the health of this specific donor conception cohort. From studies included up to the census date of November 2012, only eight studies were eligible for inclusion in the review, from which only three provided comparable outcome data for meta-analysis.^{183, 447, 603} More specifically, only two studies were able to be included in each outcome meta-analysis.

As a result of the dearth of studies in the systematic review, the South Australian populationbased study reported above was conducted. This study represents the most comprehensive and systematic investigation of perinatal outcomes from donor sperm conceptions at the time of publication.² Also, a further two studies were published since the census date, which also meet the inclusion criteria of the original systematic review.^{678, 712} The addition of these three further studies to the meta-analysis not only substantially increased the level of evidence available but also enabled an analysis of whether the original findings are supported or refuted.

Revisiting the findings of the original systematic review it was observed that donor spermconceived neonates were not statistically different to spontaneously conceived neonates in terms of risk of being born LBW (RR: 1.04, CI: 0.86 - 1.25, p = 0.71, $I^2 = 0\%$); PD (RR: 0.91, CI: 0.75 - 1.12, p = 0.38, $I^2 = 0\%$); or with increased risks of BD (RR: 1.20, CI: 0.97 - 1.48, p = 0.09, $I^2 = 57\%$).³

Adding these three newer studies to the meta-analysis not only increased the number of studies and sample size but also enabled a more comprehensive range of neonatal outcomes to be analysed.

3.3.2 Methods

The methods used in this meta-analysis followed the methods as described in the systematic review chapter (See Chapter 2; Methods). A new systematic computerised search and a systematic analysis of search results were not conducted. Instead, a simplified search of the databases was conducted which identified the two other new studies. Secondly, the obstetric outcomes of PE, caesarean section, induction of labour and forceps delivery were also extracted from all studies, including those incorporated previously.

3.3.3 Results

The new studies provided a total of 3,984 donor sperm outcomes and 529,707 outcomes from spontaneous or partner ART conceptions which when added to the original systematic reviews sample size of 24,699 donor sperm outcomes and 423,763 outcomes from spontaneous or partner ART conceptions, provided a total of 28,683 donor sperm health outcomes and 953,470 outcomes from spontaneous or partner ART conceptions. The summary characteristics and health outcome data of the offspring obtained from the three new studies have been added to the original table of donor sperm studies and presented in Table 2.5.

Study	Donation Treatment(s) & Sample Size	Comparison & Sample Size	Cryo or Fresh	Ages	Specific Results
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	Sperm	Homologous IVF 378	Not	5-9yrs	LBW (all births) 19.6% sperm v 14.7% homologous IVF v 8% gen pop
United Kingdom	170	& General population	Specified		LBW (singletons) 8% sperm v 6.7% homologous IVF (gen pop singleton LBW not specified)
	AID as IVF (IVF-D)	Published data			Multiplicity 24.1% sperm v 20.1% homologous IVF
Gaudoin <i>et al.</i> (2003)	Sperm	Partners sperm 97	Unknown	Neonates	BW 3149 ± 233g (donor) v 2921 ± 165g (partner) v 3301 ± 4g (comparison)
United Kingdom	35	& General population 109302			LBW 11.4% (donor) v 22.7% (partner) v 7.1% (gen pop)
					PD 5.7% (donor) v 15.5% (partner) v 6.9% (gen pop)
Hoy <i>et al.</i> (1999)	Sperm	General population	Frozen	Neonates	LBW 7.3% v 6.8%, RR 1.1
Australia	1603	7516			BD 3.6% v 3.2%, RR 1.1
					Perinatal death 1.2% v 1.1%, RR 1.4
					Stillborn 0.9% v 0.6%, RR 1.5
					Neonatal death 0.4%v 0.5%, RR 0.8
					ChAb 0.4% v 0.2%, RR 2.5
					PD 6.4% v 6.6%, RR 1
					Multiplicity 3.1% v 2.7% RR 1.2
Amuzu <i>et al.</i> (1990)	Sperm	General population	Both	3mths - 15yrs	BW (7.5lb \pm 1.3) and birth length (20.1 inches \pm 1.2)
LISA	481	Published data		(ave 5vrs)	Major anomalies
00/1	101			(400 3413)	(2.9% at birth, 6.2% at time of study v 2% and 5%)
					Chab 0.2% v hot specified
					Loarning disabilities 5.9% v not specified
					Gifted and talented program 10.5% v not specified
					שווכם מוש נמוכוונכם מיסצומות בס.5% ע ווטן גאפטוופט
lizuka <i>et al.</i> (1968)	Sperm	General population	Both	N=40 ≥ 2.5yrs	BW and Length better in AID
Japan	54	Published data	(frozen = 9)	(oldest 11.8yrs)	IQ of donor sperm children higher range than controls (better)
				N=14 ≤ 2.5yrs	

Table 2.5 Characteristics of studies included donor sperm studies in the updated meta-analysis

Davies <i>et al.</i> (2012) Australia	Sperm 428	General population 293314	Not Specified	Neonates	BD 8.4% v 5.7%, OR 1.51 (adjusted OR 1.37)
Lansac <i>et al.</i> (1997) France	Sperm (AID) 18128 AID as IVF (IVF-D) 3405	General population 13631	Frozen	Neonates	 BW 3281 ± 491g (N=8943) v 3300 ± 600g (N=13631) LBW 4.7% (singleton) v 6.2% (national register of natural conceptions) Malformations (1.9% AID, no sig diff to gen pop, not specified) Malformations (2.74% IVF-D v 2.99% husband sperm, no sig diff) PD 4.8% (singleton) v 5.9% (national register of natural conceptions) ChAb 0.25% v 0.2% (Paris p < 0.05) v not specified (Strasbourg et Marsailles, no sig diff)
Forse <i>et al</i> . (1985) Canada	Sperm 395	General population Published data	Fresh	Neonates	ChAb 0.75% v 0.15%
Adams <i>et al.</i> (2017) Australia	Sperm 480	General population 298,944	Frozen	Neonates	BW 3392 ± 554g v 3400 ± 552g (singletons) GA 39.1 ± 1.7weeks v 39.2 ± 1.8weeks (singletons) LBW 5.1% v 4.7% (singletons) VLBW 0.9% v 0.7% (singletons) PD 5.5% v 5.5% (singletons) VPD 1.2% v 0.8% (singletons) PostD 0.7% v 1.7% (singletons) PD + LBW 4.2% v 3.0 (singletons) TermD + LBW 0.9% v 1.6 (singletons) SGA 9.2% v 10.2% (singletons) LGA 10.2% v 9.9% (singletons) 5'AS < 7 1.2% v 1.4% (singletons)
Huang <i>et al.</i> (2016) China	Sperm 1623	General population 1014	Frozen	Neonates	BW 3.32 ± 0.46kg v 3.34 ± 0.43kg (all births) LBW 1.99% v 2.27% (singletons) Macrosomia (BW > 400g) 8.18% v 4.93% (singletons)

BD 1.42% v 0.29% (all births)

Malchau <i>et al.</i> (2014)	Sperm	General population	Not	Neonates	BW 3505 ± 590g v 3515 ± 557g (singletons)
Denmark	1881	229,749	Specified		GA 278.5 ± 13.7days v 278.7 ± 12.5days (singletons)
					LBW 5.0% v 3.4% (singletons) <i>p</i> < 0.001
					VLBW 0.7% v 0.6% (singletons)
					PD 4.0% v 3.1% (singletons)
					VPD 0.8% v 0.7% (singletons)
					SGA 3.9% v 2.7% (singletons) <i>p</i> < 0.001
					LGA 3.2% v 3.1% (singletons)
					NICU admissions 11.3% v 7.8% p < 0.001

BW = birthweight, LBW = low birthweight <2500g, VLBW = very low birthweight <1500g, GA = gestational age, PD = preterm delivery (< 37 weeks), VPD = preterm delivery (< 32 weeks), PostD = post-term delivery > 42 weeks, TermD = term delivery, SGA = small for gestational age, LGA = large for gestational age, BD = birth defects, ChAb = chromosomal abnormalities, 5'AS < 7 = 5 minute Apgar score of less than 7, NICU = neonatal intensive care unit, AID = artificial insemination by donor, IVF-D = in vitro fertilisation with donor sperm, RR = risk ratio, OR = odds ratio, sig = significant, gen pop = general population, *p* values for significance is only provided where *p* < 0.05.

Data are presented as the donor group v comparison group. The comparison group is a cohort unless otherwise specified. Studies citing comparison group of the general population or autologous oocyte cohort data that was published elsewhere are denoted as "published data". General population data is of spontaneous conceptions. This table is a combination of the equivalent donor sperm outcome table published in the sperm donation systematic review³ with the newly added data from the three newer studies. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission.

3.2.3.1 Sperm Donation Birth Weights

Birth weight data including the categories of LBW and VLBW were the most frequently reported outcomes in the updated meta-analysis which showed that neonates conceived with donated sperm were more likely to be born of LBW (RR: 1.17, CI: 1.03 - 1.33, p = 0.02, $I^2 = 52\%$), than those conceived spontaneously (Figure 3.1). They were not however significantly more likely to be born with a lower mean BW (mean difference -12.5g, CI: -32.03g-7.02g, p = 0.21, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 3.2), or VLBW (< 1500g) (RR: 1.22, CI: 0.76 - 1.97, p = 0.4, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 3.3).

	Donor S	perm	Sponta	neous	us Risk Ratio		Risl		Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixe	d, 95% Cl	
Adams et al (2017)	18	433	11370	290262	8.9%	1.06 [0.67, 1.67]			•	
Gaudoin et al (2003)	4	35	7760	109302	1.3%	1.61 [0.64, 4.05]				
Hoy et al (1999)	117	1603	537	7516	49.7%	1.02 [0.84, 1.24]		-	—	
Huang et al (2016)	28	1406	23	1014	7.0%	0.88 [0.51, 1.52]				
Malchau et al (2014)	92	1881	7706	229749	33.0%	1.46 [1.19, 1.78]				
Total (95% CI)		5358		637843	100.0%	1.17 [1.03, 1.33]			◆	
Total events	259		27396							
Heterogeneity: Chi² = 8	3.26, df = 4	(P = 0.0	08); I² = 5:	2%			<u> </u>	0.5	<u> </u>	
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 2.37 (P	= 0.02)					0.2	Favours (donor)	Favours (spon	taneous]

Figure 3.1 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of low birthweight (< 2500g) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2018.

Reprinted with permission.⁴

	Don	or Sper	m	Spontaneous		Mean Difference		Mean Difference					
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Fixed, 95% CI		IV, Fixe	d, 95% (
Adams et al (2017)	3,392	554	433	3,399	552	290262	14.0%	-7.00 [-59.22, 45.22]					
Gaudoin et al (2003)	3,149	703.3	35	3,301	674.4	109302	0.7%	-152.00 [-385.03, 81.03]	←				_
Huang et al (2016)	3,320	460	1623	3,336	426	1014	32.1%	-16.00 [-50.47, 18.47]			+		
Malchau et al (2014)	3,505	590	1881	3,515	557	229749	53.2%	-10.00 [-36.76, 16.76]			+		
Total (95% CI)			3972			630327	100.0%	-12.50 [-32.03, 7.02]		-	-		
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 1 Test for overall effect: Z	.49, df= (= 1.26 (3 (P = (P = 0.2	0.68); P 1)	ʻ=U%					-100	-50 Favours (donor	0 Favou	50 Irs (spontane)	100 ous]

Figure 3.2 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of mean birthweight outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.



Figure 3.3 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of very low birthweight (< 1500g) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

3.2.3.2 Sperm Donation Preterm Delivery

The next most frequently reported neonatal outcomes are those pertaining to preterm delivery and gestational age. The updated meta-analysis showed that neonates conceived with donated sperm were not different in terms lower mean GA (mean difference -0.02 weeks, CI: - 0.10w-0.05w, p = 0.55, $I^2 = 12\%$) (Figure 3.4), than those conceived spontaneously. Furthermore, neonates conceived with donated sperm were also not significantly more likely to be born PD (RR: 1.05, CI: 0.91 - 1.21, p = 0.47, $I^2 = 52\%$) (Figure 3.5), or VPD (RR: 1.17, CI: 0.75 - 1.81, p = 0.49, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 3.6).

	Dono	r spei	m	Spontaneo	us conce	ptions		Mean Difference	Mean Dif		
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Fixed, 95% Cl	IV, Fixed,	95% CI	
Adams et al (2017)	39.1	1.7	433	39.2	1.8	290262	24.3%	-0.10 [-0.26, 0.06]		-	
Malchau et al (2014)	39.8	2	1881	39.8	1.8	229749	75.7%	0.00 [-0.09, 0.09]	-	F	
Total (95% CI)			2314			520011	100.0%	-0.02 [-0.10, 0.05]	•		
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 1 Test for overall effect: 2	1.13, df = Z = 0.60 (1 (P = P = 0.	= 0.29); 55)	I ^z = 12%					+ + + + -1 -0.5 0 Favours (donor)	0.5 Favours (spon	1 taneous]

Figure 3.4 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of mean gestational age outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.



Figure 3.5 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of preterm delivery (< 37 weeks) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

	Donor S	perm	Sponta	neous	Risk Ratio			Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Adams et al (2017)	5	433	2448	290262	21.4%	1.37 [0.57, 3.28]		
Malchau et al (2014)	15	1881	1651	229749	78.6%	1.11 [0.67, 1.84]		
Total (95% CI)		2314		520011	100.0%	1.17 [0.75, 1.81]		-
Total events	20		4099					
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0).17, df = 1 7 = 0.6979	(P = 0.6)	68); I² = 0'	%			0.2	0.5 1 2 5
restion overall ellect. Z	. – 0.08 (P	- 0.49)						Favours (donor) Favours (spontaneous)

Figure 3.6 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of very preterm delivery (< 32 weeks) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

3.2.3.3 Sperm Donation Birth Size Adjusted for Gestation Age

The updated meta-analysis showed that neonates conceived with donated sperm were not significantly more likely to be born SGA (RR: 1.19, CI: 0.99 - 1.42, p = 0.06, I² = 82%) (Figure 3.7), or LGA (RR: 1.04, CI: 0.86 - 1.38, p = 0.71, I² = 0%) (Figure 3.8), than those conceived spontaneously.

	Donor Sperm		m Spontaneous			Risk Ratio		Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Adams et al (2017)	40	433	29464	290238	46.7%	0.91 [0.68, 1.22]		
Malchau et al (2014)	72	1881	6164	229749	53.3%	1.43 [1.14, 1.79]		
Total (95% CI)		2314		519987	100.0 %	1.19 [0.99, 1.42]		◆
Total events	112		35628					
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 5	(P = 0.0	02); I^z = 8;	2%					
Test for overall effect: 2	= 0.06)					0.2	Favours (donor) Favours (spontaneous)	

Figure 3.7 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of small for gestational age (birth weight < 10th percentile) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

	Donor Sperm		m Spontaneous			Risk Ratio		Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	
Adams et al (2017)	44	433	28753	290238	42.9%	1.03 [0.78, 1.36]		-	_
Malchau et al (2014)	60	1881	7017	229749	57.1%	1.04 [0.81, 1.34]			
Total (95% CI)		2314		519987	100.0%	1.04 [0.86, 1.25]		•	
Total events	104		35770						
Heterogeneity: Chi² = 0.01, df = 1 (P = 0.93); l² = 0%									
Test for overall effect: Z = 0.38 (P = 0.71)								Favours (donor) Favours (spontaneous)	

Figure 3.8 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of large for gestational age (birth weight > 90th percentile) outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

3.2.3.4 Sperm Donation Birth Defects

The updated meta-analysis showed that neonates conceived with donated sperm were significantly more likely to be born with increased incidences of BD (RR: 1.30, CI: 1.05 – 1.59, p = 0.01, I² = 72%) (Figure 3.9), than those conceived spontaneously.



Figure 3.9 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of birth defect outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2018. Reprinted with permission. ⁴

3.2.3.5 Sperm Donation Mortality

The updated meta-analysis showed that neonates conceived with donated sperm were not significantly different to those conceived spontaneously in terms of altered perinatal mortality (RR: 0.93, CI: 0.59 – 1.45, p = 0.74, I² = 0%) (Figure 3.10).



Figure 3.10 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of altered perinatal mortality outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

3.2.3.6 Sperm Donation Other Outcomes

There was one study which investigated neonatal admissions to the NICU, in which a significantly increased frequency associated with the use of donor sperm in comparison to those conceiving spontaneously was reported (11.3% v 7.8%, *p* < 0.001).⁷¹²

3.2.3.7 Sperm Donation Obstetric Outcomes

While the focus of this meta-analysis and thesis is on the outcomes and welfare of those conceived through donor conception, the lack of information recorded on obstetric outcomes is also interesting as these outcomes may help inform patients and clinicians. The following obstetric outcomes are not recorded in the summary characteristics table (Table 3.5) but are reported in the forest plots.

The meta-analysis showed that mothers conceiving with donated sperm were significantly more likely than mothers who conceive spontaneously with their partner's sperm to suffer from PE (RR: 1.61, CI: 1.33 – 1.94, p < 0.00001, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 3.11), to undergo induction of labour (RR: 1.34, CI: 1.25 – 1.43, p < 0.00001, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Figure 3.12), to have a caesarean section (RR: 1.46, CI: 1.40 – 1.52, p < 0.00001, $I^2 = 100\%$) (Figure 3.13), and to have a forceps delivery (RR: 1.45, CI: 1.29 – 1.62, p < 0.00001, $I^2 = 14\%$) (Figure 3.14). The study by Malchau *et al.* reported the frequencies of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy which included the following conditions; "gestational hypertension, preeclampsia, haemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, low platelet count (HELLP), and eclampsia",⁷¹² but the incidences of PE and PIH (gestational hypertension) were not stratified and therefore could not be used in meta-analysis.



Figure 3.11 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of preeclampsia outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

	Donor sperm		Spontaneous			Risk Ratio		Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	
Hoy et al (1999)	447	1552	1642	7708	56.0%	1.35 [1.24, 1.48]			
Malchau et al (2014)	287	1881	26633	229749	44.0%	1.32 [1.18, 1.47]			
Total (95% CI)		3433		237457	100.0%	1.34 [1.25, 1.43]		•	
Total events	734		28275						
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0.14, df = 1 (P = 0.71); I ² = 0%								07 1 15	-
Test for overall effect: Z	< 0.000	101)				0.0	Favours [donor] Favours [spontaneous]		

Figure 3.12 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of induction of labour outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

	Donor sp	perm	Sponta	neous		Risk Ratio		Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl		M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Hoy et al (1999)	355	1550	268	7731	5.1%	6.61 [5.69, 7.67]		
Huang et al (2016)	1299	1591	766	1018	52.9%	1.09 [1.04, 1.13]		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Malchau et al (2014)	489	1881	45799	229749	42.1%	1.30 [1.21, 1.41]		
Total (95% CI)		5022		238498	100.0%	1.46 [1.40, 1.52]		•
Total events	2143		46833					
Heterogeneity: Chi² = 590.81, df = 2 (P < 0.00001); l² = 100%								
Test for overall effect: Z = 18.67 (P < 0.00001)							0.1	Favours (donor) Favours (spontaneous)

Figure 3.13 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of caesarean section outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

	Donor sperm		rm Spontaneous			Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Hoy et al (1999)	322	1556	1110	7708	99.8%	1.44 [1.29, 1.61]	
Huang et al (2016)	5	1591	0	1018	0.2%	7.04 [0.39, 127.19]	
Total (95% CI)		3147		8726	100.0%	1.45 [1.29, 1.62]	•
Total events	327		1110				
Heterogeneity: Chi² = 1.16, df = 1 (P = 0.28); l² = 14%							
Test for overall effect: $Z = 6.49$ (P < 0.00001)							Favours [donor] Favours [spontaneous]

Figure 3.14 Updated meta-analysis forest plot of forceps delivery outcomes comparing donor sperm versus spontaneously conceived neonates.

3.3.4 Risk of Bias

The modified JBI-MAStARI instrument was used to assess the risk of bias and the methodological quality of the donor sperm studies incorporating the newer studies into the original donor sperm table (Table 2.6). The following qualitative assessment only reports on the three newly included studies. Multiplicity was appropriately controlled for in two studies to remove confounding by multiplicity. Adams *et al.* stratified singleton and twin births and compared to all births,² while Malchau *et al.*, restricted the analysis to singletons only.⁷¹²

Maternal age and parity confounding data was reported differently across the studies and is presented in Table 2.7. The three newly included studies appropriately reported maternal ages, while only two of these studies appropriately adjusted for maternal age.^{2, 712} The remaining study by Huang *et al.*, reported no statistically significant difference between the mean maternal ages of those mothers who had conceived with donated sperm versus those conceiving spontaneously.⁶⁷⁸ Parity was adjusted appropriately in the reports of both Malchau *et al.*, and Adams *et al.*^{2, 712}

Outcome meta-analysis showing significant heterogeneity (I² > 65%), was observed in the data for the outcomes of BD, SGA and caesarean section. Funnel plot analysis showed symmetry for the outcome measures of mean BW, LBW, VLBW, mean GA, VPD, SGA, and LGA; while BD, PD, and perinatal mortality were asymmetrical thereby showing the presence of bias (Appendix 2.5). The obstetric outcomes of PE, induction of labour, caesarean section and forceps delivery also exhibited asymmetry and therefore, bias.

These findings should be interpreted with caution. While the meta-analysis was considerably strengthened with the addition of three studies, more studies are required, especially for

those meta-analyses that have few studies included. Furthermore, some meta-analyses have significant heterogeneity and bias as observed through the I² statistic and funnel plot analysis, respectively. A continual undertaking of and reporting of studies investigating the outcomes of donor sperm conception are required to improve the meta-analyses and the understanding of how the use of this treatment modality affects the health of not only those conceived but also the mothers who carry these babies. The use of specific OI drugs such as clomiphene citrate which are also associated with the use of DI should also be studied in greater detail considering that they are also correlated with increased incidences of poor neonatal outcomes,^{603, 708, 712, 713} and have been associated with poorer obstetric outcomes such as PE, PIH, gestational diabetes and caesarean section in ART treatments.⁷²⁷⁻⁷²⁹

Study					Criterion				
	Representative patients	Similar point in condition	Minimised case selection bias	Singleton v multiples	Other confounders	Cryo- preservation	Objective criteria	Reliable outcomes	Appropriate statistics
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
Gaudoin <i>et al.</i> (2003)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Hoy <i>et al.</i> (1999)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes ^d	Yes	Yes
Amuzu <i>et al.</i> (1990)	Yes	No	Yes ^a	No	No	No	Yes ^d	No	No ^b
lizuka <i>et al.</i> (1968)	Yes	Unclear	No ^a	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No
Davies <i>et al.</i> (2012)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	No ^c	Yes	Yes	Yes
Lansac <i>et al.</i> (1997)	Yes	Unclear	Yes ^a	No	Yes	Yes	Yes ^d	No	No ^b
Forse <i>et al.</i> (1985)	Yes	Unclear	Yes ^a	No	No	No	Yes ^d	Yes	No
Adams et al. (2017)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Huang <i>et al.</i> (2016)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Malchau <i>et al.</i> (2014)	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	No ^c	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 2.6 Risk of bias and critical assessment of included donor sperm studies in the updated meta-analysis

^a = data was presented but was not stratified as donor v autologous, or the data was not used in the analysis; ^b = statistics were used appropriately, but the authors did not analyse donor v autologous outcomes; ^c = a comparison group was used but was from previously published data, not a comparison cohort. This table is a combination of the equivalent donor sperm outcome table published in the sperm donation systematic review³ with the newly added data from the three newer studies. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission.

Table 2.7 Maternal age and parity as reported in included donor sperm studies in the updated meta-analysis

Study	Maternal Age Details	Parity Details
Thapar <i>et al.</i> (2007)	33.88 ± 3.82 yrs (donor) v 34.14 ± 3.53 yrs (homologous IVF) v unknown (general population)	-
Gaudoin <i>et al.</i> (2003)	33.1 (31.9–34.3 95% CI, donor) v 32.4 (31.6–33.1, partner) v 25.9 (25.9–25.9, general population)	all nulliparous
Hoy <i>et al.</i> (1999)	16% ≥ 35 yrs v 10% ≥ 35 yrs	53.4% v 40.5% primiparous
Amuzu <i>et al.</i> (1990)	29.3 ± 4.2 yrs v unknown	-
lizuka <i>et al.</i> (1968)	30.1 ± 2.7 yrs v unknown	-
Davies <i>et al.</i> (2012)	(2.2% 20–24 yrs, 22.2% 25–29 yrs, 44.4% 30–34 yrs, 26.2% 35–39 yrs, 5.1% ≥ 40 yrs) v (20.8% 20–24 yrs, 37.7% 25–29 yrs, 29.4% 30–34 yrs, 10.5% 35–39 yrs, 1.7% ≥ 40 yrs)ª	65.3% v 37.5% nulliparous
Lansac <i>et al.</i> (1997)	b	-
Forse <i>et al.</i> (1985)	28.9 yrs ^c	-
Adams <i>et al.</i> (2017)	(4.4% 20–24 yrs, 29.6% 25–29 yrs, 41.6% 30–34 yrs, 22.5% 35–39 yrs, 1.9% ≥ 40 yrs) v (20.9% 20–24 yrs, 37.8% 25–29 yrs, 29.3% 30–34 yrs, 10.3% 35–39 yrs, 1.6% ≥ 40 yrs)	40.8% v 28.6% primiparous
Huang <i>et al.</i> (2016)	27.62 ± 3.64 yrs v 27.69 ± 3.75 yrs	
Malchau <i>et al.</i> (2014)	34.4 ± 4.4 yrs v 30.7 ± 4.9 yrs	69.5% v 43.4% nulliparous

This table is a combination of the equivalent donor sperm outcome table published in the sperm donation systematic review³ with the newly added data from the three newer studies. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission.

3.3.5 Discussion

This updated meta-analysis highlighted that the risk of adverse neonatal outcomes as a result of being conceived with donated sperm could change when more studies are added to the meta-analysis. Originally, evidence suggested that neonates conceived with donated sperm were not at a significantly elevated risk of being born of LBW, PD or with BD, in comparison to those spontaneously conceived. Subsequent meta-analyses highlighted that conclusions to such effect were premature as updated analysis suggests that donor sperm-conceived neonates fare significantly worse in terms of both LBW and BD. However, they were not significantly disadvantaged in terms of mean BW, VLBW, mean GA, PD, VPD, SGA, LGA or perinatal mortality.

Meta-analyses of obstetric outcomes suggest that mothers using donor insemination are at greater risk of experiencing PE, induction of labour, caesarean section and forceps delivery. These meta-analyses were hampered by low numbers of studies, bias and significant heterogeneity of studies included. Of particular note is the 100% I² statistic value for the caesarean section meta-analysis. The I² statistic simply is the amount of error not caused by

sampling error. Some suggest that the caesarean section data, therefore, have nothing in common and that the pooled results should not be reported.⁷³⁰ However, there is evidence that perhaps this result should not be ignored as will be described forthwith.

The obstetric outcome meta-analysis is hampered by the selection of studies based on neonatal and childhood outcomes, whereas studies investigating obstetric outcomes without neonatal outcomes have been published. From existing literature, the outcome of significantly increased PE associated with the use of donated sperm is consistent with previously published studies,^{181, 182, 294, 701} as is the significantly increased risk for caesarean section.^{731, 732} Furthermore, another study has shown a higher absolute frequency of labour induction.⁷³² An increased risk for caesarean section has also been correlated with the use of donated oocytes.^{275, 656} Notwithstanding the limitations, these obstetric outcomes, even when treated with caution, are consistent with adverse outcomes previously published and should also be considered in future studies to improve the confidence in the meta-analysis.

Inclusion of the three newer studies improved the meta-analysis and understanding of donor sperm-conceived neonatal outcomes compared to spontaneously conceived neonates. The updated meta-analysis is suggestive that neonates conceived with donated sperm are at increased risk of being born of LBW and with increased incidences of BD. One included study also reported a significantly increased frequency of donor sperm-conceived neonates requiring admission to the NICU,⁷¹² which is consistent with reports from donor oocyte-conceived neonates.^{572, 645, 646}

3.4 Summary

The following outcomes have been observed when collating data from the systematic reviews, perinatal study, updated meta-analysis and previous publications:

- Donor oocyte neonates have a significantly increased risk of being born of low birthweight, very low birthweight, preterm delivery, preterm delivery with low birthweight, and with a lower mean gestational age in comparison to those conceived with autologous oocytes. However, donor oocyte-conceived neonates that make it term have a significantly decreased risk for being born of low birthweight.
- 2) Donor sperm neonates have a significantly increased risk of being born of low birthweight and with increased incidences of birth defects in comparison to those conceived spontaneously. However, donor sperm-conceived neonates were not significantly different in terms of their mean birthweight, and mean gestational age. They were also not significantly different in terms of the incidences of being born of very low birthweight, preterm delivery, very preterm delivery, small for gestational age, large for gestational age or perinatal mortality.
- Donor-conceived neonates were more likely to be admitted to the NICU and have longer hospital stays than their autologous oocyte or spontaneously conceived peers.
- 4) Donor sperm treatment modalities are associated with the implementation of ovulation induction treatments which are also correlated with a significantly increased risk of a lower mean birthweight, lower mean gestational age, preterm delivery, and preterm delivery with low birthweight.
- 5) Mothers achieving a pregnancy with donated gametes are at an increased risk for developing preeclampsia, pregnancy-induced hypertension, and for having a caesarean section delivery. At the same time, mother's using donor insemination treatments are also at increased risk of induction of labour and forceps delivery.
- 6) There has been little progress made in determining the full impact of cryopreservation on the health of those conceived from frozen gametes/embryos.
- 7) There was minimal data on the health outcomes for DC people in childhood, and no data available as adults.

3.5 Donor Sperm Perinatal Outcomes - A Redux Conclusion

Conclusions on the health and wellbeing of sperm DC neonates based on the original systematic review and meta-analysis were not substantiated as the addition of more studies altered the risk for two outcomes. The same could be postulated for this update and particularly for those outcomes implementing a small number of studies and or sample sizes. Further studies are subsequently required.

However, the shift towards adverse outcomes is consistent with the correlation between donated sperm use and increased risks of PE, which is also correlated with adverse outcomes both in the perinatal period and long-term. It is also consistent with the increased incidences of poorer outcomes observed in oocyte donation outcomes,^{1, 275, 654-656} but to a less severe extent fitting with the lower immunological challenge presented. The increased risk for BD has also been associated with the use of ICSI in non-donor IVF treatments.⁴⁴⁶

Whether these increased risks in the donor sperm-conceived cohort are a direct result of increased incidences of PE,²⁹⁴ the cryopreservation of sperm leading to DNA damage,³²⁵ ovulation induction drugs,^{712, 713} embryo culture from IVF/ICSI with donor sperm, intervention by obstetricians, or any combination of the factors mentioned above is unclear and requires further elucidation.

The number of studies investigating the outcomes from oocyte donation is suggestive that there have been concerns about the health of donor oocyte-conceived people at least in the perinatal period. However, from the dearth of studies investigating the outcomes for those conceived with donor sperm which has been practised for a far more extended period, perhaps some had mistakenly believed that their outcomes would be no different from those conceived spontaneously. This assumption has been a misconception.

From the DOHaD perspective, the neonatal outcomes presented in the previous chapters have implications for an altered health trajectory in adulthood. While such an altered trajectory appears plausible, it is not a simple case of fait accompli. Studies of DC adults and their health must be conducted to determine if the increased incidences of adverse neonatal and obstetric outcomes manifest in or are more specifically associated with changes in the health outcomes for adult DC people. It may be the case that these adverse neonatal outcomes do not influence the health trajectories of DC people at all. Nevertheless, without data, we simply do not know.

The focus of this thesis now turns to this issue. The next chapter will present the findings of a self-reported health status survey of adult DC people and people who were conceived spontaneously.

CHAPTER 4. DONOR-CONCEIVED ADULT HEALTH OUTCOMES – GROWING UP WITH DOHAD

Content contained within this chapter represents updated and reworked data and discussion from one publication, which presented the physical health outcomes from the study of health outcomes for DC adults. This study also investigated mental health outcomes which has not yet been published

Adams DH, Gerace A, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm conceived adults. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2020. Accepted July 20, 2020.⁵ (Appendix 3.1)

Components, including figures and tables are reprinted here with permission (© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020).

Attribution of authorship:

DA (90%) and all other authors AG, MD and SdeL, contributed to the design of the study. DA (100%) distributed the survey to the appropriate online support groups and donor conception organisations. DA (100%) conducted the survey and extracted the data. Data analysis was performed by DA (95%) with input from all other authors. DA (90%) drafted the manuscript with all other authors (AG, MD, and SdeL) providing edits and revisions.

4.1 Introduction

The findings of the systematic review and perinatal study reported in the preceding chapters suggested that adverse perinatal outcomes are associated with donor conception. The DOHaD phenomenon describes that these adverse outcomes in early life may alter their health trajectories into adulthood, thereby affecting the long-term health of DC people. This chapter reports the second study of this thesis that sought to fill gaps in the literature that was identified in the systematic reviews. Specifically, there appear to have been no studies on the physical health outcomes of DC adults and no quantitative studies investigating their mental health. Therefore, this study represents both the first study conducted into the physical health of DC adults and the first quantitative study of their mental health. While the research
contained in this thesis has focussed primarily on physical health outcomes, conducting a selfreported health survey represented an excellent opportunity to obtain mental health outcomes in addition to physical outcomes. As the mental health data collection occurred during the same survey, the methods sections of this chapter will present the entire method for collecting and analysing both sets of data. The results and discussion sections will address the physical and mental health outcomes separately before culminating in a conclusion.

4.2 Background

A short summation of information from previous chapters that are pertinent to why a study investigating adult health outcomes is required is as follows. Neonates born from ART treatments including donor conception are significantly more likely to be adversely affected by a range of outcomes such as LBW, VLBW, SGA, PD, VPD, and a higher incidence of congenital abnormalities and perinatal mortality.^{1, 4, 45, 52, 54, 447, 478, 480, 481, 654, 733}

The DOHaD phenomenon,⁶² has highlighted that adverse neonatal outcomes such as those listed are associated with altered physical and mental health trajectories in adulthood.^{60, 61, 220, ^{235, 237, 239, 734-736} These increased incidences of adverse neonatal outcomes have prompted the investigation of the long-term health of people conceived with IVF and other ART treatment modalities.^{38, 42, 57, 737, 738} However, donor conception has been largely ignored by these investigations.}

There continue to be studies conducted investigating the health and psychological functioning of DC children,⁷³⁹ but to date, adult studies are still missing from the literature. Donor-conceived adults, therefore, represent an interesting population subset of ART treatment modalities that have not been explicitly studied in terms of their physical and mental health outcomes quantitatively. There are; however, some adult studies investigating psychological, emotional and mental outcomes from a qualitative perspective as described in Chapter 6.

4.2.1 Recruitment Issues

Unlike the previous studies in this thesis of meta-analyses and a perinatal study which implemented either already published data or data that was available through a perinatal statistics collection, the conduct of this study was challenged with regard to the recruitment of participants.

Obtaining clinically sound health outcome data on adult DC people could be achieved via two main methods, which could be categorised as fitting in with gold standard practice. The first

117

that was considered was to have both donor-conceived and spontaneously conceived adults visit a laboratory/clinic whereby a general health assessment and a variety of tests (e.g. blood tests, glucose tolerance tests, respiratory tests, blood pressure), could be conducted. Additionally, various anthropometric measurements could be taken (e.g. height, weight). Such data would provide a non-biased and standardised approach producing rigorous findings. However, this approach was considered not to be feasible because this would require either a sufficiently large sample size of people in a given community to attend a laboratory/clinic, and or the laboratory would have to go 'on the road' by visiting major cities in an attempt to obtain a large enough sample size. Further issues concerning the recruitment of DC people from a specific community will be described later.

The second approach considered was to obtain patient health data from doctor/physician records. These records would contain data that has been clinically diagnosed by an independent third party. However, the standardisation may not be consistent between physicians in addition to inconsistencies between test data from using different equipment and protocols. Furthermore, those records are subject to doctor-patient confidentiality. An exception would be those records that could be made available through data linkage studies. As there are no data linkage projects currently linking adult health records to the person's mode of conception, this option was also not feasible.

Problematically, neither of the two options described above are feasible for social reasons. Adding to the usual issues of recruiting participants is the issue of low disclosure rates. It is challenging to recruit DC people when the majority are unaware that they were conceived with donated gametes, and subsequently, in these circumstances, any sample cannot be truly representative. While recently reforms have been made regarding disclosure, studies conducted in the period of donor conception practice relevant to potential participants for this study have reported that the majority of DC people were not aware of their donor conception.⁷⁴⁰⁻⁷⁴⁴

Non-disclosure is particularly relevant for the older generation of offspring as it was recommended that parents keep it a secret.^{745, 746} In a systematic review and meta-analysis, only 21% of donor sperm-conceived children had been told⁷⁴⁷ (excluding those planning to tell as intent does not always result in disclosure even when the parents support openness),⁷⁴⁸ and only 23% of donor oocyte-conceived children had been told of their conception. More recent studies still suggest that most recipient parents are not disclosing,⁷⁴⁹ except for single mothers by choice.⁷⁵⁰ Nonetheless, in most cases, disclosure is still not

occurring even in adulthood, as observed in a small Australian study that showed only 11% of DC adults were aware of their method of conception.⁷⁵¹ These factors significantly reduce the potential recruitment pool of DC people in Australia or around the world.

At the 2010 Australian Federal Inquiry into donor conception, it was estimated that there were approximately 20,000-60,000 DC people in Australia,³⁷ which has been referenced in the literature concerning the numbers of Australian DC people.^{12,752-755} Using the upper bound approximation of 60,000 and the 2,000 per year that was also used to derive that figure, then by the start of this study the maximum potential number of Australian DC people would be 74,000. If the number of children under the age of 18 years is removed from that total (17 years = 34,000), then the recruitment pool drops to 60,000. By using the disclosure rates reported by Tallandini *et al.*, then the approximate recruitment pool available drops down to rounded figures of 8,000 - 9,000 DC people. It was therefore considered highly unlikely that a sufficient sample size of DC people willing to come into a laboratory/clinic could be achieved. By comparison, studies of Australian adults conceived with IVF, from which there is a larger potential pool for recruitment has shown a wide variety of sample sizes obtained from a few (N = 14),⁷⁵⁶ to a reasonable sample size (N = 193).⁶⁷⁰ Therefore, an alternative approach needed to be taken.

There are numerous online network and support groups, including those on Facebook that either contain DC people only or DC people with recipient parents and donors.⁷⁵⁷ It is these online networks that were used as the primary vehicle for advertising a questionnaire that was used to gather self-reported health information. Some of these online networks are specifically for Australians, while others include other countries around the world (worldwide), which allowed the expansion of the potential recruitment pool significantly.

4.2.2 Online Surveys

Online surveys provide a readily accessible platform to administer a questionnaire; however, they are not without drawbacks. For example, in a 2016 meta-analysis of response rates comparing web surveys versus other survey methods, Wengrzik *et al.*, found that web surveys had a 13% lower response rate.⁷⁵⁸ While Sue and Ritter state that web-based surveys have an approximate response rate of 30%.⁷⁵⁹ With little in the way of current consensus of an acceptable online survey response rate, the figure of 30% may still be representative.

Notwithstanding the response rate problem, Baltar and Brunet stated that snowball sampling using online networks such as Facebook improve response rates over traditional snowballing

119

techniques due to the trust engendered in the researcher due to their personal information being directly available and due to their presence and interaction in those networks.⁷⁶⁰ Of which Adams has a considerable and long-standing presence already. However, in accordance with ethics approval, Adams did not advertise the survey personally, rather administrators of those groups advertised on his behalf to avoid issues of respondents feeling compelled to take part due to pre-existing relationships.

In addition to conducting surveys online, recruitment using online methods are becoming increasingly popular. Online recruitment methodologies, including Facebook, have been argued as a viable methodology to target small, hard to access sub-populations.⁷⁶¹⁻⁷⁶³ Furthermore it has been stated that Facebook is an effective means of recruiting participants in surveys,^{764, 765} that is easy, quick and economical,⁷⁶⁶ and that it is also suitable specifically for medical research.⁷⁶⁵⁻⁷⁶⁸ Any sample obtained from online recruitment, including Facebook, will be a non-probability, convenience sample.

In a discussion on sample size for non-probability samples, it was argued that seldom is there justification of sample sizes that are less than 30 participants or greater than 500,^{769, 770} but that in general the larger, the better.⁷⁵⁹ It was also argued that within those limits, the sample size should reflect 10% of the parent population. The parent population which is the total number of DC adults in the sampling frame cannot be known due to reasons described in the 'Methods' section and subsequently cannot be used as a means to select the target sample size.

4.2.3 Previous Surveys of Donor-Conceived People

Given that access to physical postal addresses or phone numbers of large numbers of DC people (the sampling frame), is impossible, there was little option but to use online options. Despite limitations, online surveys have been successfully used previously to recruit adult DC people. For example, a 2010 survey of adult DC people from around the world using online support networks for recruitment obtained 85 respondents.⁷⁷¹ No survey timeframe was provided by the authors.

A study showing a smaller response sample size of 29 DC offspring was conducted in 2011, which was restricted to Australian offspring recruited through online forums and email requests.⁷⁷² No survey timeframe was provided by the authors for their study either.

Larger cohorts have been achieved by researchers implementing the Donor Sibling Registry (DSR), as a sampling frame.ⁱ The members of the DSR include recipient parents and donors in addition to DC people of all ages, not just DC adults. The DSR has also been involved in survey research with a 2016 study receiving 419 DC responses, of which 77% were adults (adult n = 323), over 95 days.⁷⁷³ This highlighted the potential for substantial recruitment to be achieved via online surveys of DC people. That survey was posted on the DSR as well as other online support groups for Single Mothers by Choice, Circle Surrogacy, various Facebook (FB) groups, and in other online facilities such as Craigslist.

A large sample size of donor sperm-conceived adults was obtained by the 'My Daddy's Name is Donor' study.⁷⁷⁴ This study has received criticism for among other things; not being published in a peer-reviewed journal, that it did not have Institutional Ethical Board approval for the study, and that the group conducting the research represent a special interest group and therefore may potentially bias any interpretation of the results.⁷⁷⁵ Notwithstanding any of these criticisms, the study obtained 562 responses from adult donor sperm-conceived people. This sample size was achieved by sending invitations to 670,524 members of the SSI SurveySpot Web Panel over 18 days. A total of 48,637 people logged into the survey (7.3%), 90.1% of whom were spontaneously conceived, 2.5% adoptees, 1.5% DC people, and 5.9% represented missing/incomplete surveys.

A yearly online survey of DC people has also been conducted on the We Are Donor Conceived website, with further advertising conducted mainly in Facebook groups. The 2017 survey managed to attract 82 responses from DC people over 55 days,⁷⁷⁶ the 2018 survey received 127 responses over 57 days,⁷⁷⁷ the 2019 survey received 312 responses over 57 days,⁷⁷⁸ and the 2020 survey received 481 responses over an undisclosed period.⁷⁷⁹ While these surveys show the sample size that is possible through advertising in Facebook groups that are restricted to DC people; it also shows how these groups expand over time^j with more people taking part in the research.

ⁱ As of January 15, 2017, the DSR reported that the DSR had 52,833 members. <u>https://donorsiblingregistry.com/</u> accessed January 15, 2017.

^j The We Are Donor Conceived survey notes the sizes of each Facebook group which were used to advertise the survey in 2018 but not for 2017, however, these groups have been continually expanding each and every year.

4.2.4 Surveying Adult Donor-Conceived People and DOHaD

While donor sperm was first reported to have been used to create a live birth in 1884,²⁴ donor oocytes and donor embryos were not implemented until 1984.^{26, 27} The number of older donor oocyte and donor embryo adults are thereby considerably less than donor sperm-conceived adults. Nevertheless, even those donor oocyte or donor embryo-conceived people from the earlier period are now in adulthood with some in their early 30s. Subsequently, this study provided an opportunity to assess how all DC people, regardless of treatment type used to conceive them, are faring in terms of their overall health in adulthood.

Returning to the DOHaD phenomenon, a study investigating the adult health outcomes for DC people would enable us to gain some insight as to whether the method of conception (donor gametes/embryos) and any technology used (cryopreservation), has any negative or positive impact on the long-term health of people thus conceived. Without access to a suitable population sampling frame due to low disclosure rates, it is not possible to obtain a representative cross-section of DC adults. However, the use of online platforms for the recruitment of participants of a hard to reach population does provide valuable data. Therefore, this is an exploratory study which can then be used to determine if further studies should be conducted investigating this area.

4.3 Methods

The study was conducted following guidelines contained in the STROBE statement and reported following the STROBE checklist (Appendix 2.3).⁶⁸⁷ The method described below pertains to the whole survey, which captured both physical and mental health outcomes.

4.3.1 Ethical Approval

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (reference number: 7827) (Appendix 3.2) and was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (Tokyo revision 2004).⁶⁸⁸ This study meets the Australian ethical standards and guidelines of *The National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research*,⁷⁸⁰ in accordance with the *National Health and Medical Research Council Act*.⁷⁸¹

4.3.2 Study Design

As a probability sample is not possible for this study, a convenience sample is sufficient, particularly considering it is an exploratory study. The convenience sample is that of a cross-sectional cohort study design with participants who would remain anonymous.

4.3.3 Setting

The questionnaire was posted online on the SurveyMonkey website (SurveyMonkey Inc., San Mateo, CA, USA), <u>https://www.surveymonkey.com/</u>. It was available to anyone in the world and was completed anonymously. The survey ran for four months between December 1, 2017, until March 31, 2018. The survey became available on December 1, 2017, when the first advertisements were posted. Due to the anonymous nature of the study, no-follow ups to obtain missing data were conducted.

4.3.4 Participants

Adults (individuals aged 18 years and over), who were either donor-conceived or spontaneously conceived from around the world, and who could understand English and had access to the internet were eligible to participate. Participants were self-selected after responding to advertisements seeking respondents as described in the next section 'recruitment'.

A sample size of 30 was described as a minimum sample size by Alreck and Settle,⁷⁶⁹ and Hill,⁷⁷⁰ would not be appropriate when assessing self-reported incidences of illnesses that would typically have a low incident rate in the general population. Therefore, a target sample size of 100 was selected as one that would be attainable, that fits within the range stated by Sue and Ritter,⁷⁵⁹ and that could potentially differentiate self-reporting of more common, rather than rare, illnesses.

4.3.5 Recruitment

A 6-prong recruitment strategy was implemented to obtain a non-probable convenience sample in an attempt to overcome the potential for only obtaining a small sample size. The first strategy targeted existing donor conception networks that had been identified as the primary sampling frame for recruiting DC adult participants. These online support groups with member numbers (as of August 21, 2017) are shown in Table 3.1.

Some of the groups mentioned contain recipient parents, donors, and other interested parties. Subsequently, the exact number of DC people in each of those groups was unknown except where 'donor-conceived only' was specified. Furthermore, some cross-pollination occurs in those groups where a specific person may belong to multiple groups. The wording of the online support group advertisements is presented in Appendix 3.3.

Group Name	Type/Location	Membership
People Conceived Via Artificial Insemination (PCVAI)	Email group	291
Are You Donor Conceived (RUDC)	Facebook	250
Worldwide Donor Conceived People Network	Facebook	224
Donor Conceived Offspring, Siblings, Parents (Sperm or Egg)	Facebook	3766
DNA for the Donor Conceived	Facebook	772
We Are Donor Conceived	Facebook	126
TangledWebs	Facebook	46
Donor Children	Online registry	1343

 Table 3.1 Donor conception support groups and numbers of members.

The memberships of PCVAI; RUDC; Worldwide Donor Conceived People Network; We Are Donor Conceived are exclusively DC people. The memberships of Donor Conceived Offspring, Siblings, Parents (Sperm or Egg); DNA for the Donor Conceived; TangledWebs; Donor Children include DC people, recipient parents, donors and other interested parties.

The second strategy involved targeting DC adults directly through organisations who provide support to DC people and infertile people. These organisations were able to notify members through newsletters, email, and or online, and assist in advertising the study. Organisations approached were:

- VARTA (Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority);
- Donor Conception Network (UK);
- Donor Conception Support Group of Australia;
- FIOM International Social Service (Netherlands);

• VANISH (Victorian Adoption Network for Information and Self Help) - also supports DC people.

Numbers of DC people belonging to each of these organisations could not be determined online; therefore, ascertaining an accurate number of DC people initially targeted via these organisations was impossible. These organisations used the same advertisement as described for the online support groups.

The third strategy was direct advertising on Facebook using Facebook Ads. These advertisements were placed on the Flinders University Facebook page by the Flinders University Office of Communication and Engagement. The advertisements ran from March 9 till March 31, 2018, and were set to target an equal ratio of men and women (50/50) in all ages above 18 years. Initially, these were restricted to Australia until March 20, when the target audience was expanded to include the United States. The targeting and choice of countries were made to ensure enough spontaneously conceived control cohort people were obtained from those countries. The following images of 'a woman's hands at the keyboard', 'IVF treatment', and 'an embryo sonogram' were chosen by the Flinders University Office of Communication and Engagement to accompany the advertisements (Figures 4.1 – 4.3).



Figure 4.1 Facebook advert of the survey using 'woman's hands at the keyboard' image



Figure 4.2 Facebook advert of the survey using 'IVF treatment' image



Figure 4.3 Facebook advert of the survey using 'an embryo sonogram' image

The fourth strategy was the placement of an advertisement on the Flinders University 'Participate in research studies' webpage on which the University's investigators (staff and students) can advertise their study to seek participants. This webpage is publicly accessible. This advertisement was live between February 16, 2018, until March 31, 2018. https://www.flinders.edu.au/research/research-study

<u>inteps://www.innuers.edu.au/research/research-study</u>

The wording for this advertisement fulfilling the University's template is presented in Appendix 3.4.

The fifth strategy was the use of a dedicated online community of people from around the world who participate in surveys hosted by a website-based company called Prolific. https://prolific.ac/

Marquardt *et al.* reported a similar method of recruiting respondents through a 3rd party.⁷⁷⁴ Prolific has been successfully used by researchers at universities such as Harvard, Oxford, Yale, Cambridge and Stanford, and at the time of the survey had 125,915 individuals whom would be eligible to participate, representing a substantial recruitment pool of people that are frequently willing to complete questionnaires. Prolific is a website that enables researchers to obtain participants in surveys from around the world.

Prolific provides demographic screening and uses a micropayment system to reward participants in lieu of their time. They recommend a rate of \$6.50 per hour as an ethical reward. For a 15-minute survey, this would equate to \$1.63. The researchers can also alter the rate. We felt that an amount equal to \$2.50 per 15 minutes would be a more ethical rate while still maintaining that the amount was not coercive or an attraction for respondents to participate for the sake of the financial reward. The wording for the Prolific advertisement is provided in Appendix 3.5.

Prolific advertising started on February 19 and was completed by March 24, 2018. Preliminary data obtained on SurveyMonkey allowed for the targeting of participants based on country of residence in an attempt to reflect the proportions of countries observed in the DC adult respondents that had already completed the survey. Subsequently, the countries of the United Kingdom, the United States, Australia, Belgium, Canada, the Netherlands, and New Zealand were selected as demographics choices for participants as was the minimum age of 18 years. These selections restricted the eligible pool of possible respondents to 23,741 out of 125,915 initially available. The sixth and final strategy was snowball sampling. Snowball sampling strategies have been described as an effective way of attracting respondents of specifically defined, hard to reach populations,^{759, 782} which applies to the DC people sought here. Furthermore, it has been argued that snowballing is an essential strategy to gain an understanding of hidden and hard to reach populations, albeit a non-scientific, non-random understanding.⁷⁸³

The details in the advertisement requested that respondents assist in not only recruiting other DC people but also spontaneously conceived people as comparators through snowball sampling by stating in the advertisement; "Please feel free to share the details of the survey, and the link with anyone you feel may be interested in participating." Furthermore, the information sheet that is at the start of the survey on SurveyMonkey also requests assistance by stating; "We also invite participants who are donor-conceived to consider sending the survey off to a friend who is of a similar age so that we may have a large enough sample for comparison. This can be done by cutting and pasting the link to this survey and sending to friends, or by sharing the original message you received regarding this survey (e.g. from a Facebook group)."

In summary, the 6-prong recruitment strategy was:

- 1) Direct recruitment from online DC support groups;
- 2) Indirect recruitment through organisations involved in donor conception;
- Facebook advertising (conducted by the Flinders University Office of Communication and Engagement);
- 4) Advertising on the Flinders University 'Participate in research studies' webpage;
- 5) Direct recruitment through survey recruitment website Prolific;
- 6) Snowballing.

4.3.6 Survey Questionnaire

The questionnaire was based on knowledge of DOHaD outcomes associated with the poor neonatal outcomes observed in the systematic reviews,^{1, 4, 275, 655, 656} in combination with health questionnaires used in a variety of situations including health insurance, medical clinics, university's, and professional industry (such as Scuba diving, and Health and Fitness), to cover a wide variety of both physical and mental health outcomes. A list of online resources of health questionnaires used to assist the survey construction is presented in Appendix 3.6. The survey as presented on SurveyMonkey, including the introduction page, participant information page, agreement to participate and the survey questions are presented in Appendix 3.7.

4.3.7 Outcome Variables

All questions were voluntary except for the compulsory characteristic questions of birth status (whether they were donor-conceived including sperm, oocyte, embryo or surrogacy conceived with donor gametes/embryo or whether they spontaneously conceived – so that they could be allocated to the appropriate cohort), their age, sex, and whether they had received ART treatments themselves.

Respondent characteristics included:

Age - in years;

Sex – male, female, or other;

Multiplicity of their birth – singleton, twin, or higher-order multiple;

Did their mother have maternal complications during pregnancy – yes, no, or don't know;

Did their mother smoke during pregnancy – yes, no, or don't know;

What was their highest level of education attained - less than high school, high school degree or equivalent, vocational qualifications, university/college undergraduate degree, or

university/college postgraduate degree;

Height – in cm or feet;

Weight – in kg or lbs or stones;

Are they currently a smoker – yes or no;

Are they a former smoker – yes or no;

How many alcoholic drinks did they consume per week - 0-1, 2-4, 4-10, 10+;

How many times did they undertake low or moderate exercise such as walking per week;

How many times did they undertake high or strenuous exercise such as running per week;

Did they take prescribed medications – yes or no;

Did they take recreational or illicit drugs – yes or no;

Did they receive fertility treatment themselves – yes or no?

4.3.7.1 Physical Health Outcomes Questionnaire

The specific physical health questions encapsulated major health systems. These questions required binary answers of yes or no. Respondents were requested only to report 'yes' to a health condition if they had received a diagnosis from a recognised health professional such as a physician/general practitioner or a specialist. For any health condition that they were unsure of, they were requested to respond with an answer of 'no'. The health systems investigated are listed below. Individual health condition questions are listed in the appropriate tables presented in the results section.

Cardiovascular; Chromosomal and genetic; Dermatological; EENT (ears, eyes, nose and throat); Endocrinological; Gastrointestinal; Immunological; Musculoskeletal; Neurological; Oncological; Reproductive; Respiratory; Urogenital.

For each health system listed, respondents were also provided with the option of voluntarily entering information in a free text box. This free text box sought responses of any health condition that the respondent had been diagnosed with that belonged to that specific health system that was not already present in the survey. The free text box allowed the respondent to provide additional information that they felt may be beneficial that was not asked directly of them or of conditions that were inadvertently omitted.

4.3.7.2 Mental Health Outcomes Questionnaire

The mental health outcomes encapsulated those conditions diagnosed by a mental health professional and their mental health status, which reflected the respondent's own experience. The respondents were requested to respond in the same manner as the physical health outcomes questions in that they were required only to report 'yes' to a question if they had received a diagnosis from a recognised mental health professional such as a psychiatrist or

psychologist. Similarly, for any health condition that they were unsure of, they were requested to respond with an answer of 'no'. For the diagnosed mental health outcome category, a voluntary free text box option could be used to describe any other condition or illness that they may have been diagnosed with that was not covered by the listed conditions or illnesses. Similarly, a free text box option was available to list which mental health professional(s) the respondent had seen as part of the 'own experience' category.

Furthermore, the Depression Anxiety Stress Scale 21 instrument was used (DASS-21),⁷⁸⁴ to assess how the respondent was feeling over the previous week. The DASS-21 is unlike all other reported measures which describe the history of the mental health of the respondent. Subsequently, the DASS-21 is more representative of their current mental health status.

4.3.8 Statistical Analysis

Respondents were grouped into the following categories; Spontaneously Conceived, All Donor-Conceived (including donated sperm, oocyte, embryo and or surrogacy), and Donor Sperm-Conceived (donor oocyte, embryo and surrogacy respondents were excluded as a form of sensitivity analysis because they are known to have worse perinatal outcomes than their donor sperm-conceived peers). All statistical analysis was performed using IBM SPSS® Statistics V25. (IBM Corporation, New York, USA). All analyses were comparisons between either of the two DC cohorts and the spontaneously conceived cohort. Except for validation analysis that was conducted comparing the spontaneously conceived cohort to relevant reference data as described later.

Due to the low number of respondents received in the donor oocyte, donor embryo and surrogacy conceptions, further stratification of the donor sperm-conceived cohort only were conducted to enable separate analyses of the effect of sex, maternal complications, and country of birth on health outcome measures. The country of birth stratification was restricted to those born in Australia because Australians represented the largest sample of both donor sperm-conceived as well as spontaneously conceived adults.

Variables of height and weight were converted to centimetres and kilograms respectively for accurate comparison. Continuous variables of age, height, weight and BMI (body mass index) were summarised using their means and standard deviation (SD). These continuous variables were subjected to a two-tailed, Student's t-test to determine significance. Binomial outcomes of yes/no answers are reported as the total numbers of yes responses along with the total number of responses received for each question and then expressed as a percentage. These

were subjected to a two-tailed Pearson's chi-squared analysis using Phi and Cramer's V nominal association. Cross-tabulation of outcomes involving more than two outcomes were also subjected to a two-tailed Pearson's chi-squared analysis using Phi and Cramer's V nominal association. However, when cross-tabulation produced > 20% of cells with an expected count of less than 5, then a two-tailed Fisher's Exact Test was implemented for 2x2 tables, and two-tailed Likelihood Ratios were used for tables larger than 2x2 to determine significance.

Free text input in each health system allowed respondents to report diagnoses of other conditions not covered by the questionnaire. When free text input received greater than or equal to 20 responses for the DC cohort, these responses were then subjected to quantitative content analysis.⁷⁸⁵ Themes were identified in the responses, which were then used to code and group the reported conditions. Where appropriate these were then collapsed and combined to form three of four main thematic groups which were subjected to a two-tailed Pearson's chi-squared analysis using Phi and Cramer's V nominal association and two-tailed Likelihood Ratios in the instance of > 20% of cells with an expected count of less than 5.

Analysis of DASS-21 results implemented means and SD, which were subjected to two-tailed, Student's t-test to determine significance.

This survey is relatively large in terms of the number of health questions that are being asked. Statistically, in any large study that has numerous comparisons such as this, inevitably, there will be some outcome analysis that will be statistically significant, which is caused by sample variability and chance. In effect, some of these positive associations may be false positives. There are several methods to correct for false positives with one of the most common being the Bonferroni correction.⁷⁸⁶ However, this method is conservative due to its methodology, which becomes problematic as the number of comparisons increase and may also introduce false negatives.⁷⁸⁷ A more powerful and sensitive alternative is the implementation of a false discovery rate which is recommended in preference to multiple correction methods such as the Bonferroni correction, particularly in the analysis of health studies.⁷⁸⁸ For this study, the Benjamini-Hochberg (BH) procedure was implemented to correct for false discovery as it has been widely used in multiple comparisons and is also recommended in health studies in preference to the Bonferroni method.⁷⁸⁹ A false discovery rate at the alpha 0.05 level was implemented in the BH adjustment.⁷⁹⁰ Results were determined to be significant if p < 0.05. Benjamini-Hochberg correction was not applied to the characteristics of respondents. It was also not applied to the DASS-21 analysis as this is a separate analytical instrument which is typically only assessed through the Student's t-test. Nor was it applied to the quantitative content analysis because these responses were grouped post-hoc rather than being specific questions that could be answered directly by the respondent.

Considering that the spontaneously conceived adult cohort is the comparison cohort from which DC adult outcomes are deemed to either be significantly different or not, it is important to investigate how representative this sample was regarding the frequencies of reported conditions. This determination was achieved through two analyses. Firstly, the Australian spontaneously conceived cohort was stratified then compared to equivalent health outcome frequencies that are publicly available from the Australian Bureau of Statistics, National Health Survey (ABS NHS).⁷⁹¹ The ABS NHS data dated 2017-2018 was used as the comparison as this corresponds to the census date of this survey. No comparable worldwide health frequency data exists for comparison that would encapsulate the countries and ethnicities observed in the worldwide spontaneously conceived cohort was compared to equivalent data that is also publicly available from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (CDC NHANES).⁷⁹² The CDC NHAES data from the same period 2017-2018 was also used for this analysis.

4.4 Survey Results

The total number of respondents was 1233. The number of respondents excluded because they chose not to take part was 19. The number of respondents who agreed to participate but did not answer the compulsory question on their mode of conception and was subsequently excluded was 53. A further two respondents were excluded due to the following reasons. One responded yes to almost every malady including all but one cancer which is not possible. The other respondent described that they included data for both the husband and wife.

After exclusions, the final sample consisted of 1159 respondents. By mode of conception the number of respondents were as follows: Spontaneous (n = 877), All Donor-Conceived (n = 282), Donor Sperm-Conceived (n = 272), Donor Oocyte-Conceived (n = 5), Donor Embryo-Conceived (n = 3), Surrogacy (n = 2). Those who were gestated with surrogacy were conceived with donated oocytes/embryos and were not conceived using the surrogate's own oocytes. Due to the low numbers of respondents who were conceived with donated oocytes,

embryos or surrogacy with donated gametes/embryos, these groups were not analysed separately. Rather they are only included as part of the all donor-conceived group to see if they influenced outcomes due to the higher risk for adverse neonatal outcomes observed in the systematic reviews and meta-analysis, and also for completeness.

The average amount of time taken to complete the survey was 10 minutes and 17 seconds. The completion rate was 78%, which reflects the number of respondents completing the survey as a function of the total number of people entering the survey on the SurveyMonkey website. It is not possible to calculate a response rate because the number of people viewing the advertisement is unknown. Furthermore, the number of DC adults around the world, let alone in each country is also unknown.

Facebook advertising reached a total of 26,280 people with a total of 1,262 clicks, of which greater than 90% were women in all ages above 25 years. The clicks per image are as follows 'a woman's hands at the keyboard' = 127, 'IVF treatment' = 354, and 'an embryo sonogram' = 781 clicks.

Three additional donor sperm-conceived adults were obtained through the Prolific advertising, out of a total of 299 respondents completing the survey through that site. Data determining the number of additional DC respondents was possible due to the use of a different collector on SurveyMonkey as links back to Prolific was required at the end of the survey to enable Prolific participants to receive their micropayment. The number of DC adults sourced from advertising external to the social media groups specifically for donor conception is unknown as separate collectors were not created for each advertising campaign, only for Prolific.

No negative messages or emails about the content of the survey were received from respondents. Three Prolific respondents reported problems with the completion code that provided them with the ability to claim their micropayment, which was rectified on the Prolific website. Another Prolific respondent reported an error with SurveyMonkey, which prevented them from completing the survey, which was a temporary issue associated with SurveyMonkey. While another Prolific respondent sent a message reporting how much they enjoyed the survey and that they felt that it was well constructed.^k

^k A Prolific respondent sent the following deidentified message: "Thank you for the considerable thought and effort which you have clearly expended in creating a Study with such an exceptionally well-designed User Interface.

4.4.1 Characteristics of Respondents

Participant characteristics as stratified by conception group is presented in Table 3.2. Both donor conception groups (all and sperm), were matched with those conceived spontaneously in terms of their general characteristics of the mean age in years, sex as designated by the participant (male, female or other), mean height, whether they smoke cigarettes/tobacco or cigars currently, the number of alcoholic drinks they consume per week, the amount of low or moderate level exercise they undertake per week such as walking, the amount of high or strenuous exercise they undertake per week such as running, and the incidence of fertility treatment they had received themselves. They were, however, significantly different to those conceived spontaneously in terms of having a lower BMI (all p = 0.040; sperm p = 0.023), while the donor sperm-conceived adults only also had a lower mean weight (p = 0.035). Both DC adult groups had higher levels of education, in particular, post-graduate qualifications from universities and colleges than those conceived spontaneously (all *p* < 0.001; sperm *p* < 0.001). They were also significantly more likely to be currently taking both prescribed medications (all p = 0.002; sperm p = 0.002), as well as recreational or illicit drugs (all p =0.027; sperm p = 0.047). Only donor sperm-conceived adults were more likely to report being a former smoker (p = 0.032).

The gestational and birth characteristics of the participants showed that both DC cohorts were significantly more likely to be born as a twin (all p = 0.001; sperm p = 0.004). They also reported that their mothers were significantly more likely to have suffered maternal complications of pregnancy (all p < 0.001; sperm p = 0.001). Both donor and spontaneously conceived cohorts were matched for the self-reported incidences of their mothers smoking during the pregnancy involving their birth.

The countries of birth and countries of residence data exhibited considerable variation between the proportions of both donor and spontaneously conceived adults particularly for the five countries with the largest number of participants (n > 20 = Australia, Belgium, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom, the United States) (Table 3.3). The countries of Belgium, the Netherlands and the United States exhibited higher proportions of participants who were donor-conceived, while Australia and the United Kingdom exhibited higher proportions of participants who were spontaneously conceived. The complete descriptive table showing all

In particular, I felt that the explanatory Notes at the beginning were especially clear and informative. This is an area which can often be regarded as being little more than peripheral to the Study itself and thus given little thought. The entire Study is undoubtedly a credit to you."

countries of birth and residence is presented in Appendix 3.8, in which all other countries had less than 10 participants in each cohort.

Table 3.2 Characteristics of respondents

	Spontaneous	All Donor-C	onceived	Donor Sperr	n-Conceived
	n Total [877]	n Total [282]	p	n Total [272]	p
Age, Mean (SD)	33.2 (12.5)	32.2 (10.3)	0.177	32.6 (10.3)	0.395
Sex, %			0.081*		0.074*
Female	80.8	85.8		86.0	
Male	18.8	14.2		14.0	
Other	0.3	0		0	
Multiplicity of Own Birth, %			0.001*		0.004*
Singleton	98.5	94.7		95.2	
Twin	1.0	5.0		4.4	
Multiple (3 or more)	0.5	0.4		0.4	
Mother Had Maternal Complications, %			< 0.001#		0.001#
Yes	12.6	17.4		17.3	
No	75.0	63.0		63.1	
Don't know	12.4	19.6		19.6	
Mother Smoked During Pregnancy, %			0.552#		0.598#
Yes	16.0	15.2		15.1	
No	79.0	81.2		81.2	
Don't know	5.0	3.5		3.7	
Highest Level of Education Attained, %			< 0.001#		< 0.001#
Less than high school	2.5	3.2		2.6	
High school degree or equivalent	27.1	17.0		16.5	
Vocational qualifications	11.4	7.8		8.1	
University/College undergraduate degree	39.0	41.5		41.2	
University/College postgraduate degree	20	30.5		31.6	
Height, Mean cm (SD)	168.8 (9.2)	169.0 (9.3)	0.695	169.0 (9.3)	0.724
Weight, Mean kg (SD)	74.7 (18.6)	72.3 (17.6)	0.063	72.0 (17.4)	0.035
BMI, Mean (SD)	26.2 (6.4)	25.3 (6.0)	0.040	25.2 (6.0)	0.023
Currently Smoke, %	7.9	9.4	0.432	9.4	0.455
Former Smoker, %	30.0	23.8	0.058	22.9	0.032
Alcoholic Drinks Consumed Per Wk			0.637#		0.758#
0-1	62.7	59.8		60.3	
2-4	20.8	24.4		23.7	
4-10	13.0	12.0		12.1	
10+	3.5	3.8		3.9	
Low/Mod Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	4.7 (5.0)	4.8 (4.3)	0.869	4.9 (4.3)	0.720
High/Stren Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	1.4 (1.9)	1.3 (1.6)	0.504	1.3 (1.6)	0.546
Prescribed Medications, %	39.1	49.6	0.002	49.8	0.002
Recreational/Illicit Drugs, %	6.8	10.9	0.027	10.5	0.047
Fertility Treatment Themselves, %	6.7	3.7	0.075	3.9	0.094

[] = Total respondents.

p value using Students two-tailed TTEST versus spontaneously conceived unless specified by alternative test below.

= Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived.

* = Likelihood Ratio *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Fisher's Exact Test for when

> 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5 in Tables larger than 2x2.

Note, percentages may not equal 100% due to rounding.

Table 3.3 Countries of birth and residency (top 5 countries by number of participants)

		Spontaneous				All Donor	-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	Birth	3irth Birth Resid.		Resid.	Birth	Birth	Resid.	Resid.	Birth	Birth	Resid.	Resid.
	n	%	n	%	n	%	n	%	n	%	n	%
Australia	372	46.3	490	55.9	82	31.1	89	31.6	78	30.7	85	31.3
Belgium	23	2.9	21	2.4	16	6.1	19	6.7	16	6.3	19	7
Netherlands	89	11.1	70	8	58	22	60	21.3	57	22.4	59	21.7
United Kingdom	190	23.7	186	21.2	17	6.4	18	6.4	16	6.3	17	6.3
United States	86	10.7	90	10.3	81	30.7	88	31.2	77	30.3	84	30.9

Descriptive table of the respondent's country of birth and current residence.

4.5 Physical Health Outcomes Results

All positive self-reported physical health outcome responses were requested to have been of only those conditions that had been diagnosed by a medical professional such as a general practitioner or specialist. Those conditions in which no statistically significant differences were observed are also listed in the text and footnotes to provide greater detail about each condition and because non-significantly different findings are equally relevant as those that are significantly different.

4.5.1 Cardiovascular Outcomes

No significant differences were observed between both donor-conceived groups (all and sperm) and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of various cardiovascular outcomes (Table 3.4). These cardiovascular outcomes included congenital heart disease, cardiovascular disease, bleeding disorders, heart murmur, palpitations, high blood pressure, low blood pressure, anaemia, poor peripheral circulation, high cholesterol, aneurysms, phlebitis, varicose veins, heart defects requiring surgery and other cardiovascular conditions, as described by the respondent.¹

4.5.2 Chromosomal and Genetic Outcomes

Both DC groups self-reported no significant differences in the incidences of chromosomal or genetic abnormalities compared to those conceived spontaneously (Table 3.5).

¹ Further information pertaining to the cardiovascular conditions are as follows. Congenital heart disease includes abnormality of the heart that developed before birth. Cardiovascular disease includes the following conditions of angina, aneurysm, arteriosclerosis, atherosclerosis, cardiomyopathy, cerebrovascular disease, deep vein thrombosis, heart attack, peripheral arterial disease, rheumatic heart disease, and stroke. Bleeding disorders such as haemophilia. Heart murmurs are irregular sounds from blood flow of the heart. Palpitations are sensation of irregular, racing or pounding heartbeat. High blood pressure was described as pressure over 140/90 - either or both reading(s) could be higher. Low blood pressure was described as pressure below 90/60 - either or both reading(s) could be lower). Anaemia is the reductiobn in red blood cells. Poor peripheral circulation may include white/blue fingers and or toes (e.g. Raynaud's syndrome). Aneurysms is the abnormal swelling of blood vessels. Phlebitis is inflammation of the veins. Varicose veins are swollen veins just under the skin.

Table 3.4 Cardiovascular outcomes

	Spontane	ous		All Donor-	Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	ВН р	n (Total)	%	р	ВН р	
Congenital Heart Disease	7 (820)	0.9	1 (253)	0.4	0.689^	1.000	1 (245)	0.4	0.690^	0.976	
Cardiovascular Disease	18 (819)	2.2	1 (253)	0.4	0.059^	0.290	1 (245)	0.4	0.094^	0.411	
Bleeding Disorders	5 (824)	0.6	3 (252)	1.2	0.399^	0.773	2 (244)	0.8	0.662^	0.969	
Heart Murmur	46 (820)	5.6	16 (251)	6.4	0.650	1.000	16 (243)	6.6	0.569	0.899	
Palpitations	88 (818)	10.8	34 (250)	13.6	0.216	0.634	34 (242)	14.0	0.159	0.543	
High Blood Pressure	86 (821)	10.5	18 (252)	7.1	0.118	0.454	18 (244)	7.4	0.152	0.534	
Low Blood Pressure	123 (821)	15.0	40 (251)	15.9	0.712	1.000	40 (243)	16.5	0.574	0.899	
Anaemia	227 (822)	27.6	64 (253)	25.3	0.468	0.822	60 (245)	24.5	0.333	0.746	
Poor Peripheral Circulation	38 (823)	4.6	15 (253)	5.9	0.399	0.773	15 (245)	6.1	0.341	0.746	
High Cholesterol	72 (820)	8.8	23 (252)	9.1	0.866	1.000	23 (244)	9.4	0.756	1.000	
Aneurysm	2 (819)	0.2	0 (251)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (243)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Phlebitis	2 (820)	0.2	1 (252)	0.4	0.553^	0.907	1 (244)	0.4	0.543^	0.899	
Varicose Veins	62 (822)	7.5	15 (253)	5.9	0.384	0.773	15 (245)	6.1	0.451	0.853	
Heart Defect Surgery	6 (821)	0.7	2 (251)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	2 (243)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	
Other	25 (818)	3.1	9 (252)	3.6	0.684	1.000	9 (244)	3.7	0.622	0.925	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

Table 3.5 Chromosomal and genetic outcomes

	Spontaneo	ous		All Donoi	-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>	
Chromosomal or Genetic Abnormality	20 (839)	2.4	10 (261)	3.8	0.210	0.634	9 (252)	3.6	0.304	0.746	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people.

4.5.3 Dermatological Outcomes

Both donor-conceived groups were not more likely to self-report increased incidences of being diagnosed with various dermatological conditions than those conceived spontaneously (Table 3.6). These dermatological outcomes included eczema, psoriasis, urticaria and other dermatological conditions, as described by the respondent.^m

Greater than 20 donor-conceived respondents submitted information on 'other' conditions that they had been diagnosed, and subsequently, these responses were subjected to quantitative content analysis. Responses were able to be grouped into the four categories of acne, colouring, infections and ungrouped conditions.ⁿ No significant differences were observed between both donor-conceived groups and those conceived spontaneously in terms of the incidences of being diagnosed with various dermatological conditions other than eczema, psoriasis and urticaria.

4.5.4 Ears Eyes Nose Throat (EENT) Outcomes

Both DC groups were significantly more likely to self-report than those conceived spontaneously of having undergone a surgical procedure to have ear tubes or grommets implanted (all 11.3% v 6.1%, p = 0.041; sperm 11.3% v 6.1%, p = 0.046) (Table 3.7). They were, however, not more likely to self-report being diagnosed with the other EENT conditions of eye disorders, corrective glasses or lenses, requiring eye surgery, hearing loss, total deafness, nasal allergies or hayfever, tonsils surgically removed, adenoids surgically removed, tinnitus, Meniere's disease and other EENT conditions, as described by the respondent.^o

^m Further information pertaining to the dermatological conditions are as follows. Eczema is a condition characterised by itchy and inflamed skin. Psoriasis is a condition characterised by scaly, itchy and dry skin. Urticaria is also known as hives, which is a skin rash.

ⁿ Further information pertaining to the 'other' dermatological conditions that were subjected to quantitative content analysis are as follows. The group titled 'acne' also included other conditions such as eccrine hidrocystoma, hidradenitis suppurativa, and hormonal cysts. The group titled 'colouring' included conditions that change the colour of the skin such as dermatitis, Henoch-Schonlein purpura, pityriasis rosea, rosacea, and vitiligo. The group titled 'infections' included conditions involving bacterial, fungal or viral infections including but not limited to cellulitis, impetigo, shingles, and tinea versicolour. The group titled 'ungrouped conditions' included all conditions that could not be placed into the three previously described categories.

^o Further information pertaining to the EENT conditions are as follows. Eye disorders included conditions such as glaucoma and cataracts but excluding glasses or contact lenses. Tinnitus is a condition characterised by ringing or buzzing noises in the ear. Meniere's disease is an inner ear disorder characterised by hearing loss, vertigo and or tinnitus.

Table 3.6 Dermatological outcomes

	Spontane	ous		All Donor	-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	
Eczema	200 (833)	24.0	68 (258)	26.4	0.444	0.803	64 (249)	25.7	0.585	0.899	
Psoriasis	53 (829)	6.4	22 (257)	8.6	0.231	0.634	20 (248)	8.1	0.358	0.746	
Urticaria	76 (831)	9.1	33 (255)	12.9	0.078	0.355	32 (246)	13.0	0.076	0.360	
Other [#]	64 (820)	7.8	28 (254)	12.4	0.109	0.436	27 (246)	11.0	0.119	0.444	
Acne	18 (820)	2.2	11 (254)	4.3	0.067	-	11 (246)	4.5	0.054	-	
Colouring	37 (820)	4.5	14 (254)	5.5	0.513	-	13 (246)	5.3	0.615	-	
Infections	6 (820)	0.7	1 (254)	0.4	1.000^	-	1 (246)	0.4	1.000^	-	
Ungrouped	4 (820)	0.5	1 (254)	0.4	1.000^	-	1 (246)	0.4	1.000^	-	

= Other conditions not classified which were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line.

Acne = also includes other conditions such as hormonal cysts, hidradenitis suppurativa, and eccrine hidrocystoma. Colouring = includes conditions that change the colour

of the skin such as rosacea, dermatitis, pityriasis rosea, Henoch-Schonlein purpura, and vitiligo. Infections = includes conditions involving bacterial, viral or fungal

infections of the skin such as impetigo, cellulitis, shingles, and tinea versicolour. Ungrouped = all other conditions not grouped into the above categories.

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people.

BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH correction not performed on content analysis.

^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table 3.7 EENT outcomes

	Spontane	Spontaneous		All Dono	r-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	
Eye Disorders	34 (832)	4.1	9 (259)	3.5	0.659	1.000	9 (250)	3.6	0.730	1.000	
Corrective Glasses/Lenses	481 (831)	57.9	152 (258)	58.9	0.769	1.000	146 (249)	58.6	0.833	1.000	
Eye Surgery	20 (827)	2.4	4 (255)	1.6	0.421	0.773	4 (246)	1.6	0.461	0.859	
Hearing Loss	49 (831)	5.9	19 (259)	7.3	0.403	0.773	19 (250)	7.6	0.331	0.746	
Deafness (total)	1 (826)	0.1	0 (257)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (248)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	327 (832)	39.3	121 (257)	47.1	0.027	0.158	115 (248)	46.4	0.047	0.241	
Tonsilectomy	132 (830)	15.9	44 (256)	17.2	0.626	0.993	42 (248)	16.9	0.698	0.976	
Ear Tubes/Grommets	51 (830)	6.1	29 (256)	11.3	0.006	0.041*	28 (247)	11.3	0.006	0.046*	
Adenoidectomy	50 (830)	6.0	26 (257)	10.1	0.025	0.154	26 (248)	10.5	0.016	0.104	
Tinnitus	70 (831)	8.4	29 (257)	11.3	0.163	0.557	29 (248)	11.7	0.117	0.444	
Meniere's Disease	3 (829)	0.4	3 (258)	1.2	0.149^	0.524	3 (249)	1.2	0.140^	0.506	
Other	35 (829)	4.2	14 (257)	5.4	0.408	0.773	12 (248)	4.8	0.677	0.976	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

4.5.5 Endocrinological Outcomes

Both DC groups were significantly more likely to self-report being diagnosed with type 1 diabetes (juvenile diabetes (all 3.1% v 0.4%, p = 0.013; sperm 2.8% v 0.4%, p = 0.031)), and thyroid disease (including conditions such as hyper or hypothyroidism, goiter, nodules, thyroiditis (all 8.8% v 3.9%, p = 0.022; sperm 8.7% v 3.9%, p = 0.031)) (Table 3.8), than those conceived spontaneously. They were not, however, more likely to self-report being diagnosed with the other endocrinological conditions of type 2 diabetes, pancreatitis, adrenal disorders, pituitary disorders and other endocrinological conditions, as described by the respondent.^p

4.5.6 Gastrointestinal Outcomes

No significant differences were observed between both DC groups, and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of various gastrointestinal conditions (Table 3.9). These gastrointestinal conditions included liver disease, irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), ulcers, Coeliac disease, appendicitis, gall bladder problems, gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) and other gastrointestinal conditions, as described by the respondent.^q

^p Further information pertaining to the endocrinological conditions are as follows. Type 2 diabetes is adult-onset diabetes. Pancreatitis is inflammation of the pancreas. Adrenal disorders included consitions such as Addison's disease, Cushing's syndrome, congenital adrenal hyperplasia, pituitary tumours, pheochromocytoma, paraganglioma.
^q Further information pertaining to the gastrointestinal conditions are as follows. Liver disease included conditions such as cirrhosis, hemochromatosis and fatty liver disease. Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) is an intestinal disorder causing pain, wind, constipation and diarrhoea. Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) included Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Ulcers included stomach, gastric and or duodenal ulcers. Coeliac disease is an immune reaction to gluten. Appendicitis is inflammation of the appendix. Gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) is acid reflux/heartburn.

Table 3.8 Endocrinological outcomes

	Spontane	Spontaneous		All Donor		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Type 1 Diabetes	3 (842)	0.4	8 (262)	3.1	0.001^	0.013*	7 (253)	2.8	0.002^	0.031*
Type 2 Diabetes	21 (842)	2.5	1 (260)	0.4	0.034	0.190	1 (251)	0.4	0.038	0.212
Pancreatitis	5 (841)	0.6	1 (260)	0.4	1.000^	1.000	1 (251)	0.4	1.000^	1.000
Adrenal Disorders	9 (841)	1.1	2 (262)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	2 (253)	0.8	1.000^	1.000
Thyroid Disease	33 (840)	3.9	23 (262)	8.8	0.002	0.022*	22 (253)	8.7	0.002	0.031*
Pituitary Disorders	7 (841)	0.8	4 (260)	1.5	0.299^	0.766	4 (251)	1.6	0.288^	0.746
Other	18 (840)	2.1	9 (259)	3.5	0.226	0.634	9 (250)	3.6	0.193	0.593

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

	Spontane	ous		All Donor-	Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	
Liver Disease	13 (842)	1.5	9 (260)	3.5	0.053	0.272	9 (251)	3.6	0.043*	0.230	
IBS	108 (842)	12.8	36 (261)	13.8	0.686	1.000	36 (252)	14.3	0.548	0.899	
IBD	15 (840)	1.8	8 (259)	3.1	0.200	0.631	8 (250)	3.2	0.172	0.560	
Ulcers	26 (841)	3.1	5 (261)	1.9	0.316	0.773	5 (252)	2.0	0.353	0.746	
Coeliac	20 (837)	2.4	3 (261)	1.1	0.222	0.634	3 (252)	1.2	0.246	0.672	
Appendicitis	63 (843)	7.5	21 (261)	8.0	0.760	1.000	20 (252)	7.9	0.807	1.000	
Gall Bladder	47 (841)	5.6	12 (261)	4.6	0.534	0.898	12 (252)	4.8	0.610	0.925	
GERD	106 (840)	12.6	31 (262)	11.8	0.736	1.000	29 (253)	11.5	0.624	0.925	
Other	24 (841)	2.9	9 (262)	3.4	0.630	0.993	9 (253)	3.6	0.566	0.899	

Table 3.9 Gastrointestinal outcomes

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people.

4.5.7 Immunological Outcomes

Both DC groups were significantly more likely to self-report being diagnosed with being allergic to anything (all 45.5% v 36.0%, p = 0.041; sperm 45.6% v 36.0%, p = 0.046), and Hashimoto's disease (autoimmune disease of the thyroid (all 3.9% v 0.8%, p = 0.022; sperm 4.0% v 0.8%, p = 0.029)), in comparison to adults conceived spontaneously (Table 3.10).

No significant differences were observed between both DC groups and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of the remaining immunological conditions. These immunological conditions included arthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, spleen problems, gout, lupus, ankylosing spondylitis, connective tissue disorders, chronic infectious disease and other immunological conditions, as described by the respondent.^r

Greater than 20 DC respondents submitted information on specific allergy diagnosis in a free text input, and subsequently, these responses were subjected to quantitative content analysis. Responses were able to be grouped into the four groups of environmental allergies, ingested allergies, medication allergies and ungrouped allergies.^s Both DC groups were significantly more likely to self-report being diagnosed with an allergy to environmental allergens (all 29.6% v 16.7%, *p* < 0.001; sperm 29.4% v 16.7%, *p* < 0.001), than those conceived spontaneously (Table 3.10). They were however not more likely to self-report being allergic to ingested, medication or ungrouped allergens.

^r Further information pertaining to the immunological conditions are as follows. Arthritis is an inflammatory condition of the joints causing pain. Rheumatoid arthritis is an autoimmune form of arthritis in which the joints are attacked by the immune system. Gout is an arthritic condition caused by uric acid crystals in the joints. Lupus is an autoimmune condition where the immune system attacks the person's own body. Ankylosing spondylitis is a condition characterised by inflammation of the spine often leading to fused vertebrae and a hunched back. Connective tissue disorders included Sjorgen's syndrome. Chronic infectious disease could include any chronic infectious disease.

^s Further information pertaining to the 'other' immunological conditions that were subjected to quantitative content analysis are as follows. Environmental allergies included contact allergies to antigens from sources such as animals, cosmetics, latex, plants/pollen and moulds. Ingested allergies included all food type allergies except for medications. Medication allergies could include medications that were ingested, intravenous or applied topically. Ungrouped allergies included all other allergies not covered by the three categories as described earlier and included allergies to insect bites and stings.

Table 3.10 Immunological outcomes

	Spontaneous			All Donor	-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>	
Arthritis	65 (829)	7.8	20 (256)	7.8	0.988	1.000	20 (248)	8.1	0.909	1.000	
Rheumatoid Arthritis	18 (829)	2.2	7 (256)	2.7	0.600	0.971	7 (247)	2.8	0.544	0.899	
Spleen Problems	1 (828)	0.1	1 (256)	0.4	0.417^	0.773	1 (248)	0.4	0.408^	0.797	
Gout	10 (830)	1.2	2 (257)	0.8	0.742^	1.000	2 (248)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	
Lupus	3 (830)	0.4	2 (256)	0.8	0.337^	0.773	2 (247)	0.8	0.324^	0.746	
Ankylosing Spondylitis	3 (830)	0.4	1 (256)	0.4	1.000^	1.000	1 (247)	0.4	1.000^	1.000	
Hashimoto's Disease	7 (828)	0.8	10 (256)	3.9	0.002^	0.022*	10 (247)	4.0	0.001^	0.029*	
Connective Tissue Disorders	10 (822)	1.2	4 (255)	1.6	0.751^	1.000	4 (247)	1.6	0.541^	0.899	
Allergic to Anything [#]	297 (826)	36.0	117 (257)	45.5	0.006	0.041*	113 (248)	45.6	0.006	0.046*	
Chronic Infectious Disease	16 (826)	1.9	8 (255)	3.1	0.256	0.670	8 (246)	3.3	0.221	0.618	
Other	18 (827)	2.2	8 (257)	3.1	0.392	0.773	8 (248)	3.2	0.345	0.746	
Environmental	138 (827)	16.7	76 (257)	29.6	<0.001*	-	73 (248)	29.4	<0.001*	-	
Ingested	82 (827)	9.9	34 (257)	13.2	0.133	-	32 (248)	12.9	0.180	-	
Medication	111 (827)	13.4	31 (257)	12.1	0.573	-	29 (248)	11.7	0.478	-	
Ungrouped	24 (827)	2.9	4 (257)	1.6	0.235	-	4 (248)	1.6	0.264	-	

* = Allergies which had free text input and were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Environmental = contact allergies such as animals, plants, pollen, cosmetics, mould, latex. Ingested = food type allergies (medication excluded). Medication = such as antibiotics (can be ingested, topical or intravenous). Ungrouped = other allergies not covered by the above categories such as insect bites and stings. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Correction not performed on content analysis. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = *p* value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (*p* < 0.05).

4.5.8 Musculoskeletal Outcomes

No significant differences were observed between both DC groups and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of various musculoskeletal conditions (Table 3.11). These musculoskeletal conditions included joint problems, osteoporosis, scoliosis, growth disorder, muscular dystrophy and other musculoskeletal conditions, as described by the respondent.^t

4.5.9 Neurological Outcomes

No significant differences were observed between both DC groups and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of various neurological conditions (Table 3.12). These neurological conditions included epilepsy, migraines, multiple sclerosis, vertigo, cerebral palsy, fibromyalgia, Parkinson's disease and other neurological conditions, as described by the respondent.^u

^t Further information pertaining to the musculoskeletal conditions are as follows. Osteoporosis is a condition characterised by weak and brittle bones. Scoliosis is a condition characterised by abnormal curvature of the spine. Growth disorder included being excessively short or tall, i.e. dwarfism or gigantism. Muscular dystrophy is a group of inherited diseases leading to increasing weakness and loss of muscle mass and function.

^u Further information pertaining to the neurological conditions are as follows. Epilepsy also included more generalised seizures. Tremors is a condition characterised by involuntary shaking. Migraines are debilitating headaches which can be associated with nausea and or light/sound sensitivity. Multiple sclerosis is a chronic disease affecting the myelin covering of nerves. Vertigo is a condition characterised by dizziness. Cerebral palsy is a permanent movement disorder. Fibromyalgia is a condition associated with muscle tenderness and pain, fatigue and altered sleep. Parkinson's disease is a progressive nervous system disorder adversely affecting movement and causing tremors.

Table 3.11 Musculoskeletal outcomes

	Spontane	Spontaneous			r-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	ВН р	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>
Joint Problems	135 (830)	16.3	56 (258)	21.7	0.045	0.241	55 (249)	22.1	0.034	0.199
Osteoporosis	9 (830)	1.1	3 (256)	1.2	1.000^	1.000	3 (247)	1.2	0.743^	1.000
Scoliosis	67 (827)	8.1	27 (257)	10.5	0.232	0.634	27 (248)	10.9	0.173	0.560
Growth Disorder	0 (830)	0	0 (258)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (249)	0	n/a	n/a
Muscular Dystrophy	3 (827)	0.4	0 (257)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (248)	0	1.000^	1.000
Other	47 (818)	5.7	15 (255)	5.9	0.935	1.000	15 (246)	6.1	0.836	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

Table 3.12 Neurological outcomes

	Spontane	ous		All Donor	-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	ВН р	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>	
Epilepsy/Seizures	26 (838)	3.1	6 (260)	2.3	0.506	0.877	6 (251)	2.4	0.558	0.899	
Tremors	19 (839)	2.3	6 (262)	2.3	0.981	1.000	6 (253)	2.4	0.921	1.000	
Migraines	232 (836)	27.8	75 (260)	28.8	0.731	1.000	71 (251)	28.3	0.868	1.000	
Multiple Sclerosis	3 (834)	0.4	1 (261)	0.4	1.000^	1.000	0 (253)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Vertigo	82 (839)	9.8	26 (261)	10.0	0.929	1.000	25 (252)	9.9	0.945	1.000	
Cerebral Palsy	1 (836)	0.1	0 (261)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (252)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Fibromyalgia	18 (838)	2.1	8 (262)	3.1	0.400	0.773	8 (253)	3.2	0.354	0.746	
Parkinson's Disease	3 (836)	0.4	0 (261)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (252)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Other	14 (834)	1.7	9 (257)	3.5	0.075	0.355	9 (248)	3.6	0.062	0.305	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5.

4.5.10 Oncological Outcomes

No significant differences were observed between both DC groups and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of various cancers (Table 3.13). These cancers included those that affect the blood, skin, bowel, breast, prostate, bone, brain, lung/tracheal, pancreas and other malignancies, as described by the respondent.^v

4.5.11 Reproductive Outcomes

Females in both DC groups were not more likely to self-report increased incidences of being diagnosed with various reproductive conditions than females conceived spontaneously (Table 3.14). These reproductive conditions included ovarian cysts, endometriosis, menstrual problems, polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS), infertility and other female reproductive disorders, as described by the respondent.^w No significant differences were also observed between groups in terms of pregnancy rates and parity.

Males in both DC groups were not more likely to self-report increased incidences of being diagnosed with various reproductive conditions than males conceived spontaneously (Table 3.15). These reproductive conditions included testicular problems, prostate problems, low sperm count and or poor sperm quality, infertility and other male reproductive disorders, as described by the respondent.^x

^v Further information pertaining to the oncological outcomes are as follows. Blood cancers included cancers such as lymphoma and leukemia. Skin cancers included melanoma and other skin cancers such as basal cell carcinoma or squamous cell carcinoma. Breast cancers were stratified by all sexes and females only.

^w Further information pertaining to female reproductive outcomes are as follows. Endometriosis is a condition in which tissue that usually lines the inside of the uterus grows outside of the uterus. Menstrual problems included irregular menstruation. Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) is a hormonal disorder leading to enlarged ovaries and a range of other health complications.

^x Further information pertaining to male reproductive outcomes are as follows. Testicular problems included torsion, epididymal cysts or undescended testes. Prostate problems excluded prostate cancer.

Table 3.13 Oncological outcomes

	Spontaneous		All Donor-Conceived				Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>
Blood Cancers	3 (837)	0.4	0 (260)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (251)	0	1.000^	1.000
Skin Cancers	15 (838)	1.8	9 (260)	3.5	0.107	0.436	9 (251)	3.6	0.089	0.405
Bowel Cancer	0 (837)	0	0 (260)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (251)	0	n/a	n/a
Breast Cancer (all sexes)	5 (838)	0.6	3 (259)	1.2	0.402^	0.773	3 (250)	1.2	0.394^	0.782
Breast Cancer (females only)	4 (675)	0.6	3 (223)	1.3	0.373^	0.773	3 (215)	1.4	0.368^	0.754
Prostate Cancer (males only)	0 (161)	0	1 (37)	2.7	0.187^	0.612	1 (36)	2.8	0.183^	0.577
Bone Cancer	0 (836)	0	0 (260)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (251)	0	n/a	n/a
Brain Cancer	0 (831)	0	0 (260)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (251)	0	n/a	n/a
Lung/Tracheal Cancer	0 (835)	0	0 (260)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (251)	0	n/a	n/a
Pancreatic Cancer	0 (835)	0	0 (259)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (250)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	18 (827)	2.2	4 (259)	1.5	0.529	0.898	4 (250)	1.6	0.572	0.899

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. $^{=}$ Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table 3.14 Female reproductive outcomes

	Spontane	ous		All Donor-Conceived				Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>	
Ovarian Cysts	115 (667)	17.2	44 (221)	19.9	0.370	0.773	41 (213)	19.2	0.504	0.899	
Endometriosis	45 (666)	6.8	10 (219)	4.6	0.244	0.652	10 (211)	4.7	0.292	0.746	
Menstrual Problems	201 (666)	30.2	64 (221)	29.0	0.731	1.000	63 (213)	29.6	0.867	1.000	
PCOS	52 (664)	7.8	17 (221)	7.7	0.947	1.000	16 (213)	7.5	0.879	1.000	
Infertility	59 (660)	8.9	15 (221)	6.8	0.318	0.773	15 (213)	7.0	0.387	0.780	
Other	37 (667)	5.5	12 (221)	5.4	0.947	1.000	11 (213)	5.4	0.830	1.000	
Pregnancy	342 (662)	51.7	120 (219)	54.8	0.421	0.773	117 (211)	55.5	0.337	0.746	
Parity (Mean (SD))	1.90 (1.10)	-	1.60 (1.09)		0.013	0.084	1.63 (1.09)	-	0.025	0.154	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. Parity data is continuous data analysed by two-tailed student's t-test.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

Table 3.15 Male reproductive outcomes

	Spontaneous		All Donor-Conceived				Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>
Testicular Problems	11 (157)	7.0	2 (35)	5.7	1.000^	1.000	1 (34)	2.9	0.696^	0.976
Prostate Problems	2 (157)	1.3	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Low Sperm Count/Quality	2 (157)	1.3	1 (35)	2.9	0.455^	0.811	1 (34)	2.9	0.447^	0.853
Infertility	1 (157)	0.6	1 (35)	2.9	0.332^	0.773	1 (34)	2.9	0.325^	0.746
Other	4 (156)	2.6	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.
4.5.12 Respiratory Outcomes

Both DC groups were significantly more likely to self-report being diagnosed with acute bronchitis (short term bronchitis (all 22.1% v 13.2%, p = 0.011; sperm 22.4% v 13.2%, p = 0.008)), and sleep apnoea (all 6.5% v 2.7%, p = 0.038; sperm 6.7% v 2.7%, p = 0.037), in comparison to adults conceived spontaneously (Table 3.16). No significant differences were observed between both DC groups and those adults conceived spontaneously for all self-reported incidences of diagnoses of the remaining respiratory conditions included asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), pneumonia and other respiratory disorders, as described by the respondent.^y

4.5.13 Urogenital Outcomes

Both DC groups were not more likely to self-report increased incidences of being diagnosed with various reproductive conditions than those conceived spontaneously (Table 3.17). These urogenital conditions included kidney disease, kidney stones, bladder disease, urogenital defects and other urogenital disorders, as described by the respondent.^z

^y Further information pertaining to the respiratory outcomes are as follows. Asthma is an inflammatory condition of the airways leading to excess mucus and difficulty breathing. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) included emphysema and chronic (long term) bronchitis. Pneumonia is an infection of the lungs.

² Further information pertaining to the urogenital outcomes are as follows. Kidney disease is a condition that leads to renal failure. Kidney stones is a condition characterised by hard mineral deposits in the kidneys causing pain. Urogenital defects include those of the urinary tract or genital defects.

Table 3.16 Respiratory outcomes

	Spontaneous			All Donoi	r-Conceived		D	Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН р	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	
Asthma	213 (842)	25.3	77 (262)	29.4	0.189	0.612	74 (253)	29.2	0.210	0.601	
COPD	4 (837)	0.5	3 (259)	1.2	0.366^	0.773	3 (250)	1.2	0.203^	0.597	
Acute Bronchitis	111 (844)	13.2	58 (263)	22.1	< 0.001	0.011*	57 (254)	22.4	< 0.001	0.008*	
Sleep Apnoea	23 (843)	2.7	17 (261)	6.5	0.004	0.038*	17 (252)	6.7	0.003	0.037*	
Pneumonia	98 (838)	11.7	40 (262)	15.3	0.128	0.463	39 (253)	15.4	0.118	0.444	
Other	19 (845)	2.2	6 (264)	2.3	0.982	1.000	6 (255)	2.4	0.922	1.000	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

Table 3.17 Urogenital outcomes

	Spontaneous			All Dono	r-Conceived		D	Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН р	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>		
Kidney Disease	6 (839)	0.7	2 (260)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	2 (251)	0.8	1.000^	1.000		
Kidney Stones	28 (839)	3.3	12 (260)	4.6	0.336	0.773	12 (251)	4.8	0.286	0.746		
Bladder Disease	8 (836)	1.0	6 (259)	2.3	0.110^	0.436	6 (250)	2.4	0.104^	0.426		
Urogenital Defects	9 (837)	1.1	2 (260)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	1 (250)	0.4	0.469^	0.861		
Other	18 (835)	2.2	4 (259)	1.5	0.540	0.898	4 (250)	1.6	0.584	0.899		

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

4.5.14 Effect of Sex on Physical Health Outcomes

Both DC cohorts (all and sperm only) and the spontaneously conceived cohort had a majority of females with a greater than 80% proportion in each cohort. The cohorts were stratified by sex to determine the effect of sex on the rates of self-reported diagnoses. Due to the low numbers of respondents conceived via donor oocyte, embryo and surrogacy, stratification was restricted to the donor sperm cohort as described in the methods.

In both the donor sperm and spontaneously conceived cohorts, females and males were matched regarding their characteristics of mean age, whether they were born as a twin or multiple, whether their mother experienced maternal complications or smoked during pregnancy, the education levels that they obtained and whether they smoked currently or previously (Table 3.18). The mean height and mean weight of males was significantly greater than females (p < 0.001), as would be expected for typical male versus female population comparisons. However, they were not significantly different in terms of obesity, as was observed in their BMI. Males were significantly more likely to report greater amounts of alcohol consumption (sperm p = 0.016; spontaneous p < 0.001), but also a significantly reduced amount of prescription medicine use (sperm p = 0.001; spontaneous p < 0.001). Significantly higher incidences of self-reports of recreational/illicit drug use (p = 0.013), exercise amounts (low/moderate p = 0.009; high/strenuous p = 0.012), while a significantly lower incidence of receiving fertility treatment (p = 0.001), was observed in spontaneously conceived males in comparison to spontaneously conceived females, but not in donor sperm-conceived males.

Complete tables of all diagnosed physical health outcomes stratified by sex are presented in Appendix 3.9, while all significantly different outcomes are presented in Table 3.19. Spontaneously conceived females only were significantly more likely to report increased incidences of being diagnosed with acute bronchitis (p = 0.007), anaemia (p < 0.001), asthma (p = 0.003), gall bladder problems (p = 0.038), irritable bowel syndrome (p = 0.007), low blood pressure (p = 0.002), migraines (p = 0.001), nasal allergies/hayfever (p = 0.001), pneumonia (p = 0.041), tonsillectomy (p = 0.019), urticaria (p = 0.001), and varicose veins (p = 0.001), than their spontaneously conceived male peers (Table 3.19). Both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived males reported significantly lower incidences of being allergic to anything (sperm p < 0.001; spontaneous p = 0.004), than their female counterparts (Table 3.19). Content analysis of allergy type showed that spontaneously conceived females, but not donor sperm-conceived females, were significantly more likely to report having medication

allergies (p < 0.001) (Appendix 3.9). Donor sperm-conceived females reported significantly increased incidences of wearing corrective glasses/lenses (p = 0.005), than male donor sperm-conceived adults (Table 3.19).

	S	pontaneous		Donor	Sperm-Conce	eived
	Female n Total [709]	Male n Total [165]	p	Female n Total [234]	Male n Total [38]	p
Age, Mean (SD)	33.3 (12.5)	33.4 (12.8)	0.939	33.0 (10.4)	30.3 (9.4)	0.110
Multiplicity of Own Birth, %			0.064*			0.710*
Singleton	98.2	100		94.9	97.4	
Twin	1.3	0		4.7	2.6	
Multiple (3 or more)	0.6	0	0.000#	0.4	0	0.000#
Maternal Complications, %	44.0		0.266*	47.0	10.0	0.660*
Yes	14.3	5.5		17.9	13.2	
No	73.6	81.8		62.8	63.2	
	12.1	12.7	o (o (#	18.9	23.7	0.000#
Mother Smoked During Pregnancy, %	10.0	10.1	0.124*	10.0	7.0	0.366*
Yes	16.8	12.1		16.2	7.9	
No Dan't know	78.8	80.6		79.9	89.5	
Don t know	4.4	1.3		3.8	2.0	
Highest Level of Education Attained, %			0.322#			0.565#
Less than high school	2.8	1.2		2.1	5.3	
High school degree or equivalent	26.8	27.4		16.2	18.4	
Vocational qualifications	12.2	7.9		7.3	13.2	
University/College undergrad. degree	38.7	40.9		42.3	34.2	
University/College postgrad. degree	19.5	22.6	10.004	32.1	29.0	10.004
Height, Mean cm (SD)	166.1 (7.0)	180.2 (8.8)	< 0.001		182.4 (8.0)	< 0.001
RML Mean (SD)	72.7 (18.9)	82.7 (14.7)	< 0.001	70.5 (17.6)	81.0 (13.1)	< 0.001
Currently Smoke %	20.3 (0.7)	25.0 (5.0)	0.110	20.4 (0.2)	24.4 (4.5)	0.292
Eormor Smokor %	7.0	9.9	0.300	9.1	24.2	0.757**
Alashalia Drinka Consumed Der W/k	20.0	55.1	0.120	22.1	24.2	0.045
	66.2	46.0	< 0.001	64.2	26.1	0.016
0-1	10.3	40.9		04.3	36.1	
2-4 4_10	19.0	23.3		21.7	22.2	
10+	29	62		3.6	56	
Low/Mod Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	45(50)	56(47)	0 009	47(37)	58(70)	0.376
High/Stren Exercise Per Wk. Mean (SD)	1.3 (1.7)	1.8 (2.5)	0.012	1.3 (1.6)	1.5 (1.3)	0.344
Prescribed Medications. %	42.1	25.9	< 0.001#	53.8	25.0	0.001#
Recreational/Illicit Drugs, %	5.7	11.2	0.013#	10.0	13.9	0.555^
Fertility Treatment Themselves, %	8.2	0.6	0.001#	4.1	2.8	1.000^

Table 3.18 Characteristics of respondents by sex

[] = Total respondents.

p value using Students two-tailed TTEST versus spontaneously conceived unless specified by alternative test below.

= Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived. Chi-squared results are based on

total chi-squared table results of all outcomes and not individual outcome groupings (i.e. all of the all donor-

conceived outcomes versus all spontaneously conceived outcomes).

^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chisquared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

* = Likelihood Ratio p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Fisher's Exact Test for when

> 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5 in Tables larger than 2x2.

Note, percentages may not equal 100% due to rounding.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

Table 3.19 Significant physical health outcomes by sex

	Fema	le		N	lale	
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Spontaneous						
Low Blood Pressure	114 (660)	17.3	9 (159)	5.7	< 0.001	0.002
Anaemia	219 (660)	33.2	8 (160)	5.0	< 0.001	< 0.001
Varicose Veins	61 (660)	9.2	1 (160)	0.6	< 0.001	0.001
Urticaria	73 (669)	10.9	2 (160)	1.3	< 0.001	0.001
Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	285 (671)	42.5	41 (159)	25.8	< 0.001	0.001
Tonsilectomy	119 (670)	17.8	13 (158)	8.2	0.003	0.019
IBS	100 (679)	14.7	8 (161)	5.0	0.001	0.007
Gall Bladder	45 (678)	6.6	2 (161)	1.2	0.007	0.038
Allergic to Anything	258 (665)	38.8	38 (159)	23.9	< 0.001	0.004
Migraines	207 (675)	30.7	24 (159)	15.1	< 0.001	0.001
Asthma	190 (680)	27.9	23 (160)	14.4	< 0.001	0.003
Acute Bronchitis	103 (680)	15.1	8 (162)	4.9	0.001	0.007
Pneumonia	88 (675)	13.0	9 (161)	5.6	0.008	0.041
Donor Sperm-Conceived						
Corrective Glasses/Lenses	137 (216)	63.4	9 (33)	27.3	< 0.001	0.005
Allergic to Anything	99 (214)	46.3	0 (34)	0	< 0.001	< 0.001

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value females versus males. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value females versus males.

© Cambridge University Press and International Se

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

4.5.15 Effect of Maternal Complications on Physical Health Outcomes

Maternal complications, including but not limited to PE, PIH and gestational diabetes, are known confounders of neonatal outcomes that are associated with altered health trajectories.^{219, 793, 794} Subsequently, physical health outcome data were stratified by reports of maternal complications and was confined to donor sperm and spontaneously conceived outcomes as per other sub-analysis. Respondents reporting that they did not know if their mother experienced maternal complications during their pregnancy were excluded.

Both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived respondents whose mothers experienced maternal complications were not significantly different to their counterparts whose mothers did not experience maternal complications in their characteristics of multiplicity, maternal smoking, education levels, mean weight, BMI, current smoking status, amount of alcoholic drinks consumed per week, amount of exercise undertaken per week, use of prescription medications, recreational or illicit drug use and whether they had received fertility treatments themselves (Table 3.20). However, both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived respondents whose mothers experienced maternal complications had a lower mean age (sperm p = 0.020; spontaneous p < 0.001). While for those respondents whose mothers experienced maternal complications, donor sperm-conceived adults only were more likely to be a former smoker (p = 0.017), and spontaneously conceived adults only were more likely to

be female (p < 0.003), and to be shorter in mean height (p < 0.001), than their counterparts whose mothers did not experience maternal complications.

	S	pontaneous		Donor	Sperm Conce	eived
	Yes n Total [110]	No n Total [657]	p	Yes n Total [47]	No n Total [171]	p
Age, Mean (SD)	29.5 (11.3)	34.1 (12.3)	< 0.001	30.0 (8.2)	33.4 (10.6)	0.020
Sex, %			0.003*			0.216*
Female	91.8	79.3		89.4	86.0	
Male	8.2	20.5		10.6	14.0	
Other	0	0.2		0	0	
Multiplicity of Own Birth, %			0.225*			0.642*
Singleton	96.4	98.8		93.6	95.3	
Twin	2.7	0.8		6.4	4.1	
Multiple (3 or more)	0.9	0.5		0	0.6	
Mother Smoked During Pregnancy, %			0.408			0.801
Yes	20.0	15.1		14.9	15.8	
No	75.5	80.7		83.0	80.1	
Don't know	4.5	4.3		2.1	4.1	
Highest Level of Education Attained %			0 101			0.309*
Less than high school	45	21	0.101	21	18	0.000
High school degree or equivalent	31.8	25.3		21.3	16.4	
Vocational gualifications	64	12.3		14.9	7.0	
University/College undergraduate degree	40.9	39.2		38.3	38.6	
University/College postgraduate degree	16.4	21.0		23.4	36.3	
Height, Mean cm (SD)	165.7 (9.0)	169.3 (9.3)	< 0.001	167.7 (7.3)	169.4 (9.4)	0.187
Weight, Mean kg (SD)	75.0 (22.7)	75.0 (17.7)	0.991	73.5 (17.6)	70.3 (15.9)	0.279
BMI, Mean (SD)	27.3 (7.9)	26.2 (6.0)	0.160	26.0 (5.8)	24.5 (5.2)	0.108
Currently Smoke, %	5.7	7.4	0.525	6.3	11.3	0.418^
Former Smoker, %	24.8	31.3	0.185	36.4	19.0	0.017
Alcoholic Drinks Consumed Per Wk			0.176			0.067
0-1	72.6	62.2		73.3	55.3	
2-4	13.2	21.6		20.0	26.1	
4-10	11.3	12.7		2.2	14.9	
10+	2.8	3.4		4.4	3.7	
Low/Mod Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	5.1 (3.8)	4.7 (5.4)	0.354	5.4 (4.6)	4.7 (3.5)	0.324
High/Stren Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	1.7 (2.1)	1.3 (1.9)	0.150	1.5 (1.7)	1.3 (1.6)	0.466
Prescribed Medications, %	45.7	38.3	0.150	51.1	47.8	0.697
Recreational/Illicit Drugs, %	9.5	6.5	0.250	6.7	11.8	0.421^
Fertility Treatment Themselves, %	4.7	7.5	0.300	4.4	3.1	0.647^
[] — Total regeneradorta						

Table 3.20 Characteristics of respondents by maternal complication

[] = Total respondents.

p value using Students two-tailed TTEST versus spontaneously conceived unless specified by alternative test below.

= Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived. Chi-squared results are based on

total chi-squared table results of all outcomes and not individual outcome groupings (i.e. all of the all donor-

conceived outcomes versus all spontaneously conceived outcomes).

^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chisquared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

* = Likelihood Ratio p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Fisher's Exact Test for when

> 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5 in Tables larger than 2x2.

Note, percentages may not equal 100% due to rounding.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

Complete tables of all diagnosed physical health outcomes stratified by maternal complications are presented in Appendix 3.10, while all significantly different outcomes are presented in Table 3.21. Donor sperm-conceived respondents born from a pregnancy with maternal complications were not significantly different from those donor sperm-conceived respondents born from an uncomplicated pregnancy (Appendix 3.10). However, spontaneously conceived adults born from a complicated pregnancy were significantly more likely than those born from an uncomplicated pregnancy to report being diagnosed with acute bronchitis (p = 0.011), blood cancers (p = 0.026), eczema (p < 0.001), migraines (p < 0.001), nasal allergies/hayfever (p = 0.019), and psoriasis (p = 0.019) (Table 3.21). Spontaneously conceived females born from a pregnancy involving maternal complications were significantly more likely to have been diagnosed with menstrual problems (p = 0.004) and were less likely to have experienced pregnancy themselves (p = 0.033).

			Spontaneo	us		
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Eczema	42 (103)	40.8	131 (626)	20.9	< 0.001	< 0.001
Psoriasis	14 (103)	13.6	34 (623)	5.5	0.002	0.019
Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	55 (103)	53.4	233 (625)	37.3	0.002	0.019
Menstrual Problems	43 (93)	46.2	132 (491)	26.9	< 0.001	0.004
Pregnancy	38 (93)	40.9	277 (487)	56.9	0.004	0.033
Migraines	49 (104)	47.1	161 (628)	25.6	< 0.001	< 0.001
Blood Cancers	3 (104)	2.9	0 (629)	0	0.003^	0.026
Acute Bronchitis	25 (106)	23.6	75 (634)	11.8	0.001	0.011

Table 3.21 Significant physical health outcomes by maternal complications

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

4.5.16 Effect of the Country of Birth on Physical Health Outcomes

Access to health care and the criteria for the diagnosis of health conditions can potentially vary between countries. Subsequently, stratifying responses by country of birth provides a means of assessing whether bias is present in the outcomes of the cohorts due to the geographic location in which they were born. In both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived cohorts, the largest proportion was born in Australia (donor sperm 30.7%; spontaneous 46.3%) (Table 3.3), and therefore the responses from Australians were analysed separately.

Australian donor sperm-conceived adults had a significantly lower mean age (p < 0.001), and their mothers had experienced increased incidences of maternal complications (p = 0.002), than spontaneously conceived Australians (Table 3.22). They were, however, well-matched in terms of the characteristics of sex ratio, maternal smoking, education levels, mean height or weight, BMI, current and former smoking status, amount of alcoholic drinks consumed per week, amount of exercise undertaken per week, use of prescription medications, recreational or illicit drug use and whether they had received fertility treatments themselves.

Furthermore, donor sperm-conceived Australians were not significantly different to spontaneously conceived Australians for all primary physical health outcomes (Appendix 3.11). The only difference observed in physical health outcomes was a secondary measure obtained from content analysis in which donor sperm-conceived Australians were more likely to have environmental (p < 0.001), and ingested allergies (p = 0.025), even though the overall incidence of allergies was not statistically significant (Appendix 3.11).

	Spontaneous	Donor Sperm-	Conceived
	n Total [372]	n Total [78]	p
Age, Mean (SD)	33.4 (12.1)	29.6 (6.7)	< 0.001
Sex, %			0.164#
Female	90.0	84.6	
Male	10.0	15.4	
Other	0	0	
Multiplicity of Own Birth, %			0.111*
Singleton	98.1	94.9	
Twin	1.3	5.1	
Multiple (3 or more)	0.5	0	
Mother Had Maternal Complications, %			0.002#
Yes	11.8	17.9	
No	76.6	57.7	
Don't know	11.6	24.4	
Mother Smoked During Pregnancy, %			0.177#
Yes	15.1	7.7	
No	79.6	88.5	
Don't know	5.4	3.8	
Highest Level of Education Attained, %			0.054#
Less than high school	2.4	5.1	
High school degree or equivalent	24.3	15.4	
Vocational qualifications	14.6	6.4	
University/College undergraduate degree	40.7	50.0	
University/College postgraduate degree	18.1	23.1	
Height, Mean cm (SD)	168.2 (7.6)	168.9 (9.0)	0.518
Weight, Mean kg (SD)	74.6 (18.1)	74.3 (17.9)	0.897
BMI, Mean (SD)	26.3 (6.0)	26.2 (6.6)	0.863
Currently Smoke, %	5.4	5.6	1.000^
Former Smoker, %	28.9	18.3	0.069#
Alcoholic Drinks Consumed Per Wk	/		0.509#
0-1	62.4	65.3	
2-4	21.1	25.0	
4-10	14.5	8.3	
10+	2.0	1.4	0.440
Low/Mod Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	4.3 (3.8)	4.7 (5.0)	0.440
High/Stren Exercise Per Wk, Mean (SD)	1.4 (1.7)	1.4 (1.5)	0.973
Prescribed Medications, %	44.0	51.4	0.249#
Recreational/Illicit Drugs, %	5.1	9.7	0.166#
Fertility Treatment Themselves, %	8.0	2.8	0.117#

Table 3.22 Characteristics of Australian respondents

[] = Total respondents.

p value using Students two-tailed TTEST versus spontaneously conceived unless specified by alternative test below.

= Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived. Chi-squared results are based on total chi-squared table results of all outcomes and not individual outcome groupings (i.e. all of the all donorconceived outcomes versus all spontaneously conceived outcomes).

^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chisquared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

* = Likelihood Ratio *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Fisher's Exact Test for when

> 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5 in Tables larger than 2x2.

Note, percentages may not equal 100% due to rounding.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

4.5.17 Validation of Comparison Group

The comparison cohort of spontaneously conceived people needs to be validated to ascertain the rigour of comparative analysis to the DC cohorts. This validation was done by comparing the Australian spontaneously conceived group to ABS NHS reference data, and by comparing the worldwide spontaneously conceived cohort to CDC NHANES reference data. Frequencies of comparable outcomes are presented in Table 3.23.

Spontaneously conceived respondents born in Australia represent 46.3% of all spontaneously conceived respondents worldwide. They were mostly representative in terms of reported frequencies of all conditions with the exceptions of eczema, low blood pressure and nasal allergies/hayfever in comparison to the worldwide spontaneously conceived group.

In comparison to the respective reference data, Australian and worldwide spontaneously conceived adults reported frequencies of conditions that were comparable, but also in several instances where they reported frequencies, which were either higher or lower. Australian spontaneously conceived adults reported frequencies that were lower in 2 of 2 respondent characteristics of being a former smoker and taking prescribed medications than those reported in the ABS NHS reference data. They also reported lower frequencies in 12 of 29 health outcome conditions and higher frequencies in 17 of 29 health outcome conditions.

Worldwide spontaneously conceived adults reported frequencies that were also lower in 2 of 2 respondent characteristics of currently smoking and taking prescribed medications than those reported in the CDC NHANES reference data. They also reported lower frequencies in 24 of 27 health outcome conditions, and higher frequencies of asthma and female infertility than that reported in the CDC NHANES reference data, while the frequency of blood cancers was the same.

162

Table 3.23 Spontaneous cohort comparisons

	Spontaneous (All Countries) %	CDC NHANES %	Spontaneous (Australia) %	ABS NHS %
Characteristics	,,,	,,,	/0	,,,
Currently Smoke Former Smoker Prescribed Medications	7.9 30.0 39.1	49.6 - 73.5	5.4 28.9 44.0	15.1 29.2 -
Cardiovascular				
Cardiovascular Disease Heart Murmur High Blood Pressure Low Blood Pressure High Cholesterol Varicose Veins	2.2 5.6 10.5 15.0 8.8 7.5	4.8ª - 34.7 - 32.4	1.8 6.3 12.7 21.4 11.5 9.2	6.2 1.6 13.6 1.2 7.8 1.7
Chromosomal and Genetics				
Chromosomal and Genetic Abnormality	2.4	-	3.2	0.4 ^b
Dermatology Eczema Psoriasis	24.0 6.4	-	29.1 8.8	0.6 3.1
	0.0		0.4	10.0
Dearness and Hearing Loss (total) Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	6.0 39.3	-	6.4 45.6	12.9 21.6
Diabetes (Types 1 & 2 (total)) Thyroid Disease	2.9 3.9	10.0 11.8°	2.0 4.9	6.2 5.0
Gastrointestinal				
Liver Disease Ulcers	1.5 3.1	5.3 ^d	1.4 2.9	3.2
Gall Bladder	5.6	11.5 ^e	5.5	0.4
Arthritis Rheumatoid Arthritis Gout Allergic to Anything Ingested Allergy Medication Allergy	7.8 2.2 1.2 36.0 9.9 13.4	30.4 - 6.1 -	8.5 1.8 1.5 35.8 8.2 16.8	18.3 2.5 3.0 ⁹ 13.2 6.4 5.6
Musculoskeletal	10.4		10.0	0.0
Osteoporosis	1.1	12.9	1.5	5.0
<i>Neurological</i> Epilepsy Migraines	3.1 27.8	-	3.2 29.8	0.7 7.6
Oncological Blood Cancers Skin Cancers Bowel Cancer Breast Cancer (all sexes) Prostate Cancer (males only) Bone Cancer Brain Cancer Lung/Tracheal Cancer Pancreatic Cancer Other Cancers Reproductive (Female)	0.4 1.8 0 0.6 0 0 0 0 0 0 2.2	0.4 2.4 0.8 1.6 1.7 0 0.1 0.4 0 3.5	0.6 2.0 0 1.2 0 0 0 0 0 0 2.3	0.7 - - - - 1.6 ^h
Female Infertility Pregnancy (females)	8.9 51.7	6.7 85.1	8.2 46.9	-
Respiratory	05.0	14.0	20.0	11 F
Asinma COPD	25.3 0.5	14.9 5.3	28.6 0	11.5 3.0
Kidney Disease Kidney Stones	0.7 3.3	- 9.9	0.6 3.4	1.2

CDC NHANES = Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2017-2018 data (USA), all ages. ABS NHS = Australia Bureau of Statistics, National Health Survey, 2017-2018, ages 18 and over. a = coronary heart disease as designated by CDC; b = chromosomal abnormalities but also includes congenital malformations and deformations; c = thyroid disease but also includes other thyroid problems; d = liver condition including disease; e = gall bladder surgery; f = gallstones; g = includes gout and other soft tissue disorders; h = Australian cancers other than skin and benign neoplasms or neoplasms of unknown nature. © Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵

4.6 Physical Health Outcomes Discussion

Results of this study showed that for just over 100 physical health outcomes depending on conception modality (all v sperm), DC adults were not significantly different to those adults conceived spontaneously. However, donor sperm-conceived and all donor-conceived adults self-reported higher incidences of being diagnosed by a medical health professional with type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, Hashimoto's disease, acute bronchitis, environmental allergies, sleep apnoea, and having ear tubes or grommets implanted surgically. These significant differences were present after controlling for false-discovery using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure.⁷⁹⁰

Both DC groups (all and sperm) were well matched in their characteristics to the spontaneously conceived group in terms of their mean age, mean height, sex ratio, current smoking status, amount of alcohol consumption, levels of exercise, maternal smoking during pregnancy, and whether they had received fertility treatment themselves. However, DC adults were significantly more likely to have been born as a twin, have a lower BMI, to have achieved a higher level of education, to be taking prescribed medications, to be using recreational or illicit drugs, and their mothers were also more likely to have experienced complications during pregnancy. Donor sperm-conceived adults only reported a significantly lower current mean weight and were less likely to have smoked cigarettes/tobacco previously. Some of these findings have been reported previously in the literature.

An increased incidence of twins has been associated with both donor sperm,^{2, 678} and donor oocyte treatment modalities.⁵⁸¹⁻⁵⁸⁵ An increased incidence of maternal complications during pregnancy has also been associated with both donor sperm,^{2, 294} and donor oocytes.^{275, 795, 796} Furthermore, maternal complications are also correlated with pregnancies involving twins/multiples.^{56, 464}

The observed significantly increased incidences of prescription medication use in the DC group may potentially be associated with the increased incidences of type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, Hashimoto's disease, acute bronchitis, environmental allergies, and sleep apnoea diagnoses, which all have prescribed medical treatments.

As males and females have differing experiences of health,^{797, 798} with sex being argued as one of the most important modulators of disease risk,⁷⁹⁹ an assessment of outcomes based on sex stratification was conducted. This assessment was pertinent, considering the high proportion of female respondents. Stratification was only conducted on the donor sperm-conceived

164

cohort due to the low numbers of respondents conceived with the other donor conception modalities. Where a significant difference was observed between females and males in their physical health outcomes, it was always females that reported the significantly increased diagnoses. These increased incidences included a range of conditions including acute bronchitis, anaemia, asthma, being allergic to anything, gall bladder problems, IBS, low blood pressure, migraines, nasal allergies or hayfever, pneumonia, tonsillectomy, urticaria, varicose veins, and wearing corrective glasses or lenses. Except for being allergic to anything and the wearing of corrective glasses or lenses, all other significant outcome differences by sex occurred in the spontaneously conceived cohort.

Non-significant outcomes may potentially be due to an issue of statistical power, and the relatively small sample size of male DC respondents (n = 38), as variation in the absolute frequencies was observed. The increased incidence of adverse outcomes in female respondents is consistent with the increased use of prescribed medications in both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived females.

The high proportion of females observed in this study of 85.8% of DC respondents and 80.8% of spontaneously conceived respondents is not unexpected. Previous studies of DC adolescents and adults have also reported higher proportions of females ranging from 74% - 85%.^{771-773, 800-802} Furthermore, FB advertisement analysis showed that greater than 90% of clicks on the advertisement were from women. It is likely that the majority of these would be spontaneously conceived women and may, in some way, explain the high proportion of females also observed in the spontaneously conceived cohort. For whatever reason, taking part in the survey and or the subject matter was of greater interest to females.

Donor-conceived neonates are at increased risk for being born LBW, PD, and SGA,^{1, 4, 275, 654-656} which is consistent with the DOHaD phenomenon correlating those birth characteristics with increased incidences of cardiovascular disease,^{64, 803} hypertension,^{736, 804} type 2 diabetes,^{805, 806} and obesity^{807, 808} in adulthood. However, increased incidences of cardiovascular disease, including hypertension, type 2 diabetes and obesity were not observed in the DC respondents in this study. In terms of obesity, they were conversely significantly more likely to have a lower BMI than the spontaneously conceived cohort. The observed current non-significant outcomes do not preclude DC people from increased incidences of cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes and obesity progression at a later age when their current age at the time of the study is considered. All donor-conceived (32.2 years) and donor sperm-conceived (32.6 years) respondents are relatively young from a burden of those diseases' perspective, and

therefore the findings may be a reflection of their current age and not a complete picture of their health trajectory under the DOHaD phenomenon.

Further considerations must be made concerning the SES of the respondents due to fertility treatments being positively correlated with the SES of parents.⁸⁰⁹ The SES may potentially be linked with the DC characteristics such as lower BMI, weight and incidences of smoking previously. The increased post-graduate qualifications may potentially also be linked to SES in locations whereby college/university education has a considerable financial burden such as the United States. Subsequently, caution should be applied in the extrapolation of findings to age-related conditions such as cardiovascular disease from a DOHaD perspective due to the influence of socio-economic factors.

Maternal complications, such as hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, including PE and PIH, are a well-known confounder of perinatal outcomes,^{810, 811} and are associated with long-term adverse health outcomes for the offspring.^{812, 813} To ascertain whether maternal complications affected health outcomes, the data was stratified by those who reported that their mother had maternal complications. Similar to the sample size issue of male DC respondents in the effect of sex on outcomes analysis, the sample size of donor sperm-conceived respondents reporting maternal complications was relatively small (n = 47), also reducing the power to detect differences in some outcomes. All significant differences in the donor sperm-conceived cohort were ameliorated after adjusting for false-discovery using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure. Therefore, no inferences can be made regarding the effect of maternal complications on the health of donor sperm-conceived adults.

Maternal complications were correlated with increased incidences of being diagnosed with acute bronchitis, blood cancers, eczema, menstrual problems (females), migraines, nasal allergies/hayfever, and psoriasis in spontaneously conceived respondents. Females whose mothers experience maternal complications were also significantly less likely to have been pregnant. The increased incidences of adverse outcomes observed are consistent with the literature correlating adverse long-term health outcomes with PE and PIH.^{219, 220, 225, 226, 230, 306, 307} Other maternal complications such as placental praevia,^{814, 815} and cervical insufficiency have not been associated with adverse offspring health outcomes. While the maternal complication of hyperemesis gravidarum has some evidence showing increased adverse outcomes in the offspring,⁸¹⁶⁻⁸¹⁹ it has not been associated with donor conceptions, specifically donor oocytes.²⁹⁰ Subsequently, hyperemesis gravidarum is unlikely to contribute

166

to the increased incidences of maternal complications observed in the DC cohort, and therefore unlikely to affect the observed increased adverse outcomes.

Health care varies between countries,^{820, 821} and the ability for an individual to access appropriate health care can be affected by the country they were born, raised and live in, which has implications for their long-term health trajectories. The diagnostic criteria of various conditions can also vary between countries.^{822, 823} By country of birth, the largest proportion of respondents (donor sperm 30.7%; spontaneous 46.3%) were born in Australia. Subsequently, an analysis was conducted on Australian donor-conceived and spontaneously conceived adults. All significant differences observed from the chi-squared analysis was no longer significant when controlling for false-discovery using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure.

The majority of survey respondents (89.8%) were born in Australia, Belgium, Canada, Germany, Ireland, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the United States, which would all generally be regarded as having excellent healthcare. The significant differences in the worldwide analysis are therefore biased by these other countries but not by Australia. This lack of influence by Australia is due to the lack of differences observed in the Australian cohorts. Problematically, the issue of statistical power and sample sizes that affected stratification analysis by sex and maternal complications also affected Australian donor sperm analysis (n = 78). Caution should therefore be taken in concluding that Australian DC adults are equally healthy as spontaneously conceived Australians.

The physical health of adult DC people in this study was worse than those respondents who were conceived spontaneously. However, the comparison cohort of spontaneously conceived people needs to be validated to ascertain whether they are representative of the general population. Generally, the worldwide spontaneously conceived cohort was healthier than the CDC NHANES reference data averages with lower frequencies of conditions. However, the CDC stipulates that the NHANES data were oversampled regarding the ethnicities of non-Hispanic black, Hispanic and Asians, and therefore is not representative of the population in the USA.⁷⁹² However, this provides increased variability in ethnicity, which is more reflective of the respondents in this study which also included individuals from Asian and Eastern-European countries. The CDC also specified that the NHANES oversampled non-Hispanic whites over 80 years of age and non-Hispanic whites living at or below 185% of the Department of Health and Human Services poverty guidelines.⁷⁹² This study did not obtain data on poverty, but in terms of age, only one spontaneously conceived respondent was over the age of 80 years. The

167

CDC NHANES reference data is, therefore, more likely to be biased towards outcomes associated with lack of access to health care due to poverty as well as age-related conditions than the respondents in this survey. The findings of the worldwide spontaneously conceived cohort were therefore consistent with the CDC NHANES reference data.

Australian reference data from the ABS NHS in comparison to Australian spontaneously conceived respondents was variable in terms of having both lower and greater frequencies of conditions. The ABS NHS reference data reported that 28.3% of participants were between the ages of 0-19 years, while all respondents in this survey were adults over the age of 18 years. The respondents in this survey are, therefore, more likely to be biased towards age-related conditions than the ABS NHS data. Australian spontaneously conceived respondents provided approximately 42% of all worldwide spontaneously conceived data and were generally consistent with the worldwide cohort, which was also consistent with CDC NHANES reference data.

Both the ABS NHS and CDC NHANES reference data sets are well matched to the date of this study. They are also subject to the sample recall bias as the respondents in this survey of remembering if they had been diagnosed with a specific condition. There were differences observed between both of the reference data sets and the spontaneously conceived cohorts (worldwide and Australian). However, these are not surprising due to age (CDC NHANES and ABS NHS), and poverty (CDC NHANES), biases that were present in the reference data.

4.7 Mental Health Survey Background

The mental health and psychological adjustment of those conceived with donor gametes have been of interest for researchers investigating the role of parent-child biological relatedness and family functioning. A systematic review of 11 studies that investigated the psychological outcomes of adolescents (11-18 years), conceived from donor gametes concluded that DC adolescents were well adjusted psychologically.⁸²⁴ However, four of these studies used the same sampling frame (the same participants), while another two studies contained adolescents that crossed over into both publications thereby reducing both the number of unique participants analysed and the strength of the conclusions drawn.

Studies of younger children have also concluded that they too are psychologically welladjusted compared to their spontaneously conceived peers.⁸²⁵⁻⁸²⁷ Some of these studies, both of young children and adolescents are under-powered with relatively small sample sizes, or they implement exclusion criteria restricting participants to healthy singletons making conclusions about the overall mental health of DC children difficult even though the results so far are reassuring. Furthermore, such investigations are often limited by either the young person's lack of knowledge of their conception or that the researchers did not assess disclosure. It has been shown through a systematic review that most DC children and adolescents/young adults have not had their conception disclosed to them.⁷⁴⁷ Similarly, of those studies included in the systematic review of adolescent psychological outcomes,⁸²⁴ not all offspring were aware of their conception and, in the case for heterosexual parents, less than 10% had disclosed to their child about their conception. Without the children or adolescents knowing the nature of their conception, it is therefore difficult to examine the relationship between knowledge of conception and psychological outcomes.

While this flaw is noted, these previous studies provide data on the mental health outcomes of young DC people. Conversely, in the case of adult outcomes, there is a dearth of studies investigating the mental health of adults conceived with donor gametes in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults. However, there are reports in which some adult DC people have experienced negative feelings surrounding their conception, including feeling that they are victims who have been abandoned and deceived or experiencing symptoms of depression.^{771, 800, 828-830} Adult studies by nature require the informed consent of the participant. Therefore, they represent a different subset of the DC population as these adults know that they are donor-conceived, unlike those studies investigating childhood outcomes. A different sample bias will therefore often be inherent in the adult studies through self-selection than those observed in the childhood studies where participation was decided by their parents and potentially involves non-disclosure of their donor conception status.

Regardless of disclosure and the family environment, significant to this thesis is the implication of DOHaD in mental health outcomes.⁸³¹ Particularly, pregnancies complicated by PE have been correlated with mental disorders,²²⁰ including neuropsychiatric morbidities,²³⁵ behavioural problems,²³⁶ attention deficit hyperactivity disorder,²³⁷ and autism spectrum disorder in the offspring.^{238, 239} Furthermore, people born from pregnancies complicated by PIH have also been correlated with mental disorders³¹⁰⁻³¹² and behavioural problems.³⁰⁹ Subsequently, it is pertinent to investigate the mental health outcomes for DC people. While these outcomes may occur independently of disclosure, it is not possible to study these outcomes in a survey without the DC adult knowing that they are donor-conceived.

Due to a lack of quantitative and systematic studies investigating the mental health of DC adults in comparison to those who are spontaneously conceived, studies are required to

examine not only the mental health status of DC adults but whether it differs from reports of outcomes of DC children and adolescents. The online survey investigating the physical health of DC adults provided an opportunity also to explore the mental health of the same DC individuals. This section reports the findings of the mental health data.

4.8 Mental Health Outcomes Results

Self-reported mental health outcomes were comprised of conditions that had been diagnosed by a medical professional such as a psychiatrist, psychologist or general practitioner, and conditions that were based on the respondent's own experience.

4.8.1 Diagnosed Mental Health Outcomes

In comparison to those conceived spontaneously, DC adults reported significantly higher incidences of being diagnosed by a mental health professional with depressive disorder (all 40.7% v 31.1%, p = 0.041), attention deficit disorder or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADD/ADHD (all 11.1% v 3.9%, p = < 0.001; sperm 10.2% v 3.9%, p = 0.004)), and autism or autism spectrum disorder (autism/ASD (all 5.2% v 2.0%, p = 0.041; sperm 5.3% v 2.0%, p = 0.044)) (Table 3.24).

Donor-conceived adults also reported being diagnosed with significantly higher incidences of mental health issues not classified in the categories listed (all 13.1% v 7.2%, p = 0.031; sperm 13.2% v 7.2%, p = 0.038), and were able to describe these with free text input. Quantitative content analysis showed that the three groups with the most free text input responses were borderline personality disorder, obsessive-compulsive disorder and post-traumatic stress disorder. All other disorders/conditions were labelled as 'ungrouped' (such as oppositional defiance disorder, body dysmorphic disorder, adjustment disorders, schizophrenia, and panic disorders). No significant differences were observed between DC adults and those conceived spontaneously in the quantitative content analysis (Table 3.24). Furthermore, both DC groups did not report significantly increased incidences of anxiety disorder, and bipolar disorder diagnoses in comparison to those adults conceived spontaneously.

Table 3.24 Diagnosed mental health outcomes

	Spontaneous			All Donor	-Conceived		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	
Depressive Disorder	255 (820)	31.1	103 (253)	40.7	0.005*	0.041*	97 (245)	39.6	0.013*	0.089	
Anxiety Disorder	258 (817)	31.6	93 (253)	36.8	0.125	0.463	88 (245)	35.9	0.204	0.597	
Bipolar	13 (814)	1.6	3 (252)	1.2	0.775^	1.000	2 (244)	0.8	0.541^	0.899	
ADD/ADHD	32 (815)	3.9	28 (253)	11.1	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	25 (245)	10.2	< 0.001*	0.004*	
Autism/ASD	16 (818)	2.0	13 (252)	5.2	0.006*	0.041*	13 (244)	5.3	0.005*	0.044*	
Other [#]	59 (816)	7.2	33 (251)	13.1	0.003*	0.031*	32 (243)	13.2	0.004*	0.038*	
BPD	9 (816)	1.1	2 (251)	0.8	1.000^	-	2 (243)	0.8	1.000^	-	
OCD	10 (816)	1.2	4 (251)	1.6	0.751^	-	4 (243)	1.6	0.538^	-	
PTSD	29 (816)	3.6	15 (251)	6.0	0.091	-	14 (243)	5.8	0.126	-	
Ungrouped	18 (816)	2.2	11 (251)	4.4	0.064	-	11 (243)	4.5	0.052	-	

= Mental health diagnoses in the 'Other' category which had free text input were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Note that the N of the categories below the line do not equal those in 'Other' due to multiple responses for certain respondents and also some respondents not completing the free text input. BPD = borderline personality disorder. OCD = obsessive-compulsive disorder. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder. Other = all other disorders/conditions not grouped into the above categories such as oppositional defiance disorder, body dysmorphic disorder, adjustment disorders, schizophrenia, and panic disorders. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = *p* value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (*p* < 0.05). ADD = Attention Deficit Disorder, ADHD = Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, ASD = Autism Spectrum Disorder.</p>

4.8.2 Own Experience Mental Health Outcomes

In terms of the respondent's experiences rather than formal diagnosis of mental health issues, DC adults were significantly more likely to report higher incidences of having experienced panic attacks (all 54.8% v 43.3%, p = < 0.015; sperm 53.7% v 43.3%, p = 0.038), recurrent nightmares (all 25.7% v 17.8%, p = < 0.041; sperm 26.1% v 17.8%, p = 0.038), having difficulty forming their identity (all 52.2% v 14.1%, p = < 0.001; sperm 51.8% v 14.1%, p = < 0.001), having an eating disorder (such as anorexia or bulimia (all 20.3% v 12.5%, p = 0.022)), alcohol/drug dependency (all 12.4% v 5.9%, p = 0.012; sperm 11.5% v 5.9%, p = 0.037), and to have reported learning difficulties (all 17.2% v 7.1%, p = < 0.001; sperm 16.9% v 7.1%, p = < 0.001) (Table 3.25). The only own experience mental health outcome that a significant difference was not observed, was for insomnia.

Free text inputs of the significantly increased incidences of seeing a mental health professional (all 70.0% v 49.5%, p = < 0.001; sperm 69.8% v 49.5%, p = < 0.001), were subjected to content analysis using the categories of psychologist (all 47.0% v 33.0%, p = < 0.001; sperm 46.5% v 33.0%, p = < 0.001), psychiatrist (all 22.5% v 16.2%, p = 0.021; sperm 21.6% v 16.2%, p = 0.048), and other mental health professional (all other medical health professionals as designated by the respondent such as general practitioner, psychotherapist, mental health nurse, counsellor, or cognitive behavioural therapist) (all 15.4% v 9.8%, p = 0.013; sperm 15.5% v 9.8%, p = 0.013).

Table 3.25 Own experience mental health outcomes

	Spontaneous All Donor-Conceived						Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	
Panic Attacks	354 (817)	43.3	138 (252)	54.8	0.001*	0.015*	131 (244)	53.7	0.004*	0.038*	
Identity Formation Difficulty	115 (818)	14.1	132 (253)	52.2	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	127 (245)	51.8	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	
Recurrent Nightmares	146 (818)	17.8	65 (253)	25.7	0.006*	0.041*	64 (245)	26.1	0.004*	0.038*	
Alcohol/Drug Dependency	48 (818)	5.9	31 (251)	12.4	0.001*	0.012*	28 (243)	11.5	0.003*	0.037*	
Eating Disorder	102 (817)	12.5	51 (251)	20.3	0.002*	0.022*	47 (243)	19.3	0.007*	0.051	
Insomnia	217 (814)	26.7	81 (251)	32.3	0.083	0.365	78 (243)	32.1	0.097	0.411	
Learning Difficulties	58 (812)	7.1	43 (250)	17.2	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	41 (242)	16.9	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	
Seen Mental Health Professional #	404 (816)	49.5	177 (253)	70.0	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	171 (245)	69.8	< 0.001*	< 0.001*	
Psychologist	269 (816)	33.0	119 (253)	47.0	<0.001*	-	114 (245)	46.5	<0.001*	-	
Psychiatrist	132 (816)	16.2	57 (253)	22.5	0.021*	-	53 (245)	21.6	0.048*	-	
Other	80 (816)	9.8	39 (253)	15.4	0.013*	-	38 (245)	15.5	0.013*	-	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. BH correction not performed on content analysis. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05). # = Mental health professional as

designated by the respondent. Other = all other medical health professionals as designated by the respondent such as general practitioner, psychotherapist, mental health nurse, counsellor, cognitive behavioural therapist.

4.8.3 Depression, Anxiety and Stress Scales (DASS-21)

DASS-21 results are typically expressed as a function of the total mean score and a mean score for each scale of depression, anxiety and stress.⁷⁸⁴ The results will, therefore, be discussed in terms of these four outcomes. However, results from each question are presented in the table for completeness (Table 3.26). The total DASS-21 score of DC adults was higher than those spontaneously conceived but was not significantly different. Donor-conceived adults were significantly more stressed in the past week when compared to spontaneously conceived adults (all 13.63 (SD = 9.77) v 11.65 (SD = 9.74), p = 0.007; sperm 13.43 (SD = 9.74) v 11.65 (SD = 9.74), p = 0.013), although they did not experience statistically significantly different levels of depression or anxiety.

Using the DASS-21 scoring system, mean anxiety and mean stress scores in each group were in the normal range (anxiety = 0-7; stress = 0-14). In comparison, mean depression scores for both DC groups were in the mild range (10-13) and was borderline between normal and mild for spontaneously conceived people (9.40), but not significantly different between groups.

The DASS-21 is a separate instrument from the rest of the data collected in the survey. It has been shown to have good invariance between females and males,⁸³² and high internal consistency.⁸³³ While the DASS-21 has been shown to have invariance between quite different cultures,⁸³⁴ good consistency of means has been observed in western countries particularly English-speaking ones.⁸³⁵ From available data of those completing the country of their birth question, this survey was primarily comprised of English-speaking countries with the majority of respondents originating from the countries of Australia, Ireland, New Zealand, the United Kingdom and the United States. While other countries such as Canada and South Africa are members of the Commonwealth and are former British colonies, the Netherlands has a vast majority of citizens who speak English well, and Belgium has a considerable proportion who speak English.⁸³⁶ Therefore, the percentage of respondents representing western countries with excellent English-speaking skills and subsequent good invariance across this survey increases to 97.5%. Accordingly, the DASS-21 was not subjected to stratification by sex, maternal complications of pregnancy and country of birth which the other mental health outcomes are subjected to in the following sections.

174

Table 3.26 DASS-21 outcomes

	Spontaneous	All Donor-Co	nceived	Donor Sperm-C	onceived
	Score [769]	Score [234]	p	Score [227]	р
Total DASS 21 Score, Mean (SD)	27.32 (25.14)	30.76 (24.62)	0.064	30.26 (24.55)	0.102
Depression Score, Mean (SD)	9.40 (10.50)	10.30 (10.18)	0.243	10.09 (10.06)	0.343
No positive feelings	1.20 (1.65)	1.32 (1.70)	0.339	1.30 (1.70)	0.477
Difficult to find initiative	2.22 (1.96)	2.32 (1.97)	0.530	2.27 (1.98)	0.740
Nothing to look forward to	1.12 (1.76)	1.24 (1.75)	0.356	1.22 (1.74)	0.459
Felt down-hearted and blue	1.55 (1.79)	1.68 (1.76)	0.303	1.66 (1.76)	0.414
Unable to become enthusiastic	1.21 (1.72)	1.22 (1.63)	0.900	1.21 (1.62)	0.998
Felt worthless	1.23 (1.89)	1.45 (1.95)	0.123	1.40 (1.91)	0.236
Felt life was meaningless	0.87 (1.63)	1.06 (1.70)	0.140	1.04 (1.69)	0.190
Anxiety Score, Mean (SD)	6.27 (7.77)	6.83 (7.60)	0.330	6.74 (7.66)	0.406
Aware of dryness in mouth	1.19 (1.58)	1.21 (1.66)	0.876	1.19 (1.67)	0.978
Experienced breathing difficulty	0.65 (1.32)	0.68 (1.25)	0.743	0.68 (1.24)	0.788
Experienced trembling	0.66 (1.37)	0.55 (1.31)	0.263	0.55 (1.31)	0.265
Worried about panicking	1.21 (1.81)	1.34 (1.80)	0.317	1.32 (1.81)	0.401
Felt close to panic	0.87 (1.54)	1.11 (1.65)	0.049*	1.08 (1.64)	0.084
Aware of heart rate without exertion	0.89 (1.54)	1.07 (1.68)	0.147	1.06 (1.68)	0.178
Felt scared with no good reason	0.81 (1.52)	0.87 (1.41)	0.557	0.86 (1.41)	0.614
Stress Score, Mean (SD)	11.65 (9.74)	13.63 (9.77)	0.007*	13.43 (9.74)	0.013*
Hard to wind down	2.12 (1.88)	2.37 (1.88)	0.081	2.32 (1.86)	0.168
Over-reacted to situations	1.67 (1.80)	1.77 (1.67)	0.433	1.74 (1.65)	0.605
Used a lot of nervous energy	1.33 (1.73)	1.82 (1.94)	< 0.001*	1.79 (1.93)	0.001*
Found myself getting agitated	1.83 (1.77)	1.96 (1.75)	0.326	1.95 (1.76)	0.374
Found it difficult to relax	1.98 (1.90)	2.38 (1.92)	0.005*	2.33 (1.92)	0.014*
Intolerant of anything preventing tasks	1.19 (1.57)	1.44 (1.78)	0.047*	1.43 (1.77)	0.065
Felt I was rather touchy	1.53 (1.73)	1.89 (1.83)	0.009*	1.88 (1.81)	0.012*

[] = Total respondents included in analysis. Respondents that did not answer every question were excluded.

* = *p* value significant (*p* < 0.05) using Students two tailed t-test versus spontaneously conceived.

4.8.4 Effect of Sex on Mental Health Outcomes

Spontaneously conceived females were significantly more likely than spontaneously conceived males to self-report being diagnosed with depressive disorder (34.4% v 16.4%, p < 0.001), anxiety disorder (35.8% v 13.9%, p < 0.001), and other non-listed mental health conditions (8.5% v 1.9%, p = 0.023) (Table 3.27). Content analysis of free text input for other diagnosed conditions not listed revealed that female spontaneously conceived adults were also more likely to be diagnosed with post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) (4.3% v 0.6%, p = 0.026). Donor sperm-conceived females did not report any statistically significant differences in the frequencies of being diagnosed with depressive disorder, anxiety disorder, bipolar, ADD/ADHD, autism/ASD or any other non-listed mental health condition.

In terms of the respondent's own experience, spontaneously conceived females were significantly more likely than spontaneously conceived males to self-report experiencing panic attacks (48.5% v 21.4%, p < 0.001), recurrent nightmares (20.5% v 6.3%, p < 0.001), eating disorders (14.3% v 3.8%, p = 0.007), and seeing a mental health professional (53.1% v 34.6%, p < 0.001) (Table 3.28). Conversely, they were significantly less likely to self-report a dependency on alcohol or drugs (4.7% v 10.7%, p = 0.023). Content analysis of free text input for which mental health professional was consulted showed that females were more likely to visit a psychologist (36.5% v 18.2%, p < 0.001), and other mental health professionals such as a general practitioner, psychotherapist, mental health nurse, counsellor or cognitive behavioural therapist (11.3% v 3.8%, p = 0.004). No differences were observed between female and male spontaneously conceived adults in terms of self-reported frequencies of identity formation issues, insomnia or learning difficulties. Similar to diagnosed mental health outcomes, donor sperm-conceived females were no different from their donor sperm-conceived measures.

Stratifying outcomes by sex showed that the donor sperm-conceived cohort exhibited no differences between females and males in their mental health outcomes. In contrast, spontaneously conceived females fared worse than their spontaneously conceived male peers in a variety of mental health outcomes except for alcohol and drug dependency, which was elevated in males. DASS-21 results were not stratified by sex as it is a separate instrument.

Table 3.27 Diagnosed mental health outcomes by sex

	Spontaneous							Donor Sperm-Conceived						
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p		
Depressive Disorder	227 (659)	34.4	26 (159)	16.4	< 0.001	< 0.001*	88 (211)	41.7	9 (34)	26.5	0.092	0.710		
Anxiety Disorder	235 (657)	35.8	22 (158)	13.9	< 0.001	< 0.001*	81 (211)	38.4	7 (34)	20.6	0.045	0.540		
Bipolar	13 (653)	2.0	0 (159)	0	0.084^	0.255	2 (211)	0.9	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000		
ADD/ADHD	26 (655)	4.0	6 (158)	3.8	0.921	1.000	22 (211)	10.4	3 (34)	8.8	1.000^	1.000		
Autism/ASD	12 (659)	1.8	4 (157)	2.5	0.526^	0.835	7 (210)	3.3	6 (34)	17.6	0.004^	0.108		
Other [#]	56 (656)	8.5	3 (160)	1.9	0.004	0.023*	31 (209)	14.8	1 (34)	2.9	0.059^	0.637		
BPD	9 (656)	1.4	0 (160)	0	0.218^	-	2 (209)	1.0	0 (34)	0	1.000^	-		
OCD	10 (656)	1.5	0 (160)	0	0.224^	-	3 (209)	1.4	1 (34)	2.9	0.455^	-		
PTSD	28 (656)	4.3	1 (160)	0.6	0.026	-	14 (209)	6.7	0 (34)	0	0.228^	-		
Ungrouped	16 (656)	2.4	2 (160)	1.3	0.550^	-	11 (209)	5.3	0 (34)	0	0.371^	-		

ADD = Attention Deficit Disorder, ADHD = Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, ASD = Autism Spectrum Disorder. # = Mental health diagnoses in the 'Other' category which had free text input were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Note that the N of the categories below the line do not equal those in 'Other' due to multiple responses for certain respondents and also some respondents not completing the free text input. BPD = borderline personality disorder. OCD = obsessive-compulsive disorder. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder. Other = all other disorders/conditions not grouped into the above categories such as oppositional defiance disorder, body dysmorphic disorder, adjustment disorders, schizophrenia, and panic disorders. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (*p* < 0.05).

Table 3.28 Own experience mental health outcomes by sex

	Spontaneous						Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Panic Attacks	318 (656)	48.5	34 (159)	21.4	< 0.001	< 0.001*	117 (210)	55.7	14 (34)	41.2	0.115	0.776
Identity Formation Difficulty	97 (657)	14.8	16 (159)	10.1	0.124	0.335	113 (211)	53.6	14 (34)	41.2	0.180	1.000
Recurrent Nightmares	135 (657)	20.5	10 (159)	6.3	< 0.001	< 0.001*	59 (211)	28.0	5 (34)	14.7	0.102	0.734
Alcohol/Drug Dependency	31 (657)	4.7	17 (159)	10.7	0.004	0.023*	21 (209)	10.0	7 (34)	20.6	0.085^	0.710
Eating Disorder	94 (656)	14.3	6 (159)	3.8	0.001	0.007*	45 (209)	21.5	2 (34)	5.9	0.032	0.540
Insomnia	183 (655)	27.9	32 (157)	20.4	0.059	0.203	68 (209)	32.5	10 (34)	29.4	0.717	1.000
Learning Difficulties	46 (653)	7.0	11 (157)	7.0	0.987	1.000	31 (208)	14.9	10 (34)	29.4	0.037	0.540
Seen Mental Health Professional #	348 (655)	53.1	55 (159)	34.6	< 0.001	< 0.001*	151 (211)	71.6	20 (34)	58.8	0.133	0.845
Psychologist	239 (655)	36.5	29 (159)	18.2	< 0.001	-	104 (211)	49.3	10 (34)	29.4	0.031	-
Psychiatrist	111 (655)	16.9	20 (159)	12.6	0.179	-	46 (211)	21.8	7 (34)	20.6	0.873	-
Other	74 (655)	11.3	6 (159)	3.8	0.004	-	35 (211)	16.6	3 (34)	8.8	0.246	-

= Mental health professional as designated by the respondent. Other = all other medical health professionals as designated by the respondent such as general

practitioner, psychotherapist, mental health nurse, counsellor, cognitive behavioural therapist. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

4.8.5 Effect of Maternal Complications on Mental Health Outcomes

Stratifying by maternal complications revealed that those spontaneously conceived adults whose mothers experienced maternal complications during pregnancy were significantly more likely than those whose mothers did not experience any maternal complications to self-report being diagnosed with other non-listed mental health conditions (16.0% v 5.9%, p = 0.005) (Table 3.29). However, the content analysis did not reveal any significant differences in which conditions were diagnosed. Spontaneously conceived adults whose mothers experienced maternal complications were however no different to those gestated without maternal complications in terms of being diagnosed with depressive disorder, anxiety disorder, bipolar, ADD/ADHD, or autism/ASD. No differences were also observed between DC adults whose mothers experienced maternal complications and those who did not experience maternal complications in terms of being diagnosed with depressive disorder, anxiety disorder, bipolar, ADD/ADHD, autism/ASD or any other non-listed mental health condition.

In terms of the respondent's own experience, spontaneously conceived adults whose mothers experienced maternal complications during pregnancy were significantly more likely to self-report experiencing recurrent nightmares (36.3% v 14.7%, p < 0.001), eating disorders (23.0% v 10.1%, p = 0.004), insomnia (42.0% v 24.0%, p = 0.004), learning difficulties (13.9% v 4.9%, p = 0.011), and seeing a mental health professional (67.3% v 46.3%, p = 0.003) (Table 3.30). Content analysis of free text input for which mental health professional was consulted revealed no differences between the cohorts. No differences were observed between spontaneously conceived adults in terms of self-reported frequencies of panic attacks, identity formation issues or dependency on alcohol and or drugs. Similar to diagnosed mental health outcomes, donor sperm-conceived adults whose mothers experienced maternal complications during pregnancy were not significantly different to those whose mothers did not experience any maternal complications in all outcome measures.

Stratifying outcomes by maternal complications showed that the donor sperm-conceived cohort exhibited no differences in their mental health outcomes. In contrast, spontaneously conceived adults reported increased incidences of adverse mental health outcomes if their mother had experienced maternal complications during pregnancy.

	Spontaneous						Donor Sperm-Conceived						
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	
Depressive Disorder	38 (100)	38.0	179 (616)	29.1	0.071	0.241	16 (44)	36.4	58 (152)	38.2	0.829	1.000	
Anxiety Disorder	43 (100)	43.0	181 (613)	29.5	0.007	0.053	16 (44)	36.4	53 (152)	34.9	0.855	1.000	
Bipolar	2 (99)	2.0	10 (613)	1.6	0.678^	1.000	1 (44)	2.3	1 (151)	0.7	0.401^	1.000	
ADD/ADHD	8 (100)	8.0	21 (612)	3.4	0.050^	0.179	6 (44)	13.6	15 (152)	9.9	0.579^	1.000	
Autism/ASD	6 (101)	5.9	8 (614)	1.3	0.008^	0.054	3 (44)	6.8	6 (151)	4.0	0.425^	1.000	
Other [#]	16 (100)	16.0	36 (613)	5.9	< 0.001	0.005*	7 (44)	15.9	20 (151)	13.2	0.653	1.000	
BPD	1 (100)	1.0	6 (613)	1.0	1.000^	-	0 (44)	0	1 (151)	0.7	1.000^	-	
OCD	4 (100)	4.0	5 (613)	0.8	0.026^	-	0 (44)	0	2 (151)	1.3	1.000^	-	
PTSD	9 (100)	9.0	18 (613)	2.9	0.008^	-	4 (44)	9.1	10 (151)	6.6	0.523^	-	
Ungrouped	3 (100)	3.0	13 (613)	2.1	0.481^	-	3 (44)	6.8	5 (151)	3.3	0.383^	-	

Table 3.29 Diagnosed mental health outcomes by maternal complications

ADD = Attention Deficit Disorder, ADHD = Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, ASD = Autism Spectrum Disorder. * = Mental health diagnoses in the 'Other' category which had free text input were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Note that the N of the categories below the line do not equal those in 'Other' due to multiple responses for certain respondents and also some respondents not completing the free text input. BPD = borderline personality disorder. OCD = obsessive-compulsive disorder. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder. Other = all other disorders. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = *p* value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (*p* < 0.05).

Table 3.30 Own experience mental health outcomes by maternal complications

	Spontaneous						Donor Sperm-Conceived						
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	
Panic Attacks	55 (101)	54.5	248 (614)	40.4	0.008	0.054	27 (44)	61.4	75 (151)	49.7	0.172	1.000	
Identity Formation Difficulty	22 (101)	21.8	78 (614)	12.7	0.015	0.085	22 (44)	50.0	78 (152)	51.3	0.878	1.000	
Recurrent Nightmares	37 (101)	36.6	90 (614)	14.7	< 0.001	< 0.001*	13 (44)	29.5	33 (152)	21.7	0.280	1.000	
Alcohol/Drug Dependency	5 (101)	5.0	37 (614)	6.0	0.670	1.000	9 (44)	20.5	13 (150)	8.7	0.054^	0.961	
Eating Disorder	23 (100)	23.0	62 (614)	10.1	< 0.001	0.004*	10 (44)	22.7	25 (150)	16.7	0.358	1.000	
Insomnia	42 (100)	42.0	147 (612)	24.0	< 0.001	0.004*	19 (44)	43.2	42 (150)	28.0	0.056	0.961	
Learning Difficulties	14 (101)	13.9	30 (609)	4.9	0.001	0.011*	7 (44)	15.9	21 (149)	14.1	0.764	1.000	
Seen Mental Health Professional #	68 (101)	67.3	284 (613)	46.3	< 0.001	0.003*	31 (44)	70.5	105 (152)	69.1	0.862	1.000	
Psychologist	40 (101)	39.6	193 (613)	31.5	0.107	-	20 (44)	45.5	71 (152)	46.7	0.883	-	
Psychiatrist	21 (101)	20.8	96 (613)	15.7	0.197	-	8 (44)	18.2	32 (152)	21.1	0.677	-	
Other	13 (101)	12.9	60 (613)	9.8	0.343	-	9 (44)	20.5	18 (152)	11.8	0.144	-	

= Mental health professional as designated by the respondent. Other = all other medical health professionals as designated by the respondent such as general

practitioner, psychotherapist, mental health nurse, counsellor, cognitive behavioural therapist. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

4.8.6 Effect of the Country of Birth on Mental Health Outcomes

Stratifying by country of birth revealed that donor sperm-conceived Australians were not more likely than those Australians conceived spontaneously to self-report being diagnosed with depressive disorder, anxiety disorder, bipolar, ADD/ADHD, autism/ASD or any other non-listed mental health condition (Table 3.31).

	Spontane	ous	D			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Depressive Disorder	123 (339)	36.3	31 (70)	44.3	0.208	1.000
Anxiety Disorder	129 (339)	38.1	36 (70)	51.4	0.038	0.515
Bipolar	7 (338)	2.1	0 (70)	0	0.609^	1.000
ADD/ADHD	6 (335)	1.8	4 (70)	5.7	0.076^	0.760
Autism/ASD	7 (339)	2.1	6 (70)	8.6	0.013^	0.264
Other [#]	26 (336)	7.7	8 (70)	11.4	0.311	1.000
BPD	6 (336)	1.8	1 (70)	1.4	1.000^	-
OCD	4 (336)	1.2	2 (70)	2.9	0.277^	-
PTSD	11 (336)	3.3	2 (70)	2.9	1.000^	-
Ungrouped	10 (336)	3.0	3 (70)	4.3	0.476^	-

Table 3.31 Diagnosed mental health outcomes in Australian respondents

[#] = Mental health diagnoses in the 'Other' category which had free text input were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Note that the N of the categories below the line do not equal those in 'Other' due to multiple responses for certain respondents and also some respondents not completing the free text input. BPD = borderline personality disorder. OCD = obsessive-compulsive disorder. PTSD = post-traumatic stress disorder. Other = all other disorders/conditions not grouped into the above categories such as oppositional defiance disorder, body dysmorphic disorder, adjustment disorders, schizophrenia, and panic disorders. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = O.05). ADD = Attention Deficit Disorder, ADHD = Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, ASD = Autism Spectrum Disorder.

In terms of the respondent's own experience, donor sperm-conceived Australians were significantly more likely to self-report having difficulty forming their identity (54.3% v 13.6%, p < 0.001), but not for the self-reported frequencies of panic attacks, recurrent nightmares, identity formation issues, dependency on alcohol and or drugs, eating disorders, insomnia, learning difficulties or visiting a mental health professional (Table 3.32).

	Spontane	eous	Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p		
Panic Attacks	168 (338)	49.7	48 (70)	68.6	0.004	0.098		
Identity Formation Difficulty	46 (338)	13.6	38 (70)	54.3	< 0.001	< 0.001*		
Recurrent Nightmares	61 (338)	18.0	15 (70)	21.4	0.508	1.000		
Alcohol/Drug Dependency	19 (338)	5.6	9 (70)	12.9	0.038^	0.515		
Eating Disorder	48 (338)	14.2	11 (70)	15.7	0.743	1.000		
Insomnia	86 (337)	25.5	21 (70)	30.0	0.438	1.000		
Learning Difficulties	21 (337)	6.2	12 (70)	17.1	0.002	0.081		
Seen Mental Health Professional #	208 (337)	61.7	50 (70)	71.4	0.125	0.912		
Psychologist	162 (337)	48.1	39 (70)	55.7	0.244	-		
Psychiatrist	60 (337)	17.8	11 (70)	15.7	0.675	-		
Other	33 (337)	9.8	8 (70)	11.4	0.679	-		

Table 3.32 Own experience mental health outcomes in Australian respondents

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH correction not performed on content analysis. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05). # = Mental health professional as designated by the respondent. Other = all other medical health professionals as designated by the respondent such as general practitioner, psychotherapist, mental health nurse, counsellor, cognitive behavioural therapist.

4.9 Mental Health Outcomes Discussion

This study highlighted that the adult DC respondents in this survey reported more mental health issues than their spontaneously conceived counterparts and were more likely to have seen a mental health professional. However, of the DASS-21 categories of recent depression, anxiety and stress, only stress was found to be significantly elevated in the DC cohorts. These findings reflect previous reports highlighting that some DC adults have issues with their conception mentally and emotionally.^{837, 838}

The number of adverse mental health differences experienced by the DC participants in this study in comparison to those conceived spontaneously were more numerous than the physical health outcomes observed in the same cohorts.⁵ Considering that some DC people feel that they suffer as a consequence of being separated from biological kin, the loss of family history, the lack of medical health history, and being deceived of their origins by their parents,⁸³⁹ these may potentially be associated with the poorer mental health outcomes observed in this study.

The lack of significance for the DASS-21 depression score contrasts with the elevated reports of DC respondents being diagnosed with a depressive disorder. However, the DASS-21 assessment is of how the respondent felt during the previous week and is not necessarily indicative of their diagnosed mental health history.

In line with the outcome analysis of physical health outcomes after stratification by sex, maternal complications of pregnancy and country of birth, the mental health outcomes analysis was also hampered by a lack of statistical power in the DC cohorts due to sample size and the number of reports. Subsequently, no conclusions can be drawn on the effects that these may have had on the mental health outcomes of adult DC people except for an observed increase in the difficulty in forming their identity for Australian DC adults. The identity formation difficulty would be consistent with the literature.⁸³⁹

In spontaneously conceived people, females showed an increased incidence of adverse mental health outcomes including depressive disorder, anxiety disorder, PTSD, panic attacks, recurrent nightmares, eating disorders, and seeing a mental health professional. However, males were more likely to suffer from substance abuse issues with a dependency on alcohol or drugs. These sex-based differences are consistent with previously published data highlighting that females are more likely to experience mental health issues including anxiety, depression, PTSD and mood disorders, while men are more likely to experience substance abuse.^{840, 841}

The association of maternal complications during pregnancy highlighted an increased risk for being diagnosed with various non-listed mental health conditions, and also for experiencing recurrent nightmares, eating disorders, insomnia, learning difficulties, and seeing a mental health professional. These results are also consistent with published data highlighting an association between PE and PIH with an increased risk for mental disorders in the offspring,^{310, 311, 842} that also include depression,⁸⁴³ ADHD and ASD.²³⁷

Despite child studies, generally showing positive results in terms of psychological adjustment and notwithstanding the limitations of those studies, adult participants in this survey had more self-reported adverse outcomes than their spontaneously conceived peers. While this study is not without limitations, the results are consistent with the observations of outcomes in qualitative adult donor conception studies.^{771, 800, 828-830} Unlike some childhood studies in which the child is unaware of their conception as the parents had not disclosed, all adult DC respondents in the survey were aware of their donor origins.

Disclosure to a person of their DC status at an early age has been associated with less psychological trauma.^{800, 844} Parental attitudes towards disclosure has changed over time from being mostly opposed to disclosure,⁸⁴⁵⁻⁸⁴⁸ to increasing openness.⁸⁴⁹⁻⁸⁵² While the age of disclosure or conception discovery was not investigated, many participants in this study were conceived during a period when secrecy was the accepted practice. Respondents may have

184

had their conception disclosed in adulthood or may have reassessed their feelings and started searching for information and biological kin once they had started a family of their own, or after the death of a parent as seen with adoptees.⁸⁵³ Therefore, their poorer mental health may potentially be influenced by adulthood triggers. Another cohort of people who suffer similar situations of biological family separation, loss of family and health histories, and being deceived of their origins are adoptees. Similarities between adoptees and DC people in this respect have been reported.^{10, 853-855} Adult adoptees too have been shown to suffer worse mental health outcomes than non-adoptees,⁸⁵⁶⁻⁸⁵⁹ and therefore, the results of this study are also consistent with studies on adult adoptee outcomes.

An alternative and possibly contributing factor is that developmental defects only become apparent through adult based psychological diagnoses and under conditions of adult functioning. This alternative is plausible if one considers variations in adult function as an extension of the already demonstrated increased risk of adverse perinatal outcomes in DC neonates.^{4, 654, 655} Furthermore, studies have highlighted that perinatal outcomes such as low birthweight (< 2500g), are associated with poorer adult psychological outcomes and responses,^{831, 860} including ADHD,^{861, 862} as was found in this study.

4.10 Limitations of the Adult Health Survey Study

This adult health survey is the first study that has not only investigated the self-reported physical health outcomes of adult DC people but also quantitatively investigated their mental health rather than qualitatively. However, the study is limited due to the self-selecting nature of the sample. Therefore, it is not representative of a true cross-section of the adult DC community. Furthermore, the sample bias is influenced by the fact that the majority of DC adults in the community, in general, are not aware of how they were conceived.⁷⁴⁷ Subsequently, the sample is best described as a subset of DC adults, and therefore the results should be treated with caution and not used to extrapolate to DC people as a whole. Given the issues associated with recruiting DC adults, it is not possible to get a true representative cross-section which has been noted by other researchers.^{771, 800, 863, 864} This sample bias issue will continue to be an issue for researchers for as long as non-disclosure continues.

Further limitations are observed through the self-reporting of various health conditions in which the respondents may inadvertently provide false or misleading data. In an attempt to deal with this reporting or recall bias, it was requested that respondents only respond in the affirmative if they had been diagnosed with that condition by a medical health professional to provide a professional objective perspective. The only conditions where this was not required were the person's own mental health experiences and responses to the DASS-21 questionnaire, which is a validated instrument for assessing depression, anxiety and stress. Additionally, in the respondent characteristics of birth questions in terms of maternal smoking and maternal complications, the respondent was also able to answer, 'do not know'. The approach of only requesting diagnosed responses appears to be partially successful due to the low number of physical health conditions that were significantly different from the spontaneously conceived cohort. Furthermore, the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure was implemented as a statistical control to adjust for false-discovery.

Due to recall bias, specific maternal complications such as PE or PIH were not requested. Instead, the question reflected a general category of maternal complications and therefore, could also reflect the reporting of a wide range of complications which may also potentially affect the outcomes.

The self-selection bias of the DC cohort is further exacerbated by the recruitment sources, with the primary source being social media and online DC groups, in particular Facebook support groups. It is not unreasonable to postulate that these support groups represent a further subset of DC individuals that may be looking for emotional support in dealing with issues surrounding being donor-conceived or that they are potentially seeking assistance in their search for information regarding their biological family including the donor.^{772, 802} Notwithstanding these limitations, Facebook and online support groups have been used by other researchers to not only recruit DC people,^{771, 773, 865} but are now viewed as a valid recruitment tool for health studies,⁷⁶⁶ including hard to access populations.⁷⁶² This accurately describes not only the DC community but the study that was conducted.

Self-selection of participants in a health study has the potential to attract people who have adverse health conditions. This bias, however, would be reflected in both the donor-conceived and spontaneously conceived cohorts equally. Analysis of the spontaneously conceived cohort against the ABS NHS and CDC NHANES reference data validated the spontaneously conceived cohort, and therefore the study was not overtly influenced by this potential bias.

While the DC groups and spontaneously conceived group were well matched on numerous respondent characteristics data, there was a considerable sex selection bias, with over 80% of respondents in all groups being female. The sex-ratio imbalance was not unexpected considering previous studies of DC adolescents and adults reported 74% - 85% of participants

were female,^{771-773, 800-802} and that FB advertisement data highlighted that females responded substantially better to the survey advertising. Nonetheless, while significant differences were observed in both physical and mental health outcomes as stratified by sex, the sex-ratio of each group was not statistically different and therefore not likely to have adversely impacted outcome comparisons. The differences in mental health outcomes by sex is consistent with data published by the World Health Organisation.⁸⁶⁶ Additionally, good invariance between men and women,⁸³² and across English speaking countries,⁸³⁵ have been found with the use of the DASS-21. Accordingly, the sex variation between females and males and countries of birth in this study should not affect DASS-21 outcomes.

Regardless of the limitations, a strength of the study is that both the DC cohorts and spontaneously conceived cohort were not significantly different in terms of the respondent's characteristics of mean age, the ratio of females to males, mean height, levels of alcohol consumption per week, whether they currently smoke cigarettes or tobacco, the amount and type of exercise they participated in per week, whether their mother had smoked during their pregnancy, and whether the respondent had undergone fertility treatment. Subsequently, the cohorts could be viewed as being matched well across a range of characteristics.

4.11 Adult Health Survey Conclusions

This study is the first to investigate the health outcomes, both physical and mental, in adult DC people in a quantitative manner. As identified in the systematic reviews, no studies of physical outcomes have been previously reported while the literature also highlights that previous mental health studies of adult DC people were sparse, more generalised and qualitative. This study showed that this subset of DC adults reported significantly increased incidences of adverse outcomes in a limited number of physical health conditions and a large variety of mental health outcomes in comparison to those conceived spontaneously. However, there were just over 100 health outcome categories, depending on the mode of conception (all v sperm), in which no significant differences were observed, thereby showing that for most health outcomes that DC people were not significantly different.

There are considerable limitations associated with this study as is present in all other studies previously published on child, adolescent and adult DC people. Nonetheless, it does represent important data from an interesting subset of DC adults that have not been studied in this manner previously. The importance and validity of this data are that the self-reports of adverse health outcomes is supported in the following ways:

• The adverse physical health outcomes are consistent with the increased incidences of birth defects that have been associated with donor sperm conceptions.⁴

• The adverse physical health outcomes are consistent with the DOHaD phenomenon linking the increased incidences of adverse neonatal outcomes associated with donor conception,^{1, 4, 654} with increased incidences of adverse adult health conditions.

• The increased incidence of twins observed is consistent with other donor sperm conception studies,² as well as data showing that double embryo transfers are still being used in preference to single embryo transfers in various donor oocyte programs in the United States resulting in high multiple delivery rates.⁸⁶⁷

• The increased incidences of maternal complications observed in this DC cohort have been observed in donor gamete treatment modalities.^{181, 185}

 The increased incidence of maternal complications and the correlation with adverse physical and mental health outcomes in the offspring is consistent with other studies.^{232, 237, 310, 868}

• The increased incidences of adverse mental health outcomes are consistent with the framework and literature on psychosocial outcomes, which includes, but is not limited to identity formation issues which were observed in this DC cohort.⁸³⁹

• That increased incidences of adverse outcomes in both physical and mental health conditions exhibit a direct and indirect association with each other that is supported by the literature.⁸⁶⁹

On the last point raised above, it could be postulated that the increased incidence of physical health conditions may be due to the self-selection of participants who were already experiencing mental health issues as a reason for why they were in online support groups. Rather than this postulation diminishing the findings, it instead highlights the incredibly complex nature of investigating the long-term health outcomes for DC people and the issues surrounding recruitment. Regardless, the data is consistent with numerous other studies as well as mechanisms that support the findings and therefore, the findings should not be ignored, but instead used as an impetus for further investigation.

This study exceeded its expectation in the minimal sample size desired for the survey. The actual sample size of DC adults (n = 282) was larger than many previous studies of DC people,^{771, 772, 800, 870, 871} however, it was smaller than some.^{773, 801, 872} Unlike the study presented here, those studies with larger sample sizes also incorporated under-aged DC people (children and or adolescents), rather than adults separately. The use of an online

188
questionnaire and the various recruitment methodologies implemented have therefore proved effective in recruiting the hard to reach DC cohort.

Returning to the donor conception sources of epigenetic change that may influence long-term health outcomes, the increased incidence of maternal complications which include conditions such as PE and PIH was correlated with a range of adverse physical and mental health outcomes in the adult DC population investigated in this study. Any correlation with cryopreservation of donated gametes is unclear. A question was not included in the survey to elucidate if the respondents had details of whether they were conceived with cryopreserved gametes. Due to the problems that DC people have encountered in accessing records from ART clinics,³¹ let alone the fact that any records about such information is more likely contained within their mother's treatment records and would require their mother to request this information rather than the DC person, this question was excluded from the survey.

A possible methodology would be to stratify by age and analyse those people from specific jurisdictions that would be known to have been conceived after mandated donor sperm cryopreservation. However, comparing those people to others who were conceived prior is problematic as cryopreservation had been in use since 1953 with dry ice,⁸⁷³ and 1963 with liquid nitrogen,⁸⁷⁴ and therefore any data from people in the earlier period would likely be contaminated with data from cryopreserved donor sperm conceptions. As described in the donor sperm systematic review section, a better method to assess the effect of cryopreservation would be to compare outcomes from fresh and cryopreserved partner's sperm in IVF treatments.

The effect of embryo culture on adult health outcomes is also unclear. In the same manner as the question pertaining to cryopreservation was not included in the survey, so too for embryo culture and the use of IVF or ICSI with donor sperm, a question regarding this was not included for the same reasons. What can be ascertained from demographic data of the respondent's ages is that 22.4% of respondents were born before the third baby ever produced from IVF was born in 1980.⁸⁷⁵ Also, 70.6% of respondents were born before the first ICSI birth in 1992.⁸⁷⁶ At least in the earlier period of IVF, the proportion of cycles implementing donor sperm would have been lower than the use of their partner's sperm. Subsequently, the proportion of people born from donor insemination would have outweighed those conceived from IVF with donor sperm. However, there would likely be some respondents who would have been conceived with donated sperm used in IVF or ICSI treatment modalities and whose outcomes may also be influenced by embryo culture.

Evidence from this study shows that there is a cohort of people who have been conceived with donated gametes who self-reported adverse physical and mental health outcomes in adulthood more often than a cohort of people who were conceived spontaneously. Increased incidences of maternal complications and multiplicity were observed in the DC cohort, which are well-known confounders. However, these confounders are intrinsically linked with the ART treatments themselves. Maternal complications such as PE and PIH are correlated with the use of donated gametes which introduce a novel antigen. While multiplicity is sometimes iatrogenically induced in donor sperm treatments when ovulation induction is implemented and in oocyte/embryo donation when double or multiple embryos are transferred. Subsequently, appeals to diminish the importance of the findings due to confounding are therefore problematic, especially when the findings are supported by and consistent with the published literature.

This investigation aimed to conduct an exploratory study that looked at the question of whether the long-term health of DC people was any different from those who were conceived spontaneously. It achieved that goal. Donor-conceived people in this study did have different health outcomes in adulthood than those conceived spontaneously. Due to limitations, the findings are by no means conclusive but should be used as an impetus to conduct further studies into donor conception outcomes which may in turn either dispute or support the findings. Furthermore, these findings can be used in conjunction with the meta-analyses and previously published literature to determine emerging issues of physical and mental health welfare of DC people. It is this question of how such findings may be incorporated in considerations of child welfare paramountcy to which this thesis now turns. In the following chapters, the ethico-legal concept of child welfare paramountcy and its relevance to donor conception is presented and discussed in light of the findings of these three original studies.

CHAPTER 5. THE CHILD WELFARE PARAMOUNTCY PRINCIPLE AND PROCREATIVE FREEDOMS

In the first part of this thesis, the findings of the investigation of perinatal and adult health outcomes showed that donor conception was associated with altered health outcomes for the offspring in the immediate and long-term. This finding raises questions regarding the clinical application and ethico-legal regulation of the practice of donor conception in Australia and elsewhere. This thesis now takes a different direction and proceeds to explore the findings of the studies presented within the context of the ethical and legal principle of child welfare paramountcy.

This chapter will start by presenting the ethico-legal principle of child welfare paramountcy, followed by how this principle is germane to discussions concerning DC people and their welfare. The welfare of a DC person incorporates many facets but also includes their physical and mental health from birth to adulthood. A common argument presented in debates regarding child welfare paramountcy, particularly in reference to disclosure to the child of their conception, is that parents are entitled to procreative freedom and choice.^{838, 877, 878} However, the freedoms and choices of parents influence the welfare of the child more broadly. Both child welfare paramountcy and procreative freedoms will be discussed primarily in the Australian context. However, arguably the concerns are applicable in many other countries.

5.1 Introduction - A Definition of Child Welfare Paramountcy

In a description of the progress of donor conception practices through history, Allan describes that the paradigm was initially focused on the adults – i.e. potential parents and donor, while the interests of the offspring were mainly ignored.²¹ Then starting in the 1980s legislation was gradually introduced in Sweden, and in the Australian states of Victoria and South Australia that would address some of the needs of the donor-conceived.⁸⁷⁹⁻⁸⁸¹ These pioneering pieces of legislation would then be followed by more legislation in other jurisdictions around the world in the coming decades. Donor-conceived people as a separate group to the general population had various aspects of their welfare enshrined and in some instances made of paramount importance.

As described by the Macmillan Dictionary (online), the definition of paramount is:

"adjective: more important than all other things"882

The noun paramountcy regarding child welfare is, therefore, the principle that the welfare of the child is of greater importance than other members of the donor conception triad; that of the recipient parents and the donor. Specifically, the Macmillan Dictionary (online) also uses child welfare paramountcy in its description of the term paramount:

"The interests of the child are paramount."882

Furthermore, the Australian Law Dictionary (online) describes the paramountcy principle as:

"The overriding obligation on family courts to consider the best interests of the child as paramount, taking priority over...."⁸⁸³

The law dictionary here is referencing how courts are to view the paramountcy principle concerning the best interests of the child, which can be seen to stem from the normative interpretation of the word paramount. Such that the best interests of the child are to be held over and above those of other parties. The child welfare paramountcy principle in Australia has been viewed as essential and has subsequently been institutionalised through legislation, guidelines and conventions.

5.2 Institutionalisation of Child Welfare Paramountcy

Children deserve special consideration due to their vulnerability and the decisions that adults make on their behalf. Their welfare as a paramount concern forms the basis for numerous Australian state and federal legislation, guidelines, and conventions to be described hereafter. In the realm of ART, whereby the welfare of the child may be influenced by not only decisions made before their conception but the actual conception procedure itself, it is necessary to investigate whether this welfare paramountcy principle is being sufficiently and appropriately implemented.

At various stages in the remainder of the thesis, there will be discussions and descriptions about the welfare and interests of children. However, it should be noted they will go on to become adults themselves, and therefore the terms child, children, adults, people, and offspring can be used interchangeably when describing a DC person as befitting the situation. Their welfare as a paramount consideration should not be diminished when they become an adult as their adult welfare is affected by their conception, gestation and birth. It has also been the view of various state and federal inquiries and legislative reviews into donor conception in Australia that the welfare of DC children does not cease to be a paramount consideration when they become an adult.^{37, 837, 838, 884-886} Morally and ethically, there is a duty of care to safeguard that the welfare of people conceived through ART, including donor conception, are treated as paramount. In contrast to those conceived spontaneously, donor conception in Australia is institutionalised through legislation, regulation and codes of practice. All Australian ART clinics must receive accreditation by following the *Code of Practice for Assisted Reproductive Technology Units* from the Reproductive Technology Accreditation Committee (RTAC) which is the responsibility of the Fertility Society of Australia (FSA).⁵⁰¹ Additionally, the National Health and Medical Research Council's (NHMRC), *Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive technology in clinical practice and research*⁸⁸⁷ must be followed along with relevant federal or state legislation.

The accreditation process enables ART clinics to practice fertility treatments which would otherwise be an offence under Commonwealth law.⁸⁸⁸ The first state to enact legislation was Victoria with the *Infertility (Medical Procedures) Act (1984)*, which was assented by parliament in 1984 but not enacted till 1988.⁸⁸⁰ Also enacted in 1988 was the South Australian *Reproductive Technology Act.*⁸⁸¹ These were followed by Western Australia,⁸⁸⁹ and then New South Wales.⁸⁹⁰ It is the states rather than the Commonwealth which legislate in the area of donor conception as health law is the jurisdiction of the states. Effectively, Australian ART clinics are self-governed by their own society while following various legislation, guidelines and codes of practice. Medicare, Australia's universal health insurance scheme, partly funds various fertility treatments through the public purse, further institutionalising the paradigm of donor conception in Australia.⁸⁹¹

It is this institutionalisation and the intentionality of procreation with the use of donated gametes/embryos that elevates the responsibility of not only the government and clinics but also recipient parents and donors. From a legal perspective, this duty of care to the DC child's welfare has also been enshrined as paramount. For example, South Australia, which was one of the first states to enact legislation concerning donor conception, has the following passage written in its *Reproductive Technology Act 1988*.

"The welfare of any child to be born in consequence of an artificial fertilisation procedure must be treated as of paramount importance, and accepted as a fundamental principle, in the formulation of the code of ethical practice." p7.⁸⁸¹

The paramountcy principle was also echoed later in Victorian legislation,⁸⁹² and both the 2004 and 2007 NHMRC versions of the *Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive*

technology in clinical practice and research.^{893, 894} However, the latest 2017 version of the Ethical guidelines reduced the welfare of a DC child from paramount to simply:

"....promote the consideration of the interests and welfare of the person who may be born...." $p75.^{887}$

Why the NHMRC reduced the importance of the welfare of the DC children is not made clear but rather the alteration is used to highlight the ever-changing face of legislation and guidance in Australia, even though other pieces of legislation to be described later clearly enshrine the paramountcy principle. Other state legislation concerning donor conception while not elevating the welfare of the child to a paramount consideration emphasises that the welfare of the child is important and must be assessed. Similar to the NHMRC stance, Western Australian legislation stipulates:

"that the prospective welfare of any child to be born consequent upon a procedure to which this Act relates is properly taken into consideration." $p13.^{889}$

While the welfare of the DC child in Western Australia is also of concern for legislators, what is meant by the term 'properly' is subject to interpretation. The other state that has donor conception legislation is New South Wales. The New South Wales legislation,⁸⁹⁰ describes not only the welfare of the child from the perspective of disclosure of information and contact between the donor and child but also concerning adults who have a genuine interest in the welfare of the child. However, the welfare of the child is not described as a general principle of the Act. The rest of the Australian states and territories do not have specific legislation dealing with donor conception. Instead, each state and the clinics therein must follow the NHMRC Ethical guidelines.

While some states and previously the NHMRC, have placed child welfare as a paramount concern, other states and currently the NHMRC does not describe the welfare of the child as paramount. It is, however, still an important and vital consideration. South Australia went one step further through amendments made in 2009 that not only perpetuated the welfare paramountcy principle but elevated it as a core guiding principle of the Act:

"The welfare of any child to be born as a consequence of the provision of assisted reproductive treatment in accordance with this Act must be treated as being of paramount importance, and accepted as a fundamental principle, in respect of the operation of this Act." p3.⁸⁹⁵

This amendment highlights the importance of the welfare principle in respect to DC people in South Australia that it is not just a single concern among many others that should be balanced but instead forms the ethos and paradigm for the operation of the Act.

5.3 Child Welfare Paramountcy in Other Legislation and Conventions

In other legislation around Australia, that deals explicitly with the welfare of the child; there are many other examples whereby the welfare of the child is deemed as paramount. Of particular relevance is the Commonwealth of Australia *Family Law Act* which references the best interests of the child as a paramount consideration in 16 sections/subsections including specifically 'Section 67ZC – Orders relating to welfare of children' p224.⁸⁹⁶

Adoption is another such area, and one which has remarkable similarities and parallels to donor conception.^{10, 752, 854, 855, 897, 898} In adoption legislation, every single state and territory in Australia has enshrined the paramountcy principle in their Acts.⁸⁹⁹⁻⁹⁰⁶ Additionally, there are other pieces of Australian legislation, including those at the federal level, which also stipulate this paramountcy principle. These include, but are not limited to the Commonwealth of Australia, *Family Law Act*;⁸⁹⁶ New South Wales, *Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act*;⁹⁰⁷ Queensland, *Child Protection Act*;⁹⁰⁸ Western Australia, *Children and Community Services Act*;⁹⁰⁹ South Australia, *Children's Protection Act*.⁹¹⁰ Therefore, the child welfare paramountcy principle is a fundamental basis for the treatment of children in Australia.

External to the legal situation within Australia is Australia's responsibilities in an international context. Australia is a signatory to the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC). The UNCRC is the most widely and rapidly ratified international treaty on human rights. It has been ratified by 196 countries with the only member nation not to ratify the convention being the United States.⁹¹¹ Although this convention does not have the force of the law in Australia in that it has not been put into legislation and is therefore not enforceable, it does provide important guidance on how children should be treated in Australia. The convention states:

"Bearing in mind that, as indicated in the Declaration of the Rights of the Child, the child, by reason of his physical and mental immaturity, needs special safeguards and care, including appropriate legal protection, before as well as after birth" p1.912

The above statement highlights that conditions and events occurring before a child's birth which also includes the conception of a child, are important considerations when addressing their rights as further outlined in the convention. Of particular relevance is Article 3.1, which states:

[&]quot;In all actions concerning children, whether undertaken by public or private social welfare institutions, courts of law, administrative authorities or legislative bodies, the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration". p2.⁹¹²

The above passage further highlights that the welfare of the child is of primary (a synonym of paramount) importance for the United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child, which is also expressly described concerning adoption in Article 21:

"States Parties that recognize and/or permit the system of adoption shall ensure that the best interests of the child shall be the paramount consideration...." $p6.^{912}$

The amendments made to South Australian legislation which made the paramountcy principle a core guiding principle of the Act were reportedly introduced to reflect the state's obligation under the UNCRC as well as to reflect the Australian family law system, both of which are described above.⁹¹³ Furthermore, when the paramountcy principle has been assessed in Australian courts, the court has decided to apply a strong view.⁹¹⁴ That is the courts have taken a strong stance in ensuring the best interests of the child are paramount rather than a weaker position that includes more significant consideration of the interests of other parties such as the parents.⁹¹⁴ The specific Children's Court version of the Local Court Bench Book as written by the Judicial Commission of New South Wales also highlights that the paramountcy principle is reflected in the UNCRC and are relevant for determining the child's best interests.⁹¹⁵

Therefore, by bringing all the federal and state legislation, regulation, legal precedence as well as international convention together, the welfare of the child is a fundamental principle in Australian society. Children are deemed to be the most vulnerable, and subsequently, those whose interests must be held over and above those of adults.

If, however, a child's welfare is held up as being paramount and above that of recipient parents, can that adversely impact an adult's ability to create a family through procreation? In a discussion of the impact of ART legislation and guidelines, Bromham and Lilford argue that laws and principles that are propounded for the benefit of one party, in this case, the child, "may restrain autonomy, beneficence and justice done to another", in this case, the recipient parents.⁹¹⁶ While their argument was focused on surrogacy; the concept equally applies to donor conception since surrogacy also uses donated gametes. They posit that restraining the autonomy of a person's reproductive choices should be kept to a minimum. In other words, a person should maintain full autonomy over their reproductive choices without undue external interference. The issue of procreative freedoms and autonomy will now be discussed.

5.4 Procreative Autonomy and Procreative Freedoms

A cornerstone of family life and society has been the freedom to procreate such that it may be viewed as a human freedom or right that is inalienable as described by the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights:

"Men and women of full age, without any limitation due to race, nationality or religion, have the right to marry and to found a family." $p5.^{917}$

The term 'found a family' is open to interpretation and has been used as an argument for procreation and the ability to access ART services.⁹¹⁸ This is with the exception for certain legalities such as:

• The prohibition of marriage and procreation between siblings (referred to as consanguinity) in various countries such as Australia;⁹¹⁹

• The prohibition on underage sex (age of consent laws vary by each state in Australia);

• Cultural sensitivities in which some cultures/societies may still have arranged marriages; Australian citizens, therefore, have the freedom to procreate with whomever they want, whenever they want and however they want.

When discussing procreation, one approach may be to draw on a rights-based approach. Problematically, however, it has been argued that while there is the right to choose to procreate, there is no absolute right to a child.⁹²⁰ If there were such a right, then the state would have to ensure that every person who wished to have a child was provided with one. It is subsequently more appropriate to discuss procreation using an autonomy and freedoms approach.

Procreative autonomy and procreative freedom are often used interchangeably as they are inextricably linked. However, a distinction is made here between the two with procreative autonomy being the ability to make decisions about procreating⁹²¹ and procreative freedom being the ability to act on procreative decisions.⁹²² As donor conception is the act of creating a child through the use of donated gametes; procreative freedoms will be discussed primarily rather than procreative autonomy.

In the case of donor conception, if the child's welfare is held as paramount and certain conditions are required to meet that welfare, then these conditions alter a parent's autonomy and freedoms. As an example, where it is determined that the child has the right to access identifying information on the donor, the procreative autonomy and freedom of a parent will be curtailed. Such a situation occurs if the parents sought to utilise a donor who would remain

anonymous. This choice has now been adversely affected because they would be prevented from making that choice. In effect, they would be prevented from using an anonymous donor in order to protect the child's right to have access to the donor's identity. Currently, in Australian clinical practice of donor conception, anonymous gamete/embryo donations are prohibited to protect this right of the child.^{887, 923} For an analysis of other factors affecting the welfare of the child, including a lack of access to identifying information on the donor, please see the publication *Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm: Do We Have Freedom of Choice in Donor Conception Reproduction?* (Appendix 4).⁸³⁹

5.4.1 Current Procreative Freedoms

John Robertson, an ethicist who specialised in reproductive medicine, provided a broad definition of procreative autonomy, which he defined as the freedom to choose whether or not to bring a child into the world.⁹²² Applying a donor conception lens to this concept redefines procreative autonomy as the freedom to choose whether to bring a child into the world with the assistance of a gamete/embryo donor (a third party).

Legally that freedom can only occur provided donor conception or processes associated with it were not prohibited by law. Prohibition occurs in some countries such as Italy which prevents access to donor conception by same-sex couples and single women,⁹²⁴ and Germany, which prohibits oocyte donation and surrogacy.⁹²⁵ From an Australian perspective, any person meeting eligibility requirements stipulated by legislation, regulation and guidelines to receive treatment with donated gametes from an ART clinic has the procreative freedom to create a child using donor conception.

Some recipient parents have turned to donor sperm from private arrangements, including the sourcing of donors online.⁹²⁶⁻⁹²⁹ These cases will be excluded from any further analysis or discussion as these private arrangements are not conducted within clinics and subsequently fall outside of legislation/regulation. Subsequently, private arrangements cannot be encompassed by the institutionalised paramountcy principle in the context of donor conception, but certainly, child welfare paramountcy is still applicable to private arrangements in other areas of law.

The outcome of having a child may have little to do with the autonomy of choice or freedom to act. Instead, it could potentially be situational circumstances such as not having a partner or biological in nature such as not being able to produce gametes capable of fertilisation and creating a viable embryo. In the case of a woman, it may also be the ability to carry that embryo and resultant foetus to term. The freedom to procreate has not been infringed by law or regulation. Instead, it is an outcome of nature and or circumstance. Procreation is a biological function and not an automatic right.

The following statement has been made previously:

"Donor conception is a means to an end, a choice that circumvents infertility." p370.⁸³⁹ What this means is that the condition that makes a person infertile is not treated in donor conception. For a male who has azoospermia (zero sperm count), or has a low sperm count, or poor-quality sperm, he is not treated so that he can produce progeny himself. Rather, another man is brought in as a donor/substitute to provide sperm. For a woman who may be of advanced age or has poor quality oocytes, they are not treated to improve the quality of their oocytes. Once again, another woman is brought in who then provides oocytes so that a pregnancy can be achieved. In all of these cases, the actual cause of infertility has not been treated and using the term 'fertility treatment' in these instances is a misnomer.

The non-treatment of the cause of infertility for those listed above is in contrast to those who use donor conception because they are socially infertile. In these situations, the reason that these people are unable to have a child is not that they are biologically infertile, but rather their social situation means that they are unable to have a child without assistance. For same-sex men or single men who are not biologically infertile, they will have to use surrogacy to have a child. Subsequently, they are socially infertile.⁹³⁰ Similarly, single women or same-sex female couples may also be socially infertile and will require assistance through the use of donor sperm.⁹³⁰ In these cases, they are also not receiving fertility treatment themselves to correct a biological infertility problem, but instead are using donor conception because their social situation impedes conceiving a child. It is worth noting that biological infertility may also afflict those who have social circumstances preventing the ability to have a child.

The introduction of ART in its many modalities of IVF, donor conception, ICSI, surrogacy or other various treatments has enabled countless couples and individuals to fulfil their dreams of becoming parents. In essence, ART had provided them with increased freedom to procreate. Procreative freedom in the context of this thesis is the ability to use donor conception in an attempt to have a child which may not have otherwise been possible due to biological and or social reasons. The use of a donor(s) means that the child will, therefore, not be biologically related to one or both parents.

5.4.2 The (Ir)Relevance of Genetic Connections

While donor conception does not treat infertility itself, what it does do is provide a genetic link, a genetic continuity, for one person when creating a child. The exception to this genetic continuity is embryo donation. Donor conception also allows a woman to carry a child and experience pregnancy which is a significant reason for some who chose donor conception, including oocyte donation.⁹³¹⁻⁹³⁴ The genetic link is another major deciding factor when parents choose to undertake specific forms of donor conception such as sperm and oocyte donation (but not embryo donation) over adoption.^{846, 935}

The significance of this genetic link is supported empirically with the majority of parents who have surplus embryos created through IVF electing to discard them or donate them to research in preference to donating them to other people.^{637-639, 936} Parents who decide to discard embryos likened the process of embryo donation to adoption.⁶³⁶ This genetic link is both profound and emotionally important to them.

The concept of genetics and genetic inheritance is highlighted by parents choosing a donor that looks like them so that the child will 'pass' as theirs.⁹³⁷ However, the genetic connection to the sperm or oocyte donor is often ignored or obsolete. For example, in the case when parents keep the child's conception a secret and withhold that information from the child. They have ignored this genetic connection but upheld the one with the raising parent who is biologically related. In effect, they have created a duality in which genetic connections are both important and unimportant. This relevance or irrelevance of genetic versus social connections is interchanged to fit the desires of the parents to justify their procreative decisions and freedoms.⁹³⁸

Genetics and the effect it can have on a person's appearance and the subsequent notion of family connectedness is significant. A genetic connection is also a reason why ICSI, an ART procedure used to treat some male infertility, is chosen in favour of donor insemination or even adoption.^{939, 940} This decision to use ICSI is made even when the increased risk for adverse perinatal outcomes and that male children are also more likely to experience infertility themselves is known.^{454, 941, 942} A deep sociological and biological desire to procreate induces parents to make decisions about the child that fertile parents do not typically have to make and which may affect the child's welfare.

5.4.3 Child Welfare Paramountcy vis-à-vis Procreative Freedoms

Procreative autonomy and procreative freedoms are not confined to just choosing donor conception as a fertility treatment modality. Once that decision has been made, the adults wishing to be parents then have the choice of which clinic to receive treatment in, which in turn dictates what state or country the treatment would be obtained. If this occurs outside their own state, then this is termed reproductive tourism.⁹⁴³ This choice has implications for the legislation and regulation that may affect their treatment and what rights or privileges their child may experience later on, particularly concerning the access of information about the donor and siblings.⁹⁴⁴⁻⁹⁴⁶ The potential parents may also have a choice about which donor to use as some clinics have donor catalogues.^{947, 948} Depending on the jurisdiction, they may have a choice of using an anonymous donor or one whose identity may be known currently or at a later date.

Additionally, potential parents will have to decide whether or not they will inform the child of their donor conception status (disclosure). Parents of spontaneously conceived children will typically have freedom of choice in many areas of the child's life, including whether to disclose various family issues. Unlike families with spontaneously conceived children, families with donor-conceived children have to deal with additional complexities including the physical and mental health welfare issues outlined in the previous chapters as well as social welfare issues that have been the subject of considerable academic discourse.^{8, 12, 30-32, 949-953} Debate, therefore, centres on the question of whether these parents have the same freedoms?

Placing prohibitions or constraints on procreative autonomy or freedoms in the spontaneous conception setting would be considered unethical. By extrapolation, it could be argued that it would also be unethical to apply prohibitions or constraints on donor conception. Nevertheless, applying the same rationale to an artificial construct that implements a third party for sperm or oocyte donation or third parties for embryo/double donation is untenable. Not only does the addition of third parties muddle the relationship between the recipient parents themselves but also between the child and their parents.⁸³⁹ Furthermore, there are potential life-long adverse effects of being conceived with donated gametes,⁵ as shown in the previous chapter.

Due to the state-sanctioned and funded donor conception treatments, in addition to altered health trajectories, a greater level of duty of care must be afforded to the donor-conceived by the state, their parents, the donor(s), and clinicians. Existing legal frameworks and legislation should already cater to this duty of care, and no further consideration should be required.

However, the risk of adversely impacting the welfare of the child as a consequence of these procreative freedoms warrants further analysis of these issues using the child welfare paramountcy principle. John McMillan succinctly argues:

"However, in cases where assisted reproductive techniques are requested even though it is known that there is a significant risk of a poor health outcome or a breakdown in the family unit, then there is a question mark over whether this is an appropriate use of procreative autonomy." pp54-55.954

What McMillan is describing is that procreative autonomy, and by association, procreative freedom should not necessarily be unmitigated if the autonomy and freedom adversely impact the welfare of the child significantly. In the case of donor conception, 'poor health' as described by McMillan includes both poorer mental as well as physical health which was observed in the preceding chapters. However, what does the welfare of the child fully encapsulate? The next section will describe the child's welfare concerning donor-conception.

5.5 Are All Donor-Conceived Welfare Issues Created Equal?

The focus of this thesis has been on the quantifiable physical and mental health welfare outcomes for those people who are donor-conceived. However, their welfare issues are not confined to these quantifiable outcomes but also incorporate other psychosocial welfare issues which have been described by the author of this thesis in the publication *Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm: Do We Have Freedom of Choice in Donor Conception Reproduction?* (see Appendix 4).⁸³⁹

This publication described seven welfare issues, which may affect DC people differently. These welfare issues were:

- 1) Deception of their origins;
- 2) Kinship separation;
- 3) Loss of identity;
- 4) Late discovery;
- 5) Incomplete medical histories;
- 6) Quantifiable physical health issues;
- 7) Consanguineous relationships.^{aa}

^{aa} Consanguineous relationships in the legal context are between a person and a genetic relative.⁸⁸³ Such consanguineous relationships may be objectionable on moral and biological grounds. Furthermore, consanguineous relationships between a person and their ancestor/descendent, or between siblings, including half-siblings, are also prohibited in Australia by the *Marriage Act*.⁹¹⁹

The quantifiable physical health outcomes have been presented in the preceding chapters. While the publication initially presented quantifiable physical health outcomes only, this issue should also be expanded to include mental health outcomes, and therefore it should be relabelled as simply quantifiable health issues. The purpose of listing the other six welfare issues is not to discuss them in any detail as they are adequately described in the publication. Instead, it is to highlight that a DC child's welfare is multifactorial, and the case of why the quantifiable physical and mental health outcomes are significant to the child welfare paramountcy principle will be presented.

Except for one welfare issue, the effect on the person can depend on many external factors.⁸³⁹ These can include psychosocial components such as the family they were raised in, whether their donor conception origins were disclosed and whether the DC person has access to identifying and medical information about the donor which have been central to previous debates concerning the welfare of DC people.^{8, 11, 12, 31, 37, 838, 884-886} Subsequently, these other six welfare issues are termed 'psychosocial welfare issues'.

They also include the DC person themselves and whether they seek out information/contact, or it may include various cultural factors. Additionally, there may be institutionalised components such as the practice paradigm surrounding donor conception when they were conceived such as but not limited to whether anonymous or identity release donors were used, or the completeness and accessibility of records including familial health histories. The exception is quantifiable physical and mental health outcomes, as these numerous external factors can have a significant influence on the other welfare issues.

Regarding welfare issues that involve psychosocial factors, for example, there are a considerable number of studies that show that DC children, in particular, appear to be well adjusted and are flourishing in these family environments.^{739, 740, 826, 827, 844, 955-964} Conversely, there are some studies and reports that show that some DC people are traumatised and unhappy with how donor conception has affected them.^{37, 746, 830, 837, 838, 965} Furthermore, some DC adults have taken their issues with their respective jurisdictions to court for redress.^{bb} Highlighting the issues faced by some DC adults is that in 2019, sixteen donor-conceived and surrogacy born adults travelled from around the world to the United Nations in Geneva under their own funding to attend the conference celebrating the 30th anniversary of the UNCRC and

^{bb} Pratten v British Columbia, 2012; Rose and Another v Secretary of State for Health, Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority, 2002; Adams v Registrar of Births Deaths and Marriages, 2014.

presented their stories and the adverse effects being donor-conceived had on them at a special workshop titled *Children in the age of biotechnology*.^{966, 967}

What is interesting from the previously mentioned studies, reports and legal proceedings is that those showing good psychological adjustment were typically represented by children or young adolescents, while the latter reports of poor psychosocial and legal outcomes occurred in adults. This correlation is consistent with the findings of a systematic narrative review in which the importance of the genetic ties was noted in adolescents and adults.⁹⁶⁸ This observation does not imply that children will always be unaffected by their conception, whereas adults will represent a change in this outcome. Instead, it would be more accurate to stipulate that the situation is complex and can be affected by many aspects occurring within the family environment.⁹⁶⁹ Furthermore, in some instances a proportion of adults may spend more time dealing with their conception, particularly after having children of their own; and or, additionally, some may have found out in adulthood about their conception with reported increases in adverse outcomes for these late discoverees.^{800, 801}

While this section has not presented information on each psychosocial welfare issues in-depth (for further analysis, please see Appendix 4), the purpose of presenting these issues is to highlight that any argument regarding psychosocial issues is contentious. There is both evidence and philosophical argument which can support either side of the debate.

In contrast to psychosocial outcomes, the issue of quantifiable physical and mental health is unarguably significant to the welfare paramountcy principle. It is problematic to argue that a DC person is not worse off than spontaneously conceived or autologous gamete conceived peers if the empirical data proves otherwise. Unlike psychosocial data, physical health outcome data is less prone to the external factors described above. Subsequently, if there are increased incidences of physical conditions or diseases occurring in the DC population, then this shows that they are adversely affected by the process. That is not to say the other six welfare issues are not significant to the DC person and the welfare paramountcy principle; rather, it is to say that quantifiable outcomes are more readily defensible.

Notwithstanding links between physical and mental health and potential bias of studies through self-selection, quantifiable health outcome data provide the most rigorous means of determining if the immediate and long-term welfare of DC people has been adversely affected. Furthermore, they provide a robust means of assessing the child welfare principle in donor conception and whether procreative freedoms should be constrained, which will be

determined in Chapter 6. The assessment of the DC person's welfare centres on whether DC people are being harmed.

5.6 Conclusion - Welfare Issues or Harms?

This chapter has investigated child welfare. In some instances, it can be argued that DC people are adversely affected by the paradigm and or by their actual mode of conception. Previously these issues have been described as 'welfare issues', but perhaps a more appropriate description would be 'harms' or 'potential harms'.

In an attempt to determine if the welfare issues constitute harm, it is pertinent to discuss the definition of harm. The Collins English dictionary describes 'harm' as:

"physical or mental injury or damage."970

While the Merriam-Webster's online legal definition of 'harm' describes it as the:

"loss of or damage to a person's right, property, or physical or mental well-being."971

The Australian Law Dictionary does not describe the term 'harm' but only references a 'harm principle' in Australian Law that is used in jurisprudence in which power or authority over someone against their will can only be done to prevent harm to others.⁸⁸³ The plain English language definition and legal definition provided above accurately describes the adverse physical and mental health outcomes observed in DC neonates and adults, and therefore they would be accurately described as harm.

The Australian Law Dictionary definition further supports the principle that if DC people are harmed by being donor-conceived and the paradigm, that legally there are grounds to support restricting procreative freedoms if the actions of parents in exercising this freedom harm the child. Nevertheless, what constitutes harm in the context of the outcomes already described?

In the *Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm* publication, the seven welfare issues were described as potential harms.⁸³⁹ They are potential in as much that they will not affect each DC person equally. From an individual perspective, some individuals have not been adversely affected by being donor-conceived, whether physically, mentally or emotionally. These people have not been harmed. Those that have been adversely affected could potentially be classified as being harmed as is the collective group of DC people who have poorer health measures in terms of neonatal outcomes and self-reported adult health characteristics, both diagnosed and self-assessed.

For specific individual outcomes, it is imperative to recognise a difference between what may be statistically significant and what may be clinically significant as the two are not always the same. This difference can be particularly relevant in self-reported outcomes which may include data that is not discrete or dichotomous but may fit somewhere on the range of outcomes.⁹⁷² An example of such an outcome from the studies in this thesis is the outcome of mean gestational age in oocyte donation neonates which had a statistically significant mean difference of -0.3 weeks, in comparison to those conceived with autologous oocytes. It could be argued that such a difference is not clinically significant as 0.3 weeks is unlikely to affect the health outcomes of the child as they were still above 37 weeks of gestation. Another example, this time from the adult health survey, is evidence showing that DC adults had a significantly lower mean BMI of 25.3, which is still in the overweight category as was the spontaneously conceived people's mean BMI of 26.2. Therefore, the result, in this case, may not be clinically significant as the risk to health from being overweight is still the same.

Dichotomous outcomes that were significantly different, however, such as preterm delivery, are clinically significant as the neonate is now in the at-risk category. Additionally, outcomes of increased incidences of type 1 diabetes diagnoses, would also have clinical relevance. The majority of the adverse physical and mental health outcomes presented in this thesis are dichotomous, and their increased incidences of diagnosis are of clinical relevance and therefore constitute harm.

The psychosocial welfare issues or potential harms described above have been considerably debated in the literature,^{8, 10, 12, 824, 839, 949, 950, 973} unlike the novel physical and mental health welfare issues/harms presented in chapters 2-4. The novelty is particularly noted with this thesis presenting the first published systematic review and meta-analyses of donor oocyte¹ and donor sperm^{3, 4} neonatal outcomes, and the first published quantifiable physical health outcomes in an adult DC cohort.⁵

A framework and model for the analysis of the welfare issues, specifically the physical and mental outcomes described previously will, therefore, now be discussed and used to assess arguments for or against unconstrained procreative freedoms using donor conception.

5.6.1 Linking Procreative Freedoms, Child Welfare and DOHaD

Child welfare principles and that their welfare is paramount is a cornerstone of not only legislation concerning reproductive technologies but many other pieces of Australian legislation, guidelines and international conventions. Although this can be a very complex concept to address, the welfare of the child can be assessed using a simplified strategy by determining whether a child is worse off than their peers. In this instance, according to the findings of the studies, it appears that a cohort of DC people are in health terms, worse off than their spontaneously or autologous oocyte-conceived counterparts. However, it has yet to be verified whether they have been harmed.

It is this verification which can cause problems when assessing outcomes which involve psychosocial influences. The problem of verification is because there can be a rainbow of outcomes with evidence and theory alluding to both positive and negative consequences. Quantifiable physical and mental health outcomes provide a means of assessing the welfare principle in a more systematic and scientifically defensible way.

Procreative freedoms and specifically the ability to create a child through the use of donor conception can adversely affect the welfare of that child. This potential was highlighted through DOHaD and donor conception mechanisms of inducing epigenetic change that was associated with adverse neonatal and adulthood outcomes.

In the following chapter, a harms-based assessment will be implemented to analyse both the welfare of DC people and parental freedoms separately.

CHAPTER 6. FREEDOM AND HARMS

Given that in the previous chapter it was argued that poor physical and mental health outcomes could be construed as harms, this chapter will provide a synthesis and summary of the findings of the studies conducted (section 6.3) and their place within the DOHaD phenomenon (section 6.4). These findings will then be assessed against the child welfare paramountcy principle and parental procreative freedoms using a harms-based approach.

6.1 Introduction

A harms-based assessment of a DC person's welfare was chosen because it was considered to be preferable to alternative approaches, such as a rights-based assessment. A justification for this choice is presented in section 6.5. The assessment will then be used to determine if the welfare paramountcy principle is being upheld in Australia (section 6.6) and whether there is a case for parental procreative freedoms to be constrained (section 6.7). While this thesis focussed on the DC people themselves, broader implications for society as a whole as a result of these findings will also be discussed (section 6.7.1).

However, before harms are addressed, a significant ethical argument against child welfare paramountcy must be considered. This argument forwards the position that regardless of the outcomes for DC people, the alternative of not existing at all is worse and therefore, any adverse outcomes are simply the cost of existence.

6.2 It is Better to Exist

From the non-identity problem first put forward by Derek Parfit,⁹⁷⁴ some may argue it is better to exist and be adversely affected or harmed than not to exist at all. This argument has been used in various contexts in discussions of donor conception outcomes.⁹⁷⁵⁻⁹⁷⁹ This assertion can be used as an argument against the quantifiable physical and mental health welfare issues.

An argument sometimes used to counter the non-identity problem is that it could be argued that if the life that exists is so horrible, it would be better not to exist at all. This argument is the concept of 'wrongful life' or 'wrongful birth' which has been used legally in suing obstetricians, paediatricians or others whose actions or decisions may have harmed a child significantly.⁹⁸⁰ This concept is distinct from the non-identity problem in subtle ways, and it is erroneous to use it as a counter to the non-identity problem in donor conception.⁹⁵⁴

Conception and existence as a specific person is a matter of chance. In spontaneous conceptions, on any given day, a different sperm may fertilise the egg resulting in a different person. There is no guarantee that the same sperm will fertilise the egg if at all. This alternative also does not consider timing and whether a day later will miss the woman's fertility window. Nor does it consider genetic recombination, which is the shuffling of DNA between chromosomes when creating gametes and also when a sperm fertilises an egg. It is a reason why not only siblings are so varied, but that genetic variability is a cornerstone of sexual reproduction. Alternatively, in IVF with donated gametes, the embryologist may choose a different donated oocyte or sperm to fertilise for IVF. In this instance, if donor conception were not used, the child would not exist. Furthermore, even when donor conception, including donor insemination, is used, the specific child created is highly dependent on chance.

The non-identity problem has been addressed and rejected by various academics. For instance, Weinberg posits that there is a distinction to be made between future people who will exist but are not yet born and just merely hypothetical people that possibly could be born but also have not.⁹⁸¹ What this means for Weinberg is that people who will not exist cannot be harmed by non-existence. The corollary is that those who will exist should not have their future and current interests influenced by their need to exist in the first instance. In analysing the work of Weinberg, Johns asserts in support of this concept:

"But people who do exist can be, and are, harmed by the conditions of their conception, and have an interest in not being so harmed." $p134.^{982}$

The statement by Johns goes to the heart of this thesis. Which is the question of whether DC people have different short and long-term health outcomes, and are harmed as a result? Reports from adults highlight that some suffer emotional and psychological traumas.^{37, 746, 830, 837, 838, 965} Those authors who propose that the non-identity problem should prevail are applying an existential debt^{cc} onto the donor-conceived. The imposition is that they should accept any adverse effects that befall them that is associated with their conception because otherwise, they would not exist.

McMillan addresses the non-identity problem by assessing some rival solutions. He presents the work of Kamm and Hanser who both assert that it can be wrong to create someone who is harmed even if the alternative is not to have existed.^{985, 986} However, McMillan's position is that such a harms-based analysis is not an appropriate approach to address the non-identity

^{cc} For discussion regarding existential debt and donor conception please refer to Rushbrooke⁹⁸³ and Rose.⁹⁸⁴

issue. His conclusion is drawn from the postulation that a harms-based approach relies on decisions being made preconception when we cannot know what the likely outcomes of these decisions are.⁹⁵⁴ Subsequently, he proposes the use of a rights-based approach. On face value, this approach is appealing because the welfare of DC people is often described in terms of rights (i.e. the right to know who the donor and kin are, as well as a right to know a familial medical history).^{949, 950, 953, 987-994}

McMillan's rejection of the harms-based approach is problematic in donor conception even before the findings of this thesis emerged. Historically, evidence from similar fields could have been implemented in the analysis. Academic literature has highlighted psychological issues that adoptees were faced with, in the decades prior to donor conception becoming a mainstream treatment modality (the 1970s).⁹⁹⁵⁻⁹⁹⁹ The similarities between adoption and donor conception were being drawn in the early period of adoption law reform debate,^{18, 1000} and have continued in more recent times.^{10, 752, 854, 898, 953, 1001} Furthermore, reports show that there are a proportion of DC people who have been traumatised by their parent's deception or withholding of information and their lack of knowledge of their kin and heritage.^{37, 746, 830, 837, ^{838, 965} It has also been argued that a familial medical health history is vitally important to the welfare of DC people.¹⁰⁰²⁻¹⁰⁰⁴ With the findings presented in this thesis of the quantifiable physical and mental health outcomes in addition to the aforementioned reports, the assessment of outcomes can be made preconception due to the evidence available.}

An antithetical argument is that any adverse effects are only potential and that there is no guarantee that they will occur. However, many judgments and decisions in medicine, including preconception and perinatally, are based on risk and probability.

The non-identity problem is a substantial ethical argument which posits that it is better to exist and to suffer various adverse outcomes than not to exist at all. The concept also involves the possibility that if different actions are undertaken, the person would also not exist. However, the non-identity argument is not appropriate in donor conception because the DC person does not exist yet, and a non-existent person cannot be harmed by non-existence. Additionally, when they do exist, they will have an intrinsic interest in not being adversely affected by their conception. It is also known what the risks are to their health as befitting a harms-based approach. Evidence suggests that donor-conception may produce an at-risk group healthwise. While the discussion in this section is not an exhaustive exposé, it does provide a rebuttal to the substantial ethical argument that is used against the welfare of DC people as a paramount concern. With the non-identity argument rebutted, it is appropriate that attention now is focussed on the interaction between the welfare outcomes (including DOHaD), the child welfare paramountcy principle and procreative freedoms.

6.3 Welfare Outcomes for Donor-Conceived People

In terms of the welfare outcomes for DC people, the studies included in this thesis started by exploring what was currently known in the literature through a systematic review and metaanalysis that investigated health outcomes from the neonate to adulthood. Interestingly, considerably more evidence was found on the outcomes for donor oocyte-conceived people than those conceived from the other treatment modalities of donor sperm and donor embryos even though the use of donor sperm predates donor oocyte/embryos by almost 100 years. This evidence was in the form of neonatal outcomes, as childhood and adulthood outcomes were absent from the donor oocyte/embryo literature.

Meta-analyses revealed that donor oocyte-conceived neonates were more likely than those conceived with autologous oocyte IVF to be born of low birthweight, very low birthweight, preterm delivery, and preterm delivery with low birthweight.¹ They were also more likely to be born at a lower mean gestational age and as a twin or a higher-order multiple.¹ These findings remained significant when controlling for singletons and were supported by systematic reviews conducted by other researchers who observed the same adverse outcomes as well as other outcomes, including small for gestational age and very preterm delivery.^{275, 654-656}

IVF using autologous oocytes has also been associated with increased incidences of adverse perinatal outcomes in comparison to neonates conceived spontaneously.^{58, 1005} Subsequently, the use of donor oocytes is correlated with a further worsening of outcomes over and above the already acknowledged adverse outcomes linked with autologous IVF.

Meta-analyses for donor sperm-conceived offspring was far more equivocal. Initial analysis suggested that donor sperm-conceived neonates were not at increased risk for being born of low birthweight, preterm delivery or with increased incidences of birth defects than spontaneously conceived neonates.³ However, the review highlighted that very few studies had comparable outcomes that could be used in meta-analyses. There was also little in the way of childhood outcomes except for an increase in malformation rates at approximately five

years of age, and inconclusive data on IQ, learning difficulties and giftedness. Similar to donor oocyte outcomes, no data was available on the physical health of adult donor sperm-conceived people.

Subsequently, a perinatal study was conducted investigating the physical health outcomes in a population-based cohort in South Australia to increase knowledge in the area of donor sperm perinatal outcomes that were identified as being under-studied in the systematic review. The South Australian population-based study showed that those neonates who were conceived with donor sperm were more likely to be born with a lower mean gestational age and at an increased risk of being born preterm delivery with low birthweight.² Further outcome analysis was hampered by issues of statistical power and a low count of events for some outcomes, which could potentially be improved with a larger sample size that could be obtained from data pertaining to subsequent years.

This data was entered into the existing meta-analysis along with data from two further studies to improve the knowledge of donor sperm neonatal outcomes. This analysis showed that the initial conclusions were not consistent with the updated meta-analysis due to the lack of studies that were initially included and that the new meta-analysis showed that donor sperm-conceived neonates were more likely to be born of low birthweight and with increased incidences of birth defects.⁴ Furthermore, these infants were more likely to be delivered via caesarean section, with forceps delivery, through induction of labour and that their mother was more likely to experience preeclampsia.⁴

The outcomes for donor sperm and donor oocyte-conceived neonates were different in that donor oocyte-conceived neonates were more likely to be born with a greater range of adverse outcomes. In comparison, donor sperm-conceived neonates were more likely to be born with birth defects. Nevertheless, those conceived with donor oocytes were not more likely to be born with birth defects which could potentially be associated with the better quality of the oocyte that is correlated with the relatively younger age of the donor and or poor quality oocytes failing to survive or fertilise after the freeze/thawing process.

There was a lack of studies and data investigating outcomes from donor embryos to make any conclusions. However, considering that mechanistically there are similarities for novel antigen induction of PE and PIH by the donated oocyte as well as the culture of the embryo in the laboratory, it would be plausible that the outcomes for donor embryos would be equivalent to donor oocyte outcomes. Notwithstanding, there is some evidence in the

literature to suggest that the outcomes can potentially be worse, particularly in terms of the incidence of maternal complications of pregnancy.^{189, 667}

Limited evidence was available from the systematic review suggesting there may potentially be an increased risk for neonates conceived with donated gametes to be admitted to the NICU and with longer stays in the hospital. More recent studies support this suggestion.^{572, 645, 646, 712}

With a dearth of studies investigating the physical health of adult DC people, the opportunity was taken to conduct the first exploratory study of the self-reported physical health of DC adults in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults. The study also provided an opportunity to investigate the self-reported mental health of DC adults in a quantitative manner that had not been done previously. After adjusting for false-discovery, DC adults were observed to self-report significantly higher incidences of being diagnosed by a medical health professional with a range of adverse physical and mental health outcomes including type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, Hashimoto's disease, acute bronchitis, environmental allergies, sleep apnoea, depressive disorder, attention deficit disorder or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, and autism or autism spectrum disorder. They were also more likely to self-report having undergone surgery to have ear tubes or grommets implanted. For non-diagnosed outcomes they were more likely to report experiencing panic attacks, recurrent nightmares, difficulty forming their identity, eating disorders, alcohol/drug dependency, learning difficulties, and have visited a mental health professional. They were also more likely to have been stressed in the week before the survey as determined by DASS-21 analysis.

The adult health survey is not without limitations, similar to previous studies of adult DC people, primarily due to the secrecy that surrounds donor conception. This secrecy results in the majority of DC people being unaware of their mode of conception.⁷⁴⁷ Subsequently, the cohort is self-selecting and non-representative. The study is, therefore, best described as showing that a specific group of DC adults self-reported poorer health outcomes than a specific group of spontaneously conceived people. Extrapolation of results to the broader DC community should be done with caution. The purpose of the study was exploratory to determine if any data would suggest that further investigation was warranted. The answer is; yes.

Further studies should be conducted to see if these associations hold or are ameliorated. The increased incidences of adverse maternal complications associated with donor conception which are introgenically linked to the treatment and therefore part of the aetiological pathway

are correlated with increased risks for adverse perinatal outcomes and adverse adult physical and mental health outcomes. These findings are consistent with mechanisms and outcomes associated with DOHaD, making rejection of the findings due to limitations or confounding problematic.

6.4 DOHaD and Donor Conception

In Chapter 1, the phenomenon of DOHaD was outlined in addition to how donor conception provides mechanisms that may introduce changes, including epigenetic modifications, which may potentially lead to adverse perinatal outcomes, which in turn have been associated with adverse long-term health outcomes for adults.

In the classical DOHaD model, the most common correlations cited are between the adverse perinatal outcomes of preterm delivery and small for gestational age (as well as low birthweight) and the increased incidences of cardiovascular disease, obesity and type 2 diabetes.¹⁰⁰⁶ From the neonatal outcomes observed in the studies presented in this thesis of the systematic reviews and the combination of the population-based study of donor sperm-conceived neonates, it was found that DC neonates were significantly more likely to be born with a range of outcomes that would fit within the DOHaD concept. Notably, donor oocyte-conceived neonates were more likely to be born preterm and also of low birthweight and very low birthweight among other outcomes. While donor sperm-conceived neonates were more likely to be born of low birthweight.

Given these neonatal outcomes, it could be postulated that the adult DC population may potentially experience increased incidences of cardiovascular disease, obesity and type 2 diabetes. However, that was not the case. DC adults and primarily donor sperm-conceived adults were no worse than their spontaneously conceived peers on those three outcomes. Conversely, they were observed to have a statistically significant lower mean BMI.

These observations do not preclude the DC cohort from going on in the coming years to have an increased incidence of type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular disease as the window for observing these may be in the future. Instead, it means that at this point in time at an average age of 32-33 years, the DC cohort was not adversely affected by the typical DOHaD long-term outcomes associated with their birth characteristics. Potential reasons for the lower observed mean BMI were outlined in the discussion of the physical health outcomes. Adult DC people self-reported increased incidences of other adverse health outcomes in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults. An interesting finding of the diagnosed physical health outcomes of type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, Hashimoto's disease, acute bronchitis, environmental allergies and sleep apnoea is that four of those six are immunological in nature. Type 1 diabetes is an autoimmune disorder in which the immune system has attacked the insulin-producing cells in the pancreas. Hashimoto's disease is an autoimmune disorder leading to hypothyroidism. The immunological nature of environmental allergies is mostly self-explanatory, while acute bronchitis is inflammation of the bronchial tubes. This proportion of physical health outcomes that have an immunological component is suggestive that perhaps there has been an immune system modification in these individuals.

The association of donor conception with an altered immunological profile in the offspring has been linked with ART treatments more generally. A recent study has shown an unadjusted increased risk for type 1 diabetes in ART children.¹⁰⁰⁷ Adjusting for confounders ameliorated the association except for frozen embryo transfer suggesting that cryopreservation may also be involved.

6.4.1 Preeclampsia, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes

Considering that donor conception is associated with an increase in maternal hypertensive disorders and particularly preeclampsia for both donor oocyte,^{654, 1008} and donor sperm,^{181, 294} which is described as an immune-mediated disorder characterised by chronic inflammation;¹⁰⁰⁹ it is plausible that the altered maternal immune environment has also reprogrammed the immune system of the foetus and subsequent adult. This concept is supported by the conclusions from a review on PE and the long-term health outcomes for offspring.²²⁰ Other studies have also been suggestive of such an altered immunological system with increased incidences of long-term infectious morbidity,¹⁰¹⁰ childhood asthma,^{228, 1011, 1012} atopic or allergic sensitisation,^{230, 1013} and an increased pro-inflammatory profile,¹⁰¹⁴ observed in offspring gestated under preeclamptic conditions.

Also supporting the concept that PE and in particular, the maternal immune system is a significant contributor to adverse neonatal outcomes and subsequently adulthood outcomes for DC people, is an observation from the donor oocyte-conceived systematic review. The outcome in question is the decreased incidence of low birthweight in those donor oocyte neonates that made it to term. These neonates were less likely to be affected by a PE gestation,

as the most effective treatment for PE is delivery^{dd} in which the mother may be induced early,¹⁰¹⁶ and PE is also associated with preterm delivery.⁷⁰⁴ In these instances, in which a severe maternal immune response is not induced through the presence of a novel antigen (donor oocyte), perhaps the better-quality oocyte from a donor who is younger than the recipient mother,⁵²⁰ may lead to improved outcomes. Supporting these correlations is evidence of PE being associated with SGA/IUGR,²¹⁰⁻²¹⁵ and SGA/IUGR with altered immune systems in the offspring.⁹⁹⁻¹⁰¹ The issue then becomes about avoiding the incidences of PE and ameliorating the maternal immune response, which will be discussed in the recommendations presented in Chapter 7.

Mechanistically, PE may induce programming of the foetus through oxidative stress and epigenetic modification. PE is characterised by elevated oxidative stress,¹⁰¹⁷ over that typically associated with a normal pregnancy.^{1018, 1019} Oxidative stress is a significant driver of epigenetic modification,¹⁰²⁰ and has been argued to be part of the pathway leading to programming and altered outcomes through DOHaD.^{1021, 1022}

In a review of the literature, it was argued that abnormal DNA methylation is the most important epigenetic modification associated with PE.²⁷⁶ In an analysis of cord blood from foetuses experiencing a gestation complicated by PE, genome-scale hypomethylation (decreased DNA methylation) was observed, with the top pathway and network affected being involved in the inflammatory response as well as cellular function/maintenance, and respiratory disease.¹⁰²³ Inflammatory/immunological and respiratory disorders were the main statistically significant self-reported diagnoses observed in the adult physical health survey.

From a mental health aspect, PE is associated with SGA/IUGR due to placental insufficiency, with SGA/IUGR shown to adversely affect brain development in human infants,¹⁰²⁴ and animals.^{134, 135} Animal models have also shown an adverse effect of PE on brain development in addition to the effects of SGA/IUGR.¹⁰²⁵⁻¹⁰²⁷ While human studies have shown impaired cognitive function in children born from a PE gestation,¹⁰²⁸ and who have been argued to be an at-risk paediatric group for adverse neural development.¹⁰²⁹ The effect of PE on mental health continues into adulthood with a correlation with cognitive dysfunction and reduced memory,¹⁰³⁰ as well as increased psychological problems.²⁴⁰

^{dd} Another common treatment for preeclampsia is the use of aspirin.¹⁰¹⁵

Preterm delivery which is also correlated with PE is another risk factor for adverse neurodevelopment and reduced brain volume.¹⁰³¹ The direct effect of PE and SGA/IUGR/PD on the mental health of offspring appears straightforward, but other maternal mediators further complicate the situation.

It has been suggested that high maternal anxiety may also lead to increased incidences of adverse mental health outcomes in offspring.¹⁰³² However, others suggest that there are both maternal and foetal factors which do include preterm delivery and low birthweight,¹⁰³³ and therefore maternal factors including stress or postnatal influences are not the only considerations for the pathway of PE outcomes.

In terms of epigenetic mechanisms for mental health, altered methylation of the glucocorticoid receptor and the corticotropin-releasing hormone-binding protein occurs as a result of PE,¹⁰³⁴ which may then adversely affect foetal brain development.¹⁰³⁵ Altered glucocorticoids levels perinatally (or the ability for glucocorticoids to bind to receptors), is associated with psychiatric disorders in later life with evidence in animal models and has been proposed as one mechanism for the DOHaD origins of psychiatric disorders in humans.¹⁰³⁶

Another mechanism for altered neurodevelopment is inflammation. Interleukin-6 (IL-6), which is a pro-inflammatory cytokine is elevated in pregnancies complicated by PE.^{1037, 1038} Elevated maternal IL-6 in the third trimester, independent of PE, has been correlated with altered behaviour in children,¹⁰³⁹ including autism,¹⁰⁴⁰ suggesting that inflammation can alter neurological development.

Kratimenos and Penn have coined the effect that the placenta has on neurodevelopment as 'neuroplacentology'.¹⁰⁴¹ They showed in their review that placental disorders such as PE increase the risk for psychiatric disorders in adulthood,¹⁰⁴¹ which is what was observed in the adult mental health survey. O'Donnell and Meaney in discussing the DOHaD origins of mental health, suggest that:

"fetal development appears to establish a "meta-plastic" state that increases sensitivity to postnatal influences" $p319.^{831}$

Therefore, their donor-conceived origins might influence the mental health of DC people. Additionally, other childhood and adulthood influences may exacerbate potential issues (to be discussed later).

6.4.2 Pregnancy-Induced Hypertension, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes

While PE is a significant obstetric complication in terms of maternal and foetal mortality, the less serious complication of PIH is not without its links to donor conception and DOHaD. The increased incidence of PIH associated with the use of donor oocytes appears to be evident,^{200, 289} while its links to donor sperm are somewhat more contentious.^{184, 200} Considering that primipaternity and a shorter period of sexual cohabitation have previously been correlated with PIH,^{1042, 1043} it would not be unreasonable to assume that the use of donor sperm may induce PIH.

Offspring born as a result of a pregnancy complicated by PIH are more likely to suffer from cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes and obesity, in much the same manner as observed for PE offspring. They are also more likely to experience behavioural problems,³⁰⁹ and mental disorders.³¹⁰⁻³¹² There is less evidence in the literature on PIH outcomes for the offspring, which may be because PIH is less of an obstetric concern than PE.

Mechanistically, from a DOHaD perspective, there also appears to be little in the way of published evidence. However, it has been observed that offspring born following a pregnancy complicated by PIH (included in the broader hypertensive disorders of pregnancy category) have more epigenetic modifications which have been suggested to be a mediator for reduced gestational ages and birthweights.³¹³ Furthermore, another analysis of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy found that young male offspring had six differentially methylated DNA regions, of which three included genes related to vascular function.¹⁰⁴⁴ These results provide mechanisms for the increased cardiovascular risk observed by several authors.

The association between hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and adverse outcomes in the adult DC people included in this thesis is supported by the correlation between maternal complications and increased adverse physical and mental health outcomes observed in the spontaneously conceived cohort. The donor sperm-conceived cohort suffered from sample size issues after stratification, which reduced statistical power. However, increased frequencies of numerous adverse outcomes were observed in the donor sperm-conceived cohort.

6.4.3 Cryopreservation, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes

Data on the effect of cryopreservation on offspring outcomes in all studies included in this thesis was inconclusive. The lack of studies investigating the long-term health outcomes of offspring conceived with cryopreserved sperm has been noted in recent years by other authors.¹⁰⁴⁵ The main evidence found in this thesis was obtained from individual studies included in the original systematic review. Some data suggested a possible increased risk for chromosomal anomalies and aneuploidies. However, without appropriate studies disentangling general sperm handling techniques in the laboratory from cryopreservation, this question will be challenging to answer.

Notwithstanding limitations from previously published studies and the results of this thesis in terms of the effect of cryopreservation, there are DOHaD mechanisms that should not be ignored. Increased levels of DNA fragmentation results from cryopreservation,^{325, 326} as a direct result of oxidative stress.³³⁹ Oxidative stress has been described as a significant driver of epigenetic modification that is involved in DOHaD and altered health trajectories.^{1021, 1022}

Animal studies investigating the effect of ART techniques are suggestive that altered epigenetic disorders and alterations to imprinting genes can occur in the offspring,^{1046, 1047} and that specifically, cryopreservation of sperm/oocytes may lead to altered methylation patterns.^{396, 1048, 1049} Human studies on altered epigenetic profiles and methylation patterns appear to be reassuring with most showing no difference,^{406, 408, 1050, 1051} however, as noted in Chapter 1, many of these studies only investigate a limited number of genes or regions and further studies are required.

6.4.4 Embryo Culture, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes

The long-term health consequence of embryo culture on DC adults is unclear from the evidence of the adult health survey and the systematic review. The systematic review of donated oocyte/embryo outcomes did not include comparisons of culture conditions, while the sample size for those adults conceived with donated oocytes, embryos or surrogacy with donated gametes was too small for separate analysis. However, in general, the exclusion of these groups in the adult health survey did not change the significance of outcomes except for diagnosed depressive disorders and the surgical implantation of ear tubes grommets which were only significant when donor oocyte/embryo/surrogacy conceived people were included.

In the majority of those physical and mental health adult outcomes with significant findings, thirteen of nineteen (68.4%) had a lower *p* value, while three more had no change (15.8%).

Suggesting that for the majority of outcomes, the incidence of adverse events for donor oocyte/embryo/surrogacy conceived adults were greater than donor sperm-conceived adults.

Whether the outcomes observed for donor oocyte/embryo/surrogacy conceived people in these studies were altered by embryo culture is unclear. It is also unclear what influence embryo culture may have had in the outcomes for adult respondents who were donor sperm-conceived as the data could not be stratified for conceptions using IVF/ICSI with donor sperm. However, considering that culture media has been shown to alter the trajectories for BMI, body weight, and adiposity in human studies,^{438, 439} as well as blood pressure and hypomethylation of imprinting control regions in animal studies,^{1052, 1053} the possibility for embryo culture to have adversely affected the physical health of those DC people cannot be ruled out.

In terms of their mental health, the effect of embryo culture is inconclusive. One study suggests that the cognitive development of children is unaffected by the culture media,¹⁰⁵⁴ while another showed alterations in developmental problems.⁴⁴⁴ Nonetheless, the effects of ART and embryo culture on the long-term health trajectories of DC people as a separate subset of ART offspring is an interesting area of research.

6.4.5 ICSI, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes

In terms of perinatal outcomes, ICSI has been associated with an increase in birth defects.⁴⁴⁶ An increased risk of birth defects was observed in donor sperm perinatal outcome metaanalysis,⁴ but not donor oocyte.¹

Similarly, to embryo culture, the effect of ICSI on the long-term health of DC adults is unclear. As described previously, the majority (70.6%) of respondents to the adult survey were born before ICSI was introduced, and subsequently, ICSI is unlikely to affect the outcomes significantly. During the early period of ICSI introduction, the use of donated gametes would have also been less prevalent than currently. If there were young ICSI DC respondents in the survey, we could compare published adverse outcomes associated with ICSI above those associated with IVF and those observed in the adult DC cohorts. Problematically from the perspective of the effect of ICSI specifically from the available evidence is that ICSI is typically grouped with IVF in outcome analyses.

Of relevance is the increased incidence of autism associated with ICSI, potentially contributing to the increased frequency of autism observed in the DC cohort. However, autism is also

associated with PE. Furthermore, the association between ICSI and autism in some studies has been recently criticised by Diop *et al.,* who argued that the analysis was restricted to ART children and that other studies have found no difference.¹⁰⁵⁵ The association between ICSI and autism appears to be less convincing than the association with PE, which also provides an inflammatory pathway. This inflammatory pathway is not only linked with neurological development and subsequently, autism, but also the majority of other adverse physical health outcomes. While PE is more likely to be associated with the adverse adult outcomes observed than ICSI, the effect of ICSI cannot be excluded.

6.4.6 Confounding, DOHaD and Offspring Outcomes

6.4.6.1 Multiplicity

Multiplicity has been described as a well-known confounder for adverse perinatal outcomes.^{470, 471} Data from the systematic review showed that for oocyte donation, the significance of the adverse outcomes reported did not change when controlling for singletons. Consequently, oocyte donation is an independent risk factor to multiplicity in IVF modalities.¹ The case of donor sperm outcomes is less clear, and further data is required to analyse singleton outcomes appropriately. Compounding the issue is the use of ovulation induction treatment regimes which is also associated with adverse perinatal outcomes.² The adverse adult physical and mental health outcomes were also associated with an increase in the rate of twins in the DC cohorts.⁵

6.4.6.2 Maternal Age

Advanced maternal age is associated with adverse perinatal outcomes.⁵¹⁵ For donor oocyte treatments the effects of advanced maternal age are less of a concern as most of the adverse outcomes have been correlated with poor quality oocytes, and the use of donated oocytes from younger donors is correlated with improved outcomes over autologous oocytes.⁵³⁰ In the donor oocyte systematic review, 97.6% of birthweight data was appropriately controlled for maternal age and was therefore not affected.¹ Meanwhile, for other outcomes, the influence of maternal age was not clear. In the case of donor sperm outcomes, the effect of maternal age was also unclear. However, some studies had appropriately controlled for maternal age, including the population-based perinatal study published from this thesis.² In the adult health survey, no data was collected on the ages of the respondent's mothers when they gave birth, and therefore no inference could be made.

6.4.6.3 Parity

Both nulliparous and grand multiparas are associated with adverse perinatal outcomes.⁵³³ In the systematic review of donor oocyte outcomes, 97.6% of birthweight data was appropriately controlled for parity as it was for maternal age and was therefore not affected.¹ However, as for maternal age, the effect of parity on other outcomes was unclear. In terms of donor sperm outcomes, the effect of parity could not be deduced. Parity was also appropriately controlled for in some studies, including the population-based perinatal study.² In the adult health survey, no data was collected on whether the respondent was first born or had older siblings, and therefore no inferences could be made on the effect of parity on the adult DC cohort.

6.4.6.4 Obesity

The most common maternal condition associated with both infertility and adverse perinatal outcomes is obesity.⁵⁴⁰ The effect of obesity on outcomes was not able to be determined from the systematic review, the population-based perinatal study, and was not collected as part of the adulthood study.

6.4.6.5 Socioeconomic Status

The effect of socioeconomic status (SES) on outcomes is debatable; however, evidence has suggested that when controlling for SES, IVF was independently associated with adverse perinatal outcomes.⁵⁶¹ The population-based perinatal study published from this thesis controlled for SES,² while the systematic review and adult health survey did not capture this data. Considering that the use of ART is associated with a higher SES,⁵⁶² including in Australia,^{563, 564} and that SES has generally been associated positively with health,^{1056, 1057} it is unlikely that an increased SES will result in adverse outcomes.

6.4.5.6 Confounding is Part of the Aetiological Pathway

Further research of confounding in the outcomes presented would assist in the understanding of donor conception outcomes. In terms of the long-term health of DC people and using a survey to capture data on confounding of the mother such as their obesity and specific details of the parental SES at the time is problematic and prone to considerable errors including the respondent 'guessing' what the information may be.

Even though multiplicity, advanced maternal age, parity, obesity and the use of ART technologies, in general, are potential significant confounders, it does not diminish the outcomes from the perspective that there is still a subset of people conceived with ART that have adverse perinatal outcomes and poorer long-term health trajectories. Except for

multiplicity which can be improved through single embryo transfers and reduced reliance on ovulation induction treatments, the other confounders will always be present in those parents wishing to undertake donor-conception and therefore part of the aetiological pathway.

6.4.7 Donor Origins of Health and Disease

From the evidence presented in this thesis, it appears as though the increased incidences of adverse neonatal and adulthood outcomes may be more strongly linked with the origin of the gametes and their novel antigen nature. A lack of evidence on the effects of cryopreservation on human gametes means that no conclusion can be drawn on its long-term consequences. There is, however, some data and mechanisms that were presented in Chapter 1, which suggests cryopreservation may be problematic and therefore, should still be a concern.

For neonatal outcomes from donor oocyte/embryos and IVF/ICSI with donor sperm, they may also be adversely affected by the culture conditions used in the IVF modality. These culture conditions have been increasingly linked with altered epigenetic profiles and increased imprinting disorders.^{420, 429, 1058, 1059} Subsequently, maternal complications of pregnancy, including PE and PIH, should be considered as significant risk factors for the long-term health of DC people under the DOHaD phenomenon. Furthermore, ICSI using autologous gametes has been correlated with an increased risk of birth defects,⁴⁴⁶ and therefore is also a significant risk factor for the health of DC people considering its current popularity.⁴⁴⁵

In light of the findings of the studies included in this thesis in combination with evidence in the literature, the developmental origins of health and disease acronym, DOHaD, is co-opted for the purposes of this thesis to stand for 'Donor Origins of Health and Disease'. While the health trajectories of DC people on balance have been altered, the question is - have they been harmed significantly to warrant constraining procreative freedoms and a revision of the paradigm? Furthermore, has their welfare been treated as paramount? As a means to answer these questions, a harms-based approach will be used.

6.5 Harms Based Approach

It is appropriate now to return to the harms-based approach described by McMillan.⁹⁵⁴ Problematically, mental health issues may be associated with circumstances and emotions surrounding the psychosocial welfare issues of deception of origins, kinship separation, loss of identity, late discovery, incomplete medical histories and the possibility for consanguineous relationships.⁸³⁹ These stressors may combine with O'Donnell and Meaney's meta-plastic state of mental health⁸³¹ in which DC people may be more sensitive to these postnatal influences to drive their mental health further down the path of adverse events than what may be already occurring through the influence of epigenetic changes associated with PE and PIH. Therefore, adverse mental health in DC adults may have separate aetiologies which also interact with each other synergistically to worsen the outcome.

Evidence from this thesis shows that some DC people are adversely affected perinatally and in adulthood by their mode of conception regardless of disclosure. It is posited that these adverse effects do constitute being harmed.

Additional health concerns are a DC person's ability to obtain a timely diagnosis and appropriate treatment which is adversely impacted by a lack of knowledge of their familial medical health history.^{949, 987} Furthermore, the medical profession as a general rule would be unaware of the potential increased risks for both mental and physical adverse health outcomes associated with being donor-conceived as that is novel information presented in this thesis. The lack of knowledge of the person's conception so that they can discuss this as a possible risk factor for their health with their medical health professional is also problematic as their autonomy over their health has been diminished. Donor-conceived people are being harmed by non-disclosure, lack of access to familial medical histories and also by being conceived with donated gametes.

Knowledge about these potential physical and mental harms is central to the argument by ethicist John McMillan who described that a harms-based approach was not necessarily the best way to address the issue of non-identity as decisions are required preconception when the parents are unaware of what the outcome will be.⁹⁵⁴ However, he also stated that if there was a significant risk of inducing poor health, then the use of procreative autonomy could be questioned,⁹⁵⁴ as is being done here.

With the knowledge presented in this thesis, parents would be able to make a more educated decision about whether to proceed with donor conception if they are aware of the increased risks to the potential child's physical and mental health as well as the mother's own health with the increased risk of PE. Without such information, they do not retain full autonomy over their decisions. Such information is routinely provided for expected risks of trisomy 21 (Down's syndrome) and other disorders, and therefore the information relevant to the risk associated with donor conception should also be disclosed. The risks of harm preconception
are now known. Subsequently, the evidence required by McMillan to address the non-identity problem has been provided.

The identification of various harms that may befall an individual born as a result of donor conception is central to this thesis and essential in assessing the child welfare paramountcy principle.

6.6 Is the Welfare of Donor-Conceived People Being Treated as Paramount?

Chapter 5 established the legal principle of child welfare paramountcy in Australia. It also established that DC children are not excluded but rather are highlighted as requiring special consideration. This special consideration was underscored in the South Australian *Assisted Reproductive Treatment Act*, which also made it a fundamental principle in the operation of the Act.¹⁰⁶⁰ This welfare principle does not cease when childhood ends but also extends to their welfare as an adult and following on from the DOHaD phenomenon should also extend prior to their birth as their welfare is impacted by decisions about the use of donated gametes/embryos.

For any jurisdiction that enshrines the child welfare principle as paramount, they first must assess what welfare outcomes are currently being experienced. Then they should compare those outcomes to some form of standard. In this instance, the standard would be those who have been conceived spontaneously for those conceived with donated sperm (or autologous oocytes for those people conceived with donated oocytes/embryos). It is not feasible to claim that the welfare of the child is being treated as paramount if little consideration is made as to what their welfare currently is and how it compares to others.

From the Australian perspective, there have been steps made concerning the improvement of the welfare of DC people. These include the national prohibition of the use of anonymous donations through the NHMRC guidelines,⁸⁹³ and the introduction of retrospective legislation enabling Victorian DC people to access identifying information, which also gave the same rights to donors.¹⁰⁶¹

The changes occurring in Australia have primarily focused on the psychosocial welfare issue of the right to know who a DC person's donor is, and in some instances who their other DC siblings are. Little effort has been made in considering the physical health welfare issues for DC people except for discussions concerning the access to a familial medical health history, which has been raised in various inquiries and legislative reviews.^{37, 837, 838, 885, 886}

The lack of consideration for physical health outcomes as presented in this thesis is perhaps an area that legislators simply did not or could not possibly begin to comprehend. Nor has the long-term mental health outcomes outside of those associated with the deception of origins, kinship separation, late discovery, identity formation issues and consanguinity been considered. The findings presented in this thesis thus provide new information that has not been previously available. Additionally, the DOHaD phenomenon, as well as knowledge that ART treatments may produce altered long-term health trajectories, are far more recent developments. However, as new knowledge comes to light, legislators need to adapt legislation and regulation by incorporating such data.

Australian jurisdictions have failed to investigate all potential welfare issues thoroughly. Some jurisdictions have provided avenues for experts and members of the public to have input by allowing them to voice their concerns through inquiries and reviews.^{37, 837, 838, 884-886} However, these do not constitute the rigorous scientific approach needed to fully address the question of whether the DC person's welfare is being treated as paramount.

There has been little jurisdictional involvement in ensuring follow up studies of their DC citizens to determine how they are faring, especially long-term. The Australia and New Zealand Assisted Reproduction Database (ANZARD) is capturing ART outcomes from ART clinics, including donor conceptions. However, data regarding those who were spontaneously conceived is not captured for comparison.^{ee} While the ANZARD data was referenced in the South Australian,⁸³⁷ and Western Australian reviews,⁸⁸⁶ it was not mentioned in the Federal Senate, Victorian, New South Wales or Tasmanian inquiries.^{37, 838, 884, 885} Reference to the short and long-term health of DC people were discussed in both the Western Australian and South Australian reviews.^{837, 886} In particular, the South Australian review recommended that the health outcomes of DC people be researched and then used to inform policy to uphold the child welfare paramountcy principle:

"The Minister should, pursuant to sections 9 and 20 of the Assisted Reproductive Treatment Act 1988 (SA), issue regulations, conditions of registration, or directives from time-to-time, informed

^{ce} ANZARD is a data collection initiative of the National Perinatal Epidemiology and Statistics Unit (NPESU) that was created in conjunction with the Fertility Society of Australia (FSA), and the ART clinics around Australia and New Zealand. ANZARD collects ART treatment and neonatal outcome data from ART clinics in Australia. It does not collect information on donor numbers, nor does it collect data on neonatal outcomes of spontaneously conceived Australians and New Zealanders. Annual ANZARD reports are available at: <u>https://npesu.unsw.edu.au/datacollection/australian-new-zealand-assisted-reproduction-database-anzard</u> (last accessed: July 13, 2020).

by research on the short and long term outcomes for people born as a result of A.R.T., that may set the bounds of A.R.T. practice necessary to uphold the principle of the paramountcy of the welfare of the child." pxxxiii.⁸³⁷

These reviews were relatively recent, and no implementation of independent research or ANZARD data has yet been used to inform policy regarding the welfare of the child. Notably, both reviews were independent reviews commissioned by the respective governments and conducted by the same person. Therefore, it is not surprising that the findings of one review are mirrored in the second regarding the use of data to help inform policy.

The short and long-term health outcomes, both physical and mental which are extraneous to the traditional considerations of disclosure, identification of the biological parent (donor), identity formation, familial medical health history and consanguinity have until now been poorly researched and largely ignored. The paramountcy principle is, therefore a paradox; a principle that is ethical, but which has carried little weight in practice. Until more research is conducted, and those research findings are used to influence the paradigm through not only policy but also clinical practice, donor conception will remain paradoxical to the concept of child welfare paramountcy.

From the findings presented in this thesis, the paramountcy principle is not being appropriately upheld in South Australia as part of the operation of the Act, let alone elsewhere in Australia as a principle under various pieces of legislation, regulation or international convention. In short, the welfare of DC people has not been treated as paramount.

The implications of research findings should not be confined to policy and practice paradigms but should also be available to recipient parents so that they are fully informed and can maintain their procreative autonomy. However, this raises the question of how should the findings of this thesis impact parental procreative freedoms.

6.7 Conclusion - Harms v Procreative Freedoms

The first step in addressing the question of whether parents should have unmitigated procreative freedoms is to acknowledge that potential harms can occur from the implementation of past and current donor conception paradigms. These potential harms include not only the findings presented in this thesis of increased frequencies of adverse physical and mental health outcomes in adult DC people as well as adverse perinatal outcomes, but also the issues of deception of their origins, kinship separation, loss of identity, late discovery, lack of a familial medical history and consanguinity.⁸³⁹ The second step is to revise the paradigm by shifting the focus from a parent-centric to a child-centric paradigm.⁸³⁹ In essence, the child welfare paramountcy principle needs to be not only adopted but also implemented by all jurisdictions. Application of this principle inadvertently reduces the procreative freedoms of parents as it may adversely affect their choice. Such as the choice to not disclose to the child, their origins.

It is hereby argued that constraining these freedoms, in effect promotes child welfare paramountcy. The implementation of child welfare paramountcy is not necessarily a zero-sum game in which increased rights and welfare of the child only negatively influences the autonomy, freedoms and beneficence of parents, but can also have the potential to improve them in other ways.

The current paradigm impinges on a parent's autonomy and ability to make fully informed decisions by not providing vital information to the prospective parent before they choose to undergo donor conception. While the increased incidence of preeclampsia has been well established, the knowledge of the increased risk of adverse perinatal outcomes associated with donor conception is relatively new. The systematic reviews and meta-analyses presented in this thesis were published in 2016, 2017 and 2018, and were the first systematic reviews and meta-analyses published in the academic literature on donor conception perinatal outcomes.

It typically takes time before such information is more widely known. It is also unknown if any ART clinics have started disseminating this knowledge to their patients of potential adverse outcomes in the perinatal period associated with donor conception as a treatment modality. Some ART clinics are informing patients of the increased risks for preeclampsia associated with the use of donated gametes which has been known for far longer as is visible on some ART clinic websites.^{1062, 1063} Although whether this is occurring uniformly and or as

part of the consultation procedure is unknown. The increased risk is provided by the Australian Government Department of Health as part of their *Pregnancy Care Guidelines*,¹⁰⁶⁴ and is also freely available on their website,¹⁰⁶⁵ and therefore should be known by all ART clinics in Australia. ART clinics certainly would not be informing their patients of the increased risk for poorer long-term health outcomes for any child they conceive with donated gametes as these outcomes were investigated for the first time as part of this thesis.

The constraining of unmitigated procreative freedoms does not necessarily preclude the use of donor conception. Rather, a constraint could encapsulate how the practice paradigm is conducted specifically and the choices available. Another perspective to consider is that the provision of information about the increased incidences of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy including PE, the increased risk to the mother's own health as well as that of the child both in the short and long-term enables procreative freedom and autonomy rather than restricting it. Procreative freedoms are not only about when, who with, and how to have a child but also about not having a child.⁹²² In a context, more people would be familiar with; it would be widely regarded that contraception has improved procreative freedoms rather than hampered them. In this way, too, having information that would assist the parent to avoid adverse outcomes for the health of themselves and their child could be viewed as improving their procreative freedom.

Harms or adverse health outcomes to the DC person are not confined to just specific conditions but can have further far-reaching implications, including life expectancy. For example, preterm delivery, as observed in donor oocyte-conceived neonates, is associated with significantly increased all-cause mortality in adulthood.¹⁰⁶⁶ Type 1 diabetes which was observed in the adult DC cohort to have higher incidences than the spontaneously conceived cohort has been associated with a decreased life expectancy of 14.2 life-years for men and 17.7 life-years for women.¹⁰⁶⁷ Further reductions in life-expectancy are associated with mental disorders,¹⁰⁶⁸⁻¹⁰⁷⁰ which were observed in the adult DC cohort. These mental disorders in an analysis of over 7.3 million people, resulted in a reduction of life-expectancy between 5.42 years to 14.84 years.¹⁰⁶⁹ The reduction in life-expectancy associated with mental disorders has also been correlated with the physical health of these people through the *Global Burden of Disease Study*, which showed that they might die from physical health disorders such as cardiovascular disease, diabetes, cancer and respiratory disease in addition to suicide associated with their mental disorder.¹⁰⁷¹

The practice paradigm which is associated with increased incidences of preeclampsia primarily but also pregnancy-induced hypertension is correlated with an increase in adverse health outcomes for DC people driven through the DOHaD phenomenon and underlying mechanisms including epigenetic modification. The influence of cryopreservation and or embryo culture cannot be ruled out until further studies have been conducted. It was determined that DC people had been physically and mentally harmed when analysed using a harms-based assessment of these altered health trajectories. These harms were associated with factors surrounding their conception. Consequently, the welfare of DC people has not been treated as paramount.

Currently, the practice paradigm of donor conception and lack of knowledge of outcomes for people conceived is adversely affecting the DC person's welfare due to current procreative freedoms. Recommendations pertaining to revising the paradigm to substantively improve the DC person's welfare and constraining procreative freedoms will be discussed in Chapter 7.

6.7.1 Other Considerations

Due to the adverse neonatal outcomes experienced by DC people which are correlated with increased adulthood morbidity and mortality,⁶⁰⁻⁶² including the poorer long-term physical and mental health outcomes observed in the adult DC health survey, donor conception is associated with an increased health care burden for the individual and society.

Not only is there a substantial immediate and long-term healthcare burden resulting from being born preterm delivery or of low birthweight, but there is also the financial burden that is associated with increased healthcare. For example, in the United States, neonates born preterm delivery on average cost the healthcare insurers USD 76,153, low birthweight costs USD 114,437, and those born at 24 weeks USD 603,778.¹⁰⁷² For those pregnancies complicated with preeclampsia or hypertension, they also represent combined maternal, and infant increased costs of USD 28,603. Mental disorders, as observed in the adult health survey, are reportedly top of the list for costly conditions in the US with direct costs of USD 201 billion in 2013.¹⁰⁷³

Indirectly, mental disorders have been argued to be associated with:

"poverty, unemployment, productivity losses, low educational level, social exclusion and inequality, gender inequity, and violence" $p381.^{1074}$

In effect, increased procreative freedoms through the use of donor conception treatment modalities are correlated with extra economic burdens to the state that extends past the

initial ART treatments, and into the perinatal period, which are then extended into adulthood. The added adult healthcare burden is observed through DOHaD studies and the results of the studies presented in this thesis. These increased health care and economic burdens are irrespective of any confounding reasons as to why DC people fare worse than their spontaneously or autologous oocyte-conceived peers.

The risks of PE for the child's health and welfare has been a clear focus of this thesis. However, the implications for the mother are also worthy of mention, as these are also significant. Preeclampsia, as a leading cause of maternal mortality is well-known.^{1075, 1076} What is perhaps less well known are other long-term health consequences for the mother experiencing a PE complicated pregnancy. The mother is then also more likely to develop conditions such as cardiovascular disease,¹⁰⁷⁷⁻¹⁰⁷⁹ stroke,^{1079, 1080} chronic hypertension,¹⁰⁸¹ cerebral vascular disease,¹⁰⁸² dementia,¹⁰⁸³ postpartum psychiatric episodes,¹⁰⁸⁴ kidney disease,¹⁰⁸⁵⁻¹⁰⁸⁷ diabetes,^{1081, 1088, 1089} and death.^{1079, 1090} The maternal post-partum cardiovascular association is increased for infants born SGA,¹⁰⁹¹⁻¹⁰⁹⁴ and PD,^{1093, 1095} thereby highlighting a link between poor maternal cardiovascular health and foetal growth. Preeclampsia is a severe condition in the longitudinal sense from the perspective of both the child and the mother.

An opportunity exists to revise the paradigm that may not only potentially improve the short and long-term health trajectories of DC people and their mothers but also reduce the healthcare burden to the individual, their family and the state. In the following and final chapter of this thesis, revision of the donor conception paradigm will be considered, and recommendations for altered policy and practice proposed.

CHAPTER 7. RECOMMENDATIONS, PARADIGM REVISION AND CONCLUSIONS

In this thesis, the findings of the empirical studies and the policy analysis have shown that the welfare of DC people has not consistently been treated as paramount, and the procreative freedom exercised by parents has adversely affected the welfare of some children. From the perspective of the findings, these welfare issues include adverse perinatal outcomes such as low birthweight, preterm delivery and birth defects (depending on the donor conception treatment modality), and some altered health outcomes in adulthood with increased incidences of self-reported physical and mental health conditions.

7.1 Introduction

It is apparent from the findings of this thesis that the paradigm of donor conception needs to be revised to strengthen child welfare paramountcy. In this chapter, recommendations will be presented to improve the welfare outcomes of DC people through changes to the practice, policy, education and parental freedoms. Further research will be outlined that will aid in the improvement of the knowledge of donor conception outcomes, followed by concluding remarks pertaining to the findings of the thesis.

The use of ART treatment modalities and technologies provide modifiable factors that can potentially improve the outcomes for the donor-conceived. Advanced maternal age or older mothers, parity, obesity and infertility are all un-modifiable factors from the treatment perspective. These confounders are endemic to the patients, and therefore, recommendations will be restricted to modifiable factors within the practice and the paradigm.

7.2 Recommendations

One modifiable factor that is being widely used to reduce the issue of multiplicity is the use of elective single embryo transfer, which can be applied to IVF treatments, including donor oocyte/embryos and IVF or ICSI with donor sperm. Single embryo transfers should be the preferred treatment modality where appropriate. Multiplicity in donor sperm insemination conceived cohorts is associated with ovulation induction treatments.^{708, 709} Some of these medications, such as clomiphene citrate, have also been associated with an increased risk for adverse perinatal health, increased hospitalisation and birth defects.^{708, 712, 713, 715, 716} In terms of donor sperm conceptions, the ovulation induction regime needs to be carefully monitored to try and reduce multiplicity.

Another modifiable factor is the use of ICSI. Except for its use to treat male fertility factor, its use with donated gametes does not improve the cumulative live birth rate compared to standard IVF,¹⁰⁹⁶ and therefore unwarranted on live birth grounds. Its use in donor conception is somewhat driven by other factors, including using less sperm per treatment. Subsequently, its use in donor conception should be reduced based on the child welfare paramountcy principle to reduce the incidence of birth defects.

Perhaps most importantly and critically for donor conception outcomes is the pregnancy complications of PE, which is an immune-mediated response. For donor sperm treatments, a simple potential methodology is evident from the ample literature highlighting the increased incidence of PE with new fathers and the decreased risk associated with sexual cohabitation, particularly in nulliparous women.^{202, 204} These outcomes are consistent with the immune maladaptation hypothesis for PE concerning novel donor sperm antigens and poor immune tolerance.¹⁰⁹⁷ Human spermatozoa are known to express both human leukocyte antigen (HLA) classes I and II,¹⁰⁹⁸ with the HLA complex well known for its regulation of the immune system. A properly functioning immune system and immune response are vital for a successful and healthy pregnancy.¹⁰⁹⁹ The problem occurs when the immune system maladapts.

Additionally, a study highlighted that those women undergoing donor sperm treatment who had received multiple treatments with sperm from the same donor had a reduced risk for PE.¹⁸¹ The multiple treatments have in effect induced tolerance in the immune system. It is therefore advisable that a series of immune system 'tolerance inducing' treatments with sperm from the same donor be undertaken during the woman's infertile window of her menstrual cycle to enable the immune system to desensitise to the novel antigen. Further research should be conducted to determine the optimum number of tolerance inducing treatments required to desensitise the woman's immune system and reduce the incidence of PE.

For donor oocytes and embryos, the situation has some similarities. The number of HLA class II mismatches between the oocyte donor and recipient mother has been associated with an increased incidence of PE.¹¹⁰⁰ HLA class II molecules have been implicated in the regulation of Natural Killer cells,¹¹⁰¹ with uterine Natural Killer cells being involved in placentation and subsequently preeclampsia.¹¹⁰² Specifically for oocyte donation pregnancies, mothers have an increased risk for developing HLA antibodies specific to the foetus.¹¹⁰³ It has been argued that in oocyte donation pregnancies in comparison to natural conceptions (and by extrapolation

autologous oocytes), that the immunoregulation is different and is likely to be implicated in the pathophysiology of $PE.^{1104, 1105}$

It has also been suggested that tissue type matching of HLA and killer immunoglobulin-like receptor^{ff} variants between oocyte donors and recipient mothers could potentially be conducted to help reduce the potential for preeclamptic pregnancies.^{1106, 1107} The results presented in this thesis is suggestive that such a methodology is worthy of investigation.

Currently, there exist some treatments that are used to reduce the incidences of PE, such as aspirin,¹¹⁰⁸ vitamin D,¹¹⁰⁹ calcium,¹¹¹⁰ low-molecular-weight heparin¹¹¹¹ and folic acid.¹¹¹² However, these methodologies do not treat the cause, which is the novel nature of the antigen, whereas the recommendations provided above attempt to treat the cause. Instead, these treatments involving medications or supplements have the potential for side-effects.

Problematically, the use of donor gametes/embryos increases the risks not only for the child to have poorer health, but also the mother due to PE. A reduction in the incidence of PE would significantly improve both outcomes. Not only is a healthy child a significant desire of any parent, let alone those choosing donor conception methodologies, but the recommendations may improve their odds of achieving this.

Increased procreative freedoms which have incorporated the use of ART have raised concerns of associated increased risks for altered health trajectories for those conceived with ART including IVF and ICSI,^{57, 671, 941, 1113, 1114} and now also donated gametes/embryos from the evidence presented in this thesis. By providing prospective parents with an increased ability to have a child through the introduction of ART, some people have been created who are more likely to have poorer health in adulthood, both physically and mentally than their spontaneously conceived peers. While ameliorating the pain of one person or a couple of people is beneficence, it has negatively impacted the most vulnerable person, the child. These adverse outcomes thereby conflict with the child welfare paramountcy principle.

In Chapter 6, it was argued that procreative freedoms should not be unmitigated but constrained such that the welfare of the child is held as the primary consideration. The findings of the systematic reviews, perinatal study and adult health study support constraining procreative freedoms by showing that there are increased risks to both the

^{ff} Uterine Natural Killer cells expressing killer immunoglobulin-like receptor bind to HLA molecules on the invading trophoblast during placentation and inhibitory killer immunoglobulin-like receptors have been implicated in preeclampsia.¹¹⁰⁶

physical and mental health of people conceived with donated gametes in both the short and long-term. Eight recommendations are now presented to improve the outcomes for DC people.

7.2.1 Eight Key Recommendations for Improving Welfare Outcomes

Improvements to child welfare can be made using the following recommendations:

- Donor sperm treatments should be conducted with a period of immune system tolerance treatments without the possibility of pregnancy in an attempt to reduce preeclampsia.
- Donor oocyte/embryo treatments should involve HLA and killer immunoglobulin-like receptor matching between the oocyte donor and recipient mother in an attempt to reduce preeclampsia.
- 3) Clinicians, ART clinics, fertility nurses and ART counsellors should counsel and fully inform their patients of the increased risks for the short and long-term physical and mental health of their child.
- 4) Clinicians, ART clinics, fertility nurses and ART counsellors should counsel and fully inform their patients of the increased risks for hypertensive disorders of pregnancy including PE associated with the use of donated gametes/embryos and the correlated short and long-term health consequences for the mother. This counselling should also extend to the risks associated with multiplicity.
- 5) Donor conception treatments should endeavour to reduce the risk of multiplicity by using elective single embryo transfers in the case of donor oocyte/embryo treatments and reduced use of, and or careful monitoring of ovulation induction in the case of donor sperm treatments.
- 6) ICSI should be reserved for only male factor infertility treatments in donor conception.
- 7) Parents should inform their child of their origins from an early age to improve medical diagnosis and psychosocial welfare outcomes.
- Jurisdictions must uphold the welfare paramountcy principle by investigating the welfare of people conceived with donated gametes and use that information to help inform policy.

With the implementation of these recommendations, it is possible to alter the health and welfare trajectories of DC people. Improvements in physical and mental health outcomes reduce the level of harm befalling those who are adversely affected but also takes a step towards honouring the child welfare paramountcy principle. In order to improve outcomes

through the above recommendations, changes to the paradigm are required to support their implementation.

7.2.2 Revision of the Paradigm

Implementing these recommendations to create change is not an easy task. Historically, change to the donor conception paradigm has been ongoing for decades ever since the first legislation was enacted in the 1980s and is still currently undergoing change. A multipronged approach should be implemented to assist with the revision of the paradigm.

7.2.2.1 Education of Health Professionals

Health professionals need to be educated that donor conception creates an at-risk group to assist in the care of their patients. Specifically, ART clinicians must be aware that the use of donated gametes is associated with increased risks for hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, including preeclampsia, as well as adverse perinatal and adult outcomes for the offspring.^{1, 4, 5, 181, 275, 656} Accordingly, this would allow them to counsel patients of the increased risks and also implement specific treatment methodologies to reduce the incidence of preeclampsia as included in the eight key recommendations.

Obstetricians also have to be educated on the increased risk of preeclampsia, pregnancyinduced hypertension and adverse perinatal outcomes associated with the use of donated gametes.^{181, 182, 185, 275, 656} They also need to be aware of the increased risk for induction of labour, forceps delivery and caesarean section associated with donor sperm conceptions as observed in the meta-analysis presented in this thesis. These increased risks have direct implications for the management and treatment of the mother during pregnancy and during delivery.

General practitioners, physicians and mental health professionals need to be educated on the evidence that DC people are an at-risk group for increased incidences of adverse physical and mental health outcomes.^{1, 4, 5, 656} Furthermore, they also need to be educated on the increased risks for those DC people who were born from a gestation complicated by PE to experience adverse physical and mental health outcomes.^{220, 842, 1115, 1116} From the parental perspective, these medical professionals also need to be aware that mothers that have had a pregnancy complicated by preeclampsia are also at increased risk of long-term adverse physical and mental health outcomes.^{702, 1115, 1117-1119} This knowledge can potentially be critical for the care and treatment of their patients.

ART counsellors and fertility nurses should also be educated on these increased risks and assist in the dissemination of information to the patients prior to undergoing donor conception treatments.

While some health professionals may be aware of some of these risks, there is a need to educate them on new information, including the findings of this thesis. The education of health professionals is complex and multifactorial. For new health professionals, the information could be introduced as part of their university studies in which DOHaD (including donor and ART origins) and its implications for the health of people must be introduced as part of their education. For existing health professionals, the dissemination of information to them is more complicated. Some evidence suggests that online continuing medical education can improve the knowledge of health professionals,^{1120, 1121} however, workshops/seminars, lectures and manuals/literature may be equally effective.^{1122, 1123} More modern online methodologies being used for education with some success have included the use of apps on smartphones/tablets.¹¹²² For those health professionals that have the ability to do so, attendance at specific conferences can also assist with new knowledge acquisition.¹¹²⁴

The education of clinicians and guidance for clinical practice is also currently being provided by the Australian Government's Department of Health, through the *Clinical Practice Guidelines: Pregnancy Care.* These guidelines describe that clinicians should be identifying women with risk factors for PE by stating:

"Identifying women with risk factors for or clinical signs of pre-eclampsia allows timely provision of advice on prevention and symptoms that may indicate a need for additional care." p150.¹⁰⁶⁴

As part of the Australian Government's identification of risks for PE, they have included the use of donated gametes:

"assisted reproductive technology: in contrast to the findings on prevalence above, systematic reviews suggested that risk was increased in women receiving donor oocytes (OR 4.34; 95%CI 3.10 to 6.06; *P*<0.0001) (Blazquez et al 2016; Masoudian et al 2016) or sperm (OR 1.63; 95%CI 1.36 to 1.95) (Gonzalez-Comadran et al 2014)"p152.¹⁰⁶⁴

Furthermore, the guidelines highlight the long-term health risks to the mother resulting from a pregnancy complicated by PE and that those health professionals such as obstetricians, GPs, and midwives should be aware of these risks. However, the guidelines do not describe the increased risks to the health of children resulting from pregnancies complicated by PE even though these risks are known.^{220, 1115, 1125}

ART counsellors in Australia must follow the *Guidelines for Professional Standards of Practice Infertility Counselling* provided by the Australian and New Zealand Infertility Counsellors Association (ANZICA) which is the peak body for ART counsellors in Australia and New Zealand.¹¹²⁶ Both the Department of Health's pregnancy care and ANZICA's counsellor guidelines can be updated and disseminated to all Australian ART clinicians/counsellors in addition to education at various symposiums and conferences held by the Fertility Society of Australia and attended by ART clinicians and counsellors. Further dissemination of information to and counselling of parents is also vitally important in the revision of the paradigm.

7.2.2.2 Counselling of Parents

Parents should, as part of their treatment, be seeking all information concerning outcomes and potential risks associated with that treatment modality. It is also an obligation on the clinician, fertility nurses, ART clinic and ART counsellors that they provide such information so that the parents can maintain autonomy over their procreative freedoms. However, counselling to parents by ART clinicians, fertility nurses and counsellors of the increased risks to the welfare of the DC person is only achievable after these professionals are first educated about these increased risks as described above.

Specifically, Australian ART counsellors have a significant role in disseminating information to their patients under the guidelines specified by ANZICA. The goal of ANZICA, as stated on their website, is:

"It is essential that counsellors have a voice in the field of Reproductive Technology both as advocates for the clients and for the potential unborn child."¹¹²⁷

This statement highlights that ART counsellors in Australia play a crucial role in advocating for the welfare of the child under the paramountcy principle.

Furthermore, the ANZICA guidelines stipulate:

"assist with the clarification of the potential impact of the proposed treatment (particularly psychosocial)" ${\rm p6}$

- "identify any risk factors for the patients e.g. mental health history" p6
- "provide supplementary information and resources as appropriate" p6
- "Adjusting to the medical realities of a "high risk" pregnancy, the ante-natal and post-natal implications, for the mother and the babies" p8

"Current guidelines and research and information to assist to tell donor offspring about the story of their conception and advice re available resources." p15.¹¹²⁶

These ANZICA guidelines provide clear references to the dissemination of information to their patients regarding risks to the mother and child that includes not only disclosure but also

their medical welfare. These guidelines are supported by the NHMRC guidelines, which also describe that parents using donor conception should be counselled on:

"any potential short or long-term physical and psychosocial implications for the person who would be born, the individual or couple, acknowledging that these may be uncertain" p31. "the currently available published data on morbidity, and short and long-term outcomes for persons born through ART, including for future generations" p31. "the potential significance of the biological connection, the right of persons born to know the details of their genetic origins, and the benefits of early disclosure" p35.⁸⁸⁷

The dissemination and discussion of risks to the mother is also expressly described in the Department of Health's pregnancy care guidelines:

"It is important that women are given information about the symptoms of pre-eclampsia from early pregnancy." $p154.^{1064}$

The Department of Health in that statement describes that the woman should be counselled on preeclampsia early in their pregnancy. Problematically, from a donor conception perspective, the increased risk has been implicated through their choice of donor gametes/embryos. Considering that PE is such a significant contributor to both maternal and foetal morbidity and mortality in both the short and long-term, these risks should arguably be disclosed before conception. Two pieces of national guidelines provided by the Australian government and one guideline provided by the peak governing body associated with fertility treatment in Australia, therefore, stipulate that parents should be counselled on disclosure and the risks to the health of the child and the woman receiving the treatment. This counselling would also form part of an altered practice paradigm.

7.2.2.3 Alteration of the Practice Paradigm

As described in the eight key recommendations, techniques should be implemented that potentially reduce the incidences of preeclampsia and therefore, subsequent associated adverse health outcomes perinatally and long-term. If these were implemented as a standard practice rather than as an add-on that occurs with some fertility treatments,¹¹²⁸ then the welfare paramountcy principle would be appropriately implemented. Many add-ons are claimed to be costly and ineffective,¹¹²⁹ however, if these preeclampsia avoidance techniques are shown to be successful, the long-term costs that they potentially could save for the individual and society are substantial.

Findings from this thesis were unable to determine the effect that cryopreservation and embryo culture had on the outcomes investigated. However, considering that there have been significant concerns raised regarding their impact on the health of those conceived with these

technologies,^{427, 1130, 1131} it is imperative that further research be conducted to improve the understanding of their implications. As described in the previous section on counselling of parents, the ANZICA guidelines¹¹²⁶ in addition to the NHMRC guidelines,⁸⁸⁷ specify that parents should be counselled on the benefits of disclosure of the child's mode of conception as part of the practice paradigm, which can have further implications.

7.2.2.4 Disclosure

The discussion of disclosure in this section will not be restricted to the parents disclosing to the child that they are donor-conceived. It will also include discussion concerning disclosure to their obstetrician that their pregnancy involved a conception with donated gametes/embryos, and also to general practitioners and other health professionals that the DC person was conceived with donated gametes/embryos.

In the immediate obstetric sense of carrying a DC baby to term, the obstetrician should be made aware of the fact the mother is carrying a DC baby. This disclosure will enable the obstetrician not only to be hypervigilant to the increased risk for maternal disorders of pregnancy including preeclampsia and pregnancy-induced hypertension but also the increased risk for preterm delivery, low birthweight and birth defects. Disclosure to the obstetrician is critical for patient management of both the mother and baby.

Parental freedoms and choice, such as withholding information from the child may have seemed appropriate for the parent's agenda. However, they are not appropriate from a child welfare paramountcy perspective.¹¹³² A systematic review has highlighted that the majority of DC people have not had their conception disclosed to them.⁷⁴⁷ Although currently it is recommended that parents disclose to their child that they are donor-conceived.^{878, 887, 1126}

Historically, donor conception was used by heterosexual couples; however, single mothers and same-sex couples are now the dominant family type utilising donor conception.^{1133, 1134} There has also been an observed increase in disclosure rates in these family types compared to heterosexual families.^{750, 1135}

Evidence has suggested that the stigma associated with infertility is one reason why parents may not disclose.^{1136, 1137} Another potential reason is the inability to access information, particularly for those parents who have conceived using an anonymous donor.¹¹³⁸ Without information or the ability to access information, the parents may be reluctant to disclose. Assisting parents in disclosing to the child their origins have been paradigm shifts that have created more open systems where more information may be made available. For example, the

prohibition of anonymous donors in countries such as Australia,⁸⁸⁷ the Netherlands,¹¹³⁹ New Zealand,¹¹⁴⁰ Sweden,¹¹⁴¹ and the UK,⁵⁰² has enabled parents to disclose to their child, knowing that the information will be available if the child seeks it. Elsewhere, the use of anonymous donors has also been decreasing,¹¹⁴² which has assisted the parents in being able to disclose.

Regardless of parental reasons, studies of DC adults have highlighted that some are distressed and traumatised by their parent's procreative freedom including their lack of early disclosure, which has adversely affected them emotionally and physically.^{746, 830, 837, 838, 965, 1143} Further assistance is already provided in the Australian context through ART counsellors providing information to the parents during their counselling sessions prior to undergoing donor conception treatment of the need to disclose to the child as well as advice on how to disclose.¹¹²⁶

Not only should disclosure occur as a matter of principle, but the disclosure should occur early in childhood, preferably before adolescence.¹¹⁴⁴ Early disclosure has been shown to produce less trauma to the DC person than disclosure in adolescence or adulthood.^{800, 844, 1145} External to the psychosocial welfare issues associated with the disclosure of donor conception are those that are pertinent to the findings of this thesis. These issues are the physical and mental health outcomes that are particularly relevant to the health profession.

Whether disclosure to a general practitioner or other health professionals about a DC person's conception status occurs from the parents or the DC person themselves is not important. What is important is that the general practitioner or health professional is made aware of the person's donor conception status to identify them as being in an at-risk group. With the findings from this thesis known, in addition to access to the donor's familial medical health history, the ability for quick diagnosis and appropriate treatment can be improved.^{949, 987, 1002-1004} The disclosure of the use of donor conception and also any incidence of preeclampsia to health professionals is also significant for the mother's long-term physical and mental health.^{220, 1090, 1117, 1118, 1146}

The disclosure of a person's donor conception status has the potential to improve not only the welfare of the DC person but also the mother and is, therefore, in the best interests of all parties. As described, disclosure can be influenced by the stigma associated with infertility.^{1136, 1137} Stigma is a component of the culture surrounding infertility and donor conception, which also needs to be addressed.

7.2.2.5 Culture Change

While culture change can refer to numerous areas, in this context, the issue of stigma in society as a form of culture, will be specifically addressed. Infertility has historically been and continues to be associated with significant stigma,¹¹⁴⁷⁻¹¹⁵⁰ including the receiving of ART treatments such as donor conception.^{1136, 1137, 1151, 1152} This situation has been improving over the years with a reduction in infertility and ART treatment stigma.^{1153, 1154} However, as the majority of parents are still not disclosing, even though disclosure rates are increasing,⁷⁴⁷ it would appear that further destigmatisation is warranted. While this may not result in all parents disclosing as some may choose to withhold the information for other reasons, destigmatisation can be viewed as beneficent to all parties.

Reducing the stigma associated with infertility and the receiving of ART treatments is an effect of normalisation. This normalisation has been suggested to be achievable through conversation,^{1155, 1156} public education campaigns,^{1157, 1158}, non-judgemental environments in healthcare,¹¹⁵⁹ online support groups^{1155, 1160, 1161} and media stories.¹¹⁵⁵ Stories, in general, have been empirically linked to the reduction of stigma in abortion,¹¹⁶² and therefore, could be a crucial component in reducing the stigma of infertility. The use of online support groups has also been used by DC people to help reduce the stigma they feel with being donor-conceived.⁸²⁸ Reducing stigma can, therefore, be achieved through numerous avenues.

Another avenue which was described by Cook and Dickens specified that law (and therefore policy), has a significant role to play in the reduction of stigma in reproductive health and infertility.¹¹⁶³ Policy change is not only a potential source for the reduction of stigma, but it can also significantly revise the paradigm to encapsulate child welfare paramountcy properly.

7.2.2.6 Policy Change

Policy change can be a long and complicated process that can span many decades. An example of such a process is the legislative changes that occurred in Victoria that culminated in world-first legislation awarding DC people and donors retrospective access to identifying information on each other.¹⁰⁶¹ The Victorian experience subsequently provides an excellent example of how policy change can be created.

Allan described the process as involving many factors, including:

1) Various Victorian inquiries starting in the 1980s prior to the introduction of the states first donor conception legislation;

2) Further Federal and state inquiries over the decades;

3) Submission to the inquiries by various interested parties, particularly those from the donor conception triad of DC people, parents and donors;

4) Lobbying by members of the triad, specifically DC people and parents;

5) Media campaigns instigated by DC people;

6) Introduction of a private members bill to the Victorian parliament, and finally;

7) The introduction of a bill by the government of the day in 2015, which was passed in 2016.¹¹⁶⁴

As can be seen from the steps listed above, the Victorian experience has been a long and ongoing process over 30+ years that has required input from numerous parties. Policy change is, therefore, not a simple process within the context of donor conception in Australia.

At the forefront of these inquiries in Australia is the lobbying and media campaigns of DC people themselves and parents to instigate legislative and regulatory change.^{31, 37, 838, 884, 885} Furthermore, they can be pivotal in getting inquiries started. For example, the Federal Senate inquiry was instigated by the Donor Conception Support Group of Australia^{gg} who successfully petitioned the Federal government to conduct an inquiry.³¹

Alternatively, another means of instigating policy change is for the interested party to undertake court proceedings to challenge the legislation. Successful challenges have been previously conducted by DC people to challenge donor anonymity in the UK¹¹⁶⁵ and by parents to reduce discrimination in the access to ART treatments in Australia.¹¹⁶⁶⁻¹¹⁶⁹

More simplified means of creating policy change are occurring in the states of South Australia and Western Australia, which have conducted reviews of their legislation as stipulated in their existing donor conception legislation.^{837, 886} As part of these reviews, all interested parties including DC people, parents, donors and others can make submissions to the review. The recommendations of these reviews are yet to be fully implemented. However, South Australia is in the process of creating a donor conception register,^{1170, 1171} which was one of the recommendations of the South Australian review. These reviews also suggested that research be conducted into the short and long-term health outcomes for DC people.^{837, 886} Future research will be essential to the process of paradigm revision that has been outlined.

^{gg} The DCSG was a self-funded organisation run by volunteers that started in 1993. Membership was made up of "people considering or using donor sperm, egg or embryo, those who already have children conceived on donor programs, adult donor offspring and donors, as well as social workers, clinic staff, researchers and other interested people." The DCSG has sinced dissolved. p708³¹

Suggestions for not only the investigation of short and long-term health outcomes but other areas of donor conception will now be discussed.

7.2.3 Future Research Suggestions

This thesis has presented significant findings regarding the welfare outcomes for DC people. It has also highlighted significant gaps in the literature and illuminated further areas of study that require investigation.

Returning to the information obtained from the systematic reviews, increased numbers of studies investigating perinatal outcomes of donor sperm conception in comparison to those who are spontaneously conceived are required. These studies should follow a similar systematic approach as presented in the population-based study of donor sperm perinatal outcomes from South Australia that were presented, in preference to those that investigate few outcomes and which fail to account for appropriate confounding. Population-based studies would improve the rigour and reduce bias in the studies. These studies should then be added to the existing systematic review and meta-analysis to improve the knowledge of the perinatal outcomes associated with donor sperm conception and determine whether the current findings of the meta-analysis are supported or refuted.

The systematic reviews showed that a dearth of studies had been conducted on the outcomes occurring from embryo donation (double donation). Subsequently, further studies are required to enable meta-analysis to be conducted in a manner similar to the meta-analysis of donor oocyte outcomes. This meta-analysis would allow the determination of whether the addition of donor sperm, altered the outcomes further than those observed in donor oocytes.

Also highlighted from the systematic reviews was the lack of quantifiable health data in childhood. Instead, there has been considerable research conducted on child-parent interaction and family function in DC families.⁸²⁴ Cohort studies of childhood health outcomes would improve this situation substantively; however, data-linkage studies which can connect clinic treatment data, perinatal data and childhood health data would be the most rigorous option. Data-linkage was used in the population-based donor sperm perinatal study conducted from South Australian data. This information could then be further linked with health data that is collected on children throughout their childhood.

The self-reported adult health study of donor sperm-conceived people conducted as part of this thesis was the first that has been published. It was an exploratory study which addressed

the question of whether there was any evidence that DC people had altered health trajectories. Subsequently, because of both its exploratory nature, and that it is the first of its kind, further studies are required to ascertain whether the findings apply to the broader DC community. Considering that the online DC community is continually expanding, a similar study with an increased sample size could potentially be conducted to see if the results are different. As all studies involving DC adults are biased through self-selection and nondisclosure, data-linkage studies would be preferable to remove bias in that area.

Investigations into the effect of cryopreservation on DC people health outcomes in this thesis were inconclusive. However, the potential negative impact resulting from cryopreservation is still a concern. In terms of sperm cryopreservation, the most appropriate study that would address this question is to examine the use of fresh and cryopreserved sperm use in artificial insemination with the woman's partner's sperm. Preferably this study would be done with couples that have sexually cohabitated for a significant period to reduce the incidence of PE. Such a study would reduce potential confounding from novel sperm antigens. The effect of oocyte/embryo cryopreservation has been an issue that is currently being investigated by various researchers with some suggesting improved perinatal outcomes of higher birthweights (but still within the normal birthweight category)¹¹⁷²⁻¹¹⁷⁴ and reduced incidence of SGA.¹¹⁷⁴ Research in the area of oocyte cryopreservation outcomes needs to continue.

This thesis highlighted the significant burden of PE and its association with perinatal and adulthood outcomes in DC people. It was recommended that future donor conception treatment regimens implement practices which aim to reduce PE such as donor sperm tolerance treatments and oocyte donor HLA and killer immunoglobulin-like receptor matching. Therefore, studies are required to determine if such strategies are successful in reducing the incidences of PE. Furthermore, data should also be collected on obstetric and perinatal outcomes to determine if the adverse outcomes are ameliorated through the implementation of these strategies. Longitudinal studies would be required to determine if adult health outcomes have improved as a result.

Irrespective of whether the incidence of PE can be reduced through the implementation of the first two recommendations, it would be pertinent to study any differences in the long-term health of those people conceived with donated gametes from pregnancies that were uncomplicated. Such a study would enable the investigation of the influence of other treatment modality factors that may also affect long-term health trajectories. These studies would help address concerns associated with laboratory manipulation and embryo culture.

The culture of embryos and its health effects is currently an area that has already been receiving attention as part of a broader investigation into the effects of ART treatment modalities.^{443, 738, 1059}

Finally, studies have highlighted that those offspring gestated under preeclamptic conditions have altered epigenetic profiles. It would therefore be of considerable interest to determine in any study that has shown adverse health outcomes in a DC cohort if those adversely affected people had altered epigenetic profiles in comparison to the control or comparison cohort that is being used. Such a study would assist in answering the question of whether adverse health outcomes in DC people were correlated with altered epigenetic profiles, which would be consistent with the DOHaD phenomenon and provide a mechanism explaining why these altered trajectories are occurring.

The aforementioned studies would assist in future research aims. However, returning to the original research aims of this thesis, a determination of whether they were achieved will now be made.

7.2.4 Achievement of the Thesis Research Aims

Specifically, concerning the research aims presented in Chapter 1 (section 1.3.1):

- 1. The primary aim of the research was to obtain quantifiable physical and mental health data on DC people for two stages of life:
- a) perinatally (physical health outcomes);
- b) adulthood (physical and mental health outcomes).

This aim was achieved by presenting data on donor sperm, oocyte and embryo outcomes in the perinatal period compared to an appropriate comparison group. Self-reported physical and mental health outcomes of adult DC people were presented in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults.

2. Determine if the quantifiable health of DC people is altered when compared to their appropriate comparator group.

This aim was achieved with data presented showing that a significantly increased incidence of adverse outcomes was observed for donor oocyte and donor sperm neonates. Data on donor embryo outcomes were inconclusive. Self-reports of diagnosed and own experience outcomes for adult DC people highlighted that a small proportion of the total number of health outcomes analysed was significantly different from the self-reports from spontaneously conceived adults.

3. Determine if adult DC people have health outcomes that have been potentially influenced by their mode of conception and which are implicated in the DOHaD phenomenon.

This aim was achieved through the correlation between the increased incidences of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, particularly preeclampsia, which are associated with the use of donated gametes/embryos and the increased incidences of adverse outcomes both perinatally and long-term. Preeclampsia is a significant source of epigenetic change and implicated in DOHaD in the literature, as described in Chapter 1.

4. Assess health outcome data within the donor conception paradigm to determine if the welfare of DC people is appropriately considered in Australia.

This aim was achieved through the analysis of the altered health outcomes in the context of the ethico-legal principle of child welfare paramountcy in Australia. This analysis showed that the welfare of DC people is not being treated as paramount.

With the research aims achieved, this thesis will now present the final conclusion.

7.3 Conclusion

Eight recommendations were made that may improve the welfare outcomes for DC people. The first two pertain directly to the crux of this thesis and the question of whether the health outcomes of people conceived with donated gametes/embryos are different from those conceived spontaneously or through autologous oocytes. Preeclampsia is a significant health care burden with severe implications for both the mother and child during pregnancy but also long-term. This burden is also passed on to future generations with those gestated under preeclamptic conditions more likely to have a child also gestated under preeclamptic conditions²⁴¹⁻²⁴⁶ creating a cycle of increased burden and adverse long-term physical and mental health. An opportunity exists to implement modifiable factors that may reduce the incidence of preeclampsia. However, this potentially impacts an adult's procreative freedoms.

Adults currently have freedom of choice in procreation using donor conception. This freedom does not fit precisely within Robertson's broad freedom definition⁹²² but is already partially constrained to fit within the legislation, regulation and the person's biological ability. Returning to the argument by Bromham and Lilford is the claim that laws and principles that

benefit one party can impinge on the autonomy and beneficence to another, which may be an injustice.⁹¹⁶ In the case of donor conception, laws and principles that uphold child welfare paramountcy by ameliorating the potential harms can potentially be viewed as reducing the procreative autonomy and freedom of the parents. However, this is juxtaposed against the decreased healthcare burden to the child, parents and society, that procreative freedom constraint would bring, which is beneficence. While some parental freedoms would be reduced, others would be increased, including the ability to give critical information to their child. This information is essential for a child's development, wellbeing and health diagnoses.

It has been observed that unmitigated procreative freedoms have the potential to adversely affect the physical and mental welfare of the most vulnerable, the child. As the welfare of the child has been institutionalised as being paramount, the procreative freedoms should be constrained to cater to this paramountcy principle. This constraint should not be taken as meaning that parents cannot use donor conception at all, instead, when donor conception is used, various treatment modalities and specific social environments (such as disclosure) should be implemented that places the welfare interests of the child first rather than the interests of the parent and or donor. This revision of parental freedoms and the paradigm is essential when the state has been involved in the donor conception process by providing services and funds. Such a position is supported by Hall and Gillam who argued:

"But reproductive liberty doesn't automatically extend to unfettered ART access."

and

"Where the state has an active role in bringing children into being, it would fail future children by not acting to ensure their well-being."¹¹⁷⁵

Improvements to outcomes achievable through paradigm revision are not confined to the long-term health and welfare interests of the donor-conceived and the mother, but also may provide significant economic savings to the individual and the state. The improved physical and mental health outcomes for the DC person would be associated with improved productivity and a lower health care burden in terms of both resources and direct costs. In the previous chapter (section 6.7.1 'Other Considerations'), some of the direct extra costs associated with increased incidences of preterm delivery, low birthweight, preeclampsia and mental health were outlined. Long-term extra health care costs are also relevant to the mother experiencing a preeclamptic pregnancy due to their altered health trajectories associated with preeclampsia.¹¹⁷⁶ If jurisdictions fully embrace and implement the child

welfare paramountcy principle, substantial economic savings can be made in addition to welfare outcomes to the child and mother.

7.3.1 Final Remarks

This thesis provides a significant original contribution to knowledge by presenting:

1) The first systematic reviews on donor sperm, oocyte and embryo neonatal outcomes.

2) The first population-based analysis of South Australian donor sperm neonatal outcomes.

3) The first exploratory study of the physical and mental health of adult donor-conceived people.

4) Evidence that donor oocyte-conceived neonates are more likely to be born with an increased risk for low birthweight, very low birthweight, preterm delivery, preterm delivery with low birthweight, as a twin or higher-order multiple and at a lower mean gestational age than those conceived with IVF using autologous oocytes. They were also less likely to be born at term with low birthweight. However, they were not significantly different in terms of their mean birthweight or the incidences of birth defects.

5) Evidence that donor sperm-conceived neonates are more likely to be born with an increased risk for low birthweight, birth defects, to be delivered via caesarean section, with forceps delivery, through induction of labour and that their mother was more likely to experience preeclampsia than those conceived spontaneously. However, they were not significantly different in terms of their mean birthweight, mean gestational age, the incidences of low birthweight, preterm delivery, very preterm delivery, small for gestational age, large for gestational age and perinatal mortality.

6) Evidence that a specific cohort of donor-conceived adults self-reported increased incidences of being diagnosed with type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, Hashimoto's disease, acute bronchitis, environmental allergies, sleep apnoea, depressive disorder, attention deficit disorder or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, and autism or autism spectrum disorder than those conceived spontaneously. They were also more likely to report having undergone surgery to have ear tubes or grommets implanted. However, they were not significantly more likely to self-report being diagnosed with the majority of physical health outcomes analysed.
7) Evidence that a specific cohort of donor-conceived adults self-reported experiencing greater incidences of the following in comparison to those conceived spontaneously; panic attacks, recurrent nightmares, having difficulty forming their identity, having an eating disorder, alcohol/drug dependency, learning difficulties, and had visited a mental health

professional. However, they were not significantly different in terms of being diagnosed with an anxiety disorder, bipolar disorder or to self-report greater incidences of insomnia.
8) Evidence that a specific cohort of donor-conceived adults self-reported being more stressed as determined by DASS-21 analysis than those conceived spontaneously.

What is clear from the findings of this thesis is that we are only starting to understand the implications of our origins and how the environment concerning our conception, gestation and development can have far-reaching consequences for not only the health of the person conceived but the health of future generations. Whether looking at perinatal outcomes or those in adulthood, there is evidence supporting the Donor Origins of Health and Disease.

This thesis has highlighted that the well-intentioned child welfare paramountcy principle is a paradox in the field of donor conception. It has also highlighted that by enabling greater procreative freedoms to parents that there is also a possibility that some DC people will have adverse health outcomes both when they are born and in adulthood which are associated with their mode of conception and which can potentially be passed on to future generations. By opening the lid of ART treatments, we may have inadvertently opened Pandora's box.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1 Systematic Reviews Publications

Appendix 1.1 Systematic Review of Donor Oocyte Offspring Outcomes

See next page

D H Adams, R A Clark, M J Davies, S de Lacey. A Meta-Analysis of Neonatal Health Outcomes From Oocyte Donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016 Jun;7(3):257-272. doi: 10.1017/S2040174415007898. Epub 2015 Nov 27.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission. ¹

Journal of Developmental Origins of Hatlah and Disease (2016), 7(3), 257–272. Cambridge University Press and the International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2015 doi:10.1017/S2040174415007898

REVIEW

Crossblad

A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation

D. H. Adams¹*, R. A. Clark¹, M. J. Davies^{2,3} and S. de Lacey¹

¹School of Nursing and Midwifery, Hinders University, Bedford Park, SA, Australia
 ²Robinson Institute, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia
 ³Discipline of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

Donated oocytes are a treatment modality for female infertility which is also associated with increased risks of preeclampsia. Subsequently it is important to evaluate if there is concomitant increased risks for adverse neonatal events in donated oocyte neonates. A structured search of the literature using PubMed, EMBASE and Cochrane Reviews was performed to investigate the perinatal health outcomes of offspring conceived from donor oocytes compared with autologous oocytes. Meta-analysis was performed on comparable outcomes data. Twenty-eight studies were eligible and included in the review, and of these, 23 were included in a meta-analysis. Donor oocyte neonates are at increased risk of being born with low birth weight (<2500 g) [risk ratio (RR): 1.18, 95% confidence interval (CI): 1.14-1.22, P-value (P) < 0.00001], very low birth weight (<1500 g) (RR: 1.24, CI: 1.15-1.35, P < 0.00001), preterm (<37 weeks) (RR: 1.26, CI: 1.23-1.30, P < 0.00001), of lower gestational age (mean difference -0.3 weeks to -0.25 weeks, P < 0.00001, and preterm with low birth weight (RR: 1.24, CI: 1.19-1.29, P < 0.00001), when compared with autologous oocyte neonates. Conversely, low birth weight outcomes were improved in term donor oocyte neonates (RR: 0.86, CI: 0.8-0.93, P = 0.0003). These negative outcomes remained significant when controlling for multiple deliveries. The donor oocyte risk rates are higher than those found in general ART outcomes, are important considerations for the counselling of infertile patients and may also influence the long term health of the offspring.

Received 29 April 2015; Revised 14 September 2015; Accepted 2 November 2015; First published online 27 November 2015

Key words: donor conception, meta-analysis, neonate, oocyte, outcome

Introduction

The use of donor oocytes is an increasingly common strategy for the treatment of female infertility. The manipulation of gametes and culture of embryos, however, have the potential to negatively influence embryological development and perinatal outcomes compared to normally conceived children.¹ Moreover, Assisted Reproductive Technologies (ART) perinatal outcomes are worse than those observed from spontaneous conceptions with increased incidences of birth defects (BD), pretern delivery (PD), lower birth weights and mortality.^{2–7} Additionally, poor neonatal outcomes have been linked with increased incidences of morbidity and mortality in later life in the general population,^{8–10} and phenotypically normal ART offspring have also been linked to increased epigenetic changes throughout their genome.¹¹

With adverse perinatal outcomes from the ART population already established, there is an opportunity to consider the pattern of outcomes within specific exposure groups to identify opportunities for intervention and to inform patient decision making. Donor oocyte conceptions form one such sub-group and has a novel characteristic within the ART population. The woman receiving treatment will be gestating an embryo derived from another woman's oocyte which potentially represents an immunological challenge to the mother.

The incidence of preeclampsia is increased when donated oocytes are used in infertility treatments.¹²⁻¹⁴ Preeclampsia is argued to be an immune response^{15,16} that can alter placentation^{17,18} and is a leading cause of foetal and maternal morbidity and mortality.¹⁹ Notably, the immune mechanism of preeclampsia is associated with factors such as intra uterine growth retardation (IUGR) and PD known to adversely affect the health of the child.^{20,21} Individuals born following preeclampsia in their gestation have an increased risk of hypertension,²²⁻²⁴ endothelial dysfunction,²⁵ higher body mass index (BMI),²⁶ epilepsy,²⁷ increased hospitalization due to disease,²⁸ and stroke.²⁹ Preeclampsia has also been associated with an increased risk of an autism spectrum disorder in offspring.³⁰ Millis found that the placenta suffered from altered methylation due to preeclampsia and that infants also had altered methylation of insulin-like growth factor 2,31 which is associated with metabolic diseases in later life.32 Since the use of donor oocytes is associated with preeclampsia, it is reasonable to consider whether there is a concomitant increased risk for poor neonatal outcomes that is elevated above those found in ART offspring conceived with autologous oocytes.

Accordingly, there is a need to review and summarize the literature related to conceptions after oocyte donation to provide a knowledge base to inform reproductive technology

^{*}Address for correspondence: D. H. Adams, School of Nursing and Midwifery, Flinders University, Bedford Park, SA 5042, Australia. (Email: adam0072@flinders.edu.au)

258 D. H. Adams et al.

practitioners and patients. The aims of this review were to summarize the published literature on neonatal outcomes such as birth weight, gestational age, and BD, for conceptions after oocyte donation in comparison to those conceived from autologous oocytes and spontaneous conceptions.

Methods

Literature search

A computerized literature search was conducted on articles published up to November 2012 in the online databases PubMed, EMBASE and Cochrane Reviews to identify studies containing data on neonatal health outcomes from donor oocytes.

The literature search comprised a three-stage process. First, relevant articles known to the authors were used to identify keywords along with a search of the U.S. National Library of Medicine MeSH (medical subject headings) database to identify appropriate search headings. Second, MeSH terms and other identified keywords were used to search the online databases. Search results were then analysed to determine specificity and to refine search terms, and filtered based on human not animal studies. Finally, the references of articles fitting the criteria were examined and online searches were implemented to find related articles.

Two main search categories were created and were termed 'Techniques', these were: oocyte donation and reproductive techniques. The term 'reproductive techniques' was chosen as a catch-all phrase. Two descriptors of human and donor were chosen to filter out animal studies and autologous treatments (own gametes). Three further qualifiers were implemented to each of the two techniques plus descriptor searches to refine the results. These qualifiers were: outcome*, morbidity, and adverse effects. The * wildcard was implemented to cover studies whose keywords implemented outcomes v. outcome. Search terms are also presented in Supplementary Table 1 for reference.

Eligibility and selection

Article selection and eligibility was performed by D.H.A. and verified by S.de L. according to the following PICOS criteria: *Participants*; cohorts of neonates that had neonatal health data presented in a study. *Interventions*; the treatment group must be comprised of a cohort of neonates conceived through fertility treatment of their parents with donated oocytes. The treatment group data must be appropriately segregated from comparison group data and not subsumed into larger combined data sets. *Comparators*; comparison cohorts could include offspring conceived through fertility treatment with autologous oocytes or general population data of spontaneous conceptions. *Outcomes*; studies to be included must report neonatal health outcomes such as (but not restricted to), birth weights, PD and BD (as determined by the publishing authors). Studies that only focused on live-birth rates or were case studies of single or few outcomes were excluded. Study design; only those observational case-controlled studies that used a treatmentcohort and comparison-cohort, or those studies involving a treatment-cohort that was compared to published, or public health data for that specific region and within 10 years of the study were included in the review. This was to remove any natural variation occurring between populations and between given time points. Published articles were restricted to the English language to allow for careful analysis of the study to ensure accurate data extraction as terminology and reporting methods varied considerably. There was no time restriction posed on publication dates, however, EMBASE would only allow a search from 1980. Database search results were downloaded into Endnote then analysed by their titles and abstracts. Some articles were initially included as they could not be excluded based on their titles or abstracts, and were subsequently excluded following a full review of the text article (Fig. 1). Any disagreement was resolved via discussion.

Data extraction

The following data were recorded by D.H.A. from the eligible studies: citation data, country, comparison type (autologous cohort, published data), number of offspring in treatment/ comparison group, if cryopreservation of oocytes was used, and specific neonatal health outcomes. Data were recorded onto a specially designed data extraction form. Specific health outcomes included birth weights, chromosomal or congenital malformations (BD), PD/gestational age, IUGR, and singletons v. multiple births (Table 1). Maternal age and parity were also extracted to assess confounding where applicable. Multiple birth is a known predictor of increased adverse outcomes^{33,34} and was therefore a confounder to the analysis unless the data were stratified and extracted where presented. Oocyte cryopreservation is also a potential confounder as its effects on neonatal outcomes are poorly characterized, and therefore data were extracted where possible.

Data referring to previously published data or general population databases, but that did not record the actual outcome data, were not included in meta-analysis. No authors were contacted for missing or obscure data.

Meta-analysis

Meta-analyses of dichotomous outcomes data of low birth weight (LBW), very low birth weight (VLBW), PD and BD were performed according to Mantel-Haenszel methods, using a fixed effects model, risk ratios, 95% confidence intervals, and assessment of statistical heterogeneity using Cochrane's Q test and I^2 statistic. Continuous mean birth weight and gestational age data were analysed by inverse variance with fixed effects and 95% confidence intervals to determine the mean difference. Heterogeneity of data were determined by the I^2 value and is considered significant when $I^2 > 65\%$. Sensitivity analysis of studies that presented overlapping data were performed by conducting separate meta-analysis with those studies removed



Fig. 1. PRISMA flowchart for identifying studies for inclusion in the review.

to determine any influence on data. All analyses were performed using Review Manager (RevMan) Version 5.2.8 (Copenhagen: The Nordic Cochrane Centre, Cochrane Collaboration, 2012). Publication bias was assessed by visual analysis of funnel plots constructed in RevMan for asymmetry.

Risk of bias in individual studies

Included studies were assessed for methodological quality and the risk of bias using a modification of the Joanna Briggs Institute Meta Analysis Statistics Assessment and Review Instrument (JBI-MAStARI), with critical appraisal criteria for comparable cohort/case control studies.35 Studies were assessed on the following criteria; Are patients in cohorts representative of patients typically receiving fertility treatment (for example, do they only include patients who may have been treated for ovarian cancer)? Are the patients at a similar point in the course of their condition/illness (do they describe how many times the patient had received treatment)? Has bias been minimized in relation to selection of cases and of comparators? Were singleton v. multiple births identified and strategies to deal with them stated? (If singleton v. multiples was described but all of the outcome data relevant to the review was not stratified then = No); Are other confounding factors identified and

strategies to deal with them stated? Was cryopreservation of oocytes or the use of fresh oocytes adequately described, and were they appropriately stratified if both were included? Are outcomes assessed using objective criteria? Were outcomes measured in a reliable way? Was appropriate statistical analysis used?

Results

Searching of the three databases yielded 2085 articles with another six identified by hand-searching references lists. Duplicate removal reduced potential articles to 677. After screening the article titles and abstracts, 73 full-text publications were reviewed leaving a total of 28 studies to be included in the review and, of these, 23 were included in a meta-analysis (Fig. 1).

A summary of the characteristics and outcomes of all studies included in this review is presented in Table 1. Studies removed and the reasons for exclusion are presented in Supplementary Table S1.

There was a large amount of heterogeneity in the presentation of published outcomes. Subsequently, meta-analysis was only performed for outcomes that presented comparable statistical outcomes. The five studies not included in meta-analysis did not present comparable outcome data and have been summarized in the text.

Table 1.	Donor	oocyte	officting	health	outcomes
			1000		

Study	Donation treatment(s) and sample size	Comparison and sample size	Frozen or fresh	Specific results	
Gibbons et al. ³⁶ United States	Oocyte 10,176	Autologous oocy u 49,252	Fresh	BW 3236±652.7 v. 3240.1±607.4 g LBW OR 1.21 v. 1 VLBW OR 1.28 v. 1 Gestational age 37.4±2.4 v. 37.7±2.2	
Zegers-Hochschild <i>et al.</i> ³⁷ South and Central America	Oocyte 73	Autologous oocy≇ 90	Not Specified	Singleton BW 2980±466 s, 3170±517g Tw BW 2390±577 s, 2057±577g ($P < 0.05$) Mult BW 1658±452 s, 1365±465g ($P = 0.05$) Singleton GA 37.6 s, 38.5 (not significant) Tw GA 36.5 s, 34.7 (not significant)	
Krieg <i>et al.</i> ³⁸ United States	Oocyte 71 (pregnancies)	Autologous oocy e 108 (pregnancies)	Not Specified	BW 2835.6 \pm 693.52 v. 3081.6 \pm 674.29 g ($P = 0.02$) GA 37.0 (3.00 s.D.) v. 38.1 (2.61 s.D.) weeks ($P = 0.01$) Not significant when adjusted for multiple gestations IUGR OR 1.35 (0.67–2.72)	
Söderström-Antöla <i>et al.</i> ³⁹ Finland and Sweden	Oacyte 61 (67.2% S, 32.8% Mult)	Autologous 000y≌ 126 (54% S, 46% Mult)	Both	BW singletons 3338 ± 740 v. 3475 ± 630 g LBW singletons 10 v. 7% PD singletons 13 v. 7% SGA singletons 5 v. 6% Singletons in hospital ($>7daya$) 36 v. 13 ($P < 0.01$) BW multiples $20165 + 689$ v. 2582 ± 556 g ($P < 0.05$) LBW multiples 50 v. 3% PD multiples 30 v. 48% SGA multiples 40 v. 24% Multiple $admixed$ b CUG 60 v. 24 ($P < 0.01$)	
Porreco <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁰ United States	Embryo/oocyte 35 (pregnancies)	Autologous oocy æ 32 (pregnancies)	Not Specified	BW 2446±784 v. 2442±687 g GA all births 36.9±2.8 v. 37.2±2.6 GA multiples 35.4±2.6 v. 35.8±3.2 PD 39 v. 29%	
Friedman et al. ⁴¹ United States	Oocyte 22	Autologous oocyte 22	Undear	BW 2924 ± 703 v. 2374 ± 822 g (P < 0.005) GA 35 (29–41) v. 38 (35–42) (P < 0.01)	
Nelson and Lawlor ⁶⁰ United Kingdom	Oocyte Total 144,018 donor plus own	Autologous oocyte Included in N of 144,018	Fresh	LBW donor 1 p. own 0.42 (0.26–0.68) (P<0.001) PD donor 1 p. own 0.41 (0.26–0.64) (P<0.001)	
Kalta <i>et al.</i> ⁴² United States	Oocyte Fresh 5595 Frozen 3072	Autologous oocyæ Fresh 20,916 Frozen 10,906	Both	LBW fresh 11.5 r. 10% LBW frozen 11.3 r. 7.2% PD fresh 19.3 r. 16% PD forom 20.7 r. 15.8% PD LBW frozen 33.7 r. 3.41% PD LBW frozen 33.1 r. 23.8% Term LBW fresh 2.2 r. 2.5% Term LBW fresh 2.2 r. 1.2%	
Sunderam <i>et al.</i> ⁴³ United States	Oocyte 2995	Autologous ooqr a 18,603	Fresh	LBW 12 $\approx 9.3\%$ (P < 0.01) VLBW 2.6 $\approx 1.9\%$ (P < 0.01) PD 17 $\approx 1.3.4\%$ (P < 0.01) PD LBW 9.5 $\approx 6.7\%$ (P < 0.01) PD VLBW 2.5 $\approx 1.9\%$ (P < 0.01) Term LBW 2.7 $\approx 2.7\%$ (P < 0.01) Term VLBW (0.1 $\approx 0.9\%$)	

Wright et al. ⁴⁴ United States	Oocyte 2864	Autologous oocyte 17,642	Fresh	LBW 11 v , 9.5% ($P < 0.01$) VLBW 2 v , 1.7% ($P > 16.9v$, v , 1.3% ($P > 0.6v$, v , 1.3% ($P > 0.01$) PD LBW 9 v , 6.5% Term LBW 2.1 v , 2.7% ($P < 0.01$)	
Thapar <i>et al.</i> ⁶¹ United Kingdom	Oocyte 146	Autologous oocyte 378	Not Specified	LBW singletons 13.6 v. 6.7% LBW all deliveries 23.4 v. 14.7%	
Wright <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁵ United States	Оссуге 2772	Autologous oocyte 17,230	Fresh	$\begin{array}{l} \mathrm{IBW} 10.4 \pm 0.95\% \ (P<0.01) \\ \mathrm{VLBW} 1.9 \times 1.8\% \ (P<0.01) \\ \mathrm{PD} 16.2 \times 13.4\% \ (P<0.01) \\ \mathrm{PD} 1BW 8.3 \times 6.5\% \ (P<0.01) \\ \mathrm{Term LBW} 2.1 \times 2.5\% \ (P<0.01) \end{array}$	
Wright <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁶ United States	Оссуге 2507	Autologous oocyte 16,082	Fresh	$\begin{array}{l} \text{LBW 11.2 } e, 9.3\% \ (P < 0.01) \\ \text{VLBW 2.5 } e, 1.9\% \\ \text{PD 17.6 } e, 13.4\% \ (P < 0.01) \\ \text{PD LBW 9.1 } e, 5.9\% \ (P < 0.01) \\ \text{Term LBW 2.1 } e, 2.4\% \ (P < 0.01) \end{array}$	
Wright <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁷ United States	Оссуте 2199	Autologous oocyte 14,615	Fresh	LBW 10.7 r. 9.3% ($P < 0.01$) VLBW 2.1 r. 1.9% ($P > 16.3 + 1.33\%$ ($P < 0.01$) PD 16.3 + 1.33% ($P < 0.01$) Term LBW 9 r.7% ($P < 0.01$) Term LBW 18 r. 2.3% ($P < 0.01$)	
Schieve et al. ⁴⁸ United States	Occyse 6432 (total) 899 (1996) 1019 (1997) 1250 (1998) 1459 (1999) 1805 (2000)	Autologous 0007te 47,586 (toral) 6943 (1996) 8119 (1997) 9578 (1998) 10,511 (1999) 12,435 (2000)	Fresh	LBW 15.2 r. 13.7% (1996), 13 r. 13.5% (1997), 13.1 r. 12% (1998) 10 r. 9.9% (1999), 10.6 r. 9.1% (2000) VLBW 31. r. 22% (1996), 3.8 r. 3.1% (1997), 2 r. 2.1% (1998) 1.9 r. 1.8% (1999), 2.3 r. 1.9% (2000) PD 18.5 r. 13% (1996), 7.3 r. 12.7% (1997), 18.2 r. 13.1% (1998) 15.2 r. 12.2% (1999), 16.2 r. 13.1% (2000) PD LBW 8.8 r. 6.7% (1996), 8.1 r. 6.5% (1997), 8.9 r. 6.7% (1998) 7.5 r. 6.2% (1999), 8.2 r. 6.4% (2000) Term LBW 6.3 r. 6.5% (1996), 8.1 r. 6.5% (1997), 4.1 r. 5.2% (1998) 2.6 r. 3.7% (1999), 2.4 r. 2.5% (2000)	
Sheffer-Mimouni <i>et al.</i> ⁶² Isræl	Oocyte 134	General population Published data	Not Specified	PD 14.9 v. 7% ConMal 2.2% v. gen pop (no difference)	~
Corradetti <i>et al.</i> ⁶³ Italy	Oocyte 14	Autologous oocyte 28	Unclear	IUGR 21.4 v. 7.1% (P<0.011)	Docyte
Pados <i>et al.</i> ⁶⁴ Europe, Lebanon and South America	Oocyte 60	Autologous oocyte and General population Published data	Both	IUGR 11.5% (donor) v. 17% (own) v. 3–7% (gen pop)	donation n
SART and ASRM ⁴⁹ United States	Oocyte 2458 (56.5% S, 37.5% Tw, 6% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 17,677 (61.0% S, 31.8% Tw, 7.1% Mult)	Fresh	BD 1.9 v. 1.6%	eonate's beas
SART and ASRM ⁵⁰ United States	Oocyte 1849 (59.7% S, 35.6% Tw, 4.7% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 14,314 (61.0% S, 31.8% Tw, 7.1% Mult)	Fresh	BD 1.3 r. 1.8%	lth outcomes
SART and ASRM ⁵¹ United States	Oocyte 1743 (58.9% S, 35.8% Tw, 5.3% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 11,342 (63.4% S, 29.6% Tw, 7% Mult)	Fresh	BD 0.6 v. 0.7%	261

Table 1. Continued

Study	Donation treatment(s) and sample size	Comparison and sample size	Frozen or fresh	Specific results	 ĸ
SART and ASRM ⁵² United States	Occre 1239 (61.8% S, 32.3% Tw, 5.9% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 6513 (63.7% S, 28.3% Tw, 6.5% Mult)	Fresh	BD 2.1 p. 2.7%	2 D.H.
SART and ASRM ⁵³ United States	Oocyn: 1018 (59.6% S, 35% Tw, 5.4% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 7034 (65.9% S, 27.5% Tw, 5.8% Mult)	Fresh	BD 1.8 v. 2.3%	Adams et al.
AFS and SART ⁵⁴ United States	Oocyz 735 (62.9% S, 31.5% Tw, 4.1% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 5798 (67.3% S, 26% Tw, 6.2% Mult)	Fresh	BD 1.7 v. 1.9%	
SART and AFS ⁵⁵ United States	Occyz 372 (66.8% S, 27.6% Tw, 5.6% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 3930 (70% S, 25% Tw, 4.8% Mult)	Fresh	BD 2,1 v. 1.5%	
MRI et al. ⁵⁸ United States	Oocyte 167 (45.8% S, 40.2% Tw, 14% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 3110 (52.8% S, 37.1% Tw, 10.1% Mult)	Fresh	ConMal 0.56 v. 1.22% ChAb 0 v. 0.7%	
MRI et al. ⁵⁷ United States	Oocyte 112 (47.3% S, 44.6% Tw, 8.1% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 2876 (50.8% S, 39.5% Tw, 9.7% Mult)	Fresh	ConMal 2.7 v. 0.9% ChAb 2.7 v. 1.2%	
MRI et al. ³⁶ United States	Oocyze 50 (46% S, 48% Tw, 6% Mult)	Autologous oocyte 2133 (56.9% S, 33.4% Tw, 9.7% Mult)	Fresh	ConMal 0 v. 0.84% ChAb 0 v. 0.75%	

BW, birth weight; LBW, low birth weight <2500 g; VLBW, very low birth weight <1500 g; ConMal, congenital malformation; ChAb, chromosomal abnormalities; BD, birth defects; IUGR, intra-uterine growth retardation; PD, preterm delivery (<37 weeks); GA, gestational age (weeks); SGA, small for gestational age; S, singleton; Tw, twin; Mult, multiple (triplets or greater); OR, olds ratio; gen pop, general population. Health outcomes for neonates conceived via donated oocytes. Sample sizes represented by statements such as 'published data' refers to the study citing data published elsewhere. Data are presented as donor r. control, P value for significance is only provided where P<0.05. Comparison groups are autologous cohorts unless otherwise noted. General population refers to data obtained from spontaneous conceptions that have either been presented in 'published data' by other authors, or were part of a comparison cohort with specific data presented in the study.

Oocyte donation outcomes

A total of 28 studies investigating the health outcomes of people conceived via donated oocytes met the criteria for inclusion, 23 of which were included in the meta-analysis.^{36–59} The remaining five studies were used in a qualitative analysis.^{60–64} Two studies reported on comparisons to spontaneous conceptions but the data did not allow for metaanalysis. Subsequently all meta-analysis were comparisons against neonates conceived with autologous oocytes. From these studies a total of 201,628 neonatal health outcomes from donor oocytes and 432,361 from autologous oocytes have been analysed.

The actual number of offspring is overestimated due to the overlap of some studies^{36,43–45} in relation to the data they obtained from the Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology databases covering the same years. We did not have access to the raw data and therefore the exact number cannot be ascertained, however, a sensitivity analysis was conducted to determine if it affected the meta-analysis outcomes (described later). The majority of the studies represented national data obtained from multicentres (71.4%), of which most were from the United States of America [data from Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology (SART) and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)], while the single largest study was from a national study in the United Kingdom with data collected by the HFEA (Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority). There is no consensus in the types of outcomes data these studies collected.

Cryopreservation data were recorded in some studies, however, the data were either poorly stratified, or in some instances was cryopreserved embryos created from donated oocytes and therefore could not be used in a meta-analysis. Consequently we do not report on the effects of cryopreservation on donated oocyte outcomes, however, we have left references to which studies noted cryopreservation in Table 1. Subsequently data will include both fresh and cryopreserved outcomes unless otherwise specified.

Oocyte donation birth weights

One of the most common outcomes reported was birth weights, which also included the categories of LBW <2500 g, VLBW <1500 g and IUGR or small for gestation age.

Ten studies reported a significant reduction in either the birth weights (P = 0.02),³⁸ or increased incidences of low birth weight category births ((P < 0.001),⁶⁰ (P < 0.01)⁴³⁻⁴⁷), IUGR (P < 0.011),⁶³ or increased odds ratios for low (1.21 v. 1)³⁶ or very low birth weights (1.28 v. 1)³⁶ of children conceived from donated oocytes when compared to those conceived from autologous oocytes. A further study found a similar significance but only in multiples and not singletons (P < 0.05).³⁹ Another two studies reported a higher incidence of LBW for donor oocyte neonates, but did not conduct statistical analysis on the outcome.^{42,61} The four studies reporting no significant difference in birth weights or higher birth weights in donor oocyte neonates were associated with the smallest sample sizes,^{37,39–41} while studies reporting significant differences were associated with large multicentre national cohorts.^{36,42–47,60}

Meta-analysis of mean birth weights showed that donor oocyte neonates (singleton and multiple deliveries) had a lower mean difference but was not statistically different to control cohorts (autologous oocytes) (mean difference -5.58 g, CI: -19.19 to -8.02 g, P = 0.42, $I^2 = 76\%$) (Fig. 2a). When multiple deliveries were excluded, the outcome was relatively unchanged (mean difference -4.91 g, CI: -18.63 to -8.81 g, P = 0.48, $I^2 = 26\%$), even though heterogeneity was improved. These data are extensively influenced by the publication of Gibbons et al, who used a 3-year data set from U.S. national data obtained by the SART.36 Donor oocyte neonates were at an increased risk ratio (RR: 1.18, CI: 1.14-1.22, P<0.00001, $I^2 = 36\%$) observed for being born <2500 g (LBW) when compared to autologous oocytes (Fig. 2b). Schieve et al. stratified the data into years and subsequently each year was treated as a separate study to match the data from other studies that also reported on annual CDC and SART data (the Gibbons et al. data from the continuous data analysis of mean birth weights could not be similarly stratified as it was pooled data). Similarly to LBW, the risk of being born below 1500 g (VLBW) was increased for those conceived from donor oocytes compared to autologous oocytes (RR: 1.24, CI: 1.15-1.35, P< 0.00001, $I^2 = 32\%$) (Fig. 2c). VLBW was the only outcome measure that was of fresh donor oocytes only. These birth weight outcomes were for all neonates irrespective of whether they were born preterm (<37 weeks), at term (37-42 weeks), or post term (>42 weeks).

The data reported by Gibbons et al.³⁶ and Kalra et al.⁴² covered SART data from 2004 to 2006, which overlapped with the SART data (same years) reported by Wright et al.^{44,45} and Sunderam et al.,⁴³ however, outcome measures and numbers differed. Subsequently, they were included in the review and meta-analysis. To determine if the inclusion of Gibbons et al. and Kalra et al. adversely affected the meta-aralysis, a sensitivity analysis was performed whereby they were removed from the meta-analysis. The outcomes for donor oocyte neonates was similar irrespective of the exclusion or inclusion of Gibbons et al. and Kalra et al. with LBW (excluded RR: 1.14, CI: 1.09–1.19, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 369$ (s), and VLBW (excluded RR: 1.23, CI: 1.12–1.36, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 39$ (s), (included RR: 1.24, CI: 1.15–1.35, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 329$ (s).

Oocyte donation PD

A total of 10 studies reported on the incidences of being born prematurely (PD < 37 weeks).^{40,42–48,60,62} Of these ten studies, six reported that neonates conceived of donor oocytes were significantly more likely to be born PD (P < 0.001),⁶⁰ (P < 0.01).^{43–47} Kalra *et al.* and Schieve *et al.* did not statistically analyse the donor *v.* autologous oocyte results.^{42,48} Porreco *et al.* reported a higher percentage of donor oocyte neonates

264 D. H. Adams et al.

(a)

Donor Oocytes		Autologous Occytes					Mean Difference		Mean Difference				
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Fixed, 95% CI		IV, Fixe	d, 95%	CI	
Friedman et al (1996)	2,924	703	22	2,374	822	22	0.1%	550.00 [98.03, 1001.97]		_			
Gibbons et al (2011)	3,236	652.7	10176	3,240.1	607.4	49252	97.6%	-4.10 [-17.87, 9.67]			<u> </u>		
Krieg et al (2008)	2,835.6	693.52	71	3,081.6	674.29	108	0.4%	-246.00 [-451.41, -40.59]	←				
Porreco et al (1997)	2,446	784	32	2,442	687	34	0.1%	4.00 [-352.53, 360.53]					-
Soderstrom mult (1998)	2,216	689	20	2,582	556	58	0.2%	-366.00 [-700.15, -31.85]		-			
Soderstrom singles (1998)	3,338	740	39	3,475	630	68	0.2%	-137.00 [-413.33, 139.33]			-		-
Zegers singles (2010)	2,980	446	73	3,170	517	90	0.8%	-190.00 [-337.91, -42.09]	←				
Zegers triplets (2010)	1,658	452	16	1,365	465	27	0.2%	293.00 [10.48, 575.52]					
Zegers twins (2010)	2,390	577	33	2,057	572	38	0.3%	333.00 [64.99, 601.01]					,
Total (95% CI)			10482			49697	100.0%	-5.58 [-19.19, 8.02]		-			
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 32.85	. cf = 8 (P	< 0.0001); P = 76	8%									_
Test for overall effect: Z = 0.	80 (P = 0.	42)							-50	-25	0	25	50
										Favours [donor]	Favou	rs [autologous]	

(b)

	Donor C	ocytes	Autologou	s Oocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	
Gibbons et al (2011)	1140	10176	4647	49252	25.3%	1.19 [1.12, 1.26]	-	
Kaira et al (2011)	990	8667	2876	31822	19.6%	1.26 [1.18, 1.35]		
Schieve 1995 data (2004)	137	899	951	6943	3.5%	1.11 [0.94, 1.31]		
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	132	1019	1096	8119	3.9%	0.96 [0.81, 1.14]		
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	164	1250	1149	9578	4.2%	1.09 [0.94, 1.27]		
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	146	1459	1040	10511	4.0%	1.01 (0.86, 1.19)		
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	191	1805	1132	12435	4.6%	1.16 [1.01, 1.34]		
Soderstrom mult (1998)	10	20	23	58	0.2%	1.26 [0.73, 2.17]		٠
Soderstrom singles (1998)	4	39	5	68	0.1%	1.39 [0.40, 4.89]		٠
Sunderam et al (2009)	359	2995	1730	18603	7.6%	1.29 [1.16, 1.43]		
Thapar et al 2007	34	146	55	378	0.5%	1.60 [1.09, 2.35]		٠
Wright et al (2005)	235	2199	1359	14615	5.6%	1.15 [1.01, 1.31]		
Wright et al (2006)	281	2507	1495	16082	6.4%	1.21 [1.07, 1.36]		
Wright et al (2007)	288	2772	1637	17230	7.2%	1.09 [0.97, 1.23]		
Wright et al (2008)	315	2864	1676	17642	7.4%	1.16 [1.03, 1.30]		
Total (95% CI)		38817		213336	100.0%	1.18 [1.14, 1.22]	•	
Total events	4426		20871					
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 21.75, d	df = 14 (P =	0.08); P	= 36%					-
Test for overall effect: Z = 10.	48 (P < 0.0	0001)				0.5	0.7 1 1.5	2
							Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]	

(c)							
	Donor C	ocytes	Autologou	s Oocyte:	5	Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Gibbons et al (2011)	215	10176	818	49252	30.4%	1.27 [1.10, 1.48]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	28	899	153	6943	3.8%	1.41 [0.95, 2.10]	<u>+</u>
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	39	1019	252	8119	6.1%	1.23 [0.89, 1.72]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	25	1250	201	9578	5.0%	0.95 [0.63, 1.44]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	28	1459	189	10511	5.0%	1.07 [0.72, 1.58]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	42	1805	136	12435	3.7%	2.13 [1.51, 3.00]	
Sunderam et al (2009)	78	2995	353	18603	10.6%	1.37 [1.08, 1.75]	
Wright et al (2005)	46	2199	278	14615	7.9%	1.10 [0.81, 1.50]	
Wright et al (2006)	58	2507	306	16082	9.0%	1.22 [0.92, 1.60]	
Wright et al (2007)	53	2772	310	17230	9.3%	1.06 [0.80, 1.42]	
Wright et al (2008)	57	2864	300	17642	9.1%	1.17 [0.88, 1.55]	
Total (95% CI)		29945		181010	100.0%	1.24 [1.15, 1.35]	•
Total events	669		3296				
Heterogeneity: Chi2 = 14.71,	f = 10 (P =	= 0.14); l ² :	= 32%			-	
Test for overall effect: Z = 5.2	0 (P < 0.00	0001)					0.5 0.7 1 1.5 2
							Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]

Fig. 2. Forest plots of birth weight outcomes of neonates from donor occytes ν . autologous oocytes; (*a*) mean differences of birth weights, (*b*) risk ratio for being born of low birth weight <2500 g, (*c*) risk ratio for being born of very low birth weight <1500 g.

born PD, but it was not statistically significant (*P* value not reported).⁴⁰ Meta-analysis showed a significant increased risk of being born PD as a result of using donor rather than autologous

oocytes (RR: 1.26, CI: 1.23–1.30, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Fig. 3a). Five studies investigated gestational age in absolute terms (age in weeks) with two finding that donor oocytes were

(a)							
	Donor O	r Oocytes Autologous Oocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio		
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kaira et al (2011)	1737	8768	5114	32065	32.6%	1.24 [1.18, 1.30]	
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	166	899	903	6943	3.1%	1.42 [1.22, 1.65]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	176	1019	1031	8119	3.4%	1.36 [1.18, 1.57]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	228	1250	1255	9578	4.3%	1.39 [1.22, 1.58]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	222	1459	1282	10511	4.6%	1.25 [1.09, 1.42]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	292	1805	1629	12435	6.1%	1.23 [1.10, 1.38]	
Soderstrom mult (1998)	6	20	28	58	0.2%	0.62 [0.30, 1.28]	• • •
Soderstrom singles (1998)	5	39	5	68	0.1%	1.74 [0.54, 5.65]	,
Sunderam et al (2009)	509	2995	2493	18603	10.3%	1.27 [1.16, 1.38]	
Wright et al (2005)	345	2119	1944	14615	7.3%	1.22 [1.10, 1.36]	
Wright et al (2006)	441	2507	2155	16082	8.6%	1.31 [1.20, 1.44]	
Wright et al (2007)	449	2772	2309	17230	9.5%	1.21 [1.10, 1.33]	
Wright et al (2008)	484	2864	2364	17642	9.8%	1.26 [1.15, 1.38]	
Total (95% CI)		28516		163949	100.0%	1.26 [1.23, 1.30]	•
Total events	5060		22512				
Heterogeneity: Chi2 = 12.04,	df = 12 (P =	0.44); l2 ·	- 0%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 16.	.39 (P < 0.0	0001)					0.5 0.7 1 1.5
							Favours [donor] Favours [autologous]

Donor Oocytes		ocytes	Autologou	is Oocytes		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
Kaira et al (2011)	563	1716	1545	5055	25.3%	1.07 [0.99, 1.16]	-
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	79	899	465	6943	3.5%	1.31 [1.04, 1.65]	
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	83	1019	528	8119	3.8%	1.25 [1.00, 1.56]	
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	111	1250	642	9578	4.8%	1.32 [1.09, 1.61]	
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	109	1459	652	10511	5.1%	1.20 [0.99, 1.46]	
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	148	1805	796	12435	6.5%	1.28 [1.08, 1.52]	
Sunderam et al (2009)	279	2995	1246	18603	11.2%	1.39 [1.23, 1.57]	
Wright et al (2005)	191	2119	1023	14615	8.4%	1.29 [1.11, 1.49]	
Wright et al (2006)	228	2507	1110	16082	9.7%	1.32 [1.15, 1.51]	
Wright et al (2007)	230	2772	1189	17230	10.7%	1.20 [1.05, 1.38]	
Wright et al (2008)	258	2864	1217	17642	11.0%	1.31 [1.15, 1.48]	
Total (95% CI)		21405		136813	100.0%	1.24 [1.19, 1.29]	•
Total events	2279		10413				
Heterogeneity: Chi2 = 18.64,	df = 10 (P =	0.05); P =	= 46%			_	
Test for overall effect: Z = 9.9	0 (P < 0.00	001)					0.5 0.7 1 1.5 2
							Equation Identify Equation (a deleter of

(C)										
	Donor O	ocytes	Autologour	s Oocytes		Risk Ratio	Ris	Risk Ratio		
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fi	xed, 95% Cl	1	
Kaira et al (2011)	132	6611	529	25839	16.3%	0.98 [0.81, 1.18]		•		
Schieve 1996 data (2004)	57	899	479	6943	8.3%	0.92 [0.70, 1.20]		<u> </u>		
Schieve 1997 data (2004)	51	1019	544	8119	9.2%	0.75 [0.56, 0.99]		-		
Schieve 1998 data (2004)	51	1250	498	9578	8.7%	0.78 [0.59, 1.04]		+		
Schieve 1999 data (2004)	38	1459	388	10511	7.2%	0.71 [0.51, 0.98]		-		
Schieve 2000 data (2004)	43	1805	311	12435	6.0%	0.95 [0.70, 1.31]				
Sunderam et al (2009)	81	2995	502	18603	10.6%	1.00 [0.80, 1.26]		+		
Wright et al (2005)	40	2199	336	14615	6.7%	0.79 [0.57, 1.09]		+		
Wright et al (2006)	53	2507	386	16082	7.9%	0.88 [0.66, 1.17]		<u> </u>		
Wright et al (2007)	58	2772	431	17230	9.1%	0.84 [0.64, 1.10]		-		
Wright et al (2008)	60	2864	476	17642	10.1%	0.78 [0.60, 1.01]		+		
Total (95% CI)		26380		157597	100.0%	0.86 [0.80, 0.93]	•			
Total events	664		4880							
Heterogeneity: Chi2 = 7.67, dt	f = 10 (P = 0	0.66); # = 09	%			⊢		+		-
Test for overall effect: Z = 3.6	1 (P = 0.00	03)				0.5	0.7	1	1.5	2
						Favours [donor]	Favours [au	tologous]		

Fig. 3. Forest plots of preterm and term delivery outcomes of neonates from donor oocytes 12 autologous oocytes; (a) risk ratio for being born preterm (<37 weeks), (b) risk ratio for being born preterm and of low birth weight, (c) risk ratio of being born term and low birth weight.

more likely to be born at a lower gestational age (P < 0.01),^{38,41} while the other three (P = 0.563),³⁶ (*P* value not reported),^{37,40} found no difference when compared with autologous oocyte

gestations. The Krieg et al. gestational age data were also associated with a lower birth weight. By contrast, Zegers-Hochschild et al. found no significant difference in singleton or twin
gestational ages (*P* value not reported).³⁷ Additionally, Porreco et al. found no difference between groups in respect to birth weights, gestational age (including singleton v. multiple delivery analysis) and PD.⁴⁰ Meta-analysis of the continuous data on gestational age showed that donor oocytes were born significantly earlier by 0.3 weeks when compared to autologous oocytes (mean difference -0.3 weeks, CI: -0.35 to -0.25 weeks, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 40\%$) (Zegers-Hochschild et al.³⁷ was excluded due to lack of standard deviation data).

Oocyte donation birth weight with PD

Seven studies correlated the birth weight results with the incidences of the neonates being born prematurely.^{42–48} Of these, three found a significant correlation in donor oocyte neonates when compared with autologous oocyte neonates being born PD and LBW (P < 0.01).^{43,46,47} One study also showed an association of PD with being born VLBW (P < 0.01).⁴³ Schieve *et al.* did not perform statistical analysis of donor *v*. autologous oocytes; however, in every year of data there was a higher percentage of donor oocyte neonates born PD with LBW (8.8 v. 6.7% (1996), 8.1 v. 6.5% (1997), 8.9 v. 6.7% (1998), 7.5 v. 6.2% (1999), 8.2 v. 6.4% (2000)).⁴⁸ The other two studies found no significant difference. Meta-analysis of the incidence of PD with LBW in donor oocytes showed a significant increased risk compared with autologous oocytes (RR: 1.24, CI: 1.19–1.29, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 46\%$) (Fig. 3b).

Seven studies correlated the birth weight results with the incidences of the neonates being born at term.^{42–48} For those born at term with donated oocytes there was a decreased risk of LBW (RR: 0.86, CI: 0.8–0.93, P = 0.0003, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Fig. 3c).

Oocyte donation BD

The reporting of BD was absent from recent analysis of donor oocyte outcomes but were presented in earlier studies by

Medical Research International (MRI) et al. 56-58 Additionally, data collected by the SART from clinics in the United States from 1990 to 1997 reported on congenital malformations and BD,49-53 and Sheffer-Mimouni et al.62 reported on congenital malformations.62 The MRI and SART data did not include statistical analysis but rather reported percentages of incidences in which a higher percentage of BD was observed in 3 of the 10 years (see Table 1). Sheffer-Mimouni et al. found no significant difference to the general population in Israel (statistics not reported).⁶² Meta-analysis of BD showed no increased risk ratio for fresh donor v. fresh autologous oocytes, although a non-significant tendency to a lower risk was observed (RR: 0.89, CI: 0.75-1.05, P = 0.15, I² = 48%) (Fig. 4). The data set from the BD meta-analysis contained the incidences of twin and multiple (triplets or higher order) birth occurrences. Donor oocyte neonates were more likely to be born as a twin or from higher order deliveries (RR: 1.1, CI: 1.07-1.13, P < 0.00001, I² = 31%), in the cohorts included in the BD meta-analysis.

Oocyte donation other outcomes

Söderström-Anttila *et al.* also investigated the length of time neonates stayed in hospital before going home and the incidences of them being admitted to the intensive care unit (ICU).³⁹ The authors found a significant increase in the length of stay in the hospital of donor oocyte singleton neonates (P < 0.01), as well as an increase in the incidence of admissions to the ICU for donor oocyte multiple birth neonates (P < 0.01), when compared to autologous multiple birth oocytes.³⁹

Effect of multiplicity on outcomes

Multiple births is a well known confounder for negative neonatal outcomes. Subsequently we assessed the risk ratios for the occurrences of multiple deliveries for the studies included in this review. As shown above, there was an increased risk



Fig. 4. Forest plots of birth defect risk ratios of neonates from donor oocytes 1/2 autologous oocytes.

of multiple deliveries as a result of using donor rather than autologous oocytes (RR: 1.1, CI: 1.07–1.13, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 31\%$), in the studies used for BD meta-analysis. The studies showing increased multiplicity were typically those published before 2000 and since that time there has been a greater awareness of the need to reduce the number of embryos implanted. For example the ASRM guidelines which described the maximum number of embryos to be implanted were introduced in 1998 but have been adjusted down over the course of the period since with resultant multiple pregnancies decreasing dramatically during that time.⁵⁹ Therefore it was important to determine whether the increased risk ratios observed in the outcomes reported above would still hold in an analysis of singleton outcomes.

Mean birth weights remained lower but still not significant for donor oocyte neonates when compared to autologous oocyte neonates (Singleton mean difference; -4.91 g, CI: -18.63 to -8.81 g, P = 0.48, $I^2 = 26\% v$. All births mean difference -5.58 g, CI: -19.19 to -8.02 g, P = 0.42, I² = 76%). The risk of being born of LBW as a result of using do nor oocytes compared with autologous oocytes remained significant (Singleton RR: 1.17, CI: 1.12-1.23, P<0.00001, I² = 59% v. All births RR: 1.18, CI: 1.14-1.22, P< 0.00001, I² = 36%), as did being born of VLBW (Singleton RR: 1.31, CI: 1.11-1.54, P = 0.001, $I^2 = 65\% v$. All births RR: 1.24, CI: 1.15–1.35, P < 0.00001, I² = 32%), PD (Singleton RR: 1.27, CI: 1.22-1.32, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 5\% v$. All births RR: 1.26, CI: 1.23–1.30, P < 0.00001, $I^2 = 0\%$), as well as PD and LBW (Singleton RR: 1.17, CI: 1.10-1.24, P < 0.00001, I² = 42% v. All births RR: 1.24, CI: 1.19-1.29, P<0.00001, I² = 46%). Additionally the association of decreased risk of donor oocyte neonates being born at term of LBW also remained in the meta-analysis of singletons (Singleton RR: 0.86, CI: 0.77-0.96, P = 0.007, $I^2 = 2\% v$. All births RR: 0.86, CI: 0.8–0.93, P = 0.0003, $I^2 = 0\%$). Controlling for multiple births in the meta-analysis of outcomes did not alter the increased risk of poor neonatal outcomes for donor oocyte neonate singletons when compared with autologous oocyte singletons.

Risk of bias

There was variation in the methodological quality of the studies included (Table 2). In general, the reporting of the length of time the woman had been receiving treatment (number of previous attempts) was poorly documented and even when such data were presented it was not stratified into donor v autologous treatments. This lack of stratification also occurred frequently in the reporting of other confounders such as maternal age, parity, BMI, reasons for infertility and other demographic data. Singleton v multiple deliveries was poorly stratified into donor v. autologous treatments in many of the studies.

Maternal age and parity data where reported are presented in Table 3. Mean birth weight meta-analysis incorporated 97.6% of weighted data adjusted and controlled for maternal ages and parity.³⁶ Of those studies reporting maternal ages and low birth weight, the associations were conflicting. Gibbons *et al.* adjusted for maternal age and found no correlation with maternal age,³⁶ whereas the higher maternal ages of the donor oocyte cohort reported by Sunderam *et al.* were associated with increased risk of low birth weight and very low birth weight.⁴³ The single study reporting maternal age data in relation to PD, found donor oocyte cohort maternal ages to be proportionally higher compared to the autologous oocyte cohort and was associated with PD and PD with low birth weight.⁴³ Maternal age and parity data of included studies investigating BD were not reported.

Studies reporting outcomes such as birth weights, LBW, VLBW, GA and PD were deemed to be reporting objective criteria. However, those only reporting BD (or what was classified as congenital malformations) were more subjective in nature as BD can potentially be missed in the neonatal period. Five of the studies stated that the reporting of BD outcomes was poor and therefore the data set did not contain all BD data.^{51–54} The study by Pados *et al.* did not have a comparison cohort but only referred to previously published work, which was limited,⁶⁴ while Corradetti *et al.* did not adequately describe the selection of comparators.⁶³

Funnel plot analysis showed publication bias in oocyte donation health outcome meta-analysis for fresh oocyte BD, while birth weights were too heterogeneous. Outcome measures LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW, and term with LBW were symmetrical. Funnel plot analysis of singleton outcomes showed that birth weight data again was too heterogeneous, and that LBW, PD, and term with LBW were symmetrical, while VLBW and PD with LBW were asymmetrical showing the presence of reporting bias.

Limitations of study

This review was limited by the restriction to three databases, limited hand-searching and the restriction to the English language. Methodological quality and reporting details in earlier publications was generally lower than later studies, which prevented the inclusion of some studies in meta-analysis.

From the data retrieved via this review, the lack of statistical analysis in some of these studies is a concern as is the ability for the studies to capture accurate data when self-reporting is involved. The AFS and SART⁵⁴, and SART and ASRM^{51–53}, reported that the incidence of BD were low but that 'more stringent requirements for follow-up and reporting' (P1126, P19, P703, P395, respectively) were to be implemented in subsequent years.^{51–54} This suggests that the ability to accurately capture this data could be improved. Furthermore, in 2000 they suggested that there were still limitations on the data for birth outcomes,⁴⁹ thereby suggesting that the incidences of BD in all groups may be underreported.

The reporting of multiple deliveries was inconsistent and not all data were appropriately stratified for analysis of singleton v.

Table 2. Critical appra.	isal and risk	of bias of	included	studies
--------------------------	---------------	------------	----------	---------

					Criterion				
Study	Representative patients	Similar point in condition	Minimized case selection bias	Singleton v. multiples	Other confounders	Cryopreservation	Objective criteria	Reliable outcomes	Appropriate statistics
Gibbons et al. ³⁶	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	Noª	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Zegers-Hochschild <i>et al.</i> ³⁷	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Krieg et al.38	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Söderström-Anttila er al.39	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Porreco et al.40	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Friedman et al.41	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Nelson and Lawlor ⁶⁰	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	Noa	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Kalra et al.42	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	Yes	Noa	Yes	Yes	Yes	Nob
Sunderam et al.43	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright et al.44	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	Noa	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Thapar et al.61	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No ^a	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright et al.45	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright et al.46	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Wright et al.47	Yes	Unclear ^a	Yes	No	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Schieve et al.48	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No ^a	Yes	Yes	Yes	No ^b
Sheffer-Mimouni et al.62	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Noa	No	Yes	Yes	Nob
Corradetti et al.63	Yes	Unclear	Unclear	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Pados et al. ⁶⁴	Yes	Unclear	No ^c	No	Noa	No	Yes	Yes	No
SART and ASRM ⁴⁹	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
SART and ASRM ⁵⁰	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
SART and ASRM ⁵¹	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
SART and ASRM ⁵²	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
SART and ASRM ⁵³	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
AFS and SART ⁵⁴	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
SART and AFS ⁵⁵	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No
MRI <i>et al.</i> ⁵⁸	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	No
MRI et al. ⁵⁷	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	No
MRI et al. ⁵⁶	Yes	Unclear	Yes	No ^a	No ^a	No	Yes	No	No

^aData presented but not stratified donor *v*. autologous, or not used in an analysis. ^bStatistics used appropriately but did not analyse donor *v*. autologous. ^cComparison group was used but was published data not comparison cohort.

268 D. H. Adams et al.

Study	Maternal age details	Parity details
Gibbons et al.36	Data adjusted for maternal age	Data adjusted for parity
Zegers-Hochschild et al. ³⁷	(14% ≤ 34 years, 25.1% 35–39 years, 60.9% ≥ 40 years) v. (50% ≤ 34 years, 34.6% 35–39 years, 15.4% ≥ 40 years)	
Krieg et al. ³⁸	(42.7±4.4 years) v. (41.3±1.84 years)	(0.32±0.528) v. (0.35±0.569)
Söderström-Anttila et al. ³⁹	(33.5±4.7 years) v. (33.4±3.7 years)	84 v. 69% nulliparous
Porreco et al.40	(38.8 years (range 27-50)) v. (38.7 years (range 34-44))	89 v. 78% nulliparous
Sunderam et al. ⁴³	(12% < 35 years, 11.7% 35–37 years, 17.3% 38–40 years, 16.2% 40–42 years, 42.8% > 42 years) v. (56.3% < 35 years, 25.1% 35–37 years, 14.3% 38–40 years, 3.5% 40–42 years, 0.8% > 42 years) ^a	
Thapar et al. ⁶¹	(37.88± 5.89 years) v. (34.14±3.53 years)	
Corradetti et al. ⁶³	(range 32-50 years) v. (range 30-46 years)	

Table 3. Maternal age and parity reporting of included studies

Only those studies reporting maternal age and parity are listed.

^aA function of live birth delivery rates.

multiple birth outcomes. While rates of multiples were broken down in some studies, in some of these instances the outcome data were pooled rather than stratified and therefore meta-analysis could not be performed in a stratified manner for those studies, thereby reducing the number of studies available for meta-analysis of singleton data. However, when meta-analysis of the singleton data were performed, similar risk ratios for negative outcomes were observed suggesting that multiple birth confounding data did not significantly influence the analysis on outcomes.

Methodological quality and reporting of outcomes in a systematic way generally improved over time, with later studies better addressing the donor *v*. autologous outcomes question. Consistency in reporting, with increased analysis of confounders such as multiple deliveries, maternal age, parity and cryopreservation, can be improved.

Discussion

This review has demonstrated that donor oocyte neonates, when compared with autologous oocyte neonates, are at increased risk of being born of low birth weight, very low birth weight, preterm, preterm with low birth weight, and have a lower gestational age. The incidences of low birth weight were not increased, rather they were decreased when donor oocyte neonates were born at normal gestation. These correlations also occurred when controlling for multiple deliveries. However, singleton very low birth weight and PD with low birth weight analysis showed the presence of some reporting bias and more data is required to clarify these outcomes in singletons. The majority of comparison group data and all of meta-analysis comparison data were of autologous oocytes, of which only two studies of small sample size reported spontaneous conception data as a comparison.^{62,64} The use of autologous oocyte neonates as the comparison cohort rather than spontaneous conceptions is a more appropriate comparison as the manipulation of oocytes may influence neonatal outcomes and therefore strengthens the review findings.

Meta-analysis showed no increase in the incidences of BD occurring as a result of using donor v. autologous oocytes, but rather a non-significant decrease was observed. While several studies (particularly those involving SART data) reported on the incidences of multiple deliveries, the incidences of BD was not appropriately stratified by plurality to determine if the BD were occurring in the multiple deliveries, and subsequently could only be used to determine the risk ratio for all births as a result of using donated or autologous oocytes. The use of donor oocytes was correlated with multiple deliveries in the studies used for BD meta-analysis. While this is a known confounder, a lower risk of BD was observed. This would be consistent with oocytes being donated by women younger than the recipients and in whom lower incidences occur of poor quality oocytes such as those with aneuploidy.^{65,66} In comparison to ART outcomes in general, the incidences of BD in donor oocyte neonates are less (ART birth defects RR: 1.32, CI: 1.24-1.42, $P = 0.000, I^2 = 47\%$.

The results of this review suggest that the incidences of BD and or congenital malformations are not adversely affected by the use of fresh donor oocytes and that data should be collected on the BD incidences from neonates conceived with cryopreserved donor oocytes. This is pertinent considering that oocyte cryopreservation often involves the use of genotoxic cryoprotectants,⁶⁷ with some researchers reporting increased incidences of DNA damage.^{68,69}

There was only one study investigating length of hospital stays and admissions to neonatal intensive care units (NICU)

for those neonates conceived with donor rather than autologous oocytes. The increased length of hospital stay and NICU admissions found by Söderström-Anttila *et al.* (including in singletons), has been corroborated since the review census date. Malchau *et al.* reported a significant increase in the percentage of donor oocyte singleton neonates entering NICU (24.2 v. 7.6%, P < 0.0001), and an increase in their length of stay (2.5±7.5 v. 0.9±5.8 days, P = 0.002).⁷⁰ Further investigation in this area is therefore warranted.

Additionally, others have reported increased negative neonatal outcomes following oocyte donation when compared to autologous oocytes of low birth weight, very low birth weight, PD, very PD, small for gestational age, and very small for gestational age;² and PD, and low birth weight⁷⁰ since the literature search was completed and support the findings of this review.

Patients undergoing treatment for infertility require accurate information, not only about the expected pregnancy and take home baby rates of the treatment, but also about the expected health of their infant and how this might be affected by the procedure. Clinicians involved in interventions for the treatment of infertility have an obligation to provide this information, to the best of their ability, in counselling couples about treatment choices.

Increased incidences of low birth weight, very low birth weight, lower gestational age, PD, PD with low birth weight, and preeclampsia that are correlated with the use of donor oocytes constitute obstetric risks that will pose a challenge for obstetricians in their provision of care. Preliminary evidence suggestive of increased NICU admissions associated with donor oocytes are also of concern. While low birth weight can be avoided in donor oocyte conceptions when the fetus reaches normal gestation, it is unclear if this is clinically possible or advisable, considering the correlation with preeclampsia. It could possibly be viewed that preeclampsia represents a far greater risk to mother and fetus than low birth weight and PD outcomes. Therefore preeclampsia would warrant the primary consideration of the obstetrician. Patients should be counselled on the gestational/perinatal risks so that they are fully informed of potential outcomes and therefore maintain full autonomy over their reproductive choices.

The results of this review also highlight other areas that require further investigation. Studies that specifically stratify and isolate negative neonatal outcomes as a direct consequence of preeclampsia rather than just as a correlation will help ascertain if the increased incidences are primarily the result of a significant immunological challenge or if a more minor immunological response can also produce these outcomes. Finally, studies are required that investigate the longitudinal outcomes into childhood and adulthood to determine if these negative neonatal outcomes resulting from their conception with donated oocytes also negatively impact their long term health as currently there are no such studies. Due to poor neonatal outcomes of low birth weights and preterm deliveries being associated with increased incidences of morbidity and mortality in later life,^{8–10} the donor oocyte cohort represent a significant health care burden for the individual and society. This is irrespective of any reasons as to why this cohort fares worse than autologous oocyte neonates or spontaneously conceived neonates.

Acknowledgements

None.

Financial Support

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Conflicts of Interest

None.

Supplementary material

To view supplementary material for this article, please visit http://dx.doi./org/10.1017/S2040174415007898

References

- Hart R, Norman RJ. The longer-term health outcomes for children born as a result of IVF treatment: Part I – General health outcomes. *Hum Reprod Update*. 2013; 19, 232–243.
- Marino JL, Moore VM, Willson KJ, *et al.* Perinatal outcomes by mode of assisted conception and sub-fertility in an Australian data linkage cohort. *PLoS One*. 2014; 9, e80398.
- Hansen M, Kurinczuk JJ, Milne E, de Klerk N, Bower C. Assisted reproductive technology and birth defects: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod Update*. 2013; 19, 330–353.
- Pinborg A, Wennerholm UB, Romundstad LB, et al. Why do singletons conceived after assisted reproduction technology have adverse perinatal outcome? Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod Update*. 2013; 19, 87–104.
- Talaulikar VS, Arulkumaran S. Reproductive outcomes after assisted conception. Obster Gynecol Surv. 2012; 67, 566–583.
- McDonald SD, Han Z, Mulla S, et al. Preterm birth and low birth weight among in vitro fertilization singletons: a systematic review and meta-analyses. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2009; 146, 138–148.
- Helmerhorst FM, Perquin DA, Donker D, Keirse MJ. Perinatal outcome of singletons and twins after assisted conception: a systematic review of controlled studies. *BMJ*. 2004; 328, 261.
- Class QA, Rickert ME, Lichtenstein P, D'Onofrio BM. Birth weight, physical morbidity, and mortality: a population-based
- sibling-comparison study. Am J Epidemiol. 2014; 179, 550–558.
 Calkins K, Devaskar SU. Fetal origins of adult disease. Curr Probl Pediatr Adolesc Health Care. 2011; 41, 158–176.
- Barker DJP. The Fetal and Infant Origins of Adult Disease. 1992. BMI Books: London.

Oocyte donation neonate's health outcomes 271

- Batcheller A, Cardozo E, Maguire M, DeCherney AH, Segars JH. Are there subtle genome-wide epigenetic alterations in normal offspring conceived by assisted reproductive technologies? *Fertil Steril.* 2011; 96, 1306–1311.
- Tranquilli AL, Biondini V, Talebi Chahvar S, et al. Perinatal outcomes in oocyte donor pregnancies. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2013; 26, 1263–1267.
- Klatsky PC, Delaney SS, Caughey AB, et al. The role of embryonic origin in preeclampsia: a comparison of autologous in vitro fertilization and ovum donor pregnancies. Obstet Gynecol. 2010; 116, 1387–1392.
- Salha O, Sharma V, Dada T, et al. The influence of donated gametes on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Hum Reprod.* 1999; 14, 2268–2273.
- Saito S, Shiozaki A, Nakashima A, Sakai M, Sasaki Y. The role of the immune system in preeclampsia. *Mol Aspects Med.* 2007; 28, 192–209.
- Sargent II, Borzychowski AM, Redman CW. Immunoregulation in normal pregnancy and pre-eclampsia: an overview. *Reprod Biomed Online*. 2006; 13, 680–686.
- Ahn H, Park J, Gilman-Sachs A, Kwak-Kim J. Immunologic characteristics of preeclampsia, a comprehensive review. *Am J Reprod Immunol.* 2011; 65, 377–394.
- Schiessl B. Inflammatory response in preeclampsia. Mol Aspects Med. 2007; 28, 210–219.
- Backes CH, Markham K, Moorehead P, et al. Maternal preeclampsia and neonatal outcomes. J Pregnancy. 2011; 2011, 214365.
- Challis JR, Lockwood CJ, Myatt I, et al. Inflammation and pregnancy. Reprod Sci. 2009; 16, 206–215.
- Zetterström K, Lindeberg S, Haglund B, Magnuson A, Hanson U. Being born small for gestational age increases the risk of severe pre-eclampsia. *BJOG*. 2007; 114, 319–324.
- Geelhoed JJ, Fraser A, Tilling K, *et al.* Preeclampsia and gestational hypertension are associated with childhood blood pressure independently of family adiposity measures: the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. *Circulation*. 2010; 122, 1192–1199.
- Jayet PY, Rimoldi SF, Stuber T, *et al.* Pulmonary and systemic vascular dysfunction in young offspring of mothers with preeclampsia. *Circulation*. 2010; 122, 488–494.
- Himmelmann A. Blood pressure and left ventricular mass in children and adolescents: the Hypertension in Pregnancy Offspring Study. *Blood Press Suppl.* 1994; 3, 1–46.
- Davis EF, Newton L, Lewandowski AJ, et al. Pre-eclampsia and offspring cardiovascular health: mechanistic insights from experimental studies. *Clin Sci (Lond)*. 2012; 123, 53–72.
- Davis EF, Lazdam M, Lewandowski AJ, et al. Cardiovascular risk factors in children and young adults born to preeclamptic pregnancies: asystematic review. Pediatrics. 2012; 129, e1552–e1561.
- Wu CS, Sun Y, Vestergaard M, et al. Preeclampsia and risk for epilepsy in offspring. *Pediatrics*. 2008; 122, 1072–1078.
- Wu CS, Nohr EA, Bech BH, *et al.* Health of children born to mothers who had preeclampsia: a population-based cohort study. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2009; 201, 269.e1–269.e10.
- Kajantie E, Eriksson JG, Osmond C, Thornburg K, Barker DJ. Pre-eclampsia is associated with increased risk of stroke in the adult offspring: the Helsinki birth cohort study. Stroke. 2009; 40, 1176–1180.

- Mann JR, McDermott S, Bao H, Hardin J, Gregg A. Pre-eclampsia, birth weight, and autism spectrum disorders. J Aution Dev Disord. 2010; 40, 548–554.
- Millis RM. Epigenetics and hypertension. Curr Hypertens Rep. 2011; 13, 21–28.
- He J, Zhang A, Fang M, et al. Methylation levels at IGF2 and GNAS DMRs in infants born to preeclamptic pregnancies. BMC Genomics. 2013; 14, 472.
- Skora D, Frankfurter D. Adverse perinatal events associated with ART. Semin Reprod Med. 2012; 30, 84–91.
- Barrington KJ, Janvier A. The paediatric consequences of assisted reproductive technologies, with special emphasis on multiple pregnancies. *Acta Paediatr.* 2013; 102, 340–348.
- Joanna Briggs Institute. Reviewen' Manual: 2011 Edition. 2011. Joanna Briggs Institute, University of Adelaide: Adelaide, Australia.
- Gibbons WE, Cedars M, Ness RB, Society for Assisted Reproductive Technologies Writing Group. Toward understanding obstetrical outcome in advanced assisted reproduction: varying sperm, oocyte, and uterine source and diagnosis. *Fertil Steril.* 2011; 95, 1645–1649.
- Zegers-Hochschild F, Masoli D, Schwarze JE, et al. Reproductive performance in oocyte donors and their recipients: comparative analysis from implantation to birth and lactation. *Fertil Steril*. 2010; 93, 2210–2215.
- Krieg SA, Henne MB, Westphal LM. Obstetric outcomes in donor oocyte pregnancies compared with advanced maternal age in *in vitro* fertilization pregnancies. *Fertil Steril*. 2008; 90, 65–70.
- Söderström-Anttila V, Tiitinen A, Foudila T, Hovatta O. Obstetric and perinatal outcome after oocyte donation: comparison with in-vitro fertilization pregnancies. *Hum Reprod.* 1998; 13, 483–490.
- Porreco RP, Schookraft CL, Schookraft WB. Pregnancy outcome following donor embryo replacement. J Matern Feul Neonatal Med. 1997; 6, 237–240.
- Friedman F Jr, Copperman AB, Brodman ML, et al. Perinatal outcome after embryo transfer in ovum recipients. A comparison with standard in vitro fertilization. J Reprod Med. 1996; 41, 640–644.
- Kalra SK, Ratcliffe SJ, Coutifaris C, Molinaro T, Barnhart KT. Ovarian stimulation and low birth weight in newborns conceived through *in vitro* fertilization. *Obster Gynecol.* 2011; 118, 863–871.
- Sunderam S, Chang J, Flowers L, et al. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance – United States, 2006. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2009; 58, 1–25.
- Wright VC, Chang J, Jeng G, Macaluso M, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Assisted reproductive technology surveillance – United States, 2005. MMWR SurveillSumm. 2008; 57, 1–23.
- Wright VC, Chang J, Jeng G, Chen M, Macaluso M. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance – United States, 2004. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2007; 56, 1–22.
- Wright VC, Chang J, Jeng G, Macaluso M. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance – United States, 2003. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2006; 55, 1–22.
- Wright VC, Schieve LA, Reynolds MA, Jeng G. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance – United States, 2002. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2005; 54, 1–24.
- Schieve LA, Ferre C, Peterson HB, *et al.* Perinatal outcome among singleton infants conceived through assisted reproductive

technology in the United States. Obstet Gynecol. 2004; 103, 1144–1153.

- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1997 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Steril.* 2000; 74, 641–653.
- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1996 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1999; 71, 798–807.
- 51. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1995 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1998; 69, 389–398.
- 52. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1994 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1996; 66, 697–705.
- 53. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1993 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Staril*. 1995; 64, 13–21.
- 54. American Fertility Society & Society of Assisted Reproductive Technology. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1992 results generated from the American Fertility Society/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1994; 62, 1121–1128.
- 55. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Fertility Society. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1991 results from the Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology generated from the American Fertility Society Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1993; 59, 956–962.
- Medical Research International, Society of Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Fertility Society. *In vitro* fertilizationembryo transfer (IVF-ET) in the United States: 1990 results from the IVF-ET Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1992; 57, 15–24.
- Medical Research International, Society of Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Fertility Society. *In vitro* fertilizationembryo transfer (IVF-ET) in the United States: 1989 results from the IVF-ET Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1991; 55, 14–23.

- Medical Research International, Society of Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Fertility Society. *In vitro* fertilizationembryo transfer in the United States: 1988 results from the IVF-ET Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1990; 53, 13–20.
- Practice Committee of Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology; Practice Committee of American Society for Reproductive Medicine. *Fertil Steril*. 2012; 97, 835–842.
- Nelson SM, Lawlor DA. Predicting live birth, preterm delivery, and low birth weight in infants born from *in vitro* fertilisation: a prospective study of 144,018 treatment cycles. *PLoS Med.* 2011; 8, e1000386.
- Thapar A, Harold G, Rice F, et al. Do intrauterine or genetic influences explain the foetal origins of chronic disease? A novel experimental method for disentangling effects. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2007; 7, 25.
- Sheffer-Mimouni G, Mashiach S, Dor J, Levran D, Seidman DS. Factors influencing the obstetric and perinatal outcome after oocyte donation. *Hum Reprod.* 2002; 17, 2636–2640.
- Corradetti A, Talebi Chahvar S, Biondini V, Giannubilo SR, Tranquilli AL. Maternal and fetal outcomes in oocyte donor pregnancies. *Pregnancy Hyperiens*. 2012; 2, 290–291.
- Pados G, Camus M, Van Steirteghem A, Bonduelle M, Devroey P. The evolution and outcome of pregnancies from oocyte donation. *Hum Reprod.* 1994; 9, 538–542.
- Obradors A, Rius M, Daina G, et al. Whole-chromosome aneuploidy analysis in human oocytes: focus on comparative genomic hybridization. Cytogenet Genome Res. 2011; 133, 119–126.
- Kuliev A, Cieslak J, Verlinsky Y. Frequency and distribution of chromosome abnormalities in human oocytes. *Cytogenet Genome Res.* 2005; 111, 193–198.
- Aye M, Di Giorgio C, De Mo M, et al. Assessment of the genotoxicity of three cryoprotectants used for human oocyte vitrification: dimethyl sulfoxide, ethylene glycol and propylene glycol. Food Chem Toxicol. 2010; 48, 1905–1912.
- Men H, Monson RL, Parrish JJ, Rutledge JJ. Detection of DNA damage in bovine metaphase II oocytes resulting from cryopreservation. *Mol Reprod Dev.* 2003; 64, 245–250.
- Stachowiak EM, Papis K, Kruszewski M, et al. Comparison of the level(s) of DNA damage using Comet assay in bovine oocytes subjected to selected vitrification methods. *Reprod Domest Anim.* 2009; 44, 653–658.
- Malchau SS, Loft A, Larsen EC, et al. Perinatal outcomes in 375 children born after oocyte donation: a Danish national cohort study. *Fertil Steril.* 2013; 99, 1637–1643.

Appendix 1.2 Systematic Review of Donor Sperm Offspring Outcomes

See next page

D H Adams, R A Clark, M J Davies, S de Lacey. A Meta-Analysis of Sperm Donation Offspring Health Outcomes. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017 Feb;8(1):44-55. doi: 10.1017/S2040174416000489. Epub 2016 Aug 30.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission. ³

A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes

D. H. Adams1*, R. A. Clark1, M. J. Davies2 and S. de Lacey1

School of Nursing and Midwifery, Hinders University, Bedford Park, SA, Australia
 ²Robinson Institute, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

Although the use of donor sperm as a treatment modality for male infertility has become common place, the health outcomes for those conceived has been poorly studied. A structured search of the literature using PubMed, EMBASE and Cochrane Reviews was performed to investigate the health outcomes of offspring conceived from donor sperm. Eight studies were eligible and included in the review, and of these, three were included in a meta-analysis of clinical outcomes showed that donor sperm neonates are not at increased risk of being born of low birth weight (<2500 g), preterm (<37 weeks) or with increased incidences of birth defects, than spontaneously conceived neonates.

Received 24 December 2015; Revised 25 May 2016; Accepted 1 August 2016; First published online 30 August 2016

Key words: Donor conception, meta-analysis, neonate, outcome, sperm

Introduction

The use of donor sperm as a treatment for male infertility has been used for well over a century with the first documented case occurring in 1884.¹ The introduction and increased use of intracytoplasmic sperm injection^{2,3} has meant that donor sperm is not necessarily required as a treatment for male infertility in certain cases, and has therefore decreased demand for donated semen in this area. However, its use has been increasing due to reproductive choice by women in same sex relationships, or by single mothers without a male partner.^{4–6} Sperm donation and neonatal outcomes are therefore still relevant today.

Mechanistically, there is little reason to suggest that fertilization with donor sperm and subsequent outcomes would be different to naturally conceived outcomes. Whilst one introduces semen from a donor by means of a medical procedure, the latter involves intercourse between the woman and a male sexual partner. However, there are two factors which differentiate sperm donation from natural conception and that have the potential to introduce negative outcomes for the former. The first is that the incidence of preeclampsia is higher in donor conceived pregnancies and the second is that there is the use of cryopreservation procedures in storing donated sperm.

The incidence of preeclampsia is increased in donor sperm recipients when compared with spontaneously conceived pregnancies.⁷⁻¹¹ As a leading cause of fetal and maternal morbidity and mortality, and one which is associated with increased incidences of intrauterine growth retardation (IUGR) and preterm delivery (PD),^{12,13} preeclampsia represents a significant burden to the woman, her partner and the health care system. This burden is also further highlighted in the adult life of a person bom where preeclampsia was present. This person has been shown to have an increased risk of hypertension,¹⁴⁻¹⁶ endothelial dysfunction,¹⁷ higher body mass index (BMI),¹⁸ epilepsy,¹⁹ increased hospitalization due to disease,²⁰ stroke²¹ and autism spectrum disorder.²²

Preeclampsia is considered a matemally mediated immune response.^{23,24} This is supported, indirectly, by data from sperm donor recipients, where the incidence of preeclampsia reduced as the woman underwent subsequent inseminations with sperm from the same donor.²⁵ As those couples that are trying to conceive naturally are likely to have had intercourse several times before conception occurs, the maternal immune system has adapted to the partner's sperm and is less likely to induce preeclampsia in that population. Because the use of donor sperm is associated with preeclampsia, it is important to investigate whether there are increased risks for other poor neonatal outcomes when compared with spontaneous conceptions. In addition to the risk of preeclampsia described above, emerging evidence is suggestive of potential risks to health from sperm cryopreservation.

The technique of cryopreserving sperm was initially introduced for practical reasons of storage and shipment, and later became an important component of the donor conception practice to ensure appropriate screening of donors for genetic^{26–28} and communicable diseases such as HIV.²⁹ This improvement is not without its own problems. As cryopreservation has been shown to cause DNA fragmentation,^{30,31} and adversely affect morphology, motility and viability³² in sperm. DNA fragmentation can also be induced through the mere handling of sperm in the laboratory.³³ For cryopreserved sperm, DNA fragmentation is typically mediated via oxidative stress,³⁴ as a direct result of cryopreservation.³⁵ With the potential to induce DNA changes through the manipulation of sperm, it is important to monitor how

^{*}Address for correspondence: D. Adams, School of Nursing and Midwifery, Flinders: University, Bedford Park, SA 5042, Australia. (Email: adam0072@flinders.edu.au)

cryopreservation may impact on the health of donor conceived people.

As described above, the use of donor sperm has been in practice for a long time. A literature search of online databases in a non-systematic approach by the authors found few studies that investigated these outcomes in a case-controlled manner. It would appear from this investigation and the lack of published studies that the practices of donor insemination and intercourse have been assumed by some to be the same and therefore neonatal outcomes have also been presumed to mirror natural conception. Subsequently, offspring health outcomes have not been thoroughly investigated. Due to the modem practice of cryopreservation and subsequent knowledge of the incidence of preeclampsia in donor sperm pregnancies, we felt that these outcomes warranted a current systematic and structured review of the literature.

Furthermore, with evidence showing that neonates conceived with donated oocytes have significantly increased risks of being born of low birth weight (LBW) (<2500 g), very low birth weight (VLBW) (<1500 g), PD (<37 weeks), of lower gestational age (GA) and PD with LBW, ³⁶ it is therefore important to consider whether neonates conceived with donated sperm are also at increased risk of these negative outcomes. This concern is not limited to the perinatal period, but also adulthood as poorer neonatal outcomes are associated with increased incidences of adult morbidity and mortality. ^{37–39}

The purpose of this review was to summarize the published literature on neonatal outcomes such as birth weight (BW), PD and birth defects (BD), for conceptions after sperm donation. We aimed to elucidate whether the outcomes were altered when compared with a comparison cohort of spontaneously conceived neonates. Furthermore, the study would also include health outcomes reported from child and adult cohorts to determine any longitudinal effects. In addition, we aimed to investigate whether sperm cryopreservation influenced reported outcomes.

Methods

Literature search

A computerized literature search was conducted on articles published up to November 2012 in the online databases PubMed, EMBASE and Cochrane Reviews to identify studies containing data on neonatal health outcomes from donor sperm.

The literature search comprised a three-stage process. First, relevant articles known to the authors were used to identify keywords along with a search of the U.S. National Library of Medicine MeSH (medical subject headings) database to identify appropriate search headings. Second, MeSH terms and other identified keywords were used to search the online databases. Search results were then analyzed to determine specificity and to refine search terms, and filtered based on human not animal studies. Finally, the references of articles fitting the criteria were examined and online searches were implemented to find related articles.

Two main search categories were created and were termed 'Techniques', these were: artificial insemination and reproductive techniques. Artificial insemination was used in preference to sperm or semen donation as it had a long history of being used to describe the technique in the literature and other search terms and descriptors were designed to cover any of those publications not covered by the term artificial insemination. The term 'reproductive techniques' was chosen as a catch-all phrase. Two descriptors of human and donor were chosen to filter out animal studies and autologous treatments (own gametes). Three further qualifiers were implemented to each of the two techniques plus descriptor searches to refine the results. These qualifiers were: outcome*, morbidity and adverse effects. The * wildcard was implemented to cover studies whose keywords implemented outcomes v. outcome. Search terms are also presented in Supplementary Table 1 for reference.

Eligibility and selection

Article selection and eligibility was performed by D.H.A. and verified by S.d.L. according to the following PICOS criteria.

Participants

Cohorts of neonates that had neonatal health data presented in a study. Studies that incorporated offspring of older ages (children and adults) were also included.

Interventions

The treatment group must be comprised of a cohort of offspring conceived through fertility treatment of their parents with donated sperm. This could include both intrauterine insemination or in vitro fertilization (IVF) with donor sperm. The treatment group data must be appropriately segregated from comparison group data and not subsumed into larger combined data sets.

Comparators

Comparison cohorts could include offspring conceived through artificial insemination with their partner's sperm or general population data of spontaneous conceptions.

Outcomes

Studies to be included must report neonatal health outcomes such as (but not restricted to), BWs, PD and BD (as determined by the publishing authors). Health outcomes of older offspring were also included if published. Studies that only focussed on live-birth rates or were case studies of single or few outcomes were excluded.

Study design

Only those observational case-controlled studies that used a treatment-cohort and comparison-cohort, or those studies

involving a treatment-cohort that was compared with published, or public health data for that specific region and within 10 years of the study were included in the review. This was to remove any natural variation occurring between populations and between given time points.

Published articles were restricted to the English language to allow for careful analysis of the study to ensure accurate data extraction as terminology and reporting methods varied considerably. There was no time restriction posed on publication dates, however, EMBASE would only allow a search from 1980. Database search results were downloaded into Endnote then analyzed by their titles and abstracts. Some articles were initially included as they could not be excluded based on their titles or abstracts, and were subsequently excluded following a full review of the text article (Fig. 1). Any disagreement was resolved via discussion.

Data extraction

The following data were recorded by D.H.A. from the eligible studies: citation data, country, comparison type (partner's sperm, spontaneous conception, published data), number of offspring in treatment/comparison group, if cryopreservation of sperm was used, specific neonatal health outcomes. Data were recorded onto a specially designed data extraction form. Specific health outcomes were included, but were not restricted to BWs, chromosomal or congenital malformations (BD), PD/GA, IUGR, and singletons v. multiple births (Table 1). Maternal age and parity were also extracted to assess confounding where applicable. Multiple birth is a known predictor of increased adverse outcomes^{46,41} and was therefore a confounder to the analysis unless the data were stratified and extracted where presented.

Data referring to previously published data or general population databases, but that did not record the actual outcome data, were not included in meta-analysis. No authors were contacted for missing or obscure data.

Meta-analysis

Meta-analyses of dichotomous outcomes data of LBW, PD and BD were performed according to Mantel–Haenszel methods, using a fixed effects model, risk ratios (RR), 95% confidence intervals (CI) and assessment of statistical heterogeneity using Cochrane's Q-test and \vec{l}^2 statistic. Heterogeneity of data were determined by the l^2 value and is considered significant when $l^2 > 65\%$. All analyses were performed using Review Manager (RevMan) Version 5.2.8 (Copenhagen: The Nordic Cochrane Centre, Cochrane Collaboration, 2012). Publication bias was assessed by visual analysis of funnel plots constructed in RevMan for asymmetry.

Risk of bias in individual studies

Included studies were assessed for methodological quality and the risk of bias using a modification of the Joanna Briggs Institute Meta Analysis Statistics Assessment and Review Instrument, with nine critical appraisal criteria for comparable cohort/case control studies.42 Studies were assessed on the following criteria; are patients in cohorts representative of patients typically receiving fertility treatment (e.g. do they only include patients who may have been treated for ovarian cancer)? Are the patients at a similar point in the course of their condition/ illness (do they describe how many times the patient had received treatment)? Has bias been minimized in relation to selection of cases and of comparators? Were singleton v. multiple births identified and strategies to deal with them stated? (If singleton v. multiples described but all of the outcome data relevant to the review was not stratified then = No); are other confounding factors identified and strategies to deal with them stated? Was cryopreservation of sperm or the use of fresh sperm adequately described, and were they appropriately stratified if both were included? Are outcomes assessed using objective criteria? Were outcomes measured in a reliable way? Was appropriate statistical analysis used?

Results

Searching of the three databases yielded 1911 articles with another 12 identified by hand-searching references lists. Duplicate removal reduced potential articles to 582. After screening the article titles and abstracts, 80 full-text publications were reviewed leaving a total of eight studies to be included in the review and, of these, three were included in a meta-analysis (Fig. 1).

A summary of the characteristics and outcomes of all studies included in this review is presented in Table 1.

There was a large amount of heterogeneity in the presentation of published outcomes. Subsequently, meta-analysis was only performed for outcomes that presented comparable statistical outcomes. The five studies not included in metaanalysis did not present comparable outcome data and have been summarized in the text.

Sperm donation

A total of eight studies investigating the health outcomes of people conceived via donated sperm met the criteria for inclusion.^{9,43-49} From these studies a total of 24,699 health outcomes have been analyzed from sperm donation births and 423,763 from spontaneous conceptions. All donor sperm outcomes are from intrauterine inseminations unless otherwise stated.

Impacts of sperm donation on BWs

The most common parameter measured in all studies was BW with the exception of Forse *et al.*⁴⁹ Notably, BWs were reported in different formats and subsequently meta-analysis could not be conducted due to a lack of comparable data. Although Davies *et al.*⁴⁷ reported BWs, these were not stratified as a separate outcome of donor insemination, but rather as a combined outcome for all Assisted Reproductive Technology (ART)



Fig. 1. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses (PRISMA) flowchart for identifying studies for inclusion in the review.

procedures. Of the remaining six studies, none reported a statistically significant difference in BWs between donor sperm (treatment) and spontaneous conceptions in the general population (comparison) (see Table 1). Problematically, the study by Lansac *et al.*⁴⁸ compared the BWs of singleton donor sperm conceived neonates to all births including multiples of spontaneously conceived neonates. BW data from these studies were not controlled for GA.

Thapar et al.⁴³ showed a higher incidence of LBW of singleton donated sperm IVF neonates when compared to homologous IVF treatments but no difference to the spontaneous conceptions of the general population (general population data were not reported). The incidence of LBW were higher for donor sperm IVF neonates (19.6%), in comparison with homologous IVF (14.7%), and the spontaneous conceptions (8%) in the same cohorts. Gaudoin et al.⁴⁴ also found a higher incidence of LBW in donor sperm neonates (11.4%), when compared with the general population (7.1%), but lower than that achieved when the partner's sperm was used (22.7%). Hoy et al.⁹ reported no significantly increased risk of LBW (7.3 v. 6.8%, RR: 1.1), even though the actual frequency was greater. Conversely, a lower frequency of 4.7% LBW for donor sperm neonates when compared with 6.2% for spontaneous conceptions was reported by Lansac *et al.*⁴⁸ LBW data from these studies were not controlled for GA. Meta-analysis of comparable data showed that the RR for LBW was not statistically significant (RR: 1.04, CI: 0.86–1.25, P = 0.71, $I^2 = 0\%$) (Fig. 2a).

Impacts of sperm donation on PD

Of the three studies reporting PD outcomes, all of them reported no increase in the rates of PD, rather the incidences were reduced (5.7 v. 6.9%;⁴⁴ 6.4 v. 6.6%;⁹ 4.8v. 5.9%⁴⁸). Meta-analysis of the above studies (Lansac *et al.* was excluded due to lack of comparable cohort data), showed no significant change to PD outcomes (RR: 0.91, CI: 0.75–1.12, P = 0.38, $I^2 = 0$ %) (Fig. 2b).

Impacts of sperm donation on BDs

A significant increased incidence of BD between neonates conceived via sperm donation v. the comparison cohorts

Table 1. Health outcomes for offspring conceived via sperm donation

Study and country	Donation treatment and sample size	Comparison and sample size	Frozen or fresh	Age of children studied	Specific results
Thapar <i>et al.</i> ⁴³ United Kingdom	Sperm 170	Homologous IVF 378 General population	Not specified	5–9 years	LBW (all births) 19.6% sperm 1: 14.7% homologous IVF 1: 8% general population LBW (singletons) 8% sperm 1: 6.7% homologous IVF (gen pop singleton LBW not specified)
Gaudoin <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁴ United Kingdom	AID as IVF (IVF-D) Sperm 35	Published data Partners sperm 97 General population 109,302 General population	Not specified	Neonates	BW 3149±233 g (donor) ν. 2921±165 g (partner) ν. 3301±4 g (comparison) LBW 11.4% (donor) ν. 22.7% (partner) ν. 7.1% (general population) PD 5.7% (donor) ν. 15.5% (partner) ν. 6.9% (general population) LBW 7.3 ε. 6.8% RR 1.1
Hoy <i>et al.</i> ? Australia	Sperm 1603	7516	Frozen Neonates BD 36% or 2.3%, RR 1.1 Perinatal death 1.2% or 0.2%, RR 1.4 ChAb 0.4% or 0.2%, RR 2.5 PD 6.4% or 6.6%, RR 1		BD 3.6% n. 3.2%, RR 1.1 Perinatal death 1.2% n. 1.1%, RR 1.4 GAb 0.4% n. 0.2%, RR 2.5 PD 6.4% n. 6.6%, RR 1
Amuzu <i>et al</i> ⁴⁵ USA	Sperm 481	General population Published data	Both	3 months-15 years (æverage 5 years)	BW (7.5 lb ±1.3) and birth length (20.1 inch ± 1.2) same as general population Major anomalies (2.9% at birth, 6.2% at time of study v. 2 and 5%) GAAb 0.2% v. not specified Developmental milestones same as general population Learning disabilities 5.8% v. not specified Gifted and talented programme 10.5% v. not specified
lizuka <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁶ Japan Davies <i>et al.</i> ⁴⁷ Australia	Sperm 54 Sperm 428	General population Published data General population 293,314	Both (frozen = 9) Not specified	$n = 40 \ge 2.5$ years (oldest 11.8 years) $n = 14 \le 2.5$ years Neonates	BW and length betær in AID IQ of donor spærm duildren higher range than controls (better) BD 8.4 ø. 5.7%, OR 1.51 (adjusæd OR 1.37)
Lansac <i>et al.⁴⁸</i> France	Sperm (AID) 18,128 AID as IVF (IVF-D) 3405	General population 13,631	Frozen	Neonates	BW 3281±491 g ($n = 8943$) ν . 3300±600 g ($n = 13,631$) LBW 4.7% (singleton) ν . 6.2% (national register of natural conceptions) Malformations (1.9% AID, no significant difference to general population, not specified) Malformations (2.7% IVF-D ν . 2.9% (husband sperm, no significant difference) PD 4.8% (singleton) ν . 5.9% (National Register of Natural Conceptions) ChAb 0.25% ν . 0.2% (Paris $P < 0.05$) ν . not specified (Strasbourg et Manailles, no significant difference)
Forse <i>et al</i> ⁴⁹ Canada	Sperm 395	General population Published data	Not specified	Neonates	ChAb 0.75% v. 0.15%

AID, artificial insemination by donor; BW, birth weight, LBW, low birth weight <2500 g, ChAb, chromosomal abnormalities, BD, birth defects, IQ, intelligence quotient, IVF = in vitro fertilization; PD, preterm delivery (<37 weeks), RR, risk ratio, OR, odds ratio. Sample sizes represented by statements such as 'published data' refers to the study citing data published elsewhere. Comparison data are presented as donor 10 comparison group, *P*-value for significance is only provided where *P* < 0.05. General population refers to data obtained from spontaneous conceptions that have either been presented in 'published data' by oth er authors, or were part of a comparison cohort with specific data presented in the study.



Fig. 2. Forrest plots of sperm donation outcomes; (a) risk ratio for being born of low birth weight (<2500 g), (b) risk ratio for being born preterm delivery (<37 weeks), (c) risk ratio for incidences of birth defects, neonates from donor sperm offspring v. spontaneous conceptions.

[8.4 v. 5.7%, odds ratio (OR) 1.5, 95% CI 1.08-2.11], was reported.47 However, when this was adjusted for confounders such as maternal age, parity, fetal sex, year of birth, maternal race or ethnic group, maternal country of birth, maternal conditions in pregnancy, maternal smoking during pregnancy, socioeconomic status, and maternal and paternal occupation the association was attenuated and subsequently nonsignificant (OR: 1.37, 95% CI: 0.98-1.92). Amuzu et al.45 reported no significant difference in malformation rates in neonates to those found in the general population even though their incidence was 45% higher than the general population (2.9 v. 2%). Although not as large, this trend was also evident in the older children they studied (longitudinal), whereby the incidences of malformations were 24% higher (6.2 v. 5%). Hoy et al.⁹ reported no significant difference in BD rates (3.6 v. 3.2%, RR 1.1), and Lansac et al. also reported no significant differences in malformation rates between sperm donor neonates and the general population. However, the data for the general population was not reported by Lansac et al.4 Meta-analysis showed a non-significant increased incidence of BD (RR: 1.20, CI: 0.97–1.48, P = 0.09, $\tilde{f} = 57\%$) (Fig. 2c).

Of the four studies investigating chromosomal abnormalities, two found a higher incidence of occurrence which was restricted to aneuploidies.^{9,49} However, Thapar *et al.*⁴³ found no increase in chromosomal abnormalities and that the chance of this occurring was correlated to both the maternal age as well as the donor age. Comparable chromosomal abnormality data were not available for meta-analysis.

Impacts of sperm donation on other outcomes

The only study to investigate the intelligence quotient (IQ) outcomes of these children found that those conceived via donor sperm had a higher IQ⁴⁷ than the general population.⁵⁰ A further study reported that 10.5% of donor sperm children were in gifted and talented programs while 5.8% had learning disabilities, however, no general population comparison data were provided by the authors.⁴⁵

Effects of cryopreservation on outcomes

Cryopreservation was only recorded in two studies.9,48 Both of which only used cryopreserved sperm in their donor sperm cohorts. A further three studies used cryopreserved data due to the mandatory use of cryopreserved sperm in their respective jurisdictions but did not report it as such (see discussion for further information). ^{43,44,47} Subsequently, all three studies used in meta-analyses (two could not be included in metaanalyses due to lack of comparable data), involved the use of cryopreserved sperm; one from self-reporting and two from cryopreservation mandated jurisdictions. Of the studies using cryopreserved sperm, the outcomes that were statistically significant from comparison groups was an increased RR of 2.5 for aneuploidies,9 increased OR of 1.73 (CI: 0.26-11.69) for LBW,44 increased OR of 1.51 (CI: 1.08-2.11) for BD which was subsequently non-significant (1.37, CI: 0.98-1.92) when adjusting for confounders, 47 and an increased incidence of chromosomal anomalies (P<0.05).48 A further study

reported a higher percentage of LBW neonates in the cryopreserved sperm donation cohort when compared to the general population but did not conduct statistical analysis of the data.⁴³ Contrastingly, BD were not affected in the study by Hoy *et al.*, and the malformation rate was the same as comparison groups in the study by Lansac *et al.* As there was insufficient studies and data to conduct meta-analyses of outcomes from cryopreserved sperm *v*. fresh sperm, the effect of cryopreservation on neonatal outcomes requires elucidation through further studies.

Effects of multiplicity on outcomes

The incidences of multiple births were either poorly recorded in several of the studies or were not stratified from other data to allow for appropriate comparisons. Subsequently, metaanalysis of multiplicity could not be conducted on these studies. However, the three studies that provided the majority of data for neonatal health outcome meta-analysis had appropriate multiplicity data or were appropriately controlled.^{9,44,47} Three further studies provided data on the incidences of multiplicity in the sperm donation cohorts,^{43,45,48} but did not provide comparison cohort data from natural conceptions (general population). Rather, only multiplicity data were provided for homologous IVF⁴³ and IVF-D (IVF with frozen donated sperm).⁴⁸

As Hoy et al. did not control for multiplicity, no conclusion can be drawn on the confounding effects of multiplicity when interpreting sperm donor effects on LBW, PD or BD outcomes.

Risk of bias

There was variation in the methodological quality of the studies included (Table 2). In general, the length of time the woman had been receiving treatment (number of previous attempts) was not documented. Data of other confounders such as maternal age, BMI, reasons for infertility and other demographic data were poorly reported. Or in the instance where these confounders were reported well, they were not stratified into sperm donation v. spontaneous conception cohorts.47 Multiplicity was reported in only half of the studies, but a lack of comparison data meant that meta-analysis of the rates of multiplicity could not be performed. Studies reporting outcomes such as BWs, LBW, and PD were deemed to be reporting objective criteria, although BWs and LBWs were not controlled for GA. However, those reporting BD (or what was classified as malformations) were more subjective in nature as BD is a general category that it is not typically well defined. Additionally, BDs can potentially be missed in the neonatal period with the reporting of BDs in reproductive technology cohorts historically being described as needing to be 'more stringent' by the American Fertility Society, Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, and the American Society for Reproductive Medicine.^{51–54} By contrast Davies *et al.*,⁴⁷ were more objective in reporting BD using the British Paediatric Association modification of the International Classification of Diseases (9th Revision), in addition to when chromosomal abnormalities and congenital cerebral palsy were reported.^{9,45,48,49} Studies by Thapar *et al.*, Amuzu *et al.*, lizuka *et al.*, and Forse *et al.*, used general population data as a comparison cohort but only referred to previously published information and did not provide data for comparison.^{43,45,46,48}

Funnel plot analysis showed publication bias in sperm donation health outcome meta-analysis for PD. Maternal age and parity data were not consistently reported or adjusted for in the studies included. Those studies that reported this data are presented in Table 3.

Limitations to this study

This review was limited by the restriction to three databases, limited hand-searching and the restriction to the English language. It was also limited due to the lack of studies meeting the inclusion criteria. There was a lack of consensus in the types of outcomes and how they were reported in these studies which prevented the inclusion of some studies in meta-analysis.

The reporting of multiple deliveries was inconsistent and data were rarely appropriately stratified for analysis of singleton v. multiple birth outcomes. While rates of multiples were reported in some studies, the outcome data were pooled rather than stratified and therefore meta-analysis could not be performed in a stratified manner for those studies. Only two studies restricted data to singleton outcomes, ^{44,47} one of which appropriately adjusted for multiple confounders.⁴⁷

Consistency in reporting, with increased analysis of confounders such as multiple deliveries, matemal age, parity, and cryopreservation can be improved. There was a distinct lack of sperm donation outcomes in the reporting of other annual ART reports such as the 'Assisted reproductive technology surveillance–United States' reports that are produced by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), or early reports published by the Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology and the American Society for Reproductive Medicine, which includes comprehensive data (such as oocyte donation outcomes) for all other areas of reproductive technology treatments.

Discussion

This review has demonstrated that donor sperm neonates, when compared to spontaneously conceived neonates, are not at increased risk of being born of LBW (<2500 g), PD (<37 weeks), or with increased incidences of BD. There was also little to suggest any correlation with IQ or learning disabilities. In contrast to donor oocyte neonatal outcome data,³⁶ the limited amount of data on perinatal outcomes after donor insemination suggests that this group has been understudied.

While individual studies reported donor sperm neonates were not born of significantly lower mean BW, there was one report of increased BWs and body length in the sperm

				Crite	eria				
Study	Representative patients	Similar point in condition	Minimized case selection bias	Singleton v. multiples	Other confounders	Cryo- preservation	Objective criteria	Reliable outcomes	Appropriate statistics
Thapar et al. ⁴³	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
Gaudoin et al. ⁴⁴	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Hoy et al. ⁹	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes ^d	Yes	Yes
Amuzu et al. ⁴⁵	Yes	No	Yes ^a	No	No	No	Yes ^d	No	No ^b
lizuka et al. ⁴⁶	Yes	Unclear	No ^a	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No
Davies et al.47	Yes	Unclear	Yes	Yes	Yes	No ^c	Yes	Yes	Yes
Lansac et al.48	Yes	Unclear	Yes ^a	No	Yes	Yes	Yes ^d	No	No ^b
Forse et al. ⁴⁹	Yes	Unclear	Yes*	No	No	No	Yes ^d	Yes	No

Table 2. Critical appraisal and risk of bias of included studies

^aComparison group was published data not a comparison cohort.
^bStatistics used appropriately, but did not provide details of results in analysis to comparison group.

Although cryopreservation was not recorded by, it is known through other means that cryopreservation was mandated during the period of those studies. ^dIncludes both objective and subjective data.

Table 3. Ma	ternal age and	parity reporting	of included studies
-------------	----------------	------------------	---------------------

Study	Maternal age details	Parity details
Thapar et al.43	33.88±3.82 years (donor) v. 34.14±3.53 years	
	(homologous IVF) v. unknown (general population)	
Gaudoin et al.44	33.1 (31.9-34.3 95% CI, donor) v. 32.4 (31.6-33.1, partner)	All nulliparous
	v. 25.9 (25.9–25.9, general population)	
Hoy et al. ⁹	16% ≥ 35 years v. 10% ≥ 35 years	53.4 v. 40.5% primiparous
Amuzu et al.45	29.3±4.2 years v. unknown	
Iizuka et al.46	30.1 ± 2.7 years v. unknown	
Davies et al.47	(2.2% 20-24 years, 22.2% 25-29 years, 44.4% 30-34 years,	65.3% v. 37.5% nulliparous
	26.2% 35-39 years, 5.1% ≥ 40 years) v. (20.8% 20-24 years,	-
	37.7% 25-29 years, 29.4% 30-34 years, 10.5% 35-39 years, 1.7% ≥ 40 years)*	
Lansac et al ⁴⁸	b	
Forse et al 49	28.9 years ^c	

^aMaternal age and parity data are from larger assisted conception cohort that also includes donor sperm outcomes.

^bNo maternal age data of sperm donor outcomes v. comparison, rather maternal age data were presented within sperm donation outcomes stratified as healthy infants v. malformed infants.

"Used comparison data for population with same maternal age distribution.

donation neonates,⁴⁶ which requires consideration. While the authors postulated that this may be attributed to the environment of the Tokyo metropolitan and surrounding areas of the 1960s, it is plausible that the effect was confounded as the parents of the donor sperm conceived neonates were reported to have higher education levels than comparators, and therefore perhaps able to access a range of resources, including energy

and protein dense diets, which can influence fetal development. Additionally in regard to mean BWs, another study compared singleton donor sperm conceived neonates to all births (including multiples) of spontaneously conceived neonates,4 which may adversely affect the data as typically multiple births result in lower $BWs^{55.56}$ and therefore any effect may be missed.

A higher incidence of elective early caesarean section deliveries observed in cohorts of women that have used various forms of ART,^{57,58} could also adversely affect outcome measures leading to reduced BWs reported for the donor sperm conceived neonates. These incidences would not be apparent from PD data analysis which is of delivery prior to 37 weeks, as elective caesarean is typically not performed before 37 weeks.

Meta-analysis of BD showed no significant increased incidences as a result of using donor sperm. However, there were some reports including chromosomal abnormalities that had conflicting outcomes. The increases in aneuploidy reported in two studies could potentially be explained by higher maternal and donor ages rather than as a function of the donor conception procedure itself.^{9,49} This was supported by another study which correlated malformation rates with maternal age but not with donor age.⁴⁸

The use of cryopreserved sperm raises the possibility of increased negative outcomes due to increased oxidative stress.³⁵ Oxidative stress can lead to DNA changes³⁴ and is therefore of considerable interest in regard to offspring outcomes. While not specifying the use of cryopreserved sperm, three studies were conducted in jurisdictions which introduced mandatory cryopreservation following the transmission of HIV to recipient mothers,²⁹ prior to the start of those study's inclusion periods.^{59,60} Mandatory use of cryopreserved sperm was not brought in to other jurisdictions^{61,62} until after the inclusion periods of those respective studies.^{45,49} Subsequently there was only one study where the use of cryopreserved or fresh sperm was not reported and the use of which could not be elucidated through mandated protocols in the appropriate jurisdiction.⁴⁹

Reports in some studies of increased incidences of BD,47 and chromosomal aneuploidies/anomalies,9,48 could potentially be attributed to the use of cryopreserved sperm. However, one study found no difference in BD in their cryopreserved cohort.9 While one of the studies that reported chromosomal aneuploidies/anomalies only found a difference in one comparison cohort and not two other comparison cohorts.48 Additionally, in another study, after adjusting for multiple confounders, the OR for increased BD47 was attenuated and subsequently non-significant, however, the authors caution that the adjusted data for the sperm donation cohort was limited by a small sample size. The effect that cryopreservation induced DNA damage/fragmentation may have on offspring outcomes therefore remains somewhat unclear and requires additional studies as well as elucidation via longitudinal studies. Due to the fact that cryopreservation of donor sperm is mandated in several jurisdictions, the ability to be able to determine the influence of sperm cryopreservation on offspring outcomes would be difficult to ascertain in donor sperm offspring cohorts and therefore may be better achieved through the analysis of cryopreserved and fresh outcomes from artificial inseminations using partner sperm.

It was reported in the only study investigating IQ outcomes, that children conceived with donor sperm had higher IQs v. comparators.⁴⁶ IQ is a function of both nature and nurture, genetics and environment.⁶³ Given that it was reported by the authors that the recipient parents of the children with higher IQs had higher levels of education themselves (college education), and the fact that in the earlier period of artificial insemination by donor (AID) practice the majority of sperm donors were recruited from students at universities including medical students,^{64–66} which was also stated by the authors as the recruiting pool of donors for their study; this result is not surprising and may be due to confounding by either genetic or social factors related to IQ. Recruitment of donors by fertility clinics has changed over time with this earlier period of recruitment being before the advent of intermet advertisement which some clinics currently employ.^{67,68} Earlier methods of recruitment often but not exclusively relied on advertisements in university student newspapers,^{64,65,69} or even personal approaches by doctors to medical students.

Learning difficulties of 5.8% were reported in one of the donor sperm children cohorts.45 The American Academy of Pediatrics describe that 'learning disabilities are complex'.70 Subsequently, there can be considerable variability in reported prevalence between geographic locations due to inconsistencies in identification procedures,⁷¹ however, some estimate that the prevalence in children in the United States is in the vicinity of ⁷² or 6.5%⁷³ in a comparable time-period to the study in the review. Therefore, the figure of 5.8% reported could be considered as being within the reported frequency in the general population. Assessing gifted and talented students is additionally very complex with little consensus in how to define the group and with subsequent prevalence thereby ranging from 1 to 15-20%,74 the figure reported in one study of 10.5%,45, without corresponding comparison cohort data are therefore impossible to interpret. Subsequently, there is little evidence to suggest that the use of donor sperm has any effect on IQ or learning abilities of children outside of those effects that are attributable to genetic or environmental factors that are normally present in all families.

Although meta-analysis data showing increased incidences of negative outcomes in donor oocyte neonates of LBW, VLBW, PD, PD with LBW and lower GA have been reported recently,³⁶ there is little evidence to suggest that the outcomes for donor sperm neonates are equally affected. However, oocyte neonate outcomes have been more rigorously studied and reported in a systematic manner than donor sperm outcomes allowing for greater confidence in the data and subsequent analysis.

The lack of increased risks for negative outcomes compared with those observed in spontaneous conceptions is perceived as reassuring to both clinicians and their patients. Reports of increased incidences of preeclampsia that occur in donor conceived cohorts (not a focus of this review), are typically associated with poor neonatal outcomes such as IUGR and PD. Yet, these outcomes were not significantly elevated in the studies included in this review. Interestingly, each study reporting PD outcomes showed a non-significant decreased frequency. The dearth of multiple case-controlled studies to provide robust meta-analysis of outcomes however means that the results should be treated with caution. Considering the length of time that sperm donation has been used in a clinical setting for the treatment of male infertility, the lack of multiple case-controlled studies was surprising.

What is clear is that there is little evidence on the health outcomes not only in the neonatal period, but also in childhood; and a paucity of data on adult donor sperm offspring. There are some reports emerging of outcomes in the adult population, however the data are combined with other ART data,⁷⁵ and as such more studies need to be conducted on health outcomes for donor sperm neonates, children and adults.

As poor neonatal outcomes are associated with increased incidences of morbidity and mortality in later life,^{37–39} the types of outcomes represented in this review are significant for the longterm health of those conceived with donor sperm. Studies showed that there was not an increased risk of being born of lower mean BW or born of LBW (<2500 g). In addition, the lack of increased incidences of PD is also suggestive that long-term health outcomes for donor sperm offspring may not be as adversely impacted as those offspring conceived from donor oocytes. Although some reports suggest that there could be increased incidences of BD which may be associated with cryopreservation, this requires confirmation or rejection with further studies.

Acknowledgements

None.

Financial Support

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

Conflicts of Interest

None.

Supplementary material

To view supplementary material for this article, please visit http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S2040174416000489

References

- Gregoire AT, Mayer RC. The impregnators. Fertil Steril. 1965; 16, 130–134.
- Boulet SL, Mehta A, Kissin DM, *et al.* Trends in use of and reproductive outcomes associated with intracytoplasmic sperm injection. *JAMA*. 2015; 313, 255–263.
- Jain T, Gupta RS. Trends in the use of intracytoplasmic sperm injection in the United States. N Engl J Med. 2007; 357, 251–257.
- Moskovtsev SI, Dacan ay D, Baratz A, et al. Significant increase in utilization of donor sperm by lesbian couples after the ligalization of same sex marriages in Ontario, Canada. Ferril Steril. 2013; 100, S67, O-219.

- Viloria T, Garrido N, Minaya F, et al. Report of results obtained in 2934 women using donor sperm: donor insemination versus in vitro fertilization according to indication. *Fertil Steril.* 2011; 96, 1134–1137.
- Jadva V, Badger S, Morrissette M, Golombok S. 'Mom by choice, single by life's circumstance...' Findings from a large scale survey of the experiences of single mothers by choice. *Hum Fertil* (*Camb*). 2009; 12, 175–184.
- González-Comadran M, Urresta Avila J, Saavedra Tascón A, et al. The impact of donor insemination on the risk of preeclampsia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2014; 182, 160–166.
- Smith GN, Walker M, Tessier JL, Millar KG. In creased incidence of preeclampsia in women conceiving by intrauterine insemination with donor versus partner sperm for treatment of primary infertility. *Am J Olster Gynecol.* 1997; 177, 455–458.
- Hoy J, Venn A, Halliday J, Kovacs G, Waalwyk K. Perinatal and obstetric outcomes of donor insemination using cryopreserved semen in Victoria, Australia. *Hum Reprod.* 1999; 14, 1760–1764.
- Salha O, Sharma V, Dada T, et al. The influence of donated gametes on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Hum Reprod.* 1999; 14, 2268–2273.
- Need JA, Bell B, Meffin E, Jones WR. Pre-eclampsia in pregnancies from donor inseminations. J Reprod Immunol. 1983; 5, 329–338.
- Challis JR, Lockwood CJ, Myatt L, et al. Inflammation and pregnancy. *Reprod Sci.* 2009; 16, 206–215.
- Zetterström K, Lindeberg SN, Haglund B, Hanson U. Chronic hypertension as a risk factor for offspring to be born small for gestational age. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2006; 85, 1046–1050.
- Geelhoed JJ, Fraser A, Tilling K, et al. Preeclampsia and gestational hypertension are associated with childhood blood pressure independently of family adiposity measures: the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. *Circulation*. 2010; 122, 1192–1199.
- Jayet PY, Rimoldi SF, Stuber T, et al. Pulmonary and systemic vascular dysfunction in young offspring of mothers with preeclampsia. *Circulation*. 2010; 122, 488–494.
- Himmelmann A. Blood pressure and left ventricular mass in children and adolescents: the Hypertension in Pregnancy Offspring Study. *Blood Pres Suppl.* 1994; 3, 1–46.
- Davis EF, Newton L, Lewandowski AJ, et al. Pre-eclampsia and offspring cardiovascular health: mechanistic insights from experimental studies. *Clin Sci (Lond)*. 2012; 123, 53–72.
- Duvis EF, Lazdam M, Lewandowski AJ, et al. Cardiovascular risk factors in children and young adults born to preedamptic pregnancies: a systematic review. *Padiatrics*. 2012; 129, e1552–e1561.
- Wu CS, Sun Y, Vestergaard M, et al. Preeclampsia and risk for epilepsy in offspring, *Pediatrics*. 2008; 122, 1072–1078.
- Wu CS, Nohr EA, Bech BH, et al. Health of children born to mothers who had preeclampsia: a population-based cohort study. Am J Obset Gynecol. 2009; 201, 269.e1–269.e10.
- Kajantie E, Eriksson JG, Osmond C, Thornburg K, Barker DJ. Pre-eclampsia is associated with increased risk of stroke in the adult offspring: the Helsinki Birth Cohort Study. Stroke. 2009; 40, 1176–1180.
- Mann JR, McDermott S, Bao H, Hardin J, Gregg A. Pre-eclampsia, birth weight, and autism spectrum disorders. J Autism Dev Disord. 2010; 40, 548–554.

- Saito S, Shiozaki A, Nakashima A, Sakai M, Sasaki Y. The role of the immune system in preeclampsia. *Mol Aspects Med.* 2007; 28, 192–209.
- Sargent II., Borzychowski A.M., Redman C.W. Immunoregulation in normal pregnancy and pre-eclampsia: an overview. *Reprod Biomed Online*. 2006; 13, 680–686.
- Kyrou D, Kolibianakis EM, Devroey P, Fatemi HM. Is the use of donor sperm associated with a higher incidence of preeclampsia in women who achieve pregnancy after intrauterine insemination? *Fertil Steril.* 2010; 93, 1124–1127.
- Johnson v. Superior Ct., 80 Cal. App. 4th 1050, 1056-57 (Ct. App. 2000).
- Gebhardt D. Sperm donor suffers years later from inherited disease. J Med Ethio. 2002; 28, 213–214.
- Callum P, Messiaen L, Bower P, et al. Gonosomal mosaicism for an NF1 deletion in a sperm donor: evidence of the need for co-ordinated, long-term communication of health information among relevant parties. *Hum Reprod.* 2012; 27, 1223–1226.
- Stewart GJ, Tyler JP, Cunningham AL, et al. Transmission of human T-cell lymphotropic virus type III (HTLV-III) by artificial insemination by donor. Lancet. 1985; 2, 581–585.
- Zribi N, Feki Chakroun N, El Euch H, et al. Effects of cryopreservation on human sperm deoxyribonucleic acid integrity. Fertil Steril. 2010; 93, 159–166.
- Dalzell LH, McVicar CM, McClure N, Lutton D, Lewis SE. Effects of short and long incubations on DNA fragmentation of testicular sperm. *Fertil Steril*. 2004; 82, 1443–1445.
- Di Santo M, Tarozzi N, Nadalini M, Borini A. Human sperm cryopreservation: update on techniques, effect on DNA integrity, and implications for ART. Adv Urol. 2012; 2012, 854837.
- Toro E, Fernández S, Colomar A, et al. Processing of semen can result in increased sperm DNA fragmentation. Fertil Steril. 2009; 92, 2109–2112.
- Thomson LK, Fleming SD, Aitken RJ, et al. Cryopreservationinduced human sperm DNA damage is predominantly mediated by oxidative stress rather than apoptosis. *Hum Reprod.* 2009; 24, 2061–2070.
- Tatone C, Di Emidio G, Vento M, Cirimin na R, Artini PG. Cryopreservation and oxidative stress in reproductive cells. *Gynecol Endocrinol.* 2010; 26, 563–567.
- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016; 7, 257–272.
- Class QA, Rickert ME, Lichtenstein P, D'Onofrio BM. Birth weight, physical morbidity, and mortality: a population-based sibling-comparison study. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2014; 179, 550–558.
- Calkins K, Devaskar SU. Fetal origins of adult disease. Curr Probl Pediatr Adoles: Health Care. 2011; 41, 158–176.
- Barker DJP. The fetal and infant origins of adult disease. 1992. BMJ Books: London.
- Skora D, Frankfurter D. Adverse perinatal events associated with ART. Semin Reprod Med. 2012; 30, 84–91.
- Barrington KJ, Janvier A. The paediatric consequences of assisted reproductive technologies, with special emphasis on multiple pregnancies. Acta Paediatr. 2013; 102, 340–348.
- Joanna Briggs Institute. Reviewen 'Manual. 2011. Joanna Briggs Institute, University of Adelaide: Adelaide, Australia.

- Thapar A, Harold G, Rice F, *et al.* Do intrauterine or genetic influences explain the foetal origins of chronic disease? A novel experimental method for disentangling effects. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* 2007; 7, 25.
- Gaudoin M, Dobbie R, Finlayson A, et al. Ovulation induction/ intrauterine insemination in infertile couples is associated with low-birth-weight infants. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003; 188, 611–616.
- Amuzu B, Laxova R, Shapiro SS. Pregnancy outcome, health of children, and family adjustment after donor insemination. *Obster Gynecol.* 1990; 75, 899–905.
- Izzuka R, Sawada Y, Nishina N, Ohi M. The physical and mental development of children born following artificial insemination. *Int J Fertil.* 1968; 13, 24–32.
- Davies MJ, Moore VM, Willson KJ, et al. Reproductive technologies and the risk of birth defects. N Engl J Med. 2012; 366, 1803–1813.
- Lansac J, Thepot F, Mayaux MJ, et al. Pregnancy outcome after artificial insemination or IVF with frozen semen donor: a collaborative study of the French CECOS Federation on 21597 pregnancies. Eur J Obset Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1997; 74, 223–228.
- Forse RA, Ackman CF, Fraser FC. Possible teratogenic effects of artificial insemination by donor. *Clin Genet.* 1985; 28, 23–26.
- Tanaka K. An Intelligence Test by Tanaka and Binet. 1954. Nippon-Bunkasha: Tokyo.
- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1995 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1998; 69, 389–398.
- 52. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1994 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1996; 66, 697–705.
- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1993 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Steril.* 1995; 64, 13–21.
- American Fertility Society & Society of Assisted Reproductive Technology. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1992 results generated from the American Fertility Society/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1994; 62, 1121–1128.
- Luke B, Keith LG. The contribution of singletons, twins and triplets to low birth weight, infant mortality and handicap in the United States. J Reprod Med. 1992; 37, 661–666.
- Blondel B, Kogan MD, Alexander GR, et al. The impact of the increasing number of multiple births on the rates of preterm birth and low birthweight: an international study. Am J Public Health. 2002; 92, 1323–1330.
- Poikkeus P, Saisto T, Punamaki RL, et al. Birth experience of women conceiving with assisted reproduction: a prospective multicenter study. Acta Obstet Gynecol Soand. 2014; 93, 880–887.

Sperm donation offspring health outcomes 55

- Gillet E, Martens E, Martens G, Cammu H. Prelabour caesarean section following IVF/ICSI in older-term nulliparous women: too precious to push? *J Pregnancy*. 2011; 2011, 362518.
- Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority. Code of Practice, 1st edn, 1991. HFEA: London.
- Tyler JP, Dobler KJ, Driscoll GL, Stewart GJ. The impact of AIDS on artificial insemination by donor. *Clin Reprod Fertil*. 1986; 4, 305–317.
- American Fertility Society. Revised new guidelines for the use of semen-donor insemination. *Fertil Seril*. 1988; 49, 211.
- Canadian Fertility and Andrology Society. Guidelines for Therapeutic Donor Insemination. 1988. CFAS: Montreal.
- Brant AM, Munakata Y, Boomsma DI, et al. The nature and nurture of high IQ: an extended sensitive period for intellectual development. *Psychol Sci.* 2013; 24, 1487–1495.
- 64. Committee to Consider the Social, Ethical and Legal Issues Arising from In Vitro Fertilization. *Issues paper on donor gametes in IVF*, 1983. Victorian Government: Melbourne.
- Paul S, Harbottle S, Stewart JA. Recruitment of sperm donors: the Newcastle-upon-Tyne experience 1994-2003. *Hum Reprod.* 2006; 21, 150–158.
- Cushing AL, 'I just want more information about who I am': the search experience of sperm-donor offspring, searching for information about their donors and genetic heritage. *Inform Res.* 2010; 15, 428.

- Tomlinson MJ, Pooley K, Pierce A, Hopkisson JF. Sperm donor recruitment within an NHS fertility service since the removal of anonymity. *Hum Fertil (Camb)*. 2010; 13, 159–167.
- Shukla U, Deval B, Jansa Perez M, et al. Sperm donor recruitment, attitudes and provider practices – 5 years after the removal of donor anonymity. *Hum Reprod.* 2013; 28, 676–682.
- Pacey A. Sperm donor recruitment in the UK. TOG. 2010; 12, 43–48.
- American Academy of Pediatrics, Section on Ophthalmology, Council on Children with Disabilities; American Academy of Ophthalmology; American Association for Pediatric Ophthalmology and Strabismus; American Association of Certified Orthoptists. Joint statement – learning disabilities, dyslexia, and vision. *Pediatrics*. 2009; 124, 837–844.
- Scruggs TE, Mastropieri MA. On babies and bathwater: addressing the problems of identification of learning disabilities. *Learn Disabil Q.* 2002; 25, 155–168.
- 72. Lyon GR. Learning disabilities. Future Child. 1996; 6, 54-76.
- Boyle CA, Decouffé P, Yeargin-Allsopp M. Prevalence and health impact of developmental disabilities in US children. *Pediatrics*. 1994; 93, 399–403.
- Pfeiffer SI. Identifying gifted and talented students. J Appl School Psychol. 2002; 19, 31–50.
- Halliday J, Wilson C, Hammarberg K, *et al.* Comparing indicators of health and development of singleton young adults conceived with and without assisted reproductive technology. *Fertil Steril.* 2014; 101, 1055–1063.

Appendix 1.3 PRISMA Checklist for Reporting of Systematic Reviews

PRISMA 2009 Checklist

Section/topic	#	Checklist item	Reported on page #
TITLE	-		
Title	1	Identify the report as a systematic review, meta-analysis, or both.	
ABSTRACT			
Structured summary	2	Provide a structured summary including, as applicable: background; objectives; data sources; study eligibility criteria, participants, and interventions; study appraisal and synthesis methods; results; limitations; conclusions and implications of key findings; systematic review registration number.	
INTRODUCTION			
Rationale	3	Describe the rationale for the review in the context of what is already known.	
Objectives	4	Provide an explicit statement of questions being addressed with reference to participants, interventions, comparisons, outcomes, and study design (PICOS).	
METHODS			
Protocol and registration	5	Indicate if a review protocol exists, if and where it can be accessed (e.g., Web address), and, if available, provide registration information including registration number.	
Eligibility criteria	6	Specify study characteristics (e.g., PICOS, length of follow-up) and report characteristics (e.g., years considered, language, publication status) used as criteria for eligibility, giving rationale.	
Information sources	7	Describe all information sources (e.g., databases with dates of coverage, contact with study authors to identify additional studies) in the search and date last searched.	
Search	8	Present full electronic search strategy for at least one database, including any limits used, such that it could be repeated.	
Study selection	9	State the process for selecting studies (i.e., screening, eligibility, included in systematic review, and, if applicable, included in the meta-analysis).	
Data collection process	10	Describe method of data extraction from reports (e.g., piloted forms, independently, in duplicate) and any processes for obtaining and confirming data from investigators.	
Data items	11	List and define all variables for which data were sought (e.g., PICOS, funding sources) and any assumptions and simplifications made.	
Risk of bias in individual studies	12	Describe methods used for assessing risk of bias of individual studies (including specification of whether this was done at the study or outcome level), and how this information is to be used in any data synthesis.	
Summary measures	13	State the principal summary measures (e.g., risk ratio, difference in means).	
Synthesis of results	14	Describe the methods of handling data and combining results of studies, if done, including measures of consistency (e.g., I ²) for each meta-analysis.	



PRISMA 2009 Checklist

Section/topic	#	Checklist item	Reported on page #
Risk of bias across studies	15	Specify any assessment of risk of bias that may affect the cumulative evidence (e.g., publication bias, selective reporting within studies).	
Additional analyses	16	Describe methods of additional analyses (e.g., sensitivity or subgroup analyses, meta-regression), if done, indicating which were pre-specified.	
RESULTS			
Study selection	17	Give numbers of studies screened, assessed for eligibility, and included in the review, with reasons for exclusions at each stage, ideally with a flow diagram.	
Study characteristics	18	For each study, present characteristics for which data were extracted (e.g., study size, PICOS, follow-up period) and provide the citations.	
Risk of bias within studies	19	Present data on risk of bias of each study and, if available, any outcome level assessment (see item 12).	
Results of individual studies	20	For all outcomes considered (benefits or harms), present, for each study: (a) simple summary data for each intervention group (b) effect estimates and confidence intervals, ideally with a forest plot.	
Synthesis of results	21	Present results of each meta-analysis done, including confidence intervals and measures of consistency.	
Risk of bias across studies	22	Present results of any assessment of risk of bias across studies (see Item 15).	
Additional analysis	23	Give results of additional analyses, if done (e.g., sensitivity or subgroup analyses, meta-regression [see Item 16]).	
DISCUSSION	-		
Summary of evidence	24	Summarize the main findings including the strength of evidence for each main outcome; consider their relevance to key groups (e.g., healthcare providers, users, and policy makers).	
Limitations	25	Discuss limitations at study and outcome level (e.g., risk of bias), and at review-level (e.g., incomplete retrieval of identified research, reporting bias).	
Conclusions	26	Provide a general interpretation of the results in the context of other evidence, and implications for future research.	
FUNDING	-		
Funding	27	Describe sources of funding for the systematic review and other support (e.g., supply of data); role of funders for the systematic review.	

From: Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, The PRISMA Group (2009). Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: The PRISMA Statement. PLoS Med 6(6): e1000097. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed1000097

For more information, visit: www.prisma-statement.org.

Page 2 of 2

Appendix 1.4 Systematic Review Data Extraction Form

Study Citation	Country	Donation Treatment(s)	Comparison Cohort	Cryo/Fresh	Ages of	Specific Results
(Author and year)		and Sample Size (N)	and Sample Size (N)		Cohorts	

Appendix 1.5 Systematic Review Confounding Data Extraction Form

Study Citation (Author and year)	Country	Maternal Age	Parity	Multiplicity (Singletons/Twins/Multiples)
				(ongretono) i wino/ waterpres)

Study Citation	Reason for exclusion
Abdalla et al. (1998) ¹¹⁷⁷	No appropriate controls and only includes aggregate data.
Adesiyun (2011) 1178	No appropriate controls and outcome is not allocated to donor or autologous.
Allen <i>et al.</i> (2006) ¹¹⁷⁹	Review.
Andersen <i>et al.</i> (2008) ¹¹⁸⁰	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Applegarth <i>et al.</i> (1995) ¹¹⁸¹	No appropriate controls and perinatal data is not numerical.
Barratt and Cooke (1989) ¹¹⁸²	Letter to the editor and no data presented.
Beckett and Serhal (1994) ¹¹⁸³	Letter to the editor and no data presented.
Bensdorp <i>et al.</i> (2007) ¹¹⁸⁴	Review.
Botchan <i>et al.</i> (2001) ¹¹⁸⁵	No appropriate controls.
British Fertility Society (2011) ¹¹⁸⁶	Conference programme.
Brzyski (2001) ¹¹⁸⁷	Review.
Bustillo and Yee (1999) ¹¹⁸⁸	Duplicate reference appearing in another format.
Centola <i>et al.</i> (2000) ¹¹⁸⁹	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Chong and Taymor (1975) ¹¹⁹⁰	No appropriate controls.
Clarke <i>et al.</i> (1997) ¹¹⁹¹	No appropriate controls.
Clayton and Kovacs (1982) ¹¹⁹²	Controls were outdated by 20 years and study involved selection of families to include (possible bias).
Cobo et al. (2008) ¹¹⁹³	No perinatal health studies.
de Mouzon <i>et al.</i> (2010) ¹¹⁹⁴	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Doyle (1999) ¹¹⁹⁵	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Dyer and Kruger (2012) ¹¹⁹⁶	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
ESHRE Capri Workshop Group (2007) ¹¹⁹⁷	No donor gametes.
Esteves (2002) 1198	Editorial comment, no data.
European IVF-Monitoring Programme for ESHRE et al. (2006) 1199	No perinatal health studies.
Formigli <i>et al.</i> (1990) ¹²⁰⁰	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Glezerman (1981) ¹²⁰¹	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Guerif <i>et al.</i> (2002) ¹²⁰²	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Guerif <i>et al.</i> (2004) ¹²⁰³	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Gunby <i>et al.</i> (2005) ¹²⁰⁴	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.

Appendix 1.6 Table of Systematic Review Excluded Studies and the Reasons for their Exclusion

Gunby et al. (2006) ¹²⁰⁵	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.
Gunby et al. (2007) ¹²⁰⁶	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.
Gunby et al. (2008) ¹²⁰⁷	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.
Gunby et al. (2009) ¹²⁰⁸	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.
Gunby et al. (2010) ¹²⁰⁹	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.
Gunby et al. (2011) ¹²¹⁰	Only showed aggregate perinatal health data, not separated into donor v control.
Hayashi <i>et al.</i> (2012) ⁴⁶⁹	Use of donor gametes is unclear.
Hedges and Saunders (1993) ¹²¹¹	No donor gametes.
Horne <i>et al.</i> (1998) ¹²¹²	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Kahn <i>et al.</i> (2012) ¹²¹³	Inappropriate controls.
Katzorke <i>et al.</i> (1981) ¹²¹⁴	Inappropriate controls.
Kovacs (1996) ¹²¹⁵	Review.
Lambert (2003) ¹²¹⁶	Review.
Lansac and Royere (2001) ¹²¹⁷	Review.
Ledward <i>et al.</i> (1985) ¹²¹⁸	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Liu <i>et al.</i> (2011) ¹²¹⁹	Don't provide source of their control data.
Medical Research International <i>et al.</i> (1989) ¹²²⁰	Only contains aggregate perinatal data.
Mochimaru <i>et al.</i> (1980) ¹²²¹	Don't provide source of their control data.
Morris and Sauer (1993) ¹²²²	Review.
Newill (1976) ¹²²³	Inappropriate controls.
Patel <i>et al.</i> (2003) ¹²²⁴	Single case study.
Ramsay (1995) ¹²²⁵	Letter to the editor and no data presented.
Raoul-Duval <i>et al.</i> (1992) ¹²²⁶	No specific perinatal data just generalisations from a parent self-filled questionnaire.
Raoul-Duval et al. (1994) ¹²²⁷	No appropriate controls and perinatal data is only preliminary.
Remohi <i>et al.</i> (1997) ¹²²⁸	Inappropriate controls.
Robinson <i>et al.</i> (1989) ¹²²⁹	Letter to the editor and no data presented.
Sauer and Kavic (2006) ¹²³⁰	Review.
Sauer <i>et al.</i> (1996) ¹²³¹	Only involved advanced maternal age - confounding.
Shaw and Sauer (1995) ¹²³²	Inappropriate controls.
Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology and ASRM (2002a) 1233	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology and ASRM (2002b) 1234	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.

Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology and ASRM (2004) ¹²³⁵	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology and ASRM (2007) ¹²³⁶	No appropriate controls and no perinatal health studies.
Soderstrom-Anttila (2001) ¹²³⁷	Review.
Soderstrom-Anttila <i>et al.</i> (1998a) ¹²³⁸	Data already reported in authors other paper.
Soderstrom-Anttila et al. (2001) ¹²³⁹	Review.
Steinberger and Smith (1973) ¹²⁴⁰	No perinatal health studies.
Steiner and Paulson (2006) ¹²⁴¹	Review.
Talebi Chahvar <i>et al.</i> (2011) ¹²⁴²	Do not present data.
Thepot <i>et al.</i> (1996) ¹²⁴³	Data is reported in publication by Lansac et al. (1997) as part of a larger cohort.
van Balen (1998) ¹²⁴⁴	No donor gametes.
Virro and Shewchuk (1984) ¹²⁴⁵	Inappropriate controls.
Wright <i>et al.</i> (2003) ¹²⁴⁶	No perinatal health studies.
Wright <i>et al.</i> (2004) ¹²⁴⁷	No perinatal health studies.
Yaron <i>et al.</i> (1998) ¹²⁴⁸	Inappropriate controls.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission. 1

Appendix 1.7 Funnel Plots of Donor Oocyte Meta-Analysis







© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission. ¹



Term delivery with LBW - singletons and multiples

Term delivery with LBW - singletons only



BD - singletons and multiples



Multiplicity

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2016. Reprinted with permission. ¹

Appendix 1.8 Funnel Plots of Donor Sperm Meta-Analysis



ΒD

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2017. Reprinted with permission. ³

Appendix 1.9 A Small Selection of Social Media Advertisements Recruiting Gamete Donors





Become an Egg Donor | Compensation from \$3 000 - \$8 000

Apply Now

Traveling Donors October 23, 2019 · ✿

Give a loving family the gift of life by becoming an egg donor while traveling the world. Compensation from \$3 000 - \$8 000 per donation + all travel & medical expenses covered. *

Apply now and receive a FREE comprehensive guide to becoming an egg donor!



Are you from 18 to 36 years old? Do you have at least one own healthy child?

You can give health and hope to the couples without children. First Egg Bank is thankful to all our egg donors for their kind heart and clearly mind, we appreciate people who understand that helping to another will make them stronger and better 😔

Read more - https://bit.ly/2J0UIBY and contact us if necessary! 1 info@first-egg-bank.com

+1 929 999 2034 ... See More





Seattle Sperm Donor June 20, 2019 · 🌣

Supplement Your Income by Becoming a Sperm Donor



Seattle Sperm Donor updated their business hours.

Contact Us

...





Fertility Associates Sponsored • 🞯

Every day at Fertility Associates we see women hoping to have a baby of their own and who, after working through all the options, need the help of an... See More



...



Australia Needs Sperm Donors March 20, 2013 · 🕢

Free health check-ups for all sperm donors! We'll provide a number of free tests and screens for you, and if you're fit for the job you can then receive approx \$100 per donation as reimbursement. Most men who donate average between 10 and 20 donations. Click here for more details on what's in it for you http://qfg.com.au/australia-needs-sperm-donors



Appendix 2 Additional Information Relating to Sperm Donation Outcomes

Appendix 2.1 Publication: Sperm Donation Perinatal Outcomes in an Australian Population Cohort

See next page

Damian Adams, Renae Fernandez, Vivienne Moore, Kristyn Willson, Alice Rumbold, Sheryl de Lacey, Wendy Scheil, Michael Davies. Sperm Donation Perinatal Outcomes in an Australian Population Cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017 Dec;43(12):1830-1839. doi: 10.1111/jog.13449. Epub 2017 Aug 17.

© John Wiley and Sons and Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2017. Reprinted with permission.²
0	The other proceed of task and Boards Patienties of Biotechia and Queenskey
	Jose Society of Matching and Spreadings

doi:10.1111/jog.13449

J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Res. Vol. 43, No. 12: 1830-1839, December 2017

Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort

Damian Adams¹, Renae Fernandez^{2,3}, Vivienne Moore^{2,3}, Kristyn Willson^{2,3}, Alice Rumbold², Sheryl de Lacey¹, Wendy Scheil⁴ and Michael Davies²

¹School of Nursing and Midwifery, Flinders University, Bedford Park, ²Robinson Research Institute, ³School of Public Health, University of Adelaide, and ⁴Pregnancy Outcome Unit, SA Health, Government of South Australia, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

Abstract

Aim: To compare perinatal outcomes for neonates conceived with donated sperm with those for neonates conceived spontaneously in an Australian population cohort.

Methods: Perinatal outcomes for all births in South Australia for the period January 1986–December 2002 were linked with assisted reproductive treatment records to determine those conceived from donated sperm. Birth outcome measures were analyzed using Student's *t*-test and logistic regression using generalized estimating equations to determine statistical significance.

Results: Donor sperm neonates were not significantly different from their spontaneously conceived counterparts in terms of mean birthweight, low birthweight, preterm delivery, small for gestational age, or large for gestational age. They were, however, significantly more likely to be born at lower mean gestational age (P = 0.012), and to have preterm delivery with low birthweight (P = 0.008), when controlling for maternal age, parity, ethnicity, socioeconomic quartile and baby's sex. These associations were not apparent when singletons and twins were considered separately.

Conclusion: There was some evidence of compromised perinatal outcomes for donor sperm neonates compared with their spontaneously conceived counterparts, which appeared to be partly attributable to multiplicity.

Key words: donor conception, infant, insemination artificial, population, spermatozoa.

Introduction

Pregnancy rates achieved through the use of donor sperm have been reported extensively,¹⁻⁸ but pregnancy is not the only important outcome to account for in clinical practice. The health of the child born is also of significant importance. Given that poor perinatal outcomes have been linked with poor adult health through the fetal origins of adult disease hypothesis,⁹ the health of the newborn can potentially influence the health trajectory of the person in adulthood. Thus the perinatal outcomes for neonates conceived with donated sperm provide crucial evidence not only of the efficacy of the treatment to produce a live birth, but also its potential impact on the health of the person perinatally as well as in the long term.

A systematic review comparing perinatal outcomes among donor sperm neonates with those conceived spontaneously found that studies published up until November 2012 were not only scarce, but inadequate for a comprehensive meta-analysis, due to a lack of studies with an appropriate comparison group.¹⁰

The review did not find any evidence of increased or decreased prevalence of low-birthweight (LBW < 2500 g), preterm delivery (PD < 37 weeks), or birth defects (BD) in the donor sperm-conceived group compared with

Received: March 14 2017.

© 2017 Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology

1830

Accepted: June 10 2017. Correspondence: Mr Damian Adams, School of Nursing and Midwifery, Flinders University, Bedford Park, South Australia 5042, Australia. Email: adam0072@flinders.edu.au

spontaneous conceptions.¹⁰ The lack of available studies for meta-analysis, however, means that caution must be exercised when interpreting these findings. Individual studies included in the review, however, raised concerns about the possibility of increased chromosomal abnormalities in donor sperm neonates, which was potentially linked with the use of cryopreserved sperm. Furthermore, given that only three outcome categories could be meta-analyzed, any future studies should address a greater variety of outcome measures.

We have previously observed an increase in the risk of birth defects among singletons born from donor sperm that was attenuated after adjustment for maternal factors (unadjusted odds ratio [OR], 1.51; 95 %CI: 1.08–2.11; adjusted OR, 1.37; 95%CI: 0.98–1.92).¹¹ This observation raises the question as to whether there are accompanying, but less severe, adverse outcomes associated with donor sperm.

The use of donor sperm does provide mechanisms through which perinatal outcomes may be adversely affected. First, since the advent of the AIDS (HIV) epidemic in the 1980s, donor sperm has been exclusively cryopreserved in many Western jurisdictions.^{10,12} Cryopreservation of sperm introduces oxidative stress, which increases DNA fragmentation rates.^{13–15} Children conceived with oxidative stress-induced DNA-damaged sperm are at increased risk of childhood morbidity.^{16,17}

Second, donor sperm represents an immunological challenge to the woman that may lead to increased occurrence of pre-eclampsia (PE).^{18–22} PE represents a significant morbidity and mortality burden to not only the mother, but also to the fetus.^{23–25} In the perinatal period, PE leads to increased occurrence of PD,²⁶ and even when controlling for PD it has been associated with an increased risk of being born small for gestational age (SGA), or the neonate having respiratory distress syndrome, apnea, asphyxia, peri- or intra-ventricular hemorrhage, and increased neonatal intensive care unit admissions.²⁷ Maternal PE is also associated with poorer health outcomes when the child reaches adolescence and adulthood such as increased incidences of cardiovascular disease,²³ hypertension,²⁸ stroke,²⁹ lower hip bone mass density,³⁰ and higher body mass index.³¹

In contrast to donor sperm-related perinatal outcomes, donor oocyte perinatal outcomes have been more thoroughly investigated. Meta-analysis within a systematic review has shown that donor oocyte neonates in comparison with autologous oocyte neonates (autologous *in vitro* fertilization [IVF]) are at significantly increased risk of being born LBW (no. studies in metaanalysis, 15), very LBW (VLBW <1500 g, n = 11), PD

© 2017 Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology

(*n* = 13), PD with LBW (*n* = 11), and of lower gestational age (*n* = 3).³² They were also at decreased risk of being born at term and LBW (*n* = 11).³² Additionally, a further systematic review and meta-analysis by Jeve *et al.*, concluded that donor oocyte neonates were at increased risk of being born SGA (*n* = 6), PD (*n* = 9), are more likely to be delivered by œsarean section (*n* = 6), and were more likely to have mothers with hypertensive disorders (*n* = 10), including PE (*N* = 4), when compared with autologous oocyte neonates.³³ The number of studies that were included in the donor oocyte meta-analyses is larger than the number included in the donor sperm meta-analysis, thereby highlighting the need for further well designed donor sperm perinatal studies.

It is therefore both pertinent and imperative that further studies are conducted on the perinatal outcomes of donor sperm-conceived neonates in comparison with spontaneously conceived neonates. Population-based studies will not only increase knowledge of any impact on offspring of donor sperm use, but also increase confidence in the analysis of the effects of the sperm donation treatment on perinatal outcomes. Such information is valuable to clinicians to allow them to fully inform their patients on the potential health outcomes for any child conceived using donated sperm.

Methods

Ethics approval for this study was obtained from the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee and is in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (as revised in Tokyo 2004). Consent from the participants was not required by the ethics committee because data were already recorded in a database. Approval for access to the perinatal data was provided by the University of Adelaide, Flinders University, and the South Australian Department of Health Ethics Committees.

Study design

In South Australia all births are recorded in the South Australian Perinatal Statistics Collection (SAPSC) as required by law, enabling a population-wide retrospective cohort study. The collection was linked to clinical data for those conceived through assisted reproductive technology (ART), including conceptions from donor sperm. The perinatal outcomes of neonates conceived using donor sperm were compared with that of spontaneously conceived neonates.

1831

Setting

All births in South Australia occurring between January 1986 and December 2002 that were recorded in the SAPSC were included. During this period of time South Australia had a population of 1.35 million people in 1986,³⁴ expanding to 1.52 million by 2002.³⁵ Approximately 17000 births were recorded annually during this period. Due to the practice paradigm of that period, all donor sperm-conceived neonates were from cryopreserved sperm.

The reporting of all births (live and stillbirth; SB), for outcomes of at least 20 weeks' gestation or with birthweight ≥400 g, is mandatory. A standardized notification form is used to provide consistency in reporting. Furthermore, it is also mandatory in South Australia to report medical terminations of pregnancy. Those occurring at 20 weeks of gestation or later are included in the SAPSC. The SAPSC also contains data on potential confounders such as maternal sociodemographic variables (age, ethnicity, socioeconomic status) and maternal pre-existing medical conditions (hypertension, diabetes, asthma, and epilepsy), in addition to those occurring during pregnancy (pregnancy-induced hypertension [PIH], and gestational diabetes).

Participants

The participants were all neonates born in the State of South Australia between January 1986 and December 2002. Those neonates conceived through alternative ART modalities that are not donor sperm such as donor oocytes, donor embryos, various forms of IVF, and intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI), however, were excluded. Donor sperm neonates include those from standard donor insemination programs and those in which IVF had previously failed, but did not include gamete intra-fallopian transfer with donor sperm, or IVF with donor sperm.

Outcome variables

Birthweight and gestational age were analyzed as continuous variables. Several dichotomous outcomes were also considered: PD (< 37 weeks), very PD (VPD; <32 weeks), post-term delivery (PostD; >41 weeks), LBW (<2500 g), very LBW (VLBW; <1500 g), PD with LBW, term delivery (TD) with LBW, Apgar score <7 at 5 min (5'AS < 7), SGA (birthweight < 10th percentile),³⁶ large for gestational age (LGA; birthweight > 90th percentile),³⁶ neonatal death (death within the 28 days following birth), and SB.

Statistical analysis

Continuous variables that were normally distributed were summarized using means and standard deviation, and then subjected to two-tailed, Student's t-test to determine if differences according to mode of conception were statistically significant. For dichotomous outcomes, chi-squared tests were used to assess differences, and logistic regression analysis using generalized estimating equations was undertaken to produce OR and 95%CI. Results were deemed to be significant for P < 0.05. All statistical analysis was conducted using Stata V.14. (StataCorp, College Station, Texas, USA).

Higher order multiples of triplets and above were excluded from the spontaneously conceived cohort (n = 384), because there were no higher order multiples present in the donor sperm cohort. Thus analysis was restricted to singletons and twins. Births recorded to mothers under 20 years of age were excluded from the study because only one such case of a mother receiving donor insemination treatment was recorded. Babies of indeterminate or unknown sex (n = 309) were excluded from the spontaneously conceived cohort because there were none in the donor sperm cohort. Data on the zygosity of twins were not available.

Effect estimates were adjusted for the following a priori confounders of maternal age (categorized in 5-year age groups): parity, socioeconomic disadvantage on the basis of the postal code of the mother's residence (according to the Socio-economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA)³⁷), maternal race or ethnic group and fetal sex. Using the change in estimate approach,³⁸ maternal conditions of pre-existing hypertension, PIH, pre-existing diabetes, gestational diabetes, epilepsy, asthma, and anemia were included in the fully adjusted model if their inclusion produced > ±10 % change in the main effect estimate. PIH was the term used in the SAPSC for the period of the study, but is now known as hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. Analyses were conducted for all births, then stratified by multiplicity. All OR account for clustering within mother, i.e. births resulting from multiple gestations or serial pregnancies to the same woman, which cannot be treated as independent observations in statistical analyses.

During the study period a proportion of artificial insemination with donor sperm treatments were performed with ovulation induction (OI). To assess any impact of OI, birth outcomes for OI cycles were compared with those for natural cycles within the cohort.

Further adjustment for maternal conditions in pregnancy (pre-existing hypertension, PIH, pre-existing diabetes, gestational diabetes, epilepsy, asthma, anemia), did not produce any change in the effect estimates and are therefore not presented. Due to sparse data, OR could not be calculated for the outcomes of VPD, PostD, VLBW, TD with LBW, and 5'AS < 7 in any stratified groups, or for SGA and LGA in twins, but the data were included for reference.

Results

All births from January 1986 to December 2002 totaled 299424, of which there were 297756 live births (including 939 neonatal deaths) and 1668 SB. Characteristics of these births according to mode of conception and birth outcome are listed in Table 1.

With regard to live births, mothers of donor spermconceived neonates were in general older than their counterparts who conceived spontaneously. There were greater percentages of births from donor sperm in all maternal age groups >30 years. Mothers receiving donor sperm were significantly more likely to be primigravid (P < 0.001), and nulliparous (P < 0.001). No statistically significant differences were observed between spontaneous and donor sperm births for socioeconomic status as analyzed by quartiles, but mothers using donor sperm were more likely to be Caucasian (P = 0.001).

A higher percentage of neonates from donor sperm were male, while a higher percentage of spontaneously conceived neonates were female, although these differences were non-significant. A significantly higher proportion of neonates from donor sperm were twins (P < 0.001). Mothers of neonates from donor sperm were significantly more likely to have PIH as well as pre-existing diabetes (both P = 0.027) compared with their spontaneously conceiving maternal counterparts. The occurrence of PIH was not significantly elevated among women with donor sperm-conceived twin deliveries (P = 0.116), but was significantly elevated among those with donor sperm-conceived singleton deliveries (P = 0.007; data not shown).

Table 1 Characteristics of live births and stillbirths by mode of conception

		Live bi	rths		P-value		Stillbirt	hs		P-value
	Spontan	eous	Do	nor		Sponta	neous	1	Donor	
	n = 297	280	<i>n</i> =	476		n = 1	664		n = 4	
Age (years), n (%)					< 0.001					0.090
20-24	62186	(20.9)	21	(4.4)		386	(23.2)	0	(0.0)	
25-29	112494	(37.8)	141	(29.6)		571	(25.9)	1	(25.0)	
30-34	87145	(29.3)	198	(41.6)		431	(25.9)	2	(50.0)	
35-39	30632	(10.3)	107	(22.5)		221	(13.3)	0	(0.0)	
40+	4813	(1.6)	9	(1.9)		55	(3.3)	1	(25.0)	
Primigravid, n (%)	84947	(28.6)	194	(40.8)	< 0.001	501	(30.1)	2	(50.0)	0.387
Parity, n (%)					< 0.001					0.369
0	111696	(37.6)	257	(54.0)		699	(42.0)	2	(50.0)	
1	107488	(36.2)	175	(36.8)		460	(27.6)	2	(50.0)	
2+	78096	(26.3)	44	(9.2)		505	(30.4)	0	(0.0)	
Socioeconomic quartile, n (%)					0.113					0.762
Lowest	69521	(23.4)	120	(25.2)		448	(26.9)	0	(0.0)	
Low-middle	78739	(26.5)	103	(21.6)		485	(29.2)	2	(50.0)	
Middle-high	74694	(25.1)	126	(26.5)		409	(24.6)	1	(25.0)	
Highest	73410	(24.7)	127	(26.7)		295	(17.3)	1	(25.0)	
Caucasian, n (%)	277744	(93.4)	462	(97.1)	0.001	1493	(89.7)	4	(100.0)	0.499
Sex ratio (M:F)	0.93		1.03		0.314	0.92		3		0.280
Twin gestation, n (%)	7018	(2.4)	43	(9.0)	< 0.001	144	(8.7)	1	(25.0)	0.246
Maternal conditions, n (%)										
Pre-existing hypertension	3280	(1.1)	8	(1.7)	0.228	62	(3.7)	0	(0.0)	0.694
PIH	26064	(8.8)	64	(13.5)	< 0.001	158	(9.5)	1	(25.0)	0.292
Pre-existing diabetes	869	(0.3)	4	(0.8)	0.027	17	(1.0)	0	(0.0)	0.839
Gestational diabetes	3322	(1.1)	5	(1.1)	0.889	19	(1.1)	0	(0.0)	0.830
Epilepsy	1566	(0.5)	0	(0.0)	0.112	18	(1.1)	0	(0.0)	0.834
Asthma	12538	(4.2)	18	(3.8)	0.636	90	(5.4)	0	(0.0)	0.633
Anemia	17864	(6.0)	34	(7.1)	0.298	148	(8.9)	0	(0.0)	0.532

PIH, pregnancy-induced hypertension.

© 2017 Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology

1833

D. Adams et al.

Table 2 Stillbirth and neonatal death

	Singleto	ns	Р	Twins		P-value
	Spontaneous n = 291 782	Donor n = 436		Spontaneous $n = 7162$	Donor n = 44	
Stillbirth, n (%) Neonatal death, n (%)	1520 (0.5) 806 (0.3)	3 (0.7) 0 (0.0)	0.626 0.272	144 (2.0) 133 (1.9)	1 (2.3) 0 (0.0)	0.900 0.362

Data for SB and neonatal death, are presented in Table 2 . There was no significant difference between births conceived with donor sperm and those conceived spontaneously for risk of SB. Twins in both conception groups had higher proportions of SB compared with singletons (2.3% vs 0.7% donor sperm; 2.0% vs 0.5% spontaneously conceived). No neonatal deaths occurred among neonates conceived via donor sperm, whereas the prevalence of neonatal death among spontaneously conceived neonates was 0.3% for singletons and 1.9% for twins.

Perinatal outcomes of all live births, then stratified into singletons and twins, are presented in Table 3. Birthweight showed no statistically significant difference between conception groups overall and when singletons and twins were considered separately. Donor spermconceived neonates were more likely to be born at a lower gestational age than spontaneously conceived neonates (mean difference, -0.25 weeks; 95%CI: -0.45to -0.06, P = 0.012). When singletons and twins were considered separately, however this was no longer statistically significant (singletons mean difference, -0.13 weeks; 95%CI: -0.31 to 0.05; twins mean difference, 0.51 weeks; 95%CI: -0.34 to 1.36).

Overall, donor sperm-conceived neonates were more likely to be born PD with LBW compared with spontaneously conceived neonates (7.1% vs 3.8%; OR, 1.74; 95% CI: 1.16–2.61, P = 0.008). When singletons and twins were considered separately, the differences were no longer statistically significant for singletons (4.2% vs 3.0%; OR, 1.37; 95%CI: 0.84–2.23), or twins (37.2% vs 37.2%; OR, 0.95; 95%CI: 0.42–2.13).

When PD was considered as a separate outcome, donor sperm neonates had a non-significant increased risk in comparison with spontaneously conceived neonates (9.5% vs 6.5%; OR, 1.34; 95%CI: 0.92–1.93), but no differences were observed for singletons (5.5% vs 5.5%; OR, 0.97; 95%CI: 0.63–1.50), or twins (48.8% vs 47.9%; OR, 1.19; 95%CI: 0.50–2.82) when considered separately. Similarly, LBW showed a non-significant increased risk for donor sperm neonates in comparison with spontaneously conceived neonates overall (8.2% vs 5.7%; OR, 1.34; 95%CI: 0.92–1.94). Differences, however, were not significant for singletons (5.1% vs 4.7%;

1834

OR, 1.07; 95%CI: 0.69–1.66) or twins (39.5% vs 49.2%; OR, 0.62; 95%CI 0.27–1.39) considered separately.

Donor sperm-conceived neonates had a non-significant lower risk of being born SGA compared with their spontaneously conceived counterparts (8.8% vs 10.1%; OR, 0.82; 95%CI: 0.59–1.15). Similar results were observed when singletons were considered separately (9.2% vs 10.2%; OR, 0.84; 95%CI: 0.59–1.20). There was no difference in the odds of LGA between donor sperm and spontaneously conceived neonates in the combined analysis (9.7% vs 9.9%; OR, 1.02; 95%CI: 0.74–1.42), or among singletons alone (10.2% vs 9.9%; OR, 1.06; 95%CI: 0.76–1.49).

The effect of OI on perinatal outcomes among donor sperm conceptions is presented in Table 4. OI was associated with twin pregnancy (10.0% vs 2.1%, P < 0.001). Among all donor sperm births, OI was associated with a lower mean birthweight (P = 0.033), lower mean gestational age (P = 0.025), and increased occurrence of PD (P = 0.011), and PD with LBW (P = 0.021). When singletons and twins were considered separately, the only association that persisted was lower mean gestational age for OI twins when compared with natural cycle twins (P = 0.038).

Discussion

This study represents a comprehensive analysis of perinatal outcomes of neonates conceived with cryopreserved donated sperm in a population. Despite the potential for adverse perinatal outcomes due to the increased occurrence of PE and oxidative stress-induced DNA fragmentation reported elsewhere,13-31 significantly increased adverse outcomes were generally not observed in this cohort. There were, however, two exceptions. For all donor sperm births, mean gestational age was significantly lower and the likelihood of PD combined with LBW was significantly higher compared with spontaneously conceived births, after adjusting for maternal age, parity, ethnicity, socioeconomic quartile and sex of the neonate. These were no longer significant when singletons and twins were analyzed separately. Given the effect of stratifying by multiplicity on the number of events (≤24 events) in each group

			II burths	P-value	Sin	gletons	P-value	-	Wins	P-value
		Spontaneous	Donor		Spontaneous	Donor		Spontaneous	Donor	
AII n Sirthweight Mea «)†	n ±SD	297 280 3377 ± 573	476 3312 ± 604	0.242	290262 3400 ± 552	433 3392 ± 554	0.912	7018 2430 ± 609	43 2510 ± 492	0.247
Mea	n diff	0(-)	-35 (-93,23)		0(-)	3 (-51,58)		(-) 0	107 (-74288)	
Gestation Mea	n ±SD	39.1 ± 1.9	38.9 ± 1.9	0.012	39.2 ± 1.8	39.1 ± 1.7	0.169	35.8 ± 3.1	36.4 ± 2.0	0.243
weeks) Mea	ji pungi	0(-)	-0.25 (-0.45,-0.06)		(-)0	-0.13 (-0.31,0.05)		(-) 0	0.51 (-0.34,1.36)	
n Su	Ì	19265 (6.5)	45 (9.5)	0.125	15 901 (5.5)	24 (5.5)	0.903	3364 (47.9)	21 (48.8)	0.688
OR	(95%CI)	(-)	1.34 (0.92,1.98)	0.000	1(-)	0.97 (0.63,1.50)		1(-)	1.19 (0.50,2.82)	0410
/PUT n(%	(95%CD		6(1.3) 	665-0	2448 (0.8)	5 (12) 	0.479	(5.8) 976	1 (23)	9CT-0
ostD‡ n (%	()	4858 (1.6)	3 (0.6)	0.084	4856 (1.7)	3 (0.7)	0.112	2 (0.03)	0 (0)	0.912
RW+ n %	(1)0/.0/	16986 (5.7)	30 (8.2)	0120	13 530 (4.7)	20 6.10	0.768	3456 (49.7)	17 (30.5)	0.243
ORI	(95%CD	(-)	1.34 (0.92.1.94)	CTT-0	1(-)	(107 (0.69.1.66)	00.00	(-)	0.62 (0.27.1.39)	01-70
/LBW+‡ n (%		2710 (0.9)	6 (1.3)	0.424	2160 (0.7)	4 (0.9)	0.664	550 (7.8)	2 (4.7)	0.438
OR	(95%CI)	I	I		I	I		I	I	
² D with n (% .BW+	~	11370 (3.8)	34 (7.1)	80070	8761 (3.0)	18 (4.2)	0.208	2609 (37.2)	16 (37.2)	0.892
OR	(95%CI)	1(-)	1.74(1.16, 2.61)		1(-)	1.37 (0.84,2.23)		(-)	0.95 (0.42,2.13)	
D with n (% BW+t	~	5603 (1.9)	5 (1.1)	0.181	4756 (1.6)	4 (0.9)	0.242	847 (121)	1 (23)	0.050
OR	(95%CI)	I	I		I	I		I	I	
KGA+‡ n(%	()	30126(10.1) 1(-)	42 (8.8) 0 82 (0 50 1 15)	0.259	29 464 (10.2) 1 (_)	40 (9.2) 0.84 (0.50 1.20)	0.341	662 (9.4)	2 (4.7)	0.284
GATT n (%		29442 (9.9)	46 (9.7)	0.893	28 753 (9.9)	44 (102)	0.712	(8.6) (8.8)	2 (4.7)	0.256
OR	(95%CI)	$\frac{1}{(-)}$	1.02(0.74, 1.42)		(_) [1.06 (0.76,1.49)	0000			0000
	(95%CI)	(cT) 05-05-	(TTT) c	10110	4115 (1.4) —	(71) c	74000	(Trc) 177	- (0) 0	107-0

Donor sperm perinatal outcomes

		IIV	DI births		đ	singletons		-	OI twins	
		Natural cycle	OI cycle	Ρ	Natural cycle	OI cycle	Ρ	Natural cycle	OI cycle	Ь
Total	u	326	131		312	125		14	30	
Birthweight (g)†	Mean ± SD	3352 ± 587	3226 ± 631	0.033	3387 ± 572	3404 ± 506	0.763	2600 ± 362	2466 ± 544	0.409
Gestation (weeks)t	Mean ± SD	39.0 ± 1.8	38.6 ± 2.1	0.025	39.1 ± 1.8	39.2 ± 1.6	0.544	37.3 ± 1.6	35.9 ± 2.1	0.038
PD+	n (%)	23 (7.2)	22 (14.4)	110.0	17 (5.5)	7 (5.7)	0.953	6(42.9)	15 (51.7)	0.586
VPD+	n (%)	4 (1.2)	2 (1.3)	0.950	4(1.3)	1(0.8)	0.667	0 (0.0)	1 (3.5)	0.482
PostD+	n (%)	2 (0.6)	1(0.7)	0.965	2(0.7)	1(0.8)	0.857	0 (0.0)	0(0.0)	I
LBW+	n (%)	21 (6.5)	18 (11.8)	0.051	16 (5.2)	6 (4.8)	0.884	5 (35.7)	12 (41.4)	0.722
VLBW+	n (%)	4 (1.2)	2 (1.3)	0.950	4(1.3)	(00) 0	0.203	0 (0.0)	2 (6.9)	0.314
PD with LBW+	n (%)	17 (5.3)	(1.11) 71	0.021	13 (4.2)	5 (4.0)	0.994	4 (28.6)	12 (41.4)	0.416
TD with LBW+	n (%)	4 (1.2)	1(0.7)	0.559	3(10)	1(0.8)	0.872	1(7.1)	0.0)0	0.145
SGA+	n (%)	30 (9.3)	12 (7.8)	0.604	29 (9.4)	11 (8.9)	0.867	1(7.1)	1 (3.5)	0.590
LGA+	n (%)	32 (9.9)	14 (9.2)	0.794	31 (10.0)	13 (10.5)	0.888	1(7.1)	1 (3.5)	0.590
5'AS < 7t	n (%)	4 (1.2)	1(0.7)	0.559	4(1.3)	1 (0.8)	0.667	0 (0.0)	0(0.0)	I
Stilbirth	n (%)	3 (0.9)	1(0.7)	0.761	3 (1.0)	(00) 0	0.273	0 (0.0)	1 (3.3)	0.490
Neonatal death	u (%)	0 (0.0)	(00) 0	I	0(00)	(00) 0	I	0 (0.0)	0(0:0)	I
Excludes terminations (tile) ^W ; OL ovulation ind VLBW, very LBW (<15	(n = 1). HLive births fuctiony PD, pretern (00 g); VPD, very PI	anly 5'AS < 7, Apga n delivery (<37 week D (<32 weeks)	ur score <7 at5mi os' gestation); pos	n; DL dono D, post-ter	r insemination; LBW m delivery (>41 wee	(, Iow-birthweigh eks); SGA, small f	t (<2500 g) or gestation	: LGA, large for gest val age (<10th percer	ational age (>90t) htile) ³⁶ ; TD, term	i percen- deli very;

D. Adams et al.

1836

Table 4 Perinatal outcomes: Natural cycle vs OI

(singletons/twins), for the outcomes; PD, LBW, and PD with LBW, these results should be treated with caution, because a larger study from more recent births in South Australia may strengthen or weaken any association.

Of the maternal covariates, there is one pregnancy observation that may potentially contribute to the observed lower mean gestational age and increase in PD with LBW. Mothers receiving donor insemination had significantly higher prevalence of PIH, which is supported by the Salha *et al.* study.²¹ In an analysis of PIH and PE, Villar *et al.* concluded that the conditions were related.³⁹ Data on the incidence of PE, however, were not available from the SAPSC to confirm whether this was also elevated in the donor sperm cohort, as has been reported elsewhere.^{18–22} Given that PE has been associated with PD and fetal growth restriction,⁴⁰ which is a function of LBW, an increased incidence of PE could possibly explain the lower mean gestational age and increased incidence of PD with LBW observed in the donor sperm cohort.

Neonates conceived with donated sperm were more likely to be twins than those conceived spontaneously. This was associated with the use of OI as part of the donor insemination program. Overall, OI was associated with a number of adverse perinatal outcomes, but stratification by multiplicity showed that this reflected the elevated occurrence of twins and the only direct effect was a reduced gestational age in twins. OI was also a treatment modality for women with irregular cycles elsewhere in Australia, as part of donor inseminations programs during that period.²⁰

The stimulant used for OI could adversely influence perinatal outcomes. For example, clomiphene citrate, a commonly used stimulant, has been associated with higher incidences of LBW,^{41,42} PD,⁴² and SGA neonates.⁴¹ We did not have sufficient statistical power, however, to analyze outcomes associated with specific drugs.

The absence of adverse perinatal outcomes in donor sperm conceptions suggests that DNA damage may be minimized during cryopreservation of donor semen. Several factors may be influencing this finding.

The extent of DNA damage induced by cryopreservation is influenced by the quality of the sperm,^{43,44} and, considering that one of the criteria for acceptance as a semen donor is good-quality sperm, it would be unsurprising if DNA damage in cryopreserved donor sperm was less than that for cryopreserved sperm from other men. A donor spermatozoa with DNA damage probably has a low likelihood of fertilizing an oocyte following artificial insemination, given that sperm DNA damage

© 2017 Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology

contributes to infertility in men.⁴⁵ Also, sperm with elevated levels of DNA damage has been associated with reduced pregnancy rates in IVF and ICSL⁴⁶ Furthermore, the oocyte is able to repair small amounts of DNA damage introduced by the spermatazoa.⁴⁷

Thus the combination of good-quality sperm from fertile donors, with natural selection of the fittest sperm through artificial insemination rather than specific sperm selected in IVF/ICSI treatment modalities, the oocyte's ability to repair small amounts of DNA damage, and the reduced likelihood of an abnormal embryo achieving implantation,⁴⁸ may potentially explain the absence of substantial differences in perinatal outcomes in the donor sperm cohort. The size of the donor sperm cohort, however, means that we cannot rule out the possibility of modest differences that were not detectable as statistically significant. This possibility will be investigated when more recent donor sperm conceptions can be added to the cohort.

The adverse perinatal outcomes observed in donor oocyte neonates,^{32,33} were not mirrored in this donor sperm cohort with the exceptions of lower mean gestational age and PD with LBW. Hypothetically, donor oocyte perinatal outcomes could be worse than those observed for donor sperm neonates because a donor oocyte represents a significant immunological challenge. Novel oocyte antigens are not something a mother would naturally be exposed to, unlike novel sperm antigens, even though both result in increased incidences of PE. More studies are required, however, to confirm or refute the postulation that donor sperm neonates fare better than their donor oocyte counterparts.

These results may be reassuring to clinicians in the counseling of their patients as to the perinatal risks associated with using donated semen. Furthermore, the lack of adverse perinatal outcomes may also be reassuring for any adult person conceived with donated sperm in regard to their probability of developing adult-onset diseases such as heart disease and type-2 diabetes mellitus. Due to the sample size of the donor sperm cohort from January 1986 to December 2002, the inclusion of data from subsequent years would be of great benefit to improve statistical power and the reliability of the results observed.

Acknowledgments

Supported by grants from the National Health and Medical Research Council (349475, 349548, 453556, and 465455) and the Australian Research Council (FT100101018). D.A. is supported by an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship. We thank Flinders Reproductive Medicine and Repromed in Adelaide for providing clinical data. We wish to also thank the staff of the Pregnancy Outcome Unit within the South Australian Department of Heath for contributing data and undertaking the data linkage for this study.

Disclosure

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

References

- Huang D, Song S, Liao A. Short-term safety evaluation of the offspring conceived by 7272 artificial insemination cycles with donor spermatozoon. *Andrologia* 2016; 48: 817–823.
- Guan HT, Zheng Y, Wang JJ et al. Relationship between donor sperm parameters and pregnancy outcome after intrauterine insemination: Analysis of 2821 cycles in 1355 couples. *Andrologia* 2016; 48: 29–36.
- Besselink DE, Farquhar C, Kremer JA, Marjoribanks J, O'Brien P. Cervical insemination versus intra-uterine insemination of donor sperm for subfertility. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2008; 2: CD000317.
- Khalil MR, Rasmussen PE, Erb K, Laursen SB, Rex S, Westergaard LG. Intrauterine insemination with donor semen. An evaluation of prognostic factors based on a review of 1131 cycles. Acta Obstet Gynecol Sand 2001; 80: 342–348.
- Centola GM, Mattox JH, Raubertas RF. Pregnancy rates after double versus single insemination with frozen donor semen. *Fertil Steril* 1990; 54: 1089–1092.
- Yeh J, Seibel MM. Artificial insemination with donor sperm: A review of 108 patients. Obstet Gynacol 1987; 70: 313–316.
- Hammond MG, Jordan S, Sloan CS. Factors affecting pregnancy rates in a donor insemination program using frozen semen. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1986; 155: 480–485.
- Sulewski JM, Eisenberg F, Stenger VG. A longitudinal analysis of artificial insemination with donor semen. *Fertil Steril* 1978; 29: 527–531.
- Barker DJ. The fetal and infant origins of adult disease. BMJ 1990; 301: 1111.
- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes. J Dev Orig Hallh Dis 2017; 8: 44–55.
- Davies MJ, Moore VM, Willson KJ et al. Reproductive technologies and the risk of birth defects. N Engl J Med 2012; 366: 1803–1813.
- American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Third-Party Reproduction: A Guide for Patients. Birmingham: American Society for Reproductive Medicine, 2002.
- Ribas-Maynou J, Fernández-Encinas A, García-Peiró A et al. Human semen cryopreservation: A sperm DNA fragmentation study with alkaline and neutral Comet assay. Andrology 2014; 2: 83–87.

- Zribi N, Chakroun NF, Ben Abdallah F et al. Effect of freezingthawing process and quercetin on human sperm survival and DNA integrity. Cryobiology 2012; 65: 326–331.
- Thomson LK, Fleming SD, Aitken RJ, De Iuliis GN, Zieschang JA, Clark AM. Cryopreservation-induced human sperm DNA damage is predominantly mediated by oxidative stress rather than apoptosis. *Hum Reprod* 2009; 24: 2061–2070.
- Lewis SE, Aitken RJ, Conner SJ et al. The impact of sperm DNA damage in assisted conception and beyond: Recent advances in diagnosis and treatment. *Reprod Biomed Online* 2013; 27: 325–337.
- Aitken RJ, Koopman P, Lewis SE. Seeds of concern. Nature 2004; 432: 48–52.
- González-Comadran M, Urresta Avila J, Saavedra Tascón A et al. The impact of donor insemination on the risk of preeclampsia: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynacol Reprod Biol 2014; 182:160–166.
- Smith GN, Walker M, Tessier JL, Millar KG. Increased incidence of preeclampsia in women conceiving by intrauterine insemination with donor versus partner sperm for treatment of primary infertility. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1997; 177: 455–458.
- Hoy J, Venn A, Halliday J, Kovacs G, Waalwyk K. Perinatal and obstetric outcomes of donor inaemination using cryopreserved semen in Victoria, Australia. *Hum Reprod* 1999; 14: 1760–1764.
- Salha O, Sharma V, Dada T et al. The influence of donated gametes on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. Hum Reprod 1999; 14: 2268–2273.
- Need JA, Bell B, Meffin E, Jones WR. Pre-eclampsia in pregnancies from donor inseminations. J Reprod Immunol 1983; 5: 329–338.
- Pauli JM, Repke JT. Preeclampsia: Short-term and long-term Implications. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am 2015; 42: 299–313.
- Backes CH, Markham K, Moorehead P, Cordero L, Nankervis CA, Giannone PJ. Matemal preeclampsia and neonatal outcomes. J Pregnancy 2011; 2011: 214365.
- ACOG Committee on Practice Bulletins–Obstetrics. ACOG practice bulletin. Diagnosis and management of preeclampsia and edampsia. Number 33, January 2002. Obstet Gynacol 2002; 99: 159–167.
- Davies EL, Bell JS, Bhattacharya S. Preeclampsia and preterm delivery: A population-based case-control study. *Hypertens Pregnancy* 2016; 35: 510–519.
- Mendola P, Mumford SL, Männistö TI, Holston A, Reddy UM, Laughon SK. Controlled direct effects of preeclampsia on neonatal health after accounting for mediation by preterm birth. *Epidemiology* 2015; 26: 17–26.
- Geelhoed JJ, Fraser A, Tilling K et al. Preeclampsia and gestational hypertension are associated with childhood blood pressure independently of family adiposity measures: The Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. Circulation 2010; 122: 1192–1199.
- Kajantie E, Eriksson JG, Osmond C, Thomburg K, Barker DJ. Pre-eclampsia is associated with increased risk of stroke in the adult offspring: The Helsinki birth cohort study. Stroke 2009; 40: 1176–1180.
- Hannam K, Lawlor DA, Tobias JH. Maternal preeclampsia is associated with reduced adolescent offspring hip BMD in a UK population-based birth cohort. J Bone Miner Res 2015; 30: 1684–1691.
- Davis EF, Lazdam M, Lewandowski AJ et al. Cardiovascular risk factors in children and young adults born to preeclamptic

© 2017 Japan Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology

1838

pregnancies: A systematic review. Pediatrics 2012; 129: e1552-e1561.

- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Haulth Dis 2016; 7: 1–16.
- Jeve YB, Potdar N, Opoku A, Khare M. Donor oocyte conception and pregnancy complications: A systematic review and meta-analysis. BJOG 2016; 123: 1471–1480.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Census 86: Summary Characteristics of Persons and Dwellings. South Australia. 30 June 1986. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 1989.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Population by Age and Sex, South Australia, June 2002. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2003.
- Roberts CL, Lancaster PA. Australian national birthweight percentiles by gestational age. Mad J Aust 1999; 170: 114–118.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Census of Population and Housing: Socio-Economic Indices for Areas (SEIFA). Camberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2006.
- Greenland S, Pearce N. Statistical foundations for model-based adjustments. Annu Rev Public Health 2015; 36: 89–108.
- Villar J, Carroli G, Wojdyla D et al. Preeclampsia, gestational hypertension and intrauterine growth restriction, related or independent conditions? Am J Obstet Gynacol 2006; 194: 921–931.
- Sibai B, Dekker G, Kupferminc M. Pre-eclampsia. Lancet 2005; 365: 785–799.
- Makhau SS, Loft A, Henningsen AK, Nyboe Andersen A, Pinborg A. Perinatal outcomes in 6,338 singletons born after

intrauterine insemination in Denmark, 2007 to 2012: The influence of ovarian stimulation. Fartil Steril 2014; 102: 1110–1116.e2.

- 42. Poon WB, Lian WB. Perinatal outcomes of intrauterine insemination/clomiphene pregnancies represent an intermediate risk group compared with in vitro fertilisation/ intracytoplasmic sperm injection and naturally conceived pregnancies. J Paediatr Child Haelth 2013; 49:733–740.
- Kao SH, Chao HT, Chen HW, Hwang TI, Liao TL, Wei YH. Increase of oxidative stress in human sperm with lower motility. *Fertil Steril* 2008; 89: 1183–1190.
- Irvine DS, Twigg JP, Gordon EL, Fulton N, Milne PA, Aitken RJ. DNA integrity in human spermatozoa: Relationships with semen quality. J Androl 2000; 21:33–44.
- Agarwal A, Said TM. Role of sperm chromatin abnormalities and DNA damage in male infertility. *Hum Reprod Update* 2003; 9:331–345.
- 46. Simon L, Zini A, Dyachenko A, Ciampi A, Carrell DT. A systematic review and meta-analysis to determine the effect of sperm DNA damage on in vitro fertilization and intracytoplasmic sperm injection outcome. *Asian J Androl* 2017; 19: 80-90.
- Meseguer M, Santiso R, Garrido N, García-Herrero S, Remohí J, Fernandez JL. Effect of sperm DNA fragmentation on pregnancy outcome depends on oocyte quality. *Fertil Steril* 2011; 95: 124–128.
- Simon I., Murphy K, Shamsi MB et al. Paternal influence of sperm DNA integrity on early embryonic development Hum Reprod 2014; 29: 2402–2412.

Appendix 2.2 Publication: Update On: A Meta-Analysis of Sperm Donation Offspring Health Outcomes - 2018 Update

See next page

D H Adams, R A Clark, M J Davies, S de Lacey. Update On: A Meta-Analysis of Sperm Donation Offspring Health Outcomes - 2018 Update. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2018 Oct;9(5):561-562. doi: 10.1017/S2040174418000272.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2018. Reprinted with permission. ⁴

Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease

cambridge.org/doh

Letter to the Editor

Cite this article: Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, and de Lacey S (2018) Update on: a meta-analysis of sperm dona tion offspring health outcomes – 2018 update. Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 9: 561–562. doi: 10.1017/S2040174418000272

First published online: 3 May 2018

Address for correspondence:

D. Adams, College of Nursing and Health Sciences, Flinders University, Bedford Park, SA 5042, Australia.

© Cambridge University Press and the International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2018.



Update on: a meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes – 2018 update

D. H. Adams¹, R. A. Clark¹, M. J. Davies² and S. de Lacey¹

¹College of Nursing and Health Sciences, Flinders University, Bedford Park, SA, Australia and ²Robinson Institute, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia

Dear Editor,

In 2017 our team published a meta-analysis on the health outcomes of offspring conceived from donor sperm.¹ At the time of this review, there were only eight studies that were eligible for inclusion, and only three qualified for meta-analysis,²⁻⁴ and only two studies provided data for each outcome analysis. Our review demonstrated the paucity of studies investigating the perinatal outcomes of sperm donation.

After identifying this gap in research, we undertook a population study comparing the perinatal outcomes for neonates conceived with donor sperm and those conceived spontaneously in the state of South Australia.⁵ Furthermore, since the census date of the metaanalysis a further two studies have been published that also meet the criteria of our original review,^{6,7} and we believed it was important that we add these three studies (two by other authors and one by ourselves), to our meta-analysis to see if the original findings were either supported or refuted.

The original findings showed that; donor sperm neonates in comparison to naturally conceived neonates were not at increased risk of being born of low birth weight [risk ratio (RR): 1.04, 95% confidence interval (CI): 0.86-1.25, *P*-value (*P*) = 0.71, $1^2 = 0\%$]; preterm (RR: 0.91, CI: 0.75-1.12, *P*=0.38, $1^2 = 0\%$); or with increased incidences of birth defects (RR: 1.20, CI: 0.97-1.48, *P*=0.09, $1^2 = 57\%$).¹

The addition of the new studies allowed not only for an increase in the number of studies included in the meta-analysis conducted above but also for a larger range of perinatal outcomes. All data extraction and analysis followed the method described in our original review. The studies that were included in each meta-analysis are listed as reference numbers in superscript after each meta-analysis.

The updated meta-analysis has demonstrated that, in comparison to naturally conceived neonates, donor sperm neonates were at increased risk of being born of low birth weight (RR: 1.17, CI: 1.03–1.33, P=0.02, $I^2=52\%$),^{3–7} and with increased incidences of birth defects (RR: 1.30, CI: 1.05–1.59, P=0.01, $I^2=72\%$) (Fig. 1).^{2,4,6} However, they were not at increased risk of being born preterm (RR: 1.05, CI: 0.91–1.21, P=0.47, $I^2=52\%$),^{3–5,7} very preterm (<32 weeks) (RR: 1.17, CI: 0.75–1.81, P=0.49, $I^2=0\%$),^{5,7} very low birth weight (<1500 g) (RR: 1.22, CI: 0.76–1.97, P=0.4, $I^2=0\%$),^{5,7} small for gestational age (birth weight <10th percentile) (RR: 1.19, CI: 0.99–1.42, P=0.06, $I^2=82\%$),^{5,7} large for gestational age (birth weight) >90th percentile) (RR: 1.04, CI: 0.86–1.38, P=0.71, $I^2=0\%$),^{5,7} with altered perinatal mortality (RR: 0.93, CI: 0.59–1.45, P=0.74, $I^2=0\%$),^{5,7} of lower mean birth weight (mean difference –12.5 g, CI: -32.03 to 7.02 g, P=0.21, $I^2=0\%$),^{3,5–7} or of lower mean gestational age (mean difference –0.02 weeks, CI: -0.10 to 0.05 weeks, P=0.55, $I^2=12\%$),^{5,7}

Of the newly included studies, one appropriately stratified data into singletons v. multiple deliveries,⁵ whereas another only analysed singletons⁷ to remove confounding from multiple births. All three studies reported maternal ages, two of which adjusted for maternal age,^{5,7} whereas the other had no significant difference between maternal ages of those conceiving with donor sperm v. spontaneous conception.⁶ Parity was appropriately adjusted for in two of the newly included studies.^{5,7}

Caution should be taken when interpreting these results. Due to the heterogeneity present in some analysis, bias observed through funnel plot analysis, and the low number of studies included in some meta-analysis, more studies investigating perinatal outcomes in donor sperm-conceived neonates in comparison to spontaneously conceived counterparts in a systematic manner is required to improve our understanding of the effects of using donor sperm in assisted reproduction. Furthermore, the use of specific ovarian stimulation drugs such as domiphene citrate during fertility treatment (including intrauterine insemination with donor sperm), is associated with increased incidences of poor neonatal outcomes.⁷⁸

Results showed that there was an increased risk of low birth weight, but not a concomitant increased risk of preterm delivery. We did not conduct a meta-analysis of data for obstetric

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.246.119, on 12 Jun 2020 at 02:17:06, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2040174418000272

Risk Ratio Risk Ratio Donor Sperm Sponta Study or Subgroup Total Total Weight M-H, Fixed, 95% CI M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl Events Events Adams et al (2017) 18 433 11370 290262 8.9% 1.06 [0.67, 1.67] Gaudoin et al (2003) 35 7760 109302 1.3% 1.61 [0.64, 4.05] Hoy et al (1999) 117 1603 537 7516 49.7% 1.02 [0.84, 1.24] Huang et al (2016) 28 1406 23 1014 7.0% 0.88 [0.51, 1.52] 1.46 [1.19, 1.78] 92 7706 33.0% Malchau et al (2014) 1881 229749 Total (95% Cl) 1.17 [1.03, 1.33] 5358 637843 100.0% Total events 259 27396 Heterogeneity: Chi² = 8.26, df = 4 (P = 0.08); I² = 52% Test for overall effect: Z = 2.37 (P = 0.02) 0.2 0.5 2 Favours [donor] Favours [sponta (b) Donor Sperm Spontan Risk Ratio **Risk Ratio** Total Weight M-H, Fixed, 95% CI M-H, Fixed, 95% CI Study or Subgroup Events Total Events Davies et al (2012) 428 16841 293314 34.6% 1.46 [1.07, 2.00] Hoy et al (1999) 57 1603 253 7516 62.8% 1.06 [0.80, 1.40] Huang et al (2016) 23 1623 1022 2.6% 4.83 [1.45, 16.04] 1.30 [1.05, 1.59] Total (95% CI) 3654 301852 100.0% 17097 Total events 116 Heterogeneity: Chi² = 7.21, df = 2 (P = 0.03); l² = 72% Test for overall effect: Z = 2.46 (P = 0.01) 0.1 0.2 0.5 5 10 Favours [donor] Favours [spontaneous]

Fig. 1. Forest plots of sperm donation outcomes. (a) Risk ratio for being born of low birth weight (<2500g); (b) risk ratio for incidences of birth defects, neonates from donor sperm offspring v. sponta neous conceptions. Cl, confidence interval.

outcomes, only neonatal outcomes, and therefore cannot comment on any correlation with early obstetric intervention or delivery methods such as caesarean section. However, some studies did report higher incidences of caesarean section,^{4,6,7} induction of labour^{4,7} and forceps delivery,^{4,6} in their donor sperm-conceived cohort which may have potentially been associated with those low birth weight incidences. These reported obstetric intervention increases nonetheless did not adversely affect the continuous outcome measures of mean gestational age or mean birth weight.

The addition of these three studies has improved the meta-analysis of perinatal outcomes for donor-conceived neonates in comparison to those conceived spontaneously. This updated meta-analysis has shown an increase in the risk of donor sperm-conceived neonates being born of low birth weight and with an increased risk of being born with birth defects. This increased risk presents concerns for clinicians and patients when deciding to use a sperm donor. It also shows that previous notions that donor sperm-conceived neonates are no different to their spontaneously conceived peers may have been premature. Whether such altered risk is a result of increased incidences of preeclampsia in the donor sperm cohort,⁹ the use of sperm cryopreservation techniques inducing DNA damage,¹⁰ ovarian stimulation drugs,⁷⁸ obstetric intervention or a combination thereof, is unclear.

Acknowledgements. D.A. is supported by an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship.

References

- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017; 8, 44–55.
 Davies MJ, Moore VM, Willson KJ, et al. Reproductive technologies and
- the risk of birth defects. N Engl J Med. 2012; 366, 1803-1813. 3. Gaudoin M, Dobbie R, Hinlayson A, et al. Ovulation induction/ intrauterine insemination in infertile couples is associated with
- mirauterine msemmanon in miertue coupies is associated with low-birth-weight infants. Am J Obstet Gynacol. 2003; 188, 611-616.
 4. Hoy J, Venn A, Halliday J, Kovacs G, Waalwyk K. Perinatal and obstetric
- outcomes of donor insemination using cryopreserved semen in Victoria, Australia. Huen Reprod. 1999; 14, 1760-1764.
- Adams D, Fernandez R, Moore V, et al. Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017; 43, 1830–1839.
- Huang D, Song S, Liao A. Short-term safety evaluation of the offspring conceived by 7272 artificial insemination cycles with donor spermatozoon. Andrologia. 2016; 48, 817–823.
- Malchau SS, Ioft A, Henningsen AK, et al. Perinatal outcomes in 6,338 singletons born after intrauterine insemination in Dermark, 2007 to 2012: the influence of ovarian stimulation. Fertil Steril. 2014; 102, 1110–1116.
- Poon WB, Lian WB. Perinatal outcomes of intrauterine insemination/ domiphene pregnancies represent an intermediate risk group compared with in vitro fertilisation/intracytoplasmic sperm injection and naturally conceived pregnancies. J Paediatr Child Health. 2013; 49, 733–740.
- González-Comadran M, Urresta Avila J, Saavedra Tascón A, et al. The impact of donor insemination on the risk of preedampsia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2014; 182, 160–166.
- Zribi N, Feki Chakroun N, El Euch H, et al. Effects of cryopreservation on human sperm deoxyribonucleic acid integrity. *Fertil Steril.* 2010; 93, 159–166.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.246.119, on 12 Jun 2020 at 02:17:06, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/52040174418000272

(a)

Appendix 2.3 STROBE Checklist

	Item No	Decommondation
Title and abstract	1	(a) Indicate the study's design with a commonly used term in the title or
	_	the abstract
		(b) Provide in the abstract an informative and balanced summary of what
		was done and what was found
Introduction		
Background/rationale	2	Explain the scientific background and rationale for the investigation being
		reported
Objectives	3	State specific objectives, including any prespecified hypotheses
Methods		
Study design	4	Present key elements of study design early in the paper
Setting	5	Describe the setting locations and relevant dates including periods of
Setting	5	requiriment experime follow up and date collection
		recruitment, exposure, ionow-up, and data conection
Participants	6	(a) Give the eligibility criteria, and the sources and methods of selection of
•		participants. Describe methods of follow-up
		r r
		(b) For matched studies, give matching criteria and number of exposed and
		unexposed
Variables	7	Clearly define all outcomes, exposures, predictors, potential confounders,
		and effect modifiers. Give diagnostic criteria, if applicable
Data sources/	8*	For each variable of interest, give sources of data and details of methods of
measurement		assessment (measurement). Describe comparability of assessment
		methods if there is more than one group
Bias	9	Describe any efforts to address potential sources of bias
Study size	10	Explain how the study size was arrived at
Study Size	10	Explain new the study size was arrived at
Quantitative variables	11	Explain how quantitative variables were handled in the analyses. If
		applicable, describe which groupings were chosen and why
Statistical methods	12	(a) Describe all statistical methods, including those used to control for
		confounding

STROBE Statement—Checklist of items that should be included in reports of *cohort studies*

		(b) Describe any methods used to examine subgroups and interactions
		(c) Explain how missing data were addressed
		(<i>d</i>) If applicable, explain how loss to follow-up was addressed
		(<u>e</u>) Describe any sensitivity analyses
Results		
Participants	13*	(a) Report numbers of individuals at each stage of study—eg numbers
		potentially eligible, examined for eligibility, confirmed eligible, included in
		the study, completing follow-up, and analysed
		(b) Give reasons for non-participation at each stage
		(c) Consider use of a flow diagram
Descriptive data	14*	(a) Give characteristics of study participants (eg demographic, clinical,
		social) and information on exposures and potential confounders
		(b) Indicate number of participants with missing data for each variable of
		interest
		(c) Summarise follow-up time (eg, average and total amount)
Outcome data	15*	Report numbers of outcome events or summary measures over time
Main results	16	(a) Give unadjusted estimates and, if applicable, confounder-adjusted
		estimates and their precision (eg, 95% confidence interval). Make clear
		which confounders were adjusted for and why they were included
		(b) Report category boundaries when continuous variables were
		categorized
		(c) If relevant, consider translating estimates of relative risk into absolute
		risk for a meaningful time period
Other analyses	17	Report other analyses done—eg analyses of subgroups and interactions,
		and sensitivity analyses
Discussion		
Key results	18	Summarise key results with reference to study objectives

Limitations	19	Discuss limitations of the study, taking into account sources of potential
		bias or imprecision. Discuss both direction and magnitude of any potential
		bias
Interpretation	20	Give a cautious overall interpretation of results considering objectives,
		limitations, multiplicity of analyses, results from similar studies, and other
		relevant evidence
Generalisability	21	Discuss the generalisability (external validity) of the study results
Other information		
Funding	22	Give the source of funding and the role of the funders for the present study
		and, if applicable, for the original study on which the present article is
		based

*Give information separately for exposed and unexposed groups.

Note: An Explanation and Elaboration article discusses each checklist item and gives methodological background and published examples of transparent reporting. The STROBE checklist is best used in conjunction with this article (freely available on the Web sites of PLoS Medicine at http://www.plosmedicine.org/, Annals of Internal Medicine at http://www.annals.org/, and Epidemiology at http://www.epidem.com/). Information on the STROBE Initiative is available at http://www.strobe-statement.org.

Appendix 2.4 South Australian Donor Sperm Conceived Perinatal Study Ethical Approval

Dear Damian,

Your ethics application was considered by the Executive of the <u>Social and Behavioural</u> <u>Research Ethics Committee (SBREC)</u> at Flinders University and was granted approval. Your ethics approval notice can be found below.

APPROVAL NOTICE (Negligible Risk)



The above proposed project fulfills the criteria for negligible risk research under chapter 2.1 (Risk and Benefit) of the *National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research (March 2007)* and has been **approved** by the Executive out of session on the basis of the information contained in the application and its attachments.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF RESEARCHERS AND SUPERVISORS

1. Participant Documentation

Please note that it is the responsibility of researchers and supervisors, in the case of student projects, to ensure that:

• all participant documents are checked for spelling, grammatical, numbering and formatting errors. The Committee does not accept any responsibility for the above mentioned errors.

- the Flinders University logo is included on all participant documentation (e.g., letters
 of Introduction, information Sheets, consent forms, debriefing information and
 questionnaires with the exception of purchased research tools) and the current
 Flinders University letterhead is included in the header of all letters of introduction.
 The Flinders University international logo/letterhead should be used and
 documentation should contain international dialling codes for all telephone and fax
 numbers listed for all research to be conducted overseas.
- the SBREC contact details, listed below, are included in the footer of all letters of introduction and information sheets.

This research project has been approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (Project Number 'INSERT PROJECT No. here following approval'). For more information regarding ethical approval of the project the Executive Officer of the Committee can be contacted by telephone on 8201 3116, by fax on 8201 2035 or by email <u>human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au</u>.

2. Annual Progress / Final Reports

In order to comply with the monitoring requirements of the *National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research (March 2007)* an annual progress report must be submitted each year on the **26 April** (approval anniversary date) for the duration of the ethics approval using the report template available from the <u>Managing Your Ethics Approval</u> SBREC web page. *Please retain this notice for reference when completing annual progress or final reports*. If the project is completed *before* ethics approval has expired please ensure a final report is submitted immediately. If ethics approval for your project expires please submit either (1) a final report; or (2) an extension of time request <u>and</u> an annual report.

Student Projects

The SBREC recommends that current ethics approval is maintained until a student's thesis has been submitted, reviewed and approved. This is to protect the student in the event that reviewers recommend some changes that may include the collection of additional participant data.

Your first report is due on **26 April 2017** or on completion of the project, whichever is the earliest.

3. Modifications to Project

Modifications to the project must not proceed until approval has been obtained from the Ethics Committee. Such proposed changes / modifications include:

• change of project title;

• change to research team (e.g., additions, removals, principal researcher or supervisor change);

- changes to research objectives;
- changes to research protocol;
- changes to participant recruitment methods;

- changes / additions to source(s) of participants;
- changes of procedures used to seek informed consent;
- changes to reimbursements provided to participants;

• changes / additions to information and/or documentation to be provided to potential participants;

- changes to research tools (e.g., questionnaire, interview questions, focus group questions);
- extensions of time.

To notify the Committee of any proposed modifications to the project please submit a Modification Request Form available from the <u>Managing Your Ethics Approval</u> SBREC web page. Download the form from the website every time a new modification request is submitted to ensure that the most recent form is used. Please note that extension of time requests should be submitted <u>prior</u> to the Ethics Approval Expiry Date listed on this notice.

Change of Contact Details

Please ensure that you notify the Committee if either your mailing or email address changes to ensure that correspondence relating to this project can be sent to you. A modification request is not required to change your contact details.

4. Adverse Events and/or Complaints

Researchers should advise the Executive Officer of the Ethics Committee on 08 8201-3116 or <u>human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au</u> immediately if:

- any complaints regarding the research are received;
- a serious or unexpected adverse event occurs that effects participants;
- an unforseen event occurs that may affect the ethical acceptability of the project.

Kind regards Andrea



Appendix 2.5 Funnel Plots of Updated Donor Sperm Meta-Analysis



LGA

Perinatal mortality



Appendix 3 Additional Information Relating to the Adult Health Survey

Appendix 3.1 Publication: Self-Reported Physical Health Status of Donor Sperm-Conceived Adults

See next page

Damian H Adams, Adam Gerace, Michael J Davies, Sheryl de Lacey. Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm-conceived adults. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2020 Aug 28;1-14. doi: 10.1017/S204017442000080X. Online ahead of print.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission.⁵ Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease

www.cambridge.org/doh

Original Article

Cite this article: Adams Damian H., Gerace Adam, Davies Michael J., and de Lacey Sheryl. Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm-conceived adults. *Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease* doi: 10.1017/S20401744200080X

Received: 2 October 2019 Revised: 18 July 2020 Accepted: 20 July 2020

Keywords:

Donor conception; health survey; online; outcome; self-reported

Address for correspondence:

Damian H. Adams, Caring Futures Institute, College of Nursing and Health Sciences, Flinders University, Bedford Park, South Australia 5042, Australia. E-mail: adam0072@flinders.edu.au.

© The Author(s), 2020. Published by Cambridge University Press in association with International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease.



Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm-conceived adults

Damian H. Adams¹⁰, Adam Gerace^{2,3}, Michael J. Davies⁴ and Sheryl de Lacey³

¹Caring Futures Institute, College of Nursing and Health Sciences, Flinders University, Bedford Park, South Australia 5042, Australia; ²School of Health, Medical and Applied Sciences, Central Queersland University, Wayville, South Australia, 5034, Australia; ³College of Nursing and Health Sciences, Flinders University, Bedford Park, South Australia 5042, Australia and ⁴The Robinson Institute, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia 5001, Australia

Abstract

Donor-conceived neonates have poorer birth outcomes, including low birth weight and preterm delivery that are associated with poorer long-term health in adulthood through the developmental origins of health and disease (DOHaD) theory. The aim of this study was to conduct the first investigation of the adult health outcomes of donor-conceived people. An online health survey was completed by 272 donor sperm-conceived adults and 877 spontaneously conceived adults from around the world. Donor and spontaneously conceived groups were matched for age, sex, height, smoking, alcohol consumption, exercise, own fertility and maternal smoking Donor sperm-conceived adults had significantly higher reports of being diagnosed with type 1 diabetes (P = 0.031), thyroid disease (P = 0.031), acute bronchitis (P = 0.008), environmental allergies (P = 0.046). Sheep apnoea (P = 0.037) and having ear tubes/grommets surgically implanted (P = 0.046). This is the first study to investigate the health outcomes of adult donor sperm-conceived people. Donor sperm-conceived adults self-reported elevated frequencies of various health conditions. The outcomes are consistent with birth defect data from donor sperm treatment and are consistent with the DOHaD linking perturbed early growth and chronic disease in adulthood.

Introduction

There is increasing interest and concern regarding the health of people conceived by assisted reproductive technologies. Studies have shown that in vitro fertilisation (IVF) singleton neonates are statistically more likely to suffer a range of adverse perinatal outcomes compared to spontaneously conceived neonates, including low birth weight (LBW = <2500 g), very LBW (VLBW = <1500 g), small for gestational age (SGA = <10th percentile for weight), preterm delivery (PD = <37 weeks), very PD (VPD = <32 weeks), and have higher incidences of congenital abnormalities (including heart defects) and perinatal mortality.¹⁻⁸ The developmental origins of health and disease (DOHaD) theory⁹ posits that poor perinatal outcomes of PD, LBW and SGA are associated with poorer health outcomes in adulthood.¹⁰⁻¹⁴ Subsequently, the increased incidences of poor perinatal outcomes have become a cause for concern for the long-term health of people conceived with IVF and other assisted reproductive technologies.¹⁵⁻¹⁹

A subset IVF treatment modality, donated oocytes, has been shown in systematic reviews to be associated with LBW, VLBW, PD, SGA and of lower gestational age, when compared to neonates conceived with autologous oocytes.²⁰⁻³⁴ While oocyte donation, perinatal outcomes appear from those reviews to be conclusively poorer than their autologous oocyte IVF counterparts, the perinatal outcomes from sperm donation are less clear with very few systematic reviews or meta-analysis investigating these outcomes. One recent meta-analysis showed that sperm donation neonates were significantly more likely to be born of LBW and with more birth defects than those conceived spontaneously.²⁵ However, an earlier review (non-systematic and without meta-analysis) suggested that the perinatal outcomes were comparable to those spontaneously conceived²⁶ Uncertainty remains due to the lack of systematic reviews and meta-analysis, as well as the low number of studies that met the inclusion criteria and were then able to be included in the meta-analysis of donor sperm perinatal outcomes.²⁵ The long-term health of donor-conceived people continues to be of concern and therefore warrants further investigation.

Only one oocyte donation systematic review investigated longitudinal physical health outcomes into childhood or adulthood in addition to perinatal outcomes; however, the included studies only reported perinatal outcomes, not longitudinal outcomes.²⁴ The sperm donation systematic review found three studies investigating outcomes into childhood and no studies investigating adulthood outcomes.²⁷ Since the sperm donation review, another study that investigated the health outcomes for school-aged children conceived with donor sperm found that the healthcare outcomes did not differ from spontaneously conceived children except for a small

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S20401744200080X

healthcare needs increase.²⁸ To date, there are still no studies investigating adulthood outcomes. Consequently, donor-conceived adults represent a population that has not been studied in terms of their physical health outcomes.

This paper presents the first study investigating the selfreported health outcomes of donor sperm-conceived adults compared to spontaneously conceived adults to determine if mode of conception has affected their long-term health through the DOHaD phenomenon. Furthermore, this study focuses only on the physical health outcomes reported in the survey, while mental health outcomes will be presented in a subsequent publication.

Methods

Participants

Adults (individuals aged 18 years and over) who were either donor conceived or spontaneously conceived from around the world and who could understand English and had access to the internet were eligible to participate.

Problematically, low disclosure rates from parents to the donor conceived, described hereafter, make the recruitment of subjects for an unbiased analysis of their health in a laboratory/clinic difficult. While donor conception practice has seen more openness and an increasing disclosure rate (informing the child of their mode of conception), a 2016 systematic review found that most donorconceived children are still not aware of their donor conception status.29 More recent data still show that most parents are not disclosing to children,30 except for solo mothers by choice.31 Furthermore, there is a dearth of data on disclosure rates amongst adult donor-conceived people. Nonetheless, a small study from Australia found that only 11% were aware of their donor conception status.32 While recruitment of a true cross section of the donor-conceived community is not possible, opportunities exist to recruit donor-conceived participants through internet groups of self-identified donor-conceived people. These groups are typically in the form of support and networking groups that use social media platforms and are subsequently recruited through those platforms. In the absence of population sampling frames, innovative use of these platforms provides early, and potentially valuable data, for future investigation.

Respondents were recruited from a variety of sources. Donorconceived adults were primarily recruited through advertisements placed on social media. Specifically, groups that only contained donor-conceived people were targeted on Facebook (Worldwide Donor Conceived People Network; We Are Donor Conceived; RUDC), and email lists (PCVAI - People Conceived Via Artificial Insemination); while groups that contained donorconceived people as well as other people such as recipient parents and donors were also targeted on Facebook [Donor Conceived Offspring, Siblings, Parents (sperm or egg); DNA for the Donor Conceived; TangledWebs]. Advertisements were placed on behalf of the researchers by group administrators. Organisations involved in donor conception placed the survey advertisement on their websites, newsletters and social media pages (VARTA -Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority; Donor Children online registry; Donor Conception Network - United Kingdom; Donor Conception Support Group - Australia; FIOM - Netherlands; VANISH - Victorian Adoption Network for Information and Self Help). The advertisement was also placed on the Flinders University Facebook page, as well as the Flinders University research studies webpage (https://www.flinders.edu.au/

research/research-study). Finally, respondents were also recruited via the survey recruitment website Prolific (https://prolific.ac/).

The advertisement requested that respondents pass on the survey link to others they knew who may be interested in completing the questionnaire (snowball sampling); and specifically, in the case of donor-conceived participants, that, if possible, they forward on the survey to a spontaneously conceived adult who was similar in age and location.

Measures

The questionnaire was completed anonymously on the SurveyMonkey website and was live for four months between the start of December 2017 and the end of March 2018. Questions were developed based on known DOHaD adult health outcomes associated with the perinatal outcomes of donor conception,21-25 as well as other questions developed by the authors using their experience to cover a wide range of physical and mental health outcomes. The questions covered the following categories demographics, information regarding birth (such as whether participants were donor conceived), general health [including outcomes such as body mass index (BMI), exercise levels and alcohol usage], cardiovascular, chromosomal and genetic, dermatological, EENT (ears/eyes/nose/throat), endocrinological, gastrointestinal, immunological, musculoskeletal, neurological, oncological, reproductive, respiratory, urogenital and mental health questions (mental health outcomes are described in the companion article). Only questions concerning the respondents' age, sex, birth status (donor or spontaneously conceived) and whether they had received fertility treatment themselves were compulsory. All other questions were voluntary. Health outcomes that were not continuous variables (e.g., weight, height, age, etc.) or descriptive (e.g., free text input), were binary and required a 'yes' or 'no' response. Participants were asked to only report 'yes' to health conditions for which they had been diagnosed by a health professional such as a general practitioner or specialist. Those unsure were advised to answer 'no'. For each health outcome category listed above, respondents were given the option of responding in a free text box to describe any other condition or illness that they may have been diagnosed with to cover conditions or illnesses that may have been inadvertently omitted.

Statistical analyses

While all donor-conceived people regardless of the treatment modality used in their conception, whether they were conceived with donor sperm, oocyte, embryo or surrogacy using donated gametes were able to participate in the survey, this was restricted to the analysis of donor sperm outcomes in comparison to those conceived spontaneously due to the low sample size of each of the other groups. Statistical analysis was conducted using SPSS V25. (IBM Corporation, New York, USA). All analysis was comparisons between the donor sperm-conceived group and those spontaneously conceived. Further stratification of the cohorts was performed to analyse the effect of sex, maternal complications and country of birth (Australia), on outcomes. Australia was implemented as a country of birth stratification as Australians represented the largest cohort in both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived individuals. Continuous variables were summarised using mean values and standard deviation, and then subjected to two-tailed, Student's t-test to determine significance. Binomial outcomes are presented with the number of 'yes' responses as a function and percentage of the total number of

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S204017442000080X

responses received for each question and are analysed using twotailed Pearson's chi-squared analysis. When cross tabulation resulted in > 20% of cells having an expected count less than 5 in a 2 × 2 table, two-tailed Fisher's exact test was used to test significance, and for cross tabulation larger than 2 × 2, likelihood ratios were implemented. If free text input outcomes had 20 responses or greater for the donor-conceived adults, then these outcomes were subjected to quantitative content analysis. The free text responses were coded and grouped into categories according to themes. These were then combined where appropriate to reduce the groups down to three or four main categories which were then subjected to a right-tailed chi-squared distribution analysis.

In large health studies that implement multiple comparisons, it is inevitable that some analysis will be statistically significant (P < 0.05), due to sampling variability. To correct for false positives associated with multiple comparisons, the Benjamini–Hochberg procedure was implemented on the health outcome responses using a false discovery rate at alpha 0.05 kevel.³³ The Benjamini– Hochberg procedure has been used widely as a false discovery rate adjustment when analysing multiple comparisons.³⁴ False discovery rate adjustment when analysing multiple comparisons.³⁴ False discovery rate has been recommended in the literature over other commonly used multiple comparison controls such as the Bonferroni adjustment for health studies.³⁵ Quantitative content analysis data were not subjected to Benjamini–Hochberg correction as these results were grouped by the authors post hoc rather than a specific question that the respondents answered. Results were deemed to be significant if P < 0.05.

The spontaneously conceived group provides the basis for comparison to those who were conceived with donated sperm. Subsequently, it was important to verify how representative of the general population this group was in terms of condition frequencies. The spontaneously conceived group was stratified and restricted to Australia for country of birth as they represented the largest cohort of spontaneously conceived adults. These were compared to comparable data obtained from the Australian Bureau of Statistics, National Health Survey (ABS NHS), dated 2017-2018 as this corresponds to the date of our survey. Furthermore, as the worldwide spontaneous group contains a wide variety of cultures and ethnicities, the worldwide spontaneous group was also compared to comparable data from the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (CDC NHANES), from the same period (2017-2018).

Results

The final sample consisted of 1149 respondents. By mode of conception, the number of respondents was as follows: spontaneous (n = 877) and donor sperm conceived (n = 272).

The average time spent completing the questionnaire was 10 min, 17 s, with a completion rate of 78%. Response rates cannot be calculated as the number of people viewing the advertisement is unknown, nor is the number of donor-conceived people worldwide known.

Characteristics of respondents

The characteristics of the two respondent groups are shown in Table 1. No significant differences were observed between the donor sperm-conceived group and those conceived spontaneously in terms of mean age (years), sex (female/male/other as designated by the respondent), mean height, current smoking status, alcohol consumption, amount and level of exercise per week [both low/ moderate (example was walking), and high/strenuous (example was running)] and whether they had received fertility treatment themselves. However, donor sperm adults had a lower current mean weight (P = 0.035) and lower BMI (P = 0.023). Furthermore, donor sperm-conceived adults had significant differences in educational outcomes with higher levels of education (P < 0.001), more specifically post-graduate degrees, than spontaneously conceived adults. Donor sperm adults reported lower incidences of being a former smoker (sperm P = 0.032) and were more likely to be currently using prescribed medications (P = 0.002) and be using recreational/illicit drugs (P = 0.047).

In terms of their birth and gestational characteristics, donor sperm-conceived adults reported significantly higher incidences of being born as a twin (P=0.004), and whose mothers had higher incidences of maternal complications (P=0.001). However, no significant differences were reported in the incidences of maternal smoking during pregnancy.

The top five countries of birth and countries of current residence by the number of respondents are shown in Table 2. All other countries had N < 10 for country of birth or residence (Supplementary Table S1). There is considerable variation in percentage of respondents between spontaneous and donor spermconceived groups in both countries of birth and residence for those countries represented with larger numbers of respondents (Australia, Belgium, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom and the United States of America). Australia and the United Kingdom had higher proportions of spontaneously conceived respondents than donor sperm-conceived respondents, while Belgium, the Netherlands and the United States of America had higher proportions of donor sperm-conceived respondents than those spontaneously conceived.

Cardiovascular outcomes

Donor sperm-conceived adults did not report any significantly different incidences of diagnosed cardiovascular outcomes of congenital heart disease, cardiovascular disease (including heart attack, stroke, angina, cardiomyopathy, cerebrovascular disease, arteriosclerosis, atherosclerosis, rheumatic heart disease, peripheralarterial disease, aneurysm and deep vein thrombosis), bleeding disorders (such as haemophilia), heart murmur, palpitations, high blood pressure [over 140/90, either or both reading(s) could be higher], low blood pressure [below 90/60, either or both reading(s) could be lower], anaemia, poor peripheral circulation [leading to white/blue fingers and or toes (such as Raynaud's syndrome)], high cholesterol, aneurysms, phlebitis, varicose veins, heart defects requiring surgery or other conditions as reported by the respondent when compared to spontaneously conceived adults (Supplementary Table S2).

Chromosomal and genetic outcomes

No significant differences were observed between the self-reported incidences of chromosomal or genetic abnormalities of the donor sperm-conceived group and their spontaneously conceived peers (Supplementary Table S3).

Dermatological outcomes

Donor sperm-conceived adults did not report significant differences in the incidences of the diagnosed skin conditions of eczema, psoriasis, urticaria (hives) or other conditions not covered

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S20401744200080X

Table 1. Characteristics of respondents

	Spontaneous	Donor sperm o	conceived
	N Total [877]	N Total [272]	P
Age, mean (SD)	33.2 (12.5)	32.6 (10.3)	0.395
Sex, %			
Female	80.8	86.0	0.074*
Male	18.8	14.0	
Other	0.3	0	
Multiplicity of own birth, %			
Singleton Twin Multiple (3 or more)	98.5 1.0 0.5	95.2 4.4 0.4	0.004*
Mother had maternal complications, %			
Yes No Do not know	12.6 75.0 12.4	17.3 63.1 19.6	0.001*
Mother smoked during pregnancy, %			
Yes No Do nat know	16.0 79.0 5.0	15.1 81.2 3.7	0.598*
Highest level of education attained, %			
Less than high school High school degree or equivalent Vocational qualifications University/college undergraduate degree University/college postgraduate degree	2.5 27.1 11.4 39.0 20	2.6 16.5 8.1 41.2 31.6	< 0.001"
Height, mean cm (SD)	168.8 (9.2)	169.0 (9.3)	0.724
Weight, mean kg (SD)	74.7 (18.6)	72.0 (17.4)	0.035
BMI, mean (SD)	26.2 (6.4)	25.2 (6.0)	0.023
Currently smoke, %	7.9	9.4	0.455
Former smoker, %	30.0	22.9	0.032
Alcoholic drinks consumed per week			
0-1 2-4 4-10 10+	62.7 20.8 13.0 3.5	60.3 23.7 12.1 3.9	0.758*
Low/moderate exercise per week, mean (SD)	4.7 (5.0)	4.9 (4.3)	0.720
High/strenuous exercise per week, mean (SD)	1.4 (1.9)	1.3 (1.6)	0.546
Prescribed medications, %	39.1	49.8	0.002
Recreational/illi dt drugs, %	6.8	10.5	0.047
Fertility treatment themselves, %	6.7	3.9	0.094

[], total respondents. P value using Students two tailed TTEST versus spontaneously conceived unless specified by alternative test below. *Pears on's chi-squared (two-tailed) P value versus spontaneously conceived. Chi-squared results are based on total chi-squared table results of all outcomes and not individual outcome groupings (i.e., all of the all donor conceived outcomes versus all spontaneously conceived outcomes). *Ukelhood ratio P value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Fisher's exact test for when> 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected to the store fish this larger than 3 v 2. values less than 5 in tables larger than 2×2 . Note, percentages may not equal 100% due to round ing.

by those classifications in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults (Supplementary Table S4). However, as the 'other' category had greater than 20 respondents for the donor sperm-conceived group, the free text inputs were subjected to quantitative content analysis using the following four categories: acne, colouring, infections and ungrouped conditions. Acne included other conditions

such as hormonal cysts, hidradenitis suppurativa and eccrine hidrocystoma. Colouring included conditions that change the colour of the skin such as rosacea, dermatitis, pityriasis rosea, Henoch-Schonlein purpura and vitiligo. Infections included conditions involving bacterial, viral or fungal infections of the skin such as impetigo, cellulitis, shingles and tinea versicolour.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S204017442000080X

Table 2. Country of birth and residency (top 5 countries by nun	ber of p	participant	1)
---	----------	-------------	----

		S	pontaneous			Donor	sperm conceived	
	Birth, N	Birth, %	Residence, N	Residence, %	Birth, N	Birth, %	Residence, N	Residence, %
Australia	372	46.3	490	55.9	78	30.7	85	31.3
Belgium	23	2.9	21	2,4	16	6.3	19	7.0
The Netherlands	89	11.1	70	8.0	57	22,4	59	21.7
The United Kingdom	190	23.7	186	21.2	16	6.3	17	6.3
The United States of America	86	10.7	90	10.3	77	30.3	84	30.9

Descriptive table of countries of birth and current residence.

Table 3. Significant physical health outcomes

	Spontan	eous		Donor sper	m conceived	
	N (Total)	96	N (Total)	96	P	BH P
Type 1 diabetes	3 (842)	0.4	7 (253)	2.8	0.002^	0.031
Aaute bronchitis	111 (844)	13.2	57 (254)	22,4	< 0.001	0.008
Thyroid disease	33 (840)	3.9	22 (253)	8.7	0.002	0.031
Sleep apnoea	23 (843)	2.7	17 (252)	6.7	0.003	0.037
Ear tubes/grommets	51 (830)	6.1	28 (247)	11.3	0.006	0.046
Allergic to anything	297 (826)	36.0	113 (248)	45.6	0.006	0.046

Pearson's chi-squared (two-tailed) P value versus spontaneously conceived people.

BH, Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted P value versus spontaneously conceived people

Fisher's exact test (two-tailed) P value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson's chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Ungrouped conditions included all other responses that could not be grouped into the previous three categories. Quantitative content analysis revealed no differences between sperm donor conceived to those conceived spontaneously on any of the skin conditions.

EENT outcomes

Donor sperm-conceived adults, when compared to those conceived spontaneously, reported significantly higher incidences of having ear tubes/grommets surgically implanted (11.3% v 6.1%, P = 0.046) (Table 3). However, they did not report significant differences in terms of being diagnosed with eye disorders, hearing loss, total deafness, nasal allergies/hay fever, tinnitus, Meniere's disease or other non-classified conditions. Furthermore, they also did not report significant differences in having corrective glasses/ lenses, eye surgery or their tonsils or adenoids surgically removed (Supplementary Table S5).

Endocrinological outcomes

The donor sperm-conceived group when compared to those conceived spontaneously reported significantly higher incidences of type 1 diabetes (2.8% v 0.4%, P = 0.031) and thyroid disease diagnoses (8.7% v 3.9%, P = 0.031) (Table 3). No significant differences were observed for the reported diagnoses of type 2 diabetes, pancreatitis, adrenal disorders, pituitary disorders or other nonclassified disorders (Supplementary Table S6).

Gastrointestinal outcomes

Donor sperm-conceived adults did not report significant differences in the incidences of being diagnosed with liver disease, irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), ulcers, coeliac disease, appendicitis, gall bladder problems, gastroesophageal reflux disease or other non-classified disorders in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults (Supplementary Table \$7).

Immunological outcomes

There was a significant increase in the reported incidence of being allergic to anything (45.6% v 36.0%, P=0.046), for donor spermconceived adults in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults (Table 3). Respondents were able to input text on specific allergies. These responses were categorised into four categories for quantitative content analysis: environmental allergies, ingested allergies, medication allergies and ungrouped allergies. Environmental allergies included contact allergies such as animals, plants, pollen, cosmetics, mould and latex. Ingested allergies included food type allergies (medication excluded). Medication allergies incorporated all types of medications such as antibiotics (can be ingested, topical or intravenous). Ungrouped allergies were all other allergies not covered by the above categories such as insect bites and stings. Donor sperm-conceived adults were significantly more likely to be allergic to environmental allergens (29.4% v 16.7%, P < 0.001), but not to ingested, medication or ungrouped allergens (Supplementary Table S8). There were no significant differences observed between groups for the diagnosed immunological outcomes of arthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, spleen problems, gout, lupus, ankylosing spondylitis, connective tissue disorders, chronic infectious disease or other non-classified immunological disorders (Supplementary Table S8).

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core.IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S20401744200080X

Musculoskeletal outcomes

The donor sperm-conceived group did not report significant differences for the diagnosed musculoskeletal outcomes of joint problems, osteoporosis, scoliosis, growth disorder, muscular dystrophy or other non-classified musculoskeletal disorders when compared to those spontaneously conceived (Supplementary Table S9).

Neurological outcomes

No significant differences were observed between the self-reported incidences of the diagnosed neurological outcomes of epilepsy/ seizures, tremors, migraines, multiple sclerosis, vertigo, cerebral palsy, fibromyalgia, Parkinson's disease or other non-classified neurological outcomes of the donor sperm-conceived group and those spontaneously conceived (Supplementary Table S10).

Oncological outcomes

Donor sperm-conceived adults were not statistically more or less likely than those conceived spontaneously to have had various forms of cancer. They reported no differences in terms of diagnosed blood, skin, bowel, breast (female only and all sexes combined), prostate (males only), bone, brain, lung/tracheal, pancreatic or other malignancies (Supplementary Table S11).

Reproductive outcomes

Female donor sperm-conceived adults in comparison to females conceived spontaneously did not report significant differences in the diagnosed incidences of ovarian cysts, endometriosis, menstrual problems, polycystic ovary syndrome, infertility or other non-classified reproductive disorders. They also reported no significant difference in pregnancy rates and parity (Supplementary Table \$12).

Male donor sperm-conceived adults in comparison to males conceived spontaneously also reported no significant differences in their reproductive outcomes of testicular problems, prostate problems, low sperm count/quality, infertility or other nonclassified reproductive disorders (Supplementary Table \$13).

Respiratory outcomes

The donor sperm-conceived groups in comparison to spontaneously conceived adults were significantly more likely to report incidences of acute bronchitis (22.4% v 13.2%, P = 0.008) and sleep apnoea (6.7% v 2.7%, P = 0.037) (Table 3). There were no significant differences observed between the donor-conceived groups and spontaneously conceived adults for the outcomes of asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), pneumonia or other non-classified respiratory disorders (Supplementary Table S14).

Urogenital outcomes

Donor sperm-conceived adults were not statistically more or less likely than those conceived spontaneously to report incidences of diagnosed kidney disease, kidney stones, bladder disease, urogenital defects or other non-classified urogenital disorders (Supplementary Table S15).

Effect of sex

With both cohorts having a greater than 80% proportion of females in the sample, the rates of reported diagnoses were analysed by sex to determine if there were significant differences between the sexes. Females and males in both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived groups were well matched in terms of mean age, multiplicity, maternal complications, maternal smoking, education levels and smoking (both currently and formerly) (Supplementary Table S16). Males were significantly heavier (P < 0.001), and taller (P < 0.001), than their female counterparts, as is typical for male versus female populations. However, no significant difference was observed in their BMI. Both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived males were more likely to report higher levels of alcohol consumption (sperm P = 0.016; spontaneous P < 0.001), but lower levels of prescribed medication use (sperm P = 0.001; spontaneous P < 0.001). Spontaneously conceived males, but not donor spermconceived males, reported higher amounts of exercise (low/moderate P = 0.009; high/strenuous P = 0.012), recreational/illicit drug use (P = 0.013) and lower incidences of receiving fertility treatment themselves (P = 0.001) than their spontaneously conceived female counterparts.

In terms of the physical health outcomes, spontaneously conceived males reported significantly reduced incidences of being diagnosed with low blood pressure (P=0.002), anaemia (P < 0.001), varicose veins (P = 0.001), urticaria (P = 0.001), nasal allergies/hay fever (P = 0.001), tonsillectomy (P = 0.019), irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) (P = 0.007), gall bladder problems (P = 0.038), migraines (P = 0.001), asthma (P = 0.003), acute bronchitis (P = 0.007) and pneumonia (P = 0.041) than spontaneously conceived females (Table 4). Both donor sperm and spontaneously conceived males reported lower diagnoses than females in terms of being allergic to anything (sperm P < 0.001; spontaneous P = 0.004); however, content analysis of type of allergy showed only spontaneously conceived males reported a significantly reduced diagnosis of medication allergies (P < 0.001) (data not shown). Donor sperm-conceived females were also significantly more likely to report having corrective glasses/lenses (P=0.005) than male donor sperm-conceived adults.

Effect of maternal complications

Maternal complications are a well-known confounder of neonatal outcomes and have been linked to long-term health trajectories. Subsequently, it was pertinent to stratify data based on maternal complications to determine if these had an effect on health outcomes in the cohorts. Those respondents who reported that they did not know if their mother experienced maternal complications were excluded from the analysis. In terms of respondent characteristics, mean age was lower in both cohorts for those respondents whose mother experienced maternal complications (sperm P = 0.020; spontaneous P < 0.001) than those whose mother did not experience maternal complications (Supplementary Table S17). Donor sperm-conceived adults whose mother had maternal complications were more likely to be a former smoker (P=0.017), while spontaneously conceived adults whose mother experienced maternal complications were more likely to be female (P < 0.003), and to be shorter in mean height (P < 0.001). All other respondent characteristics were not statistically different.

Spontaneously conceived adults whose mother experienced maternal complications were significantly more likely than those whose mother did not experience maternal complications to report being diagnosed with eczema (P < 0.001), psoriasis (P = 0.019),

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/520401744200080X

Table 4.	Significant	physical	health	outcomes	by sex
----------	-------------	----------	--------	----------	--------

	Female		Male	Male		
	N (Total)	96	N (Total)	96	P	BH P
Spontaneous						
Low blood pressure	114 (660)	17.3	9 (159)	5.7	< 0.001	0.002
Anaemia	219 (660)	33.2	8 (160)	5.0	< 0.001	< 0.001
Varicose veins	61 (660)	9.2	1 (160)	0.6	< 0.001	0.001
Urticaria	73 (669)	10.9	2 (160)	1.3	< 0.001	0.001
Nasal allergies/hay fever	285 (671)	42.5	41 (159)	25.8	< 0.001	0.001
Tonsillectomy	119 (670)	17.8	13 (158)	8.2	0.003	0.019
IBS	100 (679)	14.7	8 (161)	5.0	0.001	0.007
Gall bladder	45 (678)	6.6	2 (161)	1.2	0.007	0.038
Allergic to anything	258 (665)	38.8	38 (159)	23.9	< 0.001	0.004
Migraines	207 (675)	30.7	24 (159)	15.1	< 0.001	0.001
Asthma	190 (680)	27.9	23 (160)	14.4	< 0.001	0.003
Acute bronchitis	103 (690)	15.1	8 (162)	4.9	0.001	0.007
Pneumonia	88 (675)	13.0	9 (161)	5.6	0.008	0.041
Donor sperm conceived						
Corrective glasses/lenses	137 (216)	63.4	9 (33)	27.3	< 0.001	0.005
Allergic to anything	99 (214)	46.3	0 (34)	0	< 0.001	< 0.001

Pearson's chi-squared (two-tailed) P value females versus males.

BH, Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted P value females versus males.

nasal allergies/hay fever (P = 0.019), migraines (P < 0.001), blood cancers (P = 0.026) and acute bronchitis (P = 0.011) (Table 5). While female spontaneously conceived adults resulting from a pregnancy involving maternal complications were more likely to report being diagnosed with menstrual problems (P = 0.004) but were less likely to have been pregnant themselves (P = 0.033). No significant differences were observed in the donor spermconceived cohort.

Effect of country of birth

The criteria for diagnosis of various health conditions and the ability to access medical health care can vary between countries. Restricting outcomes to a subset of respondents based on their country of birth allows us to determine whether there is bias in the comparison cohort and whether there is an effect on outcomes based on country of birth. The largest proportions of spontaneously conceived adults were born in Australia (42.4%) as well as the largest proportion of donor sperm conceived (28.6%) and therefore Australians were used for analysis.

Donor sperm-conceived Australians differed significantly from their spontaneously conceived compatriots in terms of having a lower mean age (P < 0.001) and whose mother had experienced maternal complications (P = 0.002) (Supplementary Table S18). They were, however, not significantly different in all other characteristics. Furthermore, Australian donor sperm-conceived adults were statistically not different to Australian spontaneously conceived adults for all physical health outcomes surveyed (data not shown).

Validation of comparison group

Frequencies of comparable reference data, ABS NHS and CDC NHANES, against spontaneously conceived Australian and worldwide cohorts respectively are shown in Table 6. Australian born spontaneously conceived adults represent 42.4% of all spontaneously conceived respondents and were largely representative in terms of frequencies of conditions to the whole worldwide spontaneously conceived frequencies with exceptions of low blood pressure, eczema and nasal allergies/hay fever.

Comparison of condition frequencies included those who were comparable, but also that in numerous instances, the survey respondents had either lower or higher frequencies than those of the reference data. Worldwide spontaneously conceived respondents reported lower frequencies of currently smoking and taking prescribed medications, and lower or same frequencies of conditions than the CDC NHANES reference data in 24 of 27 categories. Higher frequencies of female infertility and asthma were reported by the worldwide spontaneously conceived adults than observed in the CDC NHANES data. Australian spontaneously conceived respondents self-reported lower frequencies in 2 of 2 characteristics and 12 of 29 conditions than those observed in the ABS NHS data. They also reported higher frequencies in 17 of 29 conditions.

Discussion

This study is the first of its kind to compare the self-reported health outcomes of adult donor sperm-conceived people and spontaneously conceived people. Results revealed that, for most health

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core.IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms.https://doi.org/10.1017/S20401744200080X

Table 5. Significant physical health outcomes by maternal complications

		Spontaneous				
	Yes N (Total)	96	No N (Total)	96	P	BH P
Eczema	42 (103)	40.8	131 (626)	20.9	< 0.001	<0.001
Psoriasis	14 (103)	13.6	34 (623)	5.5	0.002	0.019
Nasal Allergies/hay fever	55 (103)	53.4	233 (625)	37.3	0.002	0.019
Menstrual problems	43 (93)	46.2	132 (491)	26.9	< 0.001	0.004
Pregnancy	38 (93)	40.9	277 (487)	56.9	0.004	0.033
Migraines	49 (104)	47.1	161 (628)	25.6	< 0.001	< 0.001
Blood cancers	3 (104)	2.9	0 (629)	0	0.003 ^	0.026
Acute bronchitis	25 (106)	23.6	75 (634)	11.8	0.001	0.011

Peaton's chi-squared (two-talled) P value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH, Benjamini-Hochborg procedure adjusted P value versus spontaneously conceived people. ARcher's exact test (two-talled) P value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson's chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

	Spontaneous (all countries)	CDC NHANES	Spontaneous (Australia)	ABS NHS
	%	96	96	96
Characteristics				
Currently smoke	7.9	49.6	5.4	15.1
Former smoker	30.0	-	28.9	29.2
Prescribed medications	39.1	73.5	44.0	-
Cardiovascular				
Cardiovascular disease	2.2	4.8ª	1.8	6.2
Heart murmur	5.6	-	6.3	1.6
High blood pressure	10.5	34.7	12.7	13.6
Low blood pressure	15.0	-	21.4	1.2
High cholesterol	8.8	32.4	11.5	7.8
Varicose veins	7.5	-	9.2	1.7
Chromosomal and genetics				
Chromosomal and genetic abnormality	2.4	-	3.2	0.4 ^b
Dermatology				
Eczema	24.0	-	29.1	0.6
Psoriasis	6.4	-	8.8	3.1
EENT				
Deafness and hearing loss (total)	6.0	-	6.4	12.9
Nasal allergies/hay fever	39.3	-	45.6	21.6
Endocrinological				
Diabetes [types 1 and 2 (total)]	2.9	10.0	2.0	6.2
Thyroid disease	3.9	11.8°	4.9	5.0
Gastrointestinal				
Liver disease	15	5.3 ^d	1.4	-
Ulcers	3.1	-	2.9	3.2
Gall bladder	5.6	11.5*	5.5	0.4 ^f
				(Continued)

Table 6. Spontaneous cohort comparisons

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S204017442000080X

Table 6. (Continued)

	Spontaneous (all countries)	CDC NHANES	Spontaneous (Australia)	ABS NHS
	96	96	96	96
Immunological				
Arthritis	7.8	30.4	8.5	18.3
Rheum atoi d arthritis	2.2	-	1.8	2.5
Gout	1.2	6.1	1.5	3.08
Allergic to anything	36.0	-	35.8	13.2
Ingested allergy	9.9	-	8.2	6.4
Medication allergy	13.4	-	16.8	5.6
Musculoskeletal				
Osteoporosis	1.1	12.9	1.5	5.0
Neurological				
Epilepsy	3.1	-	3.2	0.7
Migraines	27.8	-	29.8	7.6
Oncological				
Blood cancers	0.4	0.4	0.6	-
Skin cancers	1.8	2.4	2.0	0.7
Bowel cancer	0	0.8	0	-
Breast cancer (all sexes)	0.6	1.6	12	-
Prostate cancer (males only)	0	1.7	0	-
Bone cancer	0	0	0	-
Brain cancer	0	0.1	0	-
Lung/tracheal cancer	0	0.4	0	-
Pancreatic cancer	0	0	0	-
Other cancers	2.2	3.5	2.3	1.6 ^h
Reproductive (female)				
Female infertility	8.9	6.7	8.2	-
Pregnancy (females)	51.7	85.1	46.9	-
Respiratory				
Asthma	25.3	14.9	28.6	11.5
COPD	0.5	5.3	0	3.0
Urogenital				
Kidney disease	0.7	-	0.6	1.2
Kidney stones	3.3	9.9	3.4	-

CDC NHANES, Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2017-2018 data (USA), all ages; ABS NHS, Australian Bureau of Statistics, National Health Survey, 2017-2018, ages 18 and over. *Coronary heart disease as designated by CDC.

^bChromosomal abnormalities but also includes congenital maiformations and deformations. ^cThyroid disease but also includes other thyroid problems. ^dLiver condition including disease.

*Gall bladder surgery.

Gallston es.

*Galiston es. Rincludes gout and other soft tissue disorders. *Australian cancers other than skin and benign neo plasms or neoplasms of unknown nature.

outcomes, there was no statistically significant difference between environmental allergies, acute bronchitis, sleep apnoea and having donor sperm conceived and spontaneously conceived groups. ear tubes/grommets surgically implanted. However, donor sperm-conceived adults self-reported higher inci-

Demographically, spontaneously conceived and donor spermdences of being diagnosed by a medical health professional with conceived groups were not significantly different in terms of mean the following conditions: type 1 diabetes, thyroid disease, age, sex, mean height, current smoking status, alcohol

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S20401744200080X

consumption, exercise regimes, whether their mother had smoked during pregnancy and whether they had received fertility treatment themselves. Donor sperm-conceived adults were more likely, however, to have been born as a twin, and their mothers were more likely to have experienced complications during pregnancy. They were also more likely to have a lower BMI and had completed a higher level of education but were also more likely to be using prescribed medications and recreational/illicit drugs. Donor sperm adults had a lower current mean weight and were less likely to have been a former smoker. Many of these findings are supported by previous studies.

Higher reported incidences of twins observed have been associated previously with both donor sperm^{36,37} and donor oocyte treatments.38-42 Similarly, higher maternal complications during pregnancy have also been previously associated with the use of donor sperm,36,43 donor oocytes23,44,45 and pregnancies involving twins/multiples.^{46,47} Fertility treatment is typically associated with higher socioeconomic status of parents also and related factors,44 even in jurisdictions where fertility treatment is covered through the public medical system with no self-payment,49 or jurisdictions that have mandated insurance coverage.⁵⁰ This higher socioeconomic status of families seeking fertility treatment may potentially be associated with the higher education outcomes, lower BMI, weight and lower incidences of smoking observed in the donor sperm-conceived cohort. The increased incidences of taking prescribed medications may be linked with the increased incidences of self-reported medically diagnosed conditions observed.

With a high proportion of female respondents, the data were stratified to analyse the effect of sex on outcomes. In all instances of significant differences between the sexes in terms of physical health outcomes, females reported significantly higher incidences of being diagnosed with a range of conditions including low blood pressure, anaemia, varicose veins, urticaria, nasal allergies/hay fever, tonsillectomy, IBS, gall bladder problems, migraines, asthma, acute bronchitis, pneumonia, being allergic to anything and wearing corrective glasses/lenses. However, the majority of those differences were observed in the spontaneously conceived cohort. Considering that the donor sperm-conceived males' sample size was N=38, the analysis lost power to detect many of the differences even though there was variation in the frequencies reported. Those differences that were initially observed between donor sperm-conceived females and males were no longer significant after controlling for false-discovery utilising the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure. Nonetheless, the increased incidence of various conditions that were observed in females appears to be supported by the significant increase in the use of prescribed medications by both spontaneously and donor sperm-conceived females.

The DOHaD theory typically associates poor perinatal outcomes such as LBW, PD and SGA with cardiovascular disease, ^{51,52} hypertension, ^{12,53} type 2 diabetes^{54,55} and obesity. ^{56,57} Evidence shows that donor-conceived neonates also experience similar poor perinatal outcomes. ^{20–25} However, those common adult outcomes of cardiovascular disease (including hypertension and other cardiovascular outcomes) and type 2 diabetes were not observed in the responses of the donor-conceived adults in this study. Furthermore, not only did the donor sperm-conceived group not have a significant increase in bodyweight or BMI as suggested through the DOHaD theory but actually reported a significantly lower BMI. Considering that the mean age of the donor spermconceived respondents in this survey was 32.6 years of age, which is relatively young from a population study perspective, it is problematic to assume that they will or will not go on to develop agerelated illnesses such as cardiovascular disease later in life. Furthermore, outcomes such as lower BMI, weight, incidences of previously smoking and increased post-graduate education levels observed in the donor sperm-conceived cohort may potentially be linked to the socioeconomic status of the individual as fertility treatments have been typically associated with higher socioeconomic status of parents.⁵⁸ Caution should therefore be taken in extrapolating the findings of this study to age-related conditions in the context of DOHaD as well as those outcomes that could be influenced by socioeconomic factors. Nevertheless, these observations provide a reference point for further investigations.

For those medical conditions observed in the donor spermconceived cohort that are not supported by previous studies investigating longitudinal effects of LBW, PD and SGA, these conditions may instead be potentially associated with other pregnancy or birth characteristics that can also be classified under DOHaD. Alternatively, or in addition to, they may be influenced by the fertility treatment methodology itself. For example, preeclampsia is a known maternal complication of donor oocyte,20,99-61 and donor sperm modalities,43,42,63 and has been associated with a variety of diseases in later life.64-67 These diseases have included those involving cardiovascular, immune, endocrine, respiratory, nervous, urogenital, digestive and musculoskeletal systems, as well as metabolic, mental, nervous and blood disorders among others. The use of donor sperm, now but not always historically, involves the use of manual handling and cryopreservation which can cause DNA fragmentation,68,69 through oxidative stress,70 and can also adversely affect sperm morphology, motility and viability.71 The long-term health consequences of manual handling and cryopreservation-induced DNA damage on resultant offspring are poorly understood but have been associated with increased incidences of poorer outcomes such as epigenetic disorders, DNA methylation and morbidity in animal studies.72

As a method to determine if maternal complications such as preeclampsia had an effect on health outcomes in the cohorts, the data were stratified into those who reported that their mother had maternal complications and those whose mother did not. As was the case with analysis of sex differences, the sample size for those reporting maternal complications in the donor spermconceived cohort of N = 47 reduced the power to detect differences in the donor sperm cohort. All differences in the donor spermconceived cohort were no longer significant after adjusting for false-discovery using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure. While no inference can be made regarding the impact of maternal complications on the increased incidences of diagnosed health conditions in the donor sperm-conceived cohort, the concept that maternal complications may potentially be associated with poorer long-term health outcomes was supported by data from the spontaneously conceived cohort which showed increased incidences of being diagnosed with eczema, psoriasis, nasal allergies/hay fever, migraines, blood cancers, acute bronchitis and menstrual problems (females). Females were also less likely to have experienced a pregnancy. The survey question of whether the respondents' mother experienced maternal complications is potentially subject to recall bias on behalf of the respondent. However, for those who did not know for certain, they were instructed to answer that they did not know and were subsequently excluded from the maternal complication analysis. Notwithstanding, the possibility remains for recall bias in this regard and therefore may have affected the outcomes

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S204017442000080X

even though the increased incidences of maternal complications in the donor sperm-conceived group are consistent with published studies.

The sample size obtained for this study was larger than several previous studies investigating donor-conceived people,^{75–79} but smaller than some others.^{80–82} However, unlike the present study, the larger previous studies all involved children and or adolescents in addition to adults, rather than adults alone. Using an online questionnaire, therefore, proved to be an acceptable form of participant recruitment to access a reasonable sample size of adults who were donor conceived from around the world.

While this is the first study to investigate the self-reported health outcomes of adult donor-conceived people, there are limitations. A limitation of the study was sample bias due to the respondents self-reporting health conditions. We attempted to reduce reporting bias by asking that respondents only answer 'yes' to those conditions to which they had been diagnosed by a medical health professional. Considering that few physical health significant differences were observed between the groups, this approach appeared to be somewhat successful. Furthermore, statistical procedures were implemented to control for the false discovery rate.

The primary recruitment sources for donor-conceived participants were from social media support groups and online donor conception groups, thereby making them a self-identified sample. Subsequently, it could be postulated that this pool represents a subset of donor-conceived adults who may potentially be having some form of difficulty dealing with their conception status or are perhaps looking for assistance in obtaining information about, and or connecting with their biological (donor) parent.76,83 The mental health of participants in this survey was also captured as part of the survey. While the results are yet to be published, mental and physical health can be both directly and indirectly associated,⁸⁴ and subsequently, mental health outcomes should be considered when interpreting the physical health outcomes in relation to the support groups that some of the donor sperm-conceived adults were recruited from. Since the majority of donor-conceived adults were not aware of their conception status,29 it was not possible to get a representative cross section of this population cohort. The same sample bias problem has been repeatedly reported by other researchers investigating various outcomes in donor-conceived 9.85,86 and will continue to be an issue while nonoffspring⁷⁷ disclosure of a person's conception status still exists. Nonetheless, caution should be taken in extrapolating the results to all donor sperm-conceived adults and those conceived with other modalities such as donated oocytes, embryos and surrogacy using donated gametes that may also differ.

The countries in which individuals are conceived, raised and live in may affect their ability to access health care and subsequently their long-term health trajectories. Additionally, diagnosis may vary between countries. While the majority of respondents in this survey were conceived in western countries (87.4% of respondents were born in just five countries), with excellent health care availability, an analysis was still conducted by restricting outcomes to the largest country of birth cohort, Australia. Differences initially observed from chi-squared analysis were no longer significant after adjustment using the Benjamini–Hochberg procedure to remove false discoveries. Thereby highlighting that the differences observed in the global analysis is biased by the remaining countries including those with excellent health care such as the United States of America, the United Kingdom, Belgium, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Canada etc. However, as was found in previous stratification analysis, statistical power was reduced primarily due to the smaller sample size in the donor sperm-conceived cohort and subsequently it is difficult to determine if Australian donor sperm-conceived adults are equally healthy as their spontaneously conceived peers.

Validation of the comparison group (spontaneously conceived) is difficult due to the reference data. By and large, the whole (worldwide) spontaneously conceived cohort is healthier than those in the CDC NHANES data. The CDC states that the NHANES data are oversampled for Hispanic, non-Hispanic black and Asians, making it non-representative of the USA population, but it also provides greater multi-ethnicity which is perhaps better in terms of the spontaneously conceived respondents in our survey which had a variety of individuals from all over the world including some Asian countries. However, the CDC also states that they oversampled non-Hispanic whites below 185% poverty guidelines and non-Hispanic whites over 80 years of age. Whereas, there was only 1 respondent in the spontaneously conceived group who was over the age of 80. In effect, the CDC NHANES data are likely to have bias towards age-related conditions as well as poor access to health treatment due to poverty, making the data biased towards poorer health outcomes which is consistent with the healthier frequencies observed in the spontaneously conceived respondents.

Australian validation data from the ABS NHS showed a mix of better and poorer health outcomes in the Australian spontaneously conceived group. The Australians provided roughly 2 out of every 5 worldwide spontaneously conceived respondents and their data were generally consistent with the worldwide cohort. ABS NHS data include a bias towards young people with 28.3% of participants between the ages of 0-19 years, whereas respondents in this survey were all over the age of 18 years. Of those conditions that Australian spontaneously conceived respondents reported of having large differences in frequencies including eczema, nasal allergies/hay fever, allergic to anything, medication allergy, asthma, migraines and low blood pressure, the majority have associations with the immune system. Both reference data sets are representative for the dates that they are collected and that they are both surveys of the population and therefore subject to the same recall bias issues that the respondents in our survey are. Differences between the reference data sets and the spontaneously conceived cohort are not surprising due to age (NHANES and NHS), and poverty (NHANES), biases present in the reference data.

While this study is not without its limitations, it does represent valuable outcomes from a subset of adults conceived with reproductive technologies not previously studied. Moreover, the selfreports are consistent with the increased incidences of birth defects associated with donor sperm treatment.²⁵

This study highlights that there is a group of people conceived through reproductive medicine that self-reported worse adulthood health outcomes than their spontaneously conceived peers. Confounding of multiplicity and maternal complications, which can include preeclampsia, can be directly associated with the fertility treatment that their mother received. These confounders are therefore intrinsically linked with the treatment modality, and consequently, dismissal of outcomes simply by appealing to confounding is problematic. Multiplicity is iatrogenically induced through ovulation induction which is sometimes used in donor insemination or also through multiple embryo transfer and therefore preventable. Several of the findings run contrary to those that would be expected from typical DOHaD outcomes associated with LBWs and PD, albeit that these may alter with age due to the relatively young age of the sample, but nonetheless may also be

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S20401744200080X

associated with other DOHaD maternal/perinatal characteristics such as preeclampsia and therefore require further investigation.

Supplementary material. To view supplementary material for this article, please visit https://doi.org/10.1017/S204017442000080X

Acknowledgements. The authors would like to thank the following organisations for their support in advertising the survey. VARTA – Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority; Donor Children online registry; Donor Conception Network – the United Kingdom; Donor Conception Support Group – Australia; FIOM – the Netherlands and VANISH – Victorian Adoption Network for Information and Self Help. The authors would also like to thank the administrators of the following Facebook groups: Worldwide Donor Conceived People Network; We Are Donor Conceived; RUDC; Donor Conceived Offspring, Siblings, Parents (sperm or egg); DNA for the Donor Conceived; TangledWebs and the email list PCVAI – People Conceived Via Artificial Insemination, for advertising the survey on our behalf.

Author contributions. All authors contributed to the conceptualisation and design of the study. D.A. had correspondence with the administrators and organisations involved in the advertising of the study. D.A. managed the collection of data and provided initial data analysis with input from A.G., M.D. and S.deL. Data were critically assessed and interpreted by all authors. D.A. wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All authors provided critical revision of the paper and approved the final version.

Financial support. D.A. is supported by an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship.

Conflicts of interest. None.

Ethical standards. The authors assert that all procedures contributing to this work comply with the Australian ethical standards and guidelines of The National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research (2007) in accordance with the National Health and Medical Research Council Act (1992), and with the Helsinki Dedaration of 1975, as revised in 2008. This study has been approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (Approval number: 7827).

References

- Chen L, Yang T, Zheng Z, Yu H, Wang H, Qin J. Birth prevalence of congenital malformations in singleton programcies resulting from in vitro fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection worldwide: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2018; 297, 1115–1130.
- Giorgione V, Parazzini F, Fesslova V, et al. Congenital heart defects in IVF/ ICSI pregnancy: systematic review and meta-analysis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2018; 51, 33–42.
- Qin JB, Sheng XQ, Wu D, et al. Worldwide prevalence of adverse pregnancy outcomes among singleton pregnancies after in vitro fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2017; 295, 285–301.
- Marino JL, Moore VM, Willson KJ, et al. Perinatal outcomes by mode of assisted conception and sub-fertility in an Australian data linkage cohort PLoS One. 2014; 9, e80398.
- Pinborg A, Wennerholm UB, Romundstad IB, et al. Why do singletons conceived after assisted reproduction technology have adverse perinatal outcome? Systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod Update. 2013; 19, 87–104.
- Davies MJ, Moore VM, Willson KJ, et al. Reproductive technologies and the risk of birth defects. N Engl J Mad. 2012; 366, 1803–1813.
- Pandey S, Shetty A, Hamilton M, Bhattacharya S, Maheshwari A. Obstetric and periratal outcomes in singleton pregnancies resulting from IVE/ICSI:a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hum Reprod Update*. 2012; 18, 485–503.
- McDonald SD, Han Z, Mulla S, et al. Preterm birth and low birth weight among in vitro fertilization singletons: a systematic review and metaanalyses. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2009; 146, 138–148.

- Barker DJP. The Fetal and Infant Origins of Adult Disease, 1992. BMJ Books, London, UK.
- Simeoni U, Armengaud JB, Siddeek B, Tolsa JF. Perinatal Origins of Adult Disease. Nanatology. 2018; 113, 393–399.
- Hong YH, Chung S. Small for gestational age and obesity related comorbidities. Ann Padiatr Endocrinol Metab. 2018; 23, 4–8.
- Bertagnolli M, Luu TM, Lewandowski AJ, Leeson P, Nuyt AM. Preterm Birth and Hypertension: is There a Link? *Curr Hypertens Rep.* 2016; 18, 28.
 Class QA, Rickert ME, Lichtenstein P, D'Onofrio BM. Birth weight, physi-
- cal morbidity, and mortality: a population-based sibling-comparison study. Am J Epidemiol. 2014; 179, 550–558.
- Calkins K, Devaskar SU. Fetal origins of adult disease. Curr Probl Padiatr Adolesc Health Care. 2011; 41, 158–176.
- Chen M, Heilbronn LK. The health outcomes of human offspring conceived by assisted reproductive technologies (ART). J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017; 8, 388–402.
- FeuerS, Rinaudo P, from embryos to adults: a Dohad perspective on in vitro fertilization and other assisted reproductive technologies. *Healthcare* (Basel). 2016; 4, 51.
- Padhee M, Zhang S, Lie S, et al. The periconceptional environment and cardiovascular disease: does in vitro embryo culture and transfer influence cardiovascular development and health? *Nutrients*. 2015; 7, 1378–1425.
- Hart R, Norman RJ. The longer-term health outcomes for children born as a result of IVF treatment: Part I – general health outcomes. *Hum Reprod* Update. 2013; 19, 232–243.
- Wen J, Jiang J, Ding C, et al. Birth defects in children conceived by in vitro fertilization and intracytoplasmic sperm injection: a meta-analysis. Fertil Steril. 2012; 97, 1331–1337.e1-4.
- Moreno-Sepulveda J, Checa M.A. Risk of adverse perinatal outcomes after oocyte donation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2019; 36, 2017–2037.
- Mascarenhas M, Sunkara SK, Antonisamy B, Kamath MS. Higher risk of preterm birth and low birth weight following oocyte doration: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 2017; 218, 60–67.
- Storgaard M, Loft A, Bergh C, et al. Obstetric and neonatal complications in pregnancies conceived after oocytedonation: a systematic review and metaanalysis. BIOG. 2017; 124, 561–572.
- Jeve YB, Potdar N, Opoku A, Khare M. Donor oocyte conception and pregnancy complications: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BJOG. 2016; 123, 1471–1480.
- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Iacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016; 7, 257–272.
- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Iacey S. Update on: a meta-analysis of sperm donation offspringhealth outcomes – 2018 update. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2018; 9, 561–562.
- Lansac J, Royere D. Follow-up studies of children born after frozen sperm donation. Hum Reprod Update. 2001; 7, 33–37.
- Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017; 8, 44–55.
- Amor DJ, Lewis S, Kennedy J, et al. Health outcomes of school-aged children conceived using donor sperm. Reprod Biomed Online. 2017; 35, 445–452.
- Tallandini MA, Zanchettin L, Gronchi G, Morsan V. Parental disclosure of assisted reproductive technology (ART) conception to their children: a systematic and meta-analytic review. Hum Reprod. 2016; 31, 1275–1287.
- Lassalzede T, Paci M, Rouzier J, et al. Sperm donor conception and disclosure to children: a 10-year retrospective follow-up study of parental attitudes in one French center for the study and preservation of eggs and sperm (CECOS). Fertil Steril. 2017; 108, 247–253.
- Freeman T, Zadeh S, Smith V, Golombok S. Disclosure of sperm donation: a comparison between solo mother and two-parent families with identifiable donors. *Reprod Biomed Online*. 2016; 33, 592–600.
- Bourne K, Johnson L, Anderson C, Hunter E. Donor applications to the Victorian Central Register. In *The ART of Caring Book of Abstracts*. 2018; p. 63. Fertility Society of Australia, Australia.
- Berjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing, J R Stat Soc Ser B. 1995; 57, 289–300.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/S204017442000080X

Journal of Developmental Origins of Health and Disease

- Glickman ME, Rao SR, Schultz MR. False discovery rate control is a recommended alternative to Bonferroni-type adjustments in health studies. *J Clin Epidemiol.* 2014; 67, 850–857.
- Glueck DH, Muller KE, Karimpour-Fard A, Hunter L. Expected power for the false discovery rate with independence. *Commun Stat Theory Methods*. 2008; 37, 1855–1866.
- Adams D, Fernandez R, Moore V, et al. Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017; 43, 1830–1839.
- Huang D, Song S, Liao A. Short-term safety evaluation of the offspring conceived by 7272 artificial insemination cycles with donor spermatozoon. *Andrologia*. 2016; 48, 817–823.
- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1997 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Staril. 2000; 74, 641–653.
- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1996 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. For II Strail 1999; 71, 798–807.
- Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1995 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1998; 69, 389–398.
- 41. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1994 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1996; 66, 697–705.
- 42. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1993 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. *Fertil Steril*. 1995; 64, 13–21.
- González-Comadran M, Urresta Avila J, Saavedra Tascón A, et al. The impact of donor insemination on the risk of preedampsia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynacol Reprod Biol. 2014; 182, 160–166.
- Rodriguez-Wallberg KA, Berger AS, Fagerberg A, et al. Increased incidence of obstetric and perinatal complications in pregnancies achieved using donor oocytes and single embryo transfer in young and healthy women. A prospective hospital-based matched cohort study. *Gynecol Endocrinol*. 2019; 35, 314–319.
- Elenis E, Svanberg AS, Iampic C, Skalkidou A, Åkerud H, Sydsjö G. Advense obstetric outcomes in pregnancies resulting from oocytedoration: a retrospective cohort case study in Sweden. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2015; 15, 247.
- Luke B. Pregnancy and birth outcomes in couples with infertility with and without assisted reproductive technology: with an emphasis on US population-based studies. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2017; 217, 270–281.
- Okun N, Sierra S, Genetics Committee; Special Contributors. Pregnancy outcomes after assisted human reproduction. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2014; 36, 64–83.
- Hammoud AO, Gibson M, Stanford J, White G, Carrell DT, Peterson M. In vitro fertilization availability and utilization in the United States: a study of demographic, social, and economic factors. *Fertil Steril*. 2009; 91, 1630–1635.
- Schmidt I. Infertility and assisted reproduction in Denmark. Epidemiology and psychosocial consequences. Dan Med Bull. 2006; 53, 390–417.
- Jain T, Hornstein MD. Disparities in access to infertility services in a state with mandated insurance coverage. *Fertil Steril*. 2005; 84, 221–223.
- Chehade H, Simeoni U, Guignard JP, Boubred F. Preterm birth: long term cardiovascular and renal consequences. *Curr Pediatr Rev.* 2018; 14, 219–226.

- Chu A, De Beritto T. The perinatal origins of cardiovascular disease. Pediatr Ann. 2015; 44, e254-e259.
- Arima Y, Nishiyama K, Izumiya Y, Kaikita K, Hokimoto S, Tsujita K. Fetal origins of hypertension. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2018; 1012, 41–48.
- Eriksson JG. Developmental origins of health and disease from a small body size at birth to epigenetics. Ann Med. 2016; 48, 456–467.
- Nightingale CM, Rudnicka AR, Owen CG, et al. Birth weight and risk markers for type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease in childhood: the Child Heart and Health Study in England (CHASE). Diabetologia. 2015; 58, 474–484.
- Hoffman DJ, Reynolds RM, Hardy DB. Developmental origins of health and disease: current knowledge and potential mechanisms. Nutr Rev. 2017; 75, 951–970.
- 57. Oken E, Gillman MW. Fetal origins of obesity. Obes Res. 2003; 11, 496-506.
- Hammoud AO, Gibson M, Stanford J, White G, Carrell DT, Peterson M. In vitro fertilization availability and utilization in the United States: a study of demographic, social, and economic factors. *Fertil Steril.* 2009; 91, 1630–1635.
- Blázquez A, García D, Rodríguez A, Vassena R, Figueras F, Vernaeve V. Is oocyte donation a risk factor for preeclampsia? A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2016; 33, 855–863.
- Tranquilli AL, Biondini V, Talebi Chahvar S, Corradetti A, Tranquilli D, Giannubilo S. Perinatal outcomes in oocyte donor pregnancies. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2013; 26, 1263–1267.
- Klatsky PC, Delaney SS, Caughey AB, Tran ND, Schattman GL, Rosenwaks Z. The role of embryonic origin in preeclampsia: a comparison of autologous in vitro fertilization and ovum donor pregnancies. *Obstet Gynecol*. 2010; 116, 1387–1392.
- Kyrou D, Kolibianakis EM, Devroey P, Faterni HM. Is the use of donor sperm associated with a higher incidence of preeclampsia in women who achieve pregnancy after intrauterine insemination? *Fertil Steril.* 2010; 93, 1124–1127.
- Smith GN, Walker M, Tessier JL, Millar KG. Increased incidence of preeclampsia in women conceivingby intrauterine insemination with donor versus partner sperm for treatment of primary infertility. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 1997; 177, 455–458.
- Bokslag A, van Weissenbruch M, Mol BW, de Groot CJ. Preedampsia; short and long-term consequences for mother and neonate. *Early Hum Dev.* 2016; 102, 47–50.
- Díaz Martínez LA, Díaz Pedraza Ndel M, Serrano Díaz NC, Colmenares Mejía CC. The prognosis for children of mothers with preedampsia. Part 2: long-term effects. Arch Argent Pediatr. 2011; 109, 519–524.
- Wu CS, Nohr EA, Bech BH, Vestergaard M, Catov JM, Olsen J. Health of children born to mothers who had preed ampsia: a population-based cohort study. Am J Obster Gynacol. 2009; 201, 269:e1–269:e10.
- Kajantie E, Eriksson JG, Osmond C, Thornburg K, Barker DJ. Pre-eclampsia is associated with increased risk of stroke in the adult offspring: the Helsinki birth cohort study. *Stroke*. 2009; 40, 1176–1180.
- Zribi N, Feki Chakroun N, El Euch H, et al. Effects of cryopreservation on human sperm deoxyribonucleic acid integrity. Fertil Steril. 2010; 93, 159–166.
- Dalzell LH, McVicar CM, McClure N, Lutton D, Lewis SE. Effects of short and long incubations on DNA fragmentation of testicular sperm. Fertil Steril. 2004; 82, 1443–1445.
- Thomson LK, Fleming SD, Aitken RJ, et al. Cryopreservation-induced human sperm DNA damage is predominantly mediated by oxidative stress rather than apoptosis. *Hum Reprod.* 2009; 24, 2061–2070.
- Di Santo M, Tarozzi N, Nadalini M, Borini A. Human sperm cryopreservation: update on techniques, effect on DNA integrity, and implications for ART. Adv Urol. 2012; 2012, 854837.
- Zadmajid V, Falahipour E, Ghaderi E, Sørensen SR, Butts I AE. Outcomes of in vitro fertilization with frozen-thawed sperm: an analysis of post-thaw recovery of sperm, embryogenesis, offspring morphology, and skeletogenesis for a cyprinid fish. Dev Dyn. 2019; 248, 449–464.
- Aurich C, Schreiner B, Ille N, Alvarenga M, Scarlet D. Cytosine methylation of sperm DNA in horse semen after cryopreservation. *Theriogenology*. 2016; 86, 1347–1352.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 124.169.251.31, on 01 Sep 2020 at 21:50:07, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/5204017442000080X
- Urrego R, Rodriguez-Osorio N, Niemann H. Epigenetic disorders and altered gene expression after use of Assisted Reproductive Technologies in domestic cattle. *Epigenetics*. 2014; 9, 803–815.
- van den Akker OB, Crawshaw MA, Blyth ED, Frith LJ. Expectations and experiences of gamete donors and donor-conceived adults searching for genetic relatives using DNA linking through a voluntary register. *Hum Reprod.* 2015; 30, 111–121.
- Rodino IS, Burton PJ, Sanders KA. Donor information considered important to donors, recipients and offspring; an Australian perspective. *Reprod Biomed Online*. 2011; 22, 303–311.
- Mahlstedt PP, LaBounty K, Kennedy WT. The views of adult offspring of sperm donation: essential feedback for the development of ethical guidelines within the practice of assisted reproductive technology in the United States. *Fertil Steril.* 2010; 93, 2236–2246.
- Jadva V, Freeman T, Kramer W, Golombok S. Experiences of offspring searching for and contacting their donor siblings and donor. *Reprod Biomed Online*. 2010; 20, 523–532.
- Jadva V, Freeman T, Kramer W, Golombok S. The experiences of adolescents and adults conceived by sperm donation: comparisons by age of disclosure and family type. *Hum Reprod.* 2009; 24, 1909–1919.

- Nelson MK, Hertz R, Kramer W. Gamete donor anonymity and limits on numbers of offspring: the views of three stakeholders. J Law Biosci. 2015; 3, 39–67.
- Hertz R, Nelson MK, Kramer W. Donor conceived offspring conceive of the donor: the relevance of age, awareness, and family form. Soc Sci Med. 2013; 86, 52–65.
- Beeson DR, Jennings PK, Kramer W. Offspring searching for their sperm donors: how family type shapes the process. *Hum Reprod.* 2011;26, 2415–2424.
- Slutsky J, Jadva V, Freeman T, et al. Integrating donor conception into identity development: adolescents in fatherless families. Fertil Steril. 2016; 106, 202–208.
- Ohmberger J, Hchera E, Sutton M. The relationship between physical and mental health: a mediation analysis. Soc Sci Med. 2017; 195, 42–49.
- Zadeh S, Ilioi EC, Jadva V, Golombok S. The perspectives of adolescents conceived using surrogacy, egg or sperm donation. *Hum Reprod.* 2018; 33, 1099–1106.
- Persaud S, Freeman T, Jadva V, et al. Adolescents conceived through donor insemination in mother-headed families: a qualitative study of motivations and experiences of contacting and meeting same-donor offspring, Child Soc. 2017; 31, 13–22.

Appendix 3.2 Ethical Approval

Dear Damian,

Your ethics application was considered at the last meeting of the <u>Social and Behavioural</u> <u>Research Ethics Committee (SBREC)</u> at Flinders University and was granted approval. Your ethics approval notice can be found below.

APPROVAL NOTICE

Project No.:	7827		
Project Title:	Self-Reported Health	Status of Donor Conceived Ac	dults
Principal Researcher:	Mr Damian Ada	ams	
Email:			
Approval Date:	4 December 2017	Ethics Approval Expiry Date:	30 June 2021

The above proposed project has been **approved** on the basis of the information contained in the application and its attachments.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF RESEARCHERS AND SUPERVISORS

1. Participant Documentation

Please note that it is the responsibility of researchers and supervisors, in the case of student projects, to ensure that:

- all participant documents are checked for spelling, grammatical, numbering and formatting errors. The Committee does not accept any responsibility for the above mentioned errors.
- the Flinders University logo is included on all participant documentation (e.g., letters
 of Introduction, information Sheets, consent forms, debriefing information and
 questionnaires with the exception of purchased research tools) and the current
 Flinders University letterhead is included in the header of all letters of
 introduction. The Flinders University international logo/letterhead should be used and
 documentation should contain international dialling codes for all telephone and fax
 numbers listed for all research to be conducted overseas.
- the SBREC contact details, listed below, are included in the footer of all letters of introduction and information sheets.

This research project has been approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (Project Number 'INSERT PROJECT No. here following approval'). For more information regarding ethical approval of the project the Executive Officer of the Committee can be contacted by telephone on 8201 3116, by fax on 8201 2035 or by email <u>human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au</u>.

2. Annual Progress / Final Reports

In order to comply with the monitoring requirements of the *National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research (March 2007)* an annual progress report must be submitted each year on the **4 December** (approval anniversary date) for the duration of the ethics approval using the report template available from the <u>Managing Your</u> <u>Ethics Approval</u> SBREC web page. *Please retain this notice for reference when completing annual progress or final reports.*

If the project is completed *before* ethics approval has expired please ensure a final report is submitted immediately. If ethics approval for your project expires please submit either (1) a final report; or (2) an extension of time request <u>and</u> an annual report. <u>Student Projects</u>

The SBREC recommends that current ethics approval is maintained until a student's thesis has been submitted, reviewed and approved. This is to protect the student in the event that reviewers recommend some changes that may include the collection of additional participant data.

Your first report is due on **4 December 2018** or on completion of the project, whichever is the earliest.

3. Modifications to Project

Modifications to the project must not proceed until approval has been obtained from the Ethics Committee. Such proposed changes / modifications include:

- change of project title;
- change to research team (e.g., additions, removals, principal researcher or supervisor change);
- changes to research objectives;
- changes to research protocol;
- changes to participant recruitment methods;
- changes / additions to source(s) of participants;
- changes of procedures used to seek informed consent;
- changes to reimbursements provided to participants;
- changes / additions to information and/or documentation to be provided to potential participants;
- changes to research tools (e.g., questionnaire, interview questions, focus group questions);
- extensions of time.

To notify the Committee of any proposed modifications to the project please submit a Modification Request Form available from the <u>Managing Your Ethics</u> <u>Approval SBREC</u> web page. Download the form from the website every time a new modification request is submitted to ensure that the most recent form is used. Please note that extension of time requests should be submitted <u>prior</u> to the Ethics Approval Expiry Date listed on this notice.

Change of Contact Details

Please ensure that you notify the Committee if either your mailing or email address changes to ensure that correspondence relating to this project can be sent to you. A modification request is not required to change your contact details.

4. Adverse Events and/or Complaints

Researchers should advise the Executive Officer of the Ethics Committee on 08 8201-3116 or <u>human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au</u> immediately if:

- any complaints regarding the research are received;
- a serious or unexpected adverse event occurs that effects participants;
- an unforseen event occurs that may affect the ethical acceptability of the project.

Kind regards Andrea

Appendix 3.3 Advertisement Wording for Online Support Groups

Dear Member,

Please find below a link to a study being conducted by researchers at Flinders University, South Australia, examining the health of adult donor conceived people and naturally conceived adults. The survey will take approximately 15 minutes to complete and comprises mainly of questions seeking yes/no answers to various health conditions that have been diagnosed by health professionals. There is also a section consisting of questions regarding mental health at the end of the survey. Your responses will remain anonymous and no identifying information will be requested. If you are interested in participating, you may click on the link at the bottom of this message which will take you to an introductory page and then a participant information sheet which provides further details about the survey before deciding whether you wish to participate. Please feel free to share the details of the survey and the link with anyone you feel may be interested in participating.

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/VWCFLR2

Appendix 3.4 Advertisement Wording for Flinders University's 'Participate in Research Studies' Webpage

Title: Self-Reported Health Status of Adults

Information: Participation will involve answering an online survey examining the selfreported health status of adults. Specifically, we are comparing the health status of naturally conceived people to those who are donor conceived. You do not need to be donor-conceived to participate – we are looking for both donor-conceived and naturally conceived adults to participate.

The survey will take approximately 15 minutes to complete and comprises mainly of questions seeking yes/no answers to various health conditions that have been diagnosed by health professionals. There is also a section consisting of questions regarding mental health at the end of the survey.

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/VWCFLR2

Email

Participants required:

Gender – male and female

Age – 18+

Other criteria – nil

Participant benefits – the assistance of research into the health outcomes of those conceived with donated gametes

Participants required until - ongoing.

Appendix 3.5 Advertisement Wording for the Prolific Survey Recruitment Website

"Dear,

Please find below a link to a study being conducted by researchers at Flinders University, South Australia, examining the health of adults. It is a study which will compare the selfreported health status of naturally conceived individuals to those who were conceived with donated gametes/embryos. You do not need to be donor-conceived to participate – we are looking for both donor-conceived and naturally conceived adults to participate. The survey will take approximately 15 minutes to complete and comprises mainly of questions seeking yes/no answers to various health conditions that have been diagnosed by health professionals. There is also a section consisting of questions regarding mental health at the end of the survey. Your responses will remain anonymous and no identifying information will be requested. If you are interested in participating, you may click on the link at the bottom of this message which will take you to an introductory page and then a participant information sheet which provides further details about the survey before deciding whether you wish to participate."

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/VWCFLR2

Appendix 3.6 Online Resources Used for Construction of the Adult Health Questionnaire

The following resources were located through a Google search and Google Image search using the terms "Medical Health Questionnaires" and "Medical History Questionnaires". The aim was to find examples of the types and specific questions that are typically asked to gain an insight into the health history of a person. The resources were all accessed on October 25, 2015.

University of Nebraska-Lincoln, Confidential Medical History Form.

https://health.unl.edu/forms/ConfidentialMedicalHistoryForm.pdf

University of California, Education Abroad Program, Confidential Health History Form http://eap.ucop.edu/Documents/ forms/1112/Health Confidential History Form.pdf

Aetna, Health Insurance, Group Medical Questionnaire http://www.aetna.com/employer/small_group/data/Group_Med_Ques.pdf

LaSalle University, Division of Student Affairs, Counselling and Health Services, Student Health Centre Health History Form 2015-2016

http://studentaffairs.lasalle.edu/health/files/2015/03/Health-History-Form-1516.pdf

MIT Medical, Patient Health History

https://medical.mit.edu/sites/default/files/patienthealthhx EN.pdf

Risksavers, Second Injury Fund Employee Questionnaire

http://www.louisianacomp.com/Second%20Injury%20Fund%20Questionnaire%20R evised%202009.pdf

Drake University, Drake University Medical History Form

https://www.drake.edu/media/departmentsoffices/healthcenter/documents/pdf/Stu dent Health Records.pdf

PADI, Recreational Scuba Training Council, Medical Statement

www.padi.com/scuba-diving/documents/padi-courses/medical-form/

Yumpu Documents, Medical History Questionnaire

https://www.yumpu.com/en/document/view/45987876/medical-history-

<u>questionnaire</u>

American Academy of Health and Fitness, Medical History Questionnaire www.aahf.info/pdf/Medical Questionnaire.doc

Lafayette College, Recreation Services, Individual Fitness and Medical History Questionnaire <u>http://recreation.lafayette.edu/files/2010/02/Individual-Fitness-Medical-</u> <u>History-Questionaire.pdf</u>

Appendix 3.7 Adult Health Survey as Appearing on SurveyMonkey

1. Introduction Page

Hello,

I'd like to introduce Damian Adams to you. Damian is a PhD candidate in the College of Nursing and Health Sciences at Flinders University.

https://www.flinders.edu.au/college-nursing-health-sciences

Damian is carrying out research for publication and the production of a doctoral thesis on the subject of donor conception and child/adult welfare. This particular survey addresses the question of the self-reported health status of donor conceived adults. You do not have to be donor-conceived to complete this survey – we are interested in self-reported health of donor and non-donor conceived people.

Damian will invite you to assist with this project by agreeing to complete an online survey that is completely voluntary, and in which you will remain anonymous.

If you have any enquiries or concerns regarding this project please contact me at the address shown below,

by telephone on: or e-mail: {

Yours sincerely Professor Sheryl de Lacey College of Nursing and Health Sciences Flinders University GPO Box 2100 Adelaide South Australia, 5001

2. Participant Information Page

Title: Self-Reported Health Status of Donor Conceived Adults. Researcher: Mr Damian Adams College of Nursing and Health Sciences Flinders University

Supervisor(s):

Prof Sheryl de Lacey College of Nursing and Health Sciences Flinders University Ph: Dr Adam Gerace College of Nursing and Health Sciences Flinders University Ph: Prof Michael Davies Robinson Research Institute Adelaide University Ph:

Description of the study:

This study is part of the project entitled 'Child welfare paramountcy: the donor conception paradox'. This project will investigate the current self-reported health status of adults. This project is supported by Flinders University College of Nursing and Health Sciences.

Purpose of the study:

There have previously been studies investigating the health outcomes of donor conceived babies and children however there have been no studies investigating the long term health of the donor conceived into adult-hood. This project aims to examine differences and similarities between the self-reported health status of donor conceived adults and adults who were conceived naturally.

What will I be asked to do?

You are invited to complete an anonymous online survey about your health status. To assist with data analysis we will start off by asking some demographic questions as well as ascertaining if you are donor conceived or conceived naturally. Then we will ask a range of questions regarding physical and mental health conditions, which are for the majority of questions simple yes or no checkboxes. Finally, you will be asked a series of questions about how you are currently feeling.

We also invite participants who are donor-conceived to consider sending the survey off to a friend who is of a similar age so that we may have a large enough sample for comparison. This can be done by cutting and pasting the link to this survey and sending to friends, or by sharing the original message you received regarding this survey (e.g. from a Facebook group).

Survey Monkey link:

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/VWCFLR2

Participation is entirely voluntary. The survey will take about 15 minutes to complete.

Will I be identifiable by being involved in this study?

We do not need your name and you will be anonymous. Once the survey has been completed the only information kept will be demographics and the percentage of people responding to a question in a certain way. There is no possible way for any person to be identifiable from the information provided in the survey. Any comments made by you personally in the survey cannot be linked directly to you.

What benefit will I gain from being involved in this study?

While individual participants will not gain direct benefit by participating, the sharing of health status information will provide the basis for the first ever study into health outcomes in adult donor conceived people. No studies to date have been conducted on the physical health of adult donor conceived people and it is vitally important to determine differences and similarities compared to non-donor conceived people. Understanding how reproductive technologies influence the long term health trajectories of people can contribute to improved reproductive technology methodologies as well as the targeting of health resources to assist those conceived with those technologies.

Are there any risks or discomforts if I am involved?

We anticipate few risks from your involvement in this study; however given the personal nature of the questions, some participants could experience emotional discomfort. If in the unlikely event that you experience discomfort while completing the survey or have concerns regarding your health, you should close the browser window and speak with your general practitioner/family doctor or contact support or counselling that are available in your region such as BeyondBlue in Australia, Anxiety and Depression Association of America, or Depression UK in the United Kingdom. Furthermore, if after completing the survey, participation has brought up any concerns or issues, you should contact these same organisations.

How do I agree to participate?

Participation is entirely voluntary. By clicking on the "I agree to participate" button at the start of the survey you have indicated your willingness to be involved. You must be 18 years of age or older to participate.

You can exit the survey at any stage. However, once completed it will not be possible to withdraw your data as all data is nonidentifiable. There are some questions that are mandatory to progress through the survey (such as whether you were donor conceived or conceived naturally).

How will I receive feedback?

On project completion outcomes of the project will be published in a peer reviewed scientific journal and at scientific conferences. Once published outcomes will be posted in the social media groups where the survey was first advertised and also via the organisations that advertised it. Alternatively they can also be obtained by contacting the researcher.

Thank you for taking the time to read this information sheet and we hope that you will accept our invitation to be involved.

This research project has been approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (Project number INSERT PROJECT No. here following approval). For more information regarding ethical approval of the project the Executive Officer of the Committee can be contacted by telephone on 8201 3116, by fax on 8201 2035 or by email human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au

3. Agreement to Participate

This page allows you to give your consent to participate in the survey if you choose to do so. Please make sure that you have read and understood the Participant Information Page and Introduction Page before providing your consent. If you have any concerns or questions please return to the Information Page and use the contact information to contact the researcher.

* 1. Agreement to Participate

I Agree to Participate and Confirm that I am Over 18 Years of Age

I Do Not Agree to Participate and or I am Under 18 Years of Age

_	
G	eneral Questions
w	hat is your age (years)?
In	what country do you live?
_	
w	hat sex are you?
)	Female
)	Male
)	Other
W	hat is the highest level of education you have completed?
)	Less than high school degree
)	High school degree or equivalent (secondary school)
)	Vocational qualifications
	University/College Undergraduate (tertiary - eg. Bachelor or Diploma)
)	University/College Postgraduate (eg Masters, PhD)

5. Details About Your Birth
1. In what country were you born?
* 2. How were you conceived?
Naturally conceived
Donor sperm
Donor egg
Danor embryo
Surrogacy (including donor embryo/egg/sperm)
3. Were you born as a:
Singleton (only baby from that pregnancy)
⊖ Twin
Multiple (3 or more)
4. Did your mother have any complications during the pregnancy with you such as gestational diabetes, preeclampsia, hypertension (high blood pressure) etc?
⊖ Yes
○ No
Dan't know
5. Did your mother smoke during the pregnancy?
⊖ Yes
O No
Don't know

6. General Health
These questions are about your current status
1 Height
Numerical value (eg '185'
for cm or '5.11' for feet)
Centimeters or Feet
(please type cm or tt)
2 Weinkt
2. vvelgin
for kg or '153' for lbs)
Kilograms or Pounds
(please type kg or lbs)
3. Do you smoke (cigarettes, tobacco, cigars)?
Var
⊖ No
4. If you do not currently smoke, have you smoked previously?
○ No
F. Hannen alaskalis disla da un kana anna 1000-a stakalis distanta da anna instakaka an
5. How many alconolic drinks do you have per week? (One alconolic drink would approximately be one glass of wine or beer or a shot of spirit)
0.01
0
0 24
4-10
0 10+
6. How many times per week do you undertake low or moderate exercise such as walking?
7. How many times har week do you undertake high or strenuous everyise such as running?
7. How many times per week do you undenake nigh of strendous exercise such as furning?
8. Are you currently taking any prescribed medications?
○ Yes
IT you answered yes, please specify which medications.
9. Do you currently take any recreational/illicit drugs such as marijuana, cocaine, ecstasy,
methamphetamine, LSD, heroin etc?
⊖ Yes
○ No
\checkmark

* 10. Have you required fertility treatment yourself such as IVF or donor gametes due to your own infertility? 🔵 Yes () No

Do you have or have you ever had any of the following? the please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. tou are unsure please answer "no". ves No stimm O horic obstructive O unroug disease O horic obstructive O			
bu you have on have you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. you are unsure please answer "no". Yes No athma Profice obtanctive Uncounty decase Including emplycome Inc		er had any of the following?	
vera unsure please answer "no". thread	ote: please only respond yes	if you have been diagnosed by a	a medical health professional.
Yes No athma	you are unsure please answe	er "no".	
stima		Yes	No
<pre>tronic distructive unduring genphysema including emphysema including emphysema including emphysema including (long term) including term) including term in</pre>	Asthma	0	0
Incluing anylysema	Chronic obstructive		
In dramin (long term) (rookhis (short)	including emphysema	0	0
ucute tronchitis (short	ind chronic (long term) ironchitis)		
Ineumonia	Acute bronchitis (short	0	0
Ineumonia	erm)	0	0
Intermonia	Sleep apnea	0	0
Have you been diagnosed with any other respiratory disease/disorders?) Yes) No ou answered yes, please specify:	neumonia	0	0
) Yes Dou answered yes, please specify.	Have you been diagnosed w	vith any other respiratory disease	/disorders?
) No ou answered yes, please specify.	Yes		
ou answered yes, please specify.) No		
	ou soowarad was plaana spacify		
	ou a controla yea, prouble operatiy.		

Do you have or have you ev	er had any of the following?	
iote: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional.		
you are unsure please answ	er no.	
l han dianana (auch an	Yes	No
cirrhosis,	0	0
hemochromatosis, fatty liver disease)		
irritable bowel syndrome (IBS)	0	0
Irritable bowel disease		
disease, ulcerative	0	0
Ulcers (stomach/gastric	0	0
and or duodenal)	0	0
Local College	0	0
Appendicitis	0	
Gall bladder problems	0	
Gastroesopnagea	0	0
reflux disease (GERD -		
eflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w) Yes	ith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No	ith any other gastrointestinal dis	ease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	ith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	ith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	ease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	ease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	rith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	ith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	ease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	rith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?
reflux disease (GERD - acid reflux, heartburn) . Have you been diagnosed w Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	vith any other gastrointestinal dis	sease/disorders?

Do you have or have you eve	er had any of the following?	
ote: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional.		
you are unsure please answe	r "no".	
Diskatura hara 1	Yes	No
Diabetes type 1	0	
Diabetes type 2	0	0
Pancreatitis	0	0
Adrenal disorders (such 1s Addison's disease,		
Cushing's syndrome, congenital adrenal	0	
typerplasia, pituitary	0	0
sheochromocytoma,		
baraganglioma)		
is hyper or hypo,	0	0
goiter, nodules, hyroiditis)		
Pituitary disorders	0	0

Do you have or have you ever had any of the following? ote: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. you are unsure please answer 'no'. vs No pleay or other O convulsions/seizures O tremos O dutipis estrosis (MS) O cerebral paloy O *aviancor's disease O	0. Neurological Questions		
Do you have or have you ever had any of the following? ote: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. you are unsure please answer 'no'. Yes No Padencosis (MS) Pa			
Ver please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. you are unsure please answer "no". Ver No please you there is if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. you are unsure please answer "no". Ver Sou of the second s	Do you have or have you ev	er had any of the following?	
you are unsure please answer "no". ives Na Eplepsy or other Image: Second Seco	lote: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional.		
Yes No Eplepay or other Image: Comparison of the selections of the selection	f you are unsure please answ	er "no".	
pilpegy or other		Yes	No
Tremors	Epilepsy or other convulsions/seizures	0	0
Mignaines	Tremors	0	O
Watige sciences (MS)	Migraines	0	0
<pre>vertigo (dizziness) Cerebral palsy Parkinson's disease Parkin</pre>	Multiple sclerosis (MS)	0	0
Cerebral palay	Vertigo (dizziness)	0	0
Parkinson's disease Parkinson's disease	Cerebral palsy	0	0
Parkinson's disease	Fibromyalgia	0	0
Have you been diagnosed with any other neurological disease/disorders? Yes No you answered yes, please specify.	Parkinson's disease	0	0
Have you been diagnosed with any other neurological disease/disorders? Yes No you answered yes, please specify.			
	you answered yes, please specify.		

11. Chromosomal and Genetics Question

Do you have or have you ever had any of the following? Note: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. If you are unsure please answer "no".

1. Have you been diagnosed as having a chromosomal or genetic abnormality?

0	Yes
0	No

If you answered yes, please specify.

Do you have or have you a	ver had any of the following?		
lote: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional.			
you are unsure please answ	ver "no".		
	Yes	No	
Kidney disease	0	0	
Kidney stones	0	0	
Bladder disease	0	0	
Urogenital defects			
requiring surgery (urinary tract or genital	0	0	
defects)			
Have you been discovered a	with any other repaiding and disconsolding	riors?	
mave you been diagnosed t	man any outer renar disease/disor	wera :	
Yes			
No			
you answered yes, please specify.			

Do you have or have you ever	had any of the following?	
ote: please only respond yes if	you have been diagnosed by a	a medical health professional.
you are unsure please answer	-no	
lined oppose (such as	Yes	No
ymphoma, leukemia. stc)	0	0
Melanoma or other skin ancers	0	0
3owel cancer	0	0
Breast cancer	0	0
Prostate cancer	0	0
Bone cancer	0	0
Brain cancer	0	0
ung or tracheal cancer	0	0
Pancreatic cancer	0	0
you answered yes, please specify.		
you answered yes, please specify.		
you answered yes, please specity.		
you answered yes, please specify.		
you answered yes, please specify.		
ou answered yes, please specity.		
ou answered yes, please specity.		
ou answered yes, please specify.		
ou answered yes, please specity.		
you answered yes, please specify.		
ou answered yes, piease specity.		
ou answered yes, piease specity.		
ou answered yes, piease specity.		
ou answered yes, piease specity.		
ou answered yes, piease specify.		
you answered yes, please specify.		
ou answered yes, piease specify.		

Sun disorders (such as	Yes	No
ye disorders (such as glaucoma and ataracts but excluding glasses or contact enses)	0	0
Eye problems requiring corrective glasses or contact lenses	0	0
Eye defects requiring surgery	0	0
Hearing loss (but not total deafness)	0	0
Deafness (total hearing oss)	0	0
Vasal allergies/hayfever	0	0
Fonsilectomy (tonsils removed)	0	0
Ear tubes/grommets	0	0
Adenoidectomy (adenoids removed)	0	0
Finnitus (constant inging in the ears)	0	0
Meniere's disease	0	0
Yes No you answered yes, please specify.		
Yes No you answered yes, please specify.		
Yes No you answered yes, please specify.		
Yes No you answered yes, please specify.		
Yes No you answered yes, please specify.		

15. Dermatology (Skin) Questions			
1. Do you have or have you	ever had any of the following?		
Note: please only respond	yes if you have been diagnosed b	y a medical health professional.	
If you are unsure please an	swer "no".		
	Yes	No	
Eczema	0	\bigcirc	
Psoriasis	0	0	
Urticaria (hives)	0	0	
. Have you been diagnose	d with any other skin disease/dis	orders?	
Yes			
No No			
you answered yes, please spec	ifv		
, joa a concrea yeo, proase spec	···		

Do you have or have you ever		
	had any of the following?	
ote: please only respond yes if	you have been diagnosed by a r	medical health professional.
you are unsure please answer "	'no".	
	Ves	No
Joint problems	0	0
Osteoporosis (weak and brittle bones)	0	0
Scoliosis (abnormal curvature of the spine)	0	0
Srowth disorder (such as excessively short or tall, ie dwarfism, cigaratics)	0	0
Muscular dystrophy	0	0
Have you been diagnosed with	any other musculoskeletal dise	ase/disorder?
Yes		
No		
ou answered yes, please specify.		

1. Do you have or have you e	ver had any of the following?	
Note: please only respond yes	s if you have been diagnosed by a	a medical health professional.
If you are unsure please answ	/er "no".	
	Yes	No
Arthritis	0	0
Rheumatoid arthritis	0	0
Spleen problems or removal of spleen	0	0
Gout	0	0
Lupus	0	0
Ankylosing spondylitis	0	0
Hashimoto's disease	0	0
Connective tissue	0	0
disorders (such as	0	0
Sjorgen's synarome)		
2. Are you allergic to anything	?	
Ves		
0		
O NO		
f yes, please specify allergy.		
Do you have recurrent or cr	fronic infectious disease? (A chroi	nic disease is one which lasts a long time
_		
Yes		
Yes		
Yes No f yes, please specify infection if know	NT.	
Yes No f yes, please specify infection if know	NT).	
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know	NTL.	
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No f yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No	with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No f yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No f you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No f yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No f you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	n. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know A. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know A. Have you been diagnosed w Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed w Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?
Yes No If yes, please specify infection if know 4. Have you been diagnosed v Yes No If you answered yes, please specify.	wn. with any other immune or autoimn	nune disease/disorder?

. Do you have or have you	ever had any of the following?		
ote: please only respond y	es if you have been diagnosed by	a medical health professional.	
you are unsure please and	swer "no".		
you are male please skip	this section by clicking "next".		
	Yes	No	. 1
Ovarian cysts	0	0	
Endometriosis	0	0	
Menstrual problems (such as irregular menstruation)	0	0	
Polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS)	0	0	
Infertility	0	0	
. Have you ever been preg	nant?		
Have you ever been preg	nant?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No	nant?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
Have you ever been preg Yes No yes what is the number of pregn	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
. Have you ever been preg	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		
. Have you ever been preg	nant? ancies carried to term and delivered?		

. Do you have or have you eve	er had any of the following?	
lote: please only respond yes you are unsure please answe	If you have been diagnosed by er "no".	a medical health professional.
you are female please skip th	his section by clicking "next".	
	Yes	No
Testicular problems		
(such as torsion, epididymal cysts,	0	\odot
Prostate problems (but	0	0
Low sperm count or	0	0
poor sperm quality	0	0
	0	0
No		
you answered yes, please specify.		

20. Cardiovascular Que	stions		
 Do you have or have you ever had any of the following? Note: please only respond yes if you have been diagnosed by a medical health professional. If you are unsure please answer "no". 			
ii you are unsure piease ar	Iswel no .		
Congenital heart disease) Yes		
Cardiovascular disease (including heart attack, stroke, angina, cardiomyopathy, cerebrovascular disease, arteriosclerosis,	0	0	
atheroscierosis, rheumatic heart disease, peripheral arterial disease, aneurysm, deep vein thrombosis)			
Bleeding disorders (such as hemophilia)	0	0	
Heart murmur	0	0	
Palpitations (rapid or strong heartbeat)	0	0	
High blood pressure (over 140/90, either or both reading(s) can be higher)	0	0	
Low blood pressure (below 90/60, either or both reading(s) can be lower)	0	0	
Anemia (low levels of iron in your blood)	0	0	
Poor peripheral circulation leading to white/blue fingers and or toes (such as Raynaud's syndrome)	0	0	
High cholesterol	0	0	
Aneurysm (swelling of artery wall - except brain aneurysm)	•	0	
Phlebitis (inflammation of the walls of the vein)	0	0	

	Yes	No
Varicose veins	0	0
Heart defects requiring surgery	0	0
. Have you been diagno	sed with any other cardiovascul	ar disease/disorders?
Yes		
⊃ No		
you answered yes, please sp	ecity.	

Do you have or have you ev	ver had any of the following?	
ote: please only respond yes	s if you have been diagnosed by	a medical health professional.
you are unsure please answ	ver "no".	
	Yes	No
Diagnosed depressive disorder	0	0
Diagnose anxiety disorder	0	0
Diagnosed bipolar	0	0
Diagnosed with ADD/ADHD (attention deficit hyperactivity disorder)	0	0
Diagnosed with autism or autistic spectrum disorder	0	0

22. Mental Health Questions (page 2) (Note: change of instructions below)				
L. The following responses do not require diagnosis by a health professional but are rather a reflection of your own experience. There are no right or wrong answers. Do you currently experience or have you ever experienced any of the following?				
	Yes	No		
Panic attacks	0	0		
identity	0	0		
Suffer from recurrent nightmares	0	0		
Alcohol or chemical/drug dependency (addiction)	0	0		
Eating disorder (such as anorexia or bulimia)	0	0		
Insomnia	0	0		
Learning difficulties at school	0	0		

23. Mental Health Questions (page 3) (Note: another change of instructions below)

The following questions are to determine what level of stress, depression and anxiety you may have experienced over the past week.

Please read each statement and determine how the statement applied to you in the last week.

There are no right or wrong answers. The rating scale is as follows:

- 0 Did not apply to me at all
- 1 Applied to me to some degree, or some of the time
- 2 Applied to me to a considerable degree, or a good part of the time
- 3 Applied to me very much, or most of the time

1. How I have felt in the last week ...

	Did not apply to me at all 0	Applied to me to some degree, or some of the time 1	Applied to me to considerable degree, or a good part of the time 2	Applied to me very much, or most of the time 3
I found it hard to wind down	0	\odot	0	0
I was aware of dryness of my mouth	0	0	0	0
I couldn't seem to experience any positive feeling at all	0	0	0	0
I experienced breathing difficulty (eg excessively rapid breathing, breathlessness in the absence of physical exertion)	0	0	0	0
I found it difficult to work up the initiative to do things	0	0	0	0
I tended to over-react to situations	0	0	0	0
I experienced trembling (eg in the hands)	0	0	0	0
I felt that I was using a lot of nervous energy	0	0	0	0
I was worried about situations in which I might panic and make a fool of myself	. 0	0	0	0
I felt that I had nothing to look forward to	0	0	0	0
I felt myself getting agitated	0	0	0	0
I found it difficult to relax	0	0	0	0
I felt down-hearted and blue	0	0	0	0
I was intolerant of anything that kept me from getting on with what I was doing	0	0	0	0
I felt I was close to panic	0	0	0	0

	Did not apply to me at all	Applied to me to some degree, or some of the time 1	Applied to me to considerable degree, or a good part of the time 2	Applied to me very much, or most of the time 3
I was unable to become enthusiastic about anything	0	0	0	0
I feit I wasn't worth much as a person	0	\odot	0	0
I felt that I was rather touchy	0	0	0	0
I was aware of the action of my heart in the absence of physical exertion (eg sense of heart rate increase, heart missing a beat)		0	0	0
I felt scared without any good reason	0	0	0	0
I felt that life was meaningless	0	\odot	0	0

24. Thankyou

Thankyou for completing our survey.

Your responses will greatly assist in understanding the long term health outcomes for donor conceived people.

It would be greatly appreciated if you could pass on information about this survey to anyone else who may wish to participate, whether they be donor conceived or naturally conceived. To assist in demographic matching of people between groups, those of a similar age to yourself would be extremely beneficial, however, anyone of a differing age is more than welcome to participate too. The more responses we receive the better our data will be. Please share the original message, post or link you received, or you can use this link:

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/VWCFLR2

If they need to use the same computer that you used to complete the survey you will need to clear the cache in your web browser.

Thankyou sincerely for your time and assistance.
Appendix 3.8 Complete Table of Countries of Birth and Residency

		Spont	aneous			All Donor	-Conceived		I	Donor Speri	m-Conceive	d
	Birth	Birth	Resid.	Resid.	Birth	Birth	Resid.	Resid.	Birth	Birth	Resid.	Resid.
	n	%	n	%	n	%	n	%	n	%	n	%
Argentina	0	0	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Australia	372	46.3	490	55.9	82	31.1	89	31.6	78	30.7	85	31.3
Austria	0	0	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Azerbaijan	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Belgium	23	2.9	21	2.4	16	6.1	19	6.7	16	6.3	19	7
Bosnia and Herzegovina	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Brazil	1	0.1	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bulgaria	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Canada	5	0.6	3	0.3	4	1.5	2	0.7	4	1.6	2	0.7
Fiji	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
France	0	0	2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Germany	2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Hong Kong	0	0	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
India	2	0.2	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Iran (Islamic Republic of)	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ireland	2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Italy	2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Lebanon	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Malaysia	2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nepal	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Netherlands	89	11.1	70	8	58	22	60	21.3	57	22.4	59	21.7
New Zealand	8	1	1	0.1	4	1.5	3	1.1	4	1.6	3	1.1
Nicaragua	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Norway	1	0.1	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Papua New Guinea	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Poland	2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Portugal	0	0	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Russian Federation	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Singapore	1	0.1	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
South Africa	3	0.4	0	0	0	0	1	0.4	0	0	1	0.4
Spain	0	0	3	0.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sweden	0	0	2	0.2	2	0.8	2	0.7	2	0.8	2	0.7
Thailand	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ukraine	1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
United Kingdom	190	23.7	186	21.2	17	6.4	18	6.4	16	6.3	17	6.3
United States	86	10.7	90	10.3	81	30.7	88	31.2	77	30.3	84	30.9

Descriptive table of the respondent's country of birth and current residence.

© Cambridge University Press and International Society for Developmental Origins of Health and Disease 2020. Reprinted with permission. ⁵

Appendix 3.9 Effect of Sex on Physical Health Outcomes

Table of cardiovascular outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous					Donor Spern	n-Conce	eived	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Congenital Heart Disease	6 (669)	0.9	1 (159)	0.6	1.000^	1.000	1 (211)	0.5	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Cardiovascular Disease	13 (658)	2.0	5 (159)	3.1	0.368^	0.631	1 (211)	0.5	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Bleeding Disorders	5 (662)	0.8	0 (160)	0	0.589^	0.873	2 (211)	0.9	0 (33)	0	1.000^	1.000
Heart Murmur	42 (660)	6.4	4 (158)	2.5	0.060	0.203	14 (210)	6.7	2 (33)	6.1	1.000^	1.000
Palpitations	80 (659)	12.1	8 (157)	5.1	0.011	0.054	31 (209)	14.8	3 (33)	9.1	0.589^	1.000
High Blood Pressure	66 (660)	10.0	20 (159)	12.6	0.341	0.604	17 (210)	8.1	1 (34)	2.9	0.481^	1.000
Low Blood Pressure	114 (660)	17.3	9 (159)	5.7	< 0.001	0.002*	38 (209)	18.2	2 (34)	5.9	0.073	0.710
Anaemia	219 (660)	33.2	8 (160)	5.0	< 0.001	< 0.001*	57 (211)	27.0	3 (34)	8.8	0.022	0.475
Poor Peripheral Circulation	34 (661)	5.1	4 (160)	2.5	0.153	0.376	13 (211)	6.2	2 (34)	5.9	1.000^	1.000
High Cholesterol	57 (659)	8.6	15 (159)	9.4	0.754	1.000	20 (210)	9.5	3 (34)	8.8	1.000^	1.000
Aneurysm	2 (658)	0.3	0 (159)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (209)	0	0 (34)	0	n/a	n/a
Phlebitis	2 (660)	0.3	0 (158)	0	1.000^	1.000	1 (211)	0.5	0 (33)	0	1.000^	1.000
Varicose Veins	61 (660)	9.2	1 (160)	0.6	< 0.001	0.001*	14 (211)	6.6	1 (34)	2.9	0.701^	1.000
Heart Defect Surgery	6 (659)	0.9	0 (160)	0	0.603^	0.880	2 (209)	1.0	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Other	23 (658)	3.5	2 (158)	1.3	0.199^	0.445	9 (210)	4.3	0 (34)	0	0.671^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of chromosomal and genetic abnormality outcomes by sex

			Sponta	neous					Donor Speri	m-Conce	ived	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Chromosomal or Genetic Abnormality	15 (667)	2.2	5 (160)	3.1	0.565^	0.859	9 (216)	4.2	0 (34)	0	0.614^	1.000

^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people.

Table of dermatological outcomes by sex

Female n (Total) % Male n (Total) % Eczema 168 (671) 25.0 31 (160) 15 Psoriasis 49 (668) 7.3 4 (159) 2 Urticaria 73 (669) 10.9 2 (160) 1 Other# 56 (661) 8.5 8 (157) 5 Acne 15 (661) 2.3 3 (157) 1 Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1	% 9.4 C 2.5 C	3H p).347).108	Female n (Total) 58 (215)	% 27.0	Male n (Total) 6 (34)	% 17.6	p	BH p
Eczema 168 (671) 25.0 31 (160) 19 Psoriasis 49 (668) 7.3 4 (159) 2 Urticaria 73 (669) 10.9 2 (160) 1 Other# 56 (661) 8.5 8 (157) 5 Acne 15 (661) 2.3 3 (157) 1 Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1	9.4 C 2.5 C).347).108	58 (215)	27.0	6 (34)	17.6	0.247	1 000
Psoriasis 49 (668) 7.3 4 (159) 2 Urticaria 73 (669) 10.9 2 (160) 1 Other# 56 (661) 8.5 8 (157) 5 Acne 15 (661) 2.3 3 (157) 1 Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1	2.5 C	0.108	19 (214)	0 /				1.000
Urticaria 73 (669) 10.9 2 (160) 1 Other# 56 (661) 8.5 8 (157) 5 Acne 15 (661) 2.3 3 (157) 1 Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1			10(214)	0.4	2 (34)	5.9	1.000^	1.000
Other# 56 (661) 8.5 8 (157) 5 Acne 15 (661) 2.3 3 (157) 1 Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1	1.3 <	.001*	* 30 (212)	14.2	2 (34)	5.9	0.272^	1.000
Acne 15 (661) 2.3 3 (157) 1 Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1	5.1 C).377	25 (212)	11.8	2 (34)	5.9	0.391^	1.000
Colouring 34 (661) 5.1 3 (157) 1	1.9 1	-	11 (212)	5.2	0 (34)	0	0.370^	-
	1.9 C	-	12 (212)	5.7	1 (34)	2.9	1.000^	-
Infections 4 (661) 0.6 2 (157) 1	1.3 0	-	1 (<u>2</u> 12)	0.5	0 (34)	0	1.000^	-
Ungrouped 4 (661) 0.6 0 (157)		-	0 (212)	0	1 (34)	2.9	0.138^	-

conditions such as hormonal cysts, hidradenitis suppurativa, and eccrine hidrocystoma. Colouring = includes conditions that change the colour of the skin such as rosacea, dermatitis, pityriasis rosea, Henoch-Schonlein purpura, and vitiligo. Infections = includes conditions involving bacterial, viral or fungal infections of the skin such as impetigo, cellulitis, shingles, and tinea versicolour. Ungrouped = all other conditions not grouped into the above categories. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

* = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of EENT outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous				l	Donor Sperm-	Conceive	ed	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Eye Disorders	27 (670)	4.0	7 (160)	4.4	0.843	1.000	9 (216)	4.2	0 (34)	0	0.614^	1.000
Corrective Glasses/Lenses	400 (671)	59.6	79 (158)	50.0	0.028	0.112	137 (216)	63.4	9 (33)	27.3	< 0.001	0.005
Eye Surgery	16 (667)	2.4	4 (158)	2.5	1.000^	1.000	4 (212)	1.9	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Hearing Loss	35 (670)	5.2	14 (159)	8.8	0.085	0.255	18 (216)	8.3	1 (34)	2.9	0.485^	1.000
Deafness (total)	1 (666)	0.2	0 (158)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (214)	0	0 (34)	0	n/a	n/a
Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	285 (671)	42.5	41 (159)	25.8	< 0.001	0.001*	103 (216)	47.7	12 (32)	37.5	0.281	1.000
Tonsilectomy	119 (670)	17.8	13 (158)	8.2	0.003	0.019*	39 (214)	18.2	3 (34)	8.8	0.175	1.000
Ear Tubes/Grommets	44 (669)	6.6	7 (159)	4.4	0.305	0.596	24 (213)	11.3	4 (34)	11.8	1.000^	1.000
Adenoidectomy	47 (670)	7.0	3 (158)	1.9	0.015	0.070	24 (214)	11.2	2 (34)	5.9	0.547^	1.000
Tinnitus	52 (671)	7.7	18 (158)	11.4	0.138	0.347	24 (214)	11.2	5 (35)	14.3	0.574^	1.000
Meniere's Disease	3 (669)	0.4	0 (158)	0	1.000^	1.000	3 (215)	1.4	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Other	26 (669)	3.9	9 (158)	5.7	0.309	0.596	9 (214)	4.2	3 (34)	8.8	0.217^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of endocrinological outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous				Γ	Donor Sperm-C	onceived	1	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Type 1 Diabetes	2 (679)	0.3	1 (161)	0.6	0.472^	0.774	7 (217)	3.2	0 (36)	0	0.598^	1.000
Type 2 Diabetes	18 (679)	2.7	3 (161)	1.9	0.780^	1.000	1 (216)	0.5	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000
Pancreatitis	5 (679)	0.7	0 (160)	0	0.590^	0.873	1 (216)	0.5	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000
Adrenal Disorders	9 (678)	1.3	0 (161)	0	0.220^	0.454	2 (217)	0.9	0 (36)	0	1.000^	1.000
Thyroid Disease	31 (679)	4.6	2 (159)	1.3	0.054	0.194	21 (217)	9.7	1 (36)	2.8	0.333^	1.000
Pituitary Disorders	6 (679)	0.9	1 (160)	0.6	1.000^	1.000	3 (215)	1.4	1 (36)	2.8	0.464^	1.000
Other	18 (678)	2.7	0 (160)	0	0.033^	0.123	8 (215)	3.7	1 (35)	2.9	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of gastrointestinal outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous					Donor Sperm	-Conceive	d	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Liver Disease	12 (679)	1.8	1 (161)	0.6	0.481^	0.775	9 (215)	4.2	0 (36)	0	0.366^	1.000
IBS	100 (679)	14.7	8 (161)	5.0	0.001	0.007*	33 (216)	15.3	3 (36)	8.3	0.270	1.000
IBD	13 (677)	1.9	2 (161)	1.2	0.748^	1.000	7 (214)	3.3	1 (36)	2.8	1.000^	1.000
Ulcers	24 (679)	3.5	2 (160)	1.3	0.202^	0.445	4 (216)	1.9	1 (36)	2.8	0.540^	1.000
Coeliac	20 (675)	3.0	0 (160)	0	0.020^	0.090	2 (216)	0.9	1 (36)	2.8	0.372^	1.000
Appendicitis	55 (680)	8.1	8 (161)	5.0	0.176	0.404	17 (216)	7.9	3 (36)	8.3	1.000^	1.000
Gall Bladder	45 (678)	6.6	2 (161)	1.2	0.007	0.038*	11 (216)	5.1	1 (36)	2.8	1.000^	1.000
GERD	90 (677)	13.3	15 (161)	9.3	0.171	0.401	25 (217)	11.5	4 (36)	11.1	1.000^	1.000
Other	23 (679)	3.4	1 (160)	0.6	0.065^	0.213	8 (217)	3.7	1 (36)	2.8	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived

people. $^{\circ}$ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = *p* value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (*p* < 0.05).

Table of immunological outcomes by sex

			Spontane	eous				D	onor Sperm-C	onceive	d	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Arthritis	56 (667)	8.4	9 (160)	5.6	0.242	0.484	18 (216)	8.3	2 (32)	6.3	1.000^	1.000
Rheumatoid Arthritis	15 (667)	2.2	3 (160)	1.9	1.000^	1.000	7 (213)	3.3	0 (34)	0	0.598^	1.000
Spleen Problems	1 (666)	0.2	0 (160)	0	1.000^	1.000	1 (214)	0.5	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Gout	6 (668)	0.9	4 (160)	2.5	0.105^	0.296	2 (214)	0.9	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Lupus	3 (668)	0.4	0 (160)	0	1.000^	1.000	2 (213)	0.9	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Ankylosing Spondylitis	3 (668)	0.4	0 (160)	0	1.000^	1.000	1 (213)	0.5	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Hashimoto's Disease	7 (667)	1.0	0 (159)	0	0.357^	0.622	9 (213)	4.2	1 (34)	2.9	1.000^	1.000
Connective Tissue Disorders	10 (665)	1.5	0 (155)	0	0.223^	0.454	4 (213)	1.9	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Allergic to Anything [#]	258 (665)	38.8	38 (159)	23.9	< 0.001	0.004*	99 (214)	46.3	0 (34)	0	< 0.001	< 0.001*
Chronic Infectious Disease	15 (665)	2.2	1 (159)	0.6	0.333^	0.599	7 (212)	3.3	1 (34)	2.9	1.000^	1.000
Other	12 (665)	1.8	6 (160)	3.8	0.136^	0.347	7 (214)	3.3	1 (34)	2.9	1.000^	1.000
Environmental	115 (665)	17.3	22 (159)	13.8	0.293	-	63 (214)	29.4	10 (34)	29.4	0.997	-
Ingested	70 (665)	10.5	11 (159)	6.9	0.170	-	29 (214)	13.6	3 (34)	8.8	1.000^	-
Medication	105 (665)	15.8	5 (159)	3.1	< 0.001	-	28 (214)	13.1	1 (34)	2.9	0.145	-
Ungrouped	21 (665)	3.2	3 (159)	1.9	0.599^	-	4 (214)	1.9	0 (34)	0	1.000^	-

* = Allergies which had free text input and were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Environmental = contact allergies such as animals, plants, pollen, cosmetics, mould, latex. Ingested = food type allergies (medication excluded). Medication = such as antibiotics (can be ingested, topical or intravenous). Ungrouped = other allergies not covered by the above categories such as insect bites and stings. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. A = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = *p* value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (*p* < 0.05).

Table of musculoskeletal outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous				D	onor Sperm-C	Conceive	ed	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Joint Problems	114 (670)	17.0	21 (158)	13.3	0.623	0.885	52 (215)	24.2	3 (34)	8.8	0.045	0.540
Osteoporosis	7 (668)	1.0	2 (160)	1.3	0.687^	0.964	3 (213)	1.4	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Scoliosis	59 (665)	8.9	8 (160)	5.0	0.107	0.296	25 (213)	11.7	2 (35)	5.7	0.389^	1.000
Growth Disorder	0 (668)	0	0 (160)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (215)	0	0 (34)	0	n/a	n/a
Muscular Dystrophy	1 (666)	0.2	2 (159)	1.3	0.097^	0.283	0 (214)	0	0 (34)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	40 (660)	6.1	7 (156)	4.5	0.448	0.756	14 (212)	6.6	1 (34)	2.9	0.701^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table of neurological outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous				D	onor Sperm-C	onceive	d	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Epilepsy/Seizures	22 (675)	3.3	4 (161)	2.5	0.611	0.880	4 (215)	1.9	2 (36)	5.6	0.207^	1.000
Tremors	17 (676)	2.5	2 (161)	1.2	0.554^	0.855	5 (217)	2.3	1 (36)	2.8	1.000^	1.000
Migraines	207 (675)	30.7	24 (159)	15.1	< 0.001	0.001*	68 (215)	31.6	3 (36)	8.3	0.004	0.108
Multiple Sclerosis	3 (675)	0.4	0 (157)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (217)	0	0 (36)	0	n/a	n/a
Vertigo	74 (676)	10.9	8 (161)	5.0	0.022	0.095	23 (216)	10.6	2 (36)	5.6	0.547^	1.000
Cerebral Palsy	1 (673)	0.1	0 (161)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (216)	0	0 (36)	0	n/a	n/a
Fibromyalgia	18 (675)	2.7	0 (161)	0	0.032^	0.123	8 (217)	3.7	0 (36)	0	0.606^	1.000
Parkinson's Disease	2 (674)	3.0	1 (160)	0.6	0.473^	0.774	0 (216)	0	0 (36)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	10 (672)	1.5	4 (160)	2.5	0.324^	0.597	8 (213)	3.8	1 (35)	2.9	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p <

0.05).

Table of oncological outcomes by sex

			Spontan	eous					Donor Sperm	-Conceiv	/ed	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Blood Cancers	3 (674)	0.4	0 (161)	0	1.000^	1.000	0 (216)	0	0 (35)	0	n/a	n/a
Skin Cancers	14 (674)	2.1	1 (162)	0.6	0.326^	0.597	9 (217)	4.1	0 (34)	0	0.614^	1.000
Bowel Cancer	0 (674)	0	0 (161)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (216)	0	0 (35)	0	n/a	n/a
Breast Cancer	4 (675)	0.6	1 (161)	0.6	1.000^	1.000	3 (215)	1.4	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000
Prostate Cancer (males only)	-	-	0 (161)	0	n/a	n/a	-	-	1 (36)	2.8	n/a	n/a
Bone Cancer	0 (674)	0	0 (160)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (216)	0	0 (35)	0	n/a	n/a
Brain Cancer	0 (669)	0	0 (160)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (216)	0	0 (35)	0	n/a	n/a
Lung/Tracheal Cancer	0 (672)	0	0 (161)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (216)	0	0 (35)	0	n/a	n/a
Pancreatic Cancer	0 (673)	0	0 (160)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (216)	0	0 (34)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	16 (667)	2.4	2 (158)	1.3	0.549^	0.855	4 (215)	1.9	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared *p* values cannot be calculated.

Table of reproductive outcomes by sex

These were already stratified by sex (see Tables 4.13 and 4.14).

Table of respiratory outcomes by sex

			Spontane	eous					Donor Spern	n-Concei	ved	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Asthma	190 (680)	27.9	23 (160)	14.4	< 0.001	0.003*	65 (219)	29.7	9 (34)	26.5	0.702	1.000
COPD	4 (674)	0.6	0 (161)	0	1.000^	1.000	3 (216)	1.4	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Acute Bronchitis	103 (680)	15.1	8 (162)	4.9	0.001	0.007*	45 (218)	20.6	12 (36)	33.3	0.091	0.710
Sleep Apnoea	18 (679)	2.7	5 (162)	3.1	0.788^	1.000	15 (217)	6.9	2 (35)	5.7	1.000^	1.000
Pneumonia	88 (675)	13.0	9 (161)	5.6	0.008	0.041*	35 (218)	16.1	4 (35)	11.4	0.599	1.000
Other	15 (681)	2.2	4 (162)	2.5	0.772^	1.000	6 (219)	2.7	0 (36)	0	0.599^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of urogenital outcomes by sex

			Spontane	ous					Donor Sperm	-Conceiv	/ed	
	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Female n (Total)	%	Male n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Kidney Disease	4 (676)	0.6	2 (161)	1.2	0.326^	0.597	2 (216)	0.9	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000
Kidney Stones	20 (676)	3.0	8 (161)	5.0	0.216^	0.454	11 (216)	5.1	1 (35)	2.9	1.000^	1.000
Bladder Disease	7 (673)	1.0	1 (161)	0.6	1.000^	1.000	6 (215)	2.8	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000
Urogenital Defects	5 (675)	0.7	4 (160)	2.5	0.074^	0.235	1 (216)	0.5	0 (34)	0	1.000^	1.000
Other	17 (674)	2.5	1 (159)	0.6	0.222^	0.454	4 (215)	1.9	0 (35)	0	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Appendix 3.10 Effect of Maternal Complications on Physical Health Outcomes

Table of cardiovascular outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontane	eous					Donor Spern	n-Conceiv	ved	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Congenital Heart Disease	0 (100)	0	6 (616)	1.0	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	1 (152)	0.7	1.000^	1.000
Cardiovascular Disease	2 (101)	2.0	14 (615)	2.3	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	1 (152)	0.7	1.000^	1.000
Bleeding Disorders	0 (101)	0	4 (619)	0.6	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	2 (151)	1.3	1.000^	1.000
Heart Murmur	9 (100)	9.0	29 (617)	4.7	0.075	0.241	1 (44)	2.3	9 (150)	6.0	0.460^	1.000
Palpitations	17 (101)	16.8	64 (614)	10.4	0.060	0.209	7 (44)	15.9	21 (149)	14.1	0.764	1.000
High Blood Pressure	15 (101)	14.9	59 (616)	9.6	0.106	0.308	5 (43)	11.6	9 (152)	5.9	0.197^	1.000
Low Blood Pressure	17 (101)	16.8	96 (616)	15.6	0.750	1.000	7 (43)	16.3	22 (151)	14.6	0.781	1.000
Anaemia	37 (100)	37.0	160 (618)	25.9	0.021	0.099	14 (44)	31.8	32 (152)	21.1	0.138	1.000
Poor Peripheral Circulation	6 (101)	5.9	27 (618)	4.4	0.446^	0.830	3 (44)	6.8	8 (152)	5.3	0.713^	1.000
High Cholesterol	9 (101)	8.9	48 (617)	7.8	0.697	1.000	6 (44)	13.6	9 (151)	6.0	0.110^	1.000
Aneurysm	0 (100)	0	1 (615)	0.2	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	0 (150)	0	n/a	n/a
Phlebitis	1 (101)	1.0	0 (617)	0	0.141^	0.374	0 (44)	0	1 (152)	0.7	1.000^	1.000
Varicose Veins	10 (101)	9.9	43 (617)	7.0	0.296	0.645	1 (44)	2.3	10 (152)	6.6	0.461^	1.000
Heart Defect Surgery	0 (100)	0	5 (617)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	0 (42)	0	1 (152)	0.7	1.000^	1.000
Other	2 (100)	2.0	18 (615)	2.9	1.000^	1.000	1 (44)	2.3	6 (151)	4.0	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared *p* values cannot be calculated.

Table of chromosomal and genetic abnormality outcomes by maternal complications

			Sponta	neous					Donor Spe	rm-Conce	eived	
	Yes n (Total)	Yes No p BH p n (Total) n (Total)							No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Chromosomal or Genetic Abnormality	2 (103)	1.9	16 (631)	2.5	1.000^	1.000	1 (44)	2.3	7 (158)	4.4	1.000^	1.000

^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have

expected values less than 5. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people.

Table of dermatological outcomes by maternal complications

			Sponta	neous					Donor Spern	n-Conceiv	ved	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Eczema	42 (103)	40.8	131 (626)	20.9	< 0.001	< 0.001*	10 (44)	22.7	40 (155)	25.8	0.678	1.000
Psoriasis	14 (103)	13.6	34 (623)	5.5	0.002	0.019*	4 (44)	9.1	10 (154)	6.5	0.517^	1.000
Urticaria	13 (103)	12.6	51 (625)	8.2	0.138	0.374	8 (44)	18.2	19 (153)	12.4	0.218	1.000
Other [#]	10 (101)	9.9	46 (617)	7.5	0.396	0.779	6 (44)	13.6	13 (153)	8.5	0.383^	1.000
Acne	4 (101)	4.0	11 (617)	1.8	0.248^	-	1 (44)	2.3	7 (153)	4.6	0.687^	-
Colouring	7 (101)	6.9	26 (617)	4.2	0.208^	-	3 (44)	6.8	5 (153)	3.3	0.381^	-
Infections	0 (101)	0	6 (617)	1.0	1.000^	-	1 (44)	2.3	0 (153)	0	0.223^	-
Ungrouped	0 (101)	0	3 (617)	0.5	1.000^	-	0 (44)	0	1 (153)	0.7	1.000^	-

= Other conditions not classified which were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Acne = also includes other conditions such as hormonal cysts, hidradenitis suppurativa, and eccrine hidrocystoma. Colouring = includes conditions that change the colour of the skin such as rosacea, dermatitis, pityriasis rosea, Henoch-Schonlein purpura, and vitiligo. Infections = includes conditions involving bacterial, viral or fungal infections of the skin such as impetigo, cellulitis, shingles, and tinea versicolour. Ungrouped = all other conditions not grouped into the above categories. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

* = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of EENT outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontar	ieous					Donor Sperm	n-Conceiv	ed	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Eye Disorders	6 (103)	5.8	23 (625)	3.7	0.281^	0.641	2 (44)	4.5	6 (156)	3.8	1.000^	1.000
Corrective Glasses/Lenses	62 (103)	60.2	357 (624)	57.2	0.570	0.979	24 (43)	55.8	95 (156)	60.9	0.547	1.000
Eye Surgery	2 (103)	1.9	14 (620)	2.3	1.000^	1.000	1 (44)	2.3	2 (153)	1.3	0.534^	1.000
Hearing Loss	10 (103)	9.7	29 (624)	4.6	0.035	0.142	6 (44)	13.6	9 (156)	5.8	0.103^	1.000
Deafness (total)	0 (101)	0	0 (623)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (43)	0	0 (155)	0	n/a	n/a
Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	55 (103)	53.4	233 (625)	37.3	0.002	0.019*	21 (44)	47.7	71 (155)	45.8	0.822	1.000
Tonsilectomy	16 (102)	15.7	102 (624)	16.3	0.867	1.000	7 (43)	16.3	24 (156)	15.4	0.886	1.000
Ear Tubes/Grommets	11 (103)	10.7	31 (623)	5.0	0.022	0.099	8 (43)	18.6	17 (154)	11.0	0.205	1.000
Adenoidectomy	8 (102)	7.8	35 (624)	5.6	0.376	0.752	5 (43)	11.6	15 (155)	9.7	0.775^	1.000
Tinnitus	11 (103)	10.7	47 (624)	7.5	0.275	0.641	5 (43)	11.6	18 (156)	11.5	1.000^	1.000
Meniere's Disease	0 (102)	0	3 (624)	0.5	1.000^	1.000	0 (43)	0	1 (156)	0.6	1.000^	1.000
Other	2 (103)	1.9	25 (622)	4.0	0.408^	0.790	3 (44)	6.8	8 (154)	5.2	0.711^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of endocrinological outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontan	eous					Donor Spern	n-Concei	ved	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Type 1 Diabetes	1 (106)	0.9	1 (632)	0.2	0.267^	0.639	0 (44)	0	5 (159)	3.1	0.587^	1.000
Type 2 Diabetes	3 (106)	2.8	12 (632)	1.9	0.463^	0.831	0 (44)	0	1 (159)	0.6	1.000^	1.000
Pancreatitis	0 (106)	0	5 (631)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	1 (159)	0.6	1.000^	1.000
Adrenal Disorders	1 (105)	1.0	6 (632)	0.9	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	1 (159)	0.6	1.000^	1.000
Thyroid Disease	3 (106)	2.8	26 (630)	4.1	0.787^	1.000	3 (44)	6.8	13 (159)	8.2	1.000^	1.000
Pituitary Disorders	0 (106)	0	5 (631)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	3 (157)	1.9	1.000^	1.000
Other	4 (106)	3.8	13 (630)	2.1	0.289^	0.641	1 (44)	2.3	4 (156)	2.6	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of gastrointestinal outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontan	eous					Donor Spern	n-Concei	ved	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Liver Disease	2 (106)	1.9	9 (632)	1.4	0.664^	1.000	1 (44)	2.3	5 (158)	3.2	1.000^	1.000
IBS	20 (106)	18.9	79 (632)	12.5	0.075	0.241	8 (44)	18.2	19 (159)	11.9	0.281	1.000
IBD	2 (106)	1.9	13 (630)	2.1	1.000^	1.000	2 (44)	4.5	2 (158)	1.3	0.207^	1.000
Ulcers	5 (106)	4.7	16 (632)	2.5	0.208^	0.529	2 (44)	4.5	2 (159)	1.3	0.206^	1.000
Coeliac	4 (105)	3.8	13 (630)	2.1	0.286^	0.641	0 (44)	0	2 (159)	1.3	1.000^	1.000
Appendicitis	12 (106)	11.3	42 (633)	6.6	0.086	0.269	5 (44)	11.4	9 (159)	5.7	0.190^	1.000
Gall Bladder	4 (106)	3.8	35 (632)	5.5	0.452	0.830	5 (44)	11.4	6 (159)	3.8	0.063^	0.961
GERD	20 (106)	18.9	73 (630)	11.6	0.037	0.146	5 (44)	11.4	14 (159)	8.8	0.568^	1.000
Other	4 (106)	3.8	19 (631)	3.0	0.761^	1.000	2 (44)	4.5	6 (159)	3.8	0.685^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5.

Table of immunological outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontane	ous				I	Donor Sperm-	Conceiv	ed	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Arthritis	14 (102)	13.7	43 (623)	6.9	0.018	0.092	4 (44)	9.1	11 (154)	7.1	0.747^	1.000
Rheumatoid Arthritis	5 (102)	4.9	10 (623)	1.6	0.047^	0.174	2 (44)	4.5	5 (153)	3.3	0.654^	1.000
Spleen Problems	1 (102)	1.0	0 (622)	0	0.141^	0.374	0 (44)	0	1 (154)	0.6	1.000^	1.000
Gout	2 (102)	2.0	7 (624)	1.1	0.368^	0.748	0 (44)	0	2 (154)	1.3	1.000^	1.000
Lupus	1 (102)	1.0	2 (624)	0.3	0.365^	0.478	1 (44)	2.3	1 (154)	0.6	0.396^	1.000
Ankylosing Spondylitis	0 (102)	0	3 (624)	0.5	1.000^	1.000	0 (43)	0	1 (154)	0.6	1.000^	1.000
Hashimoto's Disease	2 (101)	2.0	5 (623)	0.8	0.254^	0.627	1 (44)	2.3	4 (153)	2.6	1.000^	1.000
Connective Tissue Disorders	3 (101)	3.0	7 (618)	1.1	0.154^	0.400	2 (43)	4.7	2 (154)	1.3	0.208^	1.000
Allergic to Anything [#]	48 (102)	47.1	214 (622)	34.4	0.014	0.085	19 (44)	43.2	70 (154)	45.5	0.789	1.000
Chronic Infectious Disease	3 (102)	2.9	12 (621)	1.9	0.456^	0.830	1 (44)	2.3	5 (152)	3.3	1.000^	1.000
Other	3 (102)	2.9	12 (621)	1.9	0.456^	0.830	2 (44)	4.5	6 (154)	3.9	1.000^	1.000
Environmental	22 (102)	21.6	98 (621)	15.8	0.145	-	12 (44)	27.3	45 (154)	29.2	0.801	-
Ingested	19 (102)	18.6	55 (621)	8.9	0.003	-	6 (44)	13.6	20 (154)	13.0	1.000^	-
Medication	6 (102)	5.9	80 (621)	12.9	0.043	-	7 (44)	15.9	16 (154)	10.4	0.314	-
Ungrouped	0 (102)	0	19 (621)	3.1	0.093^	-	2 (44)	4.5	2 (154)	1.3	0.214^	-

= Allergies which had free text input and were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Environmental = contact allergies such as animals, plants, pollen, cosmetics, mould, latex. Ingested = food type allergies (medication excluded). Medication = such as antibiotics (can be ingested, topical or intravenous). Ungrouped = other allergies not covered by the above categories such as insect bites and stings. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of musculoskeletal outcomes by maternal complications

			Sponta	ineous					Donor Sperr	n-Concei	ved	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Joint Problems	28 (102)	27.5	90 (624)	14.4	0.001	0.011*	14 (44)	31.8	27 (155)	17.4	0.037	0.961
Osteoporosis	2 (102)	2.0	5 (624)	0.8	0.257^	0.627	0 (43)	0	3 (154)	1.9	1.000^	1.000
Scoliosis	9 (102)	8.8	46 (622)	7.4	0.614	0.999	6 (44)	13.6	16 (154)	10.4	0.592^	1.000
Growth Disorder	0 (102)	0	0 (624)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (44)	0	0 (155)	0	n/a	n/a
Muscular Dystrophy	0 (102)	0	1 (621)	0.2	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	0 (154)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	10 (101)	9.9	34 (614)	5.5	0.091	0.278	3 (44)	6.8	8 (152)	5.3	0.713^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of neurological outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontan	eous				I	Donor Sperm	-Concei	ved	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Epilepsy/Seizures	6 (104)	5.8	15 (630)	2.4	0.102^	0.304	3 (44)	6.8	1 (157)	0.6	0.034^	0.961
Tremors	6 (104)	5.8	11 (631)	1.7	0.023^	0.100	2 (44)	4.5	2 (159)	1.3	0.206^	1.000
Migraines	49 (104)	47.1	161 (628)	25.6	< 0.001	< 0.001*	14 (44)	31.8	44 (157)	28.0	0.624	1.000
Multiple Sclerosis	0 (104)	0	3 (629)	0.5	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	0 (159)	0	n/a	n/a
Vertigo	17 (104)	16.8	53 (631)	8.4	0.011	0.071	5 (44)	11.4	12 (158)	7.6	0.538^	1.000
Cerebral Palsy	1 (103)	1.0	0 (630)	0	0.141^	0.374	0 (43)	0	0 (159)	0	n/a	n/a
Fibromyalgia	6 (103)	5.8	10 (631)	1.6	0.016^	0.085	2 (44)	4.5	4 (159)	2.5	0.612^	1.000
Parkinson's Disease	1 (103)	1.0	2 (630)	0.3	0.366^	0.748	0 (44)	0	0 (158)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	2 (104)	1.9	12 (626)	1.9	1.000^	1.000	4 (43)	9.3	3 (157)	1.9	0.040^	0.961

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared *p* values cannot be calculated.

Table of oncological outcomes by maternal complications

			Spontan	eous					Donor Sperm	-Conce	ived	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Blood Cancers	3 (104)	2.9	0 (629)	0	0.003^	0.026*	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Skin Cancers	2 (104)	1.9	10 (630)	1.6	0.683^	1.000	0 (44)	0	6 (157)	3.8	0.343^	1.000
Bowel Cancer	0 (104)	0	0 (629)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Breast Cancer (all sexes)	0 (104)	0	5 (630)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	1 (44)	2.3	2 (156)	1.3	0.527^	1.000
Breast Cancer (females only)	0 (96)	0	4 (497)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	1 (39)	2.6	2 (134)	1.5	0.538^	1.000
Prostate Cancer (males only)	0 (8)	0	0 (133)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (5)	0	0 (22)	0	n/a	n/a
Bone Cancer	0 (104)	0	0 (629)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Brain Cancer	0 (102)	0	0 (626)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Lung/Tracheal Cancer	0 (102)	0	0 (629)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Pancreatic Cancer	0 (103)	0	0 (628)	0	n/a	n/a	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	3 (100)	3.0	15 (623)	2.4	0.727^	1.000	0 (44)	0	3 (156)	1.9	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of reproductive outcomes (female) by maternal complications

			Spontaneo	ous					Donor Sperm-	Conceiv	ed	
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Ovarian Cysts	20 (93)	21.5	84 (492)	17.1	0.305	0.653	9 (39)	23.1	25 (133)	18.8	0.555	1.000
Endometriosis	12 (93)	12.9	30 (491)	6.1	0.020	0.098	3 (38)	7.9	6 (133)	4.5	0.418^	1.000
Menstrual Problems	43 (93)	46.2	132 (491)	26.9	< 0.001	0.004*	16 (39)	41.0	33 (133)	24.8	0.049	0.961
PCOS	9 (92)	9.8	38 (491)	7.7	0.509	0.900	4 (39)	10.3	9 (133)	6.8	0.495^	1.000
Infertility	7 (92)	7.6	47 (488)	9.6	0.540	0.941	6 (39)	15.4	7 (133)	5.3	0.077^	1.000
Other	9 (92)	9.8	22 (492)	4.5	0.045^	0.172	4 (39)	10.3	5 (133)	3.8	0.119^	1.000
Pregnancy	38 (93́)	40.9	277 (487)	56.9	0.004	0.033	17 (39)	43.6	81 (131́)	61.8	0.043	0.961
Parity (Mean (SD))	1.72 (1.21)	-	1.91 (1.04)	-	0.377	-	1.71 (0.85)	-	1.61 (1.11)	-	0.706	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. Parity data is continuous data analysed by two-tailed student's t-test. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of reproductive outcomes (male) by maternal complications

		Spontaneous					Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Testicular Problems	0 (8)	0	8 (129)	6.2	1.000^	1.000	1 (5)	20	0 (21)	0	0.192^	1.000
Prostate Problems	0 (8)	0	2 (129)	1.6	1.000^	1.000	0 (5)	0	0 (21)	0	n/a	n/a
Low Sperm Count/Quality	0 (8)	0	2 (129)	1.6	1.000^	1.000	0 (5)	0	0 (21)	0	n/a	n/a
Infertility	0 (8)	0	1 (129)	0.8	1.000^	1.000	0 (5)	0	0 (21)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	0 (8)	0	4 (128)	3.1	1.000^	1.000	0 (5)	0	0 (21)	0	n/a	n/a

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table of respiratory outcomes by maternal complications

		Spontaneous					Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	р	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Asthma	36 (105)	34.3	152 (634)	24.0	0.025	0.105	14 (43)	32.6	43 (159)	27.0	0.476	1.000
COPD	0 (105)	0	3 (628)	0.5	1.000^	1.000	0 (43)	0	3 (157)	1.9	1.000^	1.000
Acute Bronchitis	25 (106)	23.6	75 (634)	11.8	0.001	0.011*	13 (44)	29.5	33 (160)	20.6	0.210	1.000
Sleep Apnoea	3 (106)	2.8	17 (633)	2.7	1.000^	1.000	2 (43)	4.7	7 (159)	4.4	1.000^	1.000
Pneumonia	20 (106)	18.9	67 (628)	10.7	0.016	0.085	8 (43)	18.6	23 (160)	14.4	0.494	1.000
Other	2 (105)	1.9	14 (636)	2.2	1.000^	1.000	2 (44)	4.5	3 (160)	1.9	0.294^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. * = p value significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment (p < 0.05).

Table of urogenital outcomes by maternal complications

		Spontaneous				Donor Sperm-Conceived						
	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p	Yes n (Total)	%	No n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Kidney Disease	1 (104)	1.0	5 (631)	0.8	0.601	0.991	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Kidney Stones	5 (104)	4.8	23 (631)	3.6	0.578^	0.979	3 (44)	6.8	6 (157)	3.8	0.414	1.000
Bladder Disease	1 (103)	1.0	5 (629)	0.8	0.599^	0.991	1 (44)	2.3	3 (156)	1.9	1.000^	1.000
Urogenital Defects	1 (104)	1.0	6 (629)	1.0	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	0 (157)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	2 (104)	1.9	14 (628)	2.2	1.000^	1.000	0 (44)	0	4 (156)	2.6	0.578^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived

people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared

table have expected values less than 5.

Appendix 3.11 Effect of the Country of Birth (Australia) on Physical Health Outcomes

	Spontan	eous	Γ	Donor Speri	m-Conceived	
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Congenital Heart Disease	0 (339)	0	0 (70)	0	n/a	n/a
Cardiovascular Disease	6 (338)	1.8	0 (70)	0	0.595^	1.000
Bleeding Disorders	1 (339)	0.3	1 (70)	1.4	0.313^	1.000
Heart Murmur	21 (336)	6.3	3 (70)	4.3	0.780^	1.000
Palpitations	44 (333)	13.2	8 (70)	11.4	0.686	1.000
High Blood Pressure	43 (338)	12.7	0 (70)	0	0.002	0.081
Low Blood Pressure	72 (337)	21.4	13 (70)	18.6	0.601	1.000
Anaemia	113 (339)	33.3	31 (70)	44.3	0.081	0.760
Poor Peripheral Circulation	15 (338)	4.4	6 (70)	8.6	0.144^	0.912
High Cholesterol	39 (338)	11.5	5 (70)	7.1	0.281	1.000
Aneurysm	1 (338)	0.3	0 (70)	0	1.000^	1.000
Phlebitis	0 (337)	0	0 (70)	0	n/a	n/a
Varicose Veins	31 (338)	9.2	7 (70)	10.0	0.828	1.000
Heart Defect Surgery	2 (338)	0.6	0 (69)	0	1.000^	1.000
Other	10 (336)	3.0	4 (70)	5.7	0.268^	1.000

Table of cardiovascular outcomes in Australian respondents

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of chromosomal and genetic abnormality outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	ous	Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	
Chromosomal or Genetic Abnormality	11 (348)	3.2	2 (71)	2.8	1.000^	1.000	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of dermatological outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	ous	D	Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p			
Eczema	100 (344)	29.1	20 (71)	28.2	0.879	1.000			
Psoriasis	30 (341)	8.8	8 (70)	11.4	0.489	1.000			
Urticaria	45 (343)	13.1	11 (68)	16.2	0.502	1.000			
Other [#]	35 (340)	10.3	9 (71)	12.7	0.555	1.000			
Acne	8 (340)	2.3	4 (71)	5.6	0.135^	-			
Colouring	25 (340)	7.4	5 (71)	7.0	0.927	-			
Infections	1 (340)	0.3	0 (71)	0	1.000^	-			
Unarouped	1 (340)	0.3	0 (71)	0	1.000^	-			

* = Other conditions not classified which were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Acne = also includes other conditions such as hormonal cysts, hidradenitis suppurativa, and eccrine hidrocystoma. Colouring = includes conditions that change the colour of the skin such as rosacea, dermatitis, pityriasis rosea, Henoch-Schonlein purpura, and vitiligo. Infections = includes conditions involving bacterial, viral or fungal infections of the skin such as impetigo, cellulitis, shingles, and tinea versicolour. Ungrouped = all other conditions not grouped into the above categories. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH correction not performed on content analysis. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (twotailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of EENT outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	eous	C	onor Spern	n-Conceived	
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p
Eye Disorders	11 (344)	3.2	2 (71)	2.8	1.000^	1.000
Corrective Glasses/Lenses	191 (343)	55.7	34 (71)	47.9	0.230	1.000
Eye Surgery	8 (343)	2.3	0 (71)	0	0.361^	1.000
Hearing Loss	22 (344)	6.4	4 (71)	5.6	1.000^	1.000
Deafness (total)	0 (341)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a
Nasal Allergies/Hayfever	157 (344)	45.6	35 (70)	50.0	0.505	1.000
Tonsilectomy	62 (344)	18.0	8 (71)	11.3	0.166	0.912
Ear Tubes/Grommets	21 (343)	6.1	8 (71)	11.3	0.128^	0.912
Adenoidectomy	24 (344)	7.0	7 (71)	9.9	0.400	1.000
Tinnitus	28 (344)	8.1	9 (71)	12.7	0.222	1.000
Meniere's Disease	3 (343)	0.9	1 (71)	1.4	0.530^	1.000
Other	12 (342)	3.5	9 (70)	12.7	0.004^	0.098

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg

procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table of endocrinological outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	ous	Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p		
Type 1 Diabetes	1 (349)	0.3	3 (71)	4.2	0.016^	0.279		
Type 2 Diabetes	6 (349)	1.7	0 (71)	0	0.595	1.000		
Pancreatitis	2 (348)	0.6	1 (71)	1.4	0.428^	1.000		
Adrenal Disorders	7 (349)	2.0	0 (71)	0	0.608	1.000		
Thyroid Disease	17 (348)	4.9	5 (71)	7.0	0.396^	1.000		
Pituitary Disorders	4 (348)	1.1	2 (71)	2.8	0.269^	1.000		
Other	12 (348)	3.4	4 (69)	5.8	0.316^	1.000		

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of gastrointestinal outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	eous	Do	Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p			
Liver Disease	5 (348)	1.4	4 (71)	5.6	0.049^	0.598			
IBS	40 (349)	11.5	6 (71)	8.5	0.459	1.000			
IBD	8 (346)	2.3	1 (71)	1.4	1.000^	1.000			
Ulcers	10 (348)	2.9	0 (71)	0	0.224^	1.000			
Coeliac	10 (347)	2.9	3 (71)	4.2	0.470	1.000			
Appendicitis	31 (349)	8.9	6 (71)	8.5	0.933	1.000			
Gall Bladder	19 (348)	5.5	3 (71)	4.2	1.000^	1.000			
GERD	54 (348)	15.5	6 (71)	8.5	0.121	0.912			
Other	14 (348)	4.0	3 (71)	4.2	1.000^	1.000			

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of immunological outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	ous	D	onor Sperm	Conceived	
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	ВН <i>р</i>
Arthritis	39 (340)	8.5	4 (71)	0.6	0.144	0.912
Rheumatoid Arthritis	6 (340)	1.8	1 (70)	1.4	1.000^	1.000
Spleen Problems	1 (341)	0.3	0 (70)	0	1.000^	1.000
Gout	5 (341)	1.5	0 (71)	0	0.593^	1.000
Lupus	1 (341)	0.3	0 (70)	0	1.000^	1.000
Ankylosing Spondylitis	2 (341)	0.6	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000
Hashimoto's Disease	1 (340)	0.3	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000
Connective Tissue Disorders	3 (340)	0.9	1 (71)	1.4	0.523^	1.000
Allergic to Anything [#]	122 (341)	35.8	29 (71)	40.8	0.420	1.000
Chronic Infectious Disease	7 (340)	2.0	2 (70)	2.9	0.654^	1.000
Other	3 (340)	0.9	3 (71)	4.2	0.067^	0.743
Environmental	47 (340)	13.8	20 (71)	28.2	< 0.001	-
Ingested	28 (340)	8.2	12 (71)	16.9	0.025	-
Medication	57 (340)	16.8	9 (71)	12.7	0.393	-
Ungrouped	14 (340)	4.1	1 (71)	1.4	0.485^	_

= Allergies which had free text input and were then subjected to quantitative content analysis which is reported below the dashed line. Environmental = contact allergies such as animals, plants, pollen, cosmetics, mould, latex. Ingested = food type allergies (medication excluded). Medication = such as antibiotics (can be ingested, topical or intravenous). Ungrouped = other allergies not covered by the above categories such as insect bites and stings. Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH correction not performed on content analysis. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Table of musculoskeletal outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	eous	Donor Sperm-Conceived					
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p		
Joint Problems	56 (341)	16.4	15 (71)	21.1	0.340	1.000		
Osteoporosis	5 (341)	1.5	1 (69)	1.4	1.000^	1.000		
Scoliosis	33 (339)	9.7	7 (71)	9.9	0.974	1.000		
Growth Disorder	0 (341)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a		
Muscular Dystrophy	1 (340)	0.3	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000		
Other	24 (334)	7.2	4 (70)	5.7	1.000^	1.000		

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *P* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *P* value versus spontaneously conceived people. $^$ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *P* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared *P* values cannot be calculated.

Table of neurological outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontane	ous	Do	Donor Sperm-Conceived						
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p				
Epilepsy/Seizures	11 (348)	3.2	3 (71)	4.2	0.715^	1.000				
Tremors	10 (348)	2.9	2 (71)	2.8	1.000^	1.000				
Migraines	103 (346)	29.8	23 (69)	33.3	0.557	1.000				
Multiple Sclerosis	2 (348)	0.6	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000				
Vertigo	46 (348)	13.2	9 (71)	12.7	0.902	1.000				
Cerebral Palsy	0 (348)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a				
Fibromyalgia	9 (347)	2.6	1 (71)	1.4	1.000^	1.000				
Parkinson's Disease	3 (347)	0.9	0 (70)	0	1.000^	1.000				
Other	6 (345)	1.7	3 (68)	4.4	0.172^	1.000				

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table of oncological outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontaneous		Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	ВН <i>р</i>
Blood Cancers	2 (347)	0.6	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000
Skin Cancers	7 (347)	2.0	3 (71)	4.2	0.384^	1.000
Bowel Cancer	0 (347)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a
Breast Cancer (all sexes)	4 (347)	1.2	1 (71)	1.4	1.000^	1.000
Breast Cancer (females only)	3 (310)	1.0	1 (60)	1.7	0.509^	1.000
Prostate Cancer (males only)	0 (34)	0	0 (11)	0	n/a	n/a
Bone Cancer	0 (347)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a
Brain Cancer	0 (345)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a
Lung/Tracheal Cancer	0 (346)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a
Pancreatic Cancer	0 (346)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a
Other	8 (343)	2.3	0 (71)	0	0.361^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *P* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *P* value versus spontaneously conceived people. $^$ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *P* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared *P* values cannot be calculated.

Table of reproductive outcomes in female Australian respondents

	Spontaneous		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p	
Ovarian Cysts	60 (307)	19.5	7 (59)	11.9	0.162	0.912	
Endometriosis	24 (307)	7.8	1 (58)	1.7	0.151^	0.912	
Menstrual Problems	99 (306)	32.4	18 (59)	30.5	0.781	1.000	
PCOS	25 (306)	8.2	4 (59)	6.8	1.000^	1.000	
Infertility	25 (305)	8.2	1 (59)	1.7	0.096^	0.837	
Other	19 (307)	6.2	5 (59)	8.5	0.564^	1.000	
Pregnancy	145 (309)	46.9	30 (58)	51.7	0.502	1.000	
Parity (Mean (SD))	1 8/ (1 00)		1 72 (1 03)	_	0 508	_	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. Parity data is continuous data analysed by two-tailed student's t-test.

Table of reproductive outcomes in male Australian respondents

	Spontaneous		Donor Sperm-Conceived			
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p
Testicular Problems	3 (34)	8.8	1 (11)	9.1	1.000^	1.000
Prostate Problems	0 (34)	0	0 (11)	0	n/a	n/a
Low Sperm Count/Quality	0 (34)	0	1 (11)	9.1	0.244^	1.000
Infertility	0 (34)	0	1 (11)	9.1	0.244^	1.000
Other	1 (33)	3.0	0 (11)	0	1.000^	1.000

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table of respiratory outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontaneous		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	р	BH p	
Asthma	99 (346)	28.6	23 (72)	31.9	0.572	1.000	
COPD	0 (345)	0	0 (71)	0	n/a	n/a	
Acute Bronchitis	63 (349)	18.1	12 (72)	16.7	0.780	1.000	
Sleep Apnoea	12 (349)	3.4	3 (72)	4.2	0.729^	1.000	
Pneumonia	51 (347)	14.7	13 (72)	18.1	0.471	1.000	
Other	12 (350)	3.4	1 (72)	1.4	0.706^	1.000	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted p value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) p value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5. n/a = not applicable as chi-squared p values cannot be calculated.

Table of urogenital outcomes in Australian respondents

	Spontaneous		Donor Sperm-Conceived				
	n (Total)	%	n (Total)	%	p	BH p	
Kidney Disease	2 (348)	0.6	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Kidney Stones	12 (348)	3.4	3 (71)	4.2	0.727^	1.000	
Bladder Disease	1 (346)	0.3	0 (71)	0	1.000^	1.000	
Urogenital Defects	5 (348)	1.4	1 (71)	1.4	1.000^	1.000	
Other	10 (346)	2.9	1 (71)	1.4	0.699^	1.000	

Pearson chi-squared (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. BH = Benjamini-Hochberg procedure adjusted *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people. ^ = Fisher's Exact Test (two-tailed) *p* value versus spontaneously conceived people used instead of Pearson chi-squared for when > 20% of cells in chi-squared table have expected values less than 5.

Appendix 4 Publication: Conceptualising a child-centric paradigm: do we have freedom of choice in donor conception reproduction? (Chapter 5)

See next page

Damian H Adams. Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm : Do We Have Freedom of Choice in Donor Conception Reproduction? J Bioeth Inq. 2013 Oct;10(3):369-81. doi: 10.1007/s11673-013-9454-7. Epub 2013 Jun 19.

© Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht 2013. Reprinted with permission.

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

Conceptualising a Child-Centric Paradigm

Do We Have Freedom of Choice in Donor Conception Reproduction?

Damian H. Adams

Received: 15 November 2012 / Accepted: 5 April 2013 / Published online: 19 June 2013 © Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht 2013

Abstract Since its inception, donor conception practices have been a reproductive choice for the infertile. Past and current practices have the potential to cause significant and lifelong harm to the offspring through loss of kinship, heritage, identity, and family health history, and possibly through introducing physical problems. Legislation and regulation in Australia that specifies that the welfare of the child born as a consequence of donor conception is paramount may therefore be in conflict with the outcomes. Altering the paradigm to a child-centric model, however, impinges on reproductive choice and rights of adults involved in the process. With some lobby groups pushing for increased reproductive choice while others emphasise offspring rights there is a dichotomy of interests that society and legislators need to address. Concepts pertaining to a shift toward a child-centric paradigm are discussed.

Keywords Reproductive techniques, assisted · Ethics · Policy · Child welfare

Introduction

Choosing when, with whom, and how we procreate is often viewed as an inalienable human freedom. This freedom to reproduce has been a cornerstone of

D. H. Adams (🖂)

School of Nursing and Midwifery, Flinders University, Sturt Road, Bedford Park, South Australia, Australia 5042 e-mail: damianhadams@yahoo.com.au society and family life for those biologically capable of reproducing.¹ For those suffering from infertility, the introduction and implementation of donor conception (DC) finally enabled many to create the family they long desired.² Prior to this, while the infertile may have been legally free to procreate they were thwarted biologically. Donor conception has provided individuals and couples struggling with infertility with increased freedom to procreate, to choose to start a

🙆 Springer

¹ While it is assumed in general society that the average citizen is and has typically been able to enjoy this freedom of procreation, this has not always been uniformly acknowledged or applied. For example, forced sterilisations have occurred around the world, mainly in the 20th century. Some forced sterilisations were a direct result of a flawed and discriminatory eugenicsbased approach to try to "improve" a society's gene pool; others have been carried out in a related vein under different circumstances, including the sterilisation of HIV-positive women in South Africa: forced sterilisations in China, according to Amnesty International, following the adoption of the one-child policy; and involuntary or coerced sterilisation of people with disabilities, a subject that is currently before a Senate Inquiry in Australia. Thus, in past and current human societies, procreative freedom may be available only in certain jurisdictions to those deemed "fif" to enjoy it.

² Donor conception refers to a method of reproduction whereby a third-party's gametes are used to create a pregnancy. This circumvents infertility rather than treating the cause of it. The use of donor sperm is widely acknowledged to have been first performed by a physician in 1884 (Gregoire and Mayer 1965); however, the use of donor sperm as a fertility treatment became mainstream practice with the introduction of fertility clinics starting predominantly in the 1960s and 1970s. The first pregnancy established from a donor embryo was recorded in 1983 (Trounson et al. 1983), and the first successful birth from a donor oocyte was reported in 1984 (Lutjen et al. 1984).

family via a treatment process if they so wish. This has resulted in improved choice and control over family creation.

Ethical, moral, and legal perspectives of DC practices became institutionalised in Australia during the 1980s, when the first laws concerning this form of fertility treatment were enacted. Legislation varies considerably between Australian states, providing a mosaic of disproportionate rights to donor-conceived offspring-a situation aptly described by Schneller as "chaotic" (2005, 244). The psychological and medical welfare of any donor-conceived person hinges on these rights and subsequently the very state in which that person was conceived and/or the era of the conception, due to the ever-changing landscape of legislation and regulations. It is this modern period of donor conception practice governed by legislation and regulation and how these relate to child welfare that is the focus of this article. During the early bureaucratic period of DC, there were suggestions that the physical, medical, and psychological well-being of a child may be dependent on the ability to discover and access information about the donating progenitor(s) (Rowland 1985; Vetri 1988). Additionally, it was suggested that policy should be predicated on the best interests of the child (Annas 1981) and disclosure should follow the precedent set by adoption (Brandon and Warner 1977). If we are to uphold the claim that offspring have certain rights such as the right to know their genetic origins (Freeman 1996), then the current practice of DC does not consistently accommodate such a right (Frith 2001). This is because the rights of donors to anonymity can still override a donorconceived person's right to information, depending on what era and jurisdiction he or she was conceived in. Additionally, the right of parents to deceive a child of his or her origins is universal in all jurisdictions and eras. In effect, the offspring's postulated right is subject to various regulations and laws as well as the choices of the participating adults. Subsequently, the freedom of procreation in this context has the potential to adversely affect the rights of donor-conceived offspring.

Should the potential for a donor-conceived child/person to suffer negative outcomes thereby influence or hinder an adult's freedom to procreate as he or she sees fit? This paper seeks to address this question within the Australian context by focusing on the child's outcomes.

🖉 Springer

Current Procreative Freedoms

A broad definition of procreative autonomy as prescribed by Robertson (1983, 406) is the freedom of choice to either bring or not bring a child into the world. Refining this freedom within a DC legal framework may be more accurately described as the ability to produce a child with the assistance of third parties that is not prohibited by law. In effect, any person who fulfils the eligibility requirements (and has the means) to receive fertility treatment from a clinic in Australia could be viewed as having the procreative freedom to conceive a child through DC. There are some who are now also conducting DC within their own homes through private arrangements; however, these will not form part of the discussion in this paper, as these arrangements are not addressed by donor conception legislation and regulation directly but rather by family and other laws, where applicable. While there may be some people who are also technically unable to conceive a child through this technique, they are not excluded based on law or regulation. The aforementioned refined definition of procreative freedom of adults in the context of DC will be used for this analysis.

The ability to start a family may unfortunately have little to do with choice and more to do with situational circumstances and one's biological ability to produce viable gametes and a subsequent embryo that is carried to term. Nature does not provide this as an automatic right-rather, it is a biological function of which not everyone is not always capable. Donor conception is a means to an end, a choice that circumvents infertility. It also can allow for genetic continuity for one partner, which is seen as an overriding and important concern for some parents when opting for DC over adoption (Milsom and Bergman 1982; Daniels 2004). The biological and social desire to raise children, then, forces those struggling with infertility to make decisions about their child that other parents do not normally face.

Once parent(s) have decided to utilise DC, they also must confront additional choices and other freedoms: the selection of clinics; which state or country to conceive in (reproductive tourism), as each may have differing legislation or regulations; which donor(s) to use (some clinics offer donor catalogues); whether or not they intend to tell the child about his or her origins and, if so, when; and whether or not to tell anyone else. These decisions typically are protected in terms of a parent's freedom of choice; however, due to the complexities and profound effects that this can have on the child, do would-be parents ethically or morally have such freedoms?

Before the complexities or potential harms of being donor-conceived can be analysed and used as arguments for or against unconstrained procreative freedoms in relation to DC, we must first establish whether or not a child's interests can outweigh those of an adult and what framework should be used.

Child Welfare Paramountcy

It is proposed that there is a moral and ethical duty of care to ensure that the well-being of any child created through assisted reproductive technologies (ART)-including donor conception-is of paramount importance. One of the first states to legislate in this field, South Australia, also documented this countenance by stating: "The welfare of any child to be born in consequence of an artificial fertilisation procedure must be treated as of paramount importance, and accepted as a fundamental principle" (1988, 7). This principle has since been echoed in Victoria (1995) and the guidelines of the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC 2004), and Western Australia (1991) requires that the interests and welfare of the child be taken into consideration. The only other state to enact legislation in this field, New South Wales (2007), merely refers to the welfare of the child in relation to information disclosure and consent to contact between various parties, as well as any person whom the Director-General considers to be a representative of the child's interests and welfare (for example, the parents), but not the welfare of the child as a general principle of the Act. Regardless of a law's locale, it is the intentionality of procreation through an institutionalised and publicly funded medical procedure that instils a higher level of responsibility on all parties involved, whether they are the commissioning parents, donors, clinicians, clinics, or government. An analogous elevated duty of care is evident in the field of adoption in Australia, whereby adoptive parents undergo screening and assessment of their suitability to parent an adoptee because the state has played an active role in the placement of that child. For the aforementioned states and regulating body, this principle of duty of care in DC appears to have found resonance.

While constraint on procreation occurring within natural conception is deemed unethical, to apply the same rationale to a completely artificial construct incorporating the input of another person (sperm or egg donation) or two other people (sperm and egg donation or embryo donation) could be viewed as unsound. The addition of third parties has the potential to cloud the relationship between the commissioning parents and between these parents and the child, as well as having profound and lifelong effects on the offspring. Therefore, DC requires a greater duty of care by the states. As the states already have a duty of care to children in general, then a supposition could be that donor-conceived children would be appropriately cared for by existing legal frameworks and thus do not require additional consideration. However, the possibility to induce harm (to be discussed later) as a direct result of these procreative freedoms suggests that further consideration is required. So how should we analyse the potential harms in light of the child welfare paramountcy principle?

Applying Neo-Aristotelian Virtue Ethics

In an analysis of procreative actions, McDougall (2007) uses neo-Aristotelian virtue ethics to create 3 Parental Virtues (3PVs), which can then be used to determine if reproductive choices are right or wrong based on whether a virtuous person/parent would choose them. The neo-Aristotelian virtue ethics concerns itself with virtuous character and the flourishing of the human being. It has already been established through either legislation or regulation in Australia that the welfare or *flourishing* of the child is paramount and, as such, McDougall's 3PV framework is a suitable model for analysis. It should be noted that the child welfare paramountcy principle and the 3PVs certainly do not preclude the flourishing or interests of parents, just that when there is conflict that the child's interests should take precedence. The implementation of McDougall's framework may be more difficult in other jurisdictions around the world where this welfare paramountcy principle is not enshrined.

McDougall's 3PVs are (paraphrased for brevity):

 Acceptingness—that the parent will accept the child for whoever or whatever that child is or represents.

🙆 Springer

- Committedness—that the parent undertakes the responsibility to actively parent the child and to be there for the child.
- 3) Future-agent-focus—the principle that the foetus and child will become an adult one day and an agent of his or her own free will, such that the parenting and the decisions made in regard to the child should not adversely interfere with the child's current and future opportunities, but should also be value-structured to reinforce virtue and morals.

McDougall's premise is that this framework should be used to determine whether a virtuous parent would do something, not whether the action will harm anyone. It is my postulation that virtuous parents in the aim of being virtuous would want to know of any potential harm(s) to their child so as to ensure that they make the appropriate decisions in the best interests of their children. Assessing levels of risk is the duty of care any committed parent undertakes in the day-to-day care of a child and is not confined to reproductive choices. As such, the 3PVs can be used for analysis in conjunction with a harms-based approach.

Potential Harms of Being Donor-Conceived

Procreative freedoms related to the use of DC have the ability to produce outcomes for a child that would not normally be encountered by naturally conceived children. Therefore, it is important to assess these outcomes to determine if they are serious enough to warrant a review of and/or reduction in these freedoms based on the 3PVs. However, given that parents of donor-conceived children go to great lengths to have them (Lorbach 2003; Daniels 2004), it could be argued that they have already passed the committedness test and the potential harms will be weighed up against the remaining 2 Parental Virtues.

Deception of Their Origins

Current practice in Australia centres around identityrelease donors and encouragement of the recipient couple to tell the offspring about their conception and to tell them early (Johnson and Kane 2007). Yet studies (Golombok et al. 2002; Broderick and Walker 2001; Brewaeys et al. 1997; Rumball and Adair 1999;

Springer

Lycett et al. 2005) reveal that the majority of parents are unwilling to disclose and prefer to keep the secret. Nondisclosure is typically coupled by a belief that the child does not need to know and that keeping the secret protects the child (Murray and Golombok 2003). During the infancy of DC practice, the trend was to use anonymous donation and for recipients not to tell. Irrespective of the period in which they were conceived, the majority of donor-conceived people will therefore not be aware of their DC status. The freedom for parents to parent as they see fit, which also includes the choice to disclose, is something that governments are extremely disinclined to legislate. Certainly the Victorian Law Reform Committee (VLRC 2012), in its inquiry into donor conception, was reluctant to recommend the forcing of parents to inform their children of their DC status, even though the committee felt that such knowledge was in the child's best interest. Under current practice, most offspring will never seek information about their progenitor(s) because they will be deprived of and shielded from the truth.

Parents who have initially decided not to tell may change their minds in the future, disclosing their child's method of conception (Daniels, Gillett, and Grace 2009). Parental attitudes toward disclosure over the years has changed considerably, with the majority during the 1980s and 1990s intending not to tell (Leeton and Backwell 1982; Milsom and Bergman 1982; Klock, Jacob, and Maier 1994; Durna et al. 1997) while more recent evidence has seen a reversal in this view (Godman et al. 2006; MacDougall et al. 2007; Shehab et al. 2008). Intent, however, does not always lead to actual disclosure, even within families that support truth-telling (Blyth and Ryll 2005), and the majority are still not disclosing (Freeman and Golombok 2012). The freedom of parents who choose not to inform and, thus, deceive their offspring about their conception potentially creates a psychologically and socially harmful environment that is ethically unacceptable (Landau 1998), as well as a level of dysfunction in the family (Paul and Berger 2007). While improvements are being made in the realm of disclosure, at the ethical and moral heart of the matter is that if children are deceived then "they are being wrongly treated" (Warnock 1987, 151).

There is an argument that if the children are deceived about their origins then there will be no harm caused to them. Cowden, however, argues that the concept of "no harm, no foul" (a term she uses to describe this) should not apply and that openness facilitates the respect that offspring deserve (Cowden 2012, 122). When donor-conceived people have been asked whether they believe they should be told the truth of their conception, the majority do feel this way (Jadva et al. 2009), suggesting that not only should openness be practiced as a matter of principle but also that it is how donor-conceived people wish to be treated.

The origin of a person is central to who they are. It is the story of their coming into being. If parents choose to deceive the child of his or her origins, I postulate that they are not entirely comfortable with the notion that the child is not biologically related to one or both of them and therefore they have not completely accepted the entirety of the child and everything the child represents. The child may be seen as a reminder of their infertility. This less-than-full acceptance fails the acceptingness test; moreover, perhaps a more simplistic analysis is that we commonly associate truthfulness and openness, rather than deception and lies, as virtuous.

Kinship Separation

All DC offspring, irrespective of their knowledge of their conception, are separated from their next of kin on their donor's side. For some who are aware of their conception, this loss has the potential to be traumatic. The National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC), which provides the framework for clinic accreditation, states that a donor-conceived person is entitled to know his or her genetic parent(s) and stipulates that all clinics must not use donors unless they have consented to the release of identifying information (NHMRC 2004). This stance was reaffirmed by the Australian Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee (SLCAC) inquiry into DC practices. The SLCAC recommended that there be nationally consistent legislation ensuring the right of a donor-conceived person to access not only identifying information on donors but also donor half-siblings (SLCAC 2011). Clearly, the importance of and reverence to biological kinship is being valued at the level of governance.

Additionally, the majority of offspring believe that they should know the identity of their donors (86 percent, Scheib, Riordan, and Rubin 2005; 87 percent, Mahlstedt, Labounty, and Kennedy 2010; 77 percent, Jadva et al. 2010) and also the identity of any halfsiblings (89 percent, Scheib, Riordan, and Rubin 2005; 78 percent, Jadva et al. 2010). The parity between the desire to know their progenitors and half-siblings exhibits the value that offspring put into all biological connections. Discussion regarding offspring's right to genealogy has typically focussed on the donor and only rarely has included consideration of the entire genetic family, which has been shown to be equally important to DC offspring. The search and desire for biological family is not borne out through poor sociological parent relationships (Mahlstedt, Labounty, and Kennedy 2010), thereby also highlighting the importance of genetic kinship to offspring.

If the importance of biological kinship is indeed profound and an intrinsic component of who we are as humans—as suggested by the NHMRC and SLCAC —then surely the deprivation of this kinship is a failure to accept the child and the biological kin that make up the child's "complete" family, the entirety of who that child is. However, I argue that this is not necessarily a failure on the parents' part but rather one that has been forced upon them to a certain degree. As a general rule in Australia, a child will not be able to access identifying information on a donor until the age of 18, provided that the child has been informed of the conception and chooses to seek out this information.

For offspring that may eventually know and meet their donor, the knowledge and interactions obtained may not completely erase their trauma. They may still suffer a lingering loss of not having shared a life together, of not having the intimate knowledge of each other that family members do, and of still feeling disconnected (Walker 2006). This deprivation of interaction with the donor(s) and associated kin (donor family) during a child's formative years has reduced the ability for that child to form relationships with them that would be analogous to those normally associated with the immediate family. It has in effect reduced the child's future options and fails the future-agent-focus test.

Complete acceptingness and future-agent-focus has failed to be upheld, but perhaps through no fault of the parent. Parents who wish to provide their children with knowledge of the donor family are being prevented from doing so through bureaucracy and, they, therefore may still retain this virtue. Unless the model of DC information exchange is altered to allow earlier identification, this harm cannot be appropriately assessed under the 3PVs criteria.

🙆 Springer

Loss of Identity

Loss of kinship can equate to a loss of heritage and is also associated with identity loss (Weigert and Hastings 1977). Adolescence is a critical time for a person in terms of identity formation: It is the transition to adulthood and is often highlighted with confusion (Erikson 1968). The absence of one or both biological links clouds this process by removing the mirror in which we see ourselves, our looks, our personality and behaviour that are evident in our progenitors and our kin. When approximately 41 percent of our behaviour is inherited (Malouff, Rooke, and Schutte 2008), this is a substantial mirror missing from these offspring's lives. The right to an identity is as much about not being deceived as it is about knowing the truth of one's origins (Freeman 1996).

Discovering and even meeting one's progenitor(s) after the age of 18 is potentially too late to avoid the damage associated with forcibly removing vital components of a person's identity. These factors contribute to genealogical or genetic bewilderment (Sants 1964), resulting in a person whose own identity and place in the world remains unclear to him or her, putting that person in a perpetual state of identity limbo. The genetic void created by lack of information about biological parentage is not in a person's best psychological interests (Cooper and Glazer 1994).

Not only do most offspring feel a strong need to know the identity of their donor(s) but, according to Mahlstedt, Labounty, and Kennedy (2010), 62 percent would also like to meet him and/or her at least once. Curiosity concerning donors appears to slightly outweigh the need for identification, with 96.6 percent of offspring studied by Scheib, Riordan, and Rubin (2005) desiring a picture of their donor and 89.7 percent wishing to know other non-identifying information such as vocation, marital status, and children. Since this study focused on teenage offspring, findings suggest that curiosity about donors is intrinsically a component of the identity-construction process during adolescence. It could be postulated that the discrepancy between figures of curiosity about donors and actual knowledge of their identities is the result of the imprinting onto and conditioning of many offspring under current and previous ideological climates as to having to feel grateful for their existence, to carry an existential debt (described by Rushbrooke 2004 and Rose 2009), not wanting to interfere with a donor's

🖉 Springer

life, and for fear of hurting the feelings of their raising parents (Lorbach 2003).

One assessment of the harm of identity loss is that it runs in parallel with the harm of kinship loss. The two harms are linked through the lack of knowledge and interaction with the child's donor family, providing the same outcome in the analysis against the 3PVs. An alternative approach is that if the parents let the child's identity develop freely rather than wilfully force an identity construct on the child (i.e., tell the child early about the DC), then they are being accepting of who the child chooses to become and therefore not restricting the future-agent, even though the identity and the paths the child may choose to take may be different if they had access to the donor family.

Late Discovery

A compounding aspect is late discovery, whereby offspring who find out in adulthood-through open disclosure or extreme circumstances such as arguments or after the death of a parent-have altered perceptions of identity and family, creating great distrust, confusion, feelings of deceit, and possibly anger between themselves and those who withheld the truth from them (McWhinnie 2000; Tumer and Coyle 2000). It has been reported that less damage may occur if the child is told of his or her conception at an early age (Hewitt 2002; Jadva et al. 2009), before the identity-construct window of adolescence occurs (Kirkman 2003). The emotional trauma associated with late discovery is similar to that occurring in the adoption community and may remain unresolved for several decades post-disclosure (Riley 2009).

It is clear that some offspring have difficulty assimilating this newfound information and dealing with the changed family and identity constructs that they had previously formed. A substantial argument is that if the donor-conceived person wasn't told of his or her conception then the harm would be avoided; however, this fails to satisfy Cowden (2012) and the offspring themselves. Yet dichotomously, disclosure has not only caused harm but reduced the neo-Aristotelian flourishing of the now adult. We can address this dilemma by returning to the remaining two of the 3PVs. As outlined in the deception of origins harm, by not disclosing for a significant portion of the child's life the parent has failed the acceptingness test even if this failure has been temporary. A similar temporary failure is the future-agent-focus as described in the kinship separation harm.

Incomplete Medical Histories

All offspring have incomplete medical histories in some form. Believing that a nonbiological parent is in fact one's progenitor is disadvantageous in any clinical setting and can result in poor diagnosis. Even when offspring are aware of their conception, an incomplete medical history through either having no access to a progenitor's medical history or access to one that is outdated also creates problems for any consulting physician. This lack of knowledge has serious implications for early diagnosis (Hastrup 1985; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 2004) as well as lifestyle choices for the offspring. Reports of how this can adversely affect a person's health prospects were highlighted in the VLRC inquiry, which showed that in 2011 there were three incidences of a donor or DC person unable to pass on medical information to those directly affected and, in one instance, a person was diagnosed with a terminal illness that possibly could have been screened and treated at an earlier stage if a health history had been available (VLRC 2012).

Theoretically and evidentially there is a strong case for the provision of medical information to DC individuals. This is also mirrored in data that show that the majority of those conceived through DC desire updated medical history of their donor(s) for their own physical health (Hewitt 2002). For those who are unable to obtain medical information, some are resorting to expensive and, in many instances, inconclusive genetic health analyses to provide some familial health history and enable lifestyle and other choices to be made (Adams and Lorbach 2012).

Some dispute that the previously mentioned harms are sufficient grounds for altering the current paradigm. For example, one argument is that nondisclosure will not lead to negative outcomes provided that the child never knows about his or her conception and is raised in a loving home. The nondisclosure effect postulation is difficult to determine empirically from studies of offspring unaware of their conception, due to the problem of unethical treatment of study participants who are unaware of why they are being studied. Additionally, in psychological and emotional well-being studies there can be a wide range of outcomes, thus raising doubt. It is difficult to envisage, however, that the deprivation of a medical health history can ever be viewed as justified in light of current understanding of how genetics can in fluence our physical well-being.³ Such deprivation fails the future-agent-focus test, as the child's ability to flourish and remain in a physically healthy state can be severely hampered without knowledge of a complete familial health history. Interestingly, while the majority of donors have for some time agreed to the release of medical records (Robinson et al. 1991; Mahlstedt and Probasco 1991), there is yet to be a system put into place to ensure that these records are updated and that vital information is disseminated to offspring and recipient parents.⁴ Thereby any possibility of maintaining virtuous future-agent-focus becomes compromised over time.

Physical Harms

Robertson (1983) describes conception as usually not being harmful in itself and therefore it could be argued

⁴ In general, a person's medical information is treated as private; however, as stated in the previous footnote, the *Privacy Act* 1988 (Cth) does allow for the disclosure of a person's medical information in certain situations, although the information disclosed is restricted to that which is vitally important. The release of medical information does not necessarily breach any agreements of anonymity if the information is de-identified, which is also specified as a recommendation of the NHMRC guidelines on the "Use and Disclosure of Genetic Information to a Patient's Genetic Relatives Under Section 95AA of the *Privacy Act 1988* (Cth)" (2009). As such, without identifying information the donor's private and family life are not intruded upon. The release of medical information in this instance could be restricted to that which is pertinent to the welfare of the off-spring such as those illnesses known to have a familial link.

🙆 Springer

³ The notion of access to a medical health history does not necessitate that family members have immediate access to a relative's medical records; rather, by virtue of their relationship and interactions with each other, they will in many instances be privy to information about a relative's health, especially when illnesses are particularly severe. For example, most immediate family members will be aware if their close relative has had a history of heart attacks, stroke, or even diabetes, among other major health problems. That said, in Australia, the Privacy Act 1988 (Cth) does allow for the disclosure of a person's private medical information to relatives if the life or health of those relatives is threatened by the lack of this information (Adams 2012). Without a mechanism whereby life-threatening information can be disclosed to donor offspring, the provisions of the Privacy Act cannot be implemented. Such concerns were highlighted in the Victorian Law Reform Committee's inquiry into donor conception (VLRC 2012), whereby case studies were presented before the committee as examples of how the deprivation of such information and the means to disseminate it has adversely affected individuals.

that DC should be a procreative freedom if it is not harmful. However, Robertson's argument was written during a period where our medical knowledge of conception was rather limited compared to now.

For example, preeclampsia (hypertension during pregnancy) is a leading cause of foetal and maternal morbidity and mortality (Backes et al. 2011). There is an increased risk of preeclampsia among in women who have become pregnant with the assistance of donated gametes or embryos (Smith et al. 1997; Salha et al. 1999). These studies show that there is an underlying immune response to becoming pregnant with an oocyte that is not one's own and to being impregnated with sperm that is not from one's partner. This is supported by additional evidence whereby further exposure to the same donor sperm reduces the risk of preeclampsia, as the immune system has become tolerant of the novel antigen (Kyrou et al. 2010).

Current DC practice involves the use of frozen gametes so that appropriate screening of donors for transmissible diseases and certain genetic conditions can be undertaken. The mere manipulation of sperm in the laboratory introduces DNA fragmentation (Toro et al. 2009), as do cryopreservation (Zribi et al. 2010) and the thawing process (Gosálvez et al. 2009). This sperm DNA fragmentation results in poorer embryo quality as well as poorer fertilisation and pregnancy rates (Simon et al. 2011). In some instances, sperm DNA damage can be repaired after fertilisation but it can also persist (Yamauchi, Riel, and Ward 2012), suggesting that these changes can be carried on into the resulting embryo or child. As cryopreservationinduced DNA damage is primarily mediated by oxidative stress (Thomson et al. 2009), and oxidative stress-induced damage is linked with childhood cancer and may make male offspring infertile themselves (Aitken and Krausz 2001), there is considerable cause for concern.

Large-scale DNA damage may result in either nonfertilisation or failure of the embryo to develop properly —therefore not being carried to term (Robinson et al. 2012). However, given that single base changes in DNA (single nucleotide polymorphisms) can result in increases in the incidence of outcomes such as autism spectrum disorders and schizophrenia (Kong et al. 2012), the effect that small-scale DNA changes can have on the resulting child should not be underestimated. The physical long-term health effects on people conceived

🙆 Springer

using donated gametes is somewhat unclear and further research needs to be conducted.

What is apparent is that Robertson's broad procreative freedom is too broad, because his assumption that conception usually causes no harm and that the risk is speculative is flawed, as the aforementioned potential physical harms occur during the conception processes associated with DC. While outcomes such as preeclampsia can be treated, the incidence of preeclampsia occurring in the next generation is also increased (Esplin et al. 2001), and the resultant child has an elevated risk of developing cardiovascular disease and diabetes in adulthood (Simmons 2009). The effects of conception can have far-reaching and longterm effects with what is now a widely accepted concept known as the foetal origins of adult disease (Barker 1990).

The potential physical harm outcome is analogous to the incomplete medical history harm and subsequently fails the future-agent-focus test.

Consanguineous Relationships

Australia precludes consanguineous relationships on moral and biological grounds and prohibits them by the Australian Marriage Act (Commonwealth of Australia 1961, s 23). The current ability of donor offspring to know who their siblings and half-siblings are is severely hampered. Not only must they have been informed of their conception status, they must also have access to the identity of their donor's biological children -born both "naturally" and via other donations. While current practice restricts the number of recipient families for one donor, for those conceived before restrictions were imposed there is concern about the possibility of a consanguine event, as records show that the number of donations for some donors exceeded several hundred (Donor Conception Support Group of Australia 2011). Thus, there is the very real potential for a donor offspring to have numerous siblings. A compounding factor for these children is that they are often born within a relatively short timeframe when compared to normal sibship construction, and birth generally occurs within geographical boundaries. Coupled with a sizable proportion of a person's behaviour and other attributes being inherited, there is a possibility that these offspring could meet through vocational interests. There has since been very little achieved, apart from a reduction in the number of families assisted, to prevent consanguinity

from occurring, even though this was recognised as a concern more than 30 years ago (Curie-Cohen, Luttrell, and Shapiro 1979).

Exacerbating the problem is the possibility of genetic sexual attraction (Gonyo 1987; Greenberg 1993), whereby kin who have been separated since birth or conception become attracted to each other due to shared similarities, which normally is quashed due to the Westermarck effect (Westermarck 1921) of cohabitation in early childhood. Removing cohabitation, as can occur in donor offspring, potentially also removes the kin recognition model of the persons involved and their aversion to consanguinity; this aversion is nonconscious and predicated by individuals' cohabitation and not their beliefs (Lieberman, Tooby, and Cosmides 2003). The onus is then forced on the offspring themselves to ask all potential partners of their conception status and to possibly test them genetically to ensure that they are not related, provided that they know of their mode of conception themselves. The emotional and financial burdens of ensuring non-consanguinity is already being carried by donor offspring but is not being addressed by states or clinics that hold records that could prevent such an event from occurring. Recently, the concern has been highlighted by federal and Victorian inquiries (SLCAC 2011; VLRC 2012).

Knowledge of kinship reduces the total number of possible relationships a person is able to have when consanguinity is entered into the equation, even though the reduction in number is insignificant. At first glance, this would appear to be counter to one component of the future-agent-focus test, which is concerned with not closing certain doors and keeping as many options as possible open. However, the other component of this parental virtue is to ensure that the child develops into a future moral agent with appropriate virtues, which would include being law-abiding citizens. Balancing these two outcomes would see the virtuous lawabiding agent component as having greater weight than would the removal of the small number of relationship options. Hence, the possibility to form a consanguineous relationship by not having knowledge of all next-ofkin fails the future-agent-focus test.

Reconceptualising the Paradigm

The outcomes outlined earlier are an analysis of possible (as not all children are equally affected) downstream effects of procreative freedoms, which should then be used as a framework for discussing how these potential effects might influence policy and paradigm reconceptualisation. As such, means of accommodating the welfare of the child for each of the potential harms in a pragmatic context will not be discussed, as these are outside the scope of this paper.

In addressing the question of whether adults have freedom of choice in DC reproduction, the current situation follows a Robertson procreative freedom, although it is somewhat constrained to fit within the refined legalised and practical freedom described earlier. However, if we apply the 3PVs, then it is apparent that the current paradigm fails to be ethically virtuous in a neo-Aristotelian way and that the freedom is in fact too free.

Concurrently, a parent's freedom of reproductive choice is also being restricted. Through the current DC practice bureaucracy, parents are being denied the procreative freedom, in the neo-Aristotelian virtue ethics sense described by McDougall, to be the virtuous parents that they may choose to be. This is based on the assumption that a virtuous parent would assess the potential harms that could adversely impact on their donorconceived child and make the appropriate decisions and subsequent actions to ameliorate or reduce those possibilities. Therefore, the paradigm should be altered so that parents have the ability to make choices such as providing information about the donor and access to donor families, if so desired, and in an manner that allows them the ability to fulfil the 3PVs without constraint (as described earlier) and thereby reclaim the autonomy of which they are being deprived.

Support for such a frame-shift also comes from the offspring themselves. Evidence from studies of adult offspring's perceptions shows that some are distressed by some DC procreative choices that their parents were able to make, as well as how the paradigm is regulated, and that they can be adversely affected physically, mentally, and emotionally (Turner and Coyle 2000; Lorbach 2003; McWhinnie 2006; Victorian Law Reform Commission 2007). Additionally, what was originally deemed appropriate to fit an adult's own agenda may not fit with the welfare of the child (McWhinnie 2001). While progress is slow and the welfare of the child is still not being placed as the primary concern, Australia has moved to an identifiable-only donor paradigm; elsewhere there is also an increase in the usage of identifiable donors

🐑 Springer

(Greenfeld 2008). This shows a donor conception culture that is in transition (Daniels 2007), reflecting the research findings of donor offspring experiences. Additionally, some offspring are resorting to lobbying for legislative change, paying for DNA tests, and forming social support groups to help each other deal with the effects of current and past procreative freedoms (Adams and Lorbach 2012).

There are no regulatory or legislative impositions on adults as to when or how they procreate using normal biological means, and provided that they meet eligibility criteria and are able to pay certain costs, there are no restrictions to their access to fertility treatment, either. I posit that reproductive choice constrained by child welfare interests does not significantly diminish this freedom. With appropriate reconceptualisation of the paradigm, virtuous parents could still have a family through DC and use appropriate parental decisions to help ameliorate some of the potential harms their children could face, although the possibility of avoiding the unknown physical harms is somewhat more problematic.

Social change, however, is creating a push for increased reproductive choice and freedoms. Increasing reproductive freedom in these instances is diametrically opposed to an improvement in the conceptualised welfare of the offspring. Somerville (2007) argues that children from reproductive technologies such as DC have been failed by the processes that create them, in that many of the possible consequences to the child have been neglected because children are desirable objects and a component of big business. This argument shows how freedom of procreation coupled with deep-rooted desires to procreate can be utilised for commercial gain while ignoring the actual "product" that they create.

When balancing the opposing rights of individuals or parties, ethically we should provide protection to the party that is most vulnerable. In donor conception this is the child, as recognised through legislation and regulation. In the issue of welfare, the child's rights must take precedence and override those of the adults (Gollancz 2001). While it may be argued that some children are naturally born into scenarios where they may be equally disadvantaged, this does not automatically provide ethical approval of harms or the justification of children being a means to an end in a state-sanctioned manner (Laing and Oderberg 2005). Chisholm (2012) describes this means-to-an-end argument as being in conflict with the Kantian principle—the principle of

🖉 Springer

humanity—in which people should always be treated as ends in themselves. Privacy concerns and other agendas of the adults involved should be outweighed by the possible negative consequences of withholding such information, which also violates the offspring's autonomy (McGee, Brakman, and Gurmankin 2001). Such a moral countenance supports reconceptualisation of the donor conception paradigm.

While some legislative efforts have been enacted to cater for the welfare of offspring and their right to a genetic heritage and knowledge of their progenitors, these efforts have been suppressed to cater for the desires of the infertile (van den Akker 2006). Public funding of fertility treatments imposes a greater level of responsibility than would otherwise occur due to the community investment and the intentionality of the process; thereby, the principle of duty of care and the welfare of the child should indeed restrict freedom of choice in DC reproduction.

It could be argued that, no matter how much the paradigm was reconceptualised toward a child-centric model, there will always be some children who will be unhappy or harmed by their method of conception and that therefore the whole practice of DC should be banned and this procreative freedom/choice be prohibited. Such arguments are counterproductive, as DC has been in practice for a long time, has been accepted by a large portion of Australian society, is entrenched as a common fertility treatment, and is enshrined in legislation and regulation as an acceptable procreative freedom. However, due to the child welfare paramountcy principle, these freedoms do not have to follow the broad Robertson definition with an "anything goes" approach, but rather there is an intrinsic legal obligation of the states to ensure that an appropriate paradigm is implemented that acknowledges this freedom but constrains it, not only in the interests of child welfare but also in the interests of the parents to allow them to be as virtuous as possible. As such, a child-centric model has the potential to improve the outcomes for not only the child but also the parent.

Conclusion

Acknowledging the harm and consequences that may have occurred and may continue to occur as a direct result of the implementation of previous and current models of DC is the first step toward addressing the
question of whether adults should have unmitigated freedom of procreation using DC. Shifting the focus of these models to a child-centric paradigm will enable society to ameliorate some of the potential harms outlined. The child welfare paramountcy principle should be adopted by all jurisdictions rather than just a few, and reproductive freedoms utilising DC must not be absolute but restrained to cater for this welfare as an intrinsic applied principle. The purpose of this discussion is not to propose a specific model that will meet the needs of the Donated Generation in an ethical and moralistic manner but, rather, to provide a framework of fields that require investigation and critical debate in the formation of a child-enabling model incorporating the freedoms deprived of these people. It is shown that the 3 Parental Virtues can possibly be used as a means for conducting this analysis and aid reconceptualisation based on child welfare paramountcy in a neo-Aristotelian manner.

Competing Interests The author is an advocate of and lobbies for the equitable treatment of donor-conceived individuals.

References

- Adams, D.H. 2012. Gamete donor medical records: Whose information is it? Medical Journal of Australia 197(10): 543.
- Adams, D., and C. Lorbach. 2012. Accessing donor conception information in Australia: A call for retrospective access. *Journal of Law and Medicine* 19(4): 707–721.
- Aitken, R.J., and C. Krausz. 2001. Oxidative stress, DNA damage and the Y chromosome. *Reproduction* 122(4): 497–506.
- Annas, G.J. 1981. Fathers anonymous: Beyond the best interests of the sperm donor. *Child Welfare* 60(3): 161–174.
- Backes, C.H., K. Markham, P. Moorehead, L. Cordero, C.A. Nankervis, and P.J. Giannone. 2011. Maternal preeclampsia and neonatal outcomes. *Journal of Pregnancy* 2011: 214–365.
- Barker, D.J. 1990. The fetal and infant origins of adult disease. British Medical Journal 301(6761): 1111. Plat. E. and J. Bull. 2005. Why wouldn't you talk Talling
- Blyth, E., and I. Ryll. 2005. Why wouldn't you tell? Telling donor-conceived children about their conception. *Health Ethics Today* 15(1): 4.
- Brandon, J., and J. Warner. 1977. AID and adoption: Some comparisons. British Journal of Social Work 7(3): 335–341.
- Brewaeys, A., S. Golombok, N. Naaktgeboren, J.K. de Bruyn, and E.V. van Hall. 1997. Donor insemination: Dutch parents' opinions about confidentiality and donor anonymity and the emotional adjustment of their children. *Human Reproduction* 12(7): 1591–1597.
- Broderick, P., and I. Walker. 2001. Donor gametes and embryos: Who wants to know what about whom, and why? *Politics* and the Life Sciences 20(1): 29–42.

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). 2004. Awareness of family health history as a risk factor for disease—United States. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 53(44): 1044–1047.
- Chisholm, R. 2012. Information rights and donor conception: Lessons from adoption? *Journal of Law and Medicine* 19(4): 722–741.
- Commonwealth of Australia. 1961. Federal marriage Act s23B. Commonwealth of Australia. 1988. Privacy Act. Sch 3.2.1.e.
- Cooper, S.L., and E.S. Glazer. 1994. Beyond infertility: The new paths to parenthood. Lanham: Lexington Books.
- Cowden, M. 2012. "No harm, no foul": A child's right to know their genetic parents. *International Journal of Law, Policy* and the Family 26(1): 102–126.
- Curie-Cohen, M., L. Luttrell, and S. Shapiro. 1979. Current practice of artificial insemination by donor in the United States. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 300(11): 585–590.
- Daniels, K.R. 2004. Building a family with the assistance of donor insemination. Palmerston North: Dunmore Press Ltd.
- Daniels, K.R. 2007. Donor gametes: Anonymous or identified? Best Practice & Research. Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology 21(1): 113–128.
- Daniels, K., W. Gillett, and V. Grace. 2009. Parental information sharing with donor insemination conceived offspring: A follow-up study. *Human Reproduction* 24(5): 1099–1105.
- Donor Conception Support Group. 2011. Submission 122. Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, 2011. Donor conception practices in Australia (Senate Report).
- Durna, E.M., J. Bebe, S.J. Steigrad, L.R. Leader, and D.G. Garrett. 1997. Donor insemination: Attitudes of parents towards disclosure. *Medical Journal of Australia* 167(5): 256–259.
- Erikson, E. 1968. Identity: Youth in crisis. New York: W.W. Norton.
- Esplin, M.S., M.B. Fausett, A. Fraser, R. Kerber, G. Mineau, J. Carrillo, and M.W. Varner. 2001. Paternal and maternal components of the predisposition to preeclampsia. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 344(12): 867–872.
- Freeman, M. 1996. The new birth right? Identity and the child of the reproduction revolution. *International Journal of Children's Rights* 4: 273–297.
- Freeman, T., and S. Golombok. 2012. Donor insemination: A follow-up study of disclosure decisions, family relationships and child adjustment at adolescence. *Reproductive Biomedicine Online* 25(2): 193–203.
- Frith, L. 2001. Beneath the rhetoric: The role of rights in the practice of non-anonymous gamete donation. *Bioethics* 15(5-6): 473–484.
- Godman, K.M., K. Sanders, M. Rosenberg, and P. Burton. 2006. Potential sperm donors', recipients' and their partners' opinions towards the release of identifying information in Western Australia. *Human Reproduction* 21(11): 3022–3026.
- Gollancz, D. 2001. Donor insemination: A question of rights. Human Fertility (Cambridge) 4(3): 164–167.
- Golombok, S., F. MacCallum, E. Goodman, and M. Rutter. 2002. Families with children conceived by donor insemination: A follow-up at age twelve. *Child Development* 73(3): 952–968.
- Gonyo, B. 1987. Genetic sexual attraction. American Adoption Congress Newsletter 4(2): 1.
- Gosálvez, J., E. Cortés-Gutierez, C. López-Fernández, J.L. Fernández, P. Caballero, and R. Nuñez. 2009. Sperm

🐑 Springer

deoxyribonucleic acid fragmentation dynamics in fertile donors. Fertility and Sterility 92(1): 170–173.

- Greenberg, M. 1993. Post adoption reunion—are we entering uncharted territory? Adoption and Fostering 17(4): 5–17.
- Greenfeld, D.A. 2008. The impact of disclosure on donor gamete participants: Donors, intended parents and offspring. Current
- Opinion in Obstetrics and Gynecology 20(3): 265–268.
 Gregoire, A.T., and R.C. Mayer. 1965. The impregnators.
 Fertility and Sterility 16(1): 130–134.
- Hastrup, J.L. 1985. Inaccuracy of family health information: Implications for prevention. *Health Psychology* 4(4): 389–397.
- Hewitt, G. 2002. Missing links: Identity issues of donor-conceived people. Journal of Fertility Courselling 9(3): 14–20.
- Jadva, V., T. Freeman, W. Kramer, and S. Golombok. 2009. The experiences of adolescents and adults conceived by sperm donation: Comparisons by age of disclosure and family type. *Human Reproduction* 24(8): 1909–1919.
- Jadva, V., T. Freeman, W. Kramer, and S. Golombok. 2010. Experiences of offspring searching for and contacting their donor siblings and donor. *Reproductive Biomedicine Online* 20(4): 523–532.
- Johnson, L., and H. Kane. 2007. Regulation of donor conception and the "time to tell" campaign. *Journal of Law and Medicine* 15(1): 117–127.
- Kirkman, M. 2003. Parents' contributions to the narrative identity of offspring of donor-assisted conception. Social Science and Medicine 57(11): 2229–2242.
- Klock, S.C., M.C. Jacob, and D. Maier. 1994. A prospective study of donor insemination recipients: Secrecy, privacy, and disclosure. *Fertility and Sterility* 62(3): 477–484.
- Kong, A., M.L. Frigge, G. Masson, et al. 2012. Rate of de novo mutations and the importance of father's age to disease risk. *Nature* 488(7412): 471–475.
- Kyrou, D., E.M. Kolibianakis, P. Devroey, and H.M. Fatemi. 2010. Is the use of donor sperm associated with a higher incidence of preeclampsia in women who achieve pregnancy after intrauterine insemination? *Fertility and Sterility* 93(4): 1124–1127.
- Laing, J.A., and D.S. Oderberg. 2005. Artificial reproduction, the "welfare principle", and the common good. *Medical Law Review* 13(3): 328–356.
- Landau, R. 1998. Secrecy, anonymity, and deception in donor insemination: A genetic, psycho-social and ethical critique. Social Work in Health Care 28(1): 75–89.
- Leeton, J., and J. Backwell. 1982. A preliminary psychosocial follow-up of parents and their children conceived by artificial insemination by donor (AID). *Clinical Reproduction* and Fertility 1(4): 307–310.
- Lieberman, D., J. Tooby, and L. Cosmides. 2003. Does morality have a biological basis? An empirical test of the factors governing moral sentiments relating to incest. *Proceedings Biological Sciences* 270(1517): 819–826.
- Lorbach, C. 2003. Experiences of donor conception: Parents, offspring, and donors throughout the years. London: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Lutjen, P., A. Trounson, J. Leeton, J. Findlay, C. Wood, and P. Renou. 1984. The establishment and maintenance of pregnancy using in vitro fertilization and embryo donation in a patient with primary ovarian failure. *Nature* 307(5947): 174–175.
- Lycett, E., K. Daniels, R. Curson, and S. Golombok. 2005. School-aged children of donor insemination: A study of

Springer

parents' disclosure patterns. Human Reproduction 20(3): 810-819.

- MacDougall, K., G. Becker, J.E. Scheib, and R.D. Nachtigall. 2007. Strategies for disclosure: How parents approach telling their children that they were conceived with donor gametes. *Fertility and Sterility* 87(3): 524–533.
- Mahlstedt, P.P., and K.A. Probasco. 1991. Sperm donors: Their attitudes toward providing medical and psychosocial information for recipient couples and donor offspring. *Fertility* and Sterility 56(4): 747–753.
- Mahlstedt, P.P., K. Labounty, and W.T. Kennedy. 2010. The views of adult offspring of sperm donation: Essential feedback for the development of ethical guidelines within the practice of assisted reproductive technology in the United States. *Fertility and Sterility* 93(7): 2236–2246.
- Malouff, J.M., S.E. Rooke, and N.S. Schutte. 2008. The heritability of human behaviour: Results of aggregating metaanalyses. *Current Psychology* 27(3): 153–161.
- McDougall, R. 2007. Parental virtue: A new way of thinking about the morality of reproductive actions. *Bioethics* 21(4): 181–190.
- McGee, G., S.V. Brakman, and A.D. Gurmankin. 2001. Gamete donation and anonymity: Disclosure to children conceived with donor gametes should not be optional. *Human Reproduction* 16(10): 2033–2036.
- McWhinnie, A. 2000. Families from assisted conception: Ethical and psychological issues. *Human Fertility (Cambridge)* 3(1): 13–19.
- McWhinnie, A. 2001. Gamete donation and anonymity: Should offspring from donated gametes continue to be denied knowledge of their origins and antecedents? *Human Reproduction* 16(5): 807–817.
- McWhinnie, A. 2006. Who am I? Experiences of donor conception. Warwickshire: Idreos Educational Trust.
- Milson, I., and P. Bergman. 1982. A study of parental attitudes after donor insemination (AID). Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 61 (2): 125–128.
- Murray, C., and S. Golombok. 2003. To tell or not to tell: The decision-making process of egg-donation parents. *Human Fertility (Cambridge)* 6(2): 89–95.
- National Health and Medical Research Council. 2004. Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive technology in clinical practice and research. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia.
- National Health and Medical Research Council. 2009. Use and disclosure of genetic information to a patient's genetic relatives under Section 95AA of the Privacy Act 1988 (Cth): Guidelines for health practitioners in the private sector. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia.
- New South Wales. 2007. Assisted reproductive technology act.
- Paul, M.S., and R. Berger. 2007. Topic avoidance and family functioning in families conceived with donor insemination. *Human Reproduction* 22(9): 2566–2571.
- Riley, H. 2009. Listening to late discovery adoption and donor offspring stories: Adoption, ethics and implications for contemporary donor insemination practices. In Other people's children: Adoption in Australia, ed. C. Spark and D. Cuthbert, 145–160. Melbourne: Australian Scholarly Publishing.
- Robertson, J.A. 1983. Procreative liberty and the control of conception, pregnancy, and childbirth. *Virginia Law Review* 69(3): 405–464.

- Robinson, J.N., R.G. Forman, A.M. Clark, D.M. Egan, M.G. Chapman, and D.H. Barlow. 1991. Attitudes of donors and recipients to gamete donation. *Human Reproduction* 6(2): 307–309.
- Robinson, L., I.D. Gallos, S.J. Conner, et al. 2012. The effect of sperm DNA fragmentation on miscarriage rates: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Human Reproduction* 27(10): 2908–2917.
- Rose, J. 2009. A critical analysis of sperm donation practices: The personal and social effects of disrupting the unity of biological and social relatedness for the offspring. Brisbane: Queensland University of Technology.
- Rowland, R. 1985. The social and psychological consequences of secrecy in artificial insemination by donor (AID) programmes. Social Science & Medicine 21(4): 391–396.
- Rumball, A., and V. Adair. 1999. Telling the story: Parents' scripts for donor offspring. *Human Reproduction* 14(5): 1392–1399.
- Rushbrooke, R. 2004. Donor insemination: The secret experiment. Bulletin of Medical Ethics 196: 13–22.
- Salha, O., V. Sharma, T. Dada, et al. 1999. The influence of donated gametes on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. *Human Reproduction* 14(9): 2268–2273.
- Sants, H.J. 1964. Genealogical bewilderment in children with substitute parents. *The British Journal of Medical Psychology* 37: 133–141.
- Scheib, J.E., M. Riordan, and S. Rubin. 2005. Adolescents with open identity sperm donors: Reports from 12–17 year olds. *Human Reproduction* 20(1): 239–252.
- Schneller, E.A. 2005. The rights of donor inseminated children to know their genetic origins in Australia. Australian Journal of Family Law 19(3): 222–244.
- Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee, 2011. Donor conception practices in Australia. Can berra: Commo nwealth of Australia.
- Shehab, D., J. Duff, L.A. Pasch, K. MacDougall, J.E. Scheib, and R.D. Nachtigall. 2008. How parents whose children have been conceived with donor gametes make their disclosure decision: Contexts, influences, and couple dynamics. *Fertility and Sterility* 89(1): 179–187.
- Simmons, R.A. 2009. Developmental origins of adult disease. Pediatric Clinics of North America 56(3): 449–466.
- Simon, L., J. Castillo, R. Oliva, and S.E. Lewis. 2011. Relationships between human sperm protamines, DNA damage and assisted reproduction outcomes. *Reproductive Biomedicine Online* 23(6): 724–734.
- Smith, G.N., M. Walker, J.L. Tessier, and K.G. Millar. 1997. Increased incidence of preeclampsia in women conceiving by intrauterine insemination with donor versus partner sperm for treatment of primary infertility. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 177(2): 455–458.
- Somerville, M. 2007. Children's human rights and unlinking childparent biological bonds with adoption, same-sex marriage and

new reproductive technologies. Journal of Family Studies 13(2): 179–201.

- South Australia, 1988. Reproductive technologies (Clinical Practices) Act.
- Thomson, L.K., S.D. Fleming, R.J. Aitken, G.N. De Iuliis, J.A. Zieschang, and A.M. Clark. 2009. Cryopreservationinduced human sperm DNA damage is predominantly mediated by oxidative stress rather than apoptosis. *Human Reproduction* 24(9): 2061–2070.
- Toro, E., S. Femández, A. Colomar, A. Casanovas, J.G. Alvarez, M. López-Teijón, and E. Velilla. 2009. Processing of semen can result in increased sperm DNA fragmentation. *Fertility* and Sterility 92(6): 2109–2112.
- Trounson, A., J. Leeton, M. Besanko, C. Wood, and A. Conti. 1983. Pregnancy established in an infertile patient after transfer of a donated embryo fertilised in vitro. *British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Ed.)* 286(6368): 835–838.
- Turner, A.J., and A. Coyle. 2000. What does it mean to be a donor offspring? The identity experiences of adults conceived by donor insemination and the implications for counselling and therapy. *Human Reproduction* 15(9): 2041–2051.
- van den Akker, O. 2006. A review of family donor constructs: Current research and future directions. *Human Reproduction* Update 12(2): 91–101.
- Vetri, D. 1988. Reproductive technologies and United States law. International and Comparative Law Quarterly 37(3): 505–534.
- Victoria. 1995. Infertility treatment act.
- Victorian Law Reform Commission. 2007. Assisted reproductive technology and adoption: Final report. Victoria: Victorian Law Reform Commission.
- Victorian Law Reform Committee. 2012. Inquiry into access by donor conceived people to information about the donors. Victoria: Victorian Government Printer.
- Walker, M. 2006. Misconception. Australian rationalist, no. 75/ 76: 23–27.
- Warnock, M. 1987. The good of the child. *Bioethics* 1(2): 141–155.
 Weigert, A.J., and R. Hastings. 1977. Identity loss, family, and social change. *The American Journal of Sociology* 82(6): 1171–1185.
- Westermarck, E.A. 1921. The history of human marriage. London: Macmillan.
- Western Australia. 1991. Human reproductive technology act.
- Yamauchi, Y., J.M. Riel, and M.A. Ward. 2012. Paternal DNA damage resulting from various sperm treatments persists after fertilization and is similar before and after DNA replication. *Journal of Andrology* 33(2): 229–238.
- Zribi, N., N. Feki Chakroun, H. El Euch, J. Gargouri, A. Bahloul, and L. Ammar Keskes. 2010. Effects of cryopreservation on human sperm deoxyribonucleic acid integrity. *Fertility and Sterility* 93(1): 159–166.

🙆 Springer

REFERENCES

1. Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of neonatal health outcomes from oocyte donation. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016;7(3):257-72.

2. Adams D, Fernandez R, Moore V, Willson K, Rumbold A, de Lacey S, et al. Sperm donation perinatal outcomes in an Australian population cohort. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2017;43(12):1830-9.

3. Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. A meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(1):44-55.

4. Adams DH, Clark RA, Davies MJ, de Lacey S. Update on: a meta-analysis of sperm donation offspring health outcomes - 2018 update. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2018;9(5):561-2.

5. Adams DH, Gerace A, Davies MJ, De Lacey S. Self-reported physical health status of donor sperm conceived adults. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2020:Online ahead of print.

6. Aghajanova L, Hoffman J, Mok-Lin E, Herndon CN. Obstetrics and Gynecology Residency and Fertility Needs. Reprod Sci. 2017;24(3):428-34.

7. HealthDirect. Infertility. Department of Health, Australian Government; 2018. (Accessed July 20, 2020. Available from: https://www.healthdirect.gov.au/infertility.)

8. Pennings G. Disclosure of donor conception, age of disclosure and the well-being of donor offspring. Hum Reprod. 2017;32(5):969-73.

9. Zweifel JE. Donor conception from the viewpoint of the child: positives, negatives, and promoting the welfare of the child. Fertil Steril. 2015;104(3):513-9.

10. Feast J. Using and not losing the messages from the adoption experience for donorassisted conception. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2003;6(1):41-5.

11. Crawshaw M, Adams D, Allan S, Blyth E, Bourne K, Brugge C, et al. Disclosure and donor-conceived children. Hum Reprod. 2017;32(7):1535-6.

12. Allan S. Psycho-social, ethical and legal arguments for and against the retrospective release of information about donors to donor-conceived individuals in Australia. J Law Med. 2011;19(2):354-76.

13. Shenfield F, Steele SJ. What are the effects of anonymity and secrecy on the welfare of the child in gamete donation? Hum Reprod. 1997;12(2):392-5.

14. Blyth E. To be or not to be? A critical appraisal of the welfare of children conceived through new reproductive technologies. Int J Child Rights. 2008;16(4):505-22.

15. Golombok S. New families, old values: considerations regarding the welfare of the child. Hum Reprod. 1998;13(9):2342-7.

16. Annas GJ. Fathers anonymous: beyond the best interests of the sperm donor. Child Welfare. 1981;60(3):161-74.

17. Landau R. Secrecy, anonymity, and deception in donor insemination: a genetic, psychosocial and ethical critique. Soc Work Health Care. 1998;28(1):75-89.

18. Brandon J, Warner J. AID and adoption: Some comparisons. Br J Soc Work. 1977;7(3):335-41.

19. Rowland R. The social and psychological consequences of secrecy in artificial insemination by donor (AID) programmes. Soc Sci Med. 1985;21(4):391-6.

20. Novaes SB. The medical management of donor insemination. In: Daniels K, Haimes E, editors. Donor insemination: international social science perspectives. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 1998. p. 105-30.

21. Allan S. Donor conception, secrecy and the search for information. J Law Med. 2012;19(4):631-50.

22. Ombelet W, Van Robays J. Artificial insemination history: hurdles and milestones. Facts Views Vis Obgyn. 2015;7(2):137-43.

23. Hard DA. Artificial impregnation. The Medical World. 1909;April:163-4.

24. Gregoire A, Mayer RC. The impregnators. Fertil Steril. 1965;16(1):130-4.

25. Kelly F, Dempsey D, Authority RT. The History of Donor Conception Records in Victoria. A report prepared for the Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority VARTA, Melbourne. 2018.

26. Bustillo M, Buster JE, Cohen SW, Hamilton F, Thorneycroft IH, Simon JA, et al. Delivery of a healthy infant following nonsurgical ovum transfer. JAMA. 1984;251(7):889.

27. Lutjen P, Trounson A, Leeton J, Findlay J, Wood C, Renou P. The establishment and maintenance of pregnancy using in vitro fertilization and embryo donation in a patient with primary ovarian failure. Nature. 1984;307(5947):174-5.

28. Cox LW. The development of infertility treatment in Australia. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 1991;31(3):254-9.

29. Unknown. Childlessness in SA, Use of Artificial Insemination. The Advertiser. 1946 July 25, 1946.

30. Frith L, Blyth E, Crawshaw M, van den Akker O. Secrets and disclosure in donor conception. Sociol Health Illn. 2018;40(1):188-203.

31. Adams D, Lorbach C. Accessing donor conception information in Australia: a call for retrospective access. J Law Med. 2012;19(4):707-21.

32. Daniels K. Donor gametes: anonymous or identified? Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 2007;21(1):113-28.

33. Gerkowicz SA, Crawford SB, Hipp HS, Boulet SL, Kissin DM, Kawwass JF. Assisted reproductive technology with donor sperm: national trends and perinatal outcomes. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2018;218(4):421.e1-.e10.

34. Newman J, Fitzgerald O, Paul RC, Chambers GM. Assisted reproductive technology in Australia and New Zealand 2017. Australia: National Perinatal Epidemiology and Statistics Unit (NPESU); 2019.

35. VARTA. Annual Report. Australia: Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority 2018.

36. VARTA. Annual Report. Australia: Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority 2017.

37. SLCARC. Donor conception practices in Australia. Australia: Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, Commonwealth of Australia; 2011.

38. Hart R, Norman RJ. The longer-term health outcomes for children born as a result of IVF treatment: Part I--General health outcomes. Hum Reprod Update. 2013;19(3):232-43.

39. Pontesilli M, Painter RC, Grooten IJ, van der Post JA, Mol BW, Vrijkotte TG, et al. Subfertility and assisted reproduction techniques are associated with poorer cardiometabolic profiles in childhood. Reprod Biomed Online. 2015;30(3):258-67.

40. Olson CK, Keppler-Noreuil KM, Romitti PA, Budelier WT, Ryan G, Sparks AE, et al. In vitro fertilization is associated with an increase in major birth defects. Fertil Steril. 2005;84(5):1308-15.

41. Qin J, Sheng X, Wu D, Gao S, You Y, Yang T, et al. Adverse Obstetric Outcomes Associated With In Vitro Fertilization in Singleton Pregnancies. Reprod Sci. 2017;24(4):595-608.

42. Wen J, Jiang J, Ding C, Dai J, Liu Y, Xia Y, et al. Birth defects in children conceived by in vitro fertilization and intracytoplasmic sperm injection: a meta-analysis. Fertil Steril. 2012;97(6):1331-7.e1-4.

43. Hansen M, Kurinczuk JJ, Bower C, Webb S. The risk of major birth defects after intracytoplasmic sperm injection and in vitro fertilization. N Engl J Med. 2002;346(10):725-30.

44. Zhu J, Zhu Q, Wang Y, Wang B, Lyu Q, Kuang Y. Comparative study on risk for birth defects among infants after in vitro fertilization and intracytoplasmic sperm injection. Syst Biol Reprod Med. 2019;65(1):54-60.

45. Marino JL, Moore VM, Willson KJ, Rumbold A, Whitrow MJ, Giles LC, et al. Perinatal outcomes by mode of assisted conception and sub-fertility in an Australian data linkage cohort. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e80398.

46. Davies MJ, Rumbold AR, Moore VM. Assisted reproductive technologies: a hierarchy of risks for conception, pregnancy outcomes and treatment decisions. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(4):443-7.

47. Berntsen S, Soderstrom-Anttila V, Wennerholm UB, Laivuori H, Loft A, Oldereid NB, et al. The health of children conceived by ART: 'the chicken or the egg?'. Hum Reprod Update. 2019;25(2):137-58.

48. Whitelaw N, Bhattacharya S, Hoad G, Horgan GW, Hamilton M, Haggarty P. Epigenetic status in the offspring of spontaneous and assisted conception. Hum Reprod. 2014;29(7):1452-8.

49. Kochanski A, Merritt TA, Gadzinowski J, Jopek A. The impact of assisted reproductive technologies on the genome and epigenome of the newborn. J Neonatal Perinatal Med. 2013;6(2):101-8.

50. Song S, Ghosh J, Mainigi M, Turan N, Weinerman R, Truongcao M, et al. DNA methylation differences between in vitro- and in vivo-conceived children are associated with ART procedures rather than infertility. Clin Epigenetics. 2015;7:41.

51. Hansen M, Kurinczuk JJ, Milne E, de Klerk N, Bower C. Assisted reproductive technology and birth defects: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod Update. 2013;19(4):330-53.

52. Pinborg A, Wennerholm UB, Romundstad LB, Loft A, Aittomaki K, Soderstrom-Anttila V, et al. Why do singletons conceived after assisted reproduction technology have adverse perinatal outcome? Systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod Update. 2013;19(2):87-104.

53. Talaulikar VS, Arulkumaran S. Reproductive outcomes after assisted conception. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2012;67(9):566-83.

54. McDonald SD, Han Z, Mulla S, Murphy KE, Beyene J, Ohlsson A. Preterm birth and low birth weight among in vitro fertilization singletons: a systematic review and meta-analyses. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2009;146(2):138-48.

55. Helmerhorst FM, Perquin DA, Donker D, Keirse MJ. Perinatal outcome of singletons and twins after assisted conception: a systematic review of controlled studies. BMJ. 2004;328(7434):261.

56. Okun N, Sierra S. Pregnancy outcomes after assisted human reproduction. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2014;36(1):64-83.

57. Chen M, Heilbronn LK. The health outcomes of human offspring conceived by assisted reproductive technologies (ART). J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(4):388-402.

58. Sullivan-Pyke CS, Senapati S, Mainigi MA, Barnhart KT. In Vitro fertilization and adverse obstetric and perinatal outcomes. Semin Perinatol. 2017;41(6):345-53.

59. Lei LL, Lan YL, Wang SY, Feng W, Zhai ZJ. Perinatal complications and live-birth outcomes following assisted reproductive technology: a retrospective cohort study. Chin Med J (Engl). 2019;132(20):2408-16.

60. Class QA, Rickert ME, Lichtenstein P, D'Onofrio BM. Birth weight, physical morbidity, and mortality: a population-based sibling-comparison study. Am J Epidemiol. 2014;179(5):550-8.

61. Calkins K, Devaskar SU. Fetal origins of adult disease. Curr Probl Pediatr Adolesc Health Care. 2011;41(6):158-76.

62. Barker DJ. The fetal and infant origins of adult disease. BMJ. 1990;301(6761):1111.

63. Suzuki K. The developing world of DOHaD. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2018;9(3):266-9.

64. Chehade H, Simeoni U, Guignard JP, Boubred F. Preterm Birth: Long Term Cardiovascular and Renal Consequences. Curr Pediatr Rev. 2018;14(4):219-26.

65. Hales CN, Barker DJ. Type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus: the thrifty phenotype hypothesis. Diabetologia. 1992;35(7):595-601.

66. Barker DJ. The fetal origins of adult hypertension. J Hypertens Suppl. 1992;10(7):S39-44.

67. Barker DJ, Osmond C. Infant mortality, childhood nutrition, and ischaemic heart disease in England and Wales. Lancet. 1986;1(8489):1077-81.

68. Barker DJ, Winter PD, Osmond C, Margetts B, Simmonds SJ. Weight in infancy and death from ischaemic heart disease. Lancet. 1989;2(8663):577-80.

69. Barker DJ, Gluckman PD, Godfrey KM, Harding JE, Owens JA, Robinson JS. Fetal nutrition and cardiovascular disease in adult life. Lancet. 1993;341(8850):938-41.

70. Bhatia BD, Agarwal KN, Jain NP, Bhargava V. Growth pattern of intrauterine growth retarded (IUGR) babies in first nine months of life. Acta Paediatr Scand. 1984;73(2):189-96.

71. Stanley OH, Speidel BD. "Catch-up" following severe intrauterine retardation of head growth. J Perinat Med. 1985;13(5):253-5.

72. Tenovuo A, Kero P, Piekkala P, Korvenranta H, Sillanpaa M, Erkkola R. Growth of 519 small for gestational age infants during the first two years of life. Acta Paediatr Scand. 1987;76(4):636-46.

73. Albertsson-Wikland K, Wennergren G, Wennergren M, Vilbergsson G, Rosberg S. Longitudinal follow-up of growth in children born small for gestational age. Acta Paediatr. 1993;82(5):438-43.

74. Karlberg J, Albertsson-Wikland K. Growth in full-term small-for-gestational-age infants: from birth to final height. Pediatr Res. 1995;38(5):733-9.

75. Yau KI, Chang MH. Growth and body composition of preterm, small-for-gestational-age infants at a postmenstrual age of 37-40 weeks. Early Hum Dev. 1993;33(2):117-31.

76. Hediger ML, Overpeck MD, Kuczmarski RJ, McGlynn A, Maurer KR, Davis WW. Muscularity and fatness of infants and young children born small- or large-for-gestational-age. Pediatrics. 1998;102(5):E60.

77. Ong KK, Ahmed ML, Emmett PM, Preece MA, Dunger DB. Association between postnatal catch-up growth and obesity in childhood: prospective cohort study. BMJ. 2000;320(7240):967-71.

78. Khandelwal P, Jain V, Gupta AK, Kalaivani M, Paul VK. Association of early postnatal growth trajectory with body composition in term low birth weight infants. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2014;5(3):189-96.

79. Stout SA, Espel EV, Sandman CA, Glynn LM, Davis EP. Fetal programming of children's obesity risk. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2015;53:29-39.

80. Okada T, Takahashi S, Nagano N, Yoshikawa K, Usukura Y, Hosono S. Early postnatal alteration of body composition in preterm and small-for-gestational-age infants: implications of catch-up fat. Pediatr Res. 2015;77(1-2):136-42.

81. Stroescu R, Micle I, Marginean O, Bizerea T, Marazan M, Puiu M, et al. Is small for gestational age status associated with an increased risk of atherogenesis? Maedica (Buchar). 2013;8(4):315-20.

82. Luo ZC, Xiao L, Nuyt AM. Mechanisms of developmental programming of the metabolic syndrome and related disorders. World J Diabetes. 2010;1(3):89-98.

83. Harville EW, Srinivasan S, Chen W, Berenson GS. Is the metabolic syndrome a "small baby" syndrome?: the bogalusa heart study. Metab Syndr Relat Disord. 2012;10(6):413-21.
84. Nobili V, Alisi A, Panera N, Agostoni C. Low birth weight and catch-up-growth

associated with metabolic syndrome: a ten year systematic review. Pediatr Endocrinol Rev. 2008;6(2):241-7.

85. Priante E, Verlato G, Giordano G, Stocchero M, Visentin S, Mardegan V, et al. Intrauterine Growth Restriction: New Insight from the Metabolomic Approach. Metabolites. 2019;9(11):267. 86. Mericq V, Iniguez G, Bazaes R, Bouwman C, Avila A, Salazar T, et al. Differences in body composition and energy expenditure in prepubertal children born term or preterm appropriate or small for gestational age. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2009;22(11):1041-50.

87. de Jong M, Cranendonk A, van Weissenbruch MM. Components of the metabolic syndrome in early childhood in very-low-birth-weight infants and term small and appropriate for gestational age infants. Pediatr Res. 2015;78(4):457-61.

88. Ahirwar AK, Jain A, Singh A, Goswami B, Bhatnagar MK, Bhatacharjee J. The study of markers of endothelial dysfunction in metabolic syndrome. Horm Mol Biol Clin Investig. 2015;24(3):131-6.

89. Wilson PW, D'Agostino RB, Parise H, Sullivan L, Meigs JB. Metabolic syndrome as a precursor of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Circulation. 2005;112(20):3066-72.

90. Lakka HM, Laaksonen DE, Lakka TA, Niskanen LK, Kumpusalo E, Tuomilehto J, et al. The metabolic syndrome and total and cardiovascular disease mortality in middle-aged men. JAMA. 2002;288(21):2709-16.

91. Galassi A, Reynolds K, He J. Metabolic syndrome and risk of cardiovascular disease: a meta-analysis. Am J Med. 2006;119(10):812-9.

92. Malik S, Wong ND, Franklin SS, Kamath TV, L'Italien GJ, Pio JR, et al. Impact of the metabolic syndrome on mortality from coronary heart disease, cardiovascular disease, and all causes in United States adults. Circulation. 2004;110(10):1245-50.

93. Ford ES. The metabolic syndrome and mortality from cardiovascular disease and allcauses: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey II Mortality Study. Atherosclerosis. 2004;173(2):309-14.

94. Isomaa B, Almgren P, Tuomi T, Forsen B, Lahti K, Nissen M, et al. Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality associated with the metabolic syndrome. Diabetes Care. 2001;24(4):683-9.

95. Ratnasingham A, Eiby YA, Dekker Nitert M, Donovan T, Lingwood BE. Review: Is rapid fat accumulation in early life associated with adverse later health outcomes? Placenta. 2017;54:125-30.

96. Ibanez L, Suarez L, Lopez-Bermejo A, Diaz M, Valls C, de Zegher F. Early development of visceral fat excess after spontaneous catch-up growth in children with low birth weight. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2008;93(3):925-8.

97. Wixey JA, Chand KK, Pham L, Colditz PB, Bjorkman ST. Therapeutic potential to reduce brain injury in growth restricted newborns. J Physiol. 2018;596(23):5675-86.

98. Ding YX, Cui H. The brain development of infants with intrauterine growth restriction: role of glucocorticoids. Horm Mol Biol Clin Investig. 2019;39(1):/j/hmbci.2019.39.issue-1/hmbci--0016/hmbci-2019-0016.xml.

99. Colella M, Frerot A, Novais ARB, Baud O. Neonatal and Long-Term Consequences of Fetal Growth Restriction. Curr Pediatr Rev. 2018;14(4):212-8.

100. Gatford KL, Wooldridge AL, Kind KL, Bischof R, Clifton VL. Pre-birth origins of allergy and asthma. J Reprod Immunol. 2017;123:88-93.

101. Longo S, Borghesi A, Tzialla C, Stronati M. IUGR and infections. Early Hum Dev. 2014;90 Suppl 1:S42-4.

102. Longo S, Bollani L, Decembrino L, Di Comite A, Angelini M, Stronati M. Short-term and long-term sequelae in intrauterine growth retardation (IUGR). J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2013;26(3):222-5.

103. Vaiserman AM. Birth weight predicts aging trajectory: A hypothesis. Mech Ageing Dev. 2018;173:61-70.

104. Selling KE, Carstensen J, Finnstrom O, Sydsjo G. Intergenerational effects of preterm birth and reduced intrauterine growth: a population-based study of Swedish mother-offspring pairs. BJOG. 2006;113(4):430-40.

105. Winkvist A, Mogren I, Hogberg U. Familial patterns in birth characteristics: impact on individual and population risks. Int J Epidemiol. 1998;27(2):248-54.

106. Klebanoff MA, Meirik O, Berendes HW. Second-generation consequences of small-fordates birth. Pediatrics. 1989;84(2):343-7.

107. Sepulveda-Martinez A, Rodriguez-Lopez M, Paz YMF, Casu G, Crovetto F, Gratacos E, et al. Transgenerational transmission of small-for-gestational age. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2019;53(5):623-9.

108. Magnus P, Bakketeig LS, Hoffman H. Birth weight of relatives by maternal tendency to repeat small-for-gestational-age (SGA) births in successive pregnancies. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand Suppl. 1997;165:35-8.

109. McCowan L, Horgan RP. Risk factors for small for gestational age infants. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 2009;23(6):779-93.

110. Jaquet D, Swaminathan S, Alexander GR, Czernichow P, Collin D, Salihu HM, et al. Significant paternal contribution to the risk of small for gestational age. BJOG. 2005;112(2):153-9.

111. Ananth CV, Kaminsky L, Getahun D, Kirby RS, Vintzileos AM. Recurrence of fetal growth restriction in singleton and twin gestations. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2009;22(8):654-61.

112. La Batide-Alanore A, Tregouet DA, Jaquet D, Bouyer J, Tiret L. Familial aggregation of fetal growth restriction in a French cohort of 7,822 term births between 1971 and 1985. Am J Epidemiol. 2002;156(2):180-7.

113. Svensson AC, Pawitan Y, Cnattingius S, Reilly M, Lichtenstein P. Familial aggregation of small-for-gestational-age births: the importance of fetal genetic effects. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;194(2):475-9.

114. Gillman MW, Rich-Edwards JW. The fetal origin of adult disease: from sceptic to convert. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2000;14(3):192-3.

115. Simmons R. Developmental origins of adult metabolic disease: concepts and controversies. Trends Endocrinol Metab. 2005;16(8):390-4.

116. Stettler N, Stallings VA. Adult obesity and growth in childhood. Association of birth weight with adult weight is confounded by maternal body mass index. BMJ. 2002;324(7338):674.

117. Whitaker RC, Dietz WH. Role of the prenatal environment in the development of obesity. J Pediatr. 1998;132(5):768-76.

118. Zhu JL, Obel C, Hammer Bech B, Olsen J, Basso O. Infertility, infertility treatment, and fetal growth restriction. Obstet Gynecol. 2007;110(6):1326-34.

119. Gillman MW. Epidemiological challenges in studying the fetal origins of adult chronic disease. Int J Epidemiol. 2002;31(2):294-9.

120. Lucas A, Fewtrell MS, Cole TJ. Fetal origins of adult disease-the hypothesis revisited. BMJ. 1999;319(7204):245-9.

121. Susser M, Levin B. Ordeals for the fetal programming hypothesis. The hypothesis largely survives one ordeal but not another. BMJ. 1999;318(7188):885-6.

122. Tu YK, West R, Ellison GT, Gilthorpe MS. Why evidence for the fetal origins of adult disease might be a statistical artifact: the "reversal paradox" for the relation between birth weight and blood pressure in later life. Am J Epidemiol. 2005;161(1):27-32.

123. McKerracher L, Moffat T, Barker M, McConnell M, Atkinson SA, Murray-Davis B, et al. Knowledge about the Developmental Origins of Health and Disease is independently associated with variation in diet quality during pregnancy. Matern Child Nutr. 2020;16(2):e12891.

124. Berends LM, Fernandez-Twinn DS, Martin-Gronert MS, Cripps RL, Ozanne SE. Catch-up growth following intra-uterine growth-restriction programmes an insulin-resistant phenotype in adipose tissue. Int J Obes (Lond). 2013;37(8):1051-7.

125. Bol VV, Delattre AI, Reusens B, Raes M, Remacle C. Forced catch-up growth after fetal protein restriction alters the adipose tissue gene expression program leading to obesity in adult mice. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2009;297(2):R291-9.

126. Meas T, Deghmoun S, Armoogum P, Alberti C, Levy-Marchal C. Consequences of being born small for gestational age on body composition: an 8-year follow-up study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2008;93(10):3804-9.

127. Bieswal F, Ahn MT, Reusens B, Holvoet P, Raes M, Rees WD, et al. The importance of catch-up growth after early malnutrition for the programming of obesity in male rat. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2006;14(8):1330-43.

128. De Blasio MJ, Gatford KL, McMillen IC, Robinson JS, Owens JA. Placental restriction of fetal growth increases insulin action, growth, and adiposity in the young lamb. Endocrinology. 2007;148(3):1350-8.

129. Jimenez-Chillaron JC, Hernandez-Valencia M, Reamer C, Fisher S, Joszi A, Hirshman M, et al. Beta-cell secretory dysfunction in the pathogenesis of low birth weight-associated diabetes: a murine model. Diabetes. 2005;54(3):702-11.

130. Kelishadi R, Haghdoost AA, Jamshidi F, Aliramezany M, Moosazadeh M. Low birthweight or rapid catch-up growth: which is more associated with cardiovascular disease and its risk factors in later life? A systematic review and cryptanalysis. Paediatr Int Child Health. 2015;35(2):110-23.

131. Leunissen RW, Kerkhof GF, Stijnen T, Hokken-Koelega AC. Effect of birth size and catch-up growth on adult blood pressure and carotid intima-media thickness. Horm Res Paediatr. 2012;77(6):394-401.

132. Zamecznik A, Niewiadomska-Jarosik K, Wosiak A, Zamojska J, Moll J, Stanczyk J. Intrauterine growth restriction as a risk factor for hypertension in children six to 10 years old. Cardiovasc J Afr. 2014;25(2):73-7.

133. Masoumy EP, Sawyer AA, Sharma S, Patel JA, Gordon PMK, Regnault TRH, et al. The lifelong impact of fetal growth restriction on cardiac development. Pediatr Res. 2018;84(4):537-44.

134. Wixey JA, Lee KM, Miller SM, Goasdoue K, Colditz PB, Tracey Bjorkman S, et al. Neuropathology in intrauterine growth restricted newborn piglets is associated with glial activation and proinflammatory status in the brain. J Neuroinflammation. 2019;16(1):5.

135. Alves MB, Laureano DP, Dalle Molle R, Machado TD, Salvador APA, Miguel PM, et al. Intrauterine growth restriction increases impulsive behavior and is associated with altered dopamine transmission in both medial prefrontal and orbitofrontal cortex in female rats. Physiol Behav. 2019;204:336-46.

136. Xu XF, Hu QY, Liang LF, Wu L, Gu WZ, Tang LL, et al. Epigenetics of hyperresponsiveness to allergen challenge following intrauterine growth retardation rat. Respir Res. 2014;15:137.

137. Ozanne SE, Hales CN. Lifespan: catch-up growth and obesity in male mice. Nature. 2004;427(6973):411-2.

138. Langley-Evans SC, Sculley DV. The association between birthweight and longevity in the rat is complex and modulated by maternal protein intake during fetal life. FEBS Lett. 2006;580(17):4150-3.

139. Ozanne SE, Nicholas Hales C. Poor fetal growth followed by rapid postnatal catch-up growth leads to premature death. Mech Ageing Dev. 2005;126(8):852-4.

140. Jimenez-Chillaron JC, Patti ME. To catch up or not to catch up: is this the question? Lessons from animal models. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. 2007;14(1):23-9.

141. Skogen JC, Overland S. The fetal origins of adult disease: a narrative review of the epidemiological literature. JRSM Short Rep. 2012;3(8):59.

142. WHO. Strategic priorities of the WHO Cardiovascular Disease Programme. Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2015.

143. Gluckman PD, Low FM, Hanson MA. Evolutionary medicine, pregnancy, and the mismatch pathways to increased disease risk. In: Schulkin J, Power M, editors. Integrating Evolutionary Biology Into Medical Education: For Maternal and Child Healthcare Students, Clinicians, and Scientists. United Kingdom: Oxford University Press; 2019.

144. Bianco-Miotto T, Craig JM, Gasser YP, van Dijk SJ, Ozanne SE. Epigenetics and DOHaD: from basics to birth and beyond. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(5):513-9.

145. Mohandas N. An epigenomic and omics approach to neurodevelopmental disorders. Victoria: University of Melbourne; 2020.

146. Mikeska T, Craig JM. DNA methylation biomarkers: cancer and beyond. Genes (Basel). 2014;5(3):821-64.

147. Waddington CH. The epigenotype. Endeavour. 1942;1:18-20.

148. Mägdefrau A-S, Ludwig K, Weigel C, Köse N, Guerra GM, Dakhovnik A, et al. DNA-Damage-Induced Hormetic Responses. In: Rattan S, Kyriazi M, editors. The Science of Hormesis in Health and Longevity. United States: Elsevier; 2019. p. 149-59.

149. Aguilera O, Fernandez AF, Munoz A, Fraga MF. Epigenetics and environment: a complex relationship. J Appl Physiol (1985). 2010;109(1):243-51.

150. Mathers JC, Strathdee G, Relton CL. Induction of epigenetic alterations by dietary and other environmental factors. Adv Genet. 2010;71:3-39.

151. Handel AE, Ebers GC, Ramagopalan SV. Epigenetics: molecular mechanisms and implications for disease. Trends Mol Med. 2010;16(1):7-16.

152. McKay JA, Mathers JC. Diet induced epigenetic changes and their implications for health. Acta Physiol (Oxf). 2011;202(2):103-18.

153. Lim U, Song MA. Dietary and lifestyle factors of DNA methylation. Methods Mol Biol. 2012;863:359-76.

154. Zhu Z, Cao F, Li X. Epigenetic Programming and Fetal Metabolic Programming. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2019;10:764.

155. Skinner MK. Environmental stress and epigenetic transgenerational inheritance. BMC Med. 2014;12:153.

156. Whitelaw NC, Whitelaw E. Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance in health and disease. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2008;18(3):273-9.

157. Cavalli G, Heard E. Advances in epigenetics link genetics to the environment and disease. Nature. 2019;571(7766):489-99.

158. Nilsson EE, Sadler-Riggleman I, Skinner MK. Environmentally induced epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of disease. Environ Epigenet. 2018;4(2):dvy016.

159. Legoff L, D'Cruz SC, Tevosian S, Primig M, Smagulova F. Transgenerational Inheritance of Environmentally Induced Epigenetic Alterations during Mammalian Development. Cells. 2019;8(12):1559.

160. Ly L, Chan D, Trasler JM. Developmental windows of susceptibility for epigenetic inheritance through the male germline. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2015;43:96-105.

161. Clarke HJ, Vieux KF. Epigenetic inheritance through the female germ-line: The known, the unknown, and the possible. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2015;43:106-16.

162. Bale TL. Lifetime stress experience: transgenerational epigenetics and germ cell programming. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 2014;16(3):297-305.

163. Skinner MK, Guerrero-Bosagna C, Haque M, Nilsson E, Bhandari R, McCarrey JR. Environmentally induced transgenerational epigenetic reprogramming of primordial germ cells and the subsequent germ line. PLoS One. 2013;8(7):e66318.

164. Migicovsky Z, Kovalchuk I. Epigenetic memory in mammals. Front Genet. 2011;2:28.

165. Wu H, Hauser R, Krawetz SA, Pilsner JR. Environmental Susceptibility of the Sperm Epigenome During Windows of Male Germ Cell Development. Curr Environ Health Rep. 2015;2(4):356-66.

166. Hanson MA, Skinner MK. Developmental origins of epigenetic transgenerational inheritance. Environ Epigenet. 2016;2(1):dvw002.

167. Wei Y, Schatten H, Sun QY. Environmental epigenetic inheritance through gametes and implications for human reproduction. Hum Reprod Update. 2015;21(2):194-208.

168. Ronn T, Ling C. DNA methylation as a diagnostic and therapeutic target in the battle against Type 2 diabetes. Epigenomics. 2015;7(3):451-60.

169. Stevens A, Bonshek C, Whatmore A, Butcher I, Hanson D, De Leonibus C, et al. Insights into the pathophysiology of catch-up compared with non-catch-up growth in children born small for gestational age: an integrated analysis of metabolic and transcriptomic data. Pharmacogenomics J. 2014;14(4):376-84.

170. Thornburg KL. The programming of cardiovascular disease. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2015;6(5):366-76.

171. Gillette TG, Hill JA. Readers, writers, and erasers: chromatin as the whiteboard of heart disease. Circ Res. 2015;116(7):1245-53.

172. Friso S, Carvajal CA, Fardella CE, Olivieri O. Epigenetics and arterial hypertension: the challenge of emerging evidence. Transl Res. 2015;165(1):154-65.

173. Udali S, Guarini P, Moruzzi S, Choi SW, Friso S. Cardiovascular epigenetics: from DNA methylation to microRNAs. Mol Aspects Med. 2013;34(4):883-901.

174. Webster AL, Yan MS, Marsden PA. Epigenetics and cardiovascular disease. Can J Cardiol. 2013;29(1):46-57.

175. Lorenzen JM, Martino F, Thum T. Epigenetic modifications in cardiovascular disease. Basic Res Cardiol. 2012;107(2):245.

176. Cutfield WS, Hofman PL, Mitchell M, Morison IM. Could epigenetics play a role in the developmental origins of health and disease? Pediatr Res. 2007;61(5 Pt 2):68r-75r.

177. Jenkins TG, Carrell DT. The sperm epigenome and potential implications for the developing embryo. Reproduction. 2012;143(6):727-34.

178. Nilsson EE, Skinner MK. Environmentally Induced Epigenetic Transgenerational Inheritance of Reproductive Disease. Biol Reprod. 2015;93(6):145.

179. Tranquilli AL, Biondini V, Talebi Chahvar S, Corradetti A, Tranquilli D, Giannubilo S. Perinatal outcomes in oocyte donor pregnancies. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2013;26(13):1263-7.

180. Klatsky PC, Delaney SS, Caughey AB, Tran ND, Schattman GL, Rosenwaks Z. The role of embryonic origin in preeclampsia: a comparison of autologous in vitro fertilization and ovum donor pregnancies. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;116(6):1387-92.

181. Kyrou D, Kolibianakis EM, Devroey P, Fatemi HM. Is the use of donor sperm associated with a higher incidence of preeclampsia in women who achieve pregnancy after intrauterine insemination? Fertil Steril. 2010;93(4):1124-7.

182. Smith GN, Walker M, Tessier JL, Millar KG. Increased incidence of preeclampsia in women conceiving by intrauterine insemination with donor versus partner sperm for treatment of primary infertility. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177(2):455-8.

183. Hoy J, Venn A, Halliday J, Kovacs G, Waalwyk K. Perinatal and obstetric outcomes of donor insemination using cryopreserved semen in Victoria, Australia. Hum Reprod. 1999;14(7):1760-4.

184. Salha O, Sharma V, Dada T, Nugent D, Rutherford AJ, Tomlinson AJ, et al. The influence of donated gametes on the incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 1999;14(9):2268-73.

185. Schwarze JE, Borda P, Vasquez P, Ortega C, Villa S, Crosby JA, et al. Is the risk of preeclampsia higher in donor oocyte pregnancies? A systematic review and meta-analysis. JBRA Assist Reprod. 2018;22(1):15-9.

186. Porreco RP, Heyborne KD. Immunogenesis of preeclampsia: lessons from donor gametes. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2018;31(9):1220-6.

187. Tarlatzi TB, Imbert R, Alvaro Mercadal B, Demeestere I, Venetis CA, Englert Y, et al. Does oocyte donation compared with autologous oocyte IVF pregnancies have a higher risk of preeclampsia? Reprod Biomed Online. 2017;34(1):11-8.

188. Jeve YB, Potdar N, Opoku A, Khare M. Three-arm age-matched retrospective cohort study of obstetric outcomes of donor oocyte pregnancies. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2016;133(2):156-8.

189. Blazquez A, Garcia D, Vassena R, Figueras F, Rodriguez A. Risk of preeclampsia in pregnancies resulting from double gamete donation and from oocyte donation alone. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2018;13:133-7.

190. Saito S, Shiozaki A, Nakashima A, Sakai M, Sasaki Y. The role of the immune system in preeclampsia. Mol Aspects Med. 2007;28(2):192-209.

191. Sargent IL, Borzychowski AM, Redman CW. Immunoregulation in normal pregnancy and pre-eclampsia: an overview. Reprod Biomed Online. 2006;13(5):680-6.

192. Levron Y, Dviri M, Segol I, Yerushalmi GM, Hourvitz A, Orvieto R, et al. The 'immunologic theory' of preeclampsia revisited: a lesson from donor oocyte gestations. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2014;211(4):383.e1-5.

193. Ahn H, Park J, Gilman-Sachs A, Kwak-Kim J. Immunologic characteristics of preeclampsia, a comprehensive review. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2011;65(4):377-94.

194. Schiessl B. Inflammatory response in preeclampsia. Mol Aspects Med. 2007;28(2):210-9.

195. Fisher SJ. Why is placentation abnormal in preeclampsia? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2015;213(4 Suppl):S115-22.

196. Rana S, Lemoine E, Granger JP, Karumanchi SA. Preeclampsia: Pathophysiology, Challenges, and Perspectives. Circ Res. 2019;124(7):1094-112.

197. Backes CH, Markham K, Moorehead P, Cordero L, Nankervis CA, Giannone PJ. Maternal preeclampsia and neonatal outcomes. J Pregnancy. 2011;2011:214365.

198. Dymara-Konopka W, Laskowska M, Oleszczuk J. Preeclampsia - Current Management and Future Approach. Curr Pharm Biotechnol. 2018;19(10):786-96.

199. Hall G, Noble W, Lindow S, Masson E. Long-term sexual co-habitation offers no protection from hypertensive disease of pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 2001;16(2):349-52.

200. Kennedy AL, Stern CJ, Tong S, Hastie R, Agresta F, Walker SP, et al. The incidence of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy following sperm donation in IVF: an Australian state-wide retrospective cohort study. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(12):2541-8.

201. Allen CP, Marconi N, McLernon DJ, Bhattacharya S, Maheshwari A. Outcomes of pregnancies using donor sperm compared with those using partner sperm: systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod Update. 2020.

202. Saftlas AF, Rubenstein L, Prater K, Harland KK, Field E, Triche EW. Cumulative exposure to paternal seminal fluid prior to conception and subsequent risk of preeclampsia. J Reprod Immunol. 2014;101-102:104-10.

203. Robertson SA, Sharkey DJ. Seminal fluid and fertility in women. Fertil Steril. 2016;106(3):511-9.

204. Di Mascio D, Saccone G, Bellussi F, Vitagliano A, Berghella V. Type of paternal sperm exposure before pregnancy and the risk of preeclampsia: a systematic review. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2020;251:246-53.

205. Deen ME, Ruurda LG, Wang J, Dekker GA. Risk factors for preeclampsia in multiparous women: primipaternity versus the birth interval hypothesis. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2006;19(2):79-84.

206. Li DK, Wi S. Changing paternity and the risk of preeclampsia/eclampsia in the subsequent pregnancy. Am J Epidemiol. 2000;151(1):57-62.

207. Trupin LS, Simon LP, Eskenazi B. Change in paternity: a risk factor for preeclampsia in multiparas. Epidemiology. 1996;7(3):240-4.

208. Hercus A, Dekker G, Leemaqz S. Primipaternity and birth interval; independent risk factors for preeclampsia. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2020;33(2):303-6.

209. Lashley LE, Buurma A, Swings GM, Eikmans M, Anholts JD, Bakker JA, et al. Preeclampsia in autologous and oocyte donation pregnancy: is there a different pathophysiology? J Reprod Immunol. 2015;109:17-23.

210. Challis JR, Lockwood CJ, Myatt L, Norman JE, Strauss JF, 3rd, Petraglia F. Inflammation and pregnancy. Reprod Sci. 2009;16(2):206-15.

211. Zetterstrom K, Lindeberg S, Haglund B, Magnuson A, Hanson U. Being born small for gestational age increases the risk of severe pre-eclampsia. BJOG. 2007;114(3):319-24.

212. Ray JG, Burrows RF, Burrows EA, Vermeulen MJ. MOS HIP: McMaster outcome study of hypertension in pregnancy. Early Hum Dev. 2001;64(2):129-43.

213. Chigladze M. The predictive value of the maternal risk factors in fetal growth retardation. Georgian Med News. 2019(295):30-4.

214. Proctor LK, Kfouri J, Hiersch L, Aviram A, Zaltz A, Kingdom J, et al. Association between hypertensive disorders and fetal growth restriction in twin compared with singleton gestations. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2019;221(3):251.e1-.e8.

215. Goldenberg RL, Culhane JF, Iams JD, Romero R. Epidemiology and causes of preterm birth. Lancet. 2008;371(9606):75-84.

216. Geelhoed JJ, Fraser A, Tilling K, Benfield L, Davey Smith G, Sattar N, et al. Preeclampsia and gestational hypertension are associated with childhood blood pressure independently of family adiposity measures: the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. Circulation. 2010;122(12):1192-9.

217. Jayet PY, Rimoldi SF, Stuber T, Salmon CS, Hutter D, Rexhaj E, et al. Pulmonary and systemic vascular dysfunction in young offspring of mothers with preeclampsia. Circulation. 2010;122(5):488-94.

218. Himmelmann A. Blood pressure and left ventricular mass in children and adolescents: the Hypertension in Pregnancy Offspring Study. Blood Press Suppl. 1994;3:1-46.

219. Andraweera PH, Lassi ZS. Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Offspring of Preeclamptic Pregnancies-Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Pediatr. 2019;208:104-13.e6.

220. Cheng SB, Sharma S. Preeclampsia and health risks later in life: an immunological link. Semin Immunopathol. 2016;38(6):699-708.

221. Stojanovska V, Scherjon SA, Plosch T. Preeclampsia As Modulator of Offspring Health. Biol Reprod. 2016;94(3):53.

222. Nahum Sacks K, Friger M, Shoham-Vardi I, Spiegel E, Sergienko R, Landau D, et al. Prenatal exposure to preeclampsia as an independent risk factor for long-term cardiovascular morbidity of the offspring. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2018;13:181-6.

223. Boyd HA, Basit S, Behrens I, Leirgul E, Bundgaard H, Wohlfahrt J, et al. Association
Between Fetal Congenital Heart Defects and Maternal Risk of Hypertensive Disorders of
Pregnancy in the Same Pregnancy and Across Pregnancies. Circulation. 2017;136(1):39-48.
224. Davis EF, Newton L, Lewandowski AJ, Lazdam M, Kelly BA, Kyriakou T, et al. Preeclampsia and offspring cardiovascular health: mechanistic insights from experimental
studies. Clin Sci (Lond). 2012;123(2):53-72.

225. Davis EF, Lazdam M, Lewandowski AJ, Worton SA, Kelly B, Kenworthy Y, et al. Cardiovascular risk factors in children and young adults born to preeclamptic pregnancies: a systematic review. Pediatrics. 2012;129(6):e1552-61.

226. Alsnes IV, Vatten LJ, Fraser A, Bjorngaard JH, Rich-Edwards J, Romundstad PR, et al. Hypertension in Pregnancy and Offspring Cardiovascular Risk in Young Adulthood:

Prospective and Sibling Studies in the HUNT Study (Nord-Trondelag Health Study) in Norway. Hypertension. 2017;69(4):591-8. 227. Leybovitz-Haleluya N, Wainstock T, Sheiner E. Maternal preeclampsia and the risk of pediatric gastrointestinal diseases of the offspring: A population-based cohort study. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2019;17:144-7.

228. Wu CS, Nohr EA, Bech BH, Vestergaard M, Catov JM, Olsen J. Health of children born to mothers who had preeclampsia: a population-based cohort study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;201(3):269.e1-.e10.

229. Kajantie E, Eriksson JG, Osmond C, Thornburg K, Barker DJ. Pre-eclampsia is associated with increased risk of stroke in the adult offspring: the Helsinki birth cohort study. Stroke. 2009;40(4):1176-80.

230. Byberg KK, Ogland B, Eide GE, Oymar K. Birth after preeclamptic pregnancies: association with allergic sensitization and allergic rhinoconjunctivitis in late childhood; a historically matched cohort study. BMC Pediatr. 2014;14:101.

231. Stokholm J, Sevelsted A, Anderson UD, Bisgaard H. Preeclampsia Associates with Asthma, Allergy, and Eczema in Childhood. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2017;195(5):614-21.
232. Nahum Sacks K, Friger M, Shoham-Vardi I, Sergienko R, Landau D, Sheiner E. In utero exposure to pre-eclampsia as an independent risk factor for long-term respiratory disease. Pediatr Pulmonol. 2020;55(3):723-8.

233. Kedar Sade E, Wainstock T, Tsumi E, Sheiner E. Prenatal Exposure to Preeclampsia and Long-Term Ophthalmic Morbidity of the Offspring. J Clin Med. 2020;9(5):1271.

234. Wu CS, Sun Y, Vestergaard M, Christensen J, Ness RB, Haggerty CL, et al. Preeclampsia and risk for epilepsy in offspring. Pediatrics. 2008;122(5):1072-8.

235. Nahum Sacks K, Friger M, Shoham-Vardi I, Sergienko R, Spiegel E, Landau D, et al. Longterm neuropsychiatric morbidity in children exposed prenatally to preeclampsia. Early Hum Dev. 2019;130:96-100.

236. Dachew BA, Scott JG, Mamun A, Alati R. Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and emotional and behavioural problems in children: a longitudinal population-based study. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2019;29(10):1339-48.

237. Sun BZ, Moster D, Harmon QE, Wilcox AJ. Association of Preeclampsia in Term Births
With Neurodevelopmental Disorders in Offspring. JAMA Psychiatry. 2020;77(8):823-9.
238. Mann JR, McDermott S, Bao H, Hardin J, Gregg A. Pre-eclampsia, birth weight, and

autism spectrum disorders. J Autism Dev Disord. 2010;40(5):548-54.

239. Jenabi E, Karami M, Khazaei S, Bashirian S. The association between preeclampsia and autism spectrum disorders among children: a meta-analysis. Korean J Pediatr. 2019;62(4):126-30.

240. Tuovinen S, Aalto-Viljakainen T, Eriksson JG, Kajantie E, Lahti J, Pesonen AK, et al. Maternal hypertensive disorders during pregnancy: adaptive functioning and psychiatric and psychological problems of the older offspring. BJOG. 2014;121(12):1482-91.

241. Skjaerven R, Vatten LJ, Wilcox AJ, Ronning T, Irgens LM, Lie RT. Recurrence of preeclampsia across generations: exploring fetal and maternal genetic components in a population based cohort. BMJ. 2005;331(7521):877.

242. Esplin MS, Fausett MB, Fraser A, Kerber R, Mineau G, Carrillo J, et al. Paternal and maternal components of the predisposition to preeclampsia. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(12):867-72.

243. Cooper DW, Brennecke SP, Wilton AN. Genetics of pre-eclampsia. Hypertens Pregnancy. 1993;12(1):1-23.

244. Sutherland A, Cooper DW, Howie PW, Liston WA, MacGillivray I. The indicence of severe pre-eclampsia amongst mothers and mothers-in-law of pre-eclamptics and controls. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1981;88(8):785-91.

245. Hansen AT, Bernth Jensen JM, Hvas AM, Christiansen M. The genetic component of preeclampsia: A whole-exome sequencing study. PLoS One. 2018;13(5):e0197217.

246. Valenzuela FJ, Perez-Sepulveda A, Torres MJ, Correa P, Repetto GM, Illanes SE. Pathogenesis of preeclampsia: the genetic component. J Pregnancy. 2012;2012:632732.

247. Valenzuela-Alcaraz B, Crispi F, Cruz-Lemini M, Bijnens B, Garcia-Otero L, Sitges M, et al. Differential effect of assisted reproductive technology and small-for-gestational age on fetal cardiac remodeling. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2017;50(1):63-70.

248. Hooijschuur MC, Ghossein-Doha C, Al-Nasiry S, Spaanderman ME. Maternal metabolic syndrome, preeclampsia, and small for gestational age infancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2015;213(3):370.e1-7.

249. Yang JJ, Lee SA, Choi JY, Song M, Han S, Yoon HS, et al. Subsequent risk of metabolic syndrome in women with a history of preeclampsia: data from the Health Examinees Study. J Epidemiol. 2015;25(4):281-8.

250. Al-Nasiry S, Ghossein-Doha C, Polman SE, Lemmens S, Scholten RR, Heidema WM, et al. Metabolic syndrome after pregnancies complicated by pre-eclampsia or small-for-gestational-age: a retrospective cohort. BJOG. 2015;122(13):1818-23.

251. Smith GN, Pudwell J, Walker M, Wen SW. Risk estimation of metabolic syndrome at one and three years after a pregnancy complicated by preeclampsia. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2012;34(9):836-41.

252. Cho GJ, Park JH, Shin SA, Oh MJ, Seo HS. Metabolic syndrome in the non-pregnant state is associated with the development of preeclampsia. Int J Cardiol. 2016;203:982-6.

253. Robillard PY, Dekker G, Scioscia M, Bonsante F, Iacobelli S, Boukerrou M, et al. Increased BMI has a linear association with late-onset preeclampsia: A population-based study. PLoS One. 2019;14(10):e0223888.

254. Purde MT, Baumann M, Wiedemann U, Nydegger UE, Risch L, Surbek D, et al. Incidence of preeclampsia in pregnant Swiss women. Swiss Med Wkly. 2015;145:w14175.

255. Siddiqui A, Deneux-Tharaux C, Luton D, Schmitz T, Mandelbrot L, Estellat C, et al. Maternal obesity and severe pre-eclampsia among immigrant women: a mediation analysis. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):5215.

256. Olson KN, Redman LM, Sones JL. Obesity "complements" preeclampsia. Physiol Genomics. 2019;51(3):73-6.

257. Spradley FT. Metabolic abnormalities and obesity's impact on the risk for developing preeclampsia. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2017;312(1):R5-r12.

258. Melchor I, Burgos J, Del Campo A, Aiartzaguena A, Gutierrez J, Melchor JC. Effect of maternal obesity on pregnancy outcomes in women delivering singleton babies: a historical cohort study. J Perinat Med. 2019;47(6):625-30.

259. Phipps E, Prasanna D, Brima W, Jim B. Preeclampsia: Updates in Pathogenesis, Definitions, and Guidelines. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2016;11(6):1102-13.

260. Khalil A, Syngelaki A, Maiz N, Zinevich Y, Nicolaides KH. Maternal age and adverse pregnancy outcome: a cohort study. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2013;42(6):634-43.

261. Marozio L, Picardo E, Filippini C, Mainolfi E, Berchialla P, Cavallo F, et al. Maternal age over 40 years and pregnancy outcome: a hospital-based survey. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2019;32(10):1602-8.

262. Weissgerber TL, Mudd LM. Preeclampsia and diabetes. Curr Diab Rep. 2015;15(3):9.
263. Vestgaard M, Sommer MC, Ringholm L, Damm P, Mathiesen ER. Prediction of preeclampsia in type 1 diabetes in early pregnancy by clinical predictors: a systematic review. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2018;31(14):1933-9.

264. Sibai BM. Risk factors, pregnancy complications, and prevention of hypertensive disorders in women with pregravid diabetes mellitus. J Matern Fetal Med. 2000;9(1):62-5.

265. Egeland GM, Klungsoyr K, Oyen N, Tell GS, Naess O, Skjaerven R. Preconception Cardiovascular Risk Factor Differences Between Gestational Hypertension and Preeclampsia: Cohort Norway Study. Hypertension. 2016;67(6):1173-80. 266. Panaitescu AM, Syngelaki A, Prodan N, Akolekar R, Nicolaides KH. Chronic hypertension and adverse pregnancy outcome: a cohort study. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2017;50(2):228-35.

267. DoPierala AL, Bhatta S, Raja EA, Bhattacharya S, Bhattacharya S. Obstetric consequences of subfertility: a retrospective cohort study. BJOG. 2016;123(8):1320-8.
268. Thomson F, Shanbhag S, Templeton A, Bhattacharya S. Obstetric outcome in women with subfertility. BJOG. 2005;112(5):632-7.

269. Jaques AM, Amor DJ, Baker HW, Healy DL, Ukoumunne OC, Breheny S, et al. Adverse obstetric and perinatal outcomes in subfertile women conceiving without assisted reproductive technologies. Fertil Steril. 2010;94(7):2674-9.

270. Basso O, Weinberg CR, Baird DD, Wilcox AJ, Olsen J. Subfecundity as a correlate of preeclampsia: a study within the Danish National Birth Cohort. Am J Epidemiol. 2003;157(3):195-202.

271. Murphy MS, Bytautiene E, Saade G, Smith GN. Alterations to the maternal circulating proteome after preeclampsia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2015;213(6):853.e1-9.

272. Brown MC, Best KE, Pearce MS, Waugh J, Robson SC, Bell R. Cardiovascular disease risk in women with pre-eclampsia: systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Epidemiol. 2013;28(1):1-19.

273. McDonald SD, Malinowski A, Zhou Q, Yusuf S, Devereaux PJ. Cardiovascular sequelae of preeclampsia/eclampsia: a systematic review and meta-analyses. Am Heart J. 2008;156(5):918-30.

274. Bellamy L, Casas JP, Hingorani AD, Williams DJ. Pre-eclampsia and risk of cardiovascular disease and cancer in later life: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2007;335(7627):974.

275. Jeve YB, Potdar N, Opoku A, Khare M. Donor oocyte conception and pregnancy complications: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BJOG. 2016;123(9):1471-80.
276. Kamrani A, Alipourfard I, Ahmadi-Khiavi H, Yousefi M, Rostamzadeh D, Izadi M, et al.

The role of epigenetic changes in preeclampsia. Biofactors. 2019;45(5):712-24.

277. Millis RM. Epigenetics and hypertension. Curr Hypertens Rep. 2011;13(1):21-8.

278. Apicella C, Ruano CSM, Mehats C, Miralles F, Vaiman D. The Role of Epigenetics in Placental Development and the Etiology of Preeclampsia. Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(11):2837.
279. Choudhury M, Friedman JE. Epigenetics and microRNAs in preeclampsia. Clin Exp

Hypertens. 2012;34(5):334-41.

280. Martin E, Ray PD, Smeester L, Grace MR, Boggess K, Fry RC. Epigenetics and Preeclampsia: Defining Functional Epimutations in the Preeclamptic Placenta Related to the TGF-beta Pathway. PLoS One. 2015;10(10):e0141294.

281. Xiao X, Tao X, Wang Y, Zhu L, Ye Y, Liu H, et al. Hypomethylation of tissue factor pathway inhibitor 2 in human placenta of preeclampsia. Thromb Res. 2017;152:7-13.

282. van den Berg CB, Herzog EM, Duvekot JJ, van der Spek PJ, Steegers EAP, Stoop MP, et al. Differences in DNA methylation of insulin-like growth factor 2 and cadherin 13 in patients with preeclampsia. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2020;19:150-8.

283. He J, Zhang A, Fang M, Fang R, Ge J, Jiang Y, et al. Methylation levels at IGF2 and GNAS DMRs in infants born to preeclamptic pregnancies. BMC Genomics. 2013;14:472.

284. Pouriamehr S, Barmaki H, Rastegary M, Lotfi F, Nabi Afjadi M. Investigation of insulinlike growth factors/insulin-like growth factor binding proteins regulation in metabolic syndrome patients. BMC Res Notes. 2019;12(1):653.

285. van den Berg CB, Chaves I, Herzog EM, Willemsen SP, van der Horst GTJ, Steegers-Theunissen RPM. Early- and late-onset preeclampsia and the DNA methylation of circadian clock and clock-controlled genes in placental and newborn tissues. Chronobiol Int. 2017;34(7):921-32. 286. Herzog EM, Eggink AJ, Willemsen SP, Slieker RC, Wijnands KPJ, Felix JF, et al. Early- and late-onset preeclampsia and the tissue-specific epigenome of the placenta and newborn. Placenta. 2017;58:122-32.

287. Brodowski L, Zindler T, von Hardenberg S, Schroder-Heurich B, von Kaisenberg CS, Frieling H, et al. Preeclampsia-Associated Alteration of DNA Methylation in Fetal Endothelial Progenitor Cells. Front Cell Dev Biol. 2019;7:32.

288. Hu W, Weng X, Dong M, Liu Y, Li W, Huang H. Alteration in methylation level at 11betahydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 gene promoter in infants born to preeclamptic women. BMC Genet. 2014;15:96.

289. Yadav V, Bakolia P, Malhotra N, Mahey R, Singh N, Kriplani A. Comparison of Obstetric Outcomes of Pregnancies after Donor-Oocyte In vitro Fertilization and Self-Oocyte In vitro Fertilization: A Retrospective Cohort Study. J Hum Reprod Sci. 2018;11(4):370-5.

290. Stoop D, Baumgarten M, Haentjens P, Polyzos NP, De Vos M, Verheyen G, et al. Obstetric outcome in donor oocyte pregnancies: a matched-pair analysis. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2012;10:42.

291. Wiggins DA, Main E. Outcomes of pregnancies achieved by donor egg in vitro fertilization--a comparison with standard in vitro fertilization pregnancies. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192(6):2002-6; discussion 6-8.

292. Corradetti A, Talebi Chahvar S, Biondini V, Giannubilo SR, Tranquilli AL. PP093 Maternal and fetal outcomes in oocyte donor pregnancies. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2012;2(3):290-1.

293. Rizzello F, Coccia ME, Fatini C, Badolato L, Fantappiè G, Merrino V, et al. Comorbidities, risk factors and maternal/perinatal outcomes in oocyte donation pregnancies. Reprod Biomed Online. 2020;41(2):309-15.

294. Gonzalez-Comadran M, Urresta Avila J, Saavedra Tascon A, Jimenez R, Sola I, Brassesco M, et al. The impact of donor insemination on the risk of preeclampsia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2014;182:160-6.

295. Wang JX, Knottnerus AM, Schuit G, Norman RJ, Chan A, Dekker GA. Surgically obtained sperm, and risk of gestational hypertension and pre-eclampsia. Lancet. 2002;359(9307):673-4.

296. Berhe AK, Ilesanmi AO, Aimakhu CO, Mulugeta A. Effect of pregnancy induced hypertension on adverse perinatal outcomes in Tigray regional state, Ethiopia: a prospective cohort study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2019;20(1):7.

297. Kennady G, Kottarathara MJ, Kottarathara AJ, Ajith R, Anandakesavan TM, Ambujam K. Maternal and neonatal outcomes in pregnancy induced hypertension: an observational study. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2017;44(1):110-2.

298. Buchbinder A, Sibai BM, Caritis S, Macpherson C, Hauth J, Lindheimer MD, et al. Adverse perinatal outcomes are significantly higher in severe gestational hypertension than in mild preeclampsia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186(1):66-71.

299. Villar J, Carroli G, Wojdyla D, Abalos E, Giordano D, Ba'aqeel H, et al. Preeclampsia, gestational hypertension and intrauterine growth restriction, related or independent conditions? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;194(4):921-31.

300. Ferrazzani S, Luciano R, Garofalo S, D'Andrea V, De Carolis S, De Carolis MP, et al. Neonatal outcome in hypertensive disorders of pregnancy. Early Hum Dev. 2011;87(6):445-9.

301. Lazdam M, de la Horra A, Pitcher A, Mannie Z, Diesch J, Trevitt C, et al. Elevated blood pressure in offspring born premature to hypertensive pregnancy: is endothelial dysfunction the underlying vascular mechanism? Hypertension. 2010;56(1):159-65.

302. Fraser A, Nelson SM, Macdonald-Wallis C, Sattar N, Lawlor DA. Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and cardiometabolic health in adolescent offspring. Hypertension. 2013;62(3):614-20.

303. Miliku K, Bergen NE, Bakker H, Hofman A, Steegers EA, Gaillard R, et al. Associations of Maternal and Paternal Blood Pressure Patterns and Hypertensive Disorders during Pregnancy with Childhood Blood Pressure. J Am Heart Assoc. 2016;5(10):e003884.

304. Jansen MA, Pluymen LP, Dalmeijer GW, Groenhof TKJ, Uiterwaal CS, Smit HA, et al. Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and cardiometabolic outcomes in childhood: A systematic review. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2019;26(16):1718-47.

305. Miettola S, Hartikainen AL, Vaarasmaki M, Bloigu A, Ruokonen A, Jarvelin MR, et al. Offspring's blood pressure and metabolic phenotype after exposure to gestational hypertension in utero. Eur J Epidemiol. 2013;28(1):87-98.

306. Riise HKR, Sulo G, Tell GS, Igland J, Nygard O, Iversen AC, et al. Association Between Gestational Hypertension and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease Among 617 589 Norwegian Women. J Am Heart Assoc. 2018;7(10):e008337.

307. Kajantie E, Osmond C, Eriksson JG. Gestational hypertension is associated with increased risk of type 2 diabetes in adult offspring: the Helsinki Birth Cohort Study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2017;216(3):281.e1-.e7.

308. Wang Z, Wang Z, Wang L, Qiu M, Wang Y, Hou X, et al. Hypertensive disorders during pregnancy and risk of type 2 diabetes in later life: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endocrine. 2017;55(3):809-21.

309. Robinson M, Mattes E, Oddy WH, de Klerk NH, Li J, McLean NJ, et al. Hypertensive diseases of pregnancy and the development of behavioral problems in childhood and adolescence: the Western Australian Pregnancy Cohort Study. J Pediatr. 2009;154(2):218-24.

310. Lahti-Pulkkinen M, Girchenko P, Tuovinen S, Sammallahti S, Reynolds RM, Lahti J, et al. Maternal Hypertensive Pregnancy Disorders and Mental Disorders in Children. Hypertension. 2020;75(6):1429-38.

311. Tuovinen S, Raikkonen K, Pesonen AK, Lahti M, Heinonen K, Wahlbeck K, et al. Hypertensive disorders in pregnancy and risk of severe mental disorders in the offspring in adulthood: the Helsinki Birth Cohort Study. J Psychiatr Res. 2012;46(3):303-10.

312. Heikura U, Hartikainen AL, Nordstrom T, Pouta A, Taanila A, Jarvelin MR. Maternal hypertensive disorders during pregnancy and mild cognitive limitations in the offspring. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2013;27(2):188-98.

313. Kazmi N, Sharp GC, Reese SE, Vehmeijer FO, Lahti J, Page CM, et al. Hypertensive Disorders of Pregnancy and DNA Methylation in Newborns. Hypertension. 2019;74(2):375-83.

314. Tyler JP, Dobler KJ, Driscoll GL, Stewart GJ. The impact of AIDS on artificial insemination by donor. Clin Reprod Fertil. 1986;4(5):305-17.

315. Stewart GJ, Tyler JP, Cunningham AL, Barr JA, Driscoll GL, Gold J, et al. Transmission of human T-cell lymphotropic virus type III (HTLV-III) by artificial insemination by donor. Lancet. 1985;2(8455):581-5.

316. Araneta MR, Mascola L, Eller A, O'Neil L, Ginsberg MM, Bursaw M, et al. HIV transmission through donor artificial insemination. JAMA. 1995;273(11):854-8.

317. Chiasson MA, Stoneburner RL, Joseph SC. Human immunodeficiency virus transmission through artificial insemination. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 1990;3(1):69-72.

318. Bhattacharya N, Guha SK, Neogi DK. First report in India of HIV transmission through artificial insemination. Indian J Pathol Microbiol. 2003;46(1):106-7.

319. Wortley PM, Hammett TA, Fleming PL. Donor insemination and human

immunodeficiency virus transmission. Obstet Gynecol. 1998;91(4):515-8.

320. AFS. Revised new guidelines for the use of semen-donor insemination. The American Fertility Society. Fertil Steril. 1988;49(2):211.

321. CFAS. Guidelines for therapeutic donor insemination. Montreal, Canada: Canadian Fertility and Andrology Society; 1988.

322. Crawford S, Boulet SL, Kawwass JF, Jamieson DJ, Kissin DM. Cryopreserved oocyte versus fresh oocyte assisted reproductive technology cycles, United States, 2013. Fertil Steril. 2017;107(1):110-8.

323. Hariton E, Kim K, Mumford SL, Palmor M, Bortoletto P, Cardozo ER, et al. Total number of oocytes and zygotes are predictive of live birth pregnancy in fresh donor oocyte in vitro fertilization cycles. Fertil Steril. 2017;108(2):262-8.

324. Kushnir VA, Darmon SK, Barad DH, Gleicher N. New national outcome data on fresh versus cryopreserved donor oocytes. J Ovarian Res. 2018;11(1):2.

325. Zribi N, Feki Chakroun N, El Euch H, Gargouri J, Bahloul A, Ammar Keskes L. Effects of cryopreservation on human sperm deoxyribonucleic acid integrity. Fertil Steril. 2010;93(1):159-66.

326. Dalzell LH, McVicar CM, McClure N, Lutton D, Lewis SE. Effects of short and long incubations on DNA fragmentation of testicular sperm. Fertil Steril. 2004;82(5):1443-5.

327. Cankut S, Dinc T, Cincik M, Ozturk G, Selam B. Evaluation of Sperm DNA Fragmentation via Halosperm Technique and TUNEL Assay Before and After Cryopreservation. Reprod Sci. 2019;26(12):1575-81.

328. Amor H, Zeyad A, Alkhaled Y, Laqqan M, Saad A, Ben Ali H, et al. Relationship between nuclear DNA fragmentation, mitochondrial DNA damage and standard sperm parameters in spermatozoa of fertile and sub-fertile men before and after freeze-thawing procedure. Andrologia. 2018;50(5):e12998.

329. Rahiminia T, Hosseini A, Anvari M, Ghasemi-Esmailabad S, Talebi AR. Modern human sperm freezing: Effect on DNA, chromatin and acrosome integrity. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2017;56(4):472-6.

330. Gomez-Torres MJ, Medrano L, Romero A, Fernandez-Colom PJ, Aizpurua J. Effectiveness of human spermatozoa biomarkers as indicators of structural damage during cryopreservation. Cryobiology. 2017;78:90-4.

331. Di Santo M, Tarozzi N, Nadalini M, Borini A. Human Sperm Cryopreservation: Update on Techniques, Effect on DNA Integrity, and Implications for ART. Adv Urol. 2012;2012:854837.

332. Lusignan MF, Li X, Herrero B, Delbes G, Chan PTK. Effects of different cryopreservation methods on DNA integrity and sperm chromatin quality in men. Andrology. 2018;6(6):829-35.
333. Raad G, Lteif L, Lahoud R, Azoury J, Azoury J, Tanios J, et al. Cryopreservation media differentially affect sperm motility, morphology and DNA integrity. Andrology. 2018;6(6):836-45.

334. Nallella KP, Sharma RK, Aziz N, Agarwal A. Significance of sperm characteristics in the evaluation of male infertility. Fertil Steril. 2006;85(3):629-34.

335. Menkveld R, Wong WY, Lombard CJ, Wetzels AM, Thomas CM, Merkus HM, et al. Semen parameters, including WHO and strict criteria morphology, in a fertile and subfertile population: an effort towards standardization of in-vivo thresholds. Hum Reprod. 2001;16(6):1165-71.

336. Toro E, Fernandez S, Colomar A, Casanovas A, Alvarez JG, Lopez-Teijon M, et al. Processing of semen can result in increased sperm DNA fragmentation. Fertil Steril. 2009;92(6):2109-12.

337. Jackson RE, Bormann CL, Hassun PA, Rocha AM, Motta EL, Serafini PC, et al. Effects of semen storage and separation techniques on sperm DNA fragmentation. Fertil Steril. 2010;94(7):2626-30.

338. Zhang XD, Chen MY, Gao Y, Han W, Liu DY, Huang GN. The effects of different sperm preparation methods and incubation time on the sperm DNA fragmentation. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2011;14(3):187-91.

339. Thomson LK, Fleming SD, Aitken RJ, De Iuliis GN, Zieschang JA, Clark AM. Cryopreservation-induced human sperm DNA damage is predominantly mediated by oxidative stress rather than apoptosis. Hum Reprod. 2009;24(9):2061-70.

340. Ribas-Maynou J, Fernandez-Encinas A, Garcia-Peiro A, Prada E, Abad C, Amengual MJ, et al. Human semen cryopreservation: a sperm DNA fragmentation study with alkaline and neutral Comet assay. Andrology. 2014;2(1):83-7.

341. Tatone C, Di Emidio G, Vento M, Ciriminna R, Artini PG. Cryopreservation and oxidative stress in reproductive cells. Gynecol Endocrinol. 2010;26(8):563-7.

342. Paoli D, Pelloni M, Lenzi A, Lombardo F. Cryopreservation of Sperm: Effects on Chromatin and Strategies to Prevent Them. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2019;1166:149-67.

343. Amidi F, Pazhohan A, Shabani Nashtaei M, Khodarahmian M, Nekoonam S. The role of antioxidants in sperm freezing: a review. Cell Tissue Bank. 2016;17(4):745-56.

344. Li YX, Zhou L, Lv MQ, Ge P, Liu YC, Zhou DX. Vitrification and conventional freezing methods in sperm cryopreservation: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2019;233:84-92.

345. Riva NS, Ruhlmann C, Iaizzo RS, Marcial Lopez CA, Martinez AG. Comparative analysis between slow freezing and ultra-rapid freezing for human sperm cryopreservation. JBRA Assist Reprod. 2018;22(4):331-7.

346. Robinson L, Gallos ID, Conner SJ, Rajkhowa M, Miller D, Lewis S, et al. The effect of sperm DNA fragmentation on miscarriage rates: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod. 2012;27(10):2908-17.

347. Cai T, Zhang Y, Ho YL, Link N, Sun J, Huang J, et al. Association of Interleukin 6 Receptor Variant With Cardiovascular Disease Effects of Interleukin 6 Receptor Blocking Therapy: A Phenome-Wide Association Study. JAMA Cardiol. 2018;3(9):849-57.

348. Larsson SC, Burgess S, Michaëlsson K. Association of Genetic Variants Related to Serum Calcium Levels With Coronary Artery Disease and Myocardial Infarction. JAMA. 2017;318(4):371-80.

349. Kong A, Frigge ML, Masson G, Besenbacher S, Sulem P, Magnusson G, et al. Rate of de novo mutations and the importance of father's age to disease risk. Nature. 2012;488(7412):471-5.

350. Xia L, Ou J, Li K, Guo H, Hu Z, Bai T, et al. Genome-wide association analysis of autism identified multiple loci that have been reported as strong signals for neuropsychiatric disorders. Autism Res. 2020;13(3):382-96.

351. Sanchez-Mazas A. A review of HLA allele and SNP associations with highly prevalent infectious diseases in human populations. Swiss Med Wkly. 2020;150:w20214.

352. Tian C, Hromatka BS, Kiefer AK, Eriksson N, Noble SM, Tung JY, et al. Genome-wide association and HLA region fine-mapping studies identify susceptibility loci for multiple common infections. Nat Commun. 2017;8(1):599.

353. Law PJ, Timofeeva M, Fernandez-Rozadilla C, Broderick P, Studd J, Fernandez-Tajes J, et al. Association analyses identify 31 new risk loci for colorectal cancer susceptibility. Nat Commun. 2019;10(1):2154.

354. Painter JN, O'Mara TA, Morris AP, Cheng THT, Gorman M, Martin L, et al. Genetic overlap between endometriosis and endometrial cancer: evidence from cross-disease genetic correlation and GWAS meta-analyses. Cancer Med. 2018;7(5):1978-87.

355. Drost JB, Lee WR. Biological basis of germline mutation: comparisons of spontaneous germline mutation rates among drosophila, mouse, and human. Environ Mol Mutagen. 1995;25 Suppl 26:48-64.

356. Gonzalez-Marin C, Gosalvez J, Roy R. Types, causes, detection and repair of DNA fragmentation in animal and human sperm cells. Int J Mol Sci. 2012;13(11):14026-52.

357. Smith TB, Dun MD, Smith ND, Curry BJ, Connaughton HS, Aitken RJ. The presence of a truncated base excision repair pathway in human spermatozoa that is mediated by OGG1. J Cell Sci. 2013;126(Pt 6):1488-97.

358. Meseguer M, Santiso R, Garrido N, Garcia-Herrero S, Remohi J, Fernandez JL. Effect of sperm DNA fragmentation on pregnancy outcome depends on oocyte quality. Fertil Steril. 2011;95(1):124-8.

359. Matsuda Y, Tobari I. Repair capacity of fertilized mouse eggs for X-ray damage induced in sperm and mature oocytes. Mutat Res. 1989;210(1):35-47.

360. Martin JH, Aitken RJ, Bromfield EG, Nixon B. DNA damage and repair in the female germline: contributions to ART. Hum Reprod Update. 2019;25(2):180-201.

361. Aye M, Di Giorgio C, De Mo M, Botta A, Perrin J, Courbiere B. Assessment of the genotoxicity of three cryoprotectants used for human oocyte vitrification: dimethyl sulfoxide, ethylene glycol and propylene glycol. Food Chem Toxicol. 2010;48(7):1905-12.

362. Yurchuk T, Petrushko M, Fuller B. Science of cryopreservation in reproductive medicine - Embryos and oocytes as exemplars. Early Hum Dev. 2018;126:6-9.

363. Ledda S, Bogliolo L, Succu S, Ariu F, Bebbere D, Leoni GG, et al. Oocyte cryopreservation: oocyte assessment and strategies for improving survival. Reprod Fertil Dev. 2007;19(1):13-23.

364. Karlsson JO, Szurek EA, Higgins AZ, Lee SR, Eroglu A. Optimization of cryoprotectant loading into murine and human oocytes. Cryobiology. 2014;68(1):18-28.

365. Men H, Monson RL, Parrish JJ, Rutledge JJ. Detection of DNA damage in bovine metaphase II oocytes resulting from cryopreservation. Mol Reprod Dev. 2003;64(2):245-50.
366. Stachowiak EM, Papis K, Kruszewski M, Iwanenko T, Bartlomiejczyk T, Modlinski JA. Comparison of the level(s) of DNA damage using Comet assay in bovine oocytes subjected to selected vitrification methods. Reprod Domest Anim. 2009;44(4):653-8.

367. Chang H, Chen H, Zhang L, Wang Y, Xie X, Zhang Y, et al. Effect of oocyte vitrification on DNA damage in metaphase II oocytes and the resulting preimplantation embryos. Mol Reprod Dev. 2019;86(11):1603-14.

368. Coticchio G, Bromfield JJ, Sciajno R, Gambardella A, Scaravelli G, Borini A, et al. Vitrification may increase the rate of chromosome misalignment in the metaphase II spindle of human mature oocytes. Reprod Biomed Online. 2009;19 Suppl 3:29-34.

369. Martinez-Burgos M, Herrero L, Megias D, Salvanes R, Montoya MC, Cobo AC, et al. Vitrification versus slow freezing of oocytes: effects on morphologic appearance, meiotic spindle configuration, and DNA damage. Fertil Steril. 2011;95(1):374-7.

370. Zhang L, Yan LY, Zhi X, Yan J, Qiao J. Female fertility: is it safe to "freeze?". Chin Med J (Engl). 2015;128(3):390-7.

371. Stigliani S, Moretti S, Anserini P, Casciano I, Venturini PL, Scaruffi P. Storage time does not modify the gene expression profile of cryopreserved human metaphase II oocytes. Hum Reprod. 2015;30(11):2519-26.

372. Evgeni E, Charalabopoulos K, Asimakopoulos B. Human sperm DNA fragmentation and its correlation with conventional semen parameters. J Reprod Infertil. 2014;15(1):2-14.

373. Fraser L. Structural damage to nuclear DNA in mammalian spermatozoa: its evaluation techniques and relationship with male infertility. Pol J Vet Sci. 2004;7(4):311-21.

374. Gualtieri R, Iaccarino M, Mollo V, Prisco M, Iaccarino S, Talevi R. Slow cooling of human oocytes: ultrastructural injuries and apoptotic status. Fertil Steril. 2009;91(4):1023-34.

375. Kopeika J, Thornhill A, Khalaf Y. The effect of cryopreservation on the genome of gametes and embryos: principles of cryobiology and critical appraisal of the evidence. Hum Reprod Update. 2015;21(2):209-27.

376. Carrell DT. The Sperm Epigenome: Implications for Assisted Reproductive Technologies. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2019;1166:47-56.

377. Schagdarsurengin U, Paradowska A, Steger K. Analysing the sperm epigenome: roles in early embryogenesis and assisted reproduction. Nat Rev Urol. 2012;9(11):609-19.

378. Kumar M, Kumar K, Jain S, Hassan T, Dada R. Novel insights into the genetic and epigenetic paternal contribution to the human embryo. Clinics (Sao Paulo). 2013;68 Suppl 1:5-14.

379. Boerke A, Dieleman SJ, Gadella BM. A possible role for sperm RNA in early embryo development. Theriogenology. 2007;68 Suppl 1:S147-55.

380. Gannon JR, Emery BR, Jenkins TG, Carrell DT. The sperm epigenome: implications for the embryo. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2014;791:53-66.

381. Rajender S, Ävery K, Agarwal A. Epigenetics, spermatogenesis and male infertility. Mutat Res. 2011;727(3):62-71.

382. Ibrahim Y, Hotaling J. Sperm Epigenetics and Its Impact on Male Fertility, Pregnancy Loss, and Somatic Health of Future Offsprings. Semin Reprod Med. 2018;36(3-04):233-9.

383. Denomme MM, McCallie BR, Parks JC, Schoolcraft WB, Katz-Jaffe MG. Alterations in the sperm histone-retained epigenome are associated with unexplained male factor infertility and poor blastocyst development in donor oocyte IVF cycles. Hum Reprod. 2017;32(12):2443-55.

384. Kappil MA, Green BB, Armstrong DA, Sharp AJ, Lambertini L, Marsit CJ, et al. Placental expression profile of imprinted genes impacts birth weight. Epigenetics. 2015;10(9):842-9.
385. Banister CE, Koestler DC, Maccani MA, Padbury JF, Houseman EA, Marsit CJ. Infant growth restriction is associated with distinct patterns of DNA methylation in human placentas. Epigenetics. 2011;6(7):920-7.

386. Guo L, Choufani S, Ferreira J, Smith A, Chitayat D, Shuman C, et al. Altered gene expression and methylation of the human chromosome 11 imprinted region in small for gestational age (SGA) placentae. Dev Biol. 2008;320(1):79-91.

387. Liu J, Zhang Z, Xu J, Song X, Yuan W, Miao M, et al. Genome-wide DNA methylation changes in placenta tissues associated with small for gestational age newborns; cohort study in the Chinese population. Epigenomics. 2019;11(12):1399-412.

388. Iglesias-Platas I, Martin-Trujillo A, Petazzi P, Guillaumet-Adkins A, Esteller M, Monk D. Altered expression of the imprinted transcription factor PLAGL1 deregulates a network of genes in the human IUGR placenta. Hum Mol Genet. 2014;23(23):6275-85.

389. McMinn J, Wei M, Schupf N, Cusmai J, Johnson EB, Smith AC, et al. Unbalanced placental expression of imprinted genes in human intrauterine growth restriction. Placenta. 2006;27(6-7):540-9.

390. Salas M, John R, Saxena A, Barton S, Frank D, Fitzpatrick G, et al. Placental growth retardation due to loss of imprinting of Phlda2. Mech Dev. 2004;121(10):1199-210.
391. Wilson SL, Robinson WP. Utility of DNA methylation to assess placental health.

Placenta. 2018;64 Suppl 1:S23-s8.

392. Cheng KR, Fu XW, Zhang RN, Jia GX, Hou YP, Zhu SE. Effect of oocyte vitrification on deoxyribonucleic acid methylation of H19, Peg3, and Snrpn differentially methylated regions in mouse blastocysts. Fertil Steril. 2014;102(4):1183-90.e3.

393. Hu W, Marchesi D, Qiao J, Feng HL. Effect of slow freeze versus vitrification on the oocyte: an animal model. Fertil Steril. 2012;98(3):752-60.e3.

394. Yan LY, Yan J, Qiao J, Zhao PL, Liu P. Effects of oocyte vitrification on histone modifications. Reprod Fertil Dev. 2010;22(6):920-5.

395. Fu L, Chang H, Wang Z, Xie X, Chen H, Lei Z, et al. The effects of TETs on DNA methylation and hydroxymethylation of mouse oocytes after vitrification and warming. Cryobiology. 2019;90:41-6.

396. Jia G, Fu X, Cheng K, Yue M, Jia B, Hou Y, et al. Spermatozoa cryopreservation alters pronuclear formation and zygotic DNA demethylation in mice. Theriogenology. 2015;83(6):1000-6.

397. Maldonado MB, Penteado JC, Faccio BM, Lopes FL, Arnold DR. Changes in trimethylation profile of lysines 4 and 27 of histone H3 in bovine blastocysts after cryopreservation. Cryobiology. 2015;71(3):481-5.

398. Petrussa L, Van de Velde H, De Rycke M. Dynamic regulation of DNA methyltransferases in human oocytes and preimplantation embryos after assisted reproductive technologies. Mol Hum Reprod. 2014;20(9):861-74.

399. Liang Y, Fu XW, Li JJ, Yuan DS, Zhu SE. DNA methylation pattern in mouse oocytes and their in vitro fertilized early embryos: effect of oocyte vitrification. Zygote. 2014;22(2):138-45.

400. Chen H, Zhang L, Deng T, Zou P, Wang Y, Quan F, et al. Effects of oocyte vitrification on epigenetic status in early bovine embryos. Theriogenology. 2016;86(3):868-78.

401. Sites CK, Wilson D, Barsky M, Bernson D, Bernstein IM, Boulet S, et al. Embryo cryopreservation and preeclampsia risk. Fertil Steril. 2017;108(5):784-90.

402. Tunc O, Tremellen K. Oxidative DNA damage impairs global sperm DNA methylation in infertile men. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2009;26(9-10):537-44.

403. Menezo YJ, Silvestris E, Dale B, Elder K. Oxidative stress and alterations in DNA methylation: two sides of the same coin in reproduction. Reprod Biomed Online. 2016;33(6):668-83.

404. Sharma P, Ghanghas P, Kaushal N, Kaur J, Kaur P. Epigenetics and oxidative stress: A twin-edged sword in spermatogenesis. Andrologia. 2019;51(11):e13432.

405. Kim SK, Jee BC, Kim SH. Histone methylation and acetylation in ejaculated human sperm: effects of swim-up and smoking. Fertil Steril. 2015;103(6):1425-31.

406. De Munck N, Petrussa L, Verheyen G, Staessen C, Vandeskelde Y, Sterckx J, et al. Chromosomal meiotic segregation, embryonic developmental kinetics and DNA (hydroxy)methylation analysis consolidate the safety of human oocyte vitrification. Mol Hum Reprod. 2015;21(6):535-44.

407. Saenz-de-Juano MD, Penaranda DS, Marco-Jimenez F, Vicente JS. Does vitrification alter the methylation pattern of OCT4 promoter in rabbit late blastocyst? Cryobiology. 2014;69(1):178-80.

408. Klaver R, Bleiziffer A, Redmann K, Mallidis C, Kliesch S, Gromoll J. Routine cryopreservation of spermatozoa is safe--evidence from the DNA methylation pattern of nine spermatozoa genes. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2012;29(9):943-50.

409. Jenkins TG, Aston KI, James ER, Carrell DT. Sperm epigenetics in the study of male fertility, offspring health, and potential clinical applications. Syst Biol Reprod Med. 2017;63(2):69-76.

410. Siklenka K, Erkek S, Godmann M, Lambrot R, McGraw S, Lafleur C, et al. Disruption of histone methylation in developing sperm impairs offspring health transgenerationally. Science. 2015;350(6261):aab2006.

411. Lane M, McPherson NO, Fullston T, Spillane M, Sandeman L, Kang WX, et al. Oxidative stress in mouse sperm impairs embryo development, fetal growth and alters adiposity and glucose regulation in female offspring. PLoS One. 2014;9(7):e100832.

412. Chen YC, Tsao CM, Kuo CC, Yu MH, Lin YW, Yang CY, et al. Quantitative DNA methylation analysis of selected genes in endometrial carcinogenesis. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2015;54(5):572-9.

413. Pronina IV, Loginov VI, Burdennyy AM, Fridman MV, Kazubskaya TP, Dmitriev AA, et al. Expression and DNA methylation alterations of seven cancer-associated 3p genes and their predicted regulator miRNAs (miR-129-2, miR-9-1) in breast and ovarian cancers. Gene. 2016;576(1 Pt 3):483-91.

414. Moarii M, Boeva V, Vert JP, Reyal F. Changes in correlation between promoter methylation and gene expression in cancer. BMC Genomics. 2015;16:873.

415. Kalmar A, Peterfia B, Hollosi P, Galamb O, Spisak S, Wichmann B, et al. DNA hypermethylation and decreased mRNA expression of MAL, PRIMA1, PTGDR and SFRP1 in colorectal adenoma and cancer. BMC Cancer. 2015;15:736.

416. Costa-Pinheiro P, Montezuma D, Henrique R, Jerónimo C. Diagnostic and prognostic epigenetic biomarkers in cancer. Epigenomics. 2015;7(6):1003-15.

417. Toh TB, Lim JJ, Chow EK. Epigenetics in cancer stem cells. Mol Cancer. 2017;16(1):29.

418. Mackay DJG, Temple IK. Human imprinting disorders: Principles, practice, problems and progress. Eur J Med Genet. 2017;60(11):618-26.

419. Elhamamsy AR. Role of DNA methylation in imprinting disorders: an updated review. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2017;34(5):549-62.

420. Hattori H, Hiura H, Kitamura A, Miyauchi N, Kobayashi N, Takahashi S, et al. Association of four imprinting disorders and ART. Clin Epigenetics. 2019;11(1):21.

421. Hiura H, Okae H, Miyauchi N, Sato F, Sato A, Van De Pette M, et al. Characterization of DNA methylation errors in patients with imprinting disorders conceived by assisted reproduction technologies. Hum Reprod. 2012;27(8):2541-8.

422. Lazaraviciute G, Kauser M, Bhattacharya S, Haggarty P, Bhattacharya S. A systematic review and meta-analysis of DNA methylation levels and imprinting disorders in children conceived by IVF/ICSI compared with children conceived spontaneously. Hum Reprod Update. 2014;20(6):840-52.

423. Le Bouc Y, Rossignol S, Azzi S, Steunou V, Netchine I, Gicquel C. Epigenetics, genomic imprinting and assisted reproductive technology. Ann Endocrinol (Paris). 2010;71(3):237-8.

424. Cortessis VK, Azadian M, Buxbaum J, Sanogo F, Song AY, Sriprasert I, et al. Comprehensive meta-analysis reveals association between multiple imprinting disorders and

conception by assisted reproductive technology. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2018;35(6):943-52. 425. Novakovic B, Lewis S, Halliday J, Kennedy J, Burgner DP, Czajko A, et al. Assisted reproductive technologies are associated with limited epigenetic variation at birth that largely

resolves by adulthood. Nat Commun. 2019;10(1):3922.

426. Canovas S, Ross PJ, Kelsey G, Coy P. DNA Methylation in Embryo Development:
Epigenetic Impact of ART (Assisted Reproductive Technologies). Bioessays. 2017;39(11).
427. Gavriliouk D, Aitken RJ. Damage to sperm DNA mediated by reactive oxygen species: its impact on human reproduction and the health trajectory of offspring. The male role in

pregnancy loss and embryo implantation failure. New York: Springer; 2015. p. 23-47. 428. Mani S, Mainigi M. Embryo Culture Conditions and the Epigenome. Semin Reprod Med. 2018;36(3-04):211-20.

429. Menezo Y, Clement P, Dale B. DNA Methylation Patterns in the Early Human Embryo and the Epigenetic/Imprinting Problems: A Plea for a More Careful Approach to Human Assisted Reproductive Technology (ART). Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(6):1342.

430. Sirard MA. The influence of in vitro fertilization and embryo culture on the embryo epigenetic constituents and the possible consequences in the bovine model. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2017;8(4):411-7.

431. Dos Santos Mendonça A, Franco MM, de Oliveira Carvalho J, Machado GM, Dode MAN.
DNA Methylation of the Insulin-Like Growth Factor 2-Imprinted Gene in Trophoblast Cells of Elongated Bovine Embryo: Effects of the In Vitro Culture. Cell Reprogram. 2019;21(5):260-9.
432. Uysal F, Akkoyunlu G, Ozturk S. Dynamic expression of DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) in oocytes and early embryos. Biochimie. 2015;116:103-13.

433. Lu C, Zhang Y, Zheng X, Song X, Yang R, Yan J, et al. Current perspectives on in vitro maturation and its effects on oocyte genetic and epigenetic profiles. Sci China Life Sci. 2018;61(6):633-43.

434. Salvaing J, Peynot N, Bedhane MN, Veniel S, Pellier E, Boulesteix C, et al. Assessment of 'one-step' versus 'sequential' embryo culture conditions through embryonic genome methylation and hydroxymethylation changes. Hum Reprod. 2016;31(11):2471-83.

435. Sadeesh EM, Selokar NL, Balhara AK, Yadav PS. Differences in developmental competence and gene expression profiles between buffalo (Bubalus bubalis) preimplantation embryos cultured in three different embryo culture media. Cytotechnology. 2016;68(5):1973-86.

436. Bedhane M, Salvaing J. P2000 DNA methylation and hydroxymethylation in early rabbit embryo: Consequence of in vitro culture. J Anim Sci. 2016;94(suppl_4):37-8.

437. Mulder CL, Wattimury TM, Jongejan A, de Winter-Korver CM, van Daalen SKM, Struijk RB, et al. Comparison of DNA methylation patterns of parentally imprinted genes in placenta derived from IVF conceptions in two different culture media. Hum Reprod. 2020;35(3):516-28.

438. Zandstra H, Brentjens L, Spauwen B, Touwslager RNH, Bons JAP, Mulder AL, et al. Association of culture medium with growth, weight and cardiovascular development of IVF children at the age of 9 years. Hum Reprod. 2018;33(9):1645-56.

439. Kleijkers SH, van Montfoort AP, Smits LJ, Viechtbauer W, Roseboom TJ, Nelissen EC, et al. IVF culture medium affects post-natal weight in humans during the first 2 years of life. Hum Reprod. 2014;29(4):661-9.

440. Zandstra H, Van Montfoort AP, Dumoulin JC. Does the type of culture medium used influence birthweight of children born after IVF? Hum Reprod. 2015;30(3):530-42.

441. Kleijkers SH, Mantikou E, Slappendel E, Consten D, van Echten-Arends J, Wetzels AM, et al. Influence of embryo culture medium (G5 and HTF) on pregnancy and perinatal outcome after IVF: a multicenter RCT. Hum Reprod. 2016;31(10):2219-30.

442. Murakami M, Tanaka K, Otsubo H, Mizumoto S, Nagao Y, Kuramoto T. Influence of commercial embryo culture media on in vitro development, pregnancy, and perinatal outcomes after IVF: a single-center RCT. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(3):e269.

443. Sunde A. Embryo Culture and Phenotype of the Offspring. In: Nagy ZP, Varghese AC, Agarwal A, editors. In Vitro Fertilization. Switzerland: Springer; 2019. p. 877-89.

444. Bouillon C, Léandri R, Desch L, Ernst A, Bruno C, Cerf C, et al. Does Embryo Culture Medium Influence the Health and Development of Children Born after In Vitro Fertilization? PLoS One. 2016;11(3):e0150857.

445. Haddad M, Stewart J, Xie P, Cheung S, Trout A, Keating D, et al. Thoughts on the popularity of ICSI. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2020.

446. Luke B, Brown MB, Wantman E, Forestieri NE, Browne ML, Fisher SC, et al. The risk of birth defects with conception by ART. Hum Reprod. 2020.

447. Davies MJ, Moore VM, Willson KJ, Van Essen P, Priest K, Scott H, et al. Reproductive technologies and the risk of birth defects. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(19):1803-13.

448. Lie RT, Lyngstadaas A, Ørstavik KH, Bakketeig LS, Jacobsen G, Tanbo T. Birth defects in children conceived by ICSI compared with children conceived by other IVF-methods; a meta-analysis. Int J Epidemiol. 2005;34(3):696-701.

449. Catford SR, McLachlan RI, O'Bryan MK, Halliday JL. Long-term follow-up of intracytoplasmic sperm injection-conceived offspring compared with in vitro fertilizationconceived offspring: a systematic review of health outcomes beyond the neonatal period. Andrology. 2017;5(4):610-21.

450. Djuwantono T, Aviani JK, Permadi W, Achmad TH, Halim D. Risk of neurodevelopmental disorders in children born from different ART treatments: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Neurodev Disord. 2020;12(1):33.

451. Sandin S, Nygren KG, Iliadou A, Hultman CM, Reichenberg A. Autism and mental retardation among offspring born after in vitro fertilization. JAMA. 2013;310(1):75-84.

452. Kissin DM, Zhang Y, Boulet SL, Fountain C, Bearman P, Schieve L, et al. Association of assisted reproductive technology (ART) treatment and parental infertility diagnosis with autism in ART-conceived children. Hum Reprod. 2015;30(2):454-65.

453. Belva F, Bonduelle M, Tournaye H. Endocrine and reproductive profile of boys and young adults conceived after ICSI. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2019;31(3):163-9.

454. Belva F, Bonduelle M, Roelants M, Michielsen D, Van Steirteghem A, Verheyen G, et al. Semen quality of young adult ICSI offspring: the first results. Hum Reprod. 2016;31(12):2811-20.

455. Sakian S, Louie K, Wong EC, Havelock J, Kashyap S, Rowe T, et al. Altered gene expression of H19 and IGF2 in placentas from ART pregnancies. Placenta. 2015;36(10):1100-5.

456. Nelissen EC, Dumoulin JC, Daunay A, Evers JL, Tost J, van Montfoort AP. Placentas from pregnancies conceived by IVF/ICSI have a reduced DNA methylation level at the H19 and MEST differentially methylated regions. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(4):1117-26.

457. Choux C, Carmignac V, Bruno C, Sagot P, Vaiman D, Fauque P. The placenta: phenotypic and epigenetic modifications induced by Assisted Reproductive Technologies throughout pregnancy. Clin Epigenetics. 2015;7(1):87.

458. Choux C, Petazzi P, Sanchez-Delgado M, Hernandez Mora JR, Monteagudo A, Sagot P, et al. The hypomethylation of imprinted genes in IVF/ICSI placenta samples is associated with concomitant changes in histone modifications. Epigenetics. 2020;15(12):1386-95.

459. Lou H, Le F, Hu M, Yang X, Li L, Wang L, et al. Aberrant DNA Methylation of IGF2-H19 Locus in Human Fetus and in Spermatozoa From Assisted Reproductive Technologies. Reprod Sci. 2019;26(7):997-1004.

460. Uk A, Collardeau-Frachon S, Scanvion Q, Michon L, Amar E. Assisted Reproductive Technologies and imprinting disorders: Results of a study from a French congenital malformations registry. Eur J Med Genet. 2018;61(9):518-23.

461. Hiura H, Okae H, Chiba H, Miyauchi N, Sato F, Sato A, et al. Imprinting methylation errors in ART. Reprod Med Biol. 2014;13(4):193-202.

462. Palomba S, Homburg R, Santagni S, La Sala GB, Orvieto R. Risk of adverse pregnancy and perinatal outcomes after high technology infertility treatment: a comprehensive systematic review. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2016;14(1):76.

463. Fauser BC, Devroey P, Diedrich K, Balaban B, Bonduelle M, Delemarre-van de Waal HA, et al. Health outcomes of children born after IVF/ICSI: a review of current expert opinion and literature. Reprod Biomed Online. 2014;28(2):162-82.

464. Luke B. Pregnancy and birth outcomes in couples with infertility with and without assisted reproductive technology: with an emphasis on US population-based studies. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2017;217(3):270-81.

465. Zhong X, Liu J, Cui Q, Liang S, Lin Y, Liu H, et al. Effect of parental physiological conditions and assisted reproductive technologies on the pregnancy and birth outcomes in infertile patients. Oncotarget. 2017;8(11):18409-16.

466. Jwa SC, Jwa J, Kuwahara A, Irahara M, Ishihara O, Saito H. Male subfertility and the risk of major birth defects in children born after in vitro fertilization and intracytoplasmic sperm injection: a retrospective cohort study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2019;19(1):192.

467. Ensing S, Abu-Hanna A, Roseboom TJ, Repping S, van der Veen F, Mol BW, et al. Risk of poor neonatal outcome at term after medically assisted reproduction: a propensity scorematched study. Fertil Steril. 2015;104(2):384-90.e1.

468. Chung K, Coutifaris C, Chalian R, Lin K, Ratcliffe SJ, Castelbaum AJ, et al. Factors influencing adverse perinatal outcomes in pregnancies achieved through use of in vitro fertilization. Fertil Steril. 2006;86(6):1634-41.

469. Hayashi M, Nakai A, Satoh S, Matsuda Y. Adverse obstetric and perinatal outcomes of singleton pregnancies may be related to maternal factors associated with infertility rather than the type of assisted reproductive technology procedure used. Fertil Steril. 2012;98(4):922-8.

470. Skora D, Frankfurter D. Adverse perinatal events associated with ART. Semin Reprod Med. 2012;30(2):84-91.

471. Barrington KJ, Janvier A. The paediatric consequences of Assisted Reproductive Technologies, with special emphasis on multiple pregnancies. Acta Paediatr. 2013;102(4):340-8.

472. Refuerzo JS. Impact of multiple births on late and moderate prematurity. Semin Fetal Neonatal Med. 2012;17(3):143-5.

473. Allen C, Bowdin S, Harrison RF, Sutcliffe AG, Brueton L, Kirby G, et al. Pregnancy and perinatal outcomes after assisted reproduction: a comparative study. Ir J Med Sci. 2008;177(3):233-41.

474. Schieve LA, Rasmussen SA, Buck GM, Schendel DE, Reynolds MA, Wright VC. Are children born after assisted reproductive technology at increased risk for adverse health outcomes? Obstet Gynecol. 2004;103(6):1154-63.

475. Ivandic J, Blickstein I, Sopic Rahelic AM, Eskinja E, Stimac T. The contribution of twins conceived by in vitro fertilization to preterm birth rate: observations from a quarter of century. J Perinat Med. 2020:Online ahead of print.

476. Qin JB, Sheng XQ, Wang H, Chen GC, Yang J, Yu H, et al. Worldwide prevalence of adverse pregnancy outcomes associated with in vitro fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection among multiple births: a systematic review and meta-analysis based on cohort studies. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2017;295(3):577-97.

477. Zhu L, Zhang Y, Liu Y, Zhang R, Wu Y, Huang Y, et al. Maternal and Live-birth Outcomes of Pregnancies following Assisted Reproductive Technology: A Retrospective Cohort Study. Sci Rep. 2016;6:35141.

478. Chen L, Yang T, Zheng Z, Yu H, Wang H, Qin J. Birth prevalence of congenital malformations in singleton pregnancies resulting from in vitro fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection worldwide: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2018;297(5):1115-30.

479. Cavoretto P, Candiani M, Giorgione V, Inversetti A, Abu-Saba MM, Tiberio F, et al. Risk of spontaneous preterm birth in singleton pregnancies conceived after IVF/ICSI treatment: meta-analysis of cohort studies. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2018;51(1):43-53.

480. Pandey S, Shetty A, Hamilton M, Bhattacharya S, Maheshwari A. Obstetric and perinatal outcomes in singleton pregnancies resulting from IVF/ICSI: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod Update. 2012;18(5):485-503.

481. Qin JB, Sheng XQ, Wu D, Gao SY, You YP, Yang TB, et al. Worldwide prevalence of adverse pregnancy outcomes among singleton pregnancies after in vitro

fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2017;295(2):285-301.

482. Madrazo-Cabo JM, León-Durán GA, Oliveros-Montiel A, Ledesma-Montes JA, Morales-González ID, Sedeño-Monge V. Complications in pregnancies achieved by assisted reproduction. Gac Med Mex. 2020;156(2):156-63.

483. Stojnic J, Radunovic N, Jeremic K, Kotlica BK, Mitrovic M, Tulic I. Perinatal outcome of singleton pregnancies following in vitro fertilization. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2013;40(2):277-83.

484. Hansen M, Colvin L, Petterson B, Kurinczuk JJ, de Klerk N, Bower C. Admission to hospital of singleton children born following assisted reproductive technology (ART). Hum Reprod. 2008;23(6):1297-305.

485. Martin AS, Chang J, Zhang Y, Kawwass JF, Boulet SL, McKane P, et al. Perinatal outcomes among singletons after assisted reproductive technology with single-embryo or double-embryo transfer versus no assisted reproductive technology. Fertil Steril. 2017;107(4):954-60.

486. Grady R, Alavi N, Vale R, Khandwala M, McDonald SD. Elective single embryo transfer and perinatal outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Fertil Steril. 2012;97(2):324-31.

487. Bay B, Lyngsø J, Hohwü L, Kesmodel US. Childhood growth of singletons conceived following in vitro fertilisation or intracytoplasmic sperm injection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BJOG. 2019;126(2):158-66.

488. Zheng Z, Chen L, Yang T, Yu H, Wang H, Qin J. Multiple pregnancies achieved with IVF/ICSI and risk of specific congenital malformations: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. Reprod Biomed Online. 2018;36(4):472-82.

489. McDonald SD, Han Z, Mulla S, Ohlsson A, Beyene J, Murphy KE. Preterm birth and low birth weight among in vitro fertilization twins: a systematic review and meta-analyses. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2010;148(2):105-13.

490. Moini A, Shiva M, Arabipoor A, Hosseini R, Chehrazi M, Sadeghi M. Obstetric and neonatal outcomes of twin pregnancies conceived by assisted reproductive technology compared with twin pregnancies conceived spontaneously: a prospective follow-up study. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2012;165(1):29-32.

491. Caserta D, Bordi G, Stegagno M, Filippini F, Podagrosi M, Roselli D, et al. Maternal and perinatal outcomes in spontaneous versus assisted conception twin pregnancies. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2014;174:64-9.

492. Hansen M, Colvin L, Petterson B, Kurinczuk JJ, de Klerk N, Bower C. Twins born following assisted reproductive technology: perinatal outcome and admission to hospital. Hum Reprod. 2009;24(9):2321-31.

493. Olivennes F. Avoiding multiple pregnancies in ART. Double trouble: yes a twin pregnancy is an adverse outcome. Hum Reprod. 2000;15(8):1663-5.

494. Rydhstroem H, Heraib F. Gestational duration, and fetal and infant mortality for twins vs singletons. Twin Res. 2001;4(4):227-31.

495. Gardner MO, Goldenberg RL, Cliver SP, Tucker JM, Nelson KG, Copper RL. The origin and outcome of preterm twin pregnancies. Obstet Gynecol. 1995;85(4):553-7.

496. Santana DS, Surita FG, Cecatti JG. Multiple Pregnancy: Epidemiology and Association with Maternal and Perinatal Morbidity. Rev Bras Ginecol Obstet. 2018;40(9):554-62.

497. Garite TJ, Clark RH, Elliott JP, Thorp JA. Twins and triplets: the effect of plurality and growth on neonatal outcome compared with singleton infants. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2004;191(3):700-7.

498. Petit N, Cammu H, Martens G, Papiernik E. Perinatal outcome of twins compared to singletons of the same gestational age: a case-control study. Twin Res Hum Genet. 2011;14(1):88-93.

499. Kilpatrick SJ, Jackson R, Croughan-Minihane MS. Perinatal mortality in twins and singletons matched for gestational age at delivery at > or = 30 weeks. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;174(1 Pt 1):66-71.

500. SART, ASRM. Elective single-embryo transfer. Fertil Steril. 2012;97(4):835-42.

501. RTAC. Code of Practice for Assisted Reproductive Technology Units. South Melbourne, Australia: Reproductive Technology Accreditation Committee, Fertility Society of Australia; 2017.

502. HFEA. Code of practice (9th edition). London: Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority; 2019.

503. Min JK, Hughes E, Young D, Gysler M, Hemmings R, Cheung AP, et al. Elective single embryo transfer following in vitro fertilization. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2010;32(4):363-77.
504. Allot L, Payne D, Dann L. Midwifery and Assisted Reproductive Technologies. J N Z Coll Midwives. 2013;47:10-3.

505. Yang H, Choi YS, Nam KH, Kwon JY, Park YW, Kim YH. Obstetric and perinatal outcomes of dichorionic twin pregnancies according to methods of conception: spontaneous versus invitro fertilization. Twin Res Hum Genet. 2011;14(1):98-103.

506. Li J, Yang J, Xu WM, Cheng D, Zou YJ. Comparison of the perinatal outcome of twins conceived after assisted reproductive technologies versus those conceived naturally. J Reprod Med. 2015;60(1-2):37-42.

507. Ochsenkühn R, Strowitzki T, Gurtner M, Strauss A, Schulze A, Hepp H, et al. Pregnancy complications, obstetric risks, and neonatal outcome in singleton and twin pregnancies after GIFT and IVF. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2003;268(4):256-61.

508. Reubinoff BE, Samueloff A, Ben-Haim M, Friedler S, Schenker JG, Lewin A. Is the obstetric outcome of in vitro fertilized singleton gestations different from natural ones? A controlled study. Fertil Steril. 1997;67(6):1077-83.

509. Ombelet W, Martens G, Bruckers L. Pregnant after assisted reproduction: a risk pregnancy is born! 18-years perinatal outcome results from a population-based registry in Flanders, Belgium. Facts Views Vis Obgyn. 2016;8(4):193-204.

510. Carolan M. Maternal age \geq 45 years and maternal and perinatal outcomes: a review of the evidence. Midwifery. 2013;29(5):479-89.

511. Koo YJ, Ryu HM, Yang JH, Lim JH, Lee JE, Kim MY, et al. Pregnancy outcomes according to increasing maternal age. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2012;51(1):60-5.

512. Ludford I, Scheil W, Tucker G, Grivell R. Pregnancy outcomes for nulliparous women of advanced maternal age in South Australia, 1998-2008. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2012;52(3):235-41.

513. Cleary-Goldman J, Malone FD, Vidaver J, Ball RH, Nyberg DA, Comstock CH, et al. Impact of maternal age on obstetric outcome. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;105(5 Pt 1):983-90.

514. Ogawa K, Urayama KY, Tanigaki S, Sago H, Sato S, Saito S, et al. Association between very advanced maternal age and adverse pregnancy outcomes: a cross sectional Japanese study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2017;17(1):349.

515. Lean SC, Derricott H, Jones RL, Heazell AEP. Advanced maternal age and adverse pregnancy outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2017;12(10):e0186287.

516. Jahromi BN, Husseini Z. Pregnancy outcome at maternal age 40 and older. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;47(3):318-21.

517. Kahveci B, Melekoglu R, Evruke IC, Cetin C. The effect of advanced maternal age on perinatal outcomes in nulliparous singleton pregnancies. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2018;18(1):343.

518. Wu Y, Chen Y, Shen M, Guo Y, Wen SW, Lanes A, et al. Adverse maternal and neonatal outcomes among singleton pregnancies in women of very advanced maternal age: a retrospective cohort study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2019;19(1):3.

519. Claramonte Nieto M, Meler Barrabes E, Garcia Martínez S, Gutiérrez Prat M, Serra Zantop B. Impact of aging on obstetric outcomes: defining advanced maternal age in Barcelona. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2019;19(1):342.

520. Bracewell-Milnes T, Saso S, Bora S, Ismail AM, Al-Memar M, Hamed AH, et al. Investigating psychosocial attitudes, motivations and experiences of oocyte donors, recipients and egg sharers: a systematic review. Hum Reprod Update. 2016;22(4):450-65.

521. Hogan RG, Wang AY, Li Z, Hammarberg K, Johnson L, Mol BW, et al. Oocyte donor age has a significant impact on oocyte recipients' cumulative live-birth rate: a population-based cohort study. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(4):724-30.

522. Law YJ, Zhang N, Venetis CA, Chambers GM, Harris K. The number of oocytes associated with maximum cumulative live birth rates per aspiration depends on female age: a population study of 221 221 treatment cycles. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(9):1778-87.

523. Wang YA, Farquhar C, Sullivan EA. Donor age is a major determinant of success of oocyte donation/recipient programme. Hum Reprod. 2012;27(1):118-25.

524. FSC. The Donor SOURCE: What is the ideal age for an egg donor? Fertility SOURCE Companies; 2020. (Accessed May 21, 2020. Available from:

https://www.fertilitysourcecompanies.com/what-is-the-ideal-age-for-an-egg-donor/.) 525. MelbourneIVF. Egg Donation. MelbourneIVF; 2020. (Accessed May 21, 2020. Available from: https://www.mivf.com.au/treatments-services/donor-programme/egg-donation.)

526. LFC. Egg donation – getting started. Life Fertility Clinic; 2020. (Accessed May 21, 2020. Available from: https://www.lifefertility.com.au/resources/factsheets/egg-donation-getting-started/.)

527. Hsieh C. 16 Things You Need to Know About Donating Your Eggs. CCRM Fertility; 2017. (Accessed May 21, 2020. Available from: https://www.ccrmivf.com/news-events/eggdonation/.)

528. EDA. Am I Eligible to Become an Egg Donor? City Fertility; 2020. (Accessed May 21, 2020. Available from: https://www.eggdonorsaustralia.com.au/who-can-donate/are-you-eligible/.)

529. FEB. Why Does an Egg Donor's Age Matter? Fairfax Egg Bank; 2016. (Accessed May 21, 2020. Available from: https://www.fairfaxeggbank.com/blog/egg-donation-age-requirements-why-does-an-egg-donors-age-matter/.)

530. Wennberg AL, Opdahl S, Bergh C, Aaris Henningsen AK, Gissler M, Romundstad LB, et al. Effect of maternal age on maternal and neonatal outcomes after assisted reproductive technology. Fertil Steril. 2016;106(5):1142-9.e14.

531. Bai J, Wong FW, Bauman A, Mohsin M. Parity and pregnancy outcomes. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186(2):274-8.

532. Teguete I, Maiga AW, Leppert PC. Maternal and neonatal outcomes of grand multiparas over two decades in Mali. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2012;91(5):580-6.

533. Shah PS. Parity and low birth weight and preterm birth: a systematic review and metaanalyses. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2010;89(7):862-75.

534. Samueloff A, Mor-Yosef S, Seidman DS, Rabinowitz R, Simon A, Schenker JG. Grand multiparity--a nationwide survey. Isr J Med Sci. 1989;25(11):625-9.

535. Tanbo TG, Bungum L. The grand multipara--maternal and neonatal complications. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1987;66(1):53-6.

536. Alsammani MA, Jafer AM, Khieri SA, Ali AO, Shaaeldin MA. Effect of Grand Multiparity on Pregnancy Outcomes in Women Under 35 Years of Age: a Comparative Study. Med Arch. 2019;73(2):92-6.

537. Andrejevic A, Cvetkovic S, Vitosevic Z, Andrejevic L, Relic G. Multiparity, perinatal morbidity and mortality. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2011;38(1):71-5.

538. Roman H, Robillard PY, Verspyck E, Hulsey TC, Marpeau L, Barau G. Obstetric and neonatal outcomes in grand multiparity. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;103(6):1294-9.

539. Miranda ML, Edwards SE, Myers ER. Adverse birth outcomes among nulliparous vs. multiparous women. Public Health Rep. 2011;126(6):797-805.

540. Catalano PM, Shankar K. Obesity and pregnancy: mechanisms of short term and long term adverse consequences for mother and child. BMJ. 2017;356:j1.

541. Chandrasekaran S, Neal-Perry G. Long-term consequences of obesity on female fertility and the health of the offspring. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2017;29(3):180-7.

542. Ben-Haroush A, Hadar E, Chen R, Hod M, Yogev Y. Maternal obesity is a major risk factor for large-for-gestational-infants in pregnancies complicated by gestational diabetes. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2009;279(4):539-43.

543. Crane JM, Murphy P, Burrage L, Hutchens D. Maternal and perinatal outcomes of extreme obesity in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2013;35(7):606-11.

544. Cnattingius S, Villamor E, Johansson S, Edstedt Bonamy AK, Persson M, Wikström AK, et al. Maternal obesity and risk of preterm delivery. JAMA. 2013;309(22):2362-70.

545. Boney CM, Verma A, Tucker R, Vohr BR. Metabolic syndrome in childhood: association with birth weight, maternal obesity, and gestational diabetes mellitus. Pediatrics. 2005;115(3):e290-6.

546. Hirschler V, Roque MI, Calcagno ML, Gonzalez C, Aranda C. Maternal waist circumference and the prediction of children's metabolic syndrome. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2007;161(12):1205-10.

547. Morea M, Miu N, Morea VF, Cornean R. Maternal obesity - a risk factor for metabolic syndrome in children. Clujul Med. 2013;86(3):259-65.

548. Bellver J, Mariani G. Impact of parental over- and underweight on the health of offspring. Fertil Steril. 2019;111(6):1054-64.

549. Campbell EE, Gilliland J, Dworatzek PDN, De Vrijer B, Penava D, Seabrook JA. Socioeconomic status and adverse birth outcomes: a population-based Canadian sample. J Biosoc Sci. 2018;50(1):102-13.

550. Towne SD, Bolin J, Ferdinand A, Nicklett EJ, Smith ML, Ory MG. Assessing Diabetes and Factors Associated with Foregoing Medical Care among Persons with Diabetes: Disparities Facing American Indian/Alaska Native, Black, Hispanic, Low Income, and Southern Adults in the U.S. (2011-2015). Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2017;14(5):464.

551. Leng B, Jin Y, Li G, Chen L, Jin N. Socioeconomic status and hypertension: a metaanalysis. J Hypertens. 2015;33(2):221-9.

552. Redonnet B, Chollet A, Fombonne E, Bowes L, Melchior M. Tobacco, alcohol, cannabis and other illegal drug use among young adults: the socioeconomic context. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2012;121(3):231-9.

553. Ng SK, Cameron CM, Hills AP, McClure RJ, Scuffham PA. Socioeconomic disparities in prepregnancy BMI and impact on maternal and neonatal outcomes and postpartum weight retention: the EFHL longitudinal birth cohort study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2014;14:314.

554. Volaco A, Cavalcanti AM, Filho RP, Précoma DB. Socioeconomic Status: The Missing Link Between Obesity and Diabetes Mellitus? Curr Diabetes Rev. 2018;14(4):321-6.
555. Hayes A, Tan EJ, Killedar A, Lung T. Socioeconomic inequalities in obesity: modelling

future trends in Australia. BMJ Open. 2019;9(3):e026525.

556. Joseph KS, Liston RM, Dodds L, Dahlgren L, Allen AC. Socioeconomic status and perinatal outcomes in a setting with universal access to essential health care services. CMAJ. 2007;177(6):583-90.

557. Gissler M, Meriläinen J, Vuori E, Hemminki E. Register based monitoring shows decreasing socioeconomic differences in Finnish perinatal health. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2003;57(6):433-9.

558. Shankardass K, O'Campo P, Dodds L, Fahey J, Joseph K, Morinis J, et al. Magnitude of income-related disparities in adverse perinatal outcomes. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2014;14:96.

559. Bushnik T, Yang S, Kramer MS, Kaufman JS, Sheppard AJ, Wilkins R. The 2006 Canadian Birth-Census Cohort. Health Rep. 2016;27(1):11-9.

560. Dassios T, Refaey M, Kametas N, Bhat R, Greenough A. Adverse neonatal outcomes and house prices in London. J Perinat Med. 2018;47(1):99-105.

561. Räisänen S, Randell K, Nielsen HS, Gissler M, Kramer MR, Klemetti R, et al. Socioeconomic status affects the prevalence, but not the perinatal outcomes, of in vitro fertilization pregnancies. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(11):3118-25.

562. Männistö J, Mentula M, Bloigu A, Gissler M, Heikinheimo O, Niinimäki M. Induced abortion and future use of IVF treatment; A nationwide register study. PLoS One. 2019;14(11):e0225162.

563. Chambers GM, Hoang VP, Illingworth PJ. Socioeconomic disparities in access to ART treatment and the differential impact of a policy that increased consumer costs. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(11):3111-7.

564. Harris K, Burley H, McLachlan R, Bowman M, Macaldowie A, Taylor K, et al. Socioeconomic disparities in access to assisted reproductive technologies in Australia. Reprod Biomed Online. 2016;33(5):575-84.

565. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, Group P. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. PLoS Med. 2009;6(7):e1000097.

566. Wright RW, Brand RA, Dunn W, Spindler KP. How to write a systematic review. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2007;455:23-9.

567. Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in metaanalyses. BMJ. 2003;327(7414):557-60.

568. JBI. Joanna Briggs Institute reviewers' manual: 2011 edition. Adelaide, Australia: The Joanna Briggs Institute; 2011.

569. Gibbons WE, Cedars M, Ness RB. Toward understanding obstetrical outcome in advanced assisted reproduction: varying sperm, oocyte, and uterine source and diagnosis. Fertil Steril. 2011;95(5):1645-9 e1.

570. Zegers-Hochschild F, Masoli D, Schwarze JE, Iaconelli A, Borges E, Pacheco IM. Reproductive performance in oocyte donors and their recipients: comparative analysis from implantation to birth and lactation. Fertil Steril. 2010;93(7):2210-5.

571. Krieg SA, Henne MB, Westphal LM. Obstetric outcomes in donor oocyte pregnancies compared with advanced maternal age in in vitro fertilization pregnancies. Fertil Steril. 2008;90(1):65-70.

572. Söderström-Anttila V, Tiitinen A, Foudila T, Hovatta O. Obstetric and perinatal outcome after oocyte donation: comparison with in-vitro fertilization pregnancies. Hum Reprod. 1998;13(2):483-90.

573. Porreco RP, Schoolcraft CL, Schoolcraft WB. Pregnancy outcome following donor embryo replacement. J Matern Fetal Med. 1997;6(4):237-40.

574. Friedman F, Jr., Copperman AB, Brodman ML, Shah D, Sandler B, Grunfeld L. Perinatal outcome after embryo transfer in ovum recipients. A comparison with standard in vitro fertilization. J Reprod Med. 1996;41(9):640-4.

575. Kalra SK, Ratcliffe SJ, Coutifaris C, Molinaro T, Barnhart KT. Ovarian stimulation and low birth weight in newborns conceived through in vitro fertilization. Obstet Gynecol. 2011;118(4):863-71.

576. Sunderam S, Chang J, Flowers L, Kulkarni A, Sentelle G, Jeng G, et al. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance--United States, 2006. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2009;58(5):1-25.

577. Wright VC, Chang J, Jeng G, Macaluso M. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance--United States, 2005. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2008;57(5):1-23.

578. Wright VC, Chang J, Jeng G, Chen M, Macaluso M. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance - United States, 2004. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2007;56(6):1-22.

579. Wright VC, Chang J, Jeng G, Macaluso M. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance--United States, 2003. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2006;55(4):1-22.

580. Wright VC, Schieve LA, Reynolds MA, Jeng G. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance--United States, 2002. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2005;54(2):1-24.

581. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1997 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 2000;74(4):641-53; discussion 53-4.

582. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1996 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1999;71(5):798-807.

583. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1995 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1998;69(3):389-98.

584. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1994 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1996;66(5):697-705.

585. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1993 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1995;64(1):13-21.

586. AFS, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1992 results generated from the American Fertility Society/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1994;62(6):1121-8.

587. SART, AFS. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States and Canada: 1991 results from the Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology generated from the American Fertility Society Registry. Fertil Steril. 1993;59(5):956-62.

588. MRI, SART, AFS. In vitro fertilization-embryo transfer (IVF-ET) in the United States: 1990 results from the IVF-ET Registry. Medical Research International. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology (SART), The American Fertility Society. Fertil Steril. 1992;57(1):15-24.

589. MRI, SART, AFS. In vitro fertilization-embryo transfer (IVF-ET) in the United States: 1989 results from the IVF-ET Registry. Medical Research International, Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology, The American Fertility Society. Fertil Steril. 1991;55(1):14-22; discussion -3.

590. MRI, SART, AFS. In vitro fertilization-embryo transfer in the United States: 1988 results from the IVF-ET Registry. Medical Research International. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology. American Fertility Society. Fertil Steril. 1990;53(1):13-20.

591. Nelson SM, Lawlor DA. Predicting live birth, preterm delivery, and low birth weight in infants born from in vitro fertilisation: a prospective study of 144,018 treatment cycles. PLoS Med. 2011;8(1):e1000386.

592. Thapar A, Harold G, Rice F, Ge X, Boivin J, Hay D, et al. Do intrauterine or genetic influences explain the foetal origins of chronic disease? A novel experimental method for disentangling effects. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2007;7:25.

593. Sheffer-Mimouni G, Mashiach S, Dor J, Levran D, Seidman DS. Factors influencing the obstetric and perinatal outcome after oocyte donation. Hum Reprod. 2002;17(10):2636-40. 594. Pados G, Camus M, Van Steirteghem A, Bonduelle M, Devroey P. The evolution and outcome of pregnancies from oocyte donation. Hum Reprod. 1994;9(3):538-42.

595. Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology position statement on donor suitability of recipients of smallpox vaccine (vaccinia virus). Fertil Steril. 2006;86(5 Suppl 1):S73-4.

596. Higgins J, Green S. Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions. Version 5.1.0. Chichester, United Kingdom: The Cochrane Collaboration, John Wiley & Sons Ltd; 2011. 597. Lau J, Ioannidis JP, Terrin N, Schmid CH, Olkin I. The case of the misleading funnel plot. BMJ. 2006;333(7568):597-600.

598. Tang JL, Liu JL. Misleading funnel plot for detection of bias in meta-analysis. J Clin Epidemiol. 2000;53(5):477-84.

599. Sterne JA, Sutton AJ, Ioannidis JP, Terrin N, Jones DR, Lau J, et al. Recommendations for examining and interpreting funnel plot asymmetry in meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials. BMJ. 2011;343:d4002.

600. Terrin N, Schmid CH, Lau J. In an empirical evaluation of the funnel plot, researchers could not visually identify publication bias. J Clin Epidemiol. 2005;58(9):894-901.

601. Obradors A, Rius M, Daina G, Ramos L, Benet J, Navarro J. Whole-chromosome aneuploidy analysis in human oocytes: focus on comparative genomic hybridization. Cytogenet Genome Res. 2011;133(2-4):119-26.

602. Kuliev A, Cieslak J, Verlinsky Y. Frequency and distribution of chromosome abnormalities in human oocytes. Cytogenet Genome Res. 2005;111(3-4):193-8.

603. Gaudoin M, Dobbie R, Finlayson A, Chalmers J, Cameron IT, Fleming R. Ovulation induction/intrauterine insemination in infertile couples is associated with low-birth-weight infants. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;188(3):611-6.

604. Iizuka R, Sawada Y, Nishina N, Ohi M. The physical and mental development of children born following artificial insemination. Int J Fertil. 1968;13(1):24-32.

605. Forse RA, Ackman CF, Fraser FC. Possible teratogenic effects of artificial insemination by donor. Clin Genet. 1985;28(1):23-6.

606. Amuzu B, Laxova R, Shapiro SS. Pregnancy outcome, health of children, and family adjustment after donor insemination. Obstet Gynecol. 1990;75(6):899-905.

607. Lansac J, Thepot F, Mayaux MJ, Czyglick F, Wack T, Selva J, et al. Pregnancy outcome after artificial insemination or IVF with frozen semen donor: a collaborative study of the French CECOS Federation on 21,597 pregnancies. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 1997;74(2):223-8.

608. Tanaka K. Tanaka-Binet's intelligence test. Nippon Bunka Kagakusha, Tokyo. 1954.

609. Luke B, Keith LG. The contribution of singletons, twins and triplets to low birth weight, infant mortality and handicap in the United States. J Reprod Med. 1992;37(8):661-6.

610. Blondel B, Kogan MD, Alexander GR, Dattani N, Kramer MS, Macfarlane A, et al. The impact of the increasing number of multiple births on the rates of preterm birth and low birthweight: an international study. Am J Public Health. 2002;92(8):1323-30.

611. Harris BS, Bishop KC, Kemeny HR, Walker JS, Rhee E, Kuller JA. Risk Factors for Birth Defects. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2017;72(2):123-35.

612. Zhang XH, Qiu LQ, Ye YH, Xu J. Chromosomal abnormalities: subgroup analysis by maternal age and perinatal features in zhejiang province of China, 2011-2015. Ital J Pediatr. 2017;43(1):47.

613. Shi Q, Martin RH. Aneuploidy in human sperm: a review of the frequency and distribution of aneuploidy, effects of donor age and lifestyle factors. Cytogenet Cell Genet. 2000;90(3-4):219-26.

614. HFEA. Code of practice (1st edition). London: Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority; 1991.

615. Khoury MJ, Holtzman NA. On the ability of birth defects monitoring to detect new teratogens. Am J Epidemiol. 1987;126(1):136-43.

616. Brant AM, Munakata Y, Boomsma DI, Defries JC, Haworth CM, Keller MC, et al. The nature and nurture of high IQ: an extended sensitive period for intellectual development. Psychol Sci. 2013;24(8):1487-95.

617. Plomin R, von Stumm S. The new genetics of intelligence. Nat Rev Genet. 2018;19(3):148-59.

618. Zabaneh D, Krapohl E, Gaspar HA, Curtis C, Lee SH, Patel H, et al. A genome-wide association study for extremely high intelligence. Mol Psychiatry. 2018;23(5):1226-32.

619. Savage JE, Jansen PR, Stringer S, Watanabe K, Bryois J, de Leeuw CA, et al. Genomewide association meta-analysis in 269,867 individuals identifies new genetic and functional links to intelligence. Nat Genet. 2018;50(7):912-9.

620. Coleman JRI, Bryois J, Gaspar HA, Jansen PR, Savage JE, Skene N, et al. Biological annotation of genetic loci associated with intelligence in a meta-analysis of 87,740 individuals. Mol Psychiatry. 2019;24(2):182-97.

621. Bates TC, Lewis GJ, Weiss A. Childhood socioeconomic status amplifies genetic effects on adult intelligence. Psychol Sci. 2013;24(10):2111-6.

622. von Stumm S, Plomin R. Socioeconomic status and the growth of intelligence from infancy through adolescence. Intelligence. 2015;48:30-6.

623. Waller PL. Issues paper on donor gametes in IVF. Australia: Committee to Consider the Social Ethical Legal Issues Arising from IVF, Parliament of Victoria; 1983.

624. Paul S, Harbottle S, Stewart JA. Recruitment of sperm donors: the Newcastle-upon-Tyne experience 1994-2003. Hum Reprod. 2006;21(1):150-8.

625. Cushing AL. I just want more information about who I am': the search experience of sperm-donor offspring, searching for information about their donors and genetic heritage. Inf Res. 2010;15(2):15-2.

626. Pacey A. Sperm donor recruitment in the UK. Obstet Gynaecol. 2010;12(1):43-8.

627. Tomlinson MJ, Pooley K, Pierce A, Hopkisson JF. Sperm donor recruitment within an NHS fertility service since the removal of anonymity. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2010;13(3):159-67.

628. Shukla U, Deval B, Jansa Perez M, Hamoda H, Savvas M, Narvekar N. Sperm donor recruitment, attitudes and provider practices--5 years after the removal of donor anonymity. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(3):676-82.

629. AAP, AAO, AAPOS, AACO. Joint statement--Learning disabilities, dyslexia, and vision. Pediatrics. 2009;124(2):837-44.

630. Scruggs TE, Mastropieri MA. On babies and bathwater: Addressing the problems of identification of learning disabilities. Learn Disabil Q. 2002;25(3):155-68.

631. Lyon GR. Learning disabilities. Future Child. 1996;6(1):54-76.

632. Boyle CA, Decouflé P, Yeargin-Allsopp M. Prevalence and health impact of developmental disabilities in US children. Pediatrics. 1994;93(3):399-403.

633. Pfeiffer SI. Identifying gifted and talented students: Recurring issues and promising solutions. J Appl Sch Psychol. 2002;19(1):31-50.

634. Barbuscia A, Martikainen P, Myrskylä M, Remes H, Somigliana E, Klemetti R, et al. Maternal age and risk of low birth weight and premature birth in children conceived through medically assisted reproduction. Evidence from Finnish population registers. Hum Reprod. 2020;35(1):212-20.

635. Kawwass JF, Crawford S, Hipp HS, Boulet SL, Kissin DM, Jamieson DJ. Embryo donation: national trends and outcomes, 2000 through 2013. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2016;215(6):747.e1-.e5.

636. de Lacey S. Decisions for the fate of frozen embryos: fresh insights into patients' thinking and their rationales for donating or discarding embryos. Hum Reprod. 2007;22(6):1751-8.

637. Lanzendorf S, Ratts V, Keller S, Odem R. Disposition of cryopreserved embryos by infertility patients desiring to discontinue storage. Fertil Steril. 2010;93(2):486-9.

638. Melamed RM, Bonetti TC, Braga DP, Madaschi C, Iaconelli A, Borges E. Deciding the fate of supernumerary frozen embryos: parents' choices. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2009;12(4):185-90.
639. Hammarberg K, Tinney L. Deciding the fate of supernumerary frozen embryos: a survey of couples' decisions and the factors influencing their choice. Fertil Steril. 2006;86(1):86-91.

640. Yu B, Vega M, Zaghi S, Fritz R, Jindal S, Buyuk E. Comparison of perinatal outcomes following frozen embryo transfer cycles using autologous versus donor oocytes in women 40 to 43 years old: analysis of SART CORS data. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2018;35(11):2025-9.
641. Poikkeus P, Saisto T, Punamaki RL, Unkila-Kallio L, Flykt M, Vilska S, et al. Birth experience of women conceiving with assisted reproduction: a prospective multicenter study. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2014;93(9):880-7.
642. Gillet E, Martens E, Martens G, Cammu H. Prelabour caesarean section following IVF/ICSI in older-term nulliparous women: too precious to push? J Pregnancy. 2011;2011:362518.

643. Neumann K, Cirkel C, Rody A, Beyer DA. Do ART patients face higher C-section rates during their stage of delivery? A German monocenter experience. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2017;295(2):481-5.

644. Rozdarz KM, Flatley CJ, Kumar S. Intrapartum and neonatal outcomes in singleton pregnancies following conception by assisted reproduction techniques. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2017;57(6):588-92.

645. Malchau SS, Loft A, Larsen EC, Aaris Henningsen AK, Rasmussen S, Andersen AN, et al. Perinatal outcomes in 375 children born after oocyte donation: a Danish national cohort study. Fertil Steril. 2013;99(6):1637-43.

646. Luke B, Brown MB, Wantman E, Seifer DB, Sparks AT, Lin PC, et al. Risk of prematurity and infant morbidity and mortality by maternal fertility status and plurality. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2019;36(1):121-38.

647. Schwartz KM, Boulet SL, Kawwass JF, Kissin DM. Perinatal outcomes among young donor oocyte recipients. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(12):2533-40.

648. Banker M, Mehta V, Sorathiya D, Dave M, Shah S. Pregnancy outcomes and maternal and perinatal complications of pregnancies following in vitro fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection using own oocytes, donor oocytes, and vitrified embryos: A prospective follow-up study. J Hum Reprod Sci. 2016;9(4):241-9.

649. Kamath MS, Antonisamy B, Mascarenhas M, Sunkara SK. High-risk of preterm birth and low birth weight after oocyte donation IVF: analysis of 133,785 live births. Reprod Biomed Online. 2017;35(3):318-24.

650. Dude AM, Yeh JS, Muasher SJ. Donor oocytes are associated with preterm birth when compared to fresh autologous in vitro fertilization cycles in singleton pregnancies. Fertil Steril. 2016;106(3):660-5.

651. Elenis E, Sydsjö G, Skalkidou A, Lampic C, Svanberg AS. Neonatal outcomes in pregnancies resulting from oocyte donation: a cohort study in Sweden. BMC Pediatr. 2016;16(1):170.

652. Modest AM, Johnson KM, Karumanchi SA, Resetkova N, Young BC, Fox MP, et al. Risk of ischemic placental disease is increased following in vitro fertilization with oocyte donation: a retrospective cohort study. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2019;36(9):1917-26.

653. Nejdet S, Bergh C, Källén K, Wennerholm UB, Thurin-Kjellberg A. High risks of maternal and perinatal complications in singletons born after oocyte donation. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2016;95(8):879-86.

654. Moreno-Sepulveda J, Checa MA. Risk of adverse perinatal outcomes after oocyte donation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2019;36(10):2017-37.

655. Mascarenhas M, Sunkara SK, Antonisamy B, Kamath MS. Higher risk of preterm birth and low birth weight following oocyte donation: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2017;218:60-7.

656. Storgaard M, Loft A, Bergh C, Wennerholm UB, Söderström-Anttila V, Romundstad LB, et al. Obstetric and neonatal complications in pregnancies conceived after oocyte donation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BJOG. 2017;124(4):561-72.

657. Wennerholm UB, Söderström-Anttila V, Bergh C, Aittomäki K, Hazekamp J, Nygren KG, et al. Children born after cryopreservation of embryos or oocytes: a systematic review of outcome data. Hum Reprod. 2009;24(9):2158-72.

658. Belva F, Bonduelle M, Roelants M, Verheyen G, Van Landuyt L. Neonatal health including congenital malformation risk of 1072 children born after vitrified embryo transfer. Hum Reprod. 2016;31(7):1610-20.

659. Hwang SS, Dukhovny D, Gopal D, Cabral H, Diop H, Coddington CC, et al. Health outcomes for Massachusetts infants after fresh versus frozen embryo transfer. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(5):900-7.

660. Wennerholm UB, Henningsen AK, Romundstad LB, Bergh C, Pinborg A, Skjaerven R, et al. Perinatal outcomes of children born after frozen-thawed embryo transfer: a Nordic cohort study from the CoNARTaS group. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(9):2545-53.

661. Pinborg A, Henningsen AA, Loft A, Malchau SS, Forman J, Andersen AN. Large baby syndrome in singletons born after frozen embryo transfer (FET): is it due to maternal factors or the cryotechnique? Hum Reprod. 2014;29(3):618-27.

662. Berntsen S, Pinborg A. Large for gestational age and macrosomia in singletons born after frozen/thawed embryo transfer (FET) in assisted reproductive technology (ART). Birth Defects Res. 2018;110(8):630-43.

663. Ginström Ernstad E, Spangmose AL, Opdahl S, Henningsen AA, Romundstad LB, Tiitinen A, et al. Perinatal and maternal outcome after vitrification of blastocysts: a Nordic study in singletons from the CoNARTaS group. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(11):2282-9.

664. Alviggi C, Conforti A, Carbone IF, Borrelli R, de Placido G, Guerriero S. Influence of cryopreservation on perinatal outcome after blastocyst- vs cleavage-stage embryo transfer: systematic review and meta-analysis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2018;51(1):54-63.

665. Pelkonen S, Gissler M, Koivurova S, Lehtinen S, Martikainen H, Hartikainen AL, et al. Physical health of singleton children born after frozen embryo transfer using slow freezing: a 3-year follow-up study. Hum Reprod. 2015;30(10):2411-8.

666. Pelkonen S, Hartikainen AL, Ritvanen A, Koivunen R, Martikainen H, Gissler M, et al. Major congenital anomalies in children born after frozen embryo transfer: a cohort study 1995-2006. Hum Reprod. 2014;29(7):1552-7.

667. Preaubert L, Vincent-Rohfritsch A, Santulli P, Gayet V, Goffinet F, Le Ray C. Outcomes of pregnancies achieved by double gamete donation: A comparison with pregnancies obtained by oocyte donation alone. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2018;222:1-6.

668. Spaan M, van den Belt-Dusebout AW, van den Heuvel-Eibrink MM, Hauptmann M, Lambalk CB, Burger CW, et al. Risk of cancer in children and young adults conceived by assisted reproductive technology. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(4):740-50.

669. Vrooman LA, Bartolomei MS. Can assisted reproductive technologies cause adult-onset disease? Evidence from human and mouse. Reprod Toxicol. 2017;68:72-84.

670. Halliday J, Lewis S, Kennedy J, Burgner DP, Juonala M, Hammarberg K, et al. Health of adults aged 22 to 35 years conceived by assisted reproductive technology. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(1):130-9.

671. Catford SR, McLachlan RI, O'Bryan MK, Halliday JL. Long-term follow-up of ICSIconceived offspring compared with spontaneously conceived offspring: a systematic review of health outcomes beyond the neonatal period. Andrology. 2018;6(5):635-53.

672. Besselink DE, Farquhar C, Kremer JA, Marjoribanks J, O'Brien P. Cervical insemination versus intra-uterine insemination of donor sperm for subfertility. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008(2):CD000317.

673. Khalil MR, Rasmussen PE, Erb K, Laursen SB, Rex S, Westergaard LG. Intrauterine insemination with donor semen. An evaluation of prognostic factors based on a review of 1131 cycles. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2001;80(4):342-8.

674. Centola GM, Mattox JH, Raubertas RF. Pregnancy rates after double versus single insemination with frozen donor semen. Fertil Steril. 1990;54(6):1089-92.

675. Yeh J, Seibel MM. Artificial insemination with donor sperm: a review of 108 patients. Obstet Gynecol. 1987;70(3 Pt 1):313-6.

676. Hammond MG, Jordan S, Sloan CS. Factors affecting pregnancy rates in a donor insemination program using frozen semen. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1986;155(3):480-5.

677. Sulewski JM, Eisenberg F, Stenger VG. A longitudinal analysis of artificial insemination with donor semen. Fertil Steril. 1978;29(5):527-31.

678. Huang D, Song S, Liao A. Short-term safety evaluation of the offspring conceived by 7272 artificial insemination cycles with donor spermatozoon. Andrologia. 2016;48(7):817-23.

679. Guan HT, Zheng Y, Wang JJ, Meng TQ, Xia W, Hu SH, et al. Relationship between donor sperm parameters and pregnancy outcome after intrauterine insemination: analysis of 2821 cycles in 1355 couples. Andrologia. 2016;48(1):29-36.

680. Kop PA, Mochtar MH, O'Brien PA, Van der Veen F, van Wely M. Intrauterine insemination versus intracervical insemination in donor sperm treatment. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2018;1(1):CD000317.

681. Zhang A, Ma X, Zhang L, Zhang X, Wang W. Pregnancy and offspring outcomes after artificial insemination with donor sperm: A retrospective analysis of 1805 treatment cycles performed in Northwest China. Medicine (Baltimore). 2019;98(16):e14975.

682. Soares SR, Cruz M, Vergara V, Requena A, García-Velasco JA. Donor IUI is equally effective for heterosexual couples, single women and lesbians, but autologous IUI does worse. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(11):2184-92.

Huang C, Lei L, Wu HL, Gan RX, Yuan XB, Fan LQ, et al. Long-term cryostorage of semen in a human sperm bank does not affect clinical outcomes. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(4):663-9.e1.
Kurinczuk JJ, Hansen M, Bower C. The risk of birth defects in children born after assisted reproductive technologies. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2004;16(3):201-9.

685. Chia SE, Shi LM. Review of recent epidemiological studies on paternal occupations and birth defects. Occup Environ Med. 2002;59(3):149-55.

686. Henningsen AA, Bergh C, Skjaerven R, Tiitinen A, Wennerholm UB, Romundstad LB, et al. Trends over time in congenital malformations in live-born children conceived after assisted reproductive technology. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2018;97(7):816-23.

687. von Elm E, Altman DG, Egger M, Pocock SJ, Gøtzsche PC, Vandenbroucke JP. Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) statement: guidelines for reporting observational studies. BMJ. 2007;335(7624):806-8.

688. WMA. Declaration of Helsinki - Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects. France: World Medical Association; 2004.

689. ABS. Census 86 - Summary characteristics of persons and dwellings. South Australia.
30 June 1986. Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, Commonwealth of Australia; 1989.
690. ABS. Population by Age and Sex, South Australia, June 2002. Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, Commonwealth of Australia; 2003.

691. ABS. Census of population and housing: Socio-Economic Indices for Areas (SEIFA). Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics, Commonwealth of Australia; 2006.

692. Roberts CL, Lancaster PA. Australian national birthweight percentiles by gestational age. Med J Aust. 1999;170(3):114-8.

693. Hardin J. Generalized Estimating Equations (GEE). In: Everitt B, Howell D, editors. Encyclopedia of Statistics in Behavioral Science. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2005.

694. Wilson JR, Lorenz KA. Generalized Estimating Equations Logistic Regression. Modeling Binary Correlated Responses using SAS, SPSS and R. Switzerland: Springer; 2015. p. 103-30.

695. Greenland S, Pearce N. Statistical foundations for model-based adjustments. Annu Rev Public Health. 2015;36:89-108.

696. Goldberg JM, Rodgers AK. Optimizing success with donor insemination. Front Biosci (Elite Ed). 2009;1:355-66.

697. Besselink DE, Farquhar C, Kremer JAM, Marjoribanks J, O'Brien PA. Cervical insemination versus intra-uterine insemination of donor sperm for subfertility. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2008(2):CD000317.

698. Zribi N, Chakroun NF, Ben Abdallah F, Elleuch H, Sellami A, Gargouri J, et al. Effect of freezing-thawing process and quercetin on human sperm survival and DNA integrity. Cryobiology. 2012;65(3):326-31.

699. Lewis SE, John Aitken R, Conner SJ, Iuliis GD, Evenson DP, Henkel R, et al. The impact of sperm DNA damage in assisted conception and beyond: recent advances in diagnosis and treatment. Reprod Biomed Online. 2013;27(4):325-37.

700. Aitken RJ, Koopman P, Lewis SE. Seeds of concern. Nature. 2004;432(7013):48-52.

701. Need JA, Bell B, Meffin E, Jones WR. Pre-eclampsia in pregnancies from donor inseminations. J Reprod Immunol. 1983;5(6):329-38.

702. Pauli JM, Repke JT. Preeclampsia: Short-term and Long-term Implications. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2015;42(2):299-313.

703. ACOG. ACOG practice bulletin. Diagnosis and management of preeclampsia and eclampsia. Number 33, January 2002. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2002;77(1):67-75.

704. Davies EL, Bell JS, Bhattacharya S. Preeclampsia and preterm delivery: A populationbased case-control study. Hypertens Pregnancy. 2016;35(4):510-9.

705. Mendola P, Mumford SL, Männistö TI, Holston A, Reddy UM, Laughon SK. Controlled direct effects of preeclampsia on neonatal health after accounting for mediation by preterm birth. Epidemiology. 2015;26(1):17-26.

706. Hannam K, Lawlor DA, Tobias JH. Maternal Preeclampsia Is Associated With Reduced Adolescent Offspring Hip BMD in a UK Population-Based Birth Cohort. J Bone Miner Res. 2015;30(9):1684-91.

707. Sibai B, Dekker G, Kupferminc M. Pre-eclampsia. Lancet. 2005;365(9461):785-99.
708. Klemetti R, Sevón T, Gissler M, Hemminki E. Health of children born after ovulation induction. Fertil Steril. 2010;93(4):1157-68.

709. Lamont JA. Twin pregnancies following induction of ovulation: a literature review. Acta Genet Med Gemellol (Roma). 1982;31(3-4):247-53.

710. Kar S. Current evidence supporting "letrozole" for ovulation induction. J Hum Reprod Sci. 2013;6(2):93-8.

711. Seyedoshohadaei F, Zandvakily F, Shahgeibi S. Comparison of the effectiveness of clomiphene citrate, tamoxifen and letrozole in ovulation induction in infertility due to isolated unovulation. Iran J Reprod Med. 2012;10(6):531-6.

712. Malchau SS, Loft A, Henningsen AK, Nyboe Andersen A, Pinborg A. Perinatal outcomes in 6,338 singletons born after intrauterine insemination in Denmark, 2007 to 2012: the influence of ovarian stimulation. Fertil Steril. 2014;102(4):1110-6.e2.

713. Poon WB, Lian WB. Perinatal outcomes of intrauterine insemination/clomiphene pregnancies represent an intermediate risk group compared with in vitro

fertilisation/intracytoplasmic sperm injection and naturally conceived pregnancies. J Paediatr Child Health. 2013;49(9):733-40.

714. Reefhuis J, Honein MA, Schieve LA, Rasmussen SA. Use of clomiphene citrate and birth defects, National Birth Defects Prevention Study, 1997-2005. Hum Reprod. 2011;26(2):451-7.
715. Scaparrotta A, Chiarelli F, Verrotti A. Potential Teratogenic Effects of Clomiphene Citrate. Drug Saf. 2017;40(9):761-9.

716. Benedum CM, Yazdy MM, Parker SE, Mitchell AA, Werler MM. Association of Clomiphene and Assisted Reproductive Technologies With the Risk of Neural Tube Defects. Am J Epidemiol. 2016;183(11):977-87.

717. Auffret M, Cottin J, Vial T, Cucherat M. Clomiphene citrate and neural tube defects: a meta-analysis of controlled observational studies. BJOG. 2019;126(9):1127-33.

718. Weller A, Daniel S, Koren G, Lunenfeld E, Levy A. The fetal safety of clomiphene citrate: a population-based retrospective cohort study. BJOG. 2017;124(11):1664-70.

719. Kao SH, Chao HT, Chen HW, Hwang TI, Liao TL, Wei YH. Increase of oxidative stress in human sperm with lower motility. Fertil Steril. 2008;89(5):1183-90.

720. Irvine DS, Twigg JP, Gordon EL, Fulton N, Milne PA, Aitken RJ. DNA integrity in human spermatozoa: relationships with semen quality. J Androl. 2000;21(1):33-44.

721. Agarwal A, Said TM. Role of sperm chromatin abnormalities and DNA damage in male infertility. Hum Reprod Update. 2003;9(4):331-45.

722. Simon L, Zini A, Dyachenko A, Ciampi A, Carrell DT. A systematic review and metaanalysis to determine the effect of sperm DNA damage on in vitro fertilization and intracytoplasmic sperm injection outcome. Asian J Androl. 2017;19(1):80-90.

723. Bareh GM, Jacoby E, Binkley P, Chang TC, Schenken RS, Robinson RD. Sperm deoxyribonucleic acid fragmentation assessment in normozoospermic male partners of couples with unexplained recurrent pregnancy loss: a prospective study. Fertil Steril. 2016;105(2):329-36.e1.

724. McQueen DB, Zhang J, Robins JC. Sperm DNA fragmentation and recurrent pregnancy loss: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(1):54-60.e3.

725. Simon L, Murphy K, Shamsi MB, Liu L, Emery B, Aston KI, et al. Paternal influence of sperm DNA integrity on early embryonic development. Hum Reprod. 2014;29(11):2402-12.
726. Lokki AI, Heikkinen-Eloranta JK, Laivuori H. The Immunogenetic Conundrum of Preeclampsia. Front Immunol. 2018;9:2630.

727. Silberstein T, Levy A, Harlev A, Saphier O, Sheiner E. Perinatal outcome of pregnancies following in vitro fertilization and ovulation induction. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2014;27(13):1316-9.

728. Adler-Levy Y, Lunenfeld E, Levy A. Obstetric outcome of twin pregnancies conceived by in vitro fertilization and ovulation induction compared with those conceived spontaneously. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2007;133(2):173-8.

729. Maman E, Lunenfeld E, Levy A, Vardi H, Potashnik G. Obstetric outcome of singleton pregnancies conceived by in vitro fertilization and ovulation induction compared with those conceived spontaneously. Fertil Steril. 1998;70(2):240-5.

730. Borenstein M, Hedges LV, Higgins JP, Rothstein HR. Introduction to meta-analysis. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons; 2011.

731. Lansac J, Le Lannou D, Imbault M, Motreff M, Lecomte C, Prot C. [Pregnancy and delivery following insemination with frozen donor sperm]. Rev Fr Gynecol Obstet. 1984;79(7-9):565-9.

732. Wang JX, Norman RJ, Kristiansson P. The effect of various infertility treatments on the risk of preterm birth. Hum Reprod. 2002;17(4):945-9.

733. Giorgione V, Parazzini F, Fesslova V, Cipriani S, Candiani M, Inversetti A, et al. Congenital heart defects in IVF/ICSI pregnancy: systematic review and meta-analysis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2018;51(1):33-42.

734. Simeoni U, Armengaud JB, Siddeek B, Tolsa JF. Perinatal Origins of Adult Disease. Neonatology. 2018;113(4):393-9.

735. Hong YH, Chung S. Small for gestational age and obesity related comorbidities. Ann Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2018;23(1):4-8.

736. Bertagnolli M, Luu TM, Lewandowski AJ, Leeson P, Nuyt AM. Preterm Birth and Hypertension: Is There a Link? Curr Hypertens Rep. 2016;18(4):28.

737. Feuer S, Rinaudo P. From Embryos to Adults: A DOHaD Perspective on In Vitro Fertilization and Other Assisted Reproductive Technologies. Healthcare (Basel). 2016;4(3):51. 738. Padhee M, Zhang S, Lie S, Wang KC, Botting KJ, McMillen IC, et al. The periconceptional environment and cardiovascular disease: does in vitro embryo culture and transfer influence cardiovascular development and health? Nutrients. 2015;7(3):1378-425. 739. Amor DJ, Lewis S, Kennedy J, Habgood E, McBain J, McLachlan RI, et al. Health outcomes of school-aged children conceived using donor sperm. Reprod Biomed Online. 2017;35(4):445-52.

740. Golombok S, MacCallum F, Goodman E, Rutter M. Families with children conceived by donor insemination: a follow-up at age twelve. Child Dev. 2002;73(3):952-68.

741. Broderick P, Walker I. Donor gametes and embryos: who wants to know what about whom, and why? Politics Life Sci. 2001;20(1):29-42.

742. Brewaeys A, Golombok S, Naaktgeboren N, de Bruyn JK, van Hall EV. Donor insemination: Dutch parents' opinions about confidentiality and donor anonymity and the emotional adjustment of their children. Hum Reprod. 1997;12(7):1591-7.

743. Rumball A, Adair V. Telling the story: parents' scripts for donor offspring. Hum Reprod. 1999;14(5):1392-9.

744. Lycett E, Daniels K, Curson R, Golombok S. School-aged children of donor insemination: a study of parents' disclosure patterns. Hum Reprod. 2005;20(3):810-9.

745. Daniels K. Understanding and managing relationships in donor assisted families. In: Fine K, editor. Donor conception for life: Psychoanalytic reflections of new ways of conceiving the family. London: Karnac Books Ltd; 2015. p. 181-210.

746. Lorbach C. Experiences of donor conception: Parents, offspring, and donors throughout the years. England: Jessica Kingsley Publishers; 2003.

747. Tallandini MA, Zanchettin L, Gronchi G, Morsan V. Parental disclosure of assisted reproductive technology (ART) conception to their children: a systematic and meta-analytic review. Hum Reprod. 2016;31(6):1275-87.

748. Blyth E, Ryll I. Why Wouldn't You Tell? Telling donor-conceived children about their conception. Health Ethics Today. 2005;15(1):4.

749. Lassalzede T, Paci M, Rouzier J, Carez S, Gnisci A, Saias-Magnan J, et al. Sperm donor conception and disclosure to children: a 10-year retrospective follow-up study of parental attitudes in one French center for the study and preservation of eggs and sperm (CECOS). Fertil Steril. 2017;108(2):247-53.

750. Freeman T, Zadeh S, Smith V, Golombok S. Disclosure of sperm donation: a comparison between solo mother and two-parent families with identifiable donors. Reprod Biomed Online. 2016;33(5):592-600.

751. Bourne K, Johnson L, Anderson C, Hunter E. Donor applications to the Victorian Central Register. The ART of Caring Book of Abstracts. Australia: Fertility Society of Australia; 2018. p. 63.

752. Martin D. The Right to Information for Donor Conceived People: Lessons Learnt from Adoption. Australia: International Social Service Australia; 2012.

753. Minami T. Legislation toward Allowing All Donor-Conceived Offspring the Right to Know Their Origin. J Philos Ethics Health Care Med. 2016;10:13-22.

754. Dempsey D, Kelly F, Horsfall B, Hammarberg K, Bourne K, Johnson L. Applications to statutory donor registers in Victoria, Australia: information sought and expectations of contact. Reprod Biomed Soc Online. 2019;9:28-36.

755. Brussen KA. Gamete donation. Chisholm Health Ethics Bulletin. 2011;16(4):7.

756. Chen M, Zhao J, Davies M, Wittert G, Norman R, Heilbronn L. Decreased insulin sensitivity in young adults born through in vitro fertilisation (IVF) and higher systolic blood pressure following high fat overfeeding. Fertil Steril. 2013;100(3):S43.

757. Crawshaw M, Daniels K, Adams D, Bourne K, van Hooff JAP, Kramer W, et al. Emerging models for facilitating contact between people genetically related through donor conception: a preliminary analysis and discussion. Reprod Biomed Soc Online. 2015;1(2):71-80.

758. Wengrzik J, Bosnjak M, Manfreda KL. Web surveys versus other survey modes – a meta-analysis comparing response rates. AAPOR 71st Annual Conference; Austin, Texas: American Association for Public Opinion Research; 2016.

759. Sue VM, Ritter LA. Conducting online surveys. California: SAGE Publications; 2007.

760. Baltar F, Brunet I. Social research 2.0: virtual snowball sampling method using Facebook. Internet Res. 2012;22(1):57-74.

761. Reaves AC, Bianchi DW. The role of social networking sites in medical genetics research. Am J Med Genet A. 2013;161a(5):951-7.

762. Guillory J, Wiant KF, Farrelly M, Fiacco L, Alam I, Hoffman L, et al. Recruiting Hard-to-Reach Populations for Survey Research: Using Facebook and Instagram Advertisements and In-Person Intercept in LGBT Bars and Nightclubs to Recruit LGBT Young Adults. J Med Internet Res. 2018;20(6):e197.

763. Topolovec-Vranic J, Natarajan K. The Use of Social Media in Recruitment for Medical Research Studies: A Scoping Review. J Med Internet Res. 2016;18(11):e286.

764. Samuels DJ, Zucco C. Using Facebook as a subject recruitment tool for surveyexperimental research. Available at SSRN 2101458. 2013.

765. Whitaker C, Stevelink S, Fear N. The Use of Facebook in Recruiting Participants for Health Research Purposes: A Systematic Review. J Med Internet Res. 2017;19(8):e290.

766. Shaver LG, Khawer A, Yi Y, Aubrey-Bassler K, Etchegary H, Roebothan B, et al. Using Facebook Advertising to Recruit Representative Samples: Feasibility Assessment of a Cross-Sectional Survey. J Med Internet Res. 2019;21(8):e14021.

767. Chu JL, Snider CE. Use of a social networking web site for recruiting Canadian youth for medical research. J Adolesc Health. 2013;52(6):792-4.

768. Ramo DE, Prochaska JJ. Broad reach and targeted recruitment using Facebook for an online survey of young adult substance use. J Med Internet Res. 2012;14(1):e28.

769. Alreck PL, Settle RB. The survey research handbook: guidelines and strategies for conducting a survey. Chicago, USA: McGraw-Hill/Irwin; 1995.

770. Hill R. What sample size is "enough" in internet survey research. IPCT-J. 1998;6(3-4):1-12.

771. Mahlstedt PP, LaBounty K, Kennedy WT. The views of adult offspring of sperm donation: essential feedback for the development of ethical guidelines within the practice of assisted reproductive technology in the United States. Fertil Steril. 2010;93(7):2236-46.

772. Rodino IS, Burton PJ, Sanders KA. Donor information considered important to donors, recipients and offspring: an Australian perspective. Reprod Biomed Online. 2011;22(3):303-11.

773. Nelson MK, Hertz R, Kramer W. Gamete donor anonymity and limits on numbers of offspring: the views of three stakeholders. J Law Biosci. 2016;3(1):39-67.

774. Marquardt E, Glenn ND, Clark K. My daddy's name is donor: A new study of young adults conceived through sperm donation. United States: Institute for American Values; 2010.
775. Blyth E, Kramer W. 'My Daddy's Name is Donor': Read with caution! Bionews; 2010. (Accessed October 13, 2020. Available from: https://www.bionews.org.uk/page_92455.)

776. WADC. We are donor conceived 2017 survey results. We Are Donor Conceived; 2017. (Accessed January 17, 2017. Available from:

https://www.wearedonorconceived.com/uncategorized/survey-results/.)

777. WADC. We are donor conceived 2018 survey results. We Are Donor Conceived; 2018. (Accessed June 24, 2020. Available from:

https://www.wearedonorconceived.com/uncategorized/we-are-donor-conceived-2018-survey-results/.)

778. WADC. We are donor conceived 2019 survey results. We Are Donor Conceived; 2019. (Accessed May 3, 2020. Available from:

https://www.wearedonorconceived.com/uncategorized/we-are-donor-conceived-2019survey-results/.) 779. WADC. 2020 We Are Donor Conceived Survey Report. We Are Donor Conceived; 2020. (Accessed October 13, 2020. Available from: https://www.wearedonorconceived.com/2020-survey-top/2020-we-are-donor-conceived-survey/.)

780. NHMRC. National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research. Australia: National Health and Medical Research Council, Commonwealth of Australia; 2007.

781. CoA. National Health and Medical Research Council Act. Australia: Commonwealth of Australia; 1992.

782. Sadler GR, Lee HC, Lim RS, Fullerton J. Recruitment of hard-to-reach population subgroups via adaptations of the snowball sampling strategy. Nurs Health Sci. 2010;12(3):369-74.

Faugier J, Sargeant M. Sampling hard to reach populations. J Adv Nurs. 1997;26(4):790-

784. Lovibond SH, Lovibond PF. Manual for the depression anxiety stress scales. Second edition. Sydney, Australia: Psychology Foundation of Australia; 1995.

785. Coe K, Scacco JM. Content analysis, quantitative. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Inc; 2017. p. 1-11.

786. Bonferroni CE. Il calcolo delle assicurazioni su gruppi di teste. Studi in onore del professore salvatore ortu carboni. 1935:13-60.

787. Napierala MA. What is the Bonferroni correction. AAOS Now. 2012;6(4):40.

788. Glueck DH, Muller KE, Karimpour-Fard A, Hunter L. Expected Power for the False Discovery Rate with Independence. Commun Stat Theory Methods. 2008;37(12):1855-66.

789. Glickman ME, Rao SR, Schultz MR. False discovery rate control is a recommended alternative to Bonferroni-type adjustments in health studies. J Clin Epidemiol. 2014;67(8):850-7.

790. Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. J R Stat Soc Series B Stat Methodol. 1995;57(1):289-300.

791. ABS. National Health Survey: first results, 2017-18. Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2018.

792. CDC. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2017-2018. United States:
National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2018.
793. Yan J, Yang H. Gestational diabetes mellitus, programing and epigenetics. J Matern Fetal

Neonatal Med. 2014;27(12):1266-9.

794. Damm P, Houshmand-Oeregaard A, Kelstrup L, Lauenborg J, Mathiesen ER, Clausen TD. Gestational diabetes mellitus and long-term consequences for mother and offspring: a view from Denmark. Diabetologia. 2016;59(7):1396-9.

795. Rodriguez-Wallberg KA, Berger AS, Fagerberg A, Olofsson JI, Scherman-Pukk C, Lindqvist PG, et al. Increased incidence of obstetric and perinatal complications in pregnancies achieved using donor oocytes and single embryo transfer in young and healthy women. A prospective hospital-based matched cohort study. Gynecol Endocrinol. 2019;35(4):314-9.

796. Elenis E, Svanberg AS, Lampic C, Skalkidou A, Åkerud H, Sydsjö G. Adverse obstetric outcomes in pregnancies resulting from oocyte donation: a retrospective cohort case study in Sweden. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2015;15:247.

797. Regitz-Zagrosek V. Sex and gender differences in health. Science & Society Series on Sex and Science. EMBO Rep. 2012;13(7):596-603.

798. GBDDIIPC. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. Lancet. 2018;392(10159):1789-858.

799. Legato MJ, Johnson PA, Manson JE. Consideration of Sex Differences in Medicine to Improve Health Care and Patient Outcomes. JAMA. 2016;316(18):1865-6.

800. Jadva V, Freeman T, Kramer W, Golombok S. The experiences of adolescents and adults conceived by sperm donation: comparisons by age of disclosure and family type. Hum Reprod. 2009;24(8):1909-19.

801. Hertz R, Nelson MK, Kramer W. Donor conceived offspring conceive of the donor: the relevance of age, awareness, and family form. Soc Sci Med. 2013;86:52-65.

802. Slutsky J, Jadva V, Freeman T, Persaud S, Steele M, Steele H, et al. Integrating donor conception into identity development: adolescents in fatherless families. Fertil Steril. 2016;106(1):202-8.

803. Chu A, De Beritto T. The Perinatal Origins of Cardiovascular Disease. Pediatr Ann. 2015;44(11):e254-9.

804. Arima Y, Nishiyama K, Izumiya Y, Kaikita K, Hokimoto S, Tsujita K. Fetal Origins of Hypertension. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2018;1012:41-8.

805. Eriksson JG. Developmental Origins of Health and Disease - from a small body size at birth to epigenetics. Ann Med. 2016;48(6):456-67.

806. Nightingale CM, Rudnicka AR, Owen CG, Newton SL, Bales JL, Donin AS, et al. Birthweight and risk markers for type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease in childhood: the Child Heart and Health Study in England (CHASE). Diabetologia. 2015;58(3):474-84.

807. Hoffman DJ, Reynolds RM, Hardy DB. Developmental origins of health and disease: current knowledge and potential mechanisms. Nutr Rev. 2017;75(12):951-70.

808. Oken E, Gillman MW. Fetal origins of obesity. Obes Res. 2003;11(4):496-506.

809. Hammoud AO, Gibson M, Stanford J, White G, Carrell DT, Peterson M. In vitro fertilization availability and utilization in the United States: a study of demographic, social, and economic factors. Fertil Steril. 2009;91(5):1630-5.

810. Mohammad N, Sohaila A, Rabbani U, Ahmed S, Ahmed S, Ali SR. Maternal Predictors of Intrauterine Growth Retardation. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak. 2018;28(9):681-5.

811. Allen VM, Joseph K, Murphy KE, Magee LA, Ohlsson A. The effect of hypertensive disorders in pregnancy on small for gestational age and stillbirth: a population based study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2004;4(1):17.

812. Pinheiro TV, Brunetto S, Ramos JG, Bernardi JR, Goldani MZ. Hypertensive disorders during pregnancy and health outcomes in the offspring: a systematic review. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2016;7(4):391-407.

813. Gu Y, Lu J, Li W, Liu H, Wang L, Leng J, et al. Joint Associations of Maternal Gestational Diabetes and Hypertensive Disorders of Pregnancy With Overweight in Offspring. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2019;10:645.

814. Lipa M, Goławski K, Kosiński P, Wielgoś M, Bomba-Opoń D. Placenta praevia - does it really affect intrauterine fetal growth? J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2020:1-5.

815. Walfisch A, Beharier O, Shoham-Vardi I, Sergienko R, Landau D, Sheiner E. Placenta previa and long-term morbidity of the term offspring. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2016;203:1-4.

816. Syn NL, Chan SY, Chia EWY, Ong WX, Phua D, Cai S, et al. Severity of nausea and vomiting in pregnancy and early childhood neurobehavioural outcomes: The Growing Up in Singapore Towards Healthy Outcomes study. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2020.

817. Petry CJ, Ong KK, Beardsall K, Hughes IA, Acerini CL, Dunger DB. Vomiting in pregnancy is associated with a higher risk of low birth weight: a cohort study. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2018;18(1):133.

818. Poeran-Bahadoer S, Jaddoe VWV, Gishti O, Grooten IJ, Franco OH, Hofman A, et al. Maternal vomiting during early pregnancy and cardiovascular risk factors at school age: the Generation R Study. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2020;11(2):118-26.

819. Koot MH, Grooten IJ, Sebert S, Koiranen M, Järvelin MR, Kajantie E, et al. Hyperemesis gravidarum and cardiometabolic risk factors in adolescents: a follow-up of the Northern Finland Birth Cohort 1986. BJOG. 2017;124(7):1107-14.

820. McPherson K. International differences in medical care practices. Health Care Financ Rev. 1989;Spec No(Suppl):9-20.

821. Schieber GJ, Poullier JP, Greenwald LM. Health care systems in twenty-four countries. Health Aff (Millwood). 1991;10(3):22-38.

822. Dong AC, Stagnaro-Green A. Differences in diagnostic criteria mask the true prevalence of thyroid disease in pregnancy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Thyroid. 2019;29(2):278-89.

823. von dem Knesebeck O, Bönte M, Siegrist J, Marceau L, Link C, Arber S, et al. Country differences in the diagnosis and management of coronary heart disease - a comparison between the US, the UK and Germany. BMC Health Serv Res. 2008;8:198.

824. Ilioi EC, Golombok S. Psychological adjustment in adolescents conceived by assisted reproduction techniques: a systematic review. Hum Reprod Update. 2015;21(1):84-96.

825. Golombok S, Blake L, Casey P, Roman G, Jadva V. Children born through reproductive donation: a longitudinal study of psychological adjustment. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2013;54(6):653-60.

826. Golombok S, Readings J, Blake L, Casey P, Mellish L, Marks A, et al. Children conceived by gamete donation: psychological adjustment and mother-child relationships at age 7. J Fam Psychol. 2011;25(2):230-9.

827. Kovacs GT, Mushin D, Kane H, Baker HW. A controlled study of the psycho-social development of children conceived following insemination with donor semen. Hum Reprod. 1993;8(5):788-90.

828. Schrijvers A, Bos H, van Rooij F, Gerrits T, van der Veen F, Mochtar M, et al. Being a donor-child: wishes for parental support, peer support and counseling. J Psychosom Obstet Gynaecol. 2019;40(1):29-37.

829. Harrigan MM, Dieter S, Leinwohl J, Marrin L. "It's just who I am… I have brown hair. I have a mysterious father": An exploration of donor-conceived offspring's identity construction. J Fam Comm. 2015;15(1):75-93.

830. Turner AJ, Coyle A. What does it mean to be a donor offspring? The identity experiences of adults conceived by donor insemination and the implications for counselling and therapy. Hum Reprod. 2000;15(9):2041-51.

831. O'Donnell KJ, Meaney MJ. Fetal Origins of Mental Health: The Developmental Origins of Health and Disease Hypothesis. Am J Psychiatry. 2017;174(4):319-28.

832. Gomez R, Summers M, Summers A, Wolf A, Summers J. Depression Anxiety Stress Scales-21: measurement and structural invariance across ratings of men and women. Assessment. 2014;21(4):418-26.

833. Lee J, Lee EH, Moon SH. Systematic review of the measurement properties of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales-21 by applying updated COSMIN methodology. Qual Life Res. 2019;28(9):2325-39.

834. Bibi A, Lin M, Zhang XC, Margraf J. Psychometric properties and measurement invariance of Depression, Anxiety and Stress Scales (DASS-21) across cultures. Int J Psychol. 2020:Online ahead of print.

835. Scholten S, Velten J, Bieda A, Zhang XC, Margraf J. Testing measurement invariance of the Depression, Anxiety, and Stress Scales (DASS-21) across four countries. Psychol Assess. 2017;29(11):1376-90.

836. Eurobarometer. Europeans and their languages. Europe: European Commission; 2012.
837. Allan S. Report of the review of the Assisted Reproductive Treatment Act 1988.

Australia: Sonia Allan for the South Australian Minister for Health; 2017.

838. VLRC. Inquiry into access by donor conceived people to information about the donors. Australia: Victoria Law Reform Committee, Victorian Government Printer; 2012.

839. Adams DH. Conceptualising a child-centric paradigm : do we have freedom of choice in donor conception reproduction? J Bioeth Inq. 2013;10(3):369-81.

840. Steel Z, Marnane C, Iranpour C, Chey T, Jackson JW, Patel V, et al. The global prevalence of common mental disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis 1980-2013. Int J Epidemiol. 2014;43(2):476-93.

841. Seedat S, Scott KM, Angermeyer MC, Berglund P, Bromet EJ, Brugha TS, et al. Crossnational associations between gender and mental disorders in the World Health Organization World Mental Health Surveys. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2009;66(7):785-95.

842. Dachew BA, Scott JG, Mamun A, Alati R. Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and the risk of anxiety disorders in adolescence: Findings from the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. J Psychiatr Res. 2019;110:159-65.

843. Tuovinen S, Räikkönen K, Kajantie E, Pesonen AK, Heinonen K, Osmond C, et al. Depressive symptoms in adulthood and intrauterine exposure to pre-eclampsia: the Helsinki Birth Cohort Study. BJOG. 2010;117(10):1236-42.

844. Ilioi E, Blake L, Jadva V, Roman G, Golombok S. The role of age of disclosure of biological origins in the psychological wellbeing of adolescents conceived by reproductive donation: a longitudinal study from age 1 to age 14. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2017;58(3):315-24.

845. Leeton J, Backwell J. A preliminary psychosocial follow-up of parents and their children conceived by artificial insemination by donor (AID). Clin Reprod Fertil. 1982;1(4):307-10.
846. Milsom I, Bergman P. A study of parental attitudes after donor insemination (AID). Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 1982;61(2):125-8.

847. Klock SC, Jacob MC, Maier D. A prospective study of donor insemination recipients: secrecy, privacy, and disclosure. Fertil Steril. 1994;62(3):477-84.

848. Durna EM, Bebe J, Steigrad SJ, Leader LR, Garrett DG. Donor insemination: attitudes of parents towards disclosure. Med J Aust. 1997;167(5):256-9.

849. Godman KM, Sanders K, Rosenberg M, Burton P. Potential sperm donors', recipients' and their partners' opinions towards the release of identifying information in Western Australia. Hum Reprod. 2006;21(11):3022-6.

850. Mac Dougall K, Becker G, Scheib JE, Nachtigall RD. Strategies for disclosure: how parents approach telling their children that they were conceived with donor gametes. Fertil Steril. 2007;87(3):524-33.

851. Shehab D, Duff J, Pasch LA, Mac Dougall K, Scheib JE, Nachtigall RD. How parents whose children have been conceived with donor gametes make their disclosure decision: contexts, influences, and couple dynamics. Fertil Steril. 2008;89(1):179-87.

852. Isaksson S, Sydsjö G, Skoog Svanberg A, Lampic C. Disclosure behaviour and intentions among 111 couples following treatment with oocytes or sperm from identity-release donors: follow-up at offspring age 1-4 years. Hum Reprod. 2012;27(10):2998-3007.

853. Crawshaw M. Lessons from a recent adoption study to identify some of the service needs of, and issues for, donor offspring wanting to know about their donors. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2002;5(1):6-12.

854. Adams DH. Is a Donor Conceived Person" Half Adopted?". Australian Journal of Adoption. 2013;7(2):1-4.

855. Triseliotis J. Donor insemination and the child. Politics Life Sci. 1993;12(2):195-7.

856. Tieman W, van der Ende J, Verhulst FC. Psychiatric disorders in young adult intercountry adoptees: an epidemiological study. Am J Psychiatry. 2005;162(3):592-8.

857. Cubito DS, Brandon KO. Psychological adjustment in adult adoptees: assessment of distress, depression, and anger. Am J Orthopsychiatry. 2000;70(3):408-13.

858. Wierzbicki M. Psychological adjustment of adoptees: A meta-analysis. J Clin Child Psychol. 1993;22(4):447-54.

859. Bohman M, von Knorring AL. Psychiatric illness among adults adopted as infants. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1979;60(1):106-12.

860. Ward AM, Moore VM, Steptoe A, Cockington RA, Robinson JS, Phillips DI. Size at birth and cardiovascular responses to psychological stressors: evidence for prenatal programming in women. J Hypertens. 2004;22(12):2295-301.

861. Sucksdorff M, Lehtonen L, Chudal R, Suominen A, Joelsson P, Gissler M, et al. Preterm Birth and Poor Fetal Growth as Risk Factors of Attention-Deficit/ Hyperactivity Disorder. Pediatrics. 2015;136(3):e599-608.

862. Banerjee TD, Middleton F, Faraone SV. Environmental risk factors for attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. Acta Paediatr. 2007;96(9):1269-74.

863. Zadeh S, Ilioi EC, Jadva V, Golombok S. The perspectives of adolescents conceived using surrogacy, egg or sperm donation. Hum Reprod. 2018;33(6):1099-106.

864. Persaud S, Freeman T, Jadva V, Slutsky J, Kramer W, Steele M, et al. Adolescents Conceived through Donor Insemination in Mother-Headed Families: A Qualitative Study of Motivations and Experiences of Contacting and Meeting Same-donor Offspring. Child Soc. 2017;31(1):13-22.

865. Lozano EB, Fraley RC, Kramer W. Attachment in donor-conceived adults: Curiosity, search, and contact. Pers Relatsh. 2019;26(2):331-44.

866. WHO. Gender and women's mental health. Gender disparities and mental health: The facts. World Health Organization; 2014. (Accessed June 23, 2020. Available from:

https://www.who.int/mental_health/prevention/genderwomen/en/.)

867. Klenov VE, Boulet SL, Mejia RB, Kissin DM, Munch E, Mancuso A, et al. Live birth and multiple birth rates in US in vitro fertilization treatment using donor oocytes: a comparison of single-embryo transfer and double-embryo transfer. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2018;35(9):1657-64.

868. Staley JR, Bradley J, Silverwood RJ, Howe LD, Tilling K, Lawlor DA, et al. Associations of blood pressure in pregnancy with offspring blood pressure trajectories during childhood and adolescence: findings from a prospective study. J Am Heart Assoc. 2015;4(5):e001422.

869. Ohrnberger J, Fichera E, Sutton M. The relationship between physical and mental health: A mediation analysis. Soc Sci Med. 2017;195:42-9.

870. van den Akker OB, Crawshaw MA, Blyth ED, Frith LJ. Expectations and experiences of gamete donors and donor-conceived adults searching for genetic relatives using DNA linking through a voluntary register. Hum Reprod. 2015;30(1):111-21.

871. Jadva V, Freeman T, Kramer W, Golombok S. Experiences of offspring searching for and contacting their donor siblings and donor. Reprod Biomed Online. 2010;20(4):523-32.

872. Beeson DR, Jennings PK, Kramer W. Offspring searching for their sperm donors: how family type shapes the process. Hum Reprod. 2011;26(9):2415-24.

873. Bunge R, Sherman J. Fertilizing capacity of frozen human spermatozoa. Nature. 1953;172(4382):767-8.

874. Sherman JK. Improved methods of preservation of human spermatozoa by freezing and freeze-drying. Fertil Steril. 1963;14:49-64.

875. Cohen J, Trounson A, Dawson K, Jones H, Hazekamp J, Nygren K-G, et al. The early days of IVF outside the UK. Hum Reprod Update. 2005;11(5):439-60.

876. Van Steirteghem A. Celebrating ICSI's twentieth anniversary and the birth of more than 2.5 million children—the 'how, why, when and where'. Hum Reprod. 2012;27(1):1-2.

877. Patrizio P, Mastroianni AC, Mastroianni L. Gamete donation and anonymity: disclosure to children conceived with donor gametes should be optional. Hum Reprod. 2001;16(10):2036-8.

878. ASRM. Informing offspring of their conception by gamete or embryo donation: an Ethics Committee opinion. Fertil Steril. 2018;109(4):601-5.

879. Sweden. Lag om insemination (Law on insemination). Sweden: Riksdag; 1984.

880. Victoria. Infertility (Medical Procedures) Act. Australia: Parliament of Victoria; 1984.

881. SA. Reproductive Technology Act. Australia: Parliament of South Australia; 1988.

882. Macmillan. Macmillan Dictionary - Paramount. Macmillan Education Limited; 2020. (Accessed August 10, 2020, 2020. Available from:

https://www.macmillandictionary.com/dictionary/british/paramount.)

883. Mann T. Australian Law Dictionary (3 ed.). Australia: Oxford University Press; 2017.

884. HASCCD. Inquiry into donor conception practices in Tasmania. Australia: Tasmanian

Parliament, House of Assembly Standing Committee on Community Development; 2017.
885. CLS. Report on the Inquiry into managing information related to donor conception.
Australia: Committee on Law and Safety, Legislative Assembly, New South Wales Parliament;

Australia: Committee on Law and Safety, Legislative Assembly, New South Wales Parliament; 2013.

886. Allan S. The Review of the Western Australian Human Reproductive Technology Act 1991 and the Surrogacy Act 2008 Australia: Sonia Allan for the Western Australian Minister for Health; 2019.

887. NHMRC. Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive technology in clinical practice and research. Australia: National Health and Medical Research Council, Commonwealth of Australia; 2017.

888. CoA. Research Involving Human Embryos Act. Australia: Commonwealth of Australia; 2002.

889. WA. Human Reproductive Technology Act. Australia: Parliament of Western Australia; 1991.

890. NSW. Assisted Reproductive Technology Act. Australia: Parliament of New South Wales; 2007.

891. CoA. Australian Government Response to the Report of the Independent Review of Assisted Reproductive Technologies. Australia: Commonwealth of Australia; 2006.

892. Victoria. Infertility Treatment Act. Australia: Parliament of Victoria; 1995.

893. NHMRC. Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive technology in clinical practice and research. Australia: National Health and Medical Research Council, Commonwealth of Australia; 2004.

894. NHMRC. Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive technology in clinical practice and research. Australia: National Health and Medical Research Council, Commonwealth of Australia; 2007.

895. SA. Reproductive Technology (Clinical Practices) (Miscellaneous) Amendment Act. Australia: Parliament of South Australia; 2009.

896. CoA. Family Law Act. Australia: Commonwealth of Australia; 1975.

897. EBDAI. Old lessons for a new world: applying adoption research and experience to assisted reproductive technologies. Evan B Donaldson Adoption Institute; 2009. (Accessed September 6, 2009, Available from:

http://adoptioninstitute.org/old/publications/2009_02_0ldLessons.pdf)

898. Blyth E, Crawshaw M, Haase J, Speirs J. The implications of adoption for donor

offspring following donor-assisted conception. Child Fam Soc Work. 2001;6(4):295-304.

899. NSW. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of New South Wales; 2000.

900. NT. Adoption of Children Act. Australia: Parliament of the Northern Territory; 1994.

901. Victoria. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of Victoria; 1984.

902. Queensland. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of Queensland; 2009.

- 903. SA. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of South Australia; 1988.
- 904. WA. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of Western Australia; 1994.

905. Tasmania. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of Tasmania; 1988.

906. ACT. Adoption Act. Australia: Parliament of the Australian Capital Territory; 1993.

907. NSW. Children and Young Persons (Care and Protection) Act. Australia: Parliament of New South Wales; 1988.

908. Queensland. Child Protection Act. Australia: Parliament of Queensland; 1999.

909. WA. Children and Community Services Act. Australia: Parliament of Western Australia; 2004.

910. SA. Children's Protection Act. Australia: Parliament of South Australia; 1993.

911. Galvin C. The US Should Not Ratify the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. Child Legal Rts J. 2019;39:198.

912. UN. Convention on the rights of the child. Geneva: United Nations; 1989.

913. SAHealth. Welfare of the Child. South Australia: Government of South Australia; 2016.

914. Crowe J, Toohey L. From good intentions to ethical outcomes: The paramountcy of children's interests in the Family Law Act. Melb UL Rev. 2009;33:391.

915. JCNSW. Local Court Bench Book - Children's Court. New South Wales: Judicial Commission of New South Wales; 2020.

916. Bromham DR, Lilford RJ. Autonomy and its limitations in artificial reproduction. Baillieres Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 1991;5(3):529-50.

917. UN. Universal declaration of human rights. France: United Nations; 1948.

918. Brueggemann I, Newman K. For Better, For Worse. Health Hum Rights. 1998:54-64.

919. CoA. Federal Marriage Act. Australia: Commonwealth of Australia; 1961.

920. Meilaender G. Products of the Will: Robertson's Children of Choice. Wash & Lee L Rev. 1995;52:173.

921. Purdy L. Women's reproductive autonomy: medicalisation and beyond. J Med Ethics. 2006;32(5):287-91.

922. Robertson JA. Procreative liberty and the control of conception, pregnancy, and childbirth. Va Law Rev. 1983;69(3):405-64.

923. Adams DH, Ullah S, de Lacey S. Does the removal of anonymity reduce sperm donors in Australia? J Law Med. 2016;23(3):628-36.

924. Riezzo I, Neri M, Bello S, Pomara C, Turillazzi E. Italian law on medically assisted reproduction: do women's autonomy and health matter? BMC Womens Health. 2016;16:44.
925. Knight B. Should Germany's ban on egg donation be lifted? DW; 2020. (Accessed

August 24, 2020. Available from: https://www.dw.com/en/should-germanys-ban-on-eggdonation-be-lifted/a-52221387.)

926. Graham S, Freeman T, Jadva V. A comparison of the characteristics, motivations, preferences and expectations of men donating sperm online or through a sperm bank. Hum Reprod. 2019;34(11):2208-18.

927. Jadva V, Freeman T, Tranfield E, Golombok S. Why search for a sperm donor online? The experiences of women searching for and contacting sperm donors on the internet. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2018;21(2):112-9.

928. Whyte S. Clinical vs. exclusively online sperm donors: what's the difference? J Reprod Infant Psychol. 2019;37(1):3-12.

929. Holme I. Sperm Exchange on the Black Market: Exploring Informal Sperm Donation Through Online Advertisements. SGP. 2017;1(1):31-49.

930. Lo W, Campo-Engelstein L. Expanding the clinical definition of infertility to include socially infertile individuals and couples. In: Campo-Engelstein L, Burcher P, editors. Reproductive ethics II. Switzerland: Springer; 2018. p. 71-83.

931. Chabot JM, Ames BD. "It wasn't 'let's get pregnant and go do it':" Decision Making in Lesbian Couples Planning Motherhood via Donor Insemination. Fam Relat. 2004;53(4):348-56.

932. Daniels KR. Adoption and donor insemination: factors influencing couples' choices. Child Welfare. 1994;73(1):5-14.

933. Goldberg AE. The transition to parenthood for lesbian couples. J GLBT Fam Stud. 2006;2(1):13-42.

934. Bos H, Gartrell N. Lesbian-mother families formed through donor insemination. LGBTQ-Parent Families. Switzerland: Springer; 2020. p. 25-44.

935. Daniels KR. Building a family with the assistance of donor insemination. Palmerston North, New Zealand: Dunmore Press; 2004.

936. Kovacs GT, Breheny SA, Dear MJ. Embryo donation at an Australian university in-vitro fertilisation clinic: issues and outcomes. Med J Aust. 2003;178(3):127-9.

937. Wong KA. Donor Conception and "Passing," or; Why Australian Parents of Donor-Conceived Children Want Donors Who Look Like Them. J Bioeth Inq. 2017;14(1):77-86.

938. Grace VM, Daniels KR. The (ir)relevance of genetics: engendering parallel worlds of procreation and reproduction. Sociol Health Illn. 2007;29(5):692-710.

939. Schover LR, Thomas AJ, Miller KF, Falcone T, Attaran M, Goldberg J. Preferences for intracytoplasmic sperm injection versus donor insemination in severe male factor infertility: a preliminary report. Hum Reprod. 1996;11(11):2461-4.

940. Johansson M, Hellstrom AL, Berg M. Severe male infertility after failed ICSI treatment-a phenomenological study of men's experiences. Reprod Health. 2011;8:4.

941. Esteves SC, Roque M, Bedoschi G, Haahr T, Humaidan P. Intracytoplasmic sperm injection for male infertility and consequences for offspring. Nat Rev Urol. 2018;15(9):535-62.
942. Rumbold AR, Sevoyan A, Oswald TK, Fernandez RC, Davies MJ, Moore VM. Impact of male factor infertility on offspring health and development. Fertil Steril. 2019;111(6):1047-53.

943. Paraskou A, George BP. The market for reproductive tourism: an analysis with special reference to Greece. Glob Health Res Policy. 2017;2:16.

944. Ravitsky V. The right to know one's genetic origins and cross-border medically assisted reproduction. Isr J Health Policy Res. 2017;6:3.

945. Thorn P. Cross border medically assisted reproduction from a psychosocial perspective-legal challenges and the welfare of the child. Cult Res. 2016;5:317-30.

946. Blyth E, Auffrey M. International policy on cross border reproductive services. IFSW General Meeting. Salvador de Bahia, Brazil: International Federation of Social Workers; 2008.

947. Lundström C. Mediated Kinship: Gender, Race and Sexuality in Donor Families by Rikke Andreassen. Scand Stud. 2020;92(1):131-3.

948. Scott K. Choosing a sperm donor can be overwhelming. Here's how some women navigated it. ABC Life; 2019. (Accessed September 22, 2020. Available from:

https://www.abc.net.au/life/what-its-like-choosing-a-sperm-donor/11273708.) 949. Ravitsky V. Conceived and deceived: the medical interests of donor-conceived individuals. Hastings Cent Rep. 2012;42(1):17-22.

950. Cahn N. The New Art of Family: Connecting Assisted Reproductive Technologies & Identity Rights. U Ill L Rev. 2018:1443.

951. Turkmendag I. The Donor-conceived Child's 'Right to Personal Identity': The Public Debate on Donor Anonymity in the United Kingdom. J Law Soc. 2012;39(1):58-75.

952. de Melo-Martín I. How best to protect the vital interests of donor-conceived individuals: prohibiting or mandating anonymity in gamete donations? Reprod Biomed Soc Online. 2016;3:100-8.

953. Chisholm R. Information rights and donor conception: lessons from adoption? J Law Med. 2012;19(4):722-41.

954. McMillan J. Making sense of child welfare when regulating human reproductive technologies. J Bioeth Inq. 2014;11(1):47-55.

955. Golombok S, Murray C, Jadva V, Lycett E, MacCallum F, Rust J. Non-genetic and nongestational parenthood: consequences for parent-child relationships and the psychological well-being of mothers, fathers and children at age 3. Hum Reprod. 2006;21(7):1918-24. 956. Golombok S, Jadva V, Lycett E, Murray C, Maccallum F. Families created by gamete donation: follow-up at age 2. Hum Reprod. 2005;20(1):286-93. 957. Golombok S, Brewaeys A, Cook R, Giavazzi MT, Guerra D, Mantovani A, et al. The European study of assisted reproduction families: family functioning and child development. Hum Reprod. 1996;11(10):2324-31.

958. Murray C, Golombok S. Solo mothers and their donor insemination infants: follow-up at age 2 years. Hum Reprod. 2005;20(6):1655-60.

959. Kovacs GT, Wise S, Finch S. Keeping a child's donor sperm conception secret is not linked to family and child functioning during middle childhood: An Australian comparative study. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2015;55(4):390-6.

960. Kovacs GT, Wise S, Finch S. Functioning of families with primary school-age children conceived using anonymous donor sperm. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(2):375-84.

961. Shelton KH, Boivin J, Hay D, van den Bree MB, Rice FJ, Harold GT, et al. Examining differences in psychological adjustment problems among children conceived by assisted reproductive technologies. Int J Behav Dev. 2009;33(5):385-92.

962. Chan RW, Raboy B, Patterson CJ. Psychosocial adjustment among children conceived via donor insemination by lesbian and heterosexual mothers. Child Dev. 1998;69(2):443-57. 963. Golombok S, Zadeh S, Imrie S, Smith V, Freeman T. Single mothers by choice: Mother-child relationships and children's psychological adjustment. J Fam Psychol. 2016;30(4):409-18.

964. Golombok S. The psychological wellbeing of ART children: what have we learned from 40 years of research? Reprod Biomed Online. 2020;41(4):743-6.

965. McWhinnie A. Who am I?: Experiences of donor conception. Warwickshire, UK: Idreos Eductional Trust; 2006.

966. Gray R. Donor-conceived people lobby UN for access to their genetic heritage.

University of New South Wales; 2020. (Accessed May 3, 2020. Available from:

https://newsroom.unsw.edu.au/news/social-affairs/donor-conceived-people-lobby-un-access-their-genetic-heritage.)

967. Allan S, Adams D, Raeymaekers S. Donor-conceived and surrogacy-born children's rights in the age of biotechnology. Bionews, Progress Educational Trust; 2020. (Accessed May 3, 2020. Available from: https://www.bionews.org.uk/page_147460.)

968. Canzi E, Accordini M, Facchin F. 'Is blood thicker than water?' Donor conceived offspring's subjective experiences of the donor: a systematic narrative review. Reprod Biomed Online. 2019;38(5):797-807.

969. Freeman T. Gamete donation, information sharing and the best interests of the child: an overview of the psychosocial evidence. Monash Bioeth Rev. 2015;33(1):45-63.

970. Collins. Collins English Dictionary -12th edition. Glasgow: HarperCollins; 2014.

971. Merriam-Webster. Merriam-Webster Dictionary. Merriam-Webster; 2020. (Accessed July, 10, 2020. Available from: https://www.merriam-

webster.com/dictionary/harm#legalDictionary.)

972. Harris JD, Brand JC, Cote MP, Faucett SC, Dhawan A. Research Pearls: The Significance of Statistics and Perils of Pooling. Part 1: Clinical Versus Statistical Significance. Arthroscopy. 2017;33(6):1102-12.

973. Blyth E, Crawshaw M, Frith L, Jones C. Donor-conceived people's views and experiences of their genetic origins: a critical analysis of the research evidence. J Law Med. 2012;19(4):769-89.

974. Parfit D. On doing the best for our children. In: Bayles M, editor. Ethics and population. Cambridge: Schenkman; 1976.

975. Cohen IG. Response: Rethinking sperm-donor anonymity: Of changed selves, nonidentity, and one-night stands. Geo LJ. 2011;100:431.

976. Mutcherson KM. In Defense of Future Children: A Response to Cohen's Beyond Best Interests. Minn L Rev Headnotes. 2012;96:46. 977. Gavaghan C. A whole new... you?'Personal identity', emerging technologies and the law. Identity in the Information Society. 2010;3(3):423-34.

978. Velleman JD. Family history. Philos Pap. 2005;34(3):357-78.

979. Pennings G. Measuring the welfare of the child: in search of the appropriate evaluation principle. Hum Reprod. 1999;14(5):1146-50.

980. Stretton D. The birth torts: damages for wrongful birth and wrongful life. Deakin L Rev. 2005;10:319.

981. Weinberg R. Identifying and dissolving the non-identity problem. Philos Stud. 2008;137(1):3-18.

982. Johns R. Abolishing anonymity: a rights-based approach to evaluating anonymous sperm donation. UCLA Women's LJ. 2013;20:111.

983. Rushbrooke R. Donor insemination: the secret experiment. Bull Med Ethics. 2004(196):13-22.

984. Rose J. A critical analysis of sperm donation practices: the personal and social effects of disrupting the unity of biological and social relatedness for the offspring. Australia: Queensland University of Technology; 2009.

985. Kamm FM. Creation and abortion: A study in moral and legal philosophy. United Kingdom: Oxford University Press; 1992.

986. Hanser M. Harming future people. Philos Public Aff. 1990;19(1):47-70.

987. Adams DH. Gamete donor medical records: whose information is it? Med J Aust. 2012;197(10):543.

988. Tobin J. Donor-conceived individuals and access to information about their genetic origins: the relevance and role of rights. J Law Med. 2012;19(4):742-57.

989. Allan S. Access to information about donors by donor-conceived individuals: a human rights analysis. J Law Med. 2013;20(3):655-70.

990. Blyth E. Information on genetic origins in donor-assisted conception: is knowing who you are a human rights issue? Hum Fertil (Camb). 2002;5(4):185-92.

991. Clark B. A Balancing Act: The Rights of Donor-Conceived Children to Know their Biological Origins. Ga J Int'l & Comp L. 2011;40:619.

992. Somerville M. Donor conception and children's rights: "first, do no harm". CMAJ. 2011;183(2):280.

993. Ravelingien A, Pennings G. The right to know your genetic parents: from open-identity gamete donation to routine paternity testing. Am J Bioeth. 2013;13(5):33-41.

994. Frith L. Beneath the rhetoric: the role of rights in the practice of non-anonymous gamete donation. Bioethics. 2001;15(5-6):473-84.

995. Eiduson BT, Livermore JB. Complications in therapy with adopted children. Am J Orthopsychiatry. 1953;23(4):795.

996. Schechter MD, Carlson PV, Simmons JQ, Work HH. Emotional problems in the adoptee. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1964;10(2):109-18.

997. Simon NM, Senturia AG. Adoption and psychiatric illness. Am J Psychiatry. 1966;122(8):858-68.

998. Schechter MD. Observations on adopted children. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1960;3(1):21-32.

999. Menlove FL. Aggressive symptoms in emotionally disturbed adopted children. Child Dev. 1965:519-32.

1000. Smith LA. Artificial insemination: disclosure issues. Columbia human rights law review. 1979;11(1):87-101.

1001. Riley HJ. Listening to late discovery adoption and donor offspring stories: adoption, ethics and implications for contemporary donor insemination practices. Other People's Children: Adoption in Australia. Victoria, Australia: Australian Scholarly Publishing; 2009. p. 145-60.

1002. Hastrup JL. Inaccuracy of family health information: implications for prevention. Health Psychol. 1985;4(4):389-97.

1003. CDC. Awareness of family health history as a risk factor for disease--United States, 2004. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2004;53(44):1044-7.

1004. Guttmacher AE, Collins FS, Carmona RH. The family history--more important than ever. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(22):2333-6.

1005. Wennerholm UB, Bergh C. Perinatal outcome in children born after assisted reproductive technologies. Ups J Med Sci. 2020;125(2):158-66.

1006. Gluckman PD, Buklijas T, Hanson MA. Chapter 1 - The Developmental Origins of Health and Disease (DOHaD) Concept: Past, Present, and Future. In: Rosenfeld CS, editor. The Epigenome and Developmental Origins of Health and Disease. Boston: Academic Press; 2016. p. 1-15.

1007. Norrman E, Petzold M, Clausen TD, Henningsen AK, Opdahl S, Pinborg A, et al. Type 1 diabetes in children born after assisted reproductive technology: a register-based national cohort study. Hum Reprod. 2020;35(1):221-31.

1008. Blázquez A, García D, Rodríguez A, Vassena R, Figueras F, Vernaeve V. Is oocyte donation a risk factor for preeclampsia? A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Assist Reprod Genet. 2016;33(7):855-63.

1009. Cornelius DC. Preeclampsia: From Inflammation to Immunoregulation. Clin Med Insights Blood Disord. 2018;11:1179545x17752325.

1010. Rorman E, Freud A, Wainstock T, Sheiner E. Maternal preeclampsia and long-term infectious morbidity in the offspring - A population based cohort analysis. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2020;21:30-4.

1011. Mirzakhani H, Carey VJ, McElrath TF, Qiu W, Hollis BW, O'Connor GT, et al. Impact of Preeclampsia on the Relationship between Maternal Asthma and Offspring Asthma. An Observation from the VDAART Clinical Trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2019;199(1):32-42.

1012. Liu X, Olsen J, Agerbo E, Yuan W, Wu CS, Li J. Maternal preeclampsia and childhood asthma in the offspring. Pediatr Allergy Immunol. 2015;26(2):181-5.

1013. Keski-Nisula L, Heinonen S, Remes S, Pekkanen J. Pre-eclampsia, placental abruption and increased risk of atopic sensitization in male adolescent offspring. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2009;62(5):293-300.

1014. Guillemette L, Lacroix M, Allard C, Patenaude J, Battista MC, Doyon M, et al. Preeclampsia is associated with an increased pro-inflammatory profile in newborns. J Reprod Immunol. 2015;112:111-4.

1015. Green M, Shennan A. Aspirin should be targeted to those who need it. BJOG. 2020:Online ahead of print.

1016. Dekker GA. Management of preeclampsia. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2014;4(3):246-7.

1017. Tenório MB, Ferreira RC, Moura FA, Bueno NB, de Oliveira ACM, Goulart MOF. Cross-Talk between Oxidative Stress and Inflammation in Preeclampsia. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2019;2019:8238727.

1018. Chiarello DI, Abad C, Rojas D, Toledo F, Vázquez CM, Mate A, et al. Oxidative stress: Normal pregnancy versus preeclampsia. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis. 2020;1866(2):165354.

1019. Mannaerts D, Faes E, Cos P, Briedé JJ, Gyselaers W, Cornette J, et al. Oxidative stress in healthy pregnancy and preeclampsia is linked to chronic inflammation, iron status and vascular function. PLoS One. 2018;13(9):e0202919.

1020. Cerda S, Weitzman SA. Influence of oxygen radical injury on DNA methylation. Mutat Res. 1997;386(2):141-52.

1021. Thompson LP, Al-Hasan Y. Impact of oxidative stress in fetal programming. J Pregnancy. 2012;2012:582748.

1022. Guarner-Lans V, Ramírez-Higuera A, Rubio-Ruiz ME, Castrejón-Téllez V, Soto ME, Pérez-Torres I. Early Programming of Adult Systemic Essential Hypertension. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(4):1203.

1023. Ching T, Ha J, Song MA, Tiirikainen M, Molnar J, Berry MJ, et al. Genome-scale hypomethylation in the cord blood DNAs associated with early onset preeclampsia. Clin Epigenetics. 2015;7(1):21.

1024. Tolsa CB, Zimine S, Warfield SK, Freschi M, Sancho Rossignol A, Lazeyras F, et al. Early alteration of structural and functional brain development in premature infants born with intrauterine growth restriction. Pediatr Res. 2004;56(1):132-8.

1025. Liu X, Zhao W, Liu H, Kang Y, Ye C, Gu W, et al. Developmental and Functional Brain Impairment in Offspring from Preeclampsia-Like Rats. Mol Neurobiol. 2016;53(2):1009-19. 1026. Zhu H, Zhu W, Hu R, Wang H, Ma D, Li X. The effect of pre-eclampsia-like syndrome induced by L-NAME on learning and memory and hippocampal glucocorticoid receptor expression: A rat model. Hypertens Pregnancy. 2017;36(1):36-43.

1027. Dang F, Croy BA, Stroman PW, Figueiró-Filho EA. Impacts of Preeclampsia on the Brain of the Offspring. Rev Bras Ginecol Obstet. 2016;38(8):416-22.

1028. Rätsep MT, Hickman AF, Maser B, Pudwell J, Smith GN, Brien D, et al. Impact of preeclampsia on cognitive function in the offspring. Behav Brain Res. 2016;302:175-81. 1029. Figueiró-Filho EA, Mak LE, Reynolds JN, Stroman PW, Smith GN, Forkert ND, et al. Neurological function in children born to preeclamptic and hypertensive mothers - A systematic review. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2017;10:1-6.

1030. Gumusoglu SB, Chilukuri ASS, Santillan DA, Santillan MK, Stevens HE. Neurodevelopmental Outcomes of Prenatal Preeclampsia Exposure. Trends Neurosci. 2020;43(4):253-68.

1031. Keunen K, Kersbergen KJ, Groenendaal F, Isgum I, de Vries LS, Benders MJ. Brain tissue volumes in preterm infants: prematurity, perinatal risk factors and neurodevelopmental outcome: a systematic review. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2012;25 Suppl 1:89-100.
1032. Monk C, Lugo-Candelas C, Trumpff C. Prenatal Developmental Origins of Future

Psychopathology: Mechanisms and Pathways. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. 2019;15:317-44.
1033. Faa G, Manchia M, Pintus R, Gerosa C, Marcialis MA, Fanos V. Fetal programming of neuropsychiatric disorders. Birth Defects Res C Embryo Today. 2016;108(3):207-23.
1034. Hogg K, Blair JD, McFadden DE, von Dadelszen P, Robinson WP. Early onset pre-eclampsia is associated with altered DNA methylation of cortisol-signalling and steroidogenic

genes in the placenta. PLoS One. 2013;8(5):e62969.

1035. Babenko O, Kovalchuk I, Metz GA. Stress-induced perinatal and transgenerational epigenetic programming of brain development and mental health. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2015;48:70-91.

1036. Huang LT. The link between perinatal glucocorticoids exposure and psychiatric disorders. Pediatr Res. 2011;69(5 Pt 2):19r-25r.

1037. Greer IA, Lyall F, Perera T, Boswell F, Macara LM. Increased concentrations of cytokines interleukin-6 and interleukin-1 receptor antagonist in plasma of women with preeclampsia: a mechanism for endothelial dysfunction? Obstet Gynecol. 1994;84(6):937-40. 1038. Xu L, Lee M, Jeyabalan A, Roberts JM. The relationship of hypovitaminosis D and IL-6 in preeclampsia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2014;210(2):149.e1-7.

1039. Spann MN, Monk C, Scheinost D, Peterson BS. Maternal Immune Activation During the Third Trimester Is Associated with Neonatal Functional Connectivity of the Salience Network and Fetal to Toddler Behavior. J Neurosci. 2018;38(11):2877-86.

1040. Jones KL, Croen LA, Yoshida CK, Heuer L, Hansen R, Zerbo O, et al. Autism with intellectual disability is associated with increased levels of maternal cytokines and chemokines during gestation. Mol Psychiatry. 2017;22(2):273-9.

1041. Kratimenos P, Penn AA. Placental programming of neuropsychiatric disease. Pediatr Res. 2019;86(2):157-64.

1042. Robillard PY, Hulsey TC, Périanin J, Janky E, Miri EH, Papiernik E. Association of pregnancy-induced hypertension with duration of sexual cohabitation before conception. Lancet. 1994;344(8928):973-5.

1043. Olayemi O, Strobino D, Aimakhu C, Adedapo K, Kehinde A, Odukogbe AT, et al. Influence of duration of sexual cohabitation on the risk of hypertension in nulliparous parturients in Ibadan: A cohort study. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol. 2010;50(1):40-4.

1044. Julian CG, Pedersen BS, Salmon CS, Yang IV, Gonzales M, Vargas E, et al. Unique DNA Methylation Patterns in Offspring of Hypertensive Pregnancy. Clin Transl Sci. 2015;8(6):740-5.

1045. Hezavehei M, Sharafi M, Kouchesfahani HM, Henkel R, Agarwal A, Esmaeili V, et al. Sperm cryopreservation: A review on current molecular cryobiology and advanced approaches. Reprod Biomed Online. 2018;37(3):327-39.

1046. Hori N, Nagai M, Hirayama M, Hirai T, Matsuda K, Hayashi M, et al. Aberrant CpG methylation of the imprinting control region KvDMR1 detected in assisted reproductive technology-produced calves and pathogenesis of large offspring syndrome. Anim Reprod Sci. 2010;122(3-4):303-12.

1047. Urrego R, Rodriguez-Osorio N, Niemann H. Epigenetic disorders and altered gene expression after use of Assisted Reproductive Technologies in domestic cattle. Epigenetics. 2014;9(6):803-15.

1048. Aurich C, Schreiner B, Ille N, Alvarenga M, Scarlet D. Cytosine methylation of sperm DNA in horse semen after cryopreservation. Theriogenology. 2016;86(5):1347-52.

1049. de Mello F, Garcia JS, Godoy LC, Depincé A, Labbé C, Streit DP, Jr. The effect of cryoprotectant agents on DNA methylation patterns and progeny development in the spermatozoa of Colossoma macropomum. Gen Comp Endocrinol. 2017;245:94-101.

1050. Liu MH, Zhou WH, Chu DP, Fu L, Sha W, Li Y. Ultrastructural Changes and Methylation of Human Oocytes Vitrified at the Germinal Vesicle Stage and Matured in vitro after Thawing. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 2017;82(3):252-61.

1051. Khosravizadeh Z, Hassanzadeh G, Tavakkoly Bazzaz J, Alizadeh F, Totonchi M, Salehi E, et al. The effect of cryopreservation on DNA methylation patterns of the chromosome 15q11q13 region in human spermatozoa. Cell Tissue Bank. 2020;21(3):433-45.

1052. de Waal E, Vrooman LA, Fischer E, Ord T, Mainigi MA, Coutifaris C, et al. The cumulative effect of assisted reproduction procedures on placental development and epigenetic perturbations in a mouse model. Hum Mol Genet. 2015;24(24):6975-85.

1053. Watkins AJ, Platt D, Papenbrock T, Wilkins A, Eckert JJ, Kwong WY, et al. Mouse embryo culture induces changes in postnatal phenotype including raised systolic blood pressure. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2007;104(13):5449-54.

1054. Zandstra H, Smits LJM, van Kuijk SMJ, van Golde RJT, Evers JLH, Dumoulin JCM, et al. No effect of IVF culture medium on cognitive development of 9-year-old children. Hum Reprod Open. 2018;2018(4):hoy018.

1055. Diop H, Cabral H, Gopal D, Cui X, Stern JE, Kotelchuck M. Early Autism Spectrum Disorders in Children Born to Fertile, Subfertile, and ART-Treated Women. Maternal and child health journal. 2019;23(11):1489-99.

1056. Baker EH. Socioeconomic status, definition. Cockerham WC, Dingwall R, Quah S, editors. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2014. p. 2210-2214.

1057. Cundiff JM, Matthews KA. Is subjective social status a unique correlate of physical health? A meta-analysis. Health Psychol. 2017;36(12):1109.

1058. Ghosh J, Coutifaris C, Sapienza C, Mainigi M. Global DNA methylation levels are altered by modifiable clinical manipulations in assisted reproductive technologies. Clin Epigenetics. 2017;9:14.

1059. Marianowski P, Dabrowski FA, Zygula A, Wielgos M, Szymusik I. Do We Pay Enough Attention to Culture Conditions in Context of Perinatal Outcome after In Vitro Fertilization? Up-to-Date Literature Review. Biomed Res Int. 2016;2016:3285179.

1060. SA. Assisted Reproductive Treatment Act 1988. Australia: Parliament of South Australia; 1988.

1061. Victoria. Assisted Reproductive Treatment Amendment Act 2016. Australia: The Parliament of Victoria; 2016.

1062. YIJ. IVF and preeclampsia: is there a link? Your IVF Journey Ltd; 2017. (Accessed July 13, 2020. Available from: https://www.yourivfjourney.com/ivf-and-preeclampsia-is-there-a-link/.)

1063. LIGC. Are Egg Donation Pregnancies at Higher Risk of Pre-eclampsia? London IVF and Genetics Centre; 2016. (Accessed July 13, 2020. Available from:

https://www.londonivfandgenetics.co.uk/egg-donation-pregnancies-risk-pre-eclampsia/.) 1064. DoH. Clinical practice guidelines: pregnancy care. Australia: Australian Government, Department of Health; 2019.

1065. DoH. Risk of pre-eclampsia. Australian Government; 2020. (Accessed July 13, 2020. Available from: https://www.health.gov.au/resources/pregnancy-care-guidelines/part-d-clinical-assessments/risk-of-pre-eclampsia.)

1066. Crump C. Preterm birth and mortality in adulthood: a systematic review. J Perinatol. 2020;40(6):833-43.

1067. Rawshani A, Sattar N, Franzén S, Rawshani A, Hattersley AT, Svensson AM, et al. Excess mortality and cardiovascular disease in young adults with type 1 diabetes in relation to age at onset: a nationwide, register-based cohort study. Lancet. 2018;392(10146):477-86.

1068. GBDCDC. Global, regional, and national age-sex-specific mortality for 282 causes of death in 195 countries and territories, 1980-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. Lancet. 2018;392(10159):1736-88.

1069. Plana-Ripoll O, Pedersen CB, Agerbo E, Holtz Y, Erlangsen A, Canudas-Romo V, et al. A comprehensive analysis of mortality-related health metrics associated with mental disorders: a nationwide, register-based cohort study. Lancet. 2019;394(10211):1827-35.

1070. Weye N, Momen NC, Christensen MK, Iburg KM, Dalsgaard S, Laursen TM, et al. Association of Specific Mental Disorders With Premature Mortality in the Danish Population Using Alternative Measurement Methods. JAMA Netw Open. 2020;3(6):e206646.

1071. Charlson FJ, Baxter AJ, Dua T, Degenhardt L, Whiteford HA, Vos T. Excess Mortality from Mental, Neurological, and Substance Use Disorders in the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. In: Patel V, Chisholm D, Dua T, Laxminarayan R, Medina-Mora ME, editors. Mental, Neurological, and Substance Use Disorders: Disease Control Priorities, Third Edition (Volume 4). Washington (DC): The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, The World Bank; 2016.

1072. Beam AL, Fried I, Palmer N, Agniel D, Brat G, Fox K, et al. Estimates of healthcare spending for preterm and low-birthweight infants in a commercially insured population: 2008-2016. J Perinatol. 2020;40(7):1091-9.

1073. Roehrig C. Mental disorders top the list of the most costly conditions in the United States: \$201 billion. Health Aff (Millwood). 2016;35(6):1130-5.

1074. Razzouk D. Burden and Indirect Costs of Mental Disorders. In: Razzouk D, editor. Mental Health Economics. Switzerland: Springer; 2017. p. 381-91.

1075. Ghulmiyyah L, Sibai B. Maternal mortality from preeclampsia/eclampsia. Semin Perinatol. 2012;36(1):56-9.

1076. Wilkerson RG, Ogunbodede AC. Hypertensive Disorders of Pregnancy. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2019;37(2):301-16.

1077. Burgess A, Founds S. Cardiovascular Implications of Preeclampsia. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2016;41(1):8-15; quiz E1-2.

1078. Arnott C, Nelson M, Alfaro Ramirez M, Hyett J, Gale M, Henry A, et al. Maternal cardiovascular risk after hypertensive disorder of pregnancy. Heart. 2020:Online ahead of print.

1079. Neerukonda S, Shariati F, Hart T, Stewart M, Elkayam U, Qamruddin S. Cardiovascular effects of preeclampsia. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2020;35(4):357-9.

1080. Davis M, Sanders B. Preeclampsia and future stroke risk in women: What NPs need to know. Nurse Pract. 2019;44(4):50-4.

1081. Stuart JJ, Tanz LJ, Missmer SA, Rimm EB, Spiegelman D, James-Todd TM, et al. Hypertensive Disorders of Pregnancy and Maternal Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factor Development: An Observational Cohort Study. Ann Intern Med. 2018;169(4):224-32.

1082. Melchiorre K, Thilaganathan B, Giorgione V, Ridder A, Memmo A, Khalil A. Hypertensive Disorders of Pregnancy and Future Cardiovascular Health. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2020;7:59.

1083. Basit S, Wohlfahrt J, Boyd HA. Pre-eclampsia and risk of dementia later in life: nationwide cohort study. BMJ. 2018;363:k4109.

1084. Bergink V, Laursen TM, Johannsen BM, Kushner SA, Meltzer-Brody S, Munk-Olsen T. Pre-eclampsia and first-onset postpartum psychiatric episodes: a Danish population-based cohort study. Psychol Med. 2015;45(16):3481-9.

1085. Kattah AG, Scantlebury DC, Agarwal S, Mielke MM, Rocca WA, Weaver AL, et al. Preeclampsia and ESRD: The Role of Shared Risk Factors. Am J Kidney Dis. 2017;69(4):498-505.

1086. Khashan AS, Evans M, Kublickas M, McCarthy FP, Kenny LC, Stenvinkel P, et al. Preeclampsia and risk of end stage kidney disease: A Swedish nationwide cohort study. PLoS Med. 2019;16(7):e1002875.

1087. Kristensen JH, Basit S, Wohlfahrt J, Damholt MB, Boyd HA. Pre-eclampsia and risk of later kidney disease: nationwide cohort study. BMJ. 2019;365:l1516.

1088. Feig DS, Shah BR, Lipscombe LL, Wu CF, Ray JG, Lowe J, et al. Preeclampsia as a risk factor for diabetes: a population-based cohort study. PLoS Med. 2013;10(4):e1001425.

1089. Carr DB, Newton KM, Utzschneider KM, Tong J, Gerchman F, Kahn SE, et al. Preeclampsia and risk of developing subsequent diabetes. Hypertens Pregnancy. 2009;28(4):435-47.

1090. Wu P, Haththotuwa R, Kwok CS, Babu A, Kotronias RA, Rushton C, et al. Preeclampsia and Future Cardiovascular Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2017;10(2):e003497.

1091. Ngo AD, Roberts CL, Chen JS, Figtree G. Delivery of a Small-For-Gestational-Age Infant and Risk of Maternal Cardiovascular Disease--A Population-Based Record Linkage Study. Heart Lung Circ. 2015;24(7):696-704.

1092. Pariente G, Sheiner E, Kessous R, Michael S, Shoham-Vardi I. Association between delivery of a small-for-gestational-age neonate and long-term maternal cardiovascular morbidity. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2013;123(1):68-71.

1093. Bonamy AK, Parikh NI, Cnattingius S, Ludvigsson JF, Ingelsson E. Birth characteristics and subsequent risks of maternal cardiovascular disease: effects of gestational age and fetal growth. Circulation. 2011;124(25):2839-46.

1094. Nilsson PM, Li X, Sundquist J, Sundquist K. Maternal cardiovascular disease risk in relation to the number of offspring born small for gestational age: national, multi-generational study of 2.7 million births. Acta Paediatr. 2009;98(6):985-9.

1095. Ngo AD, Chen JS, Figtree G, Morris JM, Roberts CL. Preterm birth and future risk of maternal cardiovascular disease - is the association independent of smoking during pregnancy? BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2015;15:144.

1096. Li Z, Wang AY, Bowman M, Hammarberg K, Farquhar C, Johnson L, et al. ICSI does not increase the cumulative live birth rate in non-male factor infertility. Hum Reprod. 2018;33(7):1322-30.

1097. Saito S, Shima T, Nakashima A. Immunological Maladaptation. In: Saito S, editor. Preeclampsia. Singapore: Springer; 2018. p. 65-84.

1098. Sereshki N, Andalib A, Ghahiri A, Mehrabian F, Sherkat R, Rezaei A, et al. The expression of human leukocyte antigen by human ejaculated spermatozoa. Mol Genet Genomic Med. 2019;7(12):e1005.

1099. Racicot K, Kwon JY, Aldo P, Silasi M, Mor G. Understanding the complexity of the immune system during pregnancy. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2014;72(2):107-16.

1100. van Bentem K, Bos M, van der Keur C, Brand-Schaaf SH, Haasnoot GW, Roelen DL, et al. The development of preeclampsia in oocyte donation pregnancies is related to the number of fetal-maternal HLA class II mismatches. J Reprod Immunol. 2020;137:103074.

1101. Niehrs A, Altfeld M. Regulation of NK-Cell Function by HLA Class II. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2020;10:55.

1102. Yang X, Yang Y, Yuan Y, Liu L, Meng T. The Roles of Uterine Natural Killer (NK) Cells and KIR/HLA-C Combination in the Development of Preeclampsia: A Systematic Review. Biomed Res Int. 2020;2020:4808072.

1103. Lashley LE, van der Hoorn ML, Haasnoot GW, Roelen DL, Claas FH. Uncomplicated oocyte donation pregnancies are associated with a higher incidence of human leukocyte antigen alloantibodies. Hum Immunol. 2014;75(6):555-60.

1104. van der Hoorn MP, van Egmond A, Swings G, van Beelen E, van der Keur C, Tirado-González I, et al. Differential immunoregulation in successful oocyte donation pregnancies compared with naturally conceived pregnancies. J Reprod Immunol. 2014;101-102:96-103. 1105. Pimentel C, Solene D, Frédérique J, Guillaume B, Jean L, Maëla LL. What are the Predictive Factors for Preeclampsia in Oocyte Recipients? J Hum Reprod Sci. 2019;12(4):327-33.

1106. Moffett A, Chazara O, Colucci F, Johnson MH. Variation of maternal KIR and fetal HLA-C genes in reproductive failure: too early for clinical intervention. Reprod Biomed Online. 2016;33(6):763-9.

1107. Lashley LE, Haasnoot GW, Spruyt-Gerritse M, Claas FH. Selective advantage of HLA matching in successful uncomplicated oocyte donation pregnancies. J Reprod Immunol. 2015;112:29-33.

1108. Roberge S, Bujold E, Nicolaides KH. Aspirin for the prevention of preterm and term preeclampsia: systematic review and metaanalysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2018;218(3):287-93.e1.

1109. Palacios C, Kostiuk LK, Peña-Rosas JP. Vitamin D supplementation for women during pregnancy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2019(7):CD008873.

1110. Khaing W, Vallibhakara SA, Tantrakul V, Vallibhakara O, Rattanasiri S, McEvoy M, et al. Calcium and Vitamin D Supplementation for Prevention of Preeclampsia: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis. Nutrients. 2017;9(10):1141.

1111. Wang X, Gao H. Prevention of preeclampsia in high-risk patients with low-molecularweight heparin: a meta-analysis. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2020;33(13):2202-8.

1112. Bulloch RE, Lovell AL, Jordan VMB, McCowan LME, Thompson JMD, Wall CR. Maternal folic acid supplementation for the prevention of preeclampsia: A systematic review and metaanalysis. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2018;32(4):346-57.

1113. Scherrer U, Rexhaj E, Allemann Y, Sartori C, Rimoldi SF. Cardiovascular dysfunction in children conceived by assisted reproductive technologies. Eur Heart J. 2015;36(25):1583-9. 1114. Carpinello OJ, DeCherney AH, Hill MJ. Developmental Origins of Health and Disease:

The History of the Barker Hypothesis and Assisted Reproductive Technology. Semin Reprod Med. 2018;36(3-04):177-82. 1115. Bokslag A, van Weissenbruch M, Mol BW, de Groot CJ. Preeclampsia; short and long-term consequences for mother and neonate. Early Hum Dev. 2016;102:47-50.

1116. Peixoto AB, Rolo LC, Nardozza LMM, Araujo Júnior E. Epigenetics and Preeclampsia: Programming of Future Outcomes. Methods Mol Biol. 2018;1710:73-83.

1117. Tranquilli AL, Landi B, Giannubilo SR, Sibai BM. Preeclampsia: No longer solely a pregnancy disease. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2012;2(4):350-7.

1118. Mol BWJ, Roberts CT, Thangaratinam S, Magee LA, de Groot CJM, Hofmeyr GJ. Preeclampsia. Lancet. 2016;387(10022):999-1011.

1119. Caropreso L, de Azevedo Cardoso T, Eltayebani M, Frey BN. Preeclampsia as a risk factor for postpartum depression and psychosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Womens Ment Health. 2020;23(4):493-505.

1120. Thepwongsa I, Kirby CN, Schattner P, Piterman L. Online continuing medical education (CME) for GPs: does it work? A systematic review. Aust Fam Physician. 2014;43(10):717-21.

1121. Martinengo L, Yeo NJY, Markandran KD, Olsson M, Kyaw BM, Car LT. Digital health professions education on chronic wound management: A systematic review. Int J Nurs Stud. 2020;104:103512.

1122. Bonabi M, Mohebbi SZ, Martinez-Mier EA, Thyvalikakath TP, Khami MR. Effectiveness of smart phone application use as continuing medical education method in pediatric oral health care: a randomized trial. BMC Med Educ. 2019;19(1):431.

1123. Richmond H, Copsey B, Hall AM, Davies D, Lamb SE. A systematic review and metaanalysis of online versus alternative methods for training licensed health care professionals to deliver clinical interventions. BMC Med Educ. 2017;17(1):227.

1124. Mishra S. Do medical conferences have a role to play? Sharpen the saw. Indian Heart J. 2016;68(2):111-3.

1125. Fox R, Kitt J, Leeson P, Aye CYL, Lewandowski AJ. Preeclampsia: Risk Factors, Diagnosis, Management, and the Cardiovascular Impact on the Offspring. J Clin Med. 2019;8(10):1625.

1126. ANZICA. Guidelines for professional standards of practice infertility counselling. Australia: Australian and New Zealand Infertility Counsellors Association; 2018.

1127. ANZICA. ANZICA. Fertility Society of Australia; 2020. (Accessed October 4, 2020. Available from: https://www.fertilitysociety.com.au/professional-groups-anzica-australia-new-zealand/.)

1128. Armstrong S, Atkinson M, MacKenzie J, Pacey A, Farquhar C. Add-ons in the laboratory: hopeful, but not always helpful. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(6):994-9.

1129. Lensen S, Shreeve N, Barnhart KT, Gibreel A, Ng EHY, Moffett A. In vitro fertilization add-ons for the endometrium: it doesn't add-up. Fertil Steril. 2019;112(6):987-93.

1130. Sunde A, Brison D, Dumoulin J, Harper J, Lundin K, Magli MC, et al. Time to take human embryo culture seriously. Hum Reprod. 2016;31(10):2174-82.

1131. Jiang Z, Wang Y, Lin J, Xu J, Ding G, Huang H. Genetic and epigenetic risks of assisted reproduction. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 2017;44:90-104.

1132. McWhinnie A. Gamete donation and anonymity: should offspring from donated gametes continue to be denied knowledge of their origins and antecedents? Hum Reprod. 2001;16(5):807-17.

1133. Linara-Demakakou E, Bodri D, Wang J, Arian-Schad M, Macklon N, Ahuja K. Cumulative live birth rates following insemination with donor spermatozoa in single women, same-sex couples and heterosexual patients. Reprod Biomed Online. 2020;41(6):1007-14.

1134. VARTA. Annual Report. Australia: Victorian Assisted Reproductive Treatment Authority 2019.

1135. Skoog Svanberg A, Sydsjö G, Lampic C. Psychosocial aspects of identity-release gamete donation - perspectives of donors, recipients, and offspring. Ups J Med Sci. 2020;125(2):175-82.

1136. Nachtigall RD, Tschann JM, Quiroga SS, Pitcher L, Becker G. Stigma, disclosure, and family functioning among parents of children conceived through donor insemination. Fertil Steril. 1997;68(1):83-9.

1137. Indekeu A, Dierickx K, Schotsmans P, Daniels KR, Rober P, D'Hooghe T. Factors contributing to parental decision-making in disclosing donor conception: a systematic review. Hum Reprod Update. 2013;19(6):714-33.

1138. Sälevaara M, Suikkari AM, Söderström-Anttila V. Attitudes and disclosure decisions of Finnish parents with children conceived using donor sperm. Hum Reprod. 2013;28(10):2746-54.

1139. Janssens PM, Simons AH, van Kooij RJ, Blokzijl E, Dunselman GA. A new Dutch Law regulating provision of identifying information of donors to offspring: background, content and impact. Hum Reprod. 2006;21(4):852-6.

1140. Goedeke S, Shepherd D, Rodino IS. Support for recognition and payment options for egg and sperm donation in New Zealand and Australia. Hum Reprod. 2020;35(1):117-29. 1141. Lalos A, Daniels K, Gottlieb C, Lalos O. Recruitment and motivation of semen providers

in Sweden. Hum Reprod. 2003;18(1):212-6.

1142. Greenfeld DA. The impact of disclosure on donor gamete participants: donors, intended parents and offspring. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2008;20(3):265-8.

1143. VLRC. Assisted reproductive technology and adoption: Final report. Melbourne: Victorian Law Reform Commission; 2007.

1144. Kirkman M. Parents' contributions to the narrative identity of offspring of donorassisted conception. Soc Sci Med. 2003;57(11):2229-42.

1145. Hewitt G. Missing links: identity issues of donor conceived people. J Fertil Couns. 2002;9:14-9.

1146. Delahaije D, Dirksen C, Peeters L, Smits L. PP105. Mental health problems following preeclampsia or HELLP syndrome: Do we have a case? A systematic review. Pregnancy Hypertens. 2012;2(3):296.

1147. Bechoua S, Hamamah S, Scalici E. Male infertility: an obstacle to sexuality? Andrology. 2016;4(3):395-403.

1148. Greil AL, Slauson-Blevins KS, Lowry MH, McQuillan J. Concerns about treatment for infertility in a probability-based sample of US women. J Reprod Infant Psychol. 2020;38(1):16-24.

1149. Wischmann T, Thorn P. (Male) infertility: what does it mean to men? New evidence from quantitative and qualitative studies. Reprod Biomed Online. 2013;27(3):236-43. 1150. Whiteford LM, Gonzalez L. Stigma: the hidden burden of infertility. Soc Sci Med. 1995;40(1):27-36.

1151. Baran A, Pannor R. Lethal Secrets: The Psychology of Donor Insemination, Problems, and Solutions. New York: Amistad; 1993.

1152. Crawshaw M, Montuschi O. It 'did what it said on the tin' - participant's views of the content and process of donor conception parenthood preparation workshops. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2014;17(1):11-20.

1153. Daniels K, Meadows L. Sharing information with adults conceived as a result of donor insemination. Hum Fertil (Camb). 2006;9(2):93-9.

1154. Power J. Secrets and lies: why donor-conceived children need to know their origins. The Conversation; 2015. (Accessed October 5, 2020. Available from:

https://theconversation.com/secrets-and-lies-why-donor-conceived-children-need-to-know-their-origins-44015.)

1155. Starkman M. Infertility and Miscarriage: Shame and Stigma. Psychology Today; 2016. (Accessed October 5, 2020. Available from:

https://www.psychologytoday.com/au/blog/call/201609/infertility-and-miscarriage-shame-and-stigma.)

1156. Diaz D. The Stigma Attached to Infertility. West Coast Fertility Centers; 2015. (Accessed October 5, 2020. Available from: https://www.eggfreezing.com/stigma-attached-to-infertility/.)

1157. Kleeman J. 'It tears every part of your life away': the truth about male infertility. The Guardian; 2017. (Accessed October 5, 2020. Available from:

https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2017/nov/18/tears-every-part-life-truth-male-infertility-ivf.)

1158. DCSG. Submission DCP 39. In: VLRC, editor. Inquiry into Access by Donor-Conceived People to Information About Donors. Australia: Donor Conception Support Group of Australia; 2011.

1159. Shirazi T. It's 2019, and infertility stereotypes are still pervasive. A Modern Fertility Blog; 2019. (Accessed October 5, 2020. Available from:

https://modernfertility.com/blog/research-on-infertility-stereotypes/.)

1160. Richard J, Badillo-Amberg I, Zelkowitz P. "So Much of This Story Could Be Me": Men's Use of Support in Online Infertility Discussion Boards. Am J Mens Health. 2017;11(3):663-73. 1161. Hanna E, Gough B. Emoting infertility online: A qualitative analysis of men's forum posts. Health (London). 2016;20(4):363-82.

1162. Cockrill K, Biggs A. Can stories reduce abortion stigma? Findings from a longitudinal cohort study. Cult Health Sex. 2018;20(3):335-50.

1163. Cook RJ, Dickens BM. Reducing stigma in reproductive health. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2014;125(1):89-92.

1164. Allan S. Donor identification: Victorian legislation gives rights to all donor-conceived people. Family Matters. 2016(98):43-55.

1165. EWHC-1593. Rose v Secretary of State for Health and Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority. Fam Law Rep. 2002;2:962-80.

1166. Thorpe R, Croy S, Petersen K, Pitts M. In the best interests of the child? Regulating assisted reproductive technologies and the well-being of offspring in three Australian states. Int J Law Policy Family. 2012;26(3):259-77.

1167. Martin L. Victoria moves to change law denying women IVF without ex-partner approval. The Guardian; 2019. (Accessed July 16, 2020. Available from:

https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/jun/04/victoria-moves-to-change-law-denying-women-ivf-without-ex-partner-approval.)

1168. Magnusson R. New Laws on IVF Births. Legalwise; 2019. (Accessed July 16, 2020. Available from: https://legalwiseseminars.com.au/new-nsw-laws-verifying-ivf-births-with-donated-sperm-eggs-or-embryos/.)

1169. AAP. Police checks dropped for Vic IVF hopefuls. Forbes Advocate; 2020. (Accessed July 16, 2020. Available from: https://www.forbesadvocate.com.au/story/6637618/police-checks-dropped-for-vic-ivf-hopefuls/?cs=9397.)

1170. SA. Surrogacy Act. Australia: Parliament of South Australia; 2019.

1171. Budimski N. Australia: Changes to surrogacy laws in SA will come into effect next year. Mondaq; 2019. (Accessed October 4, 2020. Available from:

https://www.mondaq.com/australia/family-law/863254/changes-to-surrogacy-laws-in-sawill-come-into-effect-next-year.)

1172. Laval M, Garlantézec R, Guivarc'h-Levêque A. Birthweight difference of singletons conceived through in vitro fertilization with frozen versus fresh embryo transfer: An analysis of 5406 embryo transfers in a retrospective study 2013-2018. J Gynecol Obstet Hum Reprod. 2020;49(1):101644.

1173. Boynukalin FK, Turgut NE, Gultomruk M, Ecemis S, Yarkiner Z, Findikli N, et al. Impact of elective frozen vs. fresh embryo transfer strategies on cumulative live birth: Do deleterious effects still exist in normal & hyper responders? PLoS One. 2020;15(6):e0234481.

1174. Vidal M, Vellvé K, González-Comadran M, Robles A, Prat M, Torné M, et al. Perinatal outcomes in children born after fresh or frozen embryo transfer: a Catalan cohort study based on 14,262 newborns. Fertil Steril. 2017;107(4):940-7.

1175. Hall G, Gillam L. States have the right to decide who can parent when they provide IVF. The Conversation; 2015. (Accessed July 16, 2020. Available from:

https://theconversation.com/states-have-the-right-to-decide-who-can-parent-when-they-provide-ivf-46402.)

1176. Li R, Tsigas EZ, Callaghan WM. Health and economic burden of preeclampsia: no time for complacency. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2017;217(3):235-6.

1177. Abdalla HI, Billett A, Kan AK, Baig S, Wren M, Korea L, et al. Obstetric outcome in 232 ovum donation pregnancies. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1998;105(3):332-7.

1178. Adesiyun AG. Referral for assisted reproductive technology: indications and treatment outcome. Ann Afr Med. 2011;10(4):316-8.

1179. Allen VM, Wilson RD, Cheung A. Pregnancy outcomes after assisted reproductive technology. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2006;28(3):220-50.

1180. Andersen AN, Goossens V, Ferraretti AP, Bhattacharya S, Felberbaum R, de Mouzon J, et al. Assisted reproductive technology in Europe, 2004: results generated from European registers by ESHRE. Hum Reprod. 2008;23(4):756-71.

1181. Applegarth L, Goldberg NC, Cholst I, McGoff N, Fantini D, Zellers N, et al. Families created through ovum donation: a preliminary investigation of obstetrical outcome and psychosocial adjustment. J Assist Reprod Genet. 1995;12(9):574-80.

1182. Barratt CL, Cooke ID. Risks of donor insemination. BMJ. 1989;299(6709):1178-9.
1183. Beckett V, Serhal P. The evolution and outcome of pregnancies from oocyte donation. Hum Reprod. 1994;9(12):2444.

1184. Bensdorp AJ, Cohlen BJ, Heineman MJ, Vanderkerchove P. Intra-uterine insemination for male subfertility. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007(4):CD000360.

1185. Botchan A, Hauser R, Gamzu R, Yogev L, Paz G, Yavetz H. Results of 6139 artificial insemination cycles with donor spermatozoa. Hum Reprod. 2001;16(11):2298-304.

1186. BFS. British Fertility Society Annual Meeting 2012. Hum Fertil.

2011;14(Supplementary 1):1-3.

1187. Brzyski RG. Putting risk in perspective. Am J Bioeth. 2001;1(4):25-6.

1188. Bustillo M, Yee B. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1996 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 1999;71(5):798-807.

1189. Centola GM, Herko R, Andolina E, Abbott S. Tracking of insemination outcomes: a novel approach. Fertil Steril. 2000;74(3):607-8.

1190. Chong AP, Taymor ML. Sixteen years' experience with therapeutic donor insemination. Fertil Steril. 1975;26(8):791-5.

1191. Clarke GN, Bourne H, Hill P, Johnston WI, Speirs A, McBain JC, et al. Artificial insemination and in-vitro fertilization using donor spermatozoa: a report on 15 years of experience. Hum Reprod. 1997;12(4):722-6.

1192. Clayton CE, Kovacs GT. AID offspring: initial follow-up study of 50 couples. Med J Aust. 1982;1(8):338-9.

1193. Cobo A, Kuwayama M, Perez S, Ruiz A, Pellicer A, Remohi J. Comparison of concomitant outcome achieved with fresh and cryopreserved donor oocytes vitrified by the Cryotop method. Fertil Steril. 2008;89(6):1657-64.

1194. de Mouzon J, Goossens V, Bhattacharya S, Castilla JA, Ferraretti AP, Korsak V, et al. Assisted reproductive technology in Europe, 2006: results generated from European registers by ESHRE. Hum Reprod. 2010;25(8):1851-62. 1195. Doyle P. The U.K. Human Fertilisation and Embryology Authority. How it has contributed to the evaluation of assisted reproduction technology. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 1999;15(1):3-10.

1196. Dyer SJ, Kruger TF. Assisted reproductive technology in South Africa: first results generated from the South African Register of Assisted Reproductive Techniques. S Afr Med J. 2012;102(3 Pt 1):167-70.

1197. ESHRECWG. Intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI) in 2006: evidence and evolution. Hum Reprod Update. 2007;13(6):515-26.

1198. Esteves SC. Long-term outcomes of elective human sperm cryostorage: Editorial comment. Int Braz J Urol 2002;28:168-9.

1199. Andersen AN, Gianaroli L, Felberbaum R, de Mouzon J, Nygren KG. Assisted reproductive technology in Europe, 2002. Results generated from European registers by ESHRE. Hum Reprod. 2006;21(7):1680-97.

1200. Formigli L, Coglitore MT, Roccio C, Belotti G, Stangalini A, Formigli G. One-hundredand-six gamete intra-fallopian transfer procedures with donor semen. Hum Reprod. 1990;5(5):549-52.

1201. Glezerman M. Two hundred and seventy cases of artificial donor insemination: management and results. Fertil Steril. 1981;35(2):180-7.

1202. Guerif F, Fourquet F, Marret H, Saussereau MH, Barthelemy C, Lecomte C, et al. Cohort follow-up of couples with primary infertility in an ART programme using frozen donor semen. Hum Reprod. 2002;17(6):1525-31.

1203. Guerif F, Saussereau MH, Barthelemy C, Couet ML, Gervereau O, Lansac J, et al. Efficacy of IVF using frozen donor semen in cases of previously failed DI cycles compared with tubal infertility: a cohort study. Reprod Biomed Online. 2004;9(4):404-8.

1204. Gunby J, Daya S. Assisted reproductive technologies (ART) in Canada: 2001 results from the Canadian ART Register. Fertil Steril. 2005;84(3):590-9.

1205. Gunby J, Daya S. Assisted reproductive technologies (ART) in Canada: 2002 results from the Canadian ART Register. Fertil Steril. 2006;86(5):1356-64.

1206. Gunby J, Daya S. Assisted reproductive technologies (ART) in Canada: 2003 results from the Canadian ART Register. Fertil Steril. 2007;88(3):550-9.

1207. Gunby J, Bissonnette F, Librach C, Cowan L. Assisted reproductive technologies (ART) in Canada: 2004 results from the Canadian ART Register. Fertil Steril. 2008;89(5):1123-32. 1208. Gunby J, Bissonnette F, Librach C, Cowan L. Assisted reproductive technologies in

Canada: 2005 results from the Canadian Assisted Reproductive Technologies Register. Fertil Steril. 2009;91(5):1721-30.

1209. Gunby J, Bissonnette F, Librach C, Cowan L. Assisted reproductive technologies (ART) in Canada: 2006 results from the Canadian ART Register. Fertil Steril. 2010;93(7):2189-201. 1210. Gunby J, Bissonnette F, Librach C, Cowan L. Assisted reproductive technologies (ART) in Canada: 2007 results from the Canadian ART Register. Fertil Steril. 2011;95(2):542-7 e1-10.

1211. Hedges AK, Saunders DM. Clinical outcomes of pregnancies achieved by microinsemination by sperm transfer. Fertil Steril. 1993;60(4):720-3.

1212. Horne G, Jamaludin A, Critchlow JD, Falconer DA, Newman MC, Oghoetuoma J, et al. A 3 year retrospective review of intrauterine insemination, using cryopreserved donor spermatozoa and cycle monitoring by urinary or serum luteinizing hormone measurements. Hum Reprod. 1998;13(11):3045-8.

1213. Kahn J, Bernal D, Elliott T, Chang C-C, Shapiro D, Nagy Z. Evaluation of the first 338 infants from 257 deliveries using cryopreserved donated oocytes from a single IVF program based on a standardized vitrification technique. Fertil Steril. 2012;98(3):S65.

1214. Katzorke T, Propping D, Tauber PF. Results of donor artificial insemination (AID) in 415 couples. Int J Fertil. 1981;26(4):260-6.

1215. Kovacs GT. Assisted reproduction: a reassuring picture. Med J Aust. 1996;164(10):628-30.

1216. Lambert RD. Safety issues in assisted reproductive technology: aetiology of health problems in singleton ART babies. Hum Reprod. 2003;18(10):1987-91.

1217. Lansac J, Royere D. Follow-up studies of children born after frozen sperm donation. Hum Reprod Update. 2001;7(1):33-7.

1218. Ledward R, Symonds E, Mountford P. Prognostic factors and results of donor insemination. J Obstet Gynaecol. 1985;6(1):65-7.

1219. Liu W, Li X, Xi W, Tan L, Fan L, Lu G. The follow-up study of pregnancy and neonates outcomes of 10648 AID cycles. Hum Reprod. 2011;26:i277-i8.

1220. MRI, SART, AFS. In vitro fertilization/embryo transfer in the United States: 1987 results from the National IVF-ET Registry. Fertil Steril. 1989;51(1):13-9.

1221. Mochimaru F, Sato H, Kobayashi T, Iizuka R. Physical and mental development of children born through AID. In: Georges D, editor. Human Artificial Insemination and Semen Preservation. United States: Springer; 1980. p. 277-82.

1222. Morris RS, Sauer MV. New advances in the treatment of infertility in women with ovarian failure. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 1993;5(3):368-77.

1223. Newill R. AID—A review of 200 cases. Br J Urol. 1976;48(2):139-44.

1224. Patel RK, Nicolaides K, Mijovic A. Severe hemolytic disease of the fetus following in vitro fertilization with anonymously donated oocytes. Transfusion. 2003;43(1):119-20.

1225. Ramsay S. IVF successes. Lancet. 1995;345(8944):246.

1226. Raoul-Duval A, Letur-Konirsch H, Frydman R. Anonymous oocyte donation: a psychological study of recipients, donors and children. Hum Reprod. 1992;7(1):51-4.

1227. Raoul-Duval A, Bertrand-Servais M, Letur-Könirsch H, Frydman R. Psychological follow-up of children born after in-vitro fertilization. Hum Reprod. 1994;9(6):1097-101.
1228. Remohí J, Gartner B, Gallardo E, Yalil S, Simón C, Pellicer A. Pregnancy and birth rates after oocyte donation. Fertil Steril. 1997;67(4):717-23.

1229. Robinson JN, Forman RG, Maciocia L. Risks of donor insemination. BMJ. 1989;299(6714):1531.

1230. Sauer MV, Kavic SM. Oocyte and embryo donation 2006: reviewing two decades of innovation and controversy. Reprod Biomed Online. 2006;12(2):153-62.

1231. Sauer MV, Paulson RJ, Lobo RA. Oocyte donation to women of advanced reproductive age: pregnancy results and obstetrical outcomes in patients 45 years and older. Hum Reprod. 1996;11(11):2540-3.

1232. Shaw KJ, Sauer MV. Obstetric care of surrogates and recipients of donor oocytes. Semin Reprod Endocrinol. 1995;13(3):237-43.

1233. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1998 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 2002;77(1):18-31.

1234. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 1999 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 2002;78(5):918-31.

1235. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 2000 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology Registry. Fertil Steril. 2004;81(5):1207-20.

1236. ASRM, SART. Assisted reproductive technology in the United States: 2001 results generated from the American Society for Reproductive Medicine/Society for Assisted Reproductive Technology registry. Fertil Steril. 2007;87(6):1253-66.

1237. Söderström-Anttila V. Pregnancy and child outcome after oocyte donation. Hum Reprod Update. 2001;7(1):28-32.

1238. Söderström-Anttila V, Sajaniemi N, Tiitinen A, Hovatta O. Health and development of children born after oocyte donation compared with that of those born after in-vitro fertilization, and parents' attitudes regarding secrecy. Hum Reprod. 1998;13(7):2009-15.
1239. Söderström-Anttila V, Foudila T, Hovatta O. Oocyte donation in infertility treatment--a review. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2001;80(3):191-9.

1240. Steinberger E, Smith KD. Artificial insemination with fresh or frozen semen. A comparative study. JAMA. 1973;223(7):778-83.

1241. Steiner AZ, Paulson RJ. Oocyte donation. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2006;49(1):44-54. 1242. Chahvar ST, Biondini V, Battistoni S, Giannubilo S, Tranquilli A. P-295 Obstetric outcomes in oocyte donor pregnancy. Hum Reprod. 2011;26(suppl_1):i235.

1243. Thepot F, Mayaux MJ, Czyglick F, Wack T, Selva J, Jalbert P. Incidence of birth defects after artificial insemination with frozen donor spermatozoa: a collaborative study of the French CECOS Federation on 11,535 pregnancies. Hum Reprod. 1996;11(10):2319-23. 1244. van Balen F. Development of IVF children. Dev Rev. 1998:18(1):30-46.

1245. Virro MR, Shewchuk AB. Pregnancy outcome in 242 conceptions after artificial insemination with donor sperm and effects of maternal age on the prognosis for successful pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1984;148(5):518-24.

1246. Wright VC, Schieve LA, Reynolds MA, Jeng G. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance--United States, 2000. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2003;52(9):1-16.

1247. Wright VC, Schieve LA, Reynolds MA, Jeng G, Kissin D. Assisted reproductive technology surveillance--United States, 2001. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2004;53(1):1-20. 1248. Yaron Y, Ochshorn Y, Amit A, Kogosowski A, Yovel I, Lessing JB. Oocyte donation in Israel: a study of 1001 initiated treatment cycles. Hum Reprod. 1998;13(7):1819-24.